

TECHNICAL TRANSLATION

FSTC-HT-23- 1044-71

ENGLISH T	ITLE:	SYSTEMS OF QUASILINEAR EQUATIONS AND THEIR APPLICATIONS TO GAS DYNAMICS
		· · ·
FOREIGN T	ITLE:	SYSTEMY KVAZILINEYNYKH URAVNENIY, I IKH PRILOZHENIYA K GAZOVOY DINAMIKE
AUTHOR :		B. L. Rozhdestvenskiy and N. N. Yanenko
SOURCE:		"Nauka", Publishing Office, Main Publishing for Physics and Mathematics, Moscow, 1968, 592 pages.

Translated for FSTC by ACSI

NOTICE

The contents of this publication have been translated as presented in the original text. No attempt has been made to verify the accuracy of any statement contained herein. This translation is published with a minimum of copy editing and graphics preparation in order to expedite, the dissemination of information. Requests for additional copies of this document should be addressed to Department A, National Technical Information Service, Springfield, Virginia 22151. Approved for public release; distribution unlimited.

This translation was accomplished from a xerox manuscript. The graphics were not reproducible. An attempt to obtain the original graphics yielded negative results. Thus, this document was published as is, in order to make it available on a timely basis.

DOCUMENT CON	NTROL DATA - R	& D		
(Security classification of title, body of abstract and indexis ORIGINATING ACTIVITY (Corporate author)	ng anneletion must be	an REPORT SE	CURITY CLASSIFICATION	
Foreign Science and Technology Center		Unclassified		
US Army Materiel Command		24. GROUP		
Department of the Army		J		
Systems of Quasilinear Equations and t	heir Applica	tions to Ga	as Dynamics	
DESCRIPTIVE NOTES (Type of report and inclusive dates)	<u> </u>		20	
AUTHOR(3) (Piret name, middle initial, fast name)				
. I. Rozhdestvenskiy and N. N. Yanenko				
L May 1972	78. TOTAL NO. 1	OF PAGES	TR. NO. OF REFS	
. CONTRACT OR GRANT NO.	BR. ORIGINATOR	SREPORT NUM	DER(\$)	
6. PROJECT NO.	FSTC-HT-2	FSTC-HT-23- 1044-71		
e. T702301 2301	SD. OTHER REP this report)	90. OTHER REPORT NO(5) (Any other numbers that may be assign this report)		
Requester Harry Diamond Labs.	ACS	I Control I	K-0333	
Approved for public release; distributio	US Army'F Center	MILITARY ACTI oreign Scie	nce and Technology	
Mathematical methods of investigating presented. Systems of quasilinear equ systems are studied in detail. Equati tigated; analytic solutions of gas dyn containing shock waves are studied. The fundamentals of the theory of diff of numerical solution methods for gas calculations are set forth. A theory of the generalized solution i tions of the hyperbolic type. The monograph contains the reuslts of	one-dimensio lations and p ons of gas d amics are pr Gerence schem dynamics pro s outlined f recent work	nal problem rincipal pr ynamics are esented; d: es are set blems emplo for systems of on these pr	ns in gas dynamics a roblems for hyperbol e derived and inves- iscontinuous flows forth and a variety byed in practical of quasilinear equa- roblem areas.	

UNCLASSIFIED Security Class	lication						
14.	KET WORDS	LIN	K A	LIN	K 9	LIN	c
~~~~		ROLE	WT	ROLE		ROLE	WT
Mathematic Math	260	i					
Mathematic Mode	ï						
Hyperbolic Equa	tion						
Linear Equation						-	
Gas Dynamics							
Nonlinear equat	ion		ĺ				
Cauchy problem							
Country Code:	UR	0					
Subject Code:	12, 20						
L'abject coast	,						
			Į				
				1			
				{			
			Ì	11	2		1
				[		}	
			1				
							Í
			-				
			4.4				
				1			

UNCLASSIFIED Security Classification

#### SYSTEMS OF QUASILINEAR EQUATIONS AND THEIR APPLICATIONS TO GAS DYNAMICS

Nauka Publishing House by B. L. Rozhdestvenskiy and N. N. Yanenko

51

and the second second

CONTENTS	Page
Annotation	1
Introduction	2
Chapter One Fundamentals of the Theory of Hyperbolic Systems of Quasi- linear Equations With Two Independent Variables Section I Basic Definitions	9 9
Section II Characteristic Directions of a System of Quasilinear Equations 1. Derivative relative to direction (14). 2. Hyperbolic systems of quasilinear equations (16). 3. Hyperbolic system of nonlinear	14
equations (20). Section III Riemann Invariants 1. Invariants of a semilinear system of equations (23). 2. System of two and three quasilinear equations (26).	23
Section IV Transformations of Systems of Quasilinear Equations 1. Transformation of Systems of Quasilinear Equations (28). 2. Hodograph transformation (30). 3. Extended system (31).	28
Section V Conservative Systems of Quasilinear Equations 1. Definitions (35). 2. Laws of conservation of gas dynamics (37) 3. Potential of the solution of a conservative system of quasi- linear equations (41).	35
<ul> <li>Section VI Formulation of Cauchy's Problem for a Hyperbolic System of Quasilinear Equations</li> <li>1. Formation of the problem (42). 2. Solvability of Cauchy's problem (44). 3. Domain of dependence and domain of determinacy (48).</li> <li>4. Method of characteristics and review of results (51). 5. Two lemmas (55).</li> </ul>	42
Section VII Cauchy's Problem for Linear and Semilinear Systems 1. Existence and uniqueness of the solution of Cauchy's prob- lem in the broad sense (56). 2. Existence of the classical	56

#### [Continued]

#### CONTENTS

solution to Cauchy's problem for the linear system (60). 3. Some properties of solutions of linear and semilinear systems (62). Section VIII Cauchy's Problem for Systems of Quasilinear Equa-64 tions 1. Growth estimate of a solution and its derivatives (64). 2. Theorems of the uniqueness and existence of a solution (67). 3. Certain properties of solutions to Cauchy's problem for systems of quasilinear equations (73). Section IX Cauchy's Problem for a Single Equation 74 1. One quasilinear equation (74). 2. One monlinear equation (81). 3. Hyperbolic system of nonlinear equation (83). Section X Behavior of Derivatives of the Solution to a System of Quasilinear Equations 84 1. Weak discontinuity (84). 2. Unboundedness of derivatives (88). 3. Strongly and weakly nonlinear systems of quasilinear equations (90). Section XI Remarks on the Mixed Problem 97 1. Formulation of the mixed problem for a linear system (97). 2. Correctness of boundary conditions for a system of quasilinear equations (104). Section XII Analytic Methods of Separating Solutions to Systems of Differential Equations With Two Independent Variables 108 1. Investigation of the compatibility of several overdetermined systems (108). 2. Solutions with degenerate hodograph of systems of quasilinear equations (117). 3. Solutions characterized by the differential relation (126). Section XIII Group Properties of Differential Equations 138 1. One-parametric Lie group (139). 2. Invariance of the group (140). 3. Extended group (144). 4. Proofs of transformations admissible by the system of differential equations (145). 5. Partially invariant and invariant solutions (153). Chapter fwo Classical and Generalized Solutions of One-Dimensional Gas Dynamics 155 Section I General Remarks on the Mathematical Description of the Movion of Compressible Gases 155 1. Gas as a continuous medium (155). 2. Nonequilibrium states and processes in gases (159). 3. Methods of describing flows (163). 4. Equations of state of gases (166). Section II Integral Laws of Conservation 175 1. General assumptions on the flow of compressible gases (175). 2. Line of the conservation of mass, momentum, and energy in a three-dimensional space (176). 3. Integral laws of conservation for one-dimensional flows in Eulerian coordinates (180). 4. Integral laws of conservation in Lagrangian coordinates (184). 5. Differential equations of onc-dimensional flows (187). 6. Study of equations in Eulerian coordi-

Page

- b -

nates (192). 7. Isentropic and isothermal flows (195).

### [Continued]

#### CONTENTS

8. Equations in Lagrangian coordinates (198). 9. Equations in invariants for polytropic and isothermal gases (202). Section III Study of the Simplest Plane One-Dimensional Flows 205

1. General properties. Integration for the case y=3 (205). 2. Travelling waves (Riemann waves). Waves of compression and rarefaction (214). 3. Profiles in a Riemann waves. Radiant catastrophe (219). 4. Piston problem. Escape of gas into vacuum (225). 5. Problem with two pistons. Reflection and refraction of a travelling wave at the contact boundary (231). 6. Remarks on boundary conditions for equations in gas dynamics and an illustration of their solvability with the example of the piston problem (236).

Section IV Discontinuities in a One-Dimensional Flow of Compressible Gases. Shock Waves 237

1. hugoniot's Conditions (237). 2. Different kinds of discontinuities: shock waves, contact discontinuities. Different forms of Eugoniot's conditions. Eugoniot's adiabat (240). 3. Eugoniot's adiabat for a normal gas (244). 4. Stable and unstable discontinuities. Stability conditions and Champlin's theorem (251). 5. Eugoniot's conditions for a polytropic gas (257). 6. Eugoniot's conditions for an isothermal gas (261). 7. Strong and weak shock waves. A comparison of shock wave and Riemann compression wave (268). 8. Examples (271).

Section V Study of Shock Transition. Width of Shock Wave 274
1. Formulation of the problem for a normal gas (274). 2. Properties of the curve M = 0, L = 0 for a normal gas (280).
3. Qualitative investigation of integral curves of the shock transition (282).
4. Limiting case. Isothermal discontinuity (287).
5. Shock transition for the case of an ideal gas (Becker's study) (291).
6. Stationary solutions of equations in hydrodynamics with Neyman-Richtmayer viscosity (295).

Section VI Problem of the Decay of an Arbitrary Discontinuity 298
1. General properties of the solution of discontinuity decay problem (298).
2. Configuration A (302).
3. Configuration B (309).
4. Configuration C (312).
5. Review of configurations.
Gases with equal pressure (316).
6. Problem of discontinuity decay for an isothermal ideal gas (318).
7. Problem of discontinuity decay for normal gases (320).
8. Solution of the problem of discontinuity decay for normal gases (320).
8. Solution of the problem of discontinuity decay in the plane of variables p, u (p, u-plot) (325).
9. Linearized formulas of discontinuity decay of a discontinuity in a variable-section channel (332).
Section VII Interaction of Strong Discontinuities 339
1. Impinging of a shock wave at the interface of two media

1. Impinging of a shock wave at the interface of two media (340). 2. Encounter of two shock waves (343). 3. Union of shock waves travelling in the same direction (347). 4. Interaction of strong discontinuities in an isothermal gas (350).

Page

#### [Continued]

#### CONTENTS

Section VIII Interaction of Shock Waves With Travelling Waves 353 1. Interaction of a shock wave with travelling wave in an isothermal gas (354). 2. Asymptotes of interaction of a shock wave and a centered rarefaction wave (359). 3. Interaction of shock waves with waves travelling in barotropic polytropic gases (364).

Section IX Analytic Solutions of One-Dimensional Gas Dynamics 366 1. General integral of an isentropic one-dimensional plane flow (366). 2. Problems of the interaction of elementary solutions (373). 3. Plane one-dimensional flows with variable entropy. The Martin Method (379). 4. Equation of hydrodynamic surface (384). 5. Solution with arbitrary constant choice of symmetrical one-dimensional equations in gas dynamics (386). 6. Self-modeling solutions in Lagrangian coordinates (399). 7. Flows with linear velocity profile (400).

Chapter Three Difference Methods of Solving Equations in Gas Dynamics 402 Section I Fundamental Concepts of the Theory of Difference Schemes 402 1. Linear operators in normed spaces (402). 2. Correctness of Cauchy's problem in Banach space for linear systems of differential equations (409). 3. Fourier's method (412). 4. Cauchy's difference problem (423). 5. Stability criteria of difference schemes (435). 6. [among missing pages]. 7. Dispersion analysis of difference schemes (452).

Section II Methods of Constructing Difference Schemes for Equations in Gas Dynamics 461

1. Method of describing gas dynamic flows and construction of difference schemes (461). 2. Method of characteristics (463). 3. Explicit running colculation schemes (4/2). 4-9. [among missing pages]

Chapter Four Generalized Solutions of Hyperbolic Systems of Quasilinear Equations 479 Section I Formulation of Cauchy's Problem for the Class of Discontin-

uous Functions 479

1. General remarks (479). 2. Hugoniot's conditions (482). 3. Stable and unstable discontinuities. Stability conditions (485). 4. Irreversibility of processes described by discontinuous solution of systems of quasilinear equations (496).

Section II A Single Quasilinear Equation

499

1. Review of results (499). 2. E. Hopf construction (502).

5. Cauchy's problem for the equation  $u_t + \varphi_x = 0$  given the condition  $\varphi''_{uu} > 0$  (516). 4. Cauchy's problem for an inhomogeneous law of conservation (530). 5. Uniqueness of the generalized solu-

tion under the condition  $\varphi''_{uu} > 0$  (538). 6. Asymptotic behavior

Page

Continued

#### CONTENTS

of generalized solution as t -- o (548). 7. Method of viscosity (556).

Section III System of Quasilinear Equations

1. Introductory remarks (565). 2. Self-modeling solution of a system of quasilinear equations (567). 3. Problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity (575). 4. Example of the nonuniqueness of the self-modeling solution of the decay problem (50:). 5. Decay problem for a system of two quasilinear equations (585). 6. The Goursat problem for a system of two quasilinear equations (595). 7. Construction of discontinuous solutions of a system of two quasilinear equations (604). 8. Remarks on the uniqueness of the discontinuous solution of a system of two equations (619). 9. Viscosity method for a system of quasilinear equations. Phenomena of the viscosity method (621).

Section IV Applications of the General Theory of Systems of Hyperbolic Quasilinear Equations

1. "Shallow water" theory (629). 2. Plane steady state flow of a compressible gas (632). 3. Chemical sorption and chromatography problems (634). 4. Applications in differential geometry (638). 5. Equations of magnetic hydrodynamics (641).

BIBLIOGRAPHY

646

629

Page

565

#### ANNOTATION

Systemy Kvazilineynykh Uravneniy, I Ikh Prilozheniya K Gazovoy Nianmike (Systems of Quasilinear Equations and Their Applications to Gas Dynamics), Boris Leonidovich Rozhdestvenskiy and Nikolay Nikolayevich Yanenko, 1968, Main Editorial Department of Physics-Mathematics Literature of the Nauka Publishing House.

Mathematical methods of investigating one-dimensional problems in gas dynamics are presented. Systems of quasilinear equations and principal problems for hyperbolic systems are studied in detail. Equations of gas dynamics are derived and investigated; analytic solutions of gas dynamics are presented; discontinuous flows containing shock waves are studied.

The fundamentals of the theory of difference schemes are set forth and a variety of numerical solution methods for gas dynamics problems employed in practical calculations are set forth.

A theory of the generalized solution is outlined for systems of quasilinear equations of the hyperbolic type.

The monograph contains the results of recent work on these problem areas.

Bibliography: 185 entries. Figures: 181. Tables: 1.

- 1 -

#### INTRODUCTION

Theoretical physics employs a variety of models in describing the behavior of a continuous medium (gas, liquid, or solid); in most cases the models lead to nonlinear differential equations with partial derivatives. This is not fortuitous. Actually, the interaction of two gas molecules depends on their velocities. For this reason, the coefficients of differential equations of a continuous medium describing the averaged pattern of molecular interaction depend not on the time and point in space, out solely on the state of the medium at the given point, i.e., the equations are nonlinear.

The mechanics of a continuous medium is a principal, but not the only field of practical use of systems of nonlinear aifferential equations in partial derivatives. In describing most real physical processes, we arrive at nonlinear equations, and only substantial additional assumptions on the smallness of the amplitudes of the field waves or the amplitudes of fluctuations in the medium, amplitudes of deviations from the equilibrium state, and so on lead to nonlinear equations, which are studied more profoundly. Chapter Four of this book presents examples of problems in physics, chemistry, and mathematics that are associated with nonlinear equations.

Study of general properties of nonlinear equations and we thods of their solution is a fast-growing field of modern mathematics.

Given the wealth of interesting facts and the diversity of original and ingenious methods of investigation and solution of nonlineer equations, this field of mathematics has until now not had as solid theoretical foundation as the theory of linear equations. This is because, first of all, the principle of superpositioning of solutions is not applicable to nonlinear differential equations, so that the set of solutions is not linear.

Among hyperbolic systems of nonlinear equations with partial derivatives, the simplest are the systems of quasilinear equations. Systems with two independent variables have been most thoroughly studied; these systems describe, in particular, the nonsteady one-dimensional and supersonic two-dimensional steady flows of compressive gases and liquids. But even for these systems, at present time there is not a complete enough theory; there are no general theorems of the existence and uniqueness of solutions to problems with initial data (Cauchy's problem).

- 2 -

This situation is explained by the fact that the solution to Cauchy's problem as a whole for hyperbolic systems of nonlinear equations is associated with the marked complexity both of the formulation of the problem as well as methods of solving it. And almost all the principal difficulties arising here appear already for the situation of two independent variables, and we can expect that solutions to multidimensional equations in gas dynamics locally have generally the same features as solutions to one-dimensional equations.

So the study of hyperbolic systems of nonlinear equations with two independent variables represents a wholly necessary and thus far still unsurmounted stage in the exploration of more general nonlinear equations.

From these considerations, the authors decided to limit themselves generally to the theory of hyperbolic systems with two independent variables and to study one-dimensional nonsteady flows of compressible liquids and gases. Therefore, as a rule, we will consider one of the independent variables to be time and denote it by the letter t.

the state of the s

Let us clarify at this point the present status of the problem of the solvability of Cauchy's problem for hyperbolic systems of quasilinear equations and the difficulties arising in attempts to construct the solution to this problem overall. The fundamental method in solving hyperbolic systems of quasilinear equations is the method of characteristics, presented in detail in Chapter One. It is used to prove the existence, uniqueness, and continuous dependence on initial data of the classical solution to Cauchy's problem. These results are highly satisfactory in the sense that the classical solution is constructed throughout the domain of variables e and x, where they exist. We note that the domain of existence of the classical solution, generally speaking, is bounded, since solutions to nonlinear equations, in contrast to linear equations, exhibit the property of unbounded increase in the value of the derivatives, which is called the gradient catastrophe.

The significance of this property is that even at as smooth initial values as desired, the first derivatives of the solution remain bounded, generally speaking, only within a finite time interval. At some  $t_0 > 0$ , they become unbounded, and when  $t > t_0$  no classical solution to the formulated Cuachy's problem exists any longer.

From the viewpoint of gas dynamics this corresponds to the formation of a shock wave (a compression jump) from a compression wave. Thus, if we wish to define the solution to Cauchy's problem for any  $t \ge 0$ , i.e., overall (and this is precisely how the problem stands, for example, in gas dynamics), then we must first of all give a definition of the solution, since the solution to a system of equations in the usual sense -- a classical solution, does not exist when  $t > t_0$ , as we stated above.

In most physical problems and, in particular, in gas dynamics the determination of the generalized solution is dictated by the way in which the problem is formulated. Thus, for example, in gas dynamics the head physical laws from which we derive all consequences are the laws of conservation of mass, momentum, and energy. These laws of conservation are in the nature of integral relations,

- 3 -

and they are applicable not only to smooth (differentiable) flows. Kather, differential equations of gas dynamics are derived from these laws of conservation on the assumption of the smoothness of flow.

Thus, we define the generalized solution of gas dynamics equations as a flow (possibly even with discontinuous parameters) satisfying the main laws of conservation: of mass, of momentum, and of energy. To this we add the requirement of thermodynamics on the increase in the entropy of each system closed in the thermal sense. The view is widely held, thus far not refuted by a single example, that a determinate solution exists, is unique, and satisfies all rational requirements.

Here a most essential requirement is that of thermodynamics dealing with the rise in entropy, which shows the possible direction of the process of rapid change in the gas state. This requirement does not figure in an examination of classical solutions to equations in gas dynamics for a gas deprived of viscosity and thermal conductivity, since in smooth flows the entropy of the system is retained by virtue of the same fundamental laws of conservation.

Another approach to generalized (discontinuous) flows of an ideal gas deprived of viscosity and thermal conductivity is also well known in gas dynamics. Since gas without dissipation is an idealization of gas subject to dissipative processes, naturally we can consider its discontinuous flow as the "limiting flow" of a viscous thermally conductive gas as the coefficients of viscosity and thermal conductivity tend to zero. Here it is assumed that viscous flows are always described by classical solutions of differential equations and that the limit as the dissipative coefficients approach zero does exist and is unique in a rational sense. And actually, thus far this assumption has not been overthrown by a single example, though exact proofs have been obtained thus far only for the very particular case of a stationary shock wave.

Here we must bear in mind that in many cases real gases exhibit sufficiently small dissipation so that they can be "approximated" by nondissipative gases. However, the occurrence of dissipative processes, even though limited in extent, leads to an increment in the system's entropy. Thus, the requirement of entropy increase in the discontinuous flow of an ideal gas is associated with the representation of this flow as the "limiting" flow of a viscous thermally conductive gas.

Let us note that from the mathematical point of view the requirement of an entropy increase is a requirement insuring the uniqueness of the generalized solution and its stability with respect to perturbations.

Though this formulation of the problem of the flow of compressible gases was known more than a century ago and even Riemann investigated the simplest discontinuous flows, there has been relatively limited progress in investigating general properties of generalized solutions of equations in gas dynamics. Thus, and we have already mentioned this earlier, up till now there have been no satisfactory existence and uniqueness theorems.

- 4 -

On the other hand, the demands of practice stemming from the urgent need for practical investigation of discontinuous flows, and also the new computational possibilities associated with the emergence of high speed computers has led to a situation in which, in spite of our inadequate information about the general properties of discontinuous flows, different numerical algorithms have been devised and employed for satisfactory calculation of flows containing shock waves. It must be noted that most of the hypotheses, about which we referred to earlier, in developing the numerical algorithms have been regarded as reliable.

Since the direct and rigorous sustantiation of various assumptions on generalized solutions in gas dynamics is a difficult problem, the natural desire arose to test our views even though with model equations and systems of equations which to some extent simulate equations of gas dynamics.

A consequence of this desire was the emergence in recent decades of the so-called theory of generalized solutions of systems of quasilinear equations, or, more concisely, the theory of systems of quasilinear equations (this is usually what is referred to as systems of hyperbolic type). This theory sets out to introduce on analogy with gas dynamics the concept of the generalized solution as an "arbitrary" system of quasilinear equations in partial derivatives of the hyperbolic type, to demonstrate its existence, uniqueness, and continuous dependence on initial problem data, and to study the properties of these solutions. At least formally this theory is more general than one-dimensional gas dynamics and includes the latter as a particular case.

The theory has attracted any mathematicians and several results of Soviet and foreign scientists have aroused expectations of its further development.

Beginning with this view of the advancement of the theory of generalized (discontinuous) solutions of systems of quasilinear equations, the authors confine themselves to the case of only two independent variables and cover the following fundamental problem areas in the bock:

1. Methods of constructing classical solutions to systems of quasilinear equations; proofs of existence and uniqueness theorems, and the continuous functions of classical solutions; conditions of forming discontinuities in solutions of arbitrary systems of quasilinear equations. These problem areas are taken up in Chapter one of the book. Here are presented results obtained for classical solutions of systems of quasilinear equations in recent years.

2. Classical and generalized solutions to equations of gas dynamics for one-dimensional nonsteady flows. This problem is taken up in chapter two of the book. The authors deem it advisable to examine in detail several problems in gas dynamics discussed in many reference works. Presented are the fundamentals of thermodynamics, the derivation of equations of gas dynamics for different symmetries of one-dimensional flow, Hugoniot's conditions, general properties of flows, the theory of the shock transition, and self-modeling and analytic solutions of gas dynamics. Including these traditional problem areas of gas dynamics in the book made it possible to deal with, from a unified point of view, several mathematical problems that arise in gas dynamics; moreover, most of the nucerical

- 5 -

methods in gas dynamics are actually based on this material. Covered in greater detail than elsewhere is the fundamental problem of the theory of discontinuous solutions as equations of gas dynamics, as well as general systems of quasilinear solutions of the hyperbolic type -- problem of the collapse of an arbitrary discontinuity, and also the interaction of shock waves with each other, with traveling waves, and with the contact boundary.

3. Chapter Three in the book deals with difference methods of solving gas dynamics equations. These methods have now become the principal means of investigating problems in gas dynamics, therefore progress in studying discontinuous flows is closely linked with difference methods.

In this book we were obligated to present the fundamental concepts of the theory of difference methods. Unfortunately, most statements in this theory apply only to the case of linear equations.

The present status of the validation of difference methods used in the numerical solution of problems in gas dynamics, briefly stated, amounts to the following. Classical solutions (smooth flows) can be calculated with practically arbitrary accuracy. The main methods — the numerical method of characteristics — is adequately substantiated for classical solutions. At the same time, numerical methods used in calculating discontinuous flows strictly speaking have not been substantiated and in most cases a number of hypotheses on solution behavior, on the approximation of some solutions by others, and so on are used. Most often simply equations for which the behavior of the discontinuous solution is well known are employed to verify any particular assumptions. It is not fortuitous that in this chapter in most cases each scheme is checked with one of the simplest quasilinear equations whose solution can be explicitly written.

This principle in substantiating difference methods shows that progress in this field is closely bound up with progress in investigating general properties of the generalized solutions of systems of quasilinear equations and, in particular, solutions of gas dynamics equations. On the other hand, difference methods yield experimental material and most strongly stimulate advances in the theory of generalized solutions.

4. Chapter Four deals with the theory of generalized solutions of hyperbolic systems of quasilinear equations and contains the main results attained in this field in recent years. Here the chief success must be regarded as the construction of a theory of the generalized solution of a single quasilinear equation, which can be assumed to be almost consummated. The existence, uniqueness, and continuous dependence of a generalized solution on initial data are proven for this equation; the equivalence of definitions of generalized solution from the viewpoint of the law of conservation, on the one hand, and as a limit of "viscid solutions," on the other, is shown.

At the same time, just as in gas dynamics, the study of generalized solutions of systems of equations encounter great difficulties, and here thus far only very scanty results have been forthcoming. The main problem, which is now undergoing comprehensive investigation, is the problem of the disintegration of an arbitrary discontinuity. By means of this simplest problem, we can study

- 6 -

the structure of the generalized solution and even construct generalized solutions for the case of a system of two equations, by relying on the former solution.

Chapter Four represents the main result obtained for a single quasilinear equation; covered in this chapter is the problem of disintegration of a discontinuity for an arbitrary hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations; also presented are some results appartaining to more general cases. This chapter concludes with a description of several problems of different fields of science associated with the theory of systems of quasilinear equations and, in particular, discontinuous solutions of such equations.

The book is divided into chapters, sections, and subsections. The numbering of formulas is self-contained in each subsection. Therefore in designating formulas, along with formula number the subsection number and the section number are added, so that formula (2.7.18) stands for formula (18) in subsection 7 of section 2 of a given chapter. Only when the reference is not made outside the confines of a given subsection is the formula number alone indicated.

In writing the book, we try to treat as fully as possible the entire range of problems associated with classical and generalized solutions of gra dynamics equations and more general quasilinear systems. Still, our personal points of view, undoubtedly, have affected the choice of material.

In writing the book, the authors consulted with different teams of Soviet mathematicians. Among these we can cits the collectives headed by M. V. Keldysh, A. N. Tikhonov and A. A. Samerskiy, and I. M. Gel'fand. Our opinions and points of view were inevitably affected by consultation with friends and collsagues in work; several results were made known to us by oral communication with them.

For a number of years each of us has given special courses to students on the subject areas of this book. As a result of working on the book, a number of new results, presented here for the first time, were obtained.

Summing up, it must be clear that mathematical theory of discontinuous solutions of systems of quasilinear equations and, in particular, equations of gas dynamics though containing many remarkable results and containments, is still far from its culmination one that our book will afford the reader a grasp of modern methods of solution and investigation of systems of quasilinear equations and at the same time spur him to further investigation in this highly interesting and rapidly growing field of applied mathematics.

This book grows out of many long years of work during which ws always enjoy the cooperation of many of our friends and colleagues at work as well as many of our students. To all we express our heartfelt gratitude.

We are also indebted to A. N. Tikhonov whose advice we were continually favored with.

The assistance of L. V. Ovsyanikov was especially valuable for us, sincs he not only reviewed the manuscript of the entire book and made a number of valuable comments, but also plaged our disposal materials which we used in writing section 13 of Chapter One.

A. A. Samarskiy read the manuscript of Chapter Three of this book and made several valuable comments.

We were given a great deal of help by N. N. Kuznetsov, who read the entire manuscript, made several valuable observations, and as an editor of this book did much to promote its improvement.

We express our deep sense of appreciation to all of these.

## CHAPTER ONE FUNDAMENTALS OF THE THEORY OF HYPERBOLIC SYSTEMS OF QUASI-LINEAR EQUATIONS WITH TWO INDEPENDENT VARIABLES

Section I. Basic Definitions

In this book we will limit ourselves to considering differential equations for functions dependent only on two independent variables.

The system of relations

$$\mathcal{F}_{i}\left(x, t, u_{1}, u_{2}, \ldots, u_{n}, \frac{\partial u_{1}}{\partial x}, \ldots, \frac{\partial u_{n}}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial u_{1}}{\partial t}, \ldots, \frac{\partial u_{n}}{\partial t}\right) = 0 \qquad (1)$$

$$(i = 1, 2, \ldots, m),$$

relating values of the unknown functions  $u_1(x, t)$ ,  $u_2(x, t)$ , ...  $u_n(x, t)$  and their first derivatives  $\frac{\partial u_1}{\partial x}$ , ...,  $\frac{\partial u_n}{\partial x}$ ,  $\frac{\partial u_i}{\partial t}$ , ...,  $\frac{\partial u_n}{\partial t}$ , is

called a first-order system of differential equations with respect to the function  $u_1$ , ...,  $u_n$ . System (1) is referred to as determinate for the case when m = n. We will limit ourselves to considering only this case.

Introducing the vectors

$$u = \{u_1, \ldots, u_n\}, \quad \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = \left\{\frac{\partial u_1}{\partial x}, \ldots, \frac{\partial u_n}{\partial x}\right\},$$
$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = \left\{\frac{\partial u_1}{\partial t}, \ldots, \frac{\partial u_n}{\partial t}\right\},$$

we can write system (1) more concisely:

$$\mathcal{F}_{i}\left(x, t, u, \frac{\partial u}{\partial x}, \frac{\partial u}{\partial t}\right) = 0 \quad (l = 1, 2, \dots, n). \tag{2}$$

- 9 -

The functions  $u_i = v_i(x, t)$ , exhibiting continuous first derivatives and satisfying the equations of system (2), are called the solution of this system of equations.

If the system of nonlinear differential equations(2) can be represented in a form that is solvable with respect to the derivatives of the functions  $u_1, \ldots, u_n$  with respect to any derivative (for example, t):

$$\frac{\partial u_l}{\partial t} = \varphi_l \left( x, t, u, \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right) \quad (l = 1, 2, \dots, n), \tag{3}$$

then this form of system (2) will be called the normal form. System (3) is called a Cauchy-Kovalevski type system. We note that when system (2) is reduced to normal form the transformation of variable x, t is admitted.

System (2) is called a system of quasilinear equations if the functions  $\mathcal{F}_i$  are linear with respect to the variables  $\partial u/\partial x$ ,  $\partial u/\partial t$ ; if however functions  $\mathcal{F}_i$  are linear over a set of variables  $u, \partial u/\partial x, \partial u/\partial t$ , then system (2) is called linear.

A first-order system of quasilinear equations can be written as

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij} \frac{\partial u_j}{\partial t} + b_{ij} \frac{\partial u_j}{\partial x} = c_i \qquad (l = 1, 2, \dots, n), \tag{4}$$

where the coefficients  $a_{ij}$ ,  $b_{ij}$ ,  $c_i$  depend on x, t, u. If the coefficients  $a_{ij}$ ,  $b_{ij}$  do not depend on u, then system (4) is called semilinear (if in this case  $c_i$  is linearly dependent on u, then it is linear). We can somewhat simplify the notation of system (4), if we bring into our consideration the above-defined vectors u,  $\partial u/\partial x$ ,  $\partial u/\partial t$ , the vector  $c = \{c_1, \ldots, c_n\}$  and the matrix

$$A = \begin{vmatrix} a_{11} & \dots & a_{1n} \\ a_{n1} & \dots & a_{nn} \end{vmatrix} = ((a_{ij})), \qquad B = ((b_{ij})).$$

When using matrical notations it is assumed that the symbol Au and uA denote vectors whose components can be computed by the rule:

$$(Au)_{k} = \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{kj}u_{j}, \qquad (uA)_{k} = \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{jk}u_{j} = (A'u)_{k}$$

$$(k = 1, 2, ..., n), \qquad (5)$$

- 10 -

where A' is a transposed vector.

If matrix A is symmetrical, then A' = A, and Au = uA. The scalar derivative of vectors u, v is given by the formula



Therefore for formulas (5) it follows that v(Au) = (vA) = vAu. We will denote by the norm ||u|| of the vector u the quantity



We will refer to as the norm of matrix A that smallest number ||A|| which for any vector u satisfies the inequalities  $||Au|| \leq ||A|| ||u||$ . It is not difficult to see that  $||A|| = \sqrt{\lambda}$ , where  $\lambda$  is the largest eigenvalue of matrix AA' (or A'A, which amounts to the same thing). Since  $\lambda \leq \text{Sp AA'}$ , then



Let up recall several more definitions from linear algebra. The vector  $l = \{l_1, \dots, l_n\}$  and the number  $\xi$  are called, respectively, the left eigenvector and the eigenvalue of matrix A if

$$1A = \xi 1, ||1|| \neq 0.$$
 (6)

Similarly, vector r is called the right eigenvector of matrix A if

$$Ar = \xi r, ||r|| \neq 0.$$
 (7)

By formulas (5) and (6), the eigenvalues  $\xi$  of matrix A is a root of the characteristic equation

$$Det \left( \left( \mathbf{a}_{\mathbf{i}\mathbf{j}} - \boldsymbol{\xi} \boldsymbol{\delta}_{\mathbf{i}\mathbf{j}} \right) \right) = 0 \tag{8}$$

where  $\delta_{ij}$  is the Kronecker delta ( $\delta_{ij} = 0$  when  $i \neq j$  and  $\delta_{ij} = 1$  when i = j). To each eigenvalue  $\xi$  of matrix A corresponds a linear space of left eigenvectors 1 and right eigenvector r. The measure of these spaces is  $n - \beta$ , where  $\beta$  is the length of the matrix

$$A - \xi E = ((a_{ij} - \xi \delta_{ij})).$$
(9)

The matrix rank (9), as we know, is not smaller than  $n - \alpha$ , where  $\alpha$  is the multiplicity of the root  $\xi$  of equation (8).

- 11 -

Let us assume that the eigenvalues  $\xi$  of matrix A are real. Let us number them in increasing order, i.e., we will assume that

$$\xi_1 \leq \xi_2 \leq \cdots \leq \xi_n \tag{10}$$

The equality sign in (10) is admitted owing to the possibility of multiple roots of equation (8), and each multiple root of  $\xi$  is repeated in (10) as many times as its multiplicity.

If for any eigenvalue  $\xi$  of matrix A of multiplicity  $\alpha$ , the matrix rank (9) is n - $\alpha$ , then the eigenvectors, both the left 1 and the right r corresponding to all eigenvalues, form the basis in space  $E_n$  of the vectors  $u = \{u_1, \ldots, u_n\}$ .

Thus, in this case we will assume that there exist eigenvectors  $1^{1}$ ,  $1^{2}$ , ...,  $1^{n}$  forming the basis in space  $E_{n}$ , i.e., satisfying the condition

$$\det \Lambda = \det \left( (l_1^n) = \det \left| \begin{array}{c} l_1^n & \dots & l_n^n \\ l_1^n & \dots & l_n^n \end{array} \right| \neq 0.$$
(11)

The index of the left eigenvector  $l^k$  in this case corresponds to the number of eigenvalue  $\xi_k$ ; the latter are ordered by means of inequalities (10).

If  $\xi_k \neq \xi_i$ , then  $l^k$  and  $r^j$  are orthogonal. In fact, suppose

$$l^{k}A = \mathcal{F}_{k}l^{k}, \quad Ar^{j} = \mathcal{F}_{j}r^{j}. \qquad (12)$$

Multiplying scalarly the first of the equalities (12) by  $r^{J}$ , the second by  $l^{k}$ , and subtracting, we get

$$(13)$$

Since  $\xi_k \neq \xi_j$ , from this follows the orthogonality of  $l^k$  and  $r^j$ . For the case when all eigenvalues of matrix A are simple, the equality sign in inequalities (10) is canceled out and the left and right eigenvectors form a biorthogonal system, i.e.,

- 12 -

$$l^{k}r^{j} = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{n} l^{k}_{\alpha}r^{j}_{\alpha} = 0 \qquad \text{when} \qquad k \neq j. \qquad (14)$$

If matrix A is symmetric then we can assume that  $r^{k} = l^{k}$ . We require that the left sigenvectors  $l^{k}$  of matrix A satisfies the norm on condition that:  $||l^{k}|| = 1$  (k = 1, ..., n). (15) Then, if for any eigenvalue  $\xi = \xi_{k}$ , the matrix rank (9) is  $n \sim \alpha$ , the eigenvectors  $l^{k}$  form a normed basis in  $E_{n}$  and naturally satisfy condition (11); if in this case matrix A is symmetric, then the basis  $\{l^{k}\}$  can be chosen as orthonormed.

Matrix A is referred to as positively defined if all the eigenvalues are positive; it is nonsingular if  $\xi = 0$  is not its eigenvalue, and singular, otherwise.

Limiting ourselves to this brief recapitulation of linear algebra, let us write system (4) as

$$A \partial u \partial t + B \partial u \partial x = c.$$
 (16)

For the case when matrix A is nonsingular, system (16) reduces to the normal form (3) and can be, after transformations, written as

 $\partial u/\partial t + A_1 \quad \partial u/\partial x = b,$  (17) where  $A_1 = A_1(x, t, u), b = b(x, t, u)$  are certain new matrices and a new vector, respectively. Below we will limit ourselves to studying system (16) which can be reduced to normal form (17).

Above we made an assumption on A(x, t, u) of the system of equation (16). However, A depends on u, i.e., on the assumption which is as a rule unknown to us. Therefore let us stipulate in which sense we make the assumptions on the coefficients of systems (16) and (17).

1) Either we will assume that solution u = u(x, t) of systems (16) and (17) is given as a function of the variable x, t, then the realization of any restriction imposed on matrices A, B, and A₁, and on vectors c, b, is verified forthwith.

2) Or else these restrictions are satisfied by identity (for any values  $u = \{u_1, \dots, u_n\}$ ) in some singly-connected domain of space (x, t, u) in which

- 13 -

the system of quasilinear equations and its solutions will be considered.

In this chapter we will impose the restrictions mainly in the second sense.

Section II. Characteristic Directions of a System of Quasilinear Equations

1. Derivative relative to direction. Assume f(x, t) is a differentiable function of its variables. At some point  $(x_0, t_0)$  we will consider the expression

$$A\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + B\frac{\partial f}{\partial x},\qquad(1)$$

assuming that A, B are not simultaneously equal to zero.

For any A and B that are continuous in some neighborhood of the point  $(x_0, t_0)$  we can find a smooth curve f' running through this point and such that when it is suitably parametrized equation (1) is proportional to the derivative of the function f(x, t) at the curve f' with respect to the parameter  $\tau$ .

Actually, suppose the curve  $\Gamma$  is given by the equations:

$$\Gamma: x = x(\tau), \quad t = t(\tau), \quad x(\tau_0) = x_0, \quad t(\tau_0) = t_0. \quad (2)$$

Then at the curve  $\int \tau$  the function f(x, t) is a function of one variable  $\tau$ :  $f(x(\tau), t(\tau)) = F(\tau)$ . Let us reply that expression (1) be proportional to  $F'(\tau)$  whatever the function f.

This will be done if

$$dx/d\tau = dB, dt/d\tau = dA,$$
 (3)

where  $\mathcal{L}$  is any derivative function  $\tau$ . Clearly, the essential condition uniquely defining the direction of curve  $\Gamma$  at the point  $(x_2, t_2)$  is the equation

$$dx/B = dt/A,$$
 (4)

and formulas (3) define the corresponding parametrization.

We will call the derivative  $F'(\tau)$  for the natural parametrization of  $\int r'$  when  $d = \frac{1}{\sqrt{A^2 + \beta^2}}$  the derivative of function f with respect to direction  $\int r'$ . In this case the parameter  $\tau$  is the length of the arc of the curve f'. When d = 1, expression (1) will be called the derivative of function fwith respect to parameter  $\tau$  in the direction of the curve f'. This simple -14 - concept finds important applications in the theory of equations with partial derivatives.

Let us consider the simplest differential equation

assuming that functions A and B are continuously differentiable. Equations

or equation (4) defines the single-parametric family of curves  $\int$ . The parameter  $\tau$  is defined along each of these curves uniquely if along some (arbitrarily chosen) curve  $\gamma_{0}$  intersection of the curve  $\int$  we set  $\tau = \tau_{0}$  (Figure 1.1).



Fig :e 1.1

Let us bring into correspondence to each curve  $\Gamma$  the value of a certain parameter  $\omega$  (for example, the length of the arc of the curve  $\gamma_0$  measured from an arbitrary point on it to the point at which intersects with the given curve  $\Gamma$ ). Then to each point (x, t) there will correspond one and only one number of pair  $\tau, \omega$ .

We can therefore assume the function u(x, t) to be the function of the variables  $\tau$ ,  $\omega$ ; the equations of the lines f' are of the form  $\omega = \text{const}$ , while equation(5), according to the foregoing, is written as

$$\frac{\partial u(\tau, \omega)}{\partial \tau} = 0. \tag{7}$$

Hence it follows that  $u = F(\omega)$  is the general solution of equation (5) and the function  $u(\mathbf{x}, t)$  is constant along  $\Gamma$  curves  $\gamma, \omega$ .

- 15 -

The directions of the curves  $\int defined$  by the vector  $\{B, A\}$  are called the characteristic directions of equation (5), and the curves  $\int dr$  are the characteristics.

Let us note that the form (7) of equation (5) no longer assumes the existence of the derivatives  $\partial u/\partial x$ ,  $\partial u/\partial t$ : equation (7) is satisfied by an arbitrary function  $F(\omega)$ , in particular, even a discontinuous function. Here the function  $u = F(\omega)$  can be interpreted as the solution of equation (5) in the generalized sense.

2. Hyperbolic systems of quasilinear equations. Let us consider the system of quasilinear equations

$$\partial u/\partial t + A \partial u/\partial x = b.$$
 (1)

Multiplying it by the vector 1, we get the scalar equation

$$l\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + lA\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = lb.$$
 (2)

If 1 is the left eigenvector of matrix A, then equation (2) can be written as

$$\iota\left(\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \xi\frac{\partial u}{\partial x}\right) = lb. \tag{3}$$

where E is the corresponding eigenvalue of matrix A.

In equation (3) all components  $u_i$  of vector u are differentiated in the same direction. Actually, by writing equation (3) in components, we get

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} l_i \left( \frac{\partial u_i}{\partial t} + \xi \frac{\partial u_i}{\partial x} \right) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} l_i b_i.$$
$$\left( \frac{\partial u_i}{\partial t} \right) = \frac{\partial u_i}{\partial t} + \xi \frac{\partial u_i}{\partial x}$$

denoting by

the derivative of function  $u_i(x + t)$  with respect to the variable t in the direction  $dx/dt = \xi$ , we see that equation (3) contains a linear combination of the derivative  $(du_i/dt)$ . The equat on  $dx/dt = \xi$  defines the direction of -16 = 16

differentiation in equality (3), called the characteristic direction of the system of equations (1), which is common to all functions  $u_i(x, t)$ .

We will refer to the quasilinear equations (1) as nyperbolic in some singly-connected domain D of the space of variables x, t, u, if the following conditions are satisfied at each point of this domain:

1) all eigenvalues  $\xi = \xi_k(x, t, u)$  of matrix A = A(x, t, u) are real; and

2) there exists the basis  $\{l^1(x, t, u), ..., l^n(x, t, u)\}$  in the space  $E_n$ , composed of left eigenvectors of matrix A governed by the norming condition, i.e., there exist normed eigenvectors  $l^1, l^2, ..., l^n$  satisfying the condition (1.11).

Let us note that a system (1) is semilinear, then the eigenvalue  $\xi_k$  and the left eigenvectors  $l^k$  do not depend on u. Therefore the condition of hyperbolicity for the semilinear systems is defined in some domain of variable (x, t)for arbitrary u (in a cylindrical domain).

As a part of the definition of hyperbolicity, let us note that often conditions 1) and 2) are supplemented further by the requirement of a determinate smoothness of eigenvectors  $l^k$  and eigenvalues  $\xi_k$ . Thus, for example, in the book [1] system (1) is called hyperbolic if conditions 1) and 2) are satisfied, and moreover,  $\xi_k(x, t, u)$  and  $l^k(x, t, u)$  exhibit the same smoothness as the elements of matrix A(x, t, u).

In the following we will of course have to resort to assumptions on the smoothness of  $\xi_k$  and  $l^k$ . We will do this to the extent that it is necessary. Let us note in this regard that a given smoothness of  $l^k$  and  $\xi_k$  does not always stem from the assumption of the same smoothness for the matrix A.

Let us show this in the following example of a system of two quasilinear equations:

$$\frac{\partial u_1}{\partial t} + u_1 \frac{\partial u_1}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial u_2}{\partial t} + a (u_1, u_2) \frac{\partial u_1}{\partial x} + u_2 \frac{\partial u_2}{\partial x} = 0,$$

Matrix A in this case is of the form

- 17 -

$$A = A(u) = \begin{bmatrix} u_1 & 0 \\ a(u_1, u_2) & u_2 \end{bmatrix}.$$

and its eigenvalues  $\xi_1$ ,  $\xi_2$  are determined from the equation

$$(\xi - u_1) (\xi - u_2) = 0,$$

from whence  $\xi_1 = u_1$ ,  $\xi_2 = u_2$ . The eigenvectors  $1^1$ ,  $1^2$  are defined from the equations



taking the norming condition into account, let us now define  $1^{1}$  and  $1^{2}$  in the domain u₁ ≠ u₂:

$$\begin{cases} a = [1; 0], & \frac{a [a_1, a_2]}{a_1 + a_1}, & \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 + \left(\frac{a}{u_2 - u_1}\right)^2}} \end{cases}$$
(6)

Let us consider the straight line  $u_1 = u_2$  on the plane of variables  $(u_1, u_2)$ . If  $a(u_1, u_1) \neq 0$ , then from (5) we find  $l^2 = \{1, 0\}$ , and the hyperbolicity condition 2) is violated on the straight line  $u_1 = u_2$ . Let us consider in more detail the case  $a(u_1, u_1) = 0$ . Here equations (4) and (5) become identical at the straight line  $u_1 = u_2$  and we can select as  $1^1$  and  $1^2$  two arbitrary noncollinear unit factors and, therefore, the system is hyperbolic.

But if we have required that the vectors  $1^1$ ,  $1^2$  exhibit a certain smoothness, then the requirement of the same smoothness for the function  $a(u_1, u_2)$ would not guarantee this. Suppose, for example, that we require the vectors  $1^1$ ,  $1^2$  to be continuous at the straight line  $u_1 = u_2$ .

- 18 -

Obviously, the only vector  $1^{1}$  that is continuous at the straight line  $u_{1} = u_{2}$  would be the vector  $1^{1}(u_{1}, u_{2}) = \{1; 0\}$ ; as for the vector  $1^{2}$ , its continuity necessitates, for example, the continuity of the function  $a(u_{1}, u_{2})$   $(u_{2} - u_{1})^{-1}$ . For example, if

$$a(u_1, u_2) = |u_1 - u_2|^a b(u_1, u_2) \quad (b(u_1, u_1) \neq 0),$$

then when d>1 the unknown continuous vector  $1^2$  is given by formula (6)(when  $u_1 \neq u_2$ ) by the formula  $1^2(u_1, u_1) = \{0; 1\}$ . When d < 1 no continuous function  $1^2$  exists.

It is not difficult to verify that in this example, to ensure the continuity of m-th derivatives of  $1^2$  we must require that the function  $a(u_1, u_2)$  have m continuous derivatives, and also (m + 1)-th derivatives at the straight line  $u_1 = u_2$ .

The situation becomes very much simpler in a highly important particular case of hyperbolic systems, which we will call hyperbolic in the marrow sense.

We will refer to the system of equations (1) as hyperbolic in the narrow sense in a singly-connected domain D of variables (x, t, u) if at each point of this domain the eigenvalues  $\xi_1, \xi_2, \dots, \xi_n$  of matrix A are real and distinct.

In this case the eigenvalues can be ordered, and we will assume that everywhere in D the following inequalities are satisfied:

$$\xi_1(x, t, u) < \xi_2(x, t, u) < \ldots < \xi_n(x, t, u).$$

Then, as indicated in section I, the eigenvectors  $l^{L}(x, t, u)$  are linearly independent. It is easy to see that in this case  $l^{k}(x, t, u)$ ,  $\xi_{k}(x, t, u)$  possess the same degree of smoothness as the elements of the matrix A(x, t, u).

And so, system (1) hyperbolic in domain D, by multiplying it by the left eigenvector  $l^k$ , is reduced to the form

$$f_{k} = l^{k}b = \sum_{a=1}^{n} l_{a}^{b}b_{a}.$$
(7)

where

- 19 -

From condition 2) of the definition of hyperbolic system (?) follows the equivalence of system (7) of initial condition (1).

We will call equation (7) the characteristic form of the system of equation (1).

Expanding the notation of this system in components thusly:

 $\sum_{a=1}^{n} l_{a}^{a}(x, t, a) \left[ \frac{\partial u_{a}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial u_{a}}{\partial x} \right] = f_{b}(x, t, a) \quad (k = 1, ..., n).$ 

Sometimes we will write it in the following form:

$$t^{\pm}(x, t, u) \left(\frac{du}{dt}\right)_{k} = f_{\pm}(x, t, u) \quad (k = 1, ..., n),$$

where the symbol (df/dt), denotes the quantity

$$\left(\frac{df}{dt}\right)_{a} = \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \xi_{a} \frac{\partial f}{\partial x}.$$

3. Hyperbolic system of nonlinear equations. Let us consider a system of nonlinear equations written in the normal form:

$$\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial t} + \varphi_t \left( x. t. v. \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} \right) = 0 \quad (l = 1, \dots, n). \tag{1}$$

Setting

$$\partial \mathbf{v}_i / \partial \mathbf{x} = \omega_i,$$
 (2)

let us write system (1) in the form

$$\phi_{l} + \phi_{l}(x, t, v, w) = 0$$
  $(l = 1, 2, ..., h)$  (3)

Suppose  $\varphi_k(x, t, v, \omega) \in \mathbb{C}_2^{\circ}$  Let A(x, t, v,  $\omega$ ) refer to the square matrix of all n:

$$A = \left( \left( \frac{\partial \varphi_{\mathbf{a}} \left( \mathbf{x}, t, v, \mathbf{w} \right)}{\partial \varphi_{\mathbf{a}}} \right) \right) = \left( \left( \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial \mathbf{w}} \right) \right). \tag{4}$$

We will call the system of nonlinear equations (1) hyperbolic in some domain of variation of variables x, t, v,  $\omega$ , if at each point of this domain

- 20 -

the eigenvalues  $\xi = \xi_k(x, t, v, \omega)$  and the left eigenvectors  $l^k(x, t, v, \omega)$  of matrix A satisfy requirements 1) and 2) of subsection 2.

The hyperbolic system of nonlinear equations (1) reduces to a hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations. Differentiating each of the equations (1) with respect to the variable x and taking the symbols (2) into account, we get



In formula (5) summation*) is carried out with respect to the Greek subscript a within the limits from 1 to n. Below, for simplicity of notation, we will orten employ this convention.

(5)

Combining equations (3) and (5), we get a system of 2n equations



where

which we can consider as a system of quasilinear equations with respect to 2n unknowns

*) To avoid confusion, let us stress that the summation is carried out only with respect to Greek subscript. For example,  $\int_{\alpha}^{b_{1}} \frac{\partial u_{\alpha}}{\partial x} = \sum_{\alpha=2}^{\infty} \int_{\alpha}^{b_{1}} \frac{\partial u_{\alpha}}{\partial x}$ .

and summation is now carried out with respect to the Latin subscript k.

- 21 -

Let us show that the system of 2n quasilinear equations (6) is hyperbolic. Multiplying the second group of squation (6) by the left eigenvector  $l^{k}(x, t, v, \omega)$  of matrix  $A(x, t, v, \omega)$ , we get



Thus, system (6) is reduced to the form

$$I^{*}\left[\frac{\partial a}{\partial t}+\zeta_{*}\frac{\partial a}{\partial x}\right]=f_{*}, \quad \frac{\partial v_{*}}{\partial t}=-v_{*}(x, t, v, \omega) \quad (k=1, \dots, k), \quad (10)$$

from whence comes its hyperbolicity.

If  $\varphi_k = \varphi_k(x, t, \omega)$ , i.e.,  $\partial \varphi_k / \partial v_i = 0$ , then the first group of equations (10) can be considered independently as a hyperbolic system of n quasilinear equations with respect to n unknowns  $\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_n$ .

Of course, we cannot refer to the equivalence of system (10) and system (1).

First of all, it is not any solution  $v_k, \omega_k$  of system (10) that yields the solution  $v_k(x, t)$  to system (1). Actually, the solution  $v_k, \omega_k$  of system (10) does not necessarily, generally speaking, satisfy equations (2).

As we show in subsection 3 of section IX, satisfying conditions (2) reduces to satisfying them at the straight line t = 0. Thus, solutions to system (10) reduce to the solution v(x, t) to system (1) only if conditions (2) are satisfied. On the other hand, the nonequivalence of system (10) and (1) is manifested also in that the solution to system (10) satisfying conditions (2) requires that  $v(x, t) \in C_2$ . At the same time the definition of the solution v(x, t) to system (1) requires only its continuous differentiability.

- 22 -

Therefore the equivalence of system (10) to system (1) cannot hold only for solutions v(x, t) to system (1) of class  $C_2$ .

### Section III. Riemann Invariants

1. Invariants of a semilinear system of equations. In each equation of the characteristic system (2.2.7) functions  $u_i(x, t)$  are differentiated in the same direction. In several cases further simplification of the characteristic system is possible: by change of variables we can succeed in differentiating only one function of the variable x, t, u in each of the equations.

Let us first consider the case of the semilinear system. Then equation (2.2.7) can be written as

where

$$f_{a} = f_{a} = f_{a} = f_{a} + a_{a} \left(\frac{df_{a}}{df}\right)_{a} = f_{a}$$

Since for the hyperbolic system  $Det((l_i^k)) \neq 0$ , then

$$\frac{\partial [c_1, \dots, c_n]}{\partial [a_1, \dots, a_n]} = \operatorname{Det} \Lambda \neq 0$$
(3)

)

and the variables  $r_k(x, t, u)$  can be taken as new unknown functions. Let us express from equations (2)  $u_1, \ldots, u_n$  in terms of  $r_1, \ldots, r_n$ :

$$u_{k} = \lambda_{\alpha}^{*} r_{\alpha} = \lambda_{\alpha}^{*} r_{\alpha}^{*} \qquad (4)$$

where we let r stand for the vector  $\{r_1, ..., r_n\}$ , and  $\lambda_{\lambda}^k$  are the coefficients of the matrix  $\Lambda^{-1}$  that is the inverse of matrix  $\Lambda$ :

$$\Lambda = ((l_i^*(x, t))), \Lambda^{-1} = ((\lambda_i^*(x, t))).$$

Substituting formulas (4) in the right sides of system (2), we arrive at the system of equations

- 23 -

 $\frac{\partial \sigma_{k}}{\partial t} + \xi_{k} \frac{\partial \sigma_{k}}{\partial x} = g_{k}(x, t, r) \quad (k = 1, ..., n).$  (5)

which we will call a system written in invariants.

Let us illustrate the concept of invariants with the example of the wave equation

 $\frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial t^2} = a^2 \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2} \quad (a = \text{ccast}).$ 

It reduces to the hyperbolic system

 $\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + a^2 \frac{\partial w}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial w}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0,$ 

whose characteristic form is

$$\frac{\left(\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} - a \frac{\partial u}{\partial x}\right) - a\left(\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} - a \frac{\partial v}{\partial x}\right) = 0,}{\left(\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + a \frac{\partial u}{\partial x}\right) + a\left(\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + a \frac{\partial v}{\partial x}\right) = 0.}$$

Therefore, the invariants defined by formulas (2) are as follows:

 $\mathbf{r}_1 = \mathbf{u} = \mathbf{av}, \ \mathbf{r}_2 = \mathbf{u} + \mathbf{av}.$ 

(Let us note that here we have used the nonnormed vectors  $1^1$ ,  $1^2$ .)

The system written in the invariants:

AND THE REAL PROPERTY OF A 12	1 15 1 1 1 1
	-= 0.
Chief and the second	

shows that the invariant  $r_1$  is constant along the straight lines x + at = const, and  $r_2 - along$  the line x - at = const; therefore

$$r_1 = f(x + at), \quad r_2 = g(x - at),$$

where f and g are arbitrary functions.

Returning to the function u, we get a known general solution of the wave equation:

$$\frac{1}{6} \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}$$

In the case of a system of quasilinear equations, the vectors 1^k depend on x, t, u. Let us consider the differential forms

- 24 -

$$\omega_{k}(x, t, u, du) = l^{k}(x, t, u) du = l_{c}^{k}(x, t, u) du_{a}.$$
(6)

Suppose that each of these forms, considered for fixed values of variables x, t has an integrating cofactor  $\mathcal{M}_k = \mathcal{M}_k(x, t, u)$  so that for any  $k = 1, \ldots, n$ , we have

$$\mu_k(x; t, u) \omega_k(x, t, u, du) = \mu_k l_a^k du_a = \frac{\partial r_k(x, t, u)}{\partial u_a} du_a$$
(7)

(Let us recall that the summation is carried out only with respect to the Greek subscripts; the number k in formula (7) is fixed). Equations (2.2.7) after multiplication by  $\mathcal{M}_{k}$  become

$$\left(\frac{dr_k(x, t, u)}{dt}\right)_k = \frac{\partial r_k}{\partial t} - \xi_k \frac{\partial r_k}{\partial x} = \overline{g}_k(x, t, u) \quad (k = 1, \dots, n, (8))$$
$$\overline{g}_k = \mu_k f_k + r'_{kt} + \xi_k r'_{kx}. \quad (9)$$

In formula (9) the variables  $r'_{kx}$ ,  $r'_{kt}$  are partial derivatives of the functions  $r_k(x, t, u)$ , respectively, with respect to x and t for fixed values of the variables  $u = \{u_1, \dots, u_n\}$ .

Now using independence of the functions  $r_k(x, t, u)$ , let us express the variable u in terms of them, after which we get from (8) the following system of linear equations:

$$\frac{\partial r_k}{\partial t} + \xi_k \frac{\partial r_k}{\partial x} = g_k(x, t, r) \quad (k = 1, \dots, n). \tag{10}$$

The quantities  $r_k$  are called invariants (Riemann invariants), and the system (10) is called a system in invariants. Riemann first introduced the concept of invariants in his classical work [2]. If systems (2.2.1) and (2.2.7) are homogeneous and do not depend explicitly on x, t(A = A(u), f = 0), then equation (10) is also homogeneous:

- 25 -

and

$$\frac{\partial r_k}{\partial t} + \xi_k(r) \frac{\partial r_k}{\partial x} = 0 \quad (k = 1, \dots, n), \tag{11}$$

i.e., the functions  $r_k(x, t)$  are constant along the integral curves of the equation

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = \xi_k \left( r \left( x, \beta \right) \right). \tag{12}$$

which are called characteristics of system of equation (11).

2. Systems of two and three quasilinear equations. We know that not every differential form  $\omega_k(u, du)$  has an integrating cofactor. An exception is the case n = 2 when this cofactor always exists. In this case the Riemann invariants can be defined thusly. Suppose the equations

$$\omega_k(x^0, t^0, u, du) = 0$$
  $(k = 1, 2)$ 

have integrals

$$\Phi_k(x^0, t^0, u) = \text{const}$$
  $(k = 1, 2).$ 

Then, obviously, the following functions can be taken as Riemann invariants:

$$r_{\underline{k}} = \oint_{\underline{k}} (\mathbf{x}, t, u).$$

Now let us consider the case n = 3. We know (cf [3, 4]) that in this case the arbitrary differential form

$$\omega_{k}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}, \mathbf{u}, \mathbf{d}\mathbf{u}) = \mathbf{1}^{K}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}, \mathbf{u}) \, \mathbf{d}\mathbf{u} \tag{1}$$

(x, t fixed) can be represented one of the following forms

a) dU, b) V dU, c) dU + V dW,

where U, V, W are functions of x, t, u. The cases a), b), and c) follow one after the other in order of generality.

If the forms  $\omega_k$  refer, when k = 1, 2, 3, to types a) and b), then this means that integrating cofactor  $\omega_k$  is present for each form  $\omega_k$ , i.e., the possibility of reducing the system of quasilinear equations to invariants*).

*) We know (cf for example [5]) that the form  $l^{k}$  du belongs to type a) if rot  $l^{k} = 0$ , and this form belongs to type b), if  $l^{k}$ rot  $l^{k} = 0$ , where these conditions are essential and sufficient (the operation rot is taken with respect to the variables  $u_{1}$ ,  $u_{2}$ ,  $u_{3}$ ).

- 26 -

In the general case the forms  $\omega_k$  belong to the type c) and the characteristic system reduces the form .



where  $U_k$ ,  $W_k$ ,  $V_k$  are functions of the variables  $u_1$ ,  $u_2$ ,  $u_3$ , x, t. Suppose  $V_x = 0$ ; then equations (2.2.7) can be written in the form



where  $U_3 = U_3(x, t, u)$ .

If the forms  $\omega_k(x, t, u, du)$  (k = 1, 2) are considered at the surface  $U_3 = U_3(x, t, u) = \text{const}, x = x_0, t = t_0$ , then they have an integrating multiplier. Hence it follows that

 $\mu_{a}(x, \xi, d) \Phi_{b}(x, \xi, u, da) \rightarrow \frac{\partial U_{b}}{\partial U_{b}} dU_{3} - \frac{\partial U_{b}}{\partial x} dt - \frac{\partial U_{a}}{\partial x} dx \quad (a = 1, 2),$ 

where it is assumed that

Us (#, t.' #) == Us (X, t. #1, da, Us (d1, d2, d3, X, t)).

The system of quasilinear equations in this case can be written in the following characteristic form:



where  $\eta_k$ ,  $\bar{g}_k$  are functions of the variables  $U_k(x, t, u)$ , x, t.

- 27 -
Section IV. Transformations of Systems of Quasilinear Equations

1. Transformation of systems with respect to solution. By the transformation of dependent and independent variables

$$x' = x'(x, p), t' = t'(x, p), v = v(x, t, u),$$
 (1)

which have a reciprocal, i.e., such that



the hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations is converted into some new hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations. The characteristic directions of the hyperbolic system are the invariants of transformation (1). This means that if the direction  $dx/dt = \xi_k$  is characteristic for the original syste then after transformation (1) the direction



will also be characteristic.

Let us consider the transformation of independent variables used in gasdynamics, which we will call the transformation of independent variables with respect to the solution. Suppose the new variables x', t' are associated with the old x, t by the formulas

$$dx' = \phi_1(x, t, u) dx - \psi_1(x, t, u) dt, dt' = \phi_2(x, t, u) dx - \phi_2(x, t, u) dt.$$
(2)

For the line x' = const, t' = const to form a regular net for any solutions u = u(x, t) of the initial system, i.e., for one and only one point  $x^i$ , t' to correspond to each point x, t, it is sufficient that in the singly-connected domain of variable x, t under consideration, the following conditions are satisfied:

$$\frac{\partial \varphi_{i}(x, t, u)}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \psi_{i}(x, t, u)}{\partial x} = 0 \quad (l = 1, 2), \qquad (3)$$
  
$$\Delta = \varphi_{1}\psi_{2} - \varphi_{2}\psi_{1} \neq 0. \qquad (4)$$

- 28 -

In inequality (3) u = u(x, t) is the arbitrary solution of the initial system; in the differentiation, the dependence u on x, t must be taken into account.

Since inequality (3) must obtain for any solution u = u(x, t) of the initial system, they must themselves be its corollaries. Let us assume that this does occur and that (4) is satisfied. Then from (2) follow the differentiation formulas

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{n}}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial \mathbf{n}}{\partial x} \phi_1 + \frac{\partial \mathbf{n}}{\partial x} \phi_2 + \frac{\partial \mathbf{n}}{\partial x} \phi_1 - \frac{\partial \mathbf{n}}{\partial x} \phi_1 - \frac{\partial \mathbf{n}}{\partial x} \phi_1$$
(5)

By formulas (5), the derivatives  $\partial u/\partial t$ ,  $\partial u/\partial x$  are linearly expressed by  $\partial u/\partial t^{\dagger}$ ,  $\partial u/\partial x^{\dagger}$ , and after substitution in the initial system, obviously, we again will obtain a system of quasilinear equations.

Transformation (2) is one that is more general compared to the ordinary transformation of independent variables (1). For its applicability, however, (in the case when  $\varphi_i$  and  $\psi_i$  depend on u) it is necessary that the system of quasilinear equations have as corollaries special equations. As we will see in section V, it is not any system of quasilinear equations that has even one equation of the type (3) as the corollary.

Let us present an example of the conversion of independent variables with respect to solution. The system of equations of gas dyanmics (cf Chapter Two, Section II).

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \rho \neq \rho(\rho, S).$$

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial x} = 0 \qquad (6)$$

contains three equations with three unknowns  $\rho$ , u, S. Let us consider the transformation

$$dx' = \rho \, dx - \rho u \, dt, \quad dt' = dt. \qquad (7)$$

In this case  $\varphi_1 = \rho$ ,  $\psi_1 = \rho u$ ,  $\varphi_2 = 0$ ,  $\psi_2 = -1$ ; conditions (3) are satisfied by virtue of the first equation in (6), and condition (4) leads to the requirement  $\rho > 0$ . Thus, if  $\rho > 0$ , then

- 29 -

 $\frac{\partial}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \rho u \frac{\partial}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} - u \frac{\partial}{\partial x}.$ 

and system (6) changes, after transformation (7), into the new system:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t'}\left(\frac{1}{p}\right) - \frac{\partial u}{\partial x'} = 0, \quad , \quad \frac{\partial u}{\partial t'} + \frac{\partial p}{\partial x'} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial S}{\partial t'} = 0.$$
(8)

in gas dynamics the variables x, t are called pulsion variables, and the variables  $q = x^{t}$ ,  $t^{1} = t$  are Lagrangian variables.

2. Hodograph transformation. For a homogenous system of quasilinear equations whose coefficients do not explicitly depend on x, t in the case n = 2:

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + A(u) \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0, \quad u = \{u_1; u_2\}. \tag{1}$$

Let us interchange the roles of dependent and independent variables, i.e., we can assume that  $x = x(u_1, u_2)$ ,  $t = t(u_1, u_2)$ . Simple calculations lead to the result

where  

$$\frac{\partial u_1}{\partial x} = \Delta \frac{\partial u}{\partial u_2}, \quad \frac{\partial u_1}{\partial x} = \Delta \frac{\partial u}{\partial u_1}, \quad \frac{\partial u_1}{\partial x} = -\Delta \frac{\partial x}{\partial u_2}, \quad \frac{\partial u_2}{\partial t} = \Delta \frac{\partial x}{\partial u_1}, \quad (2)$$
where  

$$\frac{\partial u_1}{\partial x} = \Delta \frac{\partial u_1}{\partial x}, \quad \frac{\partial u_1}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial [u_1; u_2]}{\partial [x; t]}. \quad (3)$$

If  $\Delta \neq 0$ , then by substituting formulas (2) into (1), we arrive at a linear system of two equations:

$$\frac{\partial x}{\partial u_1} - a_{11}(u) \frac{\partial t}{\partial u_2} + a_{12}(u) \frac{\partial t}{\partial u_1} = 0.$$

$$\frac{\partial x}{\partial u_1} - a_{21}(u) \frac{\partial t}{\partial u_2} + a_{22}(u) \frac{\partial t}{\partial u_1} = 0.$$
(4)

- 30 -

where  $a_{ij}(u)$  are elements of matrix A(u).

This transformation of variables is called the hodograph transformation; it is used in gas dynamics.

3. Extended system. Let us write a system of quasilinear equations of the hyperbolic type in the following characteristic form:

$$l^{k}(x, t, u) \left[ \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \xi_{k}(x, t, u) \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right] =$$

$$= l^{k}_{a} \left[ \frac{\partial u_{a}}{\partial t} + \xi_{k} \frac{\partial u_{a}}{\partial x} \right] = f_{k}(x, t, u) \quad (k = 1, ..., n). \quad (1)$$

In many investigations, along with system (1) it is useful to consider a system of equations in which the unknowns are also derivatives of the solution u(x, t). This system is obtained by differentiating (1) and is its differential corollary. We will call system (1) and its differential corollaries an extended system.

Let us denote

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = p, \quad \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = q \qquad \left(\frac{\partial u_i}{\partial x} = p_i, \quad \frac{\partial u_i}{\partial t} = q_i\right); \tag{2}$$

then system (1) can be written as

$$l^{k}(q+\xi_{k}p) = l^{k}_{a}(q_{a}+\xi_{k}p_{a}) = f_{k} \qquad (k=1,\ldots,n).$$
(3)

Differentiating each equation (3) with respect to the variables t, x, we get

$$l^{k}\left(\frac{\partial q}{\partial t}+\xi_{k}\frac{\partial p}{\partial t}\right)=\bar{\mathscr{B}}_{k}, \quad l^{k}\left(\frac{\partial q}{\partial x}+\xi_{k}\frac{\partial p}{\partial x}\right)=\bar{\mathscr{F}}_{k}, \quad (4)$$

where

- 31 -

$$\overline{\mathcal{F}}_{k} = \frac{\partial f_{k}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial f_{k}}{\partial u_{a}} q_{a} - (q_{a} + \xi_{k} p_{a}) \left( \frac{\partial l_{a}^{k}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial l_{a}^{k}}{\partial u_{\beta}} q_{\beta} \right) - l_{a}^{k} \left( \frac{\partial \xi_{a}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \xi_{a}}{\partial u_{\beta}} q_{\beta} \right) p_{a}.$$

$$\overline{\mathcal{F}}_{k} = \frac{\partial f_{k}}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial f_{k}}{\partial u_{a}} p_{a} - (q_{a} + \xi_{k} p_{a}) \left( \frac{\partial l_{a}^{k}}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial l_{a}^{k}}{\partial u_{\beta}} p_{\beta} \right) - l_{a}^{k} \left( \frac{\partial \xi_{k}}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial \xi_{k}}{\partial u_{\beta}} p_{\beta} \right) p_{a}.$$
(5)

From (2) follow, as conditions of integrability the equations 
$$\partial q / \partial x = \partial p / \partial t$$
, (6)

and, therefore, equations (4) can be rewritten as

$$l^{h}\left(\frac{\partial q}{\partial x} + \xi_{h}\frac{\partial q}{\partial x}\right) = \vec{\mathcal{F}}_{h}, \quad l^{h}\left(\frac{\partial p}{\partial x} + \xi_{h}\frac{\partial p}{\partial x}\right) = \vec{\mathcal{F}}_{h}. \tag{7}$$

where  $\tilde{g}_k$ ,  $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}_k$  are, by (5), functions of x, t, u, p, q.

We will call equations (2) and (7) an extended system. The extended system can be written in a different representation. The equations

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{s}}{\partial t} = q, \quad l^{\mathbf{s}} \left( \frac{\partial q}{\partial t} + \xi_{\mathbf{s}} \frac{\partial q}{\partial x} \right) = \vec{\mathcal{B}}_{\mathbf{s}} \tag{8}$$

constitute an extended system of 2n equations if the variables p appearing in  $\hat{\mathcal{G}}_k$  are canceled out by means of equations (3). Here it is assumed that  $\xi_k \neq 0^*$ ).

The extended system was introduced in this form by R. Courant and P. Lax in article [6].

*) The requirement  $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{k}} \neq 0$  is not essential. By change of variables we can achieve the result that  $\mathcal{E}_{\mathbf{k}} \neq 0$  for all  $\mathbf{k} = 1, \ldots, n$ .

- 32 -

If we consider an extended system in symmetric form (7), then it is equivalent to the initial system in the class  $u(x, t) \in C_2$ .

Let us dwell on a remarkable feature of the extended system. As was shown, a hyperbolic semilinear system can be reduced to invariants. This, generally speaking, does not obtain for systems of quasilinear equations. However, an extended system of any hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations already possess this property, i.e., is reducible to invariants.

Actually, denoting

where

$$\mathbf{\mathcal{F}}_{\mathbf{q}} = \mathbf{\mathcal{F}}_{\mathbf{q}}, \quad \mathbf{\mathcal{C}}_{\mathbf{q}} = \mathbf{\mathcal{F}}_{\mathbf{q}} \tag{9}$$

and converting in equations (7) to the variables  $\mathcal{P}_k$ ,  $\mathfrak{S}_k$ , we get



Since  $Det(\begin{pmatrix} k \\ d \end{pmatrix}) \neq 0$ , then the variables p, q are uniquely expressed by  $\mathcal{T}$ ,  $\mathcal{G}$ , and can be canceled out of  $\mathcal{F}_k$ ,  $\mathcal{F}_k$ .

Adding to equations (10) the equation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \xrightarrow{p} = \lambda_{\alpha}^{\alpha} \xrightarrow{p} \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = q = \lambda_{\alpha}^{\alpha} \underbrace{\mathbf{e}}_{\alpha}, \qquad (12)$$

we get a system of 4n quasilinear equations written in invariants.

We can reduce the number of equations down to 2n, if, for example, we add to the first group of equations (10) the first group of equations (2), i.e., consider a system of 2n equations in the invariants:

- 33 -

$$\frac{\partial \sigma_{a}}{\partial x} + \xi_{a} \frac{\partial \sigma_{a}}{\partial x} = \mathcal{F}_{a}, \quad \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = p = \lambda_{a}^{a} \mathcal{F}_{a}, \quad (13)$$

and assume that in the functions  $\mathcal{F}_k$  the variables q are canceled out by means of (3), and p - by means of (12).

However, the second group of equations (13) is unsuitable for investigation. We will transform it. From equations (3) we have

$$q_{a} = \lambda_{\alpha}^{b} f_{a} - \lambda_{\alpha}^{b} f_{\beta}^{a} \xi_{\alpha} p_{\beta} = \lambda_{\alpha}^{b} f_{a} - \lambda_{\alpha}^{b} \xi_{\alpha} \mathcal{P}_{\alpha}^{b}$$
(14)

Therefore instead of system (13) we can consider the system

$$\frac{\partial \mathscr{F}_{k}}{\partial t} + \xi_{k} \frac{\partial \mathscr{F}_{k}}{\partial x} = \mathscr{F}_{k}, \quad \frac{\partial u_{k}}{\partial t} = q_{k} = \lambda_{a}^{b} f_{a} - \lambda_{a}^{b} \xi_{a} \mathscr{F}_{a}, \quad (15)$$

which is also written in variants, and the function  $\mathcal{F}_k$  are functions of x, t, u,  $\mathcal{T}$ .

Let us write extended system (15) in its final form:

$$\frac{\partial \mathscr{F}_{k}}{\partial t} + \xi_{k} \frac{\partial \mathscr{F}_{k}}{\partial x} = \mathscr{F}_{k}(x, t, u, \mathscr{F}), \qquad (16)$$

$$\frac{\partial u_k}{\partial t} = F_k(x, t, u, \mathscr{P}). \tag{17}$$

From formulas (15), (11), (5), and (3) it follows that

$$\mathcal{F}_{k} = \mathcal{F}^{k}(x, t, u) + \mathcal{F}^{k}_{a}(x, t, u) \mathcal{F}_{a} + \mathcal{F}^{k}_{a\beta}(x, t, u) \mathcal{F}_{a} \mathcal{F}_{\beta}^{b}.$$
(18)  
$$P_{k} = F^{k}(x, t, u) + F^{k}_{a}(x, t, u) \mathcal{F}_{a}.$$
(19)

where  $\mathcal{F}^k$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^k$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^k_{\alpha\beta}$ ,  $F^k$ ,  $F^k_{\alpha}$  are certain functions dependent only on x, t, u. The formulas for these variables are quite cumbersome and we will not write them out here. Let us however note that  $F^k$ ,  $F^k_{\alpha}$  are expressed in terms of the coefficients of the initial system, and  $\mathcal{F}^k$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^k_{\alpha}$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^k_{\alpha\beta}$  in terms of the coefficients and their first derivatives with respect to the variables  $x_r$  t, u. The extended system (16) and (17) will be used by us in the following in estimating the growth of the solution to the system of quasilinear equations and its derivatives (cf section VIII).

By section II, a hyperbolic system of n nonlinear equations reduces to a system of 2n quasilinear equations. The extended system for arbitrary hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations reduces, in turn, to equations in invariants. Therefore a hyperbolic system of n nonlinear equations reduces to a system of not more than 4n quasilinear equations in invariants by means of forming an extended system.

Section V. Conservative Systems of Quasilinear Equations

1. Definitions. If the equation

$$\frac{\partial \psi(x, t, u)}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \psi(x, t, u)}{\partial u} = P(x, t, u)$$
(1)

is a corollary of the system of quasilinear equations

 $\partial u/\partial t + A \partial u/\partial x = b$  (2)

for any solutions to system (2), then we call it the law of conservation of system (2).

Suppose system (2) has m laws of conservation (1) corresponding to the functions  $\varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_m; \varphi_1, \ldots, \varphi_m$ . These laws of conservation will be called independent in the domain D if the functions 1,  $\varphi_1(x_0, t_0, u)$ , ...,  $\varphi_m(x_0, t_0, u)$  are linearly independent for all  $x_0, t_0$  of the domain D under consideration.

If  $\varphi = \varphi(x, t)$ , then by the definition of equality (1) is not independent law of conservation.

If system (2) has n independent laws of conservation satisfying the condition

$$\frac{\partial [\psi_1,\ldots,\psi_n]}{\partial [u_1,\ldots,u_n]}\neq 0,$$

then we call it conservative, otherwise -- nonconservative.

- 35 -

Thus, the conservative system (2) can be reduced to the form

 $\frac{\partial \mathbf{a}(\mathbf{x}, t, \mathbf{s})}{\partial \mathbf{x}} = P(\mathbf{x}, t, \mathbf{s}),$ (3)

where we understand  $\varphi$ ,  $\psi$ , and F to refer to vectors with n components. Let us note that a system of the type (3) is often called "divergent"; sometimes this term applies only to the case F = 0. We obtain equations that will serve for defining all laws of conservation of system (2), i.e., functions of  $\phi$  and  $\Psi$ . To do this, let us multiply system (2) by the vector d = d(x, t, u) = $\{d_1, \ldots, d_n\}$  and require that this result be of the form (1).

 $E = ab - \phi_{i} - \psi_{i}$ Let us arrive at equations  $\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}_1}{\partial \mathbf{u}_2} = \left\{ \frac{\partial \mathbf{v}}{\partial \mathbf{u}_1} + \frac{\partial \mathbf{v}}{\partial \mathbf{u}_2} \right\}$ 

where

Canceling the vector & from these equations, we get the system

 $\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial a} A(x, t, u) = \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial u},$ (4)

in which only two unknown functions  $\varphi(x, t, u)$  and  $\psi(x, t, u)$  appear. The system (4) consists of n equations and is described in components as follows:

> $\sum_{i=1}^{n} o_{ii}(x, t, u) \frac{\partial q}{\partial u} \qquad (i=1, 2, ..., n)$ (5)

The variables x and t appear in the coefficients of this system as parameters.

A set of linearly independent solutions to system (5) defines the system of independent laws of conservation of system (2).

If system (2) is linear or semilinear, it is conservative. Naturally, in this case A = A(x, t) and system (5) has n independent solutions:

## $\Psi_{a}(s, t, t) = \Psi_{a}(x, s, u) = a_{aa}(x, t) u_{a}$ (k = 1, ..., n).

When  $n \leq 2$ , system (5) is either indeterminate or determinate and has an infinite number of solutions. When  $n \ge 3$ , system (5) is over determined and cannot in general have a single solution  $\varphi$ ,  $\psi$ , which would depend essentially on u. The

- 36 -

proof of this assertion can be obtained for the example of the system

 $\frac{\partial u_1}{\partial t} + u_2 \frac{\partial u_1}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial u_2}{\partial t} + u_3 \frac{\partial u_3}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial u_3}{\partial t} + u_1 \frac{\partial u_3}{\partial x} = 0,$ 

for which it is easy to establish that system (5) does not have nontrival solutions (cf [7]).

2. Laws of conservation of gas dynamics. As an example (cf [8]), let us consider a system of equations of gas dynamics in Lagrangian coordinates (chapter two, section II), which we will write as

$$\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial p(V, \epsilon)}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \epsilon + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) + \frac{\partial pu}{\partial x} = 0. \tag{1}$$

Let us pose the problem of finding all laws of conservation of this system of equations (obviously, system (1) has already been written in the form of laws of conservation and is therefore conservative). Representing the system as

$$\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + p'_V \frac{\partial V}{\partial x} + p'_\varepsilon \frac{\partial \varepsilon}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial \varepsilon}{\partial t} + p \frac{\partial \varepsilon}{\partial x} = 0.$$

we will write for it the system of equations (5.1.5) with respect to  $\varphi = \varphi(V, u, \varepsilon)$ ,  $\Psi = \Psi(V, u, \varepsilon)$ :

$$\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial V} = p'_V(V, \varepsilon) \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial u},$$

$$\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial u} = -\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial V} + p(V, \varepsilon) \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial \varepsilon},$$

$$\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial s} = p'_s(V, \varepsilon) \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial u}.$$

$$(4)$$

Suppose  $p = p(V, \mathcal{E})$  is a doubly-continuously differentiable functions of its variable; we will assume that  $\varphi(V, u, \mathcal{E})$ ,  $\psi(V, u, \mathcal{E})$  is also doubly-continuously differentiable. Combining equalities (2) and (4), we obtain

$$p'_{\epsilon}(V, \epsilon) \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial V} - p'_{V}(V, \epsilon) \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial \epsilon} = 0.$$

which denotes a functional dependence with fixed change u of the variables  $\psi$ , p, i.e.,

$$\psi = \psi (\mathbf{p}, \mathbf{u}), \tag{5}$$

- 37 -

Similarly, writing out the conditions for consistency of equalities (2) and (4), we get

$$p'_{e} \frac{\partial}{\partial V} \left( \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u} \right) = p'_{V} \frac{\partial}{\partial e} \left( \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u} \right);$$
  
$$\partial \varphi / \partial u = F(p, u)$$
(6)

where F(p, u) is an arbitrary function.

i.e.

Substituting (5) into (3), we find

$$p\frac{\partial\varphi}{\partial s}-\frac{\partial\varphi}{\partial V}=\Phi(p,u), \qquad (7)$$

where  $\Phi\left(\mathtt{p,u}
ight)$  is an arbitrary function.

Integrating (6), we get

$$\varphi(V, u, \varepsilon) = F_1(p, u) + F_2(\varepsilon, V).$$
(8)

where as before  $F_1$ ,  $F_2$  are certain arbitrary functions.

Substituting this expression into equality (7), we give the latter the following form:

$$p\frac{\partial F_1(e, V)}{\partial e} - \frac{\partial F_1(e, V)}{\partial V} = \Phi(p, u) - \frac{\partial F_1(p, u)}{\partial p} \left[ pp'_e - p'_V \right].$$

Since here the left side does not depend on the variable u, then

$$\Phi'_{u}(p, u) = \frac{\partial^{2} F_{1}(p, u)}{\partial p \, \partial u} \left[ p \, p'_{e} - p'_{V} \right]. \tag{9}$$

We will limit ourselves to a consideration of the case when the variable pp' is functionally independent (as a function of the variables  $V, \mathcal{E}$ ) with the function  $p(V, \mathcal{E})$ :

$$p'_{\mathcal{V}} \frac{\partial}{\partial \epsilon} \left[ p p'_{\epsilon} - p'_{\mathcal{V}} \right] \neq p'_{\epsilon} \frac{\partial}{\partial v} \left[ p p'_{\epsilon} - F'_{\mathcal{V}} \right]. \tag{10}$$

Therefore, in the right side of equality (9) appears a function of p, u, V,  $\mathcal{E}$  that is not reducible to a function of p, u. Therefore equality (9) is possible if and only if

$$\frac{\partial^2 F_1(p, u)}{\partial p \, \partial u} = 0, \qquad \Phi'_u(p, u) = 0.$$

- 38 -

Thus, assuming that condition (10) is satisfied,  $\Phi(p, u) = \dot{\Phi}(p)$  and, by (8)

$$(\Psi(V, s, e) = P_1(s) + P_2(e, V).$$
 (11)

Mrom equalities (2), (4), and (11) follows

$$\Psi(V_{1}, u, e) = p \frac{dP_{1}(u)}{du} + P_{3}(u)$$
 (12)

Therefore, substituting formulas (11) and (12) into equality (3), we get

 $P \frac{d^2 F_1(u)}{(du^2} + \frac{dF_2(u)}{du} = p \frac{\partial F_2}{\partial e} - \frac{\partial F_2}{\partial V}$ (13)

Since  $F_2 = F_2(\mathcal{E}, \nabla)$ , then the right side in (13) does not depend on u; therefore

$$\frac{d^{2}F_{1}(u)}{du^{3}} = C_{1}, \quad \frac{dF_{1}(u)}{du} = C_{2}$$

$$F_{1}(u) = C_{1}\frac{u^{2}}{2} + C_{2}u, \quad F_{3} = C_{3}u,$$

and

since the constants are imaginary. Finally, equation (13) becomes

$$p(V, e) \frac{\partial P_s}{\partial s} - \frac{\partial P_s}{\partial V} = C_1 p(V, e) + C_s,$$

i.e.,  $F_{2}(\mathcal{E}, V)$  satisfies the linear equation in partial derivatives, assuming

$$F_{2}(e, V) = C_{1}e - C_{0}V + \overline{F}_{2}(e, V),$$

we get for  $\overline{F}_2(\mathcal{E}, V)$  the homogeneous equation

$$p(V, e) \frac{\partial F_{e}}{\partial e} - \frac{\partial F_{s}}{\partial V} = 0.$$
(14)

As for the variables  $V, \mathcal{E}$ , let us consider the ordinary differential equation

$$de + p(V, e) dV = 0.$$
 (15)

Suppose S = S(V,  $\mathcal{E}$ ) = const is the general integral of this equation, i.e.,

$$S'_{e}(V, e) p(V, e) - S'_{V}(V, e) = 0.$$

The function  $S(V, \varepsilon)$  is called entropy in thermodynamics. Since equation (15) determines the characteristics of equation (14), then (of for example [5]) the -39 -

general solution to equation (14) is

where f is an arbitrary function of one variable. And thus, we obtain the general solution to equations (2) - (4) for  $\varphi$ :

after which we can easily find  $\Psi$ :

$$\Psi = C_1 p + C_2 p + C_3 + 0 \cdot f(S(V, 3))$$
(17)

Formulas (16) and (17) give us a grasp of all laws of conservation of this system of equation for the case when the inequality (10) is satisfied. It is easy to note that they contair laws of conservation (1), and also a new law of conservation  $\partial f(S(V, \mathbf{a}))$ 

$$\frac{\partial f(S(V, \epsilon))}{\partial t} = 0.$$

which in gas dynamics is called the law of conservation of entropy.

From our proof it follows that when condition (10) is satisfied the equations of gas dynamics (1) do not have any other laws of conservation except for the known laws of conservation of mass, momentum, energy, and entropy.

By way of yet another example, let us consider the system

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\frac{\partial}{\partial u_l} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x}\frac{\partial}{\partial u_l} = 0 \quad (l = 1, \dots, n), \tag{18}$$

where  $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}(u_1, \ldots, u_n), \mathcal{L}' = \mathcal{L}'(u_1, \ldots, u_n)$  are scalar functions (cf [9]). System (18) is hyperbolic if the matrix

$$\mathcal{P}_{uu} = \left( \left( \frac{\partial^2 \mathcal{Q}}{\partial u_i \partial u_j} \right) \right)$$

is sign-determined.

The system of equations (18), obviously, is conservative. It is easily seen that it has yet another law of conservation, independent of the laws of conservation of (18) if  $\mathcal{L}_{uu}$  is a variable matrix:

$$\varphi = u_a \mathcal{L}_{u_a} - \mathcal{L}, \quad \psi = u_a \mathcal{L}_{u_a}^1 - \mathcal{L}^1.$$

It is interesting to note that equations of gas dynamics, as well as certain othe. systems of equations in mathematical physics are reducible to the form (18).

- 40 -

3. Potential of the solution of a conservative system of quasilinear equations. Let us consider a conservative system of n quasilinear equations



By the definition of conservativeness



Therefore, as new dependent variable we can select the variable  $v_i = \varphi_i(x, t, u)$ and consider only the conservative systems of the special form:

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{a}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \mathbf{a}}{\partial t} \left( \frac{\mathbf{x}}{\mathbf{x}}, \frac{\mathbf{a}}{\mathbf{x}} \right) = F\left( \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{x}, \frac{\mathbf{a}}{\mathbf{x}} \right)$$
(1)

Suppose we know the solution  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  to system (1). Let us find the vector  $\mathcal{F}(x, t)$  such that

$$\frac{\partial F(x,t)}{\partial x} = F(x,t,s(x,t)),$$

Obviously, the vector  $\mathcal{F}(x, t)$  is nonuniquely determined; for determinateness, we must set

$$\mathbf{J}'(x,t) = \int_{x_0(t)} P(t,t,u(t,t)) dt$$
(2)

where  $x = x_0(t)$  is a smooth curve uniquely projectible onto the axis x = 0. The system (1) can be rewritten as

 $\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \varphi(x, t, u) - \boldsymbol{\mathcal{F}}(x, t) \right] = 0,$ 

Integrating this equation of the domain  $\mathcal{G}_{\mathbb{C}}$  bonded by the contour C, we conclude that the contour integral

$$\oint_{\mathcal{C}} u \, dx - \left[ \varphi \left( x, t, u \right) - \mathcal{F} \left( x, t \right) \right] \, dt = 0$$

tends to zero for any piecewise-snooth closed contour C. Therefore the curvilinear integral

 $\Phi(x, t) = \int_{(x_{\phi}, t_{\phi})}^{(x, t)} u \, dx - \{\varphi - \mathcal{F}\} \, dt \tag{3}$ 

- 41 -

does not depend on the path of integration and defines the vector  $\bar{\Psi}(\mathbf{x}, t) \in C_2$ , if  $\varphi \in C_1$ ,  $\mathbf{F} \in C_2$ .

From (3) follow the formulas

 $\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x} = \Phi, \quad \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x} = -\Phi(x, 2, x) + \mathcal{F}(x, 2)$ 

Canceling out u and using formula (2), we find

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial t} + \Psi\left(z; t; \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial z}\right) = \int F\left(z; t; \frac{\partial \Phi(t; z)}{\partial t}\right) dz$$
(4)

Now the system of nonlinear integro-differential equations (4) can be considered independently of (1). If we know the solution  $\Phi(x, t) \in C_2$  to system (4), then  $u = \partial \Phi / \partial x \in C_1$  is the solution of system (1). Reducing system (1) to system (4), we can consider, in this way, less smooth solutions u(x, t) of system (1) as derivatives of solutions  $\Phi(x, t)$  of system (4) that have greater smoothness.

For this reason, this approach find use in the examination of generalized (for example, discontinuous) solutions of systems of quasilinear equations.

We will call the vector  $\Phi(\mathbf{x}, t)$  the potential of the solution  $u(\mathbf{x}, t)$  of system of equations (1) (cf [10]).

Let us note several particular cases. If F = 0, then system (4) becomes a nonlinear system of the Cauchy-Kovalevski type. Reducing system (1) to system (4) in this case must be compared with the opposite procedure -- reducing a nonlinear system to a system of quasilinear equations (section II). Therefore this processes of increasing solution smoothness can be used even in the following.

Section VI. Formulation of Cauchy's Problem for a Hyperbolic System of Quasilinear Equations

1. Formulation of the problem. For a hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + A \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = b, \qquad (1)$$

which we will also write in the characteristic form

$$l^{a}\left[\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}+\xi_{a}\frac{\partial u}{\partial x}\right]=f_{a} \quad (k=1,\ldots,n),$$

let us consider the following problem:

- 42 -

In some vicinity of the arc  $a \leq \tau \leq b$  of curve  $\mathcal{L}$ 

an a track and

$$\chi = \chi(\tau), \quad t = t(\tau)$$

find the solution u(x, t) of system (1) that takes on assigned values on  $\mathcal{L}$ ,

$$u(x(\tau), t(\tau)) = u^0(\tau), \quad a \leqslant \tau \leqslant b.$$
⁽²⁾

conditions (2) are called initial, the vector-function  $u^{0}$  is the initial function, and curve  $\mathcal{L}$  is the initial curve.

The problem (1) and (2) is called the problem with initial data, or Cauchy's problem.

Cauchy's problem for equation (1) is interpreted geometrically as a problem of constructing in the space of n + 2 dimensions of variables (x, t, u) a twodimensional integral surface u = u(x, t) passing through the given curve

 $x = x(\tau),$   $t = t(\tau),$   $u = u^{0}(\tau),$ which we will also called the initial curve.

To render the formulation of Cauchy's problem more precise, we must indicate:

a) the smoothness of the matrix A(x, t, u), vector b(x, t, u) (or  $1^k$ ,  $\xi_k$ ,  $f_k$ ), the initial curve, and the function  $u^0(\tau)$  (we will call these variables the initial data of Cauchy's problem);

b) the domain G of the variables x, t in which we seek the solution to "auchy's problem.

These problems will be examined in the following subsections in the construction of the solution of Cauchy's problem.

ist us note that, by definition, the solution u(x, t) of system (1) is continuously differentiable ( $u \in C_1$ ). If u(x, t) exhibits less smoothness, but in some sense satisfies system (1), then the function u(x, t) is called the generalized solution of system (1).

In this chapter we construct the solution  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  for a hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations; a generalized solution  $u(x, t) \in C$  will be

- 43 -

constructed for linear and semilinear systems. Following K. O. Friedrichs, we will call the latter the solution to Cauchy's problem in the broad sense.

2. Solvability of Cauchy's problem. Characteristics. Suppose  $\mathbf{x}(\tau)$ ,  $\mathbf{t}(\tau)$ ,  $\mathbf{u}^{0}(\tau) \in C_{1}$ ,  $\mathbf{l}^{k}(\mathbf{x}, t, u)$ ,  $\boldsymbol{\xi}_{k}$ ,  $\mathbf{f}_{k} \in C$  and some vector-function  $\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  $\in C_{1}$  takes on the value  $\mathbf{u}^{0}(\tau)$  on the curve  $\mathscr{L}$  and suppose its derivatives p, q satisfy the equations of system (6.1.1) on the line  $\mathscr{L}$ .

Let us formulate the problem of whether the derivatives p, q based on these data can be determined (on the line  $\mathcal{L}$ ), i.e., the problem of whether the function  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  satisfying these requirements exists.

On the line  $\mathscr{L}$  we have the equality

$$u(x(\tau), t(\tau)) = u^{0}(\tau), \quad l^{k}[q + k_{k}p] = f_{k}, \quad (1)$$

where  $l^k$ ,  $\xi_k$ ,  $f_k$  are obviously known functions of the variable  $\tau$  on  $\mathscr{L}$ . Differentiating  $u(x(\tau), t(\tau)) = u^0(\tau)$  with respect to  $\tau$ , we get

$$t'(\tau)q + x'(\tau)p = \frac{du^{0}(\tau)}{d\tau} = \varphi(\tau), \qquad (2)$$

and, therefore,  $\varphi(\tau) \in C$ .

Equations (1) and (2) form a system of 2n equations for the determination (on the line  $\mathscr{L}$ ) of the derivatives p, q. Since the matrix  $((l_{\mathscr{L}}^{k}))$  is non-singular, then by canceling out the vector q from equations (1) and (2), we get

$$[t'(\tau)\xi_{k} - x'(\tau)]l^{k}p = [t'(\tau)\xi_{k} - x'(\tau)]l^{k}_{\alpha}p_{\alpha} = \tilde{f}_{k}^{2}$$
(3)

where  $\overline{f}_k$  is a continuous function of the variable  $\tau$ . The determinant  $D(\tau)$  of system (3) can be easily computed:

$$D(\tau) = \left[ \text{Det}\left( \left( l_{\alpha}^{k} \right) \right) \right] \prod_{k=1}^{n} \left[ t'(\tau) \xi_{k} - x'(\tau) \right] = \text{Det} \Lambda \prod_{k=1}^{n} \left[ t'(\tau) \xi_{k} - x'(\tau) \right]$$
  
It differs from zero if for all k = 1, ..., n

$$\frac{dx}{dt}\Big|_{\mathbf{g}} = \frac{x'(\tau)}{t'(\tau)} \neq \xi_k = \xi_k(x(\tau), t(\tau), u^0(\tau)).$$
(4)

- 44 -

We assume that  $|\mathbf{x}'(\tau)| + |t'(\tau)| \neq 0$ . If  $t'(\tau) = 0$ , then plainly  $D(\tau) \neq 0$ , since  $\xi_{k}$  are bounded.

Thus, if conditions (4) are satisfied, then the system of equation (3) has the unique solution  $p = p(\tau)$  and, therefore, the derivatives p, q of the function u(x, t) are uniquely defined on the line  $\mathscr{L}$  from conditions (1).

Now let us assume that  $u(x, t) \in C_2$ ;  $x(\tau)$ ,  $t(\tau)$ ,  $u^0(\tau) \in C_2$ ,  $l^k$ ,  $\xi_k$ ,  $f_k \in C_1$ . If  $u = u^0$  on  $\mathcal{L}$ , the first derivatives of u(x, t) satisfy on  $\mathcal{L}$  equations (6.1.1), and the second derivatives of u(x, t) satisfy on  $\mathcal{L}$  the differential corollaries of system (6.1.1) (i.e., equations obtained by formal differentiation of system (6.1.1) with respect to variable x, t), then providing that conditions (4) are satisfied, on  $\mathcal{L}$  the second derivatives of u(x, t) are also uniquely defined.

Similarly, if conditions (4) are satisfied, we can define on  $\mathscr{L}$  derivatives of any order m of the function u(x, t) if conditions (1) are satisfied then, moreover, all derivatives of u up to order m inclusively satisfy on  $\mathscr{L}$  all differential corollaries of equations (6.1.1) up to order m inclusively. Of course, the input data must be sufficiently smooth.

Let us note that, as we can easily appreciate, in these arguments it is sufficient to speak not of all differential corollaries, but only of those that are obtained by differentiating equations (6.1.1) in any fixed direction not coincident with the direction of the curve  $\mathcal{L}$  (so-called exit direction). For example, the direction of the normal is such a direction.

This procedure of determining derivatives can be extended as far as one wishes if the initial data are analytic, and it permits constructing an analytic solution for the problems (6.1.1) and (6.1.2) for such data. This fact is the analytic basis of the well-known Cauchy-K₀valevski method.

If conditions (4) are satisfied for all k = 1, ..., h on curve  $\mathcal{L}$ . we will call Cauchy's problem normal.

The curve  $\mathcal L$  assigned in this space of n + 2 variables x, t, u by the equations

 $x = x(\tau),$   $t = t(\tau),$   $u = u^{0}(\tau),$  (5) - 45 - is called the characteristic of number  $k_0$  of system (5.1.1) if the following equalities satisfy at this curve:

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = \frac{x'(\tau)}{t'(\tau)} = \xi_{s,t}(x(\tau), t(\tau), x^{0}(\tau))_{s,t}$$
(6)

For the case whence several characteristic values  $\xi_k$  coincide on  $\mathcal{L}$ , the curve  $\mathcal{L}$  can be a characteristic of several numbers k at the same time.

Sometimes we will also refer to the projection of the curve (5) onto the plane of variables (x, t) as a characteristic, bearing in mind, however, that equality (6) has been satisfied for it.

Suppose the curve  $\mathscr{L}$  under Cauchy's problem conditions is the characteristic of number  $k_0$ . The left side of the equation of system (3) corresponding to  $k = k_0$  then tends to zero. If the right side of this equation  $\overline{f}_k(\tau)$  does not tend identically to zero, then the system of equations (3) has no solutions at all in general. Therefore there does not exist a function  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  which on  $\mathscr{L}$  takes assigned values  $u^0(\tau)$  that would satisfy on  $\mathscr{L}$  system (6.1.1). Nor does there exist the solution  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  to Cauchy's problem (6.1.1) and (6.1.2).

Thus, if the initial curve is a characteristic, then the initial conditions (6.1.2) and the system (6.1.1), generally speaking, contradict each other, and Cauchy's problem is nonsolvable*).

For Cauchy's problem to be physically meaningful also in this case, we must stipulate that  $\overline{f}_{k_{\perp}}(\tau) \equiv 0$ .

Thus, if the initial curve has a characteristic of number  $k_0$ , then the initial data cannot be assigned arbitrarily; they must satisfy the condition

$$\vec{f}_{k_0}(\tau) = t'(\tau) f_{k_0}(x(\tau), t(\tau), u^0(\tau)) - l^{k_0}(x(\tau), t(\tau), u^0(\tau)) \frac{du^0(\tau)}{d\tau} = 0, \quad (7)$$

*) From this examination follows another definition for the characteristic, as a curve  $\mathscr{L}$  at which a linear combination of equations of the system under consideration contains only interior derivatives, i.e., derivatives with respect to the parameter  $\tau$  in the direction of the curve  $\mathscr{L}$ .

- 46 -

which is called the condition of solvability.

Suppose the initial curve  $\mathscr{L}$  is a characteristic of number  $k_0$  and suppose the solvability condition (7) has been met. Then system (3) is consistent, but has infinitely many solutions. Therefore, the solution u(x, t)to Cauchy's problem is not determined uniquely by the initial condition (6.1.2) and there exist infinitely many solutions to system (6.1.1) satisfying the very same initial conditions. Thus, we arrive at the general definition of the characteristic of system (6.1.1):

A characteristic curve is a curve  $\mathscr{L}$  for which Cauchy's problem is either nonsolvable or solvable, but not uniquely.

For the unique determination of the solution u(x, t) for the case when the curve  $\mathscr{L}$  is a characteristic and when the solvability conditions have been met, several additional conditions can be imposed. Examples of these problems are taken up in section XI.

Related to Cauchy's problem is the problem of the extension of the solution u(x, t) through curve  $\mathcal{L}$ . Suppose the solution  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  is known along one side of curve  $\mathcal{L}$  and it is required to extend it to the other side. This problem reduces to Cauchy's problem with the curve  $\mathcal{L}$  as the initial curve.

If  $\mathscr{L}$  is not a characteristic, then this Cauchy's problem is normal and the problem of extending the solution is uniquely solved. In this case, from the condition of the continuity of the extension follows the noncontinuity of all derivatives of u(x, t) which exist on the line  $\mathscr{L}$ , in particular, there follows  $u(x, t) \in C_1$ . If however the curve  $\mathscr{L}$  is a characteristic, then the corresponding Cauchy's problem is nevertheless solvable, for the solvability condition (7) has obviously met (since u(x, t) is the solution on one side of  $\mathscr{L}$ ). However, it is solved nonuniquely.

Let us consider, for example, a continuous extension. As we have seen, the values of u(x, t) at the curve  $\mathcal{L}$  do not uniquely define its first derivatives p, q; therefore the continuous extension of the solution with discontinuity of the first derivative at the characteristic  $\mathcal{L}$  is possible by an infinite set of ways. If however the continuity at  $\mathcal{L}$  of the first derivatives is required, then derivatives of higher order can experience discontinuity, so that in this case the extension is defined nonuniquely.

- 47 -

And so, a characteristic is a line through which a solution is extended nonuniquely.

The problem of extending the solution u(x, t) through the characteristic  $\mathcal{I}$  is uniquely solved only for the case of analytic solutions, just as, obviously, is the case for any problem of the analytic extension of a function.

Now we will concentrate on the normal Cauchy's problem. By transformation of the variables x' = x'(x, t), t' = t'(x, t) converting the curve  $\mathscr{L}$  to the segment of axis t' = 0, the general problem reduces to a special Cauchy's problem with initial conditions assigned at the axis t = 0: find the solution u(x, t) to system (6.1.1) satisfying the initial conditions

 $u(x, 0) = u^{0}(x), \quad a \leq x \leq b.$  (8) From the boundedness of the variables  $\xi_{k}$  it follows that this Cauchy's problem is normal. We will solve Cauchy's problem (6.1.1) and (8) only in the halfplane  $t \geq 0$ . The solution u(x, t) is constructed in the half-plane  $t \leq 0$  by analogy, when necessary.

3. Domain of dependence and domain of determinacy. The concept of correctness of Cauchy's problem. Suppose we know the solution u(x, t) to the system (6.1.1), taking on the initial value (6.2.8). Let us draw the characteristic  $x = x_{b}(x^{0}, t^{0}, \tau)$ , given by the equation

 $\frac{dx_{\overline{n}}}{d\tau} = \xi_k(x_k, \tau, u(x_k, \tau)) \quad (k = 1, 2, \ldots, n).$ 

until they intercept the axis t = 0 through the point  $\mathcal{M} = (x^0, t^0)$  of the halfplane .>0. Suppose they intercept the axis t = 0 at several points, the farthestof which are denoted by a' and b'(a' < b') (Figure 1.2). The segment of the initial axis t = 0 a'  $\leq x \leq b$ ' is called the domain of the dependence of the solution u at the point  $\mathcal{M}_0$ .



- 48 -

The domain of determinacy G of the solution to Cauchy's problem is the name given to the region of the half-plane  $t \ge 0$  consisting of all points(x, t) for which the domain of dependence  $a' \le x \le b'$  belongs to the initial segment [a, b], i.e.,  $[a', b'] \le [a, b]$ .

Finally, the domain of the influence of segment  $a^{i} \leq x \leq b^{i}$  of the initial axis refers to the domain G' of the half-plane  $t \geq 0$  consisting of all points (x, t) whose domain of dependence has a nonempty intersection with the segment  $[a^{i}, b^{i}]$ .

Since the characteristic of the system can be found only simultaneously with the solution u(x, t), determining the domain of determinacy is difficult. The situation becomes much simpler for the case of a semilinear system, when  $\xi_k = \xi_k(x, t)$ . Here the domain of determinacy G is given by the conditions

G:  $t \ge 0$ ,  $X_n(t) \le x \le X_1(t)$ , where  $X_1(t)$ ,  $X_n(t)$  denote the solutions to the differential equations

$$\frac{dX_n(t)}{dt} = \max_{k=1, \dots, n} \{\xi_k(X_n(t), t)\}, \quad \frac{dX_1(t)}{dt} = \min_{k=1, \dots, n} \{\xi_k(X_1(t), t)\},$$

which take, on where t = 0, the values  $X_n(0) = a$ ,  $X_1(0) = b$ .

For the case of a system of quasilinear equations, the a priori determination of G is difficult. However, if we know that  $||u(x, t)|| \leq U$ , then the following assertion is valid:

where

$$\overline{O}: t \ge 0, \quad \overline{X}_{n}(t) \le x \le \overline{X}_{1}(t) \},$$

$$\frac{d\overline{X}_{n}}{dt} = \max_{k=1, \dots, n} \max_{\substack{a \mid a \mid \leq \psi}} \{\xi_{k}(\overline{X}_{n}(t), t, u)\}, \quad \overline{X}_{n}(0) = a,$$

$$\frac{d\overline{X}_{1}}{dt} = \min_{\substack{k=1, \dots, n}} \min_{\substack{a \mid u \nmid \leq \psi}} \{\xi_{k}(\overline{X}_{1}(t), t, u)\}, \quad \overline{X}_{1}(0) = b.$$

 $\overline{0} \subseteq 0$ ,

Cauchy's problem is called correct or correctly formulated if its solution u(x, t) exists, is unique, and depends continuously on initial data. Of course, the question of the metric in which the continuous function obtains depends on the classes of the solutions and initial data under consideration and is solved in each of these classes in a different way. When proving the existence theorems for the solution to Cauchy's problem, it will be stated in which sense the continuous dependence of solutions on initial data obtains. Let us explain these concepts with the example of a linear system with constant coefficients:

$$\partial u/\partial t + A \partial u/\partial x = 0.$$
 (1)

The invariants

$$\mathbf{r}_{\mathbf{k}} = \mathbf{l}_{\mathbf{k}}^{\mathbf{u}} = \mathbf{l}_{\mathbf{a}}^{\mathbf{k}} \mathbf{a}$$
(2)

satisfy the equations

 $\frac{\partial r_k}{\partial t} + \xi_k \frac{\partial r_k}{\partial t} \neq 0 \quad (k = 1, \ldots, n),$ 

i.e., system (1) is decomposible into n independent equations. The characteristics of system (1) are straight lines:

$$\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{x}_{\mathbf{k}} = \mathbf{x}_{\mathbf{k}}^{\mathbf{0}} + \boldsymbol{\xi}_{\mathbf{k}}^{\mathbf{t}}.$$

Therefore the domain of determinacy of the solution to Cauchy's problem for system (1) is the triangle

G: 
$$t \ge 0$$
,  $a + \xi_n t \le x \le b + \xi_1 t$ ,

and the domain of dependence of the solution at the point  $\mathcal{M}(x, t)$  is the segment  $[a^i, b^i]$  of the axis t = 0, where  $a^i = x - \xi_n t$ ,  $b^i = x - \xi_1 t$  (Figure 1.3).



Figure 1.3

The functions  $r_k(x, t)$  are easily defined:  $r_k(x, t) = f_k(x - \xi_k t),$ 

where f_k are arbitrary functions.

If the initial conditions  $u(x, 0) = u^{0}(x)$ , are posed, then by (2)  $r_{k}(x, 0) = 1^{k}u^{0}(x) = r_{k}^{0}(x)$ .

From whence

 $r_{k}(x, t) = r_{k}^{0}(x - \xi_{k}t) = t^{k}u^{0}(x - \xi_{k}t) = t^{k}u^{0}_{0}(x - \xi_{k}t)$ 

Returning by formulas (2) to the functions u, we get

$$a_{b}(x, t) = \lambda_{a}^{b} t_{b}^{a} u_{b}^{a} (x - \xi_{a}),$$

- 50 -

From this formula there directly follows the continuous dependence on initial data — matrix A and initial functions  $u^{0}(x)$  — of the solution to Cauchy's problem of system (1) with constant coefficients.

4. Method of characteristics and review of results. Sections VII and VIII will set forth in detail the application of the method of characteristics to proving the principal theorems on the solvability of Cauchy's problem. Here we will only briefly describe the concept of the method of characteristics in order that the reader not interested in details will grasp the method of characteristics and the results achieved witbout having to read the proofs of the related theorem.

Suppose that for the system



the initial conditions  $u(x, 0) = u^{0}(x)$  (2) are formulated. For sake of simplicity, assume that  $a = -\infty$ ,  $b = \infty$ ; the quantitles  $l^{k}$ ,  $\xi_{k}$ ,  $f_{k}$ ,  $u^{0}$  are assumed to be sufficiently smooth functions of their variables.

Suppose that in the strip  $0 \le t \le t_0$  the smooth solution u(x, t) to problem (1), (2) is known. The functions

$$\int dx = \int dx =$$

can then be regarded as functions of the variables x, t, and system (1) can be considered as a system of linear equations

15 to Val	der Cini	1 1940 P	2 41 2	1. 1.
1 HATA	1. Sale 194	des Tis	-	1.1
1.1514		AT-1 =	= 1. '	S
SEAL O	1. 6 1.	021	1.1	1.5
NILLA	1	1. 1. Tur.	i han e ei	- 33

and it can be written in the invariants:

$$\frac{\partial r_a}{\partial t} + \xi_a \frac{\partial r_a}{\partial t} = g_a(x, t). \tag{3}$$

Here the functions  $\overline{g}_k(x, t)$  are expressed in terms of u(x, t),  $t_k$ ,  $l^k$ ,  $\overline{\xi}_k$ and the first derivatives of  $\overline{l^k}$ .

- 51 -

Each of the equation (3) can be integrated. Actually, if we let  $x = x_k(x^0, t^0, \tau)$  stand for the solution to the problem then the expression  $\frac{\partial}{\partial \tau} + \frac{\pi}{\xi_k} \frac{\partial}{\partial x}$  is the differentiation operator with respect to the variable  $\tau$  in the direction of the characteristic  $x = x_k(x^0, t^0, \tau)$ ; therefore



(4)

where  $r_k^0$  are equal, in accordance with (3.1.2),

In view of the hyperbolicity of system (1), matrix  $((\vec{l}_{\mathcal{L}}^{\mathbf{x}}))$  is nonsingular, therefore u(x, t) can be determined from (4):

A SOLAR AND A STATE OF A

(cf formula (3.1.4)). However, the solution u(x, t) is unknown to us and, therefore, so are the quantities  $1^k$ ,  $\overline{\xi}_k$ ,  $\overline{f}_k$ . So, with the exception of the most simple cases, construction of the solution u(x, t) does not reduce to this uncomplicated procedure, but requires the application of the method of successive approximations.

Suppose that in the strip  $0 \le t \le t_0$  an approximate value  $\stackrel{(3)}{u}(x, t)$  of the solution to Cauchy's problem (1), (2) is known. Then we can determine the quantities  $\overline{I}^K$ ,  $\overline{\xi}_k$ ,  $\overline{f}_k$  and find the next approximation of u(x, t) by the above-indicated method.

Thus, the approximation  $u^{(s+i)}(x, t)$  can be regarded as the results of applying to  $u^{(s)}(x, t)$  a certain operator T:  $u^{(s+i)}(x, t) = Tu^{(s)}(x, t)$ . This operator is nonlinear and contains the operation of differentiation with respect to x, t and integration along the characteristics. The solution u(x, t)to problem (1), (2) under this approach satisfies the equation u(x, t) = Tu(x,t), which obviously symbolically describes Cauchy's problem (1), (2). To prove the convergence of successive approximations  $\{ u^{(s)}(x, t) \}$ , we must first of all establish their uniform boundness in some strip  $0 \le t \le t_0$ . Then, the proof of convergence reduces to establishing the complete continuity of operator T (i.e., the fact that it maps any bonded set into a compact set). Finally, it is -52 -

shown that the limit possesses the required smoothness and is a solution to a problem. Ordinarily this last stage involves investigating the sequence of derivatives  $\partial_{u}^{(s)}/\partial x$ . These problems are studied in detail in the next two sections.

The first results on the existence and uniqueness of solutions to Cauchy's problem were obtained by the Cauchy-Kovalevskaya method for systems of the Cauchy-Kovalevskaya equations on the assumption that the initial data of the Cauchy's problem were analytic. These burdensome restrictions detract from the value of the results, since Cauchy's problem for hyperbolic equations is best considered with minimum requirements on the smoothness of initial data.

In 1927 H. Levy (cf [11]) showed that essentially the solution to a hyperbolic system of linear equations with two independent variables reduces to the solution of Cauchy's problem for systems of ordinary differential equations. This work laid the foundation of the classical method of characteristics*).

We will briefly present here the result obtained recently on the question of the solvability of Cauchy's problem for hyperbolic systems of equations with two independent variables.

In 1948 K. O. Fridrichs (cf [12]) considered the problem of the existence and uniqueness of the solution to the problem (1), (2) for systems of linear, semilinear, and quasilinear equations. For the linear system K. C. Fridrichs proposed continuous differentiability of  $l^k(x, t)$ , Lipshits-continuity of  $\mathcal{E}_k(x, t)$ , and the continuity of  $f_k(x, t, u) = f^k(x, t) + f^k_{\alpha}(x, t) u_{\alpha}$ . Given these conditions, he established the existence of a solution in the broad sense on the assumption only of continuity of  $u^0(x)$  (the concept of the solution in the broad sense will be taken up in section VII). For a system of quasilinear equations Fridrichs required that  $l^k_{\alpha}$ ,  $\xi_k \in C_2$ ,  $f_k \in C_1$ ,  $u^0(x) \in C_2$ . Here the existence of the solution  $u(x, t) \in C_2$  was proven.

R. Courant and P. Lax (cf [6]) used the concept of an extended system in invariants. In spite of the elegance of the proof, in this work more rigid assumptions on the smoothness of the initial data are made. Thus, for example,

*) The method of characteristics was developed earlier for a single equation.

the existence of third derivatives is required for the initial functions u'(x).

In papers by A. Douglas (cf [13]) and P. Hartman and A. Wintner (cf [14]), published in 1952, the solution to the problem (1), (2) is constructed on the assumption of continuous differentiability of initial data. A. D_ouglas first constructed the solution for smoother initial data; these initial data are considered by means of passage to the limit. F. Hartman and A. Wintner constructed the solution under these assumptions directly by the method of characteristics. Lemma 2, presented in the next section, plays a key role in their construction.

Thus, the minimum requirement on initial data under which the existence and uniqueness of the solution  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  have been proven at the present time is the requirements of the continuous differentiability of these data. It must further be required that, as shown by the simplest examples, no solution  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  exists if the initial data are not differentiable.

Let us note that several existence theorems can be gotten by specialization of more general theorems to the case of two independent variables. Thus, for example, papers by I. G. Petrovskiy (cf [15]), and S. A. Khristianovich (cf [16]) presented general results, from which derive, in particular, existence theorems for the case of interest to us. Let us however note that here the requirements imposed on the initial data are naturally overstated.

Finally, we make several remarks on the presentation of these questions discussed in this book. Cauchy's problem for the linear system is studied on the basis of the paper [12] by K. O. Fridrichs; the existence theorem is proven with these same assumptions.

The method of characteristics as propounded by F. Hartman and A. Wintner is adopted has the basis for systems of quasilinear equations. However, our presentation differs in several key respects. We cite a number of them. Proof of the boundness of successive approximations and their derivatives is usually extremely cumbersome in the method of characteristics. Gross estimates using the "majorant" which we employ essentially considerably simplify and make more general these estimates by bypassing the necessity of arithmetic computation. Another point of distinction in our presentation is in the proof of uniform convergence in the domain of determinacy G not only of the successive approximations, but also of the sequence of their first derivatives.

- 54 -

5. Two lemmas.

Lemma 1. Suppose that the vector-function  $u(t) = \{u_1, \ldots, u_n\}$  continuous on the segment  $0 \le t \le t_0$  satisfies the inequality

$$\| u(t) \| \leq U_0 + \int [A(\tau) + B(\tau) \max_{0 < \xi < \tau} \| u(\xi) \|] d\tau, \qquad (1)$$

and suppose that when  $0 \le t \le t_0$   $|A(t)| \le A$ ,  $|B(t)| \le B$ ,  $U_0 \ge 0$ . Then when  $0 \le t \le t_0$  the following estimate obtains:

$$\|u(t)\| \leq \max_{0 \leq \tau \leq t} \|u(\tau)\| \leq U_0 e^{Bt} + \frac{A}{B} (e^{Bt} - 1).$$
 (2)

When B = 0, formula (2) is transformed into the obvious inequality:

$$\|u(t)\| \leq \max_{0 < \tau < t} \|u(\tau)\| \leq U_0 + At$$

Proof. Let U(t) stand for the quantity  $\max_{\substack{o \leq \tau \leq t \\ 0 \leq \tau \leq t}} ||u(\tau)||$ . Suppose  $t \ge 0$  is any number from the segment  $[0, t_o]$  and U(t) = ||u(t')||  $(0 \leq t' \leq t)$ . Writing the inequality (1) for the point t', we get

$$\| u(t') \| = U(t) \leq U_0 + \int_0^t [A + BU(\tau)] d\tau \leq \\ \leq U_0 + \int_0^t [A + BU(\tau)] d\tau = U_0 + At + E \int_0^t U(\tau) d\tau.$$

Applying this estimate many times, we will have

$$U(t) \leq U_0 \left[ 1 + Bt + \dots + \frac{(Bt)^s}{S1} \right] + A \left[ t + \frac{Bt^2}{21} + \dots + \frac{(Bt)^{s+1}}{B(s+1)!} \right] + U(t_0) \frac{(Bt)^{s+1}}{(s+1)!},$$

from whence follows inequality (2).

Corollary. Suppose the continuous vector  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  satisfies the inequality  $\left|\frac{du}{dt}\right| \leq \|f(t)\| + \|f_{u,t}^{h}u_{u,t}(t)\|.$ 

Then estimate (2) holds, where  $U_0 = ||u(0)||$ ,  $A = \max_{t} ||f(t)||$ ,  $B = \max_{t} ||f(t)||$ .

- 55 -

Lemma 2. Suppose  $u(x, t, \tau)$ ,  $v(x, t, \tau) \in C_1$ . Then the function  $I(x, t) = \int_{0}^{t} u(x, t, \tau) \frac{\partial v(x, t, \tau)}{\partial t} d\tau$ 

is continuously differentiable  $(I(x, t) \in C_1)$ .

Proof. Let us compute, for example, the derivative  $\partial I/\partial x$ . We have:

$$\frac{1}{\Delta x} \left[ l\left(x + \Delta x, t\right) - l\left(x, t\right) \right] =$$

$$= \frac{1}{\Delta x} \int \left\{ u\left(x + \Delta x, t, \tau\right) \frac{\partial v\left(x + \Delta x, t, \tau\right)}{\partial t} - u\left(x, t, \tau\right) \frac{\partial v\left(x, t, \tau\right)}{\partial \tau} \right\} d\tau =$$

$$= \int \frac{u\left(x + \Delta x, t, \tau\right) - u\left(x, t, \tau\right)}{\Delta x} \cdot \frac{\partial v\left(x + \Delta x, t, \tau\right)}{\partial \tau} d\tau +$$

$$+ \frac{1}{\Delta x} \int u\left(x, t, \tau\right) \frac{\partial}{\partial \tau} \left[ v\left(x + \Delta x, t, \tau\right) - v\left(x, t, \tau\right) \right] d\tau$$

Performing integration by parts in the last integral and passing to the limit as  $\Delta x \rightarrow 0$ , we get

Formula (3) proves lemma 2 and simultaneously gives us a rule for computing derivatives of the function I(x, t).

Section VII. Cauchy's Problem for Linear and Semilinear Systems

1. Existence and uniqueness of the solution of Cauchy's problem in the broad sense. Let us consider the semilinear system

and suppose that the system

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + A(x, t) \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = b(x, t, u), \qquad (1)$$

$$\frac{\partial r_{h}}{\partial t} + \xi_{h}(x, t) \frac{\partial r_{h}}{\partial x} = g_{h}(x, t, t) \qquad (2)$$

- 56 -

is the notation of system (1) in invariants.

Suppose that for some segment [a, b] of axis t = 0 the initial conditions  $u(x, 0) = u^{0}(x)$ . (3)

are assigned for system (1). Note that the segment [a, b] can be unbounded.

Denoting 
$$r_k^0(x) = l^k(x, 0) u^0(x)$$
, we get the initial conditions  
 $r(x, 0) = r^0(x)$  (4)

for system (2).

Let us assume that the functions A,  $\xi_k$ ,  $1^k \in C_1$  in G (recall that G refers to the domain of determinacy of our problem),  $f_k$ , and  $\partial f_k / \partial u_k \in C_0$  in the domain  $\overline{G} X \{ u | -\infty < ||u|| < \infty \}$ ,  $u^0(x) \in C_0$  on [a, b]. Then  $g_k$ ,  $\partial g_k / \partial r_k \in C_0$  in the domain  $G X \{ r | -\infty ||r|| < \infty \}$ ,  $r^0(x) \in C_0$  on [a, b].

The functions r(x, t) continues in G are called the solution to Cauchy's problem (2), (4) in the broad sense if  $r(x, 0) = r^{0}(x)$  and if each of the functions  $r_{k}(x, t)$  is continuously differentiable with respect to the variable t along the corresponding characteristic  $x = x_{k}(\xi, \tau, t)$ , where

$$\frac{d}{dt} r_{a}(x_{b}(t, \tau, t), t) = g_{b}(x_{b}, t, r(x_{b}, t)).$$
(5)

The vector u(x, t) obtained from the vector r(x, t) by formulas (3.1.4) will be called the solution in the broad sense of Cauchy's problem (1), (3).

The uniqueness theorem of the solution in the broad sense. Suppose that two solutions in the broad sense u(x, t) and u(x, t) to problem (1), (3) exist in G. To these correspond two solutions in the broad sense r(x, t),  $\bar{r}(x, t)$  of problem (2), (4).

We introduce the difference  $v(x, t) = r(x, t) - \overline{r}(x, t)$  (v(x, 0) = 0) (6) Subtracting from equation (5) written for the function r(x, t) this same equation, written for  $\overline{r}(x, t)$ , we get

$$\frac{d\sigma_k(x_k(t,\tau,t),t)}{dt} = g_a^k(x_k,t)\sigma_a(x_k,t), \qquad (7)$$

where  $g_{\alpha}^{k}(x, t)$  denotes the quantities  $g_{\alpha}^{k}(x, t) = \int_{0}^{1} \frac{\partial g_{\lambda}}{\partial r_{\alpha}}(x, t, r(x, t) - \lambda v(x, t)) d\lambda$ . By the definition of a solution in the broad sense, the functions r, r, v are continuous in G. Therefore the functions  $g_{a}^{k}$ are continuous in G and are bounded in any strip  $0 \leq t \leq t_0$ .

Integrating equation (7) with respect to t from 0 to  $\tau$ , allowing for

condition (6), we get  $v_{k}(\xi, \tau) = \int g_{a}^{b}(x_{k}, t) v_{a}(x_{k}, t) dt \quad (k = 1, ..., n).$ 

In view of the boundedness of matrix  $((g_{d}^{k}))$ , hereafter applying lemma 1 from section VI it follows that everywhere in G ||v(x, t)|| = 0 and, therefore, r(x, t) = r(x, t), u(x, t) = u(x, t). The theorem is proven.

Of course, from this theorem naturally follows that the classical, i.e., continuously differentiable, solution to Cauchy's problem is also unique.

Existence theorem of the solution in the broad sense for a linear system. We will construct the solution to the problem (2), (4) for a linear system by the method of successive approximations.

Suppose  $g_k(x, t, r) = g^k(x, t) + g^k_{d}(x, t) r_{d}$ . By formula (5), the solution  $r_{k}$  satisfies the equation

$$r_{A}(x, t) = r_{A}^{a}(x, t, 0)) + \int g^{a}(x_{A}(x, t, \tau), \tau) d\tau + \int g^{a}(x_{A}(x, t, \tau), \tau) r_{a}(x_{A}(x, t, \tau), \tau) d\tau$$
(8)

Applying the method of successive approximations, we set

$$\begin{aligned} & \overset{(i+1)}{r_{k}}(x, t) = r_{k}(x, t) + \int_{0}^{t} g_{a}^{k}(x_{k}(x, t, \tau), \tau) r_{a}^{(i)}(x_{k}(x, t, \tau), \tau) d\tau \quad (9) \\ & (s = 0, 1, \ldots), \end{aligned} \\ & \overset{(0)}{r_{k}}(x, t) = r_{k}^{0}(x_{k}(x, t, 0)) + \int_{0}^{t} g^{k}(x_{k}(x, t, \tau), \tau) d\tau. \end{aligned}$$

where

Hence it is clear that  $r_{k}^{(s+1)}(x, t)$  are defined and continuous in G and have a continuous derivative in t in the corresponding characteristic direction. Let us prove the uniform convergence of the sequence  $\{ r^{(s)}(x, t) \}$ .

From formula (9) follows



where  $G_{\tau}$  denotes the intersection of G with the strip  $0 \le t \le \tau$ , and B is the constant bounding the norm of matrix  $((g_{\star}^k))$  in the domain G.

Denoting



let us writing (10) as



Then



and, therefore, the sequence  $\{ \begin{pmatrix} g \\ T \end{pmatrix}, (x, t) \}$  uniformly converges to the continuous function r(x,t) if the domain G is finite with respect to variable t. If however the domain G is infinite in t, then the sequence  $\{ \begin{pmatrix} g \\ T \end{pmatrix}, (x, t) \}$  converges uniformly in any of its finite (with respect to t) subdomains  $C_t$ . Passing in the equality (9) to the limit as  $s \rightarrow \infty$ , we get the result that r(x, t) satisfies equations (8). Since  $x_k(x, t, \tau) = x_k(x_0, t_0, \tau)$ , if the point  $(x_0, t_0)$  lies on this characteristic, then equalities (8) can be rewritten as

$$r_{b}(x_{b}(x_{0}, t_{0}, t), t) = r_{b}^{0}(x_{b}(x_{0}, t_{0}, 0)) + \int g^{a}(x_{b}(x_{0}, t_{0}, t), t) dt + \int g^{a}(x_{b}(x_{0}, t), t) dt + \int g^{a}(x_{0}, t) dt + \int g^{a}(x_{0}, t) dt + \int$$

From the continuity of the integrands follows the continuous differ entiability of the right side of (11) with respect to the variable t. Therefore,  $r_k(x, t)$  is continuously differentiable along the characteristic  $x = x_k$ ; here the equality (5) is satisfied. Thus,  $r_k(x, t)$  is the solution to the problem (2), (4) in the broad sense. By formulas (3.1.4) the solution u(x, t) to the problem (1), (3) can be obtained.

- 59 -

For the case of a semilinea: system, successive approximations are assigned analogously to (9):

 $\begin{pmatrix} t_{a+1} \\ r_{b} \\ r_{b} \\ (x, t) = r_{b} (x, t) + \int g_{b} (x_{b} (x, t, \tau), t) r (x_{b} (x, t, \tau), \tau) d\tau,$ 

and converge uniformly in the subdomains  $G_t$  of the domain G in which they are uniformly bounded.

Thus, the construction of the solution in the broad sense for the semilinear system differs from the linear case only by the fact that the domain G_t in which the solution of the semilinear system remains bounded appears as the domain of convergence of the successive approximations. We will delay the discussion of the boundedness of the solution to section VIII.

2. Existence of the classical solution to Cauchy's problem for the linear system. Suppose the system (7.1.1) is linear, i.e.,  $b(x, t, u) = b_1(x, t) + B(x, t)u$ . Then in the system (7.1.2)  $g_k(x, t, r) = g^k(x, t) + g^k_{\alpha}(x, t) r_{\alpha}$ , where  $g^k(x, t) = 1^k b_1$ , and

 $\mathscr{G}^{\mathfrak{g}}_{\mathfrak{g}}(x, f_{2} = \gamma^{\mathfrak{g}}_{\mathfrak{a}}(x, t) + \left[\frac{\partial t^{\mathfrak{g}}_{\mathfrak{p}}}{\partial t} + \xi_{\mathfrak{g}}\frac{\partial t^{\mathfrak{g}}_{\mathfrak{p}}}{\partial x}\right]\lambda^{\mathfrak{g}}_{\mathfrak{a}}(x, t). \tag{1}$ 

where  $y_{d}^{k} = l_{\beta}^{k} B_{\beta\delta} \lambda_{d}^{\delta}$  (cf formulas (3.1.2)).

We assume that  $l^k$ ,  $\xi_k$ ,  $B_{\alpha\beta} \in C_1$  in G. Obviously  $\lambda_{\beta}^{\alpha}$ ,  $\gamma_{\alpha}^k \in C_1$  in G. Suppose also that  $u^{\circ}(x) \in C_1$ ,  $r^{\circ}(x) \in C_1$ .

Let us show that the solution constructed above is under these assumptions continuously differentiable in G and, therefore, yields the solution to the problem (7.1.2), (7.1.4) in the ordinary sense.

In the case (1) formula (7.1.9) becomes

$$\begin{pmatrix} u+1 \\ r_{A}(x, t) = r_{A}(x, t) + \int Y_{a}^{A}(x_{A}(x, t, \tau), \tau) r_{a}^{(a)}(x_{A}(x, t, \tau), \tau) d\tau + \\ + \int \left[ \frac{d}{d\tau} l_{A}^{A}(x_{A}(x, t, \tau), \tau) \right] \lambda_{a}^{A}(x_{A}(x, t, \tau), \tau) r_{a}^{(a)}(x_{A}(x, t, \tau), \tau) d\tau.$$

$$(2)$$

- 60 -

Obviously, from these assumptions there follows the continuous differentiability in G of the first two members of the right side of (2) if in C the approximation  $\binom{s}{r}(x, t)$  is continuously differentiable. As for the last member of formula (2), it is also continuously differentiable in G if  $\binom{s}{r}(x, t) \in C_1$ . This follows from lemma 2 of section VI.

Differentiating (2) with respect to variable x (the last term in formula (6.5.3)), we get

$$\begin{aligned} \stackrel{(s+1)}{\partial r_{\mathbf{A}}} &= \frac{\partial r_{\mathbf{A}}}{\partial x} + \int_{\mathbf{A}}^{t} \frac{\partial x_{\mathbf{A}}(x, t, \tau)}{\partial x} \left[ \frac{\partial y_{\mathbf{a}}^{\mathbf{A}}(s)}{\partial x} r_{\mathbf{a}}^{*} + y_{\mathbf{a}}^{\mathbf{A}} \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} \right] d\tau + \\ &+ \left[ \frac{d}{dx} l_{\beta}^{\mathbf{A}}(x_{\mathbf{k}}(x, t, \tau), \tau) \right]_{\tau=t} \lambda_{\alpha}^{\beta}(x, t) r_{\alpha}(x, t) - \\ &- \left[ \frac{d}{dx} l_{\beta}^{\mathbf{A}}(x_{\mathbf{k}}(x, t, \tau), \tau) \right]_{\tau=0} \lambda_{\alpha}^{\beta}(x_{\mathbf{k}}(x, t, 0), 0) r_{\alpha}(x_{\mathbf{k}}(x, t, 0), 0) + \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \left\{ \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \lambda_{\alpha}^{\beta}(x_{\mathbf{k}}(x, t, \tau), \tau) \right]_{\tau=0} \frac{\partial}{\partial \tau} \left[ \lambda_{\alpha}^{\beta}(x_{\mathbf{k}}(x, t, \tau), \tau) r_{\alpha}(x_{\mathbf{k}}(x, t, \tau), \tau) \right] \right\} \\ &\times \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial \tau} l_{\beta}^{\mathbf{A}}(x_{\mathbf{k}}(x, t, \tau), \tau) \right] - \frac{\partial}{\partial \tau} \left[ \lambda_{\alpha}^{\beta}(x_{\mathbf{k}}(x, t, \tau), \tau) r_{\alpha}(x_{\mathbf{k}}(x, t, \tau), \tau) \right] \right\} d\tau. \end{aligned}$$

Hence it follows that

$$\left\|\frac{\overset{(s+1)}{\partial r}}{\frac{\partial r}{\partial x}} - \frac{\overset{(s)}{\partial r}}{\frac{\partial r}{\partial x}}\right\| \leq A^{1}(x, t) \left\| \overset{(s)}{r}(x, t) - \overset{(s-1)}{r}(x, t) \right\| + \\ + \int_{0}^{t} A^{2}(x, t, \tau) \max_{O_{\tau}} \left\| \overset{(s)}{r} - \overset{(s-1)}{r} \right\| d\tau + \\ + \int_{0}^{t} A^{3}'(x, t, \tau) \max_{O_{\tau}} \left\| \frac{\overset{(s)}{\partial r}}{\overset{(s)}{\partial x}} - \frac{\overset{(s-1)}{\partial r}}{\overset{(s)}{\partial x}} \right\| d\tau,$$

and the functions  $A^1$ ,  $A^2$ ,  $A^3$  are continuous and bounded in G.

Since the sequence  $\{ {}^{(s)}(x, t) \}$  converges in G and the quantities  $A^1, A^2, A^3$  are bounded in G, then the uniform convergence in G of the sequence  $\{ \partial {}^{(s)}_k / \partial x \}$  is proven on analogy to the preceding. This means that the above-constructed solution in the general sense is continuously differentiable in the variable x.

The continous differentiability of r(x, t) with respect to t is similarly proven. Incidently, this already follows from the continuity in G of the combination of derivatives

$$\frac{\partial r_k}{\partial t} + \xi_k \frac{\partial r_k}{\partial x} = g_k(x, t, r).^4$$

Thus, when the formulated conditions are satisfied, the solution r(x, t) in the broad sense is also the solutions to Cauchy's problem (7.1.2) and (7.1.4) in the ordinary sense. Passing by formulas (3.1.4) from r to u, we conclude that the resulting function u is a solution to the system (7.1.1) in the ordinary sense.

The following assertion is quite analogously proven for the semilinear system: if in the domain  $G_t$  the solution u(x, t) of the problem (7.1.1), (7.1.3) is bounded and  $\xi_k$ ,  $l^k \in C_1$ ;  $f_k(x, t, u) \in C_1$ ,  $u_0(x) \in C_1$ , the above-constructed solution in the broad sense is continuously differentiable, i.e.,  $u(x, t) \in C_1$ .

By direct differentiation of systems of equations (7.1.2) we see that on these assumptions, the derivatives p, q satisfy in the broad sense the equations of the extended system.

3. Some properties of solutions of linear and semilinear systems. The solution to Cauchy's problem in the broad sense for linear and semilinear systems is uniformly continuous in G if the domain G is finite; if G is an unbounded region, uniform continuity obtains in any finite region of G. Here, for the case of a semilinear system the uniform continuity of the solution in the broad sense obtains only in the domain  $G_t$  of the boundedness of the solution. These properties are easily derived from formula (7.1.8) defining the solution r(x, t).

In the case of the classical solution  $(u(x, t) \in C_1)$ , the derivatives p, q satisfy in the broad sense equations of the extended system (cf subsection 3 of section IV). Noting that in the case of a semilinear system the extended system is linear with respect to the derivative p, q, we conclude that the derivatives of a solution to a semilinear system remains bounded in the domain  $G_{t_0}$  in which the solution itself remains bounded.

Suppose now u(x, t) and  $\overline{u}(x, t)$  are to solutions in the broad sense to Cauchy's problem, whose initial data we denote by  $1^k$ ,  $\xi_k$ ,  $f_k$ ,  $u^o(x)$  and  $\overline{1}^k$ ,

- 62 -

 $\vec{\xi}_k$ ,  $\vec{f}_k$ ,  $\vec{u}^0(\mathbf{x})$ . We will assume that the initial data satisfy the conditions formulated in the proof of the existence theorem of the solution in the broad sense.

It is easy to see that when  $\xi_k$ ,  $\xi_k \in C_1$   $x_k(x, t, \tau) \longrightarrow x_k(x, t, \tau)$ , if  $\xi_k \longrightarrow \xi_k$ ; then when  $\xi_k \longrightarrow \xi_k$ ,  $\overline{G} \longrightarrow G$ . From formula (7.1.6) it follows that if  $\overline{\xi}_k \longrightarrow \xi_k$ ,  $\overline{l}_k \longrightarrow l_k$ , and so on, then  $\overline{r}_k(x, t) \longrightarrow r_k(x, t)$ ,  $\overline{u}_k(x, t) \longrightarrow u_k(x, t)$ . Thus, the solution to Cauchy's problem in the broad sense depends continuously (in the norm C) on the initial data of this problem. Thus, Cauchy's problem is correct in this formulation.

If the initial data are continuously differentiable, then as we have seen, the solution has continuous derivatives and is classical. Of course, the above statements on continuous dependence apply also to these solutions.

If, further, not only the initial data, but also the derivatives of the initial data uniformly approach each other, then not only  $u \longrightarrow u$ , but also



This follows from the fact that the derivatives of the solution satisfy, in the broad sense, the equations of the extended system which are linear with respect to the derivatives. Similar conclusions can be made also about derivatives of higher order if the requirements on the smoothness of the initial data are made suitably more rigorous.

The construction of the solution to Cauchy's problem reduces to constructing a representation that transforms the initial function into the solution to Cauchy's problem at the time instant t. Let us consider, for sake of specificity, the linear system with right side equal to zero (system (7.1.1) with b = Bu). Then  $u = Su^{\circ}$ , where the operator S is linear. Obviously, the domain of definition of this operator is a set of continuously differentiable functions. We will consider S as the mapping C  $\rightarrow$  C. Then the operator S is defined on an everywhere-dense set (which is a set of continuously differentiable functions in C) and is bounded on the set. According to the familiar theorem of functional analysis, S permits continuous expansion with norm preserved to the entire space C. S* is the result of this expansion. Then  $u = S*u^{\circ}$ ,  $u^{\circ} \in C$  is the solution to Cauchy's problem in the broad sense whose existence we have proven to be independent.

- 63 -
Hence it follows that to construct the generalized (in the sense of extensions of operators) solution, it is sufficient to approximate the initial function  $u_{\delta}^{\circ}(x)$  by an element of everywhere-dense set  $u_{\delta}^{\circ}(x)$  (i.e., "to smooth" the initial function) to construct the smooth solution  $u_{\delta} = Su_{\delta}^{\circ}$ , and to pass to the limit as  $\delta \longrightarrow 0$ , using the corresponding metric.

Similar considerations apply also for the semilinear case. It is complicated only by the fact that the operator S assigning the solution to Cauchy's problem:  $u = S(u^{\circ})$ , is now nonlinear. It is determinate, bounded, and continuous, as the operator from C to C on a set of continuously differentiable functions satisfying the equality

$$||u^{\circ}|| < U_{t_{o}}, \quad U_{t_{o}} = const \qquad (1)$$

 $(0 \le t < t_o$  is the strip in which the solution is considered). White analogously to the foregoing case, the operator S can be extended to the continuous bounded operator defined on the entire set of elements C satisfying inequality (1). The result of this extension, just as in the linear case, yields the solution in the broad sense.

We stress that generalized solutions of linear and semilinear equations are, thus, limits of the classical solutions in a given metric.

## Section VIII. Cauchy's Problem for Systems of Quasilinear Equations

1.Growth estimate of a solution and its derivatives. Majorant system. For the system of quaslinear equation  $l^k = l^k(x, t, u)$ ;  $\xi_k = \xi_k(x, t, u)$ . In this case the construction of the solution of Cauchy's problem is complicated compared with the linear system. Let us indicate several points of distinction for this case;

(1) for a system of quasilinear equation we can no longer introduce the concept of a solution in the broad sense in view of the absence of invariants;

(2) the domain G of the determinacy of the solution to Cauchy's problem is defined simultaneously with the solution u(x, t) and, generally speaking, cannot be prespecified; and

(3) the solution u (x, t) and its derivatives do not remain bounded.

- 64 -

Therefore, first of all we establish the pre-estimates of the solution and its derivatives and indicate the domain  $\overline{G} \leq G$  of variables x, t, in which the solution and its derivatives remain clearly bounded.

Let us introduce the domain  $G_0(U)$  of the space (x, t, u) as given by the conditions:

$$\begin{aligned} O_0(U) &= \{a_0 \leq x \leq b_0, \ 0 \leq t \leq T_0; \ \|u\| \leq U \}, \\ a_0 \leq s, \quad b_0 > b. \end{aligned}$$

$$l^*(x, t, u), \ \xi_0(x, t, u), \ f_0(x, t, u) \in C_1(G_0(U)) \qquad \text{for any } U > 0; \ u^0(x) \in C_1(U) \end{aligned}$$

Suppose C₁(a, b).

By subsection 3 of section IV, the extended system for a hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations is of the form

$$\frac{\partial \mathscr{F}_{k}}{\partial t} + \xi_{k} \frac{\partial \mathscr{F}_{k}}{\partial x} = \mathscr{F}_{k}; \quad \frac{\partial u_{k}}{\partial t} = \vec{F}_{k}, \quad (1)$$

$$\mathcal{F}_{k} = \mathcal{F}^{k}(x, t, u) + \mathcal{F}^{k}_{a}(x, t, u) \mathscr{F}_{a} + \mathcal{F}^{k}_{ab}(x, t, u) \mathscr{F}_{a} \mathscr{F}_{b},$$

$$F_{k} = F^{k}(x, t, u) + F^{k}_{a}(x, t, u) \mathscr{F}_{a}, \quad \mathscr{F}_{k} = l^{k}_{a}(x, t, u) \mathcal{F}_{a}.$$

where

The quantities  $\mathcal{F}^k$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^k_{\alpha}$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^k_{\alpha\beta}$ ;  $F^k$ ,  $F^k_{\alpha}$  are expressed by  $l^k_{\alpha}$ ,  $\xi_k$ ,  $f_k$ , and their first derivatives. Therefore these quantities are continuous in the domain  $G_{\alpha}(U)$  for any U > 0. Let us introduce the following notation:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{F}_{0}(U) &= \max_{\substack{O_{0}(U) \\ O_{0}(U)}} \|\mathcal{F}(x, t, u)\|, \quad \mathcal{F} &= \{\mathcal{F}^{k}\}, \\ \mathcal{F}_{1}(U) &= \max_{\substack{O_{0}(U) \\ O_{0}(U)}} \|\mathcal{F}_{a}^{k}(x, t, u)\|, \\ \mathcal{F}_{2}(U) &= \max_{\substack{O_{0}(U) \\ B_{0}=1, \dots, n}} \|\mathcal{F}_{a}^{k}(x, t, u)\|, \\ F_{0}(U) &= \max_{\substack{O_{0}(U) \\ O_{0}(U)}} \|F(x, t, u)\|, \\ F_{1}(U) &= \max_{\substack{O_{0}(U) \\ O_{0}(U)}} \|F_{a}^{k}(x, t, u)\|, \end{aligned}$$

- 65 -

and let us consider a system of two ordinary differential quations:

 $\frac{d\mathscr{F}}{dt} = \mathscr{F}_0(U) + \mathscr{F}_1(U)\mathscr{F} + \mathscr{F}_2(U)\mathscr{F}^2.$   $\frac{dU}{dt} = F_0(U) + F_1(U)\mathscr{F}.$ (2) (8)

which we will call the majorant system. Let U ,  $\mathcal{P}_{o}$  stand for the quantities

$$U_{0} = \max_{a < x < b} \| u^{0}(x) \|, \quad \mathcal{P}_{0} = \max_{a < x < b} \| l_{a}^{b}(x, 0, u^{0}(x)) \frac{du_{a}^{0}(x)}{dx} \|.$$

For the system of equations (2), (3), we assign the initial conditions:

$$\mathcal{P}(0) = \mathcal{P}_{0}, \quad \mathbf{U}(0) = \mathbf{U}_{0}. \quad (4)$$

For a comparison of equations (1), (2), and (3) it follows that if

then  

$$\begin{aligned} \| u(x, t) \| \leq U(t), \quad \| \mathcal{F}(x, t) \| \leq \mathcal{F}(t). \end{aligned} (5)$$

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\partial u(x, t)}{\partial t} \| \leq \frac{dU(t)}{dt}, \quad \| \left\{ \frac{\partial \mathcal{F}_k(x, t)}{\partial t} + \xi_k \frac{\partial \mathcal{F}_k(x, t)}{\partial x} \right\} \| \leq \frac{d\mathcal{F}(t)}{dt}. \end{aligned}$$

Since from (4) follows the satisfaction of condition (5) when t = 0, then for any  $t \ge 0$   $||u(x, t)|| \le U(t)$ ,  $||\mathcal{P}(x, t)|| \le \mathcal{P}(t)$ . Thus, the functions  $U(t), \mathcal{P}(t)$  majorize the growth of the solution u(x, t) and its first derivatives.

Suppose that when  $0 \le t \le t_0$  the solution U(t),  $\mathcal{P}(t)$  of the majorant system satisfying the initial conditions (4) remain bounded. Then clearly when  $0 \le t \le t_0$  the solution u(x, t) and its derivatives p(x, t) remain bounded. Therefore we can determine the domain  $\overline{G} \subseteq G$  by specifying it as follows:

$$\overline{U} = \{0 \le t \le t_0, \quad \overline{X}_1(t) \le x \le \overline{X}_2(t)\}.$$

$$\frac{d\overline{X}_1}{dt} = \max_{k=1, \dots, n} \max_{\|x\| \le U(t)} \{\xi_k(\overline{X}_1(t), t, u)\}, \quad \overline{X}_1(0) = a,$$

$$\frac{d\overline{X}_1}{dt} = \min_{k=1, \dots, n} \min_{\|x\| \le U(t)} \{\xi_k(\overline{X}_2(t), t, u)\}, \quad \overline{X}_2(0) = b.$$

We will construct the solution to Cauchy's problem for a system of quasilinear equations in the domain  $\overline{G} \subseteq G$  (Figure 1.4).

- 66 -

Let us write out the majorant system for several examples.

(1) Linear system. Suppose 
$$l_a^k = l_a^k(x, t), \quad \xi_k = \xi_k(x, t), \quad f_k = f^*(x, t) + f_a^k(x, t) u_a$$
. Then  
 $\boldsymbol{\mathcal{F}}_0(U) = \boldsymbol{\mathcal{F}}_0 + \boldsymbol{\mathcal{F}}_0 U, \quad \boldsymbol{\mathcal{F}}_1(U) = \boldsymbol{\mathcal{F}}_1, \quad \boldsymbol{\mathcal{F}}_2(U) = 0,$   
 $F_0(U) = F_0 + \vec{F}_0 \cdot U, \quad F_1(U) = F_1,$ 

where

 $\mathcal{F}_0, \mathcal{F}_0, \mathcal{F}_1; F_0, F_0, F_1$  are constants that depend only on the domain G of variables x, t. The majorant system for all the systems of linear equations is also linear. This means that the solution to the majorant system, and together with it the solution u(x, t) and its derivatives p(x, t) remain bounded in any finite region of the half-plane t  $\geq 0$ . The quantity t_o in this case is arbitrary, and the domain G coincides with the domain of determinacy G.



Figure 1.4

(2) Semilinear system. Suppose  $l_{\alpha}^{k} = l_{\alpha}^{k}(x, t), \xi_{k} = \xi_{k}(x, t), f_{k} =$  $f_k(x, t, u)$ . Then  $\mathcal{F}_2(U) = 0$ . The majorant system (2), (3) takes on the form  $\frac{d\mathcal{F}}{dt} = \mathcal{F}_0(U) + \mathcal{F}_1(U)\mathcal{P}, \quad \frac{dU}{dt} = F_0(U) + F_1(U)\mathcal{P}.$ 

Hence it follows that  $\mathcal{P}\left(t
ight)$  is bounded if  $\mathtt{U}(t)$  is bounded. This fact expresses the general property of solutions of semilinear system: the derivatives of the solution remain bounded as long as the solution itself is bounded.

2. Theorems of the uniqueness and existence of a solution. tions made in subsection 1, let us consider the Cauchy's problem On the assump-

~ 67 -

$$\begin{aligned} & t^{k}(x, t, u) \Big[ \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \xi_{k}(x, t, u) \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \Big] = f_{k}(x, t, u), \quad (1) \\ & u(x, 0) = u^{0}(x). \end{aligned}$$

First of all let us prove the uniqueness theorem. Suppose that in the domain G exist the two solutions u(x, t) and u(x, t) to Cauchy's problem (1), (2). Then the difference v(x, t) = u - u satisfies, in domain G, the system of linear equations

$$\overline{I}^{k}_{a}\left[\frac{\partial v_{a}}{\partial t}+\overline{\xi}_{a}\frac{\partial v_{a}}{\partial x}\right]=\overline{J}^{k}_{a}v_{a} \quad (k=1,\ldots,n)$$

and the zero initial conditions v(x, 0) = 0. Here we introduce the notations:

$$\overline{l}_{a}^{k} = l_{a}^{k}(x, t, \overline{u}(x, t)), \quad \overline{\xi}_{b} = \xi_{k}(x, t, \overline{u}(x, t)), \\
\overline{f}_{a}^{k} = \int_{0}^{1} \left\{ \frac{\partial f_{k}}{\partial u_{a}}(x, t, \overline{u} + \lambda v(x, t)) - \frac{\partial u_{\beta}(x, t)}{\partial t} \frac{\partial t_{\beta}^{k}}{\partial u_{a}}(x, t, \overline{u} + \lambda v(x, t)) - \frac{\partial u_{\beta}(x, t)}{\partial t} \frac{\partial t_{\beta}^{k}}{\partial u_{a}}(x, t, \overline{u} + \lambda v(x, t)) - \frac{\partial u_{\beta}(x, t)}{\partial t} \frac{\partial t_{\beta}}{\partial u_{a}}(x, t, \overline{u} + \lambda v(x, t)) - \frac{\partial u_{\beta}(x, t)}{\partial x} \frac{\partial }{\partial u_{\alpha}}(l_{\beta}^{k} \cdot \xi_{k})(x, t, \overline{u} + \lambda v) \right\} d\lambda.$$
(3)

The quantities  $\bar{l}_{\alpha}^{k}$ ,  $\bar{\xi}_{k}$  are obviously continuously differentiable in G, and  $\bar{f}_{\alpha}^{k}$  are continuous.

By the uniqueness theorem of the solution to Cauchy's problem for the system of linear equations established in section VII, we obtain the result that in G v(x, t) = 0, i.e., u(x, t) = u(x, t). The uniqueness theorem stands proven.

To prove the existence theorem let us employ the method of successive approximation. Suppose we have constructed the approximation  $\binom{s}{u}(x, t) \in C_1$ . Define  $u^{(s+1)}(x, t)$  as a solution to Cauchy's problem for the linear system

$$\begin{split} & \overset{b}{l}(x, t, \overset{(a)}{u}(x, t)) \left[ \frac{\partial \overset{(a+1)}{z}}{\partial t} + \xi_{b}(x, t, \overset{(a)}{u}(x, t)) \frac{\partial \overset{(a+1)}{u}}{\partial x} \right] = \\ & = f_{b}(x, t, \overset{(a)}{u}(x, t)), \end{split}$$
(4)

- 68 -

taking on the initial values (2):



(5)

From the existence theorem of the solution to the linear system of equations established in section VII it follows that in the domain of determinacy  $\binom{(s+1)}{t}$ for Cauchy's problem (4), (5) there exists the solution  $\binom{(s+1)}{t}(x, t) \in C_1$ , so that all successive approximations are defined and continuously differentiable in the domain  $\binom{(s)}{t}$ .

The first stage of our proof will be proving the existence of some domain  $\tilde{G}$  belonging to all domains  $(\tilde{G})$  and also the domain  $\tilde{G}$ , and such that successive approximations and their first derivatives are uniformly bounded in this domain.

Denote



and let us write the extended system for the linear system (4). It is of the form

$$\frac{a+1}{\partial x} + \xi_{k}(x, t, u) \frac{\partial x}{\partial x} = \mathcal{F}^{k}(x, t, u) + \dots + \Phi_{a}^{k}(x, t, u, u) \mathcal{F}_{a}^{(s)} + \Phi_{a}^{k}(x, t, u, u) \mathcal{F}_{a}^{(s)} + \Phi_{a}^{k}(x, t, u, u) \mathcal{F}_{a}^{(s)} + \dots + \mathcal{F}_{a}^{k}(x, t, u, u) \mathcal{F}_{a}^{(s)} + \dots + \mathcal{F}_{a}^{k}(x, t, u, u) \mathcal{F}_{a}^{(s)} + \dots + \mathcal{F}_{a}^{k}(x, t, u) \mathcal{F}_{a}^{(s)} + \dots +$$

We will not here write out explicit expressions for the functions appearing in the system, since they are obtained quite analogously to formulas (4.3.16) -(4.3.19). Let us merely note that they are associated with the functions appearing in the system (8.1.1) by the following obvious formulas:

Along with system (6) let us consider the system of ordinary differential equations

- 69 -

$$\frac{d\tilde{P}}{dt} = \mathcal{F}_{0}(\tilde{U}) + \Phi_{1}(\tilde{U})\tilde{P} + \Phi_{2}(\tilde{U})\tilde{P}^{2},$$

$$\frac{d\tilde{U}}{dt} = P_{0}(\tilde{U}) + P_{1}(\tilde{U})\tilde{P}.$$
(8)

where the functions  $\mathcal{F}_0$ ,  $\mathbf{F}_0$ ,  $\mathbf{F}_1$  are defined in subsection 1, and

 $\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{O}_{1}(\mathcal{O}) = \mathbf{O}'_{1}(\mathcal{O}) + \Psi(\mathcal{O})_{1}, \\ \mathbf{O}'_{2}(\mathcal{O}) = \mathbf{O}_{2} + \mathbf{O}_{2}, \\ \mathbf{O}'_{2}(\mathcal{O}) = \mathbf{O}_{2} + \mathbf{O}_{2}, \\ \mathbf{O}'_{2}(\mathcal{O}) = \mathbf{O}_{2} + \mathbf{O}_{2} + \mathbf{O}_{2}, \\ \Psi(\mathcal{O}) = \mathbf{O}_{2} + \mathbf{O}_{2$ Og(0) - max max St (#, 1, 4, 4)

For system (8) we assign the initial conditions:  $\tilde{P}(0) = \mathcal{P}_0$ ,  $\tilde{U}(0) = U_0$  (compare with conditions (1.4)).

Since from (7) it follows that  $\mathcal{F}_1(U) \leq \Phi_1(U)$ ,  $\mathcal{F}_2(U) \leq \Phi_2(U)$ , the solution to system (8) majorizes the solution to majorant system (8.1.3) - (8.1.3):  $U(t) \leq \widetilde{U}(t)$ ,  $\mathcal{P}(t) \leq \widetilde{P}(t)$ . So if the domain  $\widetilde{G}$  is constructed according to function  $\widetilde{U}(t)$  just as domain  $\widetilde{G}$  was constructed in subsection 1 according to function U(t), then  $\widetilde{G} \leq \widetilde{G}$ .

Now let us assume that all the successive approximations  $\binom{k}{u}$  satisfy the inequalities  $k = 1, 2, \dots, S$ ,

 $\|u\| < \tilde{U}(t), \quad \|\mathcal{F}\| < \tilde{P}(t). \quad (9)$   $U_{s+1}(t) = \sup \|u\|, \quad \mathcal{F}_{s+1}(t) = \sup \|\mathcal{F}\|.$ 

Denoting

from system (6) we have

$$\frac{d\mathscr{I}_{s+1}}{ds} \leq \mathscr{F}_{0}(\tilde{U}) + \Phi'(\tilde{U})\tilde{P} + \Psi(\tilde{U})\mathscr{P}_{s+1} + \Phi_{2}(U)\tilde{P}\mathscr{P}_{s+1},$$

$$\frac{dU_{s+1}}{dt} \leq P_{0}(\tilde{U}) + P_{1}(\tilde{U})\tilde{P},$$

- 70 -

such that, obviously,  $U_{g+1}(t) \leq \widetilde{U}(t)$ ,  $\mathcal{P}_{g+1}(t) \leq P(t)$ . Since the initial approximation can be chosen so that (9) is satisfied, then we have thus proven that all successive approximations satisfy equalities (9). Hence follows the existence of the domain  $\widetilde{G}$  belonging to  $\overline{G}$ , as well as to all domains  $\binom{g}{G}$  in which inequalities (9) are satisfied.

The second stage of our proof will be to demonstrate the uniform convergence in the domain  $\widetilde{G}$  of the sequence  $\{ \begin{pmatrix} s \\ u \end{pmatrix} \}$ 

Suppose

 $(0) = J^{0}(x, (4 + 2)) = J(x + 2)$ 

Then from (4) we get

57 0 1 5 (4. (. ) 57 7 6 641 1 (1) (0)

where everywhere in  $\tilde{G}$ , by virtue of (9),  $|\tilde{f}_{e}| < \beta$ .

Since the domain of determinacy of the system contains the domain  $\widetilde{G}$ , then by integrating along the characteristics, we obtain for each point in  $\widetilde{G}$ 

 $|r_{a}| < \int_{0}^{(a+1)} |f_{a}^{a}r_{a} + g_{a}^{b}r_{a}| d\tau,$  $R_{s+1}(t) \leq B \int [R_s(t) + R_{s+1}(t)] dt$  $R_{r}(t) = \max_{\substack{(x, x) \in O, \ x < t}} \|r\|_{t}^{(s)}$ 

such that

where

or

Employing lemma 1 of section VI, we get

$$R_{s+1}(f) \leqslant C \int_{0}^{f} R_{s}(\tau) d\tau,$$
$$R_{s+1}(f) \leqslant \text{const} \frac{(Cf)^{s}}{s!},$$

which then proves uniform convergence in  $\tilde{G}$  of the sequence  $\{ \begin{pmatrix} g \\ u \end{pmatrix} \}$ .

Now let finally advance to the last step of the proof. Let us show that derivatives of successive approximations uniformly converge in the domain  $\widetilde{G}$ . Obviously, this is tantamount to proving uniform convergence of the sequence (s) $\{\mathcal{T}\}$ .

- 71 -

We first prove the equicontinuity of this sequence in x. In other words, we show that there exists a function M(S),  $M(S) \longrightarrow 0$  when  $S \longrightarrow 0$ , such that everywhere in G and for all s

 $||f(x^*, 0) - f(x^*, 0)|| \le M(0)$  where  $|x^* - x^*| \le \delta$ .

was shown that the sequence  $\{ (s) \}$  is uniformly bounded. Hence it Above it follows that the functions  $\binom{s}{u}(x, t)$ , and together with them the functions

$$\xi_k(x, t, u(x, t)), \mathcal{F}^k(x, t, u), \Phi_a^k(x, t, u, u),$$

(cf systems (6)) are equicontinuous in G. Moreover, from the equicontinuity of the functions  $\xi_k(x, t, u)$  there follows the analogous property of the functions  $x_k^{(s)}(x, t, \tau)$  giving the characteristics of system (6).

## Therefore, denoting

$$M_{a}(t, \delta) = \max_{\substack{k < s \ |x'-x'| < \delta}} \sup_{\substack{k' < s \ |x'-x'| < \delta}} \|\mathcal{S}'(x'', \tau) - \mathcal{S}'(x', \tau)\|$$

and integrating equations (6) along the characteristics, we get

$$M_{s+1}(t, \delta) \leq (t+1)N(\delta) + C \int_{0}^{t} M_{s+1}(\tau, \delta) d\tau,$$

where the function N(S) is such that N(S) --- 0 when S--- 0. Using lemma 1 from section VI, we conclude that the required function  $M(\delta)$  exists such that the sequence  $\{\mathcal{T}\}$  is equicontinuous.

Since, by the familiar Arzela's lemma, from any uniformly bounded and equicontinuous sequence we can separate a convergent (uniformly) subsequence, then some sequence  ${ \{ \begin{matrix} (s_k) \\ \mathcal{T}_k \end{matrix} \} }$ , therefore also  ${ \{ \begin{matrix} (s_k) \\ p_k \end{matrix} \} }$  is uniformly convergent in  $\widetilde{G}$  to the continuous function  $p_k$ . By the familiar theorem of analysis, this means that the function  $u_{\alpha} = \lim_{s \to \infty} \begin{pmatrix} s \\ u_{\alpha} \end{pmatrix}$  is continuously differentiable in  $\tilde{G}$  and  $\partial u_d / \partial x = p_d$ .

Hence it follows that the family  ${p \choose p}$  has only one limit point, and therefore the sequence  $\left\{ \begin{array}{c} s \\ p_{d} \end{array} \right\}$  is not only compact, but convergent. Thus, the proof of the convergence of the sequence  $\binom{s}{p}$  (consequently, also of  $\binom{s}{q}$ ) is complete.

- 72 -

Passing in the system (4) to the limit, we can conclude that u with a solution to problem (1), (2). The existence theorem is proven.

3. Certain properties of solutions to Cauchy's problem for systems of quasilinear equations. Suppose u(x, t) and  $\overline{u}(x, t)$  are two solutions to Cauchy's problem for a system of quasilinear equations, corresponding to initial data  $l_a^*, \xi_b, f_b, u^0; \overline{l}_a^*, \overline{\xi}_b, \overline{f}_b, \overline{u}^0$ . We will assume that the initial data of these two Cauchy's problems satisfy the conditions in subsection 2, i.e., are continuously differentiable.

In the intersection G of the domains of determinacy of solutions u(x, t)and u(x, t), the difference v(x, t) = u(x, t) - u(x, t) satisfies the system of linear equations

$$\overline{l}^{k} \left[ \frac{\partial \sigma}{\partial t} + \overline{\xi}_{k} \frac{\partial \sigma}{\partial x} \right] = \gamma_{u}^{k} \sigma_{a} + \Delta f_{k}.$$

where  $\gamma_{\mathcal{L}}^{k}$ ,  $\Delta f_{k}$  are bounded and continuous in G and  $\Delta f_{k}$  tends to zero when  $\overline{l}_{a}^{k}$ ,  $\overline{\xi}_{b}$ ,  $\overline{f}_{k} \rightarrow l_{a}^{k}$ ,  $\xi_{b}$ ,  $f_{a}$ .

As we have seen in section VII, solutions of systems of linear equations depend continuously on initial data of the Cauchy's problem. Therefore it follows from this that in  $g v(x, t) \Rightarrow 0$  when  $\overline{l}_{\alpha}^{k} \Rightarrow l_{\alpha}^{k}$ ,  $\overline{\xi}_{k} \Rightarrow \xi_{k}$ ,  $\overline{f}_{k} \Rightarrow f_{k}$  and  $v(x, 0) = u^{0}(x) = u^{0}(x) \Rightarrow 0$ .

Here, however, we must make a clarification. It is essential that the initial data of each Cauchy's problem have bounded derivatives.

In contrast to the case of a semilinear system, the strip  $0 \le t \le t_0$ in which the solution u(x, t) (and its derivatives) remains bounded depends on the derivatives of the initial functions and  $t_0 \longrightarrow 0$  if  $||du^0/dx|| \longrightarrow \infty$ . Therefore the continuous dependence of solutions to Cauchy's problem for a system of quasilinear equations obtains only in the case of initial data with uniformly bounded derivatives.

If as before we symbolically write out the procedure for the solution of Cauchy's problem in the form of the equality  $u(x, t) = Su^{\circ}(x)$ , the nonlinear operator S defines the solution u(x, t) only in the domain  $\overline{G}$  of the half-plane  $t \ge 0$ . The width of the strip  $0 \le t \le t_{\circ}$  in which the domain  $\overline{G}$  is enclosed depends= on the derivatives  $du^{\circ}/dx$  and tends to zero as  $||du^{\circ}/dx|| \longrightarrow \infty$ .

- 73 -

Therefore the operator S, in contrast to the case of the linear system does not admit of extensions to the class of continuous initial functions  $u^{O}(x)$ . For this reason the generalized solution to a system of quasilinear equations cennot be determined formally by extension of the space of possible solutions. The concept of the classical solution to a system of quasilinear equations must, thus, be introduced independently of the concept of the solution of this system. Generalized solutions will be studied in detail in chapter four.

Let us note a limited extension of the class of initial data for which the existence of the solution to Cauchy's problem follows from the foregoing.

The function  $\xi_k(x, t, u)$  is called Lipschitz-continuous in the domain  $G_0(U)$  with respect to the totality of the variables x, t, u if there exists a constant C > 0 such that

 $|\xi_{k}(\overline{x}, \overline{t}, \overline{u}) - \xi_{k}(x, t, u)| \leq C \{|\overline{x} - x| + |\overline{t} - t| + ||\overline{u} - u||\}$ for any  $(\overline{x}, \overline{t}, \overline{u}), (x, t, u) \in O_{0}(U).$ 

Of course, this limit no longer is the solution to Cauchy's problem in the ordinary sense since it does not possess continuous first derivatives. However, it is the Lipschitz ontinuous function of the variables x, t and exhibits derivatives almost everywhere in the domain  $\overline{G}$ . These derivatives almost everywhere in  $\overline{G}$  satisfy the system of quasilinear equations. The class of Lipschitz-continuous solutions u(x,t) of Cauchy's problem is an example of the formal extension of the operator S defined in the class  $C_1$  to the class of Lipschitz-continuous input data.

Section IX. Cauchy's Problem for a Single Equation

1. One quasilinear equation. The results of section VIII unreservedly - 74 -

apply to the case of a single quasilinear equation. However they are too general to apply to this case in which there are important simplifying details.

Therefore let us consider in greater detail the Cauchy's problem for a single quasilinear equation

with initial condition  $u(x, 0) = u_0(x)$ ,  $a \le x \le b$  (2) Integration of equation (1) leads to the solution of the system of two ordinary differential equations

$$\frac{dJ}{dt} = j(X, t) U, \qquad (3)$$

which are called the characteristic system of equation (1). Each solution x = X(t), u = I(t) gives the characteristics in the space of variables x, t, u.

It is assumed that the functions  $\xi$ , f are continuously differentiable. Then one and only one characteristic passes through any point  $(x_0, t_0, u_0)$ .

Cauchy's problem (1), (2) can be geome rically interpreted as the problem of constructing the integral surface of equation (1) passing through a given initial curve: t = 0,  $u = u_0(x)$ . Since here we wish to obtain a unique differentiable function u(x, t) of variables x, t, this surface naturally must be uniquely projected onto the plane u = 0 of variable x, t.

Since the solution u is uniquely determined along each characteristic passing through the point  $(x_0, t_0, u_0)$ , this problem amounts to constructing a surface consisting of characteristics join through the given initial curve and uniquely projectible onto the plane u = 0.

Let  $X = X(t, x_0, u_0)$ ,  $U = U(t, x_0, u_0)$  stand for the solution to the characteristic system (3) satisfying the initial conditions

$$X(0, x_0, u_0) = x_0, \quad U(0, x_0, u_0) = u_0.$$
 (4)

Then the solution u(x, t) to Cauchy's problem (1), (2) is yielded by the formula

- 75 -

$$\mathbf{x}(X(t, x_0, x_0(x_0)), t) = U(t, x_0, x_0(x_0)).$$
(5)

Formula (5) implicitly defines the function u(x, t), which in the case of  $u_0(x) \in C_1$  is continuously differentiable at all points x, t in which the equation  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$  (6) is uniquely solvable with respect to parameter  $x_0$  and in which the right side of equation (5) remains bounded.

Suppose that at these points

$$x_0 = X^{-1}(t, x) = x_0(x, t)$$
 (7)

is the result of solving equation (6) with respect to  $x_0$ . Then from formula (5) we obtain an explicit formula for the solution u(x, t) of the problem (1), (2):

$$u(x, t) = U(t, x_0(x, t), u_0(x_0(x, t))).$$
(8)

Let us explain graphically the construction of this solution to Cauchy's problem (1), (2). We draw through any point  $x_0 \in [a, b]$  the characteristic (4) on the plane u = 0 (plane (x, t)), setting  $u_0 = u_0(x_0)$  (Figure 1.5). We will also call this projection (6) a characteristic.

A continuously differentiable function  $U(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$  of variable t, which then yields the solution u(x, t) at line  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$ , is assigned at the characteristic (6).



Figure 1.5

It may be that at several points (x, t) as t > 0 to more lines  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$  corresponding to different values of the parameter  $x_0$  (Figure 1.5) can intercept each other. At these points equation (6) with respect to

- 76 -

 $x_0$  has more than one solution and formulas (5) and (8) define some multivalued function of variables x, t. In this case no continuous solution u(x, t) to the problem (1), (2) exists.

Let us show that when  $0 \le t \le t_0$  and for sufficiently small  $t_0 > 0$ , a unique characteristic (6) passes through any point  $(x, t) \in G$ , i.e., equation (6) has a unique solution with respect to  $x_0$ .

To explain the possibility of the unique solvability of equation (6) with respect to  $z_{\alpha}$ , it is sufficient to show that

 $\dot{X} = \frac{\partial X (t, x_0, u_0(x_0))}{\partial x_0} > 0, \qquad (3)$ since  $X (0, x_0, u_0(x_0)) = x_0$  and  $\dot{X} (0, x_0, u_0(x_0)) = 1. \qquad (10)$ 

Denoting

$$\dot{U} = \frac{\partial U(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))}{\partial x_0} \quad (\dot{U}(0, x_0, u_0(x_0)) \equiv u_0'(x_0)) \quad (11)$$

and differentiating equations (3), we get

$$-\frac{dX}{dt} = t' \dot{U} + t' \dot{X}, \quad \frac{dU}{dt} = f' \dot{U} + f' \dot{X}, \quad (12)$$

where for brevity we omit the argument for all quantities. And so, X and  $\bar{U}$  satisfy the system of ordinary linear differential equations (12) and the initial conditions (10) and (11). Hence it is clear that for sufficiently small to inequality (9) will obtain.

Thus, there exists a  $t_0 > 0$  such that when  $0 \le t \le t_0$  formulas (7) and (8) define the function  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  satisfying equation (1) and initial condition (2).

Cauchy's problem (1), (2) presupposes, as we have already pointed out, the existence of a unique function  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  of variables x, t satisfy equation (1) and initial condition (2). At the same time the more general problem of determining the integral surface S passing through the initial curve does not at all assume that this surface is uniquely projectible onto the plane

- 77 -

of variable x, t, and can have, and as a rule does have a solution in a larger domain of variable x, t and does the Cauchy's problem (1), (2).

We will, for example, seek the equation of the surface S in the form (x, t, u) = 0. (13)

Any characteristic (4) of equation (1) must lie on the surface S, therefore  $\varphi(X, t, U) = 0.$  (14)

Differentiating (14) with respect to veriable t and taking (3) into account, we get the equation

$$\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial t} + \xi(x, t, u) \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x} + f(x, t, u) \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u} = 0.$$
(15)

which is a first-order linear differential equation for the function dependent on three independent variables (x, t, u).

The surface S is defined by equations (13) and (14) uniquely for any  $x_0$ , t at which X, U are finite and is a smooth surface  $(\varphi \in C_1)$  if  $u_0(x) \in C_1$ ,  $\xi$ ,  $f \in C_1$ .

From equation (13) the function  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  is defined, yielding the solution to the problem (1), (2) only in the domain of x, t values in which equation (6) is uniquely solvable with respect to  $x_2$ .

Thus, the difference in the formulation of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) and the problem of defining the surface S is that in the first case we seek the integral surface u = u(x, t) uniquely projectible onto the point u = 0; in the second case this surface can be arbitrary.

For sufficiently small  $t_0$  values in the case  $u_0(x) \in C_1$  above these Cauchy's problems are equivalent; overall (i.e., for any t > 0), the geometrical formulation of Cauchy's problem is the more general and admits for the solution if and only if problem (1), (2) is nonsolvable.

If we assume that the function u(x, t) describes any physical quantity in the space of variable x, t, then naturally this quantity must be a unique function of x, t. Therefore the physics problems reduced to Cauchy's problem (1), (2) require the definition of the unique function u = u(x, t). As we have seen, Cauchy's problem (1), (2) is solvable in this formulation in the class of continuous solutions  $u(x, t) \in C$  only in a sufficiently small strip  $0 \le t \le t_0$ . -78 -



Figure 1.6

Figure 1.6 shows the typical appearance of the surface S. From this figure it is clear that  $\left|\frac{\partial u(x, t)}{\partial x}\right| \longrightarrow \infty$  at those points (x, t) close to which the surface S is nonuniquely projected onto the plane of variables (x, t). Let us explain the foregoing with the example of the simplest quasilinear equation  $\partial u/\partial t + u \partial u/\partial x = 0$ , (16) for which we pose the initial condition

 $u(x, 0) = u_0(x) = \begin{cases} u^- = aa + \beta & \text{when } x \leq a \\ ax + \beta & \text{when } a \leq x \leq b, \\ u^+ = ab + \beta & \text{when } x \geq b. \end{cases}$ (17)

The initial function  $u_0(x)$  is continuous when  $-\infty < x < \infty$ ; the derivative  $u'_0(x)$  suffers a discontinuity at the points x = a, x = b. Let us construct the solution to problem (16), (17) satisfying equation (16) in the broad sense at the points at which the derivatives  $\partial u/\partial t$ ,  $\partial u/\partial x$  did not exist.

The characteristic system (3) of equation (16) has the solution

$$X(t, x_0, u_0) = x_0 + u_0 t, \quad U(t, x_0, u_0) = u_0,$$
 (18)

which remains bounded for any values t,  $x_0$ ,  $u_0$ . Suppose  $\ll \ge 0$ . Projections of the characteristics (18) onto the plane u = 0 are of the form shown in Figure 1.7. In this case through each point (x, t) of the half-plane  $t \ge 0$ - 79 - passes the unique characteristic  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$ , i.e., equation (6) has a unique solution with respect to  $x_0$ . The function u(x, t) is constant along the characteristics (6), therefore in the zone I, i.e., when  $x \le a + u^{-}t$ ,  $u(x, t) = u^{-} = a + \beta$ , in zone III, when  $x \ge b + u^{+}t$ ,  $u(x, t) = u^{+} = a + \beta$ . In zone II, when  $a + u^{-}t \le x \le b + u^{+}t$ , equation (6) can be solved with respect to

$$x_0 = \frac{x - \beta t}{1 + \alpha t}.$$

By formula (8), let us define the solution u(x, t) in zone II:

$$u(x, t) = u_0(x_0(x, t)) = u \cdot \frac{x - \beta t}{1 + \alpha t} + \beta = \frac{\alpha x + \beta}{1 + \alpha t}.$$

Thus, the solution to Cauchy's problem (16), (17) when  $\ll \ge 0$  is given by the formula

$$u(x, t) = \begin{cases} u^{-} = aa + \beta & \text{when} & x \leq a + u^{-}t, \\ \frac{ax + \beta}{1 + at} & \text{when} & a + u^{-}t \leq x \leq b + u^{+}t, \\ u^{+} = ab + \beta & \text{when} & x \geq b + u^{+}t. \end{cases}$$
(19)

Solution (19) is continuously differentiable when  $t \ge 0$  everywhere, except for the line  $x = a + u^{-}t$ ,  $x = b + u^{+}t$ , where the first derivatives suffer a discontinuity.









Figure 1.9

In the space of variable x, t, u, solution (19) defines the integral surface S shown in Figure 1.8. This surface is uniquely projected onto the plane u = 0 when  $t \ge 0$ .

For the case  $\alpha < 0$   $u > u^+$ , the pattern of characteristics in projections onto the plane (x, t) is one of the forms shown in Figure 1.9. All characteristics (6) when  $a \leq x_0 \leq b$  converge at the point  $x = (a + b) - \beta/\alpha$ ,  $t = -1/\alpha > 0$ . In zone I,  $u(x, t) = u^-$ ; in zone II  $u(x, t) = u^+$ . In zone III  $u(x, t) = (\alpha x + \beta)/(1 + \alpha t)$ , since  $\alpha < 0$ , then this formula does not define the solution u(x, t) when  $t = -1/\alpha$ . Finally, in zone IV, the function  $U(t, x_0(x, t), u_0(x_0(x, t)))$  is three-valued and takes on the following three values:  $u_1(x, t) = u^-$ ,  $u_{II}(x, t) = (\alpha x + \beta)/(1 + \alpha t)$ ,  $u_{III}(x, t) = u^+$ . Thus, for the case  $\alpha < 0$  the continuous solution u(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (16), (17) exists only when  $t < -1/\alpha$ , and the integral surface S is determinate for all  $t \ge 0$  (Figure 1.10); however, when  $t \ge -1/\alpha$  it is not projected uniquely onto the plane u = 0.



Figure 1.10

2. One nonlinear equation. Cauchy's problem for a nonlinear equation

$$\frac{\partial \sigma}{\partial x} + \varphi(x, t, v, \omega) = 0, \quad \omega = \frac{\partial v}{\partial x}, \quad v(x, 0) = v_0(x) \tag{1}$$

for the case  $\varphi \in C_2$ ,  $v_0(x) \in C_2$  is reduced after differentiation with respect to x of equation (1) to Cauchy's problem for a system of two quasilinear equations

- 81 -

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{w}}{\partial t} + \mathbf{\phi}'_{\mathbf{w}}(x, t, \boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{\omega}) \frac{\partial \mathbf{w}}{\partial x} = -\mathbf{\phi}'_{\mathbf{w}} \mathbf{\omega} - \mathbf{\phi}'_{x},$$

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{v}}{\partial t} = -\mathbf{\phi}(x, t, \boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{\omega})$$

$$(2)$$

with the initial conditions:  $v(x, 0) = v_0(x)$ ,  $\omega(x, 0) = v_0'(x)$ . Transforming the second equation of system (2), let us write it as



Equation (4) is usually called the strip condition.

We can readily see that if we know the solution to the characteristics system for equation (1):

$$\frac{dX}{dt} = \varphi'_{\omega}(X, t, V, \Omega),$$

$$\frac{dV}{dt} = \Omega \varphi'_{\omega}(X, t, V, \Omega) - \varphi(X, t, V, \Omega),$$

$$\frac{d\Omega}{dt} = -\Omega \varphi'_{\omega}(X, t, V, \Omega) - \varphi'_{x}(X, t, V, \Omega),$$
(5)

where

$$X = X(t, x_0, v_0, \omega_0), \quad V = V(t, x_0, v_0, \omega_0), \quad \Omega = \Omega(t, x_0, v_0, \omega_0),$$

satisfying the initial conditions:

$$X(0, x_0, v_0, \omega_0) = x_0, \quad V(0, x_0, v_0, \omega_0) = v_0, \quad \Omega(0, x_0, v_0, \omega_0) = \omega_0, \quad (6)$$

then the solution  $v(x, t) \in C_2$  to Cauchy's problem (1) is given by the formula

$$v\left(X\left(t, x_{0}, v_{0}(x_{0}), \frac{dv_{0}(x_{0})}{dx_{0}}\right), t\right) = V\left(t, x_{0}, v_{0}(x_{0}), \frac{dv_{0}(x_{0})}{dx_{0}}\right),$$
(7)

which parametrically defines the function v(x, t). If  $x_0 = x_0(x, t)$  is the result of the unique solution of the equation

- 82 -

$$x = X \left( f_1 \quad x_0, \quad \nabla_0 \left( x_0 \right), \quad \frac{d \nabla_1 \left( x_0 \right)}{d x_0} \right)$$
(8)

with respect to the parameter  $x_0$ , then from (7) follows the explicit formula for the solution v(x, t) to Cauchy's problem (1):

$$v(x, t) = V(t, x_0(x, t), v_0(x_0(x, t)), v_0(x_0(x, t)))$$
(9)

Formula (9) defines the unique function  $v(x, t) \in C_2$  only at first point (x, t) at which equation (8) is uniquely solvable with respect to  $x_2$ .

The solution to Cauchy's problem (1) was obtained by us only for the case  $v_0(x) \in C_2$ . Simple examples show that if  $v_0'(x)$  is only continuous, then generally speaking there does not exist the solution  $v(x, t) \in C_1$  to problem (1). Formulation of Cauchy's problem (1) for the case of initial functions  $v_0(x) \in C_1$  is in need of refinement.

3. Hyperbolic system of nonlinear equation. For the case of the Cauchy's problem for a hyperbolic system of nonlinear equations



we will assume that  $\varphi \in C_2$ ,  $v^0 \in C_2$ . Then, by subsection 3 of section II, the functions v,  $\omega$  are the solution to the system

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} = -\psi(\dot{x}, t, v, \dot{\omega}), \quad \frac{\partial w}{\partial t} + A(x, t, v, \omega), \quad \frac{\partial \dot{w}}{\partial x} = f \quad (4)$$

(cf section III, subsection ?) where the metric  $A = \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial \omega} = ((\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial \omega_j}))$ . If we compose the initial conditions

$$v(x, 0) = v^{0}(x), \quad w(x, 0) = w^{0}(x) = \frac{dv^{0}(x)}{dx}, \quad (5)$$

- 83 -

for system (4), and the question of whether the function v(x, t) defined as a result of solving Cauchy's problem (4), (5) is the solution to the initial problem (1), (2) as a problem of satisfying equality (3) for any  $(x, t) \in G$ .

Differentiating the first group of equations (4) with respect to x, subtracting from the result the second group of equations (4), and considering that  $\mathbf{f} = -\varphi'_{\mathbf{x}} - \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial v} \omega$  (cf formula (2.3.7)), we find

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \frac{\partial v_i}{\partial x} - \Theta_i \right) = -\frac{\partial \varphi_i}{\partial v_a} \left( \frac{\partial v_a}{\partial x} - \omega_a \right) \quad (l = 1, ..., n) \quad (6)$$
  
and by (5),  
$$\frac{\partial v_i}{\partial x} (x, 0) = \omega_i (x, 0), \quad (7).$$

Based on lemma 1 (subsection 5 of section VI), from (6) and (7) it follows that

$$\frac{\partial v_l}{\partial x}(x, t) \equiv \omega_l(x, t), \qquad (8)$$

i.e., equality (3) is satisfied by identity.

Since the existence of the solution to the system of quasilinear equations was proven for us only for the class  $C_1$ , the hyperbolic systems of nonlinear equations the constructed solutions belong to class  $C_2$ .

Section X. Behavior of Derivatives of the Solution to a System of Quasilinear Equations

1. Weak discontinuity. Transport equation. Sections VII and VIII outlined the construction of the solution to Cauchy's problem for a system of quasilinear equations possessing continuous first derivatives. In considering the Lipschitzcontinuous initial data, we arrive at a certain generalization of classical solutions -- to Lipschitz-continuous solutions to Cauchy's problem possessing first derivatives almost everywhere in the domain of definition.

Consider a more particular case of generalized solutions u(x, t) of a system of quasilinear equations -- the class of continuous functions u(x, t)exhibiting piecewise-continuous first derivatives. Let us assume that the vector-function u(x, t) is continuous and exhibits first derivatives that are

continuous everywhere except for certain piecewise-differentiable lines on which the first derivatives p, q suffer first-order discontinuity; let us assume that exterior to the lines of discontinuity of the first derivatives of u(x, t) the following system of quasilinear equations

$$I_{a}^{k}\left[\frac{\partial u_{a}}{\partial t}+\xi_{k}\frac{\partial u_{a}}{\partial x}\right]=f_{k}.$$
(1)

is satisfied. Suppose x = x(t) is the equation of the line of discontinuity of the first derivatives of the function u(x, t); let us denote

$$p_{k}^{\pm} = p_{k}^{\pm} (x(t), t) = p_{k} (x(t) \pm 0, t) = \frac{\partial u_{k}}{\partial x} (x(t) \pm 0, t),$$
  
$$q_{k}^{\pm} = q_{k}^{\pm} (x(t), t) = q_{k} (x(t) \pm 0, t) = \frac{\partial u_{k}}{\partial t} (x(t) \pm 0, t).$$

If  $p^+ \neq p^-$ , but the solution u(x, t) is continuous on the line x = x(t), then this feature of the solution is called a weak discontinuity, and line x = x(t)is called a line of weak discontinuity.

From the condition of continuity of u(x, t) at the weak discontinuity line x = x(t), it follows that  $x'(t)p + q = x'(t)p^+ + q^+$ , i.e. [p]x'(t) = -[q], (2)

where  $[p] = p^+ - p^-$ ,  $[q] = q^+ - q^-$ . In the assumptions made, the function u(x, t) to the left and right of the line x = x(t) satisfies system (1); therefore points of this point

$$l^{k}(q^{+} + \xi_{k}p^{+}) = f_{k}, \quad l^{k}(q^{-} + \xi_{k}p^{-}) = f_{k}$$
(3)

(the quantities  $l^k$ ,  $\xi_k$ ,  $f_k$  are continuous at the line x = x(t)).

Subtracting the second group from the first group of the equations (3), we get

$$l_a^k(q_a^+ - q_a^-) + \xi_k\left(\mathscr{P}_k^+ - \mathscr{P}_k^-\right) = 0.$$
  
$$\mathscr{P}_k^{\pm} = l_a^k p_a^{\pm} \qquad (k = 1, \dots, n).$$

where

Canceling out  $(q^+ - q^-)$  by means of (2), we get

$$\begin{bmatrix} \xi_{k} - x'(t) \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{P}_{k} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \xi_{k} - x'(t) \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{P}_{k}^{+} - \mathcal{P}_{k}^{-} \end{bmatrix} = 0$$
(4)  
(k = 1, ..., n).  
- 85 -

We denote

If  $\mathbf{x}'(t) \neq \boldsymbol{\xi}_k$  for all k = 1, ..., n then  $\mathcal{P}_k^+ = \mathcal{P}_k^-$ . In view of the linear independence of the eigenvectors  $\mathbf{l}^k$ , in this case  $\mathbf{p}_i = \mathbf{p}_i^+$  for all i = 1, ...,n, i.e., the discontinuity of the derivatives is absent.

Therefore,  $x^{\dagger}(t) = \xi_{s}(x, t), t, u(x(t), t)$ . This equation denotes that the line of weak discontinuity x = x(t) is a characteristic of system (1). This conclusion naturally is in agreement with the definition of the characteristic Cauchy line through which the solution to system (1) is extended nonuniquely (cf section VI, subsection 2).

Suppose that over the segment of the line of weak discontinuity x = x(t)under consideration equality (5) is set aside, and suppose x = x(t) is the m-tuple characteristic of system (:), i.e., equality (5) is solid when s = j, j + 1, ..., j + m - 1.

Then from (4) and (5) it follows that

 $\eta_k = \mathcal{P}_k^{\dagger} - \mathcal{P}_k^{-} = 0$  when k < j and  $k \ge j + m$ . Let us derive the equations better satisfied by  $\eta_k$  characterizing the value of the weak discontinuity. Since the solution u(x, t) to the left and right of the weak discontinuity line x = x(t) is a classical solution of system (1), the quantity  $\mathcal{P}_k^t$  satisfy at the line x = x(t) the equations of the extended system (section IV, subsection 3), in the broad sense, written for the characteristic x = x(t):

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{d}{dt} \mathcal{P}_{k}^{+} \end{pmatrix}_{k} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{P}_{k}^{+}}{\partial t} + \xi_{k} \frac{\partial \mathcal{P}_{k}^{+}}{\partial x} = \mathcal{F}^{k} + \mathcal{F}_{\alpha}^{k} \mathcal{P}_{\alpha}^{+} + \mathcal{F}_{\alpha}^{k} \mathcal{P}_{\alpha}^{+} \mathcal{P}_{\beta}^{+}, \quad (6)$$

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{d}{dt} \mathcal{P}_{k}^{-} \end{pmatrix}_{k} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{P}_{k}^{-}}{\partial t} + \xi_{k} \frac{\partial \mathcal{P}_{k}^{-}}{\partial x} = \mathcal{F}^{k} + \mathcal{F}_{\alpha}^{k} \mathcal{P}_{\alpha}^{-} + \mathcal{F}_{\alpha}^{k} \mathcal{P}_{\alpha}^{-} \mathcal{P}_{\beta}^{-}, \quad (7)$$

$$(k = J, \ J+1, \ \dots, \ J+m-1).$$

The coefficients of the equations (6) and (7) are continuous at the line x =x(t), therefore we do not furnish their sign  $\pm$ .

Subtracting (7) from (6), we get

- 86 -



Since

and  $\eta_{d} = 0$  when  $\alpha \neq j$ , j + 1, ..., j + m = 1, then equation (8) can be written in the form

readers of the property and some stands e of a second the product of the

where

From the linearity of the system of ordinary differential equations (9) there follows an important conclusion: the weak discontinuity of the solution to a hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations, extended along the characteristic, can neither arise or disappear if the solution and its first derivative remain bounded.

For the case of a system that is hyperbolic in the narrow sense (section II, subsection 2), the characteristic x = x(t) is simple. Therefore system (9) is converted to a single ordinary differential equation.

Equations (9) are called transport equations for the weak discontinuity. Noting that

$$\mathcal{P}_{a}^{+}\mathcal{P}_{b}^{+} - \mathcal{P}_{c}^{-}\mathcal{P}_{b}^{-} = \eta_{a}\eta_{b} + \mathcal{P}_{a}^{-}\eta_{b} + \mathcal{P}_{b}^{-}\eta_{a},$$

the system (9) can take on the following form:

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{d\eta_a}{dt} \end{pmatrix}_a := \mathcal{F}^a_a \eta_a + \mathcal{F}^a_{ab} [\eta_a \eta_b + \mathcal{F}^a_a \eta_b + \mathcal{F}^a_b \eta_a]$$
(10)  
$$(k = f, f + 1, \dots, f + m - 1).$$

System (10) is nonlinear. From it we can conclude that the value of the weak discontinuity  $\eta$  can become infinity in a finite time. Actually, for example, for systems that are hyperbolic in the narrow sense, system (10) is converted into a single equation of the Ricatti or Bernoulli type. However, the values of  $\eta_k$  tend to infinity only simultaneously with  $\mathcal{T}_k^-$ ,  $\mathcal{T}_k^+$ . Therefore this -87 -



and  $\eta_{j} = 0$  when  $\alpha \neq j$ , j + 1, ..., j + m = 1, then equation (8) can be written in the form

where

From the linearity of the system of ordinary differential equations (9) there follows an important conclusion: the weak discontinuity of the solution to a hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations, extended along the characteristic, can neither arise or disappear if the solution and its first derivative remain bounded.

For the case of a system that is hyperbolic in the narrow sense (section II, subsection 2), the characteristic x = x(t) is simple. Therefore system (9) is converted to a single ordinary differential equation.

Equations (9) are called transport equations for the weak discontinuity. Noting that  $n_1 + n_2 + n_3 + n_4 + n_5 + n_5$ 

the system (9) can take on the following form:

$$\begin{pmatrix} d\eta_{a} \\ dt \end{pmatrix}_{a} = \mathcal{F}_{a}^{b}\eta_{a} + \mathcal{F}_{ab}^{b} [\eta_{a}\eta_{b} + \mathcal{F}_{a}^{-}\eta_{b} + \mathcal{F}_{b}^{-}\eta_{a}] \qquad (10)$$

$$(k = j, j+1, \dots, j+m-1).$$

System (10) is nonlinear. From it we can conclude that the value of the weak discontinuity  $\eta$  can become infinity in a finite time. Actually, for example, for systems that are hyperbolic in the narrow sense, system (10) is converted into a single equation of the Ricatti or Bernoulli type. However, the values of  $\eta_k$  tend to infinity only simultaneously with  $\mathcal{T}_k^-$ ,  $\mathcal{T}_k^+$ . Therefore this -87 -

effect is not specific for the weak discontinuity of a solution, but is the consequence of the general property of the unbounded increase in derivatives of the solution to a hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations.

For a system of two quasilinear equations that is hyperbolic in the narrow sense, the transport equation in form (10) was obtained by J. Nitsche (cf [17]).

We have established that for a system that is hyperbolic in the narrow sense the weak discontinuity differs from zero at all points of the characteristic. Therefore, the weak discontinuity of a solution to Cauchy's problem occurs only when the initial functions exhibit discontinuity of the first derivatives.

The arbitrary discontinuity of derivatives of initial functions breaks down into weak discontinuities, which extend, generally speaking, over all characteristics exiting from the point of discontinuity of the derivatives of the initial functions satisfying conditions (9) at each characteristic. Sometimes this effect is called the breakdown of the arbitrarily weak discontinuity.

2. Unboundedness of derivatives. Gradient catastrophe. By subsection 1 of section VIII, the graph of solution u(x, t) and its first derivatives with increase in t is estimated by means of a solution to the majorant system (8.1.2), (8.1.3). This system is a nonlinear system of two ordinary differential equations and from it they directly follow the fact that for sufficiently large t>0the quantities  $\mathcal{T}(t)$ , U(t) simultaneously tend to infinity. Thus, the growth estimate of the solution and its derivatives by means of the solution to the majorant system leads to the conclusion that for an arbitrary hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations, the solution u(x, t) and its derivatives p(x, t) tend to infinity with growth of t, generally speaking.

This conclusion applies to an arbitrary system of quasilinear equations. However, particular classes of systems of quasilinear equations are also of interest, for example, systems whose solutions remain bounded for any values of the variable t.

This property is exhibited, for example, by systems of linear equations, and also by systems leading to invariants, i.e., those representable in the form

- 88 -

(1)

if here  $f_k$  does not grow too rapidly with growth in r, for example, if for any x, t, u



It is not difficult to note that the solution r(x, t) to systems of this type remain bounded for any t value, however, their derivatives nevertheless increase unboundedly up to absolute value  $\xi_k(x, t, r)$  depends essentially on  $r = \{r_1, \ldots, r_n\}$ .

The effect of the formation of unbounded derivatives when the solution to a system of quasilinear equations is bounded is called the gradient catastrophe.

Let us explain this with a simple example. Consider the homogeneous system of two quasilinear equations whose coefficients do not depend explicitly on x, t it leads to invariants and can be written as

$$\frac{dr}{dt} + 2_{1}(t) \frac{dr}{dt} = 0 \qquad (t = 1, t)$$
(2)

Let us assume that  $\partial \xi_k / \partial r_k > 0$  and let us consider for the system (2) Cauchy's problem with the initial conditions formulated for the entire axis t = 0:

$$r_1(x, 0) = r_1^0(x), r_2(x, 0) = r_2^0(x) = r_2^0 = \text{const.}$$
 (3)

Suppose  $r_{i}^{0}(x) \in G_{i}$ ,  $|r_{i}^{0}(x)| < M$ . The solution to Cauchy's problem (2), (3) reduce to Cauchy's problem for a single quasilinear equation:

$$\frac{\partial r_1}{\partial t} + \xi_1(r_1, r_2) \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x} = 0, \quad r_1(x, 0) = r_1^0(x).$$

By section IX, the solution  $r_1(x, t)$  of this problem is yielded by the formula  $r_1(x, t) = r_1^0 (x - \xi_1(r_1(x, t), r_2^0) \cdot t).$ 

Let us compute the derivative  $\partial r_1 / \partial x$ :

- 89 -

$$\frac{dr_1^0(x_0)}{dx} = \frac{\frac{dr_1^0(x_0)}{dx_0}}{1 + \frac{\partial \varepsilon_1}{\partial r_1}(r_1(x, t), r_2^0)} \frac{dr_1^0(x_0)}{dx_0} \cdot t$$
  

$$s_0 = x - \xi_1(r_1, r_2^0) \cdot t, \quad \text{Hence it follows that when } \frac{dr_1^o(x_0)}{dx_0} < 0,$$

where

the derivative  $\partial r_1 / \partial x$  monotonically decreases with increase in t at the characteristic  $x = x_0 + \xi_1(r_1, r_2^0) \cdot t$  and when

$$t = t_{m} = \frac{1}{\frac{d}{d t_{0}} \xi_{1}(r_{1}^{0}(x_{0}), r_{2}^{0})} > 0,$$

becomes unbounded.

Thus, if  $\frac{\partial \xi_k}{\partial r_k} \neq 0$ , then as a rule the derivatives of the solution r(x, t) to system (2) increase unboundedly (with respect to module) with increase in the variable t.

3. Strongly and weakly nonlinear systems of quasilinear equations. We will call a system of quasilinear equations (10.2.1) weakly nonlinear in some domain of space of variable x, t, r if in this domain

 $\frac{\partial \xi_{k}(\vec{x},t,r)}{\partial r_{k}} = 0 \quad (k = 1, 2, ..., n). \tag{1}$ 

otherwise we will call the system (10.2.1) strongly nonlinear.

By definition, a weakly nonlinear system of two quasilinear equations is written in the form

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x} + \xi_1(x, t, r_2) \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x} = f_1(x, t, r_1, r_2), \\ \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial t} + \xi_2(x, t, r_1) \frac{\partial r_3}{\partial x} = f_2(x, t, r_1, r_2). \end{cases}$$
(2)

 $\frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial r_1} \neq 0$ ,  $\frac{\partial \xi_2}{\partial r_1} \neq 0$ , then the system (2) is reducible to

$$\frac{\partial r_1}{\partial t} + r_2 \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x} = f_1, \quad \frac{\partial r_3}{\partial t} + r_1 \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x} = f_2.$$

- 90 -

Note that if the form

We now will show that the derivatives of the solution of weakly nonlinear system (2) remain bounded for any t values if the solution r(x, t) itself remains bounded.

Theorem. Suppose the solution r(x, t) to system (2) is bounded*) when  $0 \le t \le T$ :  $|r_k(x, t)| \le R$ , (3) but system (2) is hyperbolic in the narrow sense**), i.e.,

$$\xi_2(x, t, r_1(x, t)) - \xi_1(x, t, r_2(x, t)) \ge \varepsilon > 0 \qquad \text{where } 0 \le t \le T, \quad (4)$$

and the functions  $\xi_k$ ,  $f_k \in C_1$ . Then the derivatives  $\partial r_k / \partial x$ ,  $\partial r_k / \partial t$  are bounded when  $0 \leq t \leq T$  if they are bounded when t = 0.

Proof. The solution r(x, t) will be considered a solution to Cauchy's problem for system (2) with the initial conditions

$$r_{k}^{0}(x, 0) = r_{k}^{0}(x) \quad (-\infty < x < \infty).$$

By the conditions of the theorem,

$$|r_k^0(x)| \leqslant R, \quad \left|\frac{dr_k^0}{dx}(x)\right| \leqslant P_0.$$

Suppose  $x = x_1(t, x_0)$  is the equation of the characteristic of system (2) passing through the point  $y = x_0$  of axis t = 0. We rewrite the first equation of system (2) in the form

$$\left(\frac{dr_1}{dt}\right)_1 = \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial t} + \xi_1(x, t, r_2(x, t)) \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x} = f_1(x, t, r_1, r_2).$$

If we assume the function  $r_2(x, t)$  to be known, then the definition of  $r_1(x, t)$  reduces to the solution to Cauchy's problem for a system of two ordinary differential equations

$$\frac{dx_1}{dt} = \xi_1(x_1, t, r_2(x_1, t)),$$

$$\frac{d\bar{r}_1}{dt} = f_1(x_1, t, \bar{r}_1, r_2(x_1, t)) \quad (\bar{r}_1 = \bar{r}_1(t, x_0))$$
(6)

*) As we have noted, condition (3) will be satisfied automatically if  $|\partial f_k / \partial r_i| \leq C$ .

**) It is sufficient for us that condition (4) be satisfied for the given solution r(x, t). Of course, system (2) can be hyperbolic in the narrow sense by identity, i.e., for any  $r_1$ ,  $r_2$ .

- 91 -

with the initial data

$$x_1(0, x_0) = x_0, \quad \overline{r}_1(0, x_0) = r_1^0(x_0) \quad (7)$$

If  $\bar{r}_1(t, x_0)$  is the solution to problem (5) - (7), then the formula

$$r_1(x_1(t, x_0), t) = \overline{r_1}(t, x_0)$$
 (8)

defines the solution  $r_1(x, t)$ .

Let us note

$$\dot{x}_1(t, x_0) = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_0} x_1(t, x_0)$$

and let us differentiate equation (5) with respect to the parameter  $\mathbf{x}_0$ . We get

$$\frac{d\dot{x}_{1}}{dt} = \left\{ \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \xi_{1}(x, t, r_{2}(x, t)) \right] \right\}_{x = x_{1}(t, x_{0})} \dot{x}_{1}(t, x_{0}).$$
(9)

Since

$$\left(\frac{d\xi_1(x, t, r_2)}{dt}\right)_2 = \frac{\partial\xi_1}{\partial t} + \xi_2 \frac{\partial\xi_1}{\partial x} = \\ = \frac{\partial\xi_1}{\partial r_2}(x, t, r_2) \left[\frac{\partial r_2}{\partial t} + \xi_2 \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x}\right] + \xi_{1t}' + \xi_2 \xi_{1x}',$$

then

where

$$\overline{f}_2 = \frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial r_3} f_2 + \xi_{1\prime} + \xi_2 \xi_{1\prime}'$$
(10)
$$\overline{f}_2 = \frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial r_3} f_2 + \xi_{1\prime}' + \xi_2 \xi_{1\prime}'$$

Subtracting from (10) the inequality

$$\frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial t} + \xi_1 \frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial x} = \left(\frac{d\xi_1}{dt}\right)_1 \cdot \frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial x} = \frac{\overline{f_s} - \left(\frac{d\xi_1}{dt}\right)_1}{\xi_s - \xi_1} \cdot \frac{1}{\xi_s - \xi_1} \cdot \frac{1$$

we find

On analogy with the foregoing, we get

$$\frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial t} + \xi_1 \frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial t} = \left(\frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial t}\right)_1 = 7_1.$$

Let us transform equality (11) by means of the identity transformations:

- 92 -

( In (te (x, t, r)) -- ti (x, t, r)))

Substituting this equality into equation (9), we transform the latter to become

$$= \begin{bmatrix} \frac{2}{10} \left[ \frac{2}{10} \left( \frac{1}{10} + \frac{2}{10} \right) - \frac{2}{10} \left( \frac{1}{10} + \frac{1}{10} \left( \frac{1}{10} + \frac{1}{10} + \frac{1}{10} \right) \right]_{x = x_1(t, x_0)} = \\ = \begin{bmatrix} \frac{7}{10} - \frac{7}{10} \\ \frac{1}{10} - \frac{7}{10} \end{bmatrix}_{x = x_1(t, x_0)}$$
(12)

From the initial condition (7), we have  $\dot{x}_1(0, x_0) = 1$ ; therefore, integrating equation (12) from 0 to t, we get

$$\frac{\dot{x}_{1}(t, x_{0})[\xi_{4}(x_{0}, \theta, r_{1}^{0}(x_{0})) - \xi_{1}(x_{0}, \theta, r_{2}^{0}(x_{0}))]}{[\xi_{4}(x, t, r_{1}(x, t)) - \xi_{1}(x, t, r_{2}(x, t))]_{x-x_{1}(t, x_{0})}} = \exp \int \frac{\overline{f_{2} - \overline{f_{1}}}}{\xi_{3} - \xi_{1}} dt.$$
(13)

From the assumption (3) on the boundedness of this solution under contimuity of the functions  $f_k$ ,  $\bar{f}_k$ ,  $\xi_k$ , it follows that there exists same number M > 0 such that

$$|\overline{f_{A}}| \leq \frac{M}{2}, |\xi_{2} - \xi_{1}| \leq M, |\overline{f_{2}} - \overline{f_{1}}| \leq M.$$

Moreover, by condition (4) of the theorem, we have

ξ₂-ξ₁≥ε>0."

Therefore from formula (13) we get the estimate

$$\frac{e}{M}e^{-\frac{Mt}{2}} < \dot{x}_1(t, x_0) < \frac{M}{e}e^{\frac{Mt}{2}}.$$
(14)

which shows that the field of characteristics of the first family  $x = x_1(t, x_0)$  is differentiable with respect to  $x_0$  for all t from the interval [0, T].

Hence it follows that the characteristics  $x = x_1(t, x_0)$  do not intersect each other when  $0 \le t \le T$ . Now it is easy to obtain the proof of our theorem. Denoting

$$\vec{r}_1 = \vec{r}_1(t, x_0) = \frac{\partial \vec{r}_1(t, x_0)}{\partial x_0}$$

- 93 -

and differentiating equation (6) with respect to parameter  $x_0$ , we get

$$\frac{\partial \vec{r}_{1}}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial r_{1}} \vec{r}_{1} + \vec{x}_{1} \left[ \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial r_{2}} \cdot \frac{\partial r_{2}}{\partial y} \right]_{x=x_{1}} + f_{1x}' \right], \quad (15)$$

$$P(t) = \int_{\substack{0 \le \tau \le t \\ -\infty \le s \le \infty}}^{t_{1}} \max_{x=1,2} \left| \frac{\partial r_{2}(x,\tau)}{\partial x} \right|_{x=x_{1}}$$

Lat us note

and we will assume that the constant M is so large that for all  $0\leqslant t\leqslant T,$   $-\infty< x<\infty$ 

$$\left| \frac{\partial f_{l}}{\partial r_{j}} \right| \leq M, \quad |f_{lx}'| \leq M \quad (l, j = 1, 2).$$
 (16)

Integrating equation (15), we get

$$\vec{r}_{1}(t, x_{0}) = \vec{r}_{1}(0, x_{0}) \exp\left\{\int_{0}^{t} \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial r_{1}} d\tau\right\} + \int_{0}^{t} \left[\frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial r_{2}} \cdot \frac{\partial r_{3}}{\partial x} + f_{1x}'\right] \dot{x}_{1}(\tau, x_{0}) \exp\left\{\int_{\tau}^{t} \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial r_{1}} dt\right\} d\tau.$$

Substituting here the estimates (14) and (16) and using initial condition (7), we get

$$|\vec{r}_{1}(t, x_{0})| \leq P_{0}e^{Mt} + \frac{M^{2}}{\epsilon}e^{\frac{2Mt+M}{\epsilon}t}\int_{0}^{t} [P(\tau)+1] d\tau.$$
 (17)

From formula (8) we have

$$\frac{\partial r_1(x,t)}{\partial x} = \frac{\dot{r}_1(t,x_0)}{\dot{x}_1(t,x_0)},$$

such that from estimates (17) and (14) there follows

$$\left|\frac{\partial r_1(x,t)}{\partial x}\right| \leq \frac{M}{\varepsilon} \varepsilon^{Mt+\frac{Mt}{\varepsilon}} P_0 + \frac{M^2}{\varepsilon^2} \varepsilon^{\frac{2Mt(\varepsilon+1)}{\varepsilon}} \int_{\delta}^{t} [P(\tau)+1] d\tau.$$

It is easy to observe that the estimate is analogously obtained for the quantity  $\partial r_0 / \partial x$ ; therefore

- 94 -



From these inequalities there derives the estimate

 $P(0) = P_0 + A = \frac{M}{\epsilon} e^{M(1+\frac{1}{\epsilon})} = B = MA^2,$ 

where

is valid when  $0 \leq t \leq T$ .

Now applying lemma 1 from section VI to the resulting inequality, we get  $P(t) \leq [AP_0 + Bt]e^{Bt}$ , from whence follows the boundedness of the derivatives  $\partial r_k(x, t)/\partial x$  over the entire interval  $0 \leq t \leq T$ . The theorems stand proven.

In view of the arbitrary selection of T, the derivatives  $\partial r_k / \partial x$  of a solution of weakly nonlinear system (2) remain bounded in any strip with respect to the variable t in which theorem conditions (3) and (4) are satisfied.

From the proven theorem there follows:

Corollary. Cauchy's problem for a weakly nonlinear system of two quasilinear equations, hyperbolic in the narrow sense, is solvable in the domain of determinacy G if the solution r(x, t) remains bounded in it*).

Let us explain this corollary in more detail. For an arbitrary system of quasilinear equations, the derivatives become unbounded even when the solution itself is bounded. If we consider Cauchy's problem with initial conditions assigned, for example, for the entire initial axis t = 0, then for a strongly nonlinear solution the derivatives tend to infinity for a finite value  $t_0 > 0$  and when  $t > t_0$  no solution (classical) to this Cauchy's problem exists.

For a weakly nonlinear system that is hyperbolic in the narrow sense, whose solution remains bounded (for example, when  $|\partial f_k / \partial r_i| \leq C$  (i, k = 1, 2)),

*) This very same property of weakly nonlinear systems was recently proven [32] for the arbitrary system (10.2.1) when  $f_{\nu} = 0$ .

- 95 -

the derivatives remain bounded for all t > 0. Therefore the solution to Cauchy's problem can be constructed in any finite strip  $0 \le t \le T$  by the procedure outlined in section VIII. Thus, for a weakly nonlinear system there exists a solution to Cauchy's problem as a whole, i.e., for any finite values of the variable This circumstance brings weakly nonlinear systems closer to linear systems. t.

On the other hand, this shows that any feature of initial data, being smooth when t = 0, no longer is reproducible when t > 0. Therefore the generalized solutions of a weakly nonlinear system that is hyperbolic in the narrow sense can be considered as the limits to smooth solutions at once for the entire halfplane  $t \ge 0$ , much as occurs for linear equations.

Let us consider by way of example the weakly nonlinear system of two equations *)

$$\frac{\partial r_k}{\partial t} + \xi_k (r_{3-k}) \frac{\partial r_k}{\partial x} = 0 \qquad (k = 1, 2). \tag{18}$$

Here

ŕ

$$f_1 = f_2 = \bar{f_1} = \bar{f_2} = 0; \quad \text{therefore formula (13) converts to the equality} \\ \dot{x}_k(t, x_0^k) = \frac{\xi_1(r_1(x, t)) - \xi_1(r_2(x, t))}{\xi_0(r_1^0(x_0^k)) - \xi_1(r_2^0(x_0^k))} \quad (k = 1, 2).$$

and for the derivative  $\partial \mathbf{r}_{\mathbf{k}'} / \partial \mathbf{x}$  we have

$$\frac{\partial r_k(x,t)}{\partial x} = \frac{dr_k^0(x_0^k)}{dx_0^k} \cdot \frac{\xi_2(r_1^0(x_0^k)) - \xi_1(r_2^0(x_0^k))}{\xi_2(r_1(x,t)) - \xi_1(r_2(x,t))},$$
(19)

Hence follows the more exact estimate of derivatives of the solution to system (18): $\left|\frac{\partial r_k(x,t)}{\partial x}\right| \leq P_0 \frac{M}{s}.$ 

Let us note an interesting consequence of formula (19): if  $\xi_2(r_1(x, t)) =$  $\xi_1(r_2(x, t))$ , then  $\partial r_k(x, t) / \partial x = \infty$ .

Remark. The definition of weakly nonlinear systems of quasilinear equations was introduced only for systems leading to invariants. This is possible in the general case only when  $n \leq 2$  (cf section III). The theorem on the boundedness of derivatives was all the more so proven only for n = 2.

*) The general integral of system (18) was obtained in the paper [33].

- 96 -

The question of separating of the class of systems which do not lead to unboundedness of derivatives for the case  $n \ge 3$  remains open. Possibly, derivatives of the solution to a system that is hyperbolic in the narrow sense remain bounded for the case when the following conditions are satisfied:

$$r_a^k(x, t, u) \frac{\partial \xi_k(x, t, u)}{\partial u_a} \equiv 0 \quad (a, k = 1, \dots, n)$$
(20)

(cf [18]). We can easily see that the conditions (20) and the conditions (1) coincide in the event that invariants exist.

If conditions (20) are satisfied, then it is easy to see that the coefficients  $\mathcal{F}_{dd}^k$  of the extended system (4.3.16) - (4.3.19) identically tend to zero. In combination with the requirement of hyperbolicity in the narrow sense, this possibly enables us to prove the boundedness of derivatives of the solutions of such systems as a consequence of the boundedness of the solution itself.

## Section XI. Remarks on the Mixed Problem

1. Formulation of the mixed problem for a linear system. Let us consider the typical mixed problem:

Find the solution u(x, t) to a hyperbolic system of linear equations that takes on, when t = 0, the assigned values

$$u(x, 0) = u^{0}(x), \quad a \leq x \leq b \tag{1}$$

and that satisfies certain boundary conditions

$$c_{a}^{l}(x, f) u_{a}(x, t) \Big|_{\Gamma_{1}} = c^{l} u \Big|_{\Gamma_{2}} = c_{l}(x, t) \quad (1 \leq l \leq n_{1}), \quad (2)$$
  
$$d_{a}^{l}(x, f) u_{a}(x, t) \Big|_{\Gamma_{2}} = d^{l} u \Big|_{\Gamma_{2}} = d_{l}(x, t) \quad (1 \leq l \leq n_{2}), \quad (3)$$

which are specified for certain lines  $\Gamma_1$ ,  $\Gamma_2$ , exiting, respectively, from endpoints x = a and x = b of the interval [a, b] of the axis t = 0 (Figure 1.11).

We will assume that the curves  $\Gamma_1$ ,  $\Gamma_2$  have a continuously variable tangent and  $l_{\alpha}^k(x, t)$ ,  $\xi_k(x, t)$ ,  $f^k(x, t)$ ,  $f_{\alpha}^k(x, t) \in C_1$  in the domain  $l_{\alpha}^k(x, t)$ ,  $\xi_k(x, t)$ ,  $f^k(x, t)$ ,  $f_{\alpha}^k(x, t) \in C_1$ 

bounded by the curves  $\Gamma_1$ ,  $\Gamma_2$  and by the axis i = 0;  $c_{\chi}^i$ ,  $c_1 \in C_1$  at the curve  $\Gamma_1$ ,  $d_{\chi}^i$ ,  $d_i \in C_1$  at the curve  $\Gamma_2$ .

Suppose the conditions for the agreement of initial conditions (1) and boundary conditions (2) and (3) are satisfied:

$$c_{a}^{i}(a, 0) u_{a}^{0}(a) = c_{i}(a, 0) \qquad (1 \le i \le n_{1}), \\ d_{a}^{i}(b, 0) u_{a}^{0}(b) = d_{i}(b, 0) \qquad (1 \le i \le n_{2}).$$

$$(4)$$

If conditions (4) are not satisfied, then the solution u(x, t) of the mixed problem is discontinuous, and it must then be regarded as a generalized solution.

Let us decompose the vectors  $c^{i}$  and  $d^{i}$  into the vectors  $l^{k}(x, t)$ :  $c^{i}(x, t) = \mu_{a}^{i}(x, t) l^{a}(x, t), \quad d^{i}(x, t) = \nu_{a}^{i}(x, t) l^{b}(x, t)$ 

Then the boundary conditions (2) and (3) will be rewritten as

$$\mu_{a}^{l} {}_{\beta}^{a} u_{\beta} \Big|_{\Gamma_{1}} = c_{i}(x, t) \qquad (l = 1, ..., n_{1}),$$
  
$$\nu_{a}^{l} {}_{\beta}^{a} u_{\beta} \Big|_{\Gamma} = d_{i}(x, t) \qquad (l = 1, ..., n_{2}),$$

or, in invariants,

$$\begin{aligned} \mu_{a}^{i}r_{a}\big|_{\Gamma_{1}} &= c_{i}(x, t) & (l = 1, \dots, n_{1}), \\ \eta_{a}^{i}r_{a}\big|_{\Gamma_{1}} &= d_{i}(x, t) & (l = 1, \dots, n_{2}). \end{aligned}$$
(6)

Suppose conditions (5) and (6) are consistent and are linearly independent, i.e., the rank of the matrix  $((\mu_{\alpha}^{i}))$  is  $n_{1}$ ; and the rank  $((\nu_{\alpha}^{i}))$  is  $n_{2}$ .

Suppose G⁰ is the domain of determinacy of the solution to Cauchy's problem with initial condition (1).

Obviously, the curves  $\Gamma_1$  and  $\Gamma_2$  must lie outside the domain  $G^0$ , since the solution to the linear system of equations is uniquely determined in the domain  $G^0$  by the initial condition (1) and, in general, does not satisfy in it the conditions (5) and (6).

Let us consider the case when the curve  $x = X_1(t)$  intersects  $\Gamma_1$  at the point D, and the curve  $x = X_n(t)$  (cf section VI, subsection 3) intersects
$\varGamma_2$  at the point E.

The solution u(x, t) is uniquely defined in the domain  $G^{\circ}$  and can be constructed in this domain by the method of successive approximations (cf section VII). Therefore it is sufficient to consider the problem of constructing u(x, t)in the domain ACD; the solution is similarly constructed in the domain BCE.



Figure 1.11

To explain the conditions for the solvability of the mixed problem, it is essential to know which families of the characteristics  $x = x_k(\xi, 0, t)$ exiting from the points of the interval [a, b] of the initial axis ( $a \leq \xi \leq$ b) intersects the arcs AD and BE of the curve  $\Gamma_1$  and  $\Gamma_2$ .

Suppose that at  $k = k_1, k_2, ..., k_p$ , the characteristics  $x = x_k(\xi, 0, t)$  for  $\xi \in [a, b]$  intersect the segment AD by the curve  $\Gamma_1$ , and when  $k = \bar{k}_1$ ,  $\bar{k}_2, ..., \bar{k}_s$  intersect the segment BE by the curve  $\Gamma_2$ .

Let us number the variables  $\xi_k(x, t)$ , setting  $k_1 = 1, k_2 = 2, ..., k_n = p$ .

Denoting  $u^{\circ}(x, t)$ ,  $r^{\circ}(x, t)$  as the solution to Cauchy's problem with initial condition (1) in the domain  $G^{\circ}$ , we advance to the next problem in the domain  $ACD(G^{1})$ :

Find the solution r(x, t) the linear system

$$\frac{\partial r_k}{\partial t} + \xi_k \frac{\partial r_k}{\partial x} = g^k(x, t) + g^k_a(x, t) r_a, \tag{7}$$

satisfying the conditions

- 99 -

$$r_{k}(x, f)|_{AC} = r_{k}^{0}(x, f)|_{AC}$$
 (k = 1, ..., n), (8)

at the line AC and the conditions (5) at the line AD.

By the definition of the domain  $G^{\circ}$ , its frontier consists of the segments of the characteristics of system (7).

Thus, the definition of the solution in the domain  $G^1$  reduced to defining the solution of the system (7) taking on assigned values at the characteristic AC and satisfying conditions (5) at the line AD (Figure 1.12). In view of the existence of the solution to system (7) in the domain  $G^0$ , the values  $r^0(x, t)$ at the line AC satisfy the solvability conditions (section VI, subsection 2). Thus, here we first encounter the problem when the initial values are assigned at the characteristic. The problem with data at the characteristic is usually called Goursat's problem.



Figure 1.12

Let us consider an arbitrary point (x, t) in the domain  $G^1$  (Figure 1.12) and draw through it all characteristics  $x = x_k(x, t, \tau)$  of this system (7). Under our assumption, characteristics  $x = x_k(x, t, \tau)$  intersect the curve AC when  $1 \le k \le p$  at several points  $(x_k(x, t, \tau_k), \tau_k)$ , and here  $\tau_k = \tau_k$  $(x, t) \le t$ .

Similarly, the characteristics  $x = x_k$  intersect the curve AD at the points  $(x_k(x, t, \tau_k), \tau_k)$  when  $k \ge p + 1$  and  $\tau_k = \tau_k(x, t) \le t$ . - 100 - We will call boundary conditions (5) correct if:

the states

(1) the number  $n_1$  of boundary conditions (5) equals the number q = n - p of characteristics  $x = x_k(x, t, \tau)$  descending from arbitrary point (x, t)  $G^1$  on line AD:

(2) conditions (5) can be uniquely solved with respect to the quantities  $r_k$  (x, t) when  $k \ge p + 1$ .

Suppose these conditions are satisfied, i.e.,  $n_1 = q = n - p$  and when  $(x, t) \in AD$ 

Det 
$$\mu_{p+1}^{I} \cdots \mu_{p+q-n}^{I} \neq 0.$$

Then conditions (5) can be rewritten as

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{r}_{l}(x, t) |_{AD} &= \bar{c}_{l}(x, t) + \sum_{q=1}^{\infty} \bar{\mu}_{q}^{l}(x, t) r_{q}(x, t) |_{AD} \\ (l &= p+1, p+2, \dots, p+q=n). \end{aligned}$$

In the following we will omit the bar over  $\overline{c}_i$ ,  $\overline{\mathcal{M}}_{\alpha}^i$ . Solution r(x, t) satisfies in  $G^1$  the equations

$$\begin{split} r_{k}(x, t) &= r_{a}^{0} \left( x_{k}(x, t, \tau_{k}), \tau_{k} \right) + \\ &+ \int_{\tau_{k}(x, t)} \left\{ g^{k} \left( x_{k}(x, t, \tau), \tau \right) + g^{k}_{a} \left( x_{k}(x, t, \tau), \tau \right) r_{a} \left( x_{k}(x, t, \tau), \tau \right) \right\} d\tau \\ &+ \left( k \leqslant p \right)_{i} \\ r_{k}(x, t) &= c_{k}(x_{k}(x, t, \tau_{k}), \tau_{k}) + \\ &+ \sum_{a=1}^{p} \mu_{a}^{k} \left( x_{k}(x, t, \tau_{k}), \tau_{k} \right) r_{a} \left( x_{k}(x, t, \tau_{k}), \tau_{k} \right) + \\ &+ \int_{\tau_{k}(x, t)} \left\{ g^{k} \left( x_{i}(x, t, \tau), \tau \right) + g^{k}_{a} \left( x_{k}(x, t, \tau), \tau \right) r_{a} \left( x_{k}(x, t, \tau), \tau \right) \right\} d\tau \\ &\quad (k \ge p+1). \end{split}$$

We will seek the solution r(x, t) by the method of successive approximations:

- 101 -

 $r_{\mathbf{A}}^{(\mu+1)}(\mathbf{x}, t) = r_{\mathbf{A}}^{0}(\mathbf{x}_{\mathbf{A}}(\mathbf{x}, t, \tau_{\mathbf{A}}), \tau_{\mathbf{A}}) +$  $+ \int_{\tau_{k}(x, t)}^{t} \left[ g^{k}(x, \tau) + g^{k}_{a}(x, \tau) r_{a}^{(s)}(x, \tau) \right]_{x = x_{k}(x, t, \tau)} d\tau \qquad (k \leq p),$   $\stackrel{(a+i)}{r_{a}(x, t)} = \left[ c_{k}(\zeta, \eta) + \sum_{\alpha=1}^{p} \mu_{\alpha}^{k}(\zeta, \eta) r_{\alpha}^{(s)}(\zeta, \eta) \right]_{\zeta = x_{k}(x, t, \tau_{k})} + \prod_{\eta=\tau_{k}}^{\tau_{k}(x, t, \tau_{k})} d\tau$  $+ \int_{\tau_{a}(x, t)}^{t} \{g^{k}(x, \tau) + g^{k}_{a}(x, \tau) r_{a}(x, \tau)\}_{x=x_{k}(x, t, \tau)} d\tau \quad (k \ge p+1),$ 

selecting the suitable initial approximation exhibiting continuous first derivatives in the domain  $G^1$ .

If we denote

$$\overset{(z)}{V}(t) = \max_{\substack{O_{k}^{1} \\ k=2, \dots, n}} \max_{\substack{(s) \\ r_{k}}(\zeta, \tau) - \frac{(s-1)}{r_{k}}(\zeta, \tau)|,$$

then on analogy with section VII we obtain the estimate

Here we assume that in 
$$G^{T}$$
  

$$B > h [g^{*}(x, f)], \mu > |\mu^{*}_{*}(x, f)||_{\Gamma_{1}}.$$

From the resulting estimate follows the uniform convergence in the domain  $G^{1}$  of the sequence  $\begin{cases} cs \\ r \\ r \\ s \end{cases}$  to the solution r(x, t) of the mixed problem.

The solution r (x, t) (u(x, t)) constructed in the domain  $G^1$  exhibits in it all properties of the solution of Cauchy's problem enumerated in section VII; it is continuously differentiable and depends continuously on the initial data of the mixed problem, as well as depending on curve  $\Gamma_1$ , if it satisfies properties (1) and (2).

- 102 -



Figure 1.13

Note, however, that the line AC, generally speaking, is the discontinuity line of derivatives of the solution to the mixed problem. For the solution to the mixed problem to have continuous first derivatives in the domains  $G^{O} + G^{1}$ , it is necessary that the initial and boundary conditions satisfy the conditions of congruence for the derivatives. These conditions will be obtained below for the more general case.

Above, for sake of simplicity it was assumed that for a fixed k all characteristics of the k-th family  $x = x_k(x, t, \tau)$  passing through any point  $(x, t) \in G^1$  intersects, when  $\tau < t$ , either only the line AC or only the line AD.

It may be, however, that this is not the case.

Suppose, for example, that through the point A passes the characteristic  $x = x_k(a, 0, \tau)$  partitioning domain G¹ into two parts (Figure 1.13). In this case the solution is constructed on the analogy with the preceding, with obvious changes.

Note that this characteristic will also be a discontinuity line of the first derivatives.

In general, derivatives of the solution r(x, t) suffer discontinuity at the characteristics exhibiting from the point A if and only if at this point the conditions of consistency of the derivatives are not satisfied.

- 103 -

2. Correctness of boundary conditions for a system of quasilinear equations. For a hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations we imposed the initial conditions  $u(x, 0) = u^{0}(x)$  (1) and the boundary conditions

$$\begin{aligned} c_i (x, t, u) |_{\Gamma_i} &= 0 \quad (l = 1, 2, ..., n_1), \\ d_i (x, t, u) |_{\Gamma_i} &= 0 \quad (l = 1, ..., n_2). \end{aligned}$$
(2)

We will assume that the coefficients of the system satisfy their requirements that were imposed in section VIII when proving the existence theorem of the solution to Cauchy's problem.

Suppose  $u^{0}(x) \in C_{1}$ , and the curves  $\Gamma_{1}$ ,  $\Gamma_{2}$  are certain curves with a continuous tangent line in the half-plane  $t \ge 0$  and passing, respectively, through the points (a, 0), (b, 0), and  $c_{1}(x, t, u)$ ,  $d_{1}(x, t, u)$  are continuously differentiable functions of their arguments.

We will state that the consistency conditions (conditions for continuity of a solution) are satisfied that the point (a, 0) if

$$c_l(a, 0, u^0(a)) = 0$$
  $(l = 1, ..., n_l)$ 

Let us establish the consistency conditions for the derivatives at the point (a, 0). Suppose x = X(t) is the equation of the curve  $\varGamma_1$ . Let us assume the existence of the solution  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  of a system of quasilinear equations satisfying conditions (1) and (2).

Differentiating the boundary conditions (2) with respect to the variable t at the line x = X(t) we get

$$\frac{\partial c_i}{\partial u_a}(q_a + X'(t) p_a) + \frac{\partial c_i}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial c_i}{\partial x}X'(t) = 0 \qquad (t = 1, \dots, n_i).$$

The derivatives  $p_{d} = \partial u_{d} / \partial x$  at t = 0 are defined from initial conditions (1), therefore from the system of equations

$$l_a^{k}[q_a + \xi_k p_a] = f_k$$

we can define the derivatives  $q_d = \partial u_d / \partial t$  at the initial axis t = 0:

- 104 -

In these formulas the quantities  $\lambda_{\ell}^{\kappa}$ ,  $\xi_{\mu}$ ,  $\ell_{\beta}^{\epsilon}$ ,  $f_{\mu}$  are known functions of the variable x, for example:  $\lambda_{\ell}^{\kappa} = \lambda_{\ell}^{\kappa}(\mathbf{x}, 0, \mathbf{u}^{0}(\mathbf{x}))$  and so on.

We will state that at the point A(a, 0) of curve  $\Gamma_1$  the conditions for consistency of the derivatives are met if

 $(i = 1, ..., n_i);$ 

here the functions  $\frac{\partial C_i}{\partial u_i}$ ,  $\frac{\partial C_i}{\partial t}$ ,  $\frac{\partial C_i}{\partial z}$  are taken at the point (a, 0), for example,  $\frac{\partial C_i}{\partial u_i} = \frac{\partial C_i}{\partial u_i}$  (a; 0, u⁰ (a)).

Assuming as before the existence of the solution  $u(x, t) \in C_1$  of the mixed problem, let us establish requirements that must be satisfied by the boundary conditions. In general, the conclusion that the curves  $\Gamma_1$ ,  $\Gamma_2$  must lie exterior to the domain of determinency  $G^0$  of the solution to Cauchy's problem for essentially nonlinear equations  $(\partial \xi_k / \partial u_j \neq 0)$  is invalid. Correctly formulated mixed problems exist when the curves  $\Gamma_1$  and  $\Gamma_2$  are in the domain  $G^0$ . An example of this problem is the problem of the piston in gas dynamics (cf Chapter Two, Section III). However, the solutions of these problems are discontinuous. Confining ourselves to a consideration of classical solutions, we now exclude this case, assuming that  $\Gamma_1$  and  $\Gamma_2$  lie outside  $G^0$ . Let us denote

$$\frac{l_{a}^{k}(x, t) = l_{a}^{k}(x, t, u(x, t))}{\xi_{a} = \xi_{a}(x, t, u(x, t))}$$

and so on and we will consider our problem as a mixed problem for the linear system

$$\bar{l}_{a}^{*}\left[\frac{\partial u_{a}}{\partial t}+\bar{\xi}_{b}\frac{\partial u_{a}}{\partial x}\right]=\bar{f}_{b}$$

given the initial and boundary conditions (1) - (3).

- 105 -



The functions  $\bar{r}_{k} = \bar{1}_{k}^{k} u_{d}$  satisfy the linear system of equations  $\frac{\partial \bar{r}_{k}}{\partial t} + \bar{\xi}_{k} \frac{\partial \bar{r}_{k}}{\partial x} = \bar{g}^{k}(x, t) + \bar{g}_{a}^{k}(x, t) \bar{r}_{a}.$ 

Let us examine domain  $G^{T}$  (Figure 1.14) and let point (X(t), t) lie on the line  $\Gamma_{1}$ .

We will call the characteristic  $x = x_k(X(t), t, \tau)$  the arriving characteristic at the point (X(t), t) of line  $\int_{-1}^{\tau}$  if it lies in the domain  $G^1$  when  $\tau \leq t$  and an exit characteristic if it lies in the domain  $G^1$  when  $\tau \geq t$ . In Figure 1.14 MM' is the arriving characteristic, and MM'' is the exit characteristic.

Suppose that at each point of  $\mathcal{L}_1$  the characteristics  $x = x_k$  when k = 1, 2, ..., p are arriving, and when k = p + 1, ..., n are exit characteristics.

As for the case of the linear system, we require that

(1) the number of conditions (2) equals q = n - p, and

(2) equations (2) are uniquely solved with respect to the quantities  $\bar{r}_{p+1}, \bar{r}_{p+2}, \dots, \bar{r}_n$  for known  $\bar{r}_1, \bar{r}_2, \dots, \bar{r}_p$ .

If (2) is rewritten as

$$c_l(x, t, \overline{\lambda}_{\alpha}^k \overline{r}_{\alpha}) = 0 \qquad (l = 1, 2, \ldots, n_1 = q),$$

then condition (2) will be satisfied if

 $\operatorname{Det}\left(\left(\frac{\partial c_{l}}{\partial u_{a}}\lambda_{k}^{a}\right)\right)\neq0 \qquad (l=1,\ldots,q; \quad k=p+1,\ldots,n=p+q)$   $(x, t)\in\Gamma_{2}.$ 

- 106 -

We note, however, that it proves very difficult to verify the correctness of the boundary conditions for a system of nonlinear equations, since conditions (1) and (2) depend on the solution u(x, t), which is unknown to us. Nevertheless, in solving the mixed problem we can proceed as follows.

Over a sufficiently small segment of the curve  $\int_{1}^{r}$  adjoining the point A, the solution u(x, t) (if it exists) will be sufficiently close to the value  $u^{0}(a)$ . This makes it possible to verify the conditions for the correctness of the formulation of the mixed problem for sufficiently small values of the variable t. If they are satisfied, then we solve the problem for this small interval and we will consider the values of the solution u(x, t) at the endpoint of the interval as new initial values. In this way we can construct the solution to the mixed problem in the entire domain of the variable x, t, where it exists.

Let us consider an example. For a system of two quasilinear equations

$$\frac{\partial r_1}{\partial t} + \xi_1(r_1, r_2) \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x} = 0, \quad , \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial t} + \xi_2(r_1, r_2) \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x} = 0$$
  
the initial conditions  
$$r_i(x, 0) = r_i^0 = \text{const}, \quad |x| \le a$$
  
and the boundary conditions  
$$c(t, r_1(-a, t), r_2(-a, t)) = 0, \quad d(t, r_1(a, t), r_2(a, t)) = 0$$

are formulated. Suppose  $\xi_1 < 0, \xi_2 > 0$ . The consistency conditions are satisfied if

 $a(0, r_1^0, r_2^0) = 0, \quad d(0, r_1^0, r_2^0) = 0.$  (4)

When this condition is met, the solution r(x, t) is continuous in some neighborhood of the axis t = 0. If in addition to (4) the conditions for the consistency of the derivatives

$$\frac{\frac{\partial c}{\partial t}}{\frac{\partial d}{\partial t}}(0, r_1^0, r_2^0) = 0,$$
$$\frac{\frac{\partial d}{\partial t}}{\frac{\partial c}{\partial t}}(0, r_1^0, r_2^0) = 0,$$

are satisfied, then the solution r(x, t) has continuous derivatives.

The solution r (x, t) is constant in the domain  $G^{0}$  (Figure 1.15):  $r_{i}(x, t) = r_{i}^{0}$ . In the domain  $G^{1}$ ,  $r_{1}(x, t) = r_{1}^{0}$ . The boundary conditions are correct if

$$\frac{\partial c\left(t,r_{1}^{0},r_{2}\right)}{\partial r_{2}}\neq0, \qquad \frac{\partial d\left(t,r_{1},r_{2}^{0}\right)}{\partial r_{1}}\neq0.$$



Figure 1.15

Section XII. Analytic Methods of Separating Solutions to Systems of Differential Equations With Two Independent Variables

1. Investigation of the compatibility of several overdetermined systems. Analytic methods of seeking solutions to systems of quasilinear equations in many cases lead to overdetermined systems, i.e., systems in which the number of equations exceed the number of unknowns. Here analysis of the compatibility of the overdetermined system is called for.

At the present time the most universal method of analyzing the compatibility of systems of equations is Cartan's method of external forms (cf [3, 4, 21, 22]). In a number of examples we will present a simple method of investigating compatibility which precedes Cartan's method and is sufficient for our purposes.

Example 1. Let us consider first of all the system of equations

$$\frac{\partial u_l}{\partial x_j} = f_{ij}(x_1, x_2, u_1, \dots, u_n) \quad (l = 1, \dots, n; j = 1, 2)$$
(1)

for n unknown functions  $u_1, u_2, \ldots, u_n$  of two independent variables  $x_1$  and  $x_2$ . This system can also be written in differentials:

$$du_{i} = f_{in} dx_{p} \quad (i = 1, ..., n; a = 1, 2).$$
(2)

Compiling the conditions for the integrability of equations (1), i.e., equating the mixed derivatives:

 $\frac{\partial^2 u_1}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2} = \frac{\partial^2 u_1}{\partial x_2 \partial x_1} \quad (l = 1, \dots, n), \quad (3)$   $\frac{df_{11}}{dx_2} = \frac{\partial f_{11}}{\partial x_2} + \frac{\partial f_{11}}{\partial u_2} f_{02} = \frac{df_{12}}{dx_1} = \frac{\partial f_{11}}{\partial x_1} + \frac{\partial f_{12}}{\partial u_2} f_{01} \quad (4)$  (4)

we find

- 108 -

If relations (4) are satisfied by identity, system (1) is called wholly integrable. In this case solution (1) can be defined by using the following algorithm. Let us assign at the point  $M_0$ :  $x_j = x_{j0}$  (j = 1, 2) of the value  $u_i = u_{i0}$  (i = 1, ..., n) and let us consider a certain curve  $x_j = x_j(t)$  passing through the point  $M_0$  and through the arbitrary point  $M(x_1, x_2)$ . Let us further consider the system of ordinary differential equations

$$\frac{d\mathbf{z}_1}{dt} = f_{ia}[x_1(t), x_2(t), u_1, \dots, u_n] \frac{dx_n}{dt}$$
(5)  
(a = 1, 2).

For known conditions imposed on the function  $f_{id}(x, u)$  and at the curve  $\therefore$ integration  $x_j = x_j(t)$ , system (5) has a unique solution which takes on the value  $u_i = u_{i0}$  at the point M_o and is defined everywhere in the domain G containing the point M. Thus,  $u(x_1, x_2)$  can be defined at each point of the domain. Let us show that for the case of a wholly integrable system the value u(x) at the point M(x) does not depend on the choice of the curve  $x_j = x_j(t)$ . Suppose  $\mathcal{L}_1$ ,  $\mathcal{L}_2$  are two curves that have common endpoints M_o, M, and are bounded together with a certain domain  $G_0 \subset G$  (Figure 1.16). Then



By the Gauss-Ostrogradskiy theorem



 $\oint_{\mathbf{x}_1+\mathbf{x}_2} f_{ia} dx_a = \int_{O_i} \int \left( \frac{df_{iz}}{dx_1} - \frac{df_{i1}}{dx_2} \right) dx_1 dx_2.$ 

Figure 1.16

By conditions (4), integral (7) is equal to 0, which means the independence of the value u(x) from the selection of the curve of integration. In practice, it is more convenient to adopt as the path of integration the strict raise at M_oM or a broken line whose segments are parallel to the axes  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ .

If conditions (4) are not satisfied identically, they constitute a system of finite relations between  $u_1, \ldots, u_n, x_1, x_2$ , which makes it possible to cancel out several of the quantities  $u_{\underline{x}}$  and to reduce system (1) to an analogous system with a smaller number of unknown functions. Extending the analogy further, we arrive either at an inconsistent system, or at a wholly integrable system. In the case of compatibility, we obtain a set of solutions dependent on arbitrary

- 109 -

constants (a class of solutions with arbitrary constant).

Similarly, an analysis is made of compatibility for the system

$$\frac{\partial u_i}{\partial x_j} = f_{ij}(x_1, \dots, x_m, u_1, \dots, u_n) \quad (i = 1, \dots, n; \ j = 1, \dots, m). \tag{8}$$

in which u depends on m arguments. Conditions of total integrability are of the form

$$\frac{df_{ij}}{dx_{k}} = \frac{\partial f_{ij}}{\partial x_{k}} + \frac{\partial f_{ij}}{\partial u_{a}} f_{ak} = \frac{df_{ik}}{dx_{j}} = \frac{\partial f_{ik}}{\partial x_{j}} + \frac{\partial f_{ik}}{\partial u_{a}} f_{aj} \qquad (9)$$

$$(l, a = 1, \dots, n; j, k = 1, \dots, m).$$

and for system (8) we have no more than the arbitrary constant in the solutions.

Example 2. Now let us consider the linear homogeneous system with a single unknown scalar function of  $u(x_1, \ldots, x_m)$ :

$$L_{i}u = a_{i\alpha}\frac{\partial u}{\partial x_{\alpha}} = 0 \qquad (l = 1, \ldots, p; \alpha = 1, \ldots, m). \tag{10}$$

where coefficients  $e_{i,k}$  are sufficiently smooth functions of  $x_1, \ldots, x_m$ . In this case the compatibility algorithm is known and reduces to the successive formation of so-called Poisson's brackets (cf  $\sqrt{4}$ , 23, 24<u>1</u>/).

Let us form the commutant

$$[L_i L_j] = L_i L_j - L_j L_i. \tag{11}$$

for the linear operators  $L_i = a_{i\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{\alpha}} \cdot L_j = a_{j\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{\alpha}}$ . It is not difficult to see that the operator  $[L_i L_j]$  is a first-order linear differential operator:

$$[L_i L_j] = b_{ij\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{\alpha}}, \quad b_{ijk} = a_{i\beta} \frac{\partial a_{jk}}{\partial x_{\beta}} - a_{j\beta} \frac{\partial a_{ik}}{\partial x_{\beta}}. \tag{12}$$

Operator  $[L_{i}L_{j}]$  is called the Poisson's bracket. If  $u(x_{1}, ..., x_{m})$  is solution (10), then it satisfies, as a consequence, also the first-order linear homogeneous equation:

$$[L_i L_j] u = 0$$
 (*l*,  $j = 1, ..., p$ ). (13)

- 110 -

Adjoining system (13) to system (10), we obtain an extended first-order system of linear homogeneous equations and can apply to it the algorithm for the formation of Poisson's brackets. This cycle of operations will be called an extension. After a finite number of extensions we arrive at a linear system containing all the preceding equations, for which the adding cn of Poisson's brackets does not yield new equations, i.e., the commutants of the differential operators of the system are linear combinations of these operators. The systems are called complete. Thus, by definition, system (10) is called complete if

 $| \mathbf{L}_{e,1} = C_{i,1} = C_{i,1} + C_{i,2} +$ 

For a complete system (10) equations (13) are no longer differentiable, but algebraic consequences.

Assuming the equations of the complete system (10) to be linearly independent, we see that two cases are possible:

(a) p = m, then system (10) admits only of the trivial solution u = const;and

(b) p < m.

We can ensure (cf [23, 24]) that in the second case the system is reduced by change of variables to a single linear homogeneous equation for one unknown function v of m - p arguments  $y_1, \ldots, y_{m-p}$ , and thus the solution depends on a single arbitrary function of m - p arguments.

Thus, the final conditions for compatibility consists in estimating the rank of the matrix of the complete system.

The distinguishing feature of the investigation of the compatibility of a linear system with a single function is the simplicity and homogeneity of the operations employed.

This is related to the fact that the conditions for the compatibility of linear equations are again linear equations, i.e., the extended system has the same structure as the initial.

Example 3. Let us consider the overdetermined system of two nonlinear equations, one of which is the Monge-Ampere equation

- 111 -

and the other is the first-order equation  

$$\begin{aligned}
\psi\left(x_{1}^{2}, x_{2}^{2}, u, \frac{\partial^{2}u}{\partial x_{1}}\right) &= 0.
\end{aligned}$$
(a.  $\beta = 1, 2$ ). (15)

Here b,  $a_{\beta\beta}$ , a are functions of  $x_1, x_2, u, \frac{\partial u}{\partial x_1}, \frac{\partial u}{\partial x_2}, a_{\alpha\beta} = a_{\beta\alpha}$ .

We now consider conditions under which the overdetermined system (15), (16) admits of a family of solution dependent on a single arbitrary function of one argument.

Setting

$$dt = p_{a} dx_{a}, \quad dp_{i} = p_{ia} dx_{a} \quad (l. \alpha = 1, 2), \quad (17)$$

let us write equations (15) and (16) in the form of finite relations in terms of  $x_1, \chi_2, \mu, P_1, P_2, P_4, P_{12} = P_{21}, P_{22}$ :

$$b \begin{vmatrix} P_{11} & P_{12} \\ P_{21} & P_{22} \end{vmatrix} + a_{\alpha\beta} P_{\alpha\beta} + a = 0 \quad (\alpha, \beta = 1, 2), \quad ('8)$$
  
$$\phi(x_1, x_2, u, p_1, p_2) = 0. \quad (9)$$

Equation (18) for fixed  $x_1$ ,  $\chi_2$ ,  $\omega$ ,  $P_1$ ,  $P_2$  defines a three-dimensional space of components  $p_{11}$ ,  $p_{12}$ ,  $p_{22}$ , a second-order surface (quadric) that has, generally speaking, two families of rectilinear generatrices.

As we know (cf [23]), these families are defined by the equation

$$b p_{11} - b \mu p_{12} + a_{22} - \mu \lambda_1 = 0, b p_{12} - b \mu p_{22} + \lambda_2 - \mu a_{11} = 0$$
 (20)

and, therefore

 $\begin{cases} b p_{11} - b \mu p_{12} + a_{22} - \mu \lambda_2 = 0, \\ b p_{12} - b \mu p_{22} + \lambda_1 - \mu a_{11} = 0. \end{cases}$  (21)

- 112 -

where  $\lambda_1$ ,  $\lambda_2$  are the roots of the characteristic equation

Equations (20), and correspondingly (21), for fixed  $\mu$  define a specific generatrix, and the value  $p_{12}$  is a point on this generatrix. Changing independently  $\mu$  and  $p_{12}$ , we obtain the initial quadric (18).

Differentiating relation (19) with respect to  $x_1$  and  $x_2$ , we get

$$\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_1} p_{12} + \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_2} p_{12} + \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_1} + \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u} p_1 = 0,$$

$$\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_1} p_{12} + \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_2} p_{22} + \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_2} + \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u} p_2 = 0.$$
(23)

For system (15), (16) to be compatible and to admit of a one-functional arbitrary constant, the linear algebraic system (18), (23) must admit of an infinite number of solutions. Actually, otherwise  $p_{11}$ ,  $p_{12}$ ,  $p_{22}$  would be determined from conditions (18) and (23) as functions of  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ , u,  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ , the system of equations in total differential (17) with the closed and would admit only of an arbitrary constant (cf example 1). The requirement of an infinite number of solutions to system (18), (23) signifies that the straight line (23) is one of the generatrices (18). Assuming that the straight line (23) belongs to the family (20) or (21), we see that  $\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_i}$ ,  $\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial \mu}$ ,  $\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u}$  must satisfy the equations

 $\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_1} = \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_2} = \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_1} + p_1 \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u}, \quad \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_1} = \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_2} = \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_2} + p_2 \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u} \quad (24),$ or else, correspondingly,  $\frac{\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_1}}{\frac{\partial p_2}{\partial p_2}} = \frac{\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_1} + p_1 \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u}}{\frac{\partial q_1}{\partial q_2}}, \quad \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_1} = \frac{\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_2}}{\frac{\partial p_2}{\partial q_2}} = \frac{\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_2} + p_2 \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u}}{\frac{\partial q_1}{\partial q_1}}.$  (25)

Canceling  $\mu$  from equations (24), we advance to a system of equations for  $\varphi(x_1, x_2, u, p_1, p_2)$ :

- 113 -

$$b\left(\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_{1}}+p_{1}\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial w}\right)-a_{22}\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_{1}}-\lambda_{1}\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_{2}}=0,$$
  
$$b\left(\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_{2}}+p_{2}\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial w}\right)-\lambda_{2}\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_{1}}-a_{11}\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_{2}}=0.$$
(26)

Let us show that equations (26), and therefore (27), are also sufficient for the compatibility of equations (15) and (16) with a one-functional arbitrariness. Suppose  $\varphi$  is solution (26), and  $u(x_1, x_2)$  is the solution to equation (16); let us show that  $u(x_1, x_2)$  is the solution to (15). By differentiating (16), we get equation (23). Equations (26) signify that we can introduce the parameter  $\mathcal{M}$  so as to satisfy equations (24). Equations (24) signify that the straight line (23) lies in the quadrant (18), that is,  $u(x_1, x_2)$  satisfies equation (15). The assertion stands proven.

And so, equations (26), and therefore (27), are necessary and sufficient conditions for the compatibility of system (15), (16) with one-functional arbitrariness. Thus, the problem of determining the compatibility of system (15), (16) reduces to the familiar and simple algorithm for investigating the compatibility of the linear homogeneous system with a single unknown function, which we treated in example (2).

Martin [27], Ludford [28], and Yu. S. Zav'yalov [29] made an analysis of the compatibility of system (15), (16) on the special assumption when

$$b = 1, \quad a_{ab} = 0, \quad a = f^2(x_1, x_2).$$
 (28)

In this case system (26) takes from the form

- 114 -

$$\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_1} + p_1 \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u} + f \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_2} = 0,$$

$$\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_2} + p_2 \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u} - f \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial p_1} = 0.$$
(29)

Let us denote

 $\begin{array}{c} e \\ x_1 = x_1, \quad x_2 = x_2, \quad x_3 = u, \quad x_4 = p_1, \quad x_5 = p_2, \quad (30) \end{array}$ 

Twice extending system (29) by means of the formation of Poisson's brackets, we arrive at the system

$$L_i = a_{ia} \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_a} = 0 \qquad (i, a = 1, \dots, 5), \qquad (31)$$

where the matrix a is of the form ,

$$\begin{vmatrix} 1 & C & x_{4} & 0 & f \\ 0 & 1 & x_{5} & -f & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & -2f & f_{1} & f_{2} \\ 0 & 0 & -3f_{1} & f_{11} & f_{21} \\ 0 & 0 & -3f_{2} & f_{12} & f_{22} \end{vmatrix}.$$
(32)

For the presence of functional arbitrary choice, it is necessary that the rank of the matrix of the system obtained by adjoining Poisson's brackets does not exceed 4. Denoting by  $\Delta_i$  (i = 1, ..., 5) the algebraic complements to matrix (32), equation (31) can be rewritten as

$$\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x_i} = \Delta_i \omega, \tag{33}$$

where  $\omega$  is some function of  $x_1, x_2$ . From (33) follows the representation

$$d\varphi = \omega \left( \Delta_{\alpha} \, dx_{\alpha} \right) \qquad (\alpha = 1, \, \dots, \, 5). \tag{34}$$

which means that  $\omega$  is the integrating cofactor of the differential form  $\Delta_{\alpha} dx_{\alpha}$ . From equation (33) we get equations for  $\omega$  and the compatibility conditions for system (31).

- 115 -

Without delving into details, and referring the reader to the works [27 - 29], where a complete analysis was made, we only point to the end result: for a system (31) to be compatible and to admit of a solution dependent on an arbitrary function of one argument, it is necessary and sufficient that there be the possibility of representing  $f(x_1, x_2)$  in one of two forms:

$$f = F(a_1x_1 + a_2x_2),$$

$$f = \frac{1}{(x_1 + a_1)(x_2 + a_2)} F\left(\frac{x_1 + a_1}{x_2 + a_2}\right) = \left(\frac{1}{x_3 + a_2}\right)^2 F\left(\frac{x_1 + a_1}{x_2 + a_2}\right),$$
(35)

where F is the arbitrary function of a single argument,  $\measuredangle_1$ ,  $\measuredangle_2$  are arbitrary constants.

Different expressions are obtained for the function  $\varphi$ , depending on the function f.

If f is represented in the form corresponding to (36):

$$f = \frac{1}{(x_2 + a_2)^2} \sqrt{F'\left(\frac{x_1 + a_1}{x_2 + a_2}\right)},$$

$$\varphi = x_3 - x_4(x_1 + a_1) - x_5(x_2 + a_2) \pm g\left(\frac{x_1 + a_1}{x_2 + a_2}\right)^{1/2},$$
(38)

where  $g(\theta)$  is associated with  $F(\theta)$  by the relation  $g' = \sqrt{F'}$  (39) and the sign <u>+</u> denotes the different possibilities of selection of the roots of the characteristic equation.

If f is represented in the form corresponding to (35):

$$f = \sqrt{F'(a_1x_1 + a_2x_2)},$$
 (40)  
 $\varphi = a_2x_4 - a_1x_5 \pm g(a_1x_1 + a_2x_2),$  (41)

where g as before is associated with F by the relation (39). - 116 -

then

then

Finally, for the case when f = 0,  $\varphi = \varphi(x_4, x_5)$ . (42) These results were used by Martin [27], Ludford [28], and Yu. S. Zav'yalov [29] to obtain generalized Riemann waves (cf chapter 2, section LX, subsection 3).

2. Solutions with degenerate hodograph of systems of quasilinear equations. The main task in the analytic theory of differential equations with partial derivatives is to obtain particular solutions and to construct solutions of a broader class by relying on her. Particular solutions are obtained for the most part by means of contraction of the space of the equation, i.e., by reducing the number of active variables.

Thus, for example, Fourier's method allows us to proceed from an equation with partial derivatives to ordinary equations and thus to obtain particular solutions containing the additional (passive) parameters. Then, the general integrals obtained by superpositioning particular solutions contains arbitrary functions of passive parameters. However, Fourier's method is applicable only for an extremely narrow class of linear equations. For the case of nonlinear equations the method of contracting the space of equations is also used. It allows us to obtain particular solutions, but the superposition principle becomes inapplicable, and obtaining a broad class of solutions that contain arbitrary functions of passive parameters becomes greatly complicated.

The familiar method of envelopes permitting converting from solutions containing arbitrary parameters (total integral) to solutions containing arbitrary functions (general integral) becomes, generally speaking, unsuitable for systems of equations with several functions.

If  $u_i(x, t, a)$  (l = 1, ..., n) (1) is a solution to an arbitrary nonlinear system

 $\begin{bmatrix} P_{1} \begin{pmatrix} a \\ c \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} a \\$ 

then the envelope does not always correspond to it. This fact is pure geometrical in origin.

For the case n = 1 the space  $(u_1, x, t)$  of equation (2) is threedimensional and infinitely close two-dimensional integral manifolds (1)

- 117 -

corresponding to values of the parameters a, a + da intersect along the line (characteristic). A one-parametric family of characteristics forms an envelope surface, which is an integral manifold (2). If n = 2, the space  $(u_1, u_2, x, t)$  of equation (2) becomes four-dimensional and infinitely close two-dimensional manifolds (1) intersect, generally speaking, not along the line but at a point.

Thus, for a one-parametric family of solutions of system (2), the aggregation of manifolds of intersection yields now not a two-dimensional integral manifold, but only some line.

Let us consider by way of illustration nonlinear equations for the potential of a conservative system of equations.

For the homogeneous conservative system

$$\frac{\partial u_{\ell}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \phi_{\ell}(u_{j_0}, \dots, u_{d})}{\partial x} = 0 \quad (\ell = 1, \dots, n)^{n} \quad (3)$$

Let us introduce the potentials (cf section V, subsection 3), which are associated with  $u_1, \ldots, u_n$  by the relations

$$u_{1} = \frac{\partial \Phi_{1}}{\partial x}, \quad \Psi_{2} = -\frac{\partial \Phi_{1}}{\partial t}. \quad (4)$$

For  $\phi_i$  we obtain the equation

$$\frac{\partial \Phi_{x}}{\partial x} = 0 \quad (i = 1, \dots, n). \quad (5)$$

It is not difficult to see that we have a 2n-parametric family of solutions to system (5):  $\phi_i = a_i x + b_i t + c_i$  (i = 1, ..., n) (6) where  $a_i$ ,  $b_i$ ,  $c_i$  are constants, and  $a_i$  and  $b_i$  are associated by the relation

$$b_{A} + \varphi_{i}(a_{1}, \dots, a_{n}) = 0, \qquad (7)$$

In the (n + 2)-dimensional space  $\{\phi_1, \ldots, \phi_n, t, x\}$  of system (5), surfaces given by the totality of equations (6), with fixed parameters  $a_i$  and  $c_i$ , are two-dimensional planes. Suppose the functions

- 118 -

separate from family (6) some one-parametric family. We require that the corresponding planes intersect along a line (characteristic); the set of intersection points is determined from conditions (6) and from the additional equations  $0 = \dot{c}_i x + \dot{b}_i t + \dot{c}_i$ , (9) where the dot over the letter denotes differentiation with respect to  $\tau$ .

For a characteristic (the general line of intersection of the planes (6) and (9)) to exist, it is necessary and sufficient that system (9) be of rank 1, i.e., that the condition

$$\frac{\delta_{i}(\tau)}{\hat{\mathbf{e}}_{i}(\tau)} = \mu(\tau), \quad \frac{\hat{\mathbf{e}}_{i}(\tau)}{\hat{\mathbf{e}}_{i}(\tau)} = \Psi(\tau). \tag{10}$$

(8)

be satisfied. From this we get equations for determination of  $a_i$  and  $\mathcal{M}$ :

 $[a_{ig} + \mu(\tau)\delta_{ig}] \delta_{ig} = 0, \qquad (11)$ Det ((a_{ij} +  $\mu\delta_{ij}$ )) = 0. (12)  $a_{ij} = \frac{\partial \varphi_i(a_1, \dots, a_n)}{\partial a_j}.$ 

where

Equations (11) and (12) define  $a_i(\tau)$  with accuracy up to one arbitrary function of parameter  $\tau$ . From equations (10),  $c_i(\tau)$  is also defined with an accuracy up to one arbitrary function of parameter  $\tau$ . Since parameter  $\tau$  is undetermined, we obtain a family of solutions depending essentially only on a single arbitrary function of one parameter, i.e., this family is not a general integral.

Let us show that the resulting family is a family of so-called simple waves.

Definition. A simple wave of a system of equations

- 119 -

$$(14)$$

is the name given to the solution  $u_i = u_i(x, t)$  satisfying the condition:

rank 
$$\frac{\partial w_1}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial w_2}{\partial x} = 1.$$
 (15)

Equation (15) signifies that functions  $u_i(x, t)$  can be represented as

$$\pi_{i}(x, t) = u_{i}(\tau), \quad \tau = \tau(x, t),$$
 (16)

where  $\tau(x, t)$  is some parametric function. Substituting (16) and (14), we find

$$u_{i}\frac{\partial t}{\partial t} + a_{ia}u_{a}\frac{\partial t}{\partial x} = 0.$$
 (17)

For solution  $u_i(x, t) = u_i[\tau(x, t)]$  to be nontrivial, the equations

$$\frac{a_{ia}a_{id}}{a_{ij}} = \frac{b_{i}}{b_{i}}$$
(18)

must be satisfied. Therefore for this is necessary and sufficient that

$$\operatorname{Det}((a_{ia} - \xi \partial_{ia})) = 0.$$
(19)

then  $\xi$  is the eigenvalue of matrix  $||a_{i\alpha}||$ , and the vector  $u = \{\dot{u}\}$  is its right eigenvector.

From the algebraic relations (18) and (19) we find  $\xi$  and u, and  $\tau(x,t)$  is defined as the solution of the equation

$$\frac{\partial t}{\partial t} + \xi \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = 0.$$
 (20)

If system (14) is hyperbolic, then there exist n eigenvalues  $\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_n$  and travelling waves corresponding to them, which we will denote with the same number as the characteristic. It is not difficult to see that in

- 120 -

the k-th simple wave the characteristics of the k-th family are straight lines.

If system (14) is conservative, i.e., if the following conditions are satisfied:

$$a_{ij}(u_1, \ldots, u_n) = \frac{\partial \phi_i(u_1, \ldots, v_n)}{\partial u_j}, \qquad (21)$$

where  $\varphi_i(u_1, \ldots, u_n)$  are certain functions, then we can proceed to equation (5) in potentials. We will show that the envelope of family (6), (8) is a simple wave. Taking (6), (7), and (9) into account, we have

$$u_i = \frac{\partial \Phi_i}{\partial x} = (\dot{a}_i x + \dot{b}_i t + \dot{c}_i) \frac{\partial \tau}{\partial x} + a_i = a_i(\tau).$$
(22)

Thus, at the envelope surface of family (6), (8) functions  $u_i(x, t)$  depend on a single parameter, and by definition solution  $u_i = u_i(x, t)$  is a simple wave. The statement stands proven.

A special case of the simple wave is the centered wave, when straight lines of the characteristic of the k-th family intersect at the same point  $x_0$ ,  $t_0$ . Then we can choose the inclination of the characteristic

$$\tau = \frac{x - x_0}{t - t_0}.$$
 (23)

as the parametric function. Equation (20) retains its meaning, and the relation

$$\mathbf{t} = \mathbf{\tau}.$$
 (24)

is valid.

Let us note one interesting property of simple waves. Relation (16) signifies that the (n - 1)-th functional relation exists in the k-th wave:

$$r_{i}^{k}(u_{1}, \ldots, u_{n}) = c_{i} \quad (l = 1, \ldots, n; l \neq k).$$
 (25)

Let us consider the one-parametric family of k-th centered waves in which the constants  $c_i$  ( $i \neq k$ ) from (25) are fixed, and  $x_0$ ,  $t_0$  are associated by the function  $x_0 = \varphi(t_0)$ . Then we have a one-parametric family of integral surfaces of equation (20), which has an envelope. This envelope is a simple wave, but no longer centered. Therefore, simple waves are centered envelopes.

- 121 -

Let us now consider simple waves of inhomogeneous systems.

For the inhomogeneous system

$$\frac{\partial u_i}{\partial t} + a_{i\alpha}(u_1, \ldots, u_n) \frac{\partial u_\alpha}{\partial x} = g_i(u_1, \ldots, u_n) \quad (l = 1, \ldots, n), \quad (26)$$

assumption (16) leads to the equation

$$\frac{\partial \tau}{\partial t} + f_i \frac{\partial \tau}{\partial x} = F_i \qquad (l = 1, \dots, n), \qquad (27)$$

where

$$f_i = \frac{a_{ia}u_a}{u_i}, \quad F_i = \frac{g_i}{u_i} \quad (l, a = 1, ..., n).$$
 (28)

For simple waves with arbitrary functional to exist, it is necessary and sufficient that the rank of the matrix

 $1 \quad f_1 \quad F_1$   $1 \quad f_2 \quad F_3$   $1 \quad f_3 \quad F_3$   $1 \quad f_4 \quad F_4$  (29)

equal 1. In the general cases condition is not satisfied. For waves to exist with arbitrary constant it is necessary that the rank of matrix (29) be 2.

From this condition, n - 2 quantities  $u_1(i = 1, ..., n)$  are determined for every two of them, for example,  $u_3, ..., u_n$  -- at s spacing of  $u_1, u_2$ .

Then, considering these functions, we arrive at subsystem (27) when i = 1, 2, where  $f_i$ ,  $F_i$  are now the functions only of  $u_1$ ,  $u_2$ . Solving (27) with respect to  $\frac{\partial \tau}{\partial t}$ ,  $\frac{\partial \tau}{\partial \tau}$ , we find

$$\frac{\partial \tau}{\partial x} = \Phi_1 = \frac{P_2 - P_1}{f_2 - f_1}, \quad \frac{\partial \tau}{\partial t} = \Phi_2 = \frac{P_1 f_2 - P_2 f_1}{f_2 - f_2}.$$
(30)

Setting up the conditions for integrability of equations (30), we find

$$\Phi_{\mathbf{s}} \Phi_{\mathbf{s}} = \Phi_{\mathbf{s}} \Phi_{\mathbf{s}^*} \tag{31}$$

- 122 -

Hence follows the integral  $\dot{\Phi}_2/\dot{\Phi}_1 = C.$  (32) From equations (30), bearing (32) in mind, we find

The simplest solution for  $\tau$  is of the form

Thus,  $u_1$ ,  $u_2$  are functions of parameter  $\xi$  and the following system of ordinary differential equations is satisfied:

Let us further point to a class of equations that admit of simple waves with arbitrary functional. For the system

$$\frac{\partial r_1}{\partial t} = \frac{r_1(r_1, r_2)}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial r_1(r_1, r_2)}{\partial t} \quad (t = 1, 2) \quad (36)$$

the parametric function  $\tau(x, t)$  satisfies the equations

From whence we find

where

The conditions for the integrability of equalities (38) yield

 $\Phi_{\mathbf{A}} \Phi_{\mathbf{A}} - \alpha \Phi_{\mathbf{A}} = \Phi_{\mathbf{A}} \Phi_{\mathbf{A}}$ (40)

1. 1. 18

(39)

Hence it follows that when  $\alpha = 1$  system (36) admits of a simple wave with an arbitrary constant.

- 123 -

Let us indicate the classes of equations leading to equations admitting of simple waves.

Suppose the system

$$\frac{\partial r_{i}}{\partial t} + f_{i}(r_{1}, r_{2}) \frac{\partial r_{i}}{\partial x} = \frac{g_{i}(r_{1}, r_{2})}{x^{2}} \quad (l = 1, 2)$$
(41)

. . .

has the coefficients  $f_i(r_1, r_2)$ ,  $g_i(r_1, r_2)$ , exhibiting the property of homogeneity, such that the relations

$$f_i(\theta r_i, \theta r_g) = \theta^{\theta_i} f_i(r_i, r_g),$$

$$g_i(\theta r_i, \theta r_g) = \theta^{\theta_i} g_i(r_i, r_g).$$
(42)

are valid. By the substitution  $r_i = x^{\nu}R_i$  (43) system (41) is reduced to the form

$$\frac{\partial R_{i}}{\partial t} + x^{\frac{1}{2}} f_{i}(R_{1}, R_{2}) \frac{\partial R_{i}}{\partial x} = x^{\frac{1}{2}+\frac{1}{2}-\frac{1}{2}} g_{i}(R_{1}, R_{2}) - \gamma x^{\frac{1}{2}-1} f_{i}R_{i} (44)$$

$$(l = 1, 2).$$

$$\gamma [(\theta_{2} - 1) - \theta_{1}] = \alpha - 1.$$
(45)

then after the substitution

If

system (4,) takes on the form
$$\frac{\partial R_i}{\partial t} + f_i(R_1, R_2) \frac{\partial R_i}{\partial x} = \frac{1}{(1 - \gamma \beta_1)x} [g_i(R_1, R_2) - \gamma f_i R_i]. \quad (47)$$

i.e., admits of a simple wave.

By the substitution  $r_i = (x/t)^{\forall} R_i$  (48) system (41) 3s converted into the form

$$\frac{\partial R_i}{\partial t} + \left(\frac{x}{t}\right)^{\gamma \beta_1} f_i(R_1, R_2) \frac{\partial R_i}{\partial x} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\gamma R_i}{t} - \gamma \left(\frac{x}{t}\right)^{\gamma \beta_1 - 1} \frac{R_i}{t} f_i(R_1, R_2) + \left(\frac{x}{t}\right)^{\gamma \beta_2 - \gamma - \alpha} \frac{g_i(R_1, R_2)}{t^{\alpha}}.$$
 (49)

- 124 -

If  $\nu \beta_1 = 1$ ,  $\alpha = 1$ ,  $\nu \beta_2 = \nu - \alpha = 0$ , then system (49) becomes

where

$$\frac{\partial R_i}{\delta \tau} + f_i(R_1, R_2) \frac{\partial R_i}{\delta \tau} = H_i(R_2, R_2).$$
(51)  
$$H_i = \gamma R_i [1 - f_i(R_1, R_2)] + g_i(R_1, R_2). \quad \tau = \ln t, \quad z = \ln s, \quad (52)$$

i.e., also admits of a simple wave.

The possibility of the substitutions given above is related to the group properties of the equations (cf section XIII on this subject). In particular equation (51) is invariant with respect to the similarity transformation  $z \rightarrow kz$ ,  $\tau \rightarrow k\tau$ .

Relation (16) indicates that in the case of a simple wave the twodimensional integral surface  $u_i = u_i(x, t)$  maps on to the plane of hodograph purely  $\{u_1, \ldots, u_n\}$  in the form of the line l:  $u_i = u_i(\tau)$  (i = 1, ..., n); therefore we can now speak of simple waves as solutions with degenerate hodograph.

If the system is homogeneous, then to the line 1 there corresponds a family of solutions with a one-functional arbitrary choice.

In the general case the two-dimensional integral surface  $u_i = u_i(x, t)$ (i = 1, 2, ..., n) maps onto a two-dimensional plane in the hodograph space. It can be shown, as a rule, that to the surface S there corresponds a family of solutions with not more than an arbitrary constant and only in exceptional cases does surface S map onto a family of solutions with a functional arbitrary choice.

For sake of simplicity let us limit ourselves to the case of a system with three unknowns

$$\frac{\partial u_i}{\partial t} + a_{i\alpha} \frac{\partial u_a}{\partial x} = 0 \quad (l. a = 1, 2, 3)$$
(53)

To each solution  $u_i = u_i(x, t)$  of system (53) that is not a simple wave there corresponds a wholly determinate surface S in the space  $\{u_1, u_2, u_3\}$ , which we will give, for specificity, by the equation

- 125 -

(50)

$$u_3 = \varphi(u_1, u_2).$$
 (54)

After the substitution of (54) into (53), we arrive at the over-determined system

 $\frac{\partial a_{1}}{\partial a_{2}} + b_{10} \frac{\partial a_{2}}{\partial x} = 0 \quad (l, a = 1, 2),$   $\frac{\partial a_{1}}{\partial a_{2}} + b_{10} \frac{\partial a_{2}}{\partial x} = 0 \quad (a = 1, 2),$   $b_{10} = a_{10} + a_{13} \frac{\partial a_{2}}{\partial a_{2}} \quad (l = 1, 2, 3; a = 1, 2).$ (55)

where

The condition for the consistency of system (55) leads to a third-order quasilinear equations for the function  $\mathscr{P}(u_1, u_2)$ . By defining surface (54), we can restore the solution by quadrature.

We will not slight the operations, referring the reader to work [25] and to section IX of chapter two.

3. Solutions characterized by the differential relation. The analysis made in the preceding subsections shows that solutions with a degenerate hodograph (simple waves) do not always have a functional arbitrary choice. This means that to obtain solutions with an arbitrary functional choice or with an arbitrary constant choice with a large number of constants, classes of solutions must be separated in a more general fashion.

Functional relations in the space of the initial equation must be replaced by functional relations in the space of the extended system (cf section IV, subsection 3). Functional relations containing not only the unknown and independent variables as such, but also derivatives, will be called differential relations (cf [26]).

The highest order of derivatives appearing in a differential relation will be called the order of the relation.

Let us clarify these concepts with the example of a system of two inhomogeneous equations written in invariants:

- 126 -

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x_2} + f_1(r_1, r_2, x_1, x_2) \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x_1} = g_1(r_1, r_2, x_1, x_2), \\ \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x_2} + f_2(r_1, r_2, x_1, x_2) \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x_1} = g_2(r_1, r_2, x_1, x_2). \end{cases}$$
(1)

We will seek the solution  $r_i = r_i(x_1, x_2)$  of system (1) satisfying the first-order differential relation:

$$F\left(x_1, x_2, r_1, r_2, \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x_1}, \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x_1}, \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x_2}, \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x_2}\right) = 0.$$
(2)

Clearly, using equations (1) the dependence of F on  $\frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x_2}$ ,  $\frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x_2}$  can be canceled out and relation (2) can be rewritten as

$$\Phi\left(x_1, x_2, r_1, r_2, \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x_1}, \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x_1}\right) = 0.$$
(3)

Here  ${oldsymbol{\Phi}}$  is a thus far unknown function, but a fixed function in our entire treatment.

Let us find the conditions under which a family of solutions satisfying the fixed relation (3) as a one-functional arbitrary choice.

Let us consider the first extension of equations (1) and relation (3). We set

$$\frac{\partial r_i}{\partial x_1} = p_i, \quad \frac{\partial r_i}{\partial x_2} = q_i, \quad \frac{\partial p_i}{\partial x_1} = s_i, \quad \frac{\partial p_i}{\partial x_2} = t_i \quad (l = 1, 2). \tag{4}$$

In equations (1) take on the form of the finite relations

$$q_{i} + f_{i}p_{i} \neq g_{i} \quad (l = 1, 2).$$
(4) and (5), we find
$$dr_{i} \neq p_{i}dx_{1} + q_{i}dx_{2} = p_{i}dx_{1} + (g_{i} - f_{i}p_{i})dx_{2}.$$
(6)

The conditions for the integrability of relation (6) lead to the equations

$$\frac{\partial p_1}{\partial x_2} + f_1 \frac{\partial p_1}{\partial x_1} = t_1 + f_1 s_1 = F_1,$$

$$\frac{\partial p_2}{\partial x_2} + f_2 \frac{\partial p_2}{\partial x_1} = t_2 + f_2 s_2 = F_2,$$
(7)

where

using

- 127 -

$$P_{i} = \frac{\delta g_{i}}{\delta x_{i}} - p_{i} \frac{\delta f_{i}}{\delta x_{i}}$$
(8)

and the symbol  $\delta/\delta x_i$  denotes differentiation with respect to  $x_i$ , taking into account the dependence of  $r_1$ ,  $r_2$  (but not  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ ) on  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ :

MOCTH 
$$F_1$$
,  $F_2$  (BO HE  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$ ) or  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ :  

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} + p_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial r_1} + p_2 \frac{\partial}{\partial r_2},$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} + q_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial r_1} + q_2 \frac{\partial}{\partial r_3} =$$

$$= \frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} + [g_1 - f_1 p_1] \frac{\partial}{\partial r_1} + [g_2 - f_2 p_2] \frac{\partial}{\partial r_3} =$$

$$= \frac{\partial}{\partial x_3} + g_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial r_4} + g_2 \frac{\partial}{\partial r_3} - f_1 p_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial r_1} - f_2 p_2 \frac{\partial}{\partial r_3}.$$
(9)  
Differentiating relation (3) we find  

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial p_a} s_a + \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x_1} = 0 \quad (a = 1, 2),$$

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial p_a} t_a + \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x_3} = 0 \quad (a = 1, 2).$$

In the four-dimensional space of derivatives  $s_1$ ,  $s_2$ ,  $t_1$ ,  $t_2$ , each of the equations (7) and (10) constitutes a three-dimensional plane. For the functional arbitrary choice it is necessary that these planes have a common s' ight line, i.e., that the rank of the matrix

be equal to three. Actually, if these planes intersect at a point, then this signifies that from equations (7) and (10) the derivatives  $s_i = \partial p_i / \partial x_i$ ;  $t_i = \partial p_i / \partial x_2$  are determined in terms of  $x_1, x_2, r_i, r_2, \rho_i, \rho_2$ , and we arrive at the system of equations with an arbitrary constant choice that we investigated in subsection 1.

- 128 -

Hence, as the first corollary, when  $f_2 \neq f_1$  we get

(12)

Let us assume for sake of definiteness that  $\partial \Phi / \partial p_2 = 0$ . Then, as the second consequence we have

$$\frac{10}{44} + f_1 \frac{10}{48} + f_1 \frac{30}{48} = 0.$$
 (13)

Taking (8) and (9) into account, relation (13) can be transformed to

$$\mathbf{A} + \mathbf{p}_2 \mathbf{B} = \mathbf{0} \tag{14}$$

where



If  $B \neq 0$ , then relation (14) is a new differential relation, from which we can explicitly define  $p_2$ ; in this case we arrive at the arbitrary constant choice. Therefore, for a functional arbitrary choice the linear equation

A = 0, B = 0. (17)

must be satisfied.

Thus, the following statement is valid:

For differential relation (3) to admit of an arbitrary functional choice it is necessary that  $\phi$  satisfy one of the two systems:

 $\begin{cases} \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial p_1} = 0, \\ f_1 \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x_1} + \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x_2} + g_1 \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial r_1} + g_2 \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x_2} + \\ + \left[ \frac{\partial g_1}{\partial x_1} + \left( \frac{\partial g_1}{\partial r_1} - \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial x_1} \right) p_1 - \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial r_1} p_1^2 \right] \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial p_1} = 0. \end{cases}$  (18)

- 129 -

 $\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial p_{1}} = 0_{i}$   $f_{2} \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x_{1}} + \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x_{2}} + g_{1} \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial r_{1}} + g_{2} \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial r_{3}} + \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial r_{3}} + \frac{\partial g_{3}}{\partial x_{1}} + \left[\frac{\partial g_{3}}{\partial x_{1}} + \left(\frac{\partial g_{3}}{\partial x_{2}} - \frac{\partial f_{2}}{\partial x_{1}}\right) p_{2} - \frac{\partial f_{2}}{\partial r_{3}} p_{2}^{2}\right] \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial p_{2}} = 0.$   $(f_{2} - f_{1}) \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial r_{1}} + \left(\frac{\partial g_{2}}{\partial r_{1}} - \frac{\partial f_{3}}{\partial r_{1}} p_{2}\right) \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial p_{2}} = 0.$ (19)

Differential relation (3) corresponding to the condition  $\partial \Phi/\partial p_2 = 0$  will be referred to as the first-order relation, and relation (3) corresponding to the condition  $\partial \Phi/\partial p_1 = 0$  — as the second-order relation.

Again we have reduced the problem of investigating consistency to a standard problem for a system of linear homogeneous equations.

The study of systems (18) and (19) is carried out with the aid of the familiar algorithm for the formation of Poisson's brackets. Since each of the systems is considered, essentially, in a five-dimensional space: the second and third equations of (18) -- in the space  $(x_1, x_2, r_1, r_2, p_1)$ , the second and third equations of (19) -- correspondingly in the space  $(x_1, x_2, r_1, r_2, p_2)$ , then a sufficient condition for the existence of a relation with a one-functional arbitrary choice is the condition r = 4. (20) where r is the rank of the complete Jacobian system formed by adjoining Poisson's brackets to equations(18), and, respectively, to equations (19).

The algorithm for defining the differential relation with a one-functional arbitrary choice can be transferred almost without modification for the case of a relation of arbitrary order. Without carrying out the operations, we state only the final result. On analogy with the preceding, the differential relation

 $\Phi(x_{1}, x_{2}, r_{i}^{0}, r_{i}^{1}, \dots, r_{i}^{k+1}) = 0, \qquad (21)$ where the following is assumed:  $r_{i}^{0} = r_{i}, \quad r_{i}^{s} = \frac{\phi r_{i}^{s-1}}{\partial x_{1}} \quad (s = 1, \dots, k+1),$ 

- 130 -

or

can be of two orders: a first-order differential relation when  $\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial r^{k+1}} = 0$ , and a second-order differential relation, when  $\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial r^{k+1}} = 0$ .

For the case of a first-order relation function  $\phi$  satisfies the system

 $\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} + r_a^{\theta} \frac{\partial}{\partial r_a^{\theta-1}} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} + [\beta_a^{\theta-1} - f_a r_a^{\theta}] \frac{\partial}{\partial r_a^{\theta-1}} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial x_1^{\theta-1}} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial x_1^{\theta-1}} \cdot (\alpha = 1, 2; \beta = 1, \dots, k+1).$ 

where

and the quantities  $g_1^{s}$  ( $i = 1, 2, 5 = 1, ..., \kappa$ ) are defined from the recursion relations

$$g_{i}^{*} = \frac{dg_{i}^{*-1}}{dx_{1}} - \frac{df_{i}^{*}}{dx_{1}}r_{i}^{*}, \quad s \ge 1, \quad g_{i}^{0} = g_{i}.$$
(24)

Here  $d/dx_1$  is the total derivative with respect to  $x_1$ , taking account of all arguments on which functions  $g_1^{s-1}$ ,  $f_1$  depend.

The space of system (22) is a space of the valuables  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ ,  $r_1^s$ ,  $r_2^s$ ,  $r_1^{s+1}$ (s = 0, ..., k). Since it has the dimension 2(k + 2) + 1, for the relation to admit of a one-functional arbitrary choice it is necessary and sufficient that the rank of the complete system corresponding to system (22) be equal to 2 (k + 2).

Remark. Differential relations for a given system of differential equations can contain not only derivatives, but also potentials.

Let us consider the conservative system

$$\frac{\partial u_i}{\partial x_2} + \frac{\partial \varphi_i(u_1, \dots, u_n)}{\partial x_1} = \frac{\partial u_i}{\partial x_2} + a_{ia} \frac{\partial u_a}{\partial x_1} = 0, \quad a_{ia} = \frac{\partial \varphi_i}{\partial u_a}.$$
 (25)  
- 131 -

For it the potentials

can be introduced, satisfying the conditions  $\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x_1} + \varphi_1 \left( \frac{\partial \Phi_1}{\partial x_1}, \dots, \frac{\partial \Phi_n}{\partial x_1} \right) = 0. \quad (27)$ 

If we take as the starting point not system (25), but the system in potential (27), differential relations must also contain the variables  $\Phi_1, \ldots, \Phi_n$ . Thus, the first-order differential relation for equation (27) is of the form

$$\Psi\left(x_{1}, x_{2}, \Phi_{1}, \dots, \Phi_{n}, \frac{\partial \Phi_{1}}{\partial x_{1}}, \dots, \frac{\partial \Phi_{n}}{\partial x_{1}}\right) = \Psi\left(x_{1}, x_{2}, \Phi_{1}, \dots, \Phi_{n}, \dots, \Phi_{n}\right) = 0.$$
(28)

We similarly discuss relations of this type in subsection 3 of section IX, chapter two.

In concluding this subsection, let us deal with the application of the concept of differential relation to several problems in the theory of linear equations. We limit ourselves to Darboux's equation:

$$\frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2} = f(x_1, x_2) u, \qquad (29)$$

which plays a major role in hydrodynamics.

Setting  $\partial u / \partial x_i = r_i$  (i = 1, 2), (30) we write (29) in the form of the system

$$\frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x_2} = f u, \quad \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x_1} = f u. \tag{31}$$

The extended system for equations (30) and (31) is of the form

$$\frac{\partial r_1^s}{\partial x_2} = g_1^s, \quad \frac{\partial r_2^s}{\partial x_1} = g_2^s, \quad (32)$$

where

$$S_{l}^{a} = \frac{\partial^{a}}{\partial x_{l}^{i}} (f_{a}^{a}) = {a \choose a} \frac{\partial^{a-a} f}{\partial x_{l}^{i-a}} r_{l}^{a-1} \quad (l = 1, 2; a = 0, ..., s), \quad (33)$$

$$F_{i}^{s} = \frac{\partial r_{i}^{s-1}}{\partial x_{i}} \quad (r_{i}^{0} = r_{i}, r_{i}^{-1} = s). \tag{34}$$

- 132 -

Since part of the higher-order derivatives is determined from the conditions of the extended system, a relation of the (k + 1)-th order can be sought for in the form  $\varphi(x_1, x_2, u, r_1^0, \dots, r_k^k) = 0$  (i = 1 or l = 2) (35) Without going into details of analysis of the consistency of (35) with the equations of the extended system, let us give the final result.

For functional arbitrary choice the condition

$$\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial r_1^h} \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial r_2^h} = 0.$$
 (36)

is necessary, so that relation (35) will be of the first or second order, depending on whether condition  $\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial r_{2}^{K}} = 0$  or  $\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial r_{1}^{K}} = 0$  is satisfied. Let us assume for concreteness that  $\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial r_{2}^{K}} = 0$  (first-order relation). The following theorem is valid:

Theorem. For the first-order relation (35) to admit of functional arbitrary choice, it is necessary and sufficient that  $\varphi$  not depend on u,  $r_2^s$  (s = 0, ..., k) and that it satisfies the linear homogeneous system

$$\left(\frac{\partial^{\alpha} f}{\partial x_{1}^{\alpha}}\right)\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial r_{1}^{\alpha}}=0 \qquad (\alpha=0, 1, \ldots, k), \qquad (37)$$

$$\frac{\partial \varphi}{x_2} + P_a \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial r_1^a} = 0 \qquad (a = 0, 1, \dots, k), \qquad (38)$$

where

is of the form

$$P_0 = 0, \quad P_s = {s \choose a} \frac{\partial^{s-a} f}{\partial x_1^{s-a}} r_i^{a-1} = {s \choose a+1} \frac{\partial^{s-a-1} f}{\partial x_1^{s-a-1}} r_i^a \quad (s = 1, \dots, k).$$
(39)

An analogous statement is valid also for the second-order relation. Conditions for the consistency of system (37), (38) lead to conditions on the function f.

The conditions for the existence of first-order relation*)

$$p(x_1, x_2, r_1) = 0$$
(40)  
f = 0, (41)

i.e., the Laplace invariant tends to zero, and Darboux's equation converts to an equation of oscillations.

*) The order of the relation is established for equation (29) with respect to the function u. -133 -

For a second-order relation  $\varphi(\mathbf{x}_1, \mathbf{x}_2, \mathbf{r}_1, \mathbf{r}_1) = 0$  (42) to exist, it is necessary and sufficient that

$$f = \frac{\partial^2 \ln f}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2}.$$
 (43)

This means that by the Laplace transformation (cf [30]) we can reduce equation (29) to the form

$$\frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2} = 0. \tag{44}$$

These criteria point to the intimate connection between Laplace transformation and the differential relation method.

Obviously, the following assertion is valid: if equation (29) admits of a differential relation of (k + 1)-th order, then by the k-th Laplace transformation it can be reduced to the form (44). Since the Laplace transformation theory is group-oriented (cf [30]), this also points to the close connection between the concept of differential relation and the group properties of differential equations.

The effective construction of Riemann's function is possible for hyperbolic equations admitting of a differential relation (cf [4]). We will briefly summarize Riemann's method, confining ourselves for simplicity to Darby's equation, which is self-adjoint.

If  $u(x_1, x_2)$ ,  $v(x_1, x_2)$  are solutions to equation (29), for any domain G bounded by the curve C, the relation

$$\int_{O} \int (vLu - uLv) \, dx_1 \, dx_2 = \oint_{C} X_1 \, dx_1 + X_2 \, dx_2 = 0.$$
 (45)

is valid, where

$$L \Longrightarrow \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2} - f. \tag{46}$$

$$X_1 = \frac{1}{2} \left( u \frac{\partial v}{\partial x_1} - v \frac{\partial u}{\partial x_1} \right), \quad X_2 = \frac{1}{2} \left( v \frac{\partial u}{\partial x_2} - u \frac{\partial v}{\partial x_2} \right), \quad (47)$$

and the integral along the contour C is taken counterclockwise.
Riemann's function  $R(\xi_1, \xi_2; x_1, x_2)$  is defined as function  $v(\xi_1, \xi_2; x_1, x_2)$ , which is -- with respect to  $x_1, x_2$  -- the solution to equation (29) and satisfies the additional conditions:

$$x_2 - \text{ arbitrary}$$

$$x_1 - \text{ arbitrary}$$

$$(48)$$

In other words,  $R(\xi_1, \xi_2; x_1, x_2)$  is the solution of (29), which tends to 1 at the characteristics PM and MN.

Suppose  $u(x_1, x_2)$  is the solution of (29) for which  $u, \partial u/\partial x_1, \partial u/\partial x_2$  are given at the line PN, i.e., for which Cauchy's problem is posed at the line PN.

Employing the identity (45) for the functions u, v = R for the domain G and the contour C = PMNP (Figure 1.17), we get after uncomplicated transformations



Since  $\partial u/\partial x_1$ , u, R,  $\partial R/\partial x_2$  are given at the curve PN, formula (49) yields the solution to Cauchy's problem for equation (29).

The explicit representation of Riemann's function for equation (22) is possible only in particular cases. Thus, it is possible for equation (22) admits of differential equations.

The case of a first-order relation is obvious. Then f = 0, R = 1, and formula (49) is the familiar D'Alembert's formula.



Let us consider the case when equation (29) admits of a second-order relation of the first and second kinds and when condition (43) is satisfied.

We will seek Riemann's function in the class of solutions admitting of a differential relation of the second order. The equations for the definition of the differential relation and the corresponding class of solutions are of the form:--

Equations for the consistency of the first of the equations (51) and (52) leads to a system for  $\Psi$ :



Assuming condition (55), expression

$$d\Psi = fr_1 dx_2 + \frac{\partial \ln f}{\partial x_1} dr_1$$
(56)

is the complete differential, and for  $\psi$  we obtain the expression

$$\Psi = r_1 \frac{\partial \ln f}{\partial x_1} + F(x_1). \tag{57}$$

where  $f(x_1)$  is an arbitrary function.

Taking (52) into account, for  $r_1$  we get the equation

$$\frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x_1} - \frac{\partial \ln f}{\partial x_1} r_1 = P(x_1), \tag{58}$$

whose integral is of the form  $r_1(x_1, x_2) = C(x_1, x_2) f(x_1, x_2)$ , (59) where - 136 -



and  $g(x_2)$  is an arbitrary function.

Let us define  $F(x_1)$ , starting from the condition

From (61) it follows that  $C(x_1, \xi_2) = 0.$  (62) This is possible only in the case when  $F(x_1) = 0$ ,  $g(\xi_2) = 0$ , (63)

so that 
$$r_1(x_1, x_2)$$
 can be represented as

$$r_1(x_1, x_2) = g(x_2) f(x_1, x_2).$$
 (64)

Taking the first of the equations (50) into account, we find

$$s(x_1, x_2) = g(x_2) \int f(x_1, x_2) dx_1 + K(x_2)^2$$
(65)

Since  $u(x_1, \xi_2) = 1$ ,  $g(\xi_2) = 0$ , then  $K(\xi_2) = 1$ . (66)

Bearing in mind that  $u(\xi_1, x_2) = 1$ , we find  $K(x_2) = 1$  (67)

and for  $u(x_1, x_2)$  we obtain the representation

$$a(x_1, x_2) = g(x_2) \int f(x_1, x_2) dx_1 + 1.$$
 (68)

Satisfying the first of the equations (51), we derive an equation for  $g(x_2)$ :

$$\frac{dg_1}{dx_2} + g \frac{\partial \ln f}{\partial x_2} = g \int_{k_1}^{k_2} f(x_1, x_2) dx_1 + 1$$
(69)

Taking condition (55) into account, equation (69) can be rewritten as



where

From this we get an expression for  $g(x_2)$ :

Noting that function f, which is the solution to equation (55), is of the form (cf [30])

 $f = 2 \frac{a_1'(x_1) a_2'(x_2)}{[a_1(x_1) + a_2(x_2)]}.$  (74) we finally obtain  $R(\xi_1, \xi_2, x_1, x_2) = 2 \frac{[a_1(x_2) - a_2(\xi_2)][a_1(x_1) - a_1(\xi_1)]}{[a_1(\xi_1) + a_2(\xi_2)][a_1(x_1) + a_2(x_2)]} + 1.$ (75)

Section XIII. Group Properties of Differential Equations

The task of seeking an multiplying solution is closely bounded up with the group properties of differential equations. The fact of simple waves is enveloping center waves, and the latter of self-modeling, i.e., invariant relative to the homothetic transformation  $x^1 - kx^1$ ,  $x^2 - kx^2$  in the plane  $x^1$ ,  $x^2$ , is group in origin.

The possibility of reducing quasilinear equations to a form suitable for obtaining simple waves can be found after analyzing their group properties.

The long-known self-modeling solutions of one-dimensional gas dynamics essentially were derived by a group analysis, whose specific form is dimension.

Group analysis enables us to construct regular algorithms to find particular solutions without involving additional considerations, based only on the given system of differential equations.

- 138 -

1. One-parametric Lie group. Consider in the n-dimensional space  $X_n$  of variables  $\{x^1, \ldots, x^n\}$  a system of ordinary differential equations

$$\frac{dx^{l}}{dt} = \xi^{l} (x^{1}, \ldots, x^{n}), \qquad (1)$$

for which Cauchy's problem  $x^{i}(t_{o}) = x_{o}^{i}$ . (2) can be formulated. Given sufficiently smooth functions  $\xi^{i}(x^{1}, ..., x^{n})$  and on the condition that  $\sum (\xi^{i})^{2} > 0$ , problem (1), (2) has a unique solution

 $x^{i}(t) = f^{i}(x_{0}^{1}, \ldots, x_{0}^{n}, t), \qquad (3)$ 

which is the sufficient number of times of the differentiable function of the initial values  $x_0^i$  and parameter t in some domain of variation of parameters  $x_0^i$  and t.

Problem (1), (2) can be given in the following geometric interpretation: the parameter t is time, the curve  $x^{i}(t) = f^{i}(x'_{o}, \ldots, x'_{o}, t)$  represent the trajectories of some steady flow,  $x'_{o}, \ldots, x'_{o}$  are Lagrangian coordinates, and  $x^{1}, \ldots, x^{n}$  are Euler coordinates.

Solution (3) to problem (1), (2) as the property of invariancy relative to displacement in terms of parameter t: if in the problem (1), (2) we preserve the initial  $x_c^i$  values and replace t with  $t_c + \tau$ , then it will have the solution

$$x_{1}^{t}(t) = f^{t}(x_{0}^{1}, \ldots, x_{0}^{n}, t-\tau).$$
 (4)

Formula (3) can be symbolically represented as

$$x(t) = S(t, t_0) x(t_0). \tag{5}$$

where  $S(t, t_0)$  is an operator converting  $x(t_0)$  to x(t). Due to the invariancy of the solution relative to displacement in t, operator  $S(t, t_0)$  has the property

$$S(t, t_0) = S(t - t_0, 0) = S(t - t_0).$$
(6)

Therefore, after solving Cauchy's problem with the initial time instants  $t = t_0^{0}$ ,  $t_1^{0}$ ,  $t_2^{0}$ , we arrive at the property of composition

- 139 -

$$S(t_1 + t_2) = S(t_2) S(t_1) = S(t_1) S(t_2).$$
(7)

To this we must add the property of continuous fitting of the solution to the initial data  $S(\tau) \longrightarrow E(\tau \longrightarrow 0)$  (8) and the property of inversibility  $S(\tau) S(-\tau) = E$ , (9) where E is the identity operator.

The totality of operators (transforms) S(t) exhibiting the properties (7) - (9) forms, by definition, a one-parametric continuous group (Lie group).

We will call  $\xi = \{\xi^1, \ldots, \xi^n\}$  the direction vector of the one-parametric Lie group and refer to the group with the direction vector  $\xi$  by the symbol  $G_1(\xi)$ .

2. Invariance of the group. The scalar function  $F(x) = F(x^1, ..., x^n)$ is called the invariant of the group  $G_1(\xi)$  if  $F(Sx) \equiv F(x)$  (1) for any transformation  $S \in G_1(\xi)$ .

Let us introduce the concept of the Lie derivative of the function F(x). For  $x^i$  the Lie derivative, by definition, is the quantity

$$\frac{\delta x^i}{\delta t} = \xi^i \qquad (l = 1, \ldots, n). \tag{2}$$

The Lie derivative of the function F(x) is defined by the rule of differentiation of a complex function:

$$\frac{\delta F(x)}{\delta t} = \frac{\partial F}{\partial x^{\alpha}} \frac{\delta x^{\alpha}}{\delta t} = \xi^{\alpha} \frac{\partial F}{\partial x^{\alpha}} \qquad (\alpha = 1, \dots, n).$$
(3)

The Lie derivative SF(x)/St is none other than the derivative of the function F(x) along the projectory relative to parameter t.

The differential operator

$$L(\xi) = \xi^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\alpha}} \quad (\alpha = 1, ..., s)$$
 (4)

will be called the infinitesimal operator (in the following, simply the operator) of the group  $G_1(\xi)$  and we will state that the operator  $L(\xi)$  generates the group of finite transformations  $G_1(\xi)$ .

- 140 -

Thus, the Lie derivative of the function F(x) is none other than the results of applying the operator  $L(\xi)$  to F(x). It - not difficult to see that F(x) is the invariant of  $G_1(\xi)$  if and only if the Lie derivative of the function F(x) is equal to zero:

The expression



will be called the Lie differential of the function F. In particular,  $\beta x^{i} = \xi^{i} \beta t$  is the Lie differential of the function  $x^{i}$ .

We will understand the differential dxⁱ to refer to the expression

computed for a fixed -t.

Similarly, the differential of the function F(x) is defined:

 $d^{2} - \frac{\partial f}{\partial x} dx^{2} = \frac{\partial f}{\partial x} dx^{2} \quad (a, \beta = 1, \dots, n).$ (8)

of dra (a+1, ..., n).

(7)

It is not difficult to see that the operators  $\delta$  and d are permutable, so that the relation  $\delta dx^{i} = d\delta x^{i}$ , (9) is valid. The manifold  $\oint$  given by the equation

 $x^{*}(x^{1}, ..., x^{*}) = C' \qquad (l = 1, ..., q),$  (10)

is called the invariant menifold relative to  $G_1(\xi)$  if the transformations  $S \in G_1$  translate the points of the manifold sgain to points of the manifold.

For the invariancy  $\phi$ , it is necessary and sufficient that the vector at the points  $\phi$  touch  $\phi$ , i.e., that the condition

 $\xi^{\alpha} \frac{\partial q^{n}}{\partial x^{\alpha}} = LF^{1} = 0$  ( $l = 1, ..., q; \alpha = 1, ..., n$ ). (11)

be satisfied that the manifold (10). If an arbitrary point on the manifold -141 -

 $\Phi$  is not invariant relative to  $G_1$ , while at the same time the manifold  $\Phi$  is invariant, then we say that the group  $G_1$  induces the continuous group of transformations at the manifold  $\Phi$ . Let us assign  $\Phi$  by the parametric equations

$$x^{t} = f^{t}(v^{1}, \dots, v^{t})$$
  $(p = h - q; l = 1, \dots, n).$  (12)

Then the group  $G_1(\xi)$  induces in the space  $v = v^1, \ldots, v^p$  the group  $g_1(\eta)$ , where the direction vector  $\eta = \{\eta', \ldots, \eta^p\}$  is related with the direction vector  $\xi = \{\xi', \ldots, \xi^n\}$  by the relation

$$\xi' = \frac{\partial a'}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial \beta'}{\partial v^{\beta'}} \frac{\partial a^{\beta'}}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial \beta'}{\partial v^{\beta'}} \eta^{\beta'} \quad (l = 1, \dots, n; \beta = 1, \dots, p). \tag{13}$$

which derive from equality (12).

Suppose

$$Q(x, dx) = A_{q}(x^{1}, \dots, x^{n}) dx^{n-1}$$
(14)

is a linear differential form. Then the Lie differential of the form Q is, by definition, the expression

$$\partial \Omega = \delta (A_a dx^a) = \delta A_a dx^a + A_a \delta dx^a.$$
(15)

employing the commutativity of operators d and S, we have

$$\partial \Omega = \partial A_{\alpha} dx^{\alpha} + A_{\alpha} d \partial x^{\alpha} = \left[ \frac{\partial A_{\alpha}}{\partial x^{\alpha}} \xi^{\beta} dx^{\alpha} + A_{\alpha} d\xi^{\alpha} \right] \partial t \qquad (16)$$

$$(\alpha, \beta = 1, \dots, n).$$

The Lie derivative of form  $\Omega$ , by definition, is the expression

$$\Lambda(x, \xi, dx, d\xi) = \frac{\partial A_a}{\partial x^b} \xi^b dx^a + A_a d\xi^a.$$
(17)

which itself is a linear differential form,

We will call the form  $\Omega$  invariant relative to  $G_1(\xi)$  if its Lie derivative, i.e., the form  $\Lambda(x, \xi, dx, d\xi)$ , is equal to zero.

- 142 -

Suppose the group  $G_1(\xi)$  leaves the form

$$\Omega^{t} = A_{a}^{t}(x) dx^{a} \quad (l = 1, \dots, r; a = 1, \dots, r; a = 1, \dots, n; a = 1, \dots, n$$

invariant, as well as the manifold  $\phi$  given either by equations (10) or by parametric equations (12).

The forms  $\mathcal{Q}^{i}$  convert on  $\phi$  to the forms

$$\omega = a_{\beta}^{i} d\sigma^{\beta}, \quad a_{\beta}^{i} = A_{e}^{i} \frac{\partial x^{\alpha}}{\partial \sigma^{\beta}}$$
 (19)  
 $(i = 1, \dots, r; \alpha = 1, \dots, n; \beta = 1, \dots, p),$ 

which remain invariant relative to the group  $g_1(\eta)$  induced by the group  $G_1(\xi)$ on  $\Phi$ .

By definition, the Lie derivatives of the forms  $\omega^i$  are equal to zero, i.e., the equalities

$$\Lambda^{i}(v, \eta; dv, d\eta) = \frac{\partial a_{\mu}}{\partial v^{\gamma}} \eta dv^{\mu} + a_{\mu}^{s} d\eta^{\mu} = 0$$

$$(i = 1, ..., r; \beta, \gamma = 1, ..., p).$$
(20)

are satisfied. Suppose  $G_1(\xi_1), G_2(\xi_2), \ldots, G_p(\xi_p)$  are one-parametric groups of transformations in the space  $X_n$ . We will seek the combined invariants of these groups. If  $F(x) = F(x^1, \ldots, x^n)$  is the invariant of  $G_1(\xi_1), G_2(\xi_2), \ldots, G_p(\xi_p)$ , then the relations

$$L_{1}F = \xi_{1}^{a} \frac{\partial F}{\partial x^{a}} = 0,$$

$$L_{2}F = \xi_{2}^{a} \frac{\partial F}{\partial x^{a}} = 0,$$

$$L_{p}F = \xi_{p}^{a} \frac{\partial F}{\partial x^{a}} = 0,$$

$$(a = 1, ..., n).$$

$$(21)$$

must obtain. Suppose system (21) is complete, i.e., the operators  $[L_i, L_j]$  are linear combinations of  $J_i(i = 1, 2, ..., p)$ :

 $[L_i, L_j] = c_1 p_0$  (i, j, a = 1, ..., p).

If the coefficients  $c_{ij}^{sc}$  are constant and satisfy the conditions

$$[c_{1}^{a} = -c_{1}^{a}, c_{1}^{a} c_{a}^{b} + c_{b}^{a} c_{a}^{b} + c_{1}^{a} c_{a}^{b} = 0.$$

then the totality of operators  $L_1$ , ...,  $L_p$  generates the p-parametric Lie group in such a way that any operator

$$E(0 = \lambda_1 L_1(\xi_1) + \dots + \lambda_p L_p(\xi_p)$$

with constants coefficient  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_p$  generates a one-parametric group (cf [31]).

3. Extended group. Thus far all variables  $x^{\alpha}$  were equivalent. Let us define some space  $X_n = \{x^{\alpha}\}$  corresponding to the separation in the points space  $X_{m+2}(x^1, x^2, u^1, \ldots, u^m)$  of the two-dimensional manifolds

$$u^{1} = u^{1}(x^{1}, x^{2})^{-1} (l = 1, ..., m).$$
 (1)

Point  $x = \{x^1, \ldots, x^n\} \in X_n$  will be defined by the coordinates

$$x^{2} = x^{2}, \quad x^{2+1} = u^{1}, \quad (2a)$$

$$x^{3+m+1} = \frac{\partial u^{4}}{\partial x^{1}} = p_{1}^{1}, \quad x^{2+2m+1} = \frac{\partial u^{4}}{\partial x^{3}} = p_{2}^{1} \quad (26)$$

$$(s = 1, 2; l = 1, ..., m; \quad n = 3m + 2).$$

Among all transformations in the space  $X_n$ , we separate out the transformations that leave the following forms invariant:

$$\Omega^{i}(x, dx) = dx^{2+i} - x^{2+\beta m+i} dx^{\beta} \quad (i = 1, ..., m; \beta = 1, 2).$$
(3)

We will call these transformations tangential. Relations (2b) remained unchanged for them.

Among the tangential transformations we single out the subclass of extended transformations, which are characterized by the fact that the subspace  $X_{m+2} = \{x', x'', x'', \dots, x''''''\} \subset X_n$  remains invariant. We will call

- 144 -

these transformations in  $X_{m+2}$  point transformations.

Let us show that the point transformations completely define the extended transformations.

Suppose  $\xi = \{\xi', \ldots, \xi^{m+2}\}$  is the direction vector of the point transformation  $G_1(\xi)$  at  $X_{m+2}$ , and  $\overline{\xi} = \{\overline{\xi}, \ldots, \overline{\xi}^{m+2}, \overline{\xi}^{m+3}, \ldots, \overline{\xi}^{3m+2}\}$  is the direction vector of the corresponding extended transformation  $\overline{G}_1(\xi)$ .

From the invariancy of  $X_{m+2}$  it follows that

$$\overline{\xi}^{i} = \xi^{i}$$
  $(i = 1, ..., m+2).$  (4)

From the condition of the invariancy  $\int_{\mathcal{L}}^{\mathcal{L}}$  relative to  $\tilde{G}_1(\xi)$ , we find

$$d\xi^{2+l} - x^{2+\beta m+l} d\xi^{\beta} - \overline{\xi}^{2+\beta m+l} dx^{\beta} = 0 \quad (l = 1, ..., m; \beta = 1, 2).$$
(5)

From this it follows that

$$\overline{\xi}^{2+sm+i} = \frac{\partial \xi^{2+i}}{\partial x^s} + \frac{\partial \xi^{2+i}}{\partial u^a} p^a_s - p^i_\beta \left[ \frac{\partial \xi^\beta}{\partial x^s} + \frac{\partial \xi^\beta}{\partial u^a} p^a_s \right]$$
(6)  
(s,  $\beta = 1, 2; i, a = 1, ..., m$ ).

The statement is proven.

Finally, we can consider the further extensions of the group in the space of the components of derivatives of second and higher orders.

4. Proofs of transformations admissible by the system of differential equations. For simplicity of presentation, we will limit ourselves to quasilinear equations. Using the notations (13.3.2), let us write the system of quasilinear equations

$$\frac{\partial u^{i}}{\partial x^{2}} + a_{a}^{i} (x^{1}, x^{2}; u^{1}, \dots, u^{m}) \frac{\partial u^{a}}{\partial x^{1}} = f^{i} (x^{1}, x^{2}; u^{1}, \dots, u^{m})$$
(1)  
(*i*, *a* = 1, ..., *m*)

in the form of equations in differentials:

- 145 -

$$\Omega^{i}(x, dx) = dx^{2+i} - x^{2+\beta m+i} dx^{\beta} = 0 \quad (l = 1, \ldots, m; \beta = 1, 2) \quad (2)$$

and finite relations:

$$F^{i}(x^{1}, \ldots, x^{n}) = x^{2m+2+i} + a_{a}^{i} x^{m+2+a} - f^{i} = 0 \quad (l, a = 1, \ldots, m).$$
(3)

Then the integral manifold of the system (2), (3) can be determined as the surface in the space  $X_n = X_{3m+2}$  of variables  $x^1, \ldots, x^{3m+2}$ :

$$x^{i} = x^{i}(x^{i}, x^{2})$$
  $(i = 1, ..., n = 3m + 2), i$  (4)

on which the forms  $\Omega^{i}$  tend to zero and which itself lies on the manifold  $\phi$  given by equation (3).

Definition. System (1) admits of the group  $G_1(\xi)$  in the space  $X_{m+2}$ of variable  $x^i$ (i = 1, ..., m+2) if the extended group  $\overline{G}_1(\xi)$  corresponding to it leaves invariant the manifold  $\Phi$ , i.e., the group  $G_1(\xi)$  translates the integral surface of the equation (1) into an integral surface. The totality of groups  $G_1(\xi)$  forms a set of admissible transformations of system (1).

The condition for the invariancy of manifold  $\phi$  is of the form:

$$\overline{\xi}^{2m+2+i} + a_{\alpha}^{i} \overline{\xi}^{m+2+a} + \frac{\partial a_{\alpha}^{i}}{\partial x^{\beta}} \xi^{\beta} x^{m+2+a} - \frac{\partial f^{i}}{\partial x^{\beta}} \xi^{\beta} x^{m} 0 \qquad (5)$$

$$(\beta = 1, \dots, m+2; i, \alpha = 1, \dots, m),$$

Substituting in (5) the expressions for  $\xi^{2+\beta m+i}$  from (13.3.6) and expressing by means of (3),  $x^{2m+2+i} = p_2^i$  in terms of  $x^{m+2+i} = p_1^i$ , we arrive at the system of equations

$$A^{i} + A^{i}_{a} p^{a}_{i} + A^{i}_{a,a_{a}} p^{a}_{i} p^{a}_{i} = 0 \qquad (l. a. a_{l}, a_{2} = 1, ..., m), \qquad (6)$$

where

- 146 -



the coefficients of b(x) depend on

$$a_{m}^{i}(x)_{m} = f(x), \quad \frac{\partial a_{m}^{i}(x)}{\partial x^{2}} \leftarrow \frac{\partial f'(x)}{\partial x^{2}}, \quad \frac{\partial f'(x)}{\partial x^{2}}$$
  
(*i*, *a*=1, ..., *m*; *b*=1, ..., *m*+2).

On the (2m + 2)-dimensional manifold  $\Phi$  the independent parameters are the quantities  $x^1, \ldots, x^{m+2}, p_1^1, \ldots, p_1^m$ . Since the ratio (6) must be satisfied identically relative to these parameters, from (6) it follows that

$$A_{a} = 0, A_{a} = 0, A_{a,a} + A_{a,a} = 0 \quad (f, a, a_{1}, a_{2} = 1, ..., m).$$
(8)

Equations (8) constitute a linear homogeneous system of equations relative to  $\xi^1, \ldots, \xi^{\omega+2}$ ; this system is called determining and, generally speaking, is overdetermined.

The satisfaction of (8) is necessary and sufficient for the group  $G_1(\xi)$  to be admissible for the given system (1).

Let us consider a number of examples.

L. V. Ovsyannikov [31], based on this algorithm, investigated a group of transformations for a system of one-dimensional plane equations of gas dynamics and the polytropic equation of state:

- 147 -

(9)

System (9) for any  $\gamma$  value admits of the operators

$$L_{1} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x}, L_{2} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x}, L_{3} = t \frac{\partial}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x}, L_{4} = t \frac{\partial}{\partial x} + t \frac{\partial}{\partial x}.$$

$$L_{3} = -t \frac{\partial}{\partial x} + u \frac{\partial}{\partial u} - 2p \frac{\partial}{\partial p}, L_{5} = p \frac{\partial}{\partial p} + p \frac{\partial}{\partial p}.$$
(10)

When  $\gamma = 3$ , system (9) admits of also a single independent operator:

 $L_{j} = t^{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + tx \frac{\partial}{\partial x} + (x - tu) \frac{\partial}{\partial u} - tp \frac{\partial}{\partial p} - 3tp \frac{\partial}{\partial p}.$  (11)

The operators  $L_1$ ,  $L_2$  are operators of displacement with respect to the axes  $x_5$ t; the operator  $L_3$  corresponds to Galileo's transformation; operator  $L_4$  is an operator of the transformation of similitude (homothety) in the x, t plane. These operators obtain for any equation of state. The operators  $L_5$ ,  $L_6$  correspond to the polytropic equation of state; operator  $L_7$  corresponds to the specific value  $\gamma = 3$ .

The Euler-Poisson equation

$$\frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2} + \frac{a}{(x_1 - x_2)^2} u = 0 \quad (a = \text{const}) \tag{12}$$

admits of the operators

$$L_{1} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{1}} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2}}, \quad L_{2} = x_{1} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{1}} + x_{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{1}}, \\ L_{3} = x_{1}^{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{1}} + x_{2}^{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{1}}, \quad L_{4} = \frac{\partial}{\partial u}, \quad L_{5} = \varphi(x_{1}, x_{2}) \frac{\partial}{\partial u}, \quad \{13\}$$

- 148 -

where  $\varphi(x_1, x_2)$  is the arbitrary solution (12). Operator  $L_1$  is an operator of consistent displacement with respect to axes  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ ;  $L_2$  is the operator of similitude in the  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$  plane;  $L_3$  is the operator of inversion. Operator  $L_5$ contains in its coefficients two arbitrary functions of the same argument and generates in a totality with the operators  $L_1$ ,  $L_2$ ,  $L_3$ ,  $L_4$  the infinite Lie group.

Let us show, following L. V. Ovsyannikov, how the value of the group of transformation that admits by the Euler-Poisson equation (12) allows us to define for it Riemann's function.

As we know (subsuction 3 of section XII), Riemann's function is the solution  $u(\xi_1, \xi_2; x_1, x_2)$  (12) satisfying the condition

The operators  $L_1$ ,  $L_2$ ,  $L_3$  generate a three-parametric group of consistent fractionally linear transformations

$$\frac{ax_1+b}{x_1+c} = \frac{ax_1+b}{x_1+c} = \frac{ax_1+b}{x$$

where a, b, c, d are arbitrary constants and ad - bc  $\neq 0$ . Since equation (12) admits of the operators  $L_1$ ,  $L_2$ ,  $L_3$  then transformation (15) leaves unchanged. Employing this, let us choose the transformation (15) in such a way that to the values  $x_1 = \xi_1$ ,  $x_2 = \xi_2$  there correspond the values  $x_1 = 0$ ,  $x_2 = \infty$ . This is achieved by the transformation

$$\overline{x}_{1} = \frac{x_{1} - \xi_{1}}{x_{1} - \xi_{2}}, \quad \overline{x}_{2} = \frac{x_{2} - \xi_{1}}{x_{2} - \xi_{2}}, \quad (16)$$

As a result, the solution  $u(\xi_1, \xi_2; x_1, x_2)$  to the problem (12), (14) changes into the solution  $v(x_1, x_2)$  to the problem

$$\frac{\partial^2 \sigma}{\partial \overline{x}_1 \partial \overline{x}_2} + \frac{a}{(\overline{x}_1 - \overline{x}_2)^2} \sigma = 0.$$

$$\sigma(0, \overline{x}_2) = 1, \quad u(\overline{x}_1, \infty) = 1.$$
(17)

Problem (17) admits of the elongation operator  $L_2$  and thus is self-modeling. Its solution can be sought for in the form

$$v(\overline{x_1}, \overline{x_2}) = v(\xi), \quad \xi = \frac{\overline{x_1}}{\overline{x_2}}. \tag{18}$$

Substituting (18) into the first of the relation (17), we arrive at the equation

$$\xi \sigma^{\bullet} + \sigma' - \frac{\varepsilon}{(\xi-1)^2} \sigma = 0. \tag{19}$$

where the stroke denotes differentiation relative to  $\xi$ . The desired solution  $v(\bar{x}_1, \bar{x}_2) = v(\xi)$  satisfies the second and third of the condition (17), if v(0) = 1. (20)

Let us represent a in the form a = m(m-1). (21) Equation (19) is reduced to the hypergeometric equation by the substitution  $v = (1 - \xi)^m w$  (22)

and takes on the form

$$\xi(\xi-1)w'' + [-1+(2m+1)\xi]w' + m^2w = 0.$$
 (23)

Parameters  $\prec$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $\gamma$  of this equation are found from the relations

$$\gamma = 1, \quad \alpha + \beta + 1 = 2m + 1, \quad \alpha\beta = m^2$$
 (24)

and take on the values  $\alpha = \beta = m$ ,  $\gamma = 1$ . (25)

Thus, taking (20) into account, we find w = F(m, m, i), (26) where  $F(\alpha, \beta, \nu, \xi)$  is a hypergeometric function. Next, returning to the functions  $v(\xi)$ ,  $v(\bar{x}_1, \bar{x}_2)$ ,  $u(\xi_1, \xi_2; x_1, x_2)$ , we have

- 150 -

For the case of conservative systems, it is possible to construct transformations by only in the space of the extended system, but also in the space of potentials.

The conservative homogeneous system

$$\frac{\partial u^{l}}{\partial x^{2}} + \frac{\partial v^{i}(u^{1}, \dots, u^{n})}{\partial x^{1}} = \frac{\partial u^{l}}{\partial x^{2}} + \frac{\partial v^{l}}{\partial u^{\alpha}} \cdot \frac{\partial u^{\alpha}}{\partial x^{1}} = 0 \quad (l, \alpha = 1, 2, \dots, n)$$
(30)

can, by introducing the potential  $\varphi^{i}$  (cf subsection 3 of section 5), be converted to the system of equations in differentials:

$$\omega^{t} = d\varphi^{t} - u^{t} dx^{1} + \sigma^{t} (u^{1}, \dots, u^{n}) dx^{2} = 0.$$
 (31)

Let us consider the operator

$$L = \xi^{\beta} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\beta}} + \xi^{2+\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial u^{\alpha}} + \xi^{3+2+\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial \varphi^{\alpha}} \quad (\alpha = 1, ..., n; \beta = 1, 2).$$
(32)

in the space  $x^1$ ,  $x^2$ ,  $u^i$ ,  $\varphi^i$  (i = 1, ..., n). To the operator L there correspond the admissible transformations, if the Lie derivative of the form  $\omega^i$  equals zero:

$$\frac{\delta\omega^{t}}{\delta\tau} = L\omega^{t} = 0. \tag{33}$$

From condition (33) it follows that

$$d\xi^{n+2+i} - a^{i} d\xi^{1} + v^{i} d\xi^{2} - \xi^{2+i} dx^{1} + a^{i}_{a}\xi^{2+\alpha} dx^{2} = 0.$$
 (34)

Next let us proceed to the equations for  $\xi^{i}(i = 1, 2, ..., 2n+2)$ :

$$\frac{d\xi^{n+2+i}}{dx^{1}} - u^{i}\frac{d\xi^{1}}{dx^{1}} + v^{i}\frac{d\xi^{2}}{dx^{1}} = \xi^{2+i},$$

$$\frac{d\xi^{n+2+i}}{dx^{2}} - u^{i}\frac{d\xi^{1}}{dx^{2}} + v^{i}\frac{d\xi^{2}}{dx^{2}} = -a_{a}^{i}\xi^{2+a},$$
(35)

- 151 -

$$\frac{d}{dx^{1}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{1}} + p_{1}^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial a^{\alpha}} + u^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial q^{\alpha}},$$

$$\frac{d}{dx^{2}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{2}} + p_{2}^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial u^{\alpha}} - v^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial q^{\alpha}},$$

$$p_{s}^{\alpha} = \frac{\partial u^{\alpha}}{\partial x^{s}} \quad (\alpha = 1, \dots, n; \ s = 1, 2).$$
(36)

The quantities  $p_s^i$  are associated, by virtue of (30), by the relations

$$p_{a}^{i} = -a_{a}^{i}p_{1}^{a}, \quad a_{a}^{i} = \frac{\partial v^{i}}{\partial u^{a}} \quad (l = 1, \dots, n).$$
 (37)

- - - --

Substituting (36) into (35), we find

Requiring that (38) be satisfied identically relative to  $p_1^{l}$ , we arrive at a system of determining equations

$$\frac{\partial \xi^{n+2+i}}{\partial x^{1}} + u^{\alpha} \frac{\partial \xi^{n+2+i}}{\partial \varphi^{\alpha}} - u^{i} \left( \frac{\partial \xi^{1}}{\partial x^{1}} + u^{\alpha} \frac{\partial \xi^{2}}{\partial \varphi^{\alpha}} \right) + \\ + \sigma^{i} \left( \frac{\partial \xi^{2}}{\partial x^{2}} + u^{\alpha} \frac{\partial \xi^{2}}{\partial g^{\alpha}} \right) = \xi^{2+i}, \\ \frac{\partial \xi^{n+2+i}}{\partial x^{2}} - \sigma^{\alpha} \frac{\partial \xi^{n+2+i}}{\partial \varphi^{\alpha}} - u^{i} \left( \frac{\partial \xi^{1}}{\partial x^{2}} - \sigma^{\alpha} \frac{\partial \xi^{1}}{\partial \varphi^{\alpha}} \right) + \\ + v^{i} \left( \frac{\partial \xi^{2}}{\partial x^{2}} - \sigma^{\alpha} \frac{\partial \xi^{n+2+i}}{\partial \varphi^{\alpha}} \right) = \xi^{2+i}, \\ \frac{\partial \xi^{n+2+i}}{\partial u^{\alpha}} - u^{i} \frac{\partial \xi^{1}}{\partial u^{\alpha}} + \sigma^{i} \frac{\partial \xi^{2}}{\partial \varphi^{\alpha}} = 0.$$

$$(39)$$

where

- 152 -

5. Partially invariant and invariant solutions. We will seek on the manifold  $\oint$  given by equation (13.4.3) submanifolds  $\varphi \in \oint$  that are invariant relative to some totality of admissible transformations. Without delving into details, let us note the path it follows in finding invariant submanifolds and their corresponding admissible transformations.

Suppose

is the parametric representation of  $\check{\Phi}$  ,

is the parametric representation of the desired manifold  $\varphi$  and  $\tilde{G}_1(\xi)$  induced on  $\varphi$  the group  $G_1(\eta)$ ,  $\eta = \{\eta^1, \ldots, \eta^p\}$ . The correspondences (1), (2) translate the forms  $\Omega_1$  from (13.4.2) to the forms

Here the coefficients c are known functions of  $\varphi^{j}(j = 1, ..., 2m+2)$  and linear functions of  $\frac{\partial \varphi^{j}}{\partial v^{k}}(k = 1, ..., p)$ . The conditions for the invariancy of the forms  $\omega^{j}$  relative to  $G_{1}(\eta)$  are of the form

$$\frac{\partial c_{a}}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial c_{a}}{\partial t} + c_{a} d\eta = 0 \quad (t = 1, ..., m; c, f = 1, ..., p). \quad (4)$$

By virtue of the correspondences (1), (2)  $\xi$  and  $\eta$  are associated by the function

$$\mathcal{G} = 1, \dots, 3m + 2; \alpha = 1, \dots, 2m + 2; \beta = 1, \dots, p, \qquad (5)$$

where

$$\frac{\partial x^{n}}{\partial x^{n}} = \delta_{\beta}^{n}$$
 (a,  $\beta = 1, ..., 2m + 2$ ). (6)

- 153 -

In particular, when i = 1, ..., m+2, we have

$$\mathbf{E} = \frac{\partial \boldsymbol{\psi}}{\partial \boldsymbol{v}^{\beta}} \mathbf{v}^{\beta}. \tag{7}$$

Substituting (7) into the determining system (13.4.8), we get some linear homogeneous system of equations of the first order for :

$$B_{\beta\gamma}^{(a)} \frac{\partial q^{a}}{\partial v^{\gamma}} + B_{\beta}^{(a)} \eta^{\beta} = 0 \quad (\beta = 1, \dots, p; \gamma = 1, \dots, p), \quad (8)$$

whose coefficients B depend on  $\varphi^{i}$  and are linear relative to  $\frac{\partial \varphi^{i}}{\partial v^{i}}$  (i = 1, ..., 2m+2; V = 1, ..., p).

From conditions (4) we find

$$\frac{\partial c_j}{\partial \mu^{\beta}} \eta^{\beta} + c_{\beta}^{i} \frac{\partial \eta^{\beta}}{\partial v^{j}} = 0 \qquad (j = 1, \dots, m; j; \beta = 1, \dots, p).$$
(9)

The consistency conditions for the system (8), (9) lead to several equations for the functions  $\varphi^{j}(v^{1}, \ldots, v^{p})$ . The solutions (integral manifolds) lying in  $\varphi$  are called partially invariant (cf [31]).

In the particular case when the manifold  $\varphi$  is an integral manifold, we have an invariant solution. Invariant solutions are a generalization of the familiar self-modeling solutions. We see that the theory of partially invariant and invariant solutions is intimately bounded up with the method of differential relations, since the equations giving manifolds  $\varphi$  are none other than differential relations of the first order.

L. V. Osvyannikov (cf [31]) pointed to the relation of simple and double waves with partially invariant solutions familiar in gas dynamics.

## CHAPTER TWO CLASSICAL AND GENERALIZED SOLUTIONS OF ONE-DIMENSIONAL GAS DYNAMICS

A STATE OF A

Section I. General Remarks on the Mathematical Description of the Motion of Compressible Gases

1. Gas as a continuous medium. Cas is an aggregate of a large number of particles (molecules, atoms, ions) in continuous chaotic motion.

To characterize the state of gas as a given instant of time, we must specify the position and the velocity of each gas particle.

The problem of taking account of the interactions in motion of each gas particle is incredibly difficult; therefore in describing the state of a gas we use the statistical approach.

In the statistical description of the state of gas it is convenient to assume that its constituent particles continuously fill the space they occupy. Naturally, here we consider only the volumes whose dimensions are sufficiently large compared with the distances between the gas particles.

Therefore the expressions "small volume" and "infinitely small volume" of gas used in the following must be understood as being sufficiently large in the sense indicated above.

The motion of gas particles can be characterized by the number of particles of each species present in a given location in space and with a given velocity. This quantity is 'proportional to the distribution function, which satisfies the integro-differential equations of transport (so-called kinetic equations). The simplest example of a kinetic equation for gases is Boltzmann's equation (cf [1], [2]).

- 155 -

The description of the state of gas, employing distribution functions, and the solution of kinetic equation is also a very arduous task.

At the same time we know that there exist such flows that can be described with good accuracy by means of several specific distribution functions. This description is attained by employing the concept of the state of thermodynamic equilibrium as a state in which the distribution functions are wholly determinate.

Let us recall in passing some thermodynamic fundamentals (cf [3]).

Among the parameters characterizing the state of gas, some are defined only by bodies that are external relative to the gas mass under consideration and do not depend at all on the gas itself. These parameters are called external. External parameters include, for example, the volume occupied by the gas, the intensities of the external electromagnetic or gravity fields, and so on.

In contrast to the external, internal parameters are defined by the state of the gas itself (for example, gas energy, temperature, and pressure).

The state of the gas is called equilibrium if it does not change with time and also with the exchange of energy with external bodies does not occur. We stress that simple invariance of this state(steady-state) of itself does not signify that the gas is at equilibrium.

The equilibrium state is the state from which the gas cannot depart spontaneously.

If a gas present in an arbitrary state is left to itself (i.e., the exchange of energy was external by these is precluded and external parameters are fixed), then in some time interval (so-called relaxation time) it arrives at the state of equilibrium.

The exchange of energy between the gas and the external bodies occurs, first of all, by a heat transfer, and secondly, when work is done on the gas (or by the gas on external bodies). Work is done by the gas only when there is change in the external parameters  $a_i$  and for infinitely small changes in the latter is equal to the quantity  $\beta W = \sum_{i} A_i da_i$ , (1) where  $A_i$  are the so-called generalized forces.

If  $\delta Q$  is the amount of the heat communicated to the gas, then the change in internal energy of the gas E (the kinetic energy of motion of the molecules - 156 - plus the potential energy of molecular interaction), by the law of conservation of energy, is written in the form

$$dE = \delta Q - \delta W = \delta Q - \sum_{i} A_{i} da_{i}.$$
 (2)

As for the quantities  $A_i$ , let us note that for an arbitrary state of gas they, in addition to  $a_i$ , depend also on the position and velocities of individual gas molecules, i.e., on the microscopic state of the gas.

The issue becomes simplified if we consider the equilibrium states of the gas and infinitely small departures from them. Then based on the familiar fundamental theorem of thermodynamics, all internal parameters, including  $A_i$ , are single-valued functions of the external parameters  $a_i$  and energy (or temperature T) of the gas.

Usually, the generalized forces  $A_i$  themselves are taken as the equilibrium internal parameters. Thus, in the equilibrium state

$$\begin{array}{l} A_{i} = A_{i}(T, a_{1}, \ldots, a_{n}), \\ B_{i} = E(T, a_{1}, \ldots, a_{n}), \end{array} \tag{3}$$

and equality (2) becomes  $dE = \delta Q - \sum_{i} A_{i}(T, a) da_{i}$ . (5)

Relations (3) and (4) are determined by the microscopic structure of the gas under consideration and called the equations of state.

Relations (3) are called thermal equations of the state of the gas, and equation (4) is the caloric equation of state.

We will consider the case when the gas physically and chemically is homogeneous in its microscopic composition and does not interact with any fields (i.e., forces of gravity, electromagnetic fields, and so on are absent). Then the only external parameter of the gas is the volume V occupies, and the force A is the pressure p, so that the manifold of thermodynamic states is twodimensional. Therefore  $d\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{S}Q - p \, dV$ , (6) If we consider a unit mass of gas, then the quantity  $V = 1/\rho$  is called the specific volume,  $\rho$  is the density of gas, and the variable  $\mathcal{E}$  is the specific internal energy of the gas.

- 157 -

According to the second law of thermodynamics, the quantity

$$dS = \frac{\delta Q}{T} = \frac{1}{T} (d\varepsilon + p \, dV) \tag{7}$$

is the total differential of the function S = S(V, T), called the entropy per unit mass of gas.

Thus, the second law of thermodynamics is written as the equality

$$T\,dS = dt + p\,dV. \tag{8}$$

where  $p, \mathcal{E}$ , S are given by the equations

p = p(V, T),	(9)
$\varepsilon = \varepsilon(V, T),$	(10)
S = S(V, T).	(11)

From the second law of thermodynamics (8) it follows as equations of state (9) and (10) are not independent, since the integrability condition of relation (8) imposes the following restriction on them:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial V} \left( \frac{1}{T} \frac{\partial \epsilon}{\partial T} \right) = \frac{\partial}{\partial T} \left( \frac{1}{T} \frac{\partial \epsilon}{\partial V} + \frac{p}{T} \right), \quad \text{or} \quad \left( \frac{\partial \epsilon}{\partial V} = T^2 \frac{\partial}{\partial T} \left( \frac{p}{T} \right) \right), \quad (12)$$

If, for example, equation of state (9) is given, then condition (12, defines the caloric equation (10) with an accuracy up to an additive function of temperature.

Thus, in the state of thermodynamic equilibrium a gas is described by the folloing variables: density  $\rho$  -- the mass contained per unit volume; specific volume V =  $1/\rho$ ; pressure p -- force acting on unit area;  $\mathcal{E}$  -- the internal energy per unit mass of gas; T -- gas temperature; and S -- entropy per unit mass of gas.

By equalities (9) - (11), there are only two independent variables among all these thermodynamic quantities.

From equality (8) it follows that - 158 -

$$\frac{\partial S}{\partial T} = \frac{1}{T} \cdot \frac{\partial S}{\partial V} = \frac{1}{T} \left( \frac{\partial S}{\partial V} + P \right).$$
(13)

Thus, for assigned equations of state (9) and (10), entropy S is determined with an accuracy up to the additive constant, which is canceled out if the entropy is normalized by the Nernst relation:  $S \longrightarrow 0$  when  $T \longrightarrow 0$ . Equations of state of a gas (9) - (11) can be assigned also for a different selection of independent parameters, for example:

$$T = p(V, S)$$
,  $s = e(V, S)$ ,  $T = T(V, S)$  (14)

or

$$e = e(p, V), \quad S = Stp, V), \quad T = T(p, V).$$
 (15)

Under this assignment of equations of state, the second law of thermodynamics (8) requires that the equalities

$$\frac{\partial \epsilon(V, S)}{\partial V} = -p(V, S), \quad \frac{\partial \epsilon(V, S)}{\partial S} = T(V, S),$$

$$\frac{\partial T(V, S)}{\partial V} + \frac{\partial p(V, S)}{\partial S} = 0$$
(16)
or, correspondingly,
$$T(p, V) \frac{\partial S(p, V)}{\partial V} = p + \frac{\partial \epsilon(p, V)}{\partial V}; \quad T \frac{\partial S(p, V)}{\partial p} = \frac{\partial \epsilon(p, V)}{\partial p},$$

$$\frac{\partial T(p, V)}{\partial p} \frac{\partial S(p, V)}{\partial V} - \frac{\partial T(p, V)}{\partial V} \frac{\partial S(p, V)}{\partial p} = \frac{\partial [T, S]}{\partial [p, V]} = 1.$$
(17)

be satisfied.

2. Nonequilibrium states and processes in gases. In the nonequilibrium state of a gas the fundamental concepts of thermodynamics -- temperature, pressure, and entropy -- lose their significance.

Generally, a nonequilibrium state of a gas is not described completely in terms of thermodynamic (i.e., macroscopic) concepts and requires microscopic analysis. - 159 - However, for the purposes of classical gas dynamics, the approach of nonequilibrium thermodynamics is sufficient and generally accepted. Let us imagine that a mass of gas under study is subdivided into large number of elementary cells of extremely small dimensions, each of which we will assume to be in a state of thermodynamic equilibrium.

This assumption is warranted by the fact that the relaxation time of the system decreases with decrease in its dimensions, so that for a small portion of gas it is close to zero.

Understanding the term "point" in a gas to denote a "infinitely small" volume in the sense indicated in subsection 1, we can thus introduce for each gas point at each time instant the concepts of pressure, temperature, and energy. Now they take on the meaning of functions of coordinates of point and time;

 $p = p(x_1, x_2, x_3, t);$   $T = T(x_1, x_2, x_3, t);$   $S = S(x_1, x_2, x_3, t).$ 

As for density  $\rho(x_1, x_2, x_3, t)$  and energy  $\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{E}(x_1, x_2, x_3, t)$ , these quantities obviously retain their significance regardless of our assumption.

And thus, the nonequilibrium status of a gas is understood as the absence of equilibrium between individual gas particles, each of which itself is at equilibrium.

From the assumption of equilibrium of small gas portion it follows that the functions  $p(V, T), \varepsilon(V, T)$ , and S(V, T) satisfy the equation of state (1.1.9) - (1.1.11).

Thus, when modified these thermodynamic parameters satisfy the equations of state of a gas which are defined for an equilibrium gas. This process is called an equilibrium or reversible process.

The above discussion on relaxation time, however, does not afford a grasp of the limits of applicability of thermodynamic concepts. This appreciation can be realized on the basis of a more general gas model, the statistical model.

Macroscopic consideration leads to the conclusion that thermodynamic concepts of temperature and entropy are meaningful if the changes in parameters characterizing a gas state for lengths of the order of the length of the free path of a gas molecule in space and for times of the order of time between molecular collisions are small compared with these latter quantities.

Let us discuss, as an example, one-dimensional nonequilibrium gas flow. Suppose u(x, t) is the gas velocity. One of the approximations reducing Boltzmann's equation to gas dynamics equations assumes that temperature T and pressure p satisfying the equations of state (1.1.9) and (1.1.10) can be introduced for the treatment of a gas, but the momentum and energy flows are defined also by nonequilibrium components associated with molecular diffusion. For a materially fixed gas particle in a momentum flow, instead of the pressure p we introduce the quantity

$$\frac{4p}{2} = p - \mu \operatorname{div} u = p - \mu \frac{\partial u}{\partial x}.$$
(1)

and the energy flow is defined by the quantity

$$\overline{pu} - x \operatorname{grad} T = pu - \mu u \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} - \pi \frac{\partial T}{\partial x}$$
(2)

In this approximation the function p(V, T) satisfies the equation of state (11.9);  $\mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{H}$  are the coefficients of viscosity and thermcconductivity, respectively, proportional to the free path length of the gas molecules.

Hence it follows that if for path length and for times of the order of the time between collisions changes in thermodynamic quantities are small, then the approximation of equilibrium thermodynamics is valid.

Actually, for a large number of problems in the dynamics of gases and liquids, this requirement can be regarded as met. In this case process is quasiequilibrium in nature and we can introduce temperature and entropy, which will satisfy all thermodynamic relations with a high degree of accuracy.

On the other hand, as we will see in this chapter, zones of abrupt and rapid change in the quantities characterizing the flow arise in flows of gases and liquids. In these regions we can no longer neglect nonequilibrium components in momentum and energy flows. However, these zones have dimensions of the order of the length of the free path of gas molecules. Therefore if this length is small compared with the characteristic dimensions of a problem, we

- 161 -

can represent the zone of nonequilibrium status as a discontinuity surface partitioning the zones of smooth change in flow parameters.

In this approach we assume that these parameters everywhere satisfy thermodynamic relations, and that the conditions for continuity of flows of mass, momentum, and energy must be satisfied at the discontinuity surfaces. Thus, we will treat of discontinuous flows in gases and liquids whose viscosity and thermal conductivity are sufficiently small.

In this chapter we will consider principally exactly this case.

Finally, for the case of sufficiently large coefficients of viscosity and thermal conductivity we must consider nonequilibrium components in momentum and energy flows. It may be the case that this consideration will prove insufficient and we must bring in Boltzmann's integro-differential equation.

Thus, there exist flows in which temperature and entropy retain their thermodynamic definitions, and all thermodynamic relations are satisfied; here the regions of abrupt variation are treated as discontinuity surfaces of flow parameters.

This chapter then is devoted to this type of flow.

or

In an equilibrium process the following relation holds:

 $\frac{dS}{dt} = \frac{1}{T} \left( \frac{d\varepsilon}{dt} + p \frac{dV}{dt} \right)$   $\frac{dS}{dt} = \frac{1}{T} \frac{dQ}{dt} , \qquad (4)$ 

where dQ/dt is the heat inflow velocity to the gas portion under study.

If the gas portion under study is thermally insulated (dQ = 0), the equilibrium process is called adiabatic. For an adiabatic process

$$dS/dt = 0.$$
 (5)

Relation (4) does not obtain for a nonequilibrium process, and by the second law, for a thermally insulated system dS/dt > 0. (6) Suppose the mass of gas participates in a nonequilibrium process, by exchanging

- 162 -

heat with external bodies. In this case the second law of thermodynamics demands that the condition

$$\frac{dS}{dt} + \frac{dS_{o}}{dt} > 0, \tag{7}$$

be satisfied, where  $S_e$  is the entropy of the external bodies. The quantity  $dS_e/dt$  can be considered as the flow of entropy from external bodies through the gas mass.

We demonstrate the calculation of entropy  $2 \log_e/dt$  with the example of the exchange of heat by a gas with a thermostat at constant temperature  $T_0$ . In this case

$$\frac{dS_e}{dt} = -\frac{1}{T_0} \frac{dQ}{dt}, \qquad (8)$$

where dQ/dt is the amount of heat flowing from external bodies to the gas portion under consideration. Therefore for the case of a thermostat as the external body, the second law of thermodynamics requires that

$$\frac{dS}{dt} > \frac{1}{T_0} \frac{dQ}{dt}.$$
(9)

These considerations will be employed in our analysis of an isothermal gas in section IV.

3. Methods of describing flows. Fulerian and Lagrangian variables. The flow of a continuous medium can be described by two different methods.

In the first method, at each time instant we determine the parameters of the gas state as a function of the coordinates  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ ,  $x_3$  of a point in some fixed coordinate system. Thus,  $u = u(x_1, x_2, x_3, t)$  signifies under this method of description the velocity of a particle present at time instant t at the point  $(x_1, x_2, x_3)$ . Analogously, all the remaining variables characterize the state of the gas particle present at time t at the point  $(x_1, x_2, x_3)$ .

This method of describing the motion of a continuous medium is called Eulerian, and the coordinates  $x_1$ ,  $x_2$ ,  $x_3$  are called Eulerian coordinates.

- 163 -

Another method of description, called Lagrangian, presupposes the assignment of thermodynamic quantities and velocity u of the gas for each particle as functions of time t.

Suppose we distinguish the gas particle from other particles by means of searching parameters  $y_1$ ,  $y_2$ ,  $y_3$ . Then we seek all variables characterizing the flow as functions of variables  $y_1$ ,  $y_2$ ,  $y_3$ , t.

Under this method of description, for example, the vector  $\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{y}_1, \mathbf{y}_2, \mathbf{y}_3)$  for fixed  $\mathbf{y}_1, \mathbf{y}_2, \mathbf{y}_3$  denotes the rate of translation in space of a wholly specific gas particle. The coordinates  $\mathbf{y}_1, \mathbf{y}_2, \mathbf{y}_3$  are called Lagrangian.

In most cases, we select as the coordinates  $y_1$ ,  $y_2$ ,  $y_3$  the Eulerian coordinates of the point at which the gas particle exists at any specific time instant, for example, at the instant t = 0.

If we adopt this choice of Lagrangian coordinates  $y_1$ ,  $y_2$ ,  $y_3$ , then we can easily compute position of the particle also at the time instant  $t \neq 0$ . Since for fixed  $y_1$ ,  $y_2$ ,  $y_3$  the velocity  $u(y_1, y_2, y_3, t)$  is the particle velocity, then

$$x_{i} = y_{i} + \int_{0}^{t} u_{i}(y_{1}, y_{2}, y_{3}, \tau) d\tau \quad (i = 1, 2, 3).$$
 (1)

Here  $x_i = x_i(y_1, y_2, y_3, t)$  are the coordinates at time instant t (Eulerian coordinates) of a particle which at time instants t = 0 is at a point with coordinates  $x_i = y_i$ ;  $u_i(y_1, y_2, y_3, t)$  are the components of the velocity vector  $u(y_1, y_2, y_3, t)$ .

Formulas (1) thus establish a relation between Lagrangian coordinates  $y_i$  of the particle and its Eulerian coordinates.

Suppose  $f(x_1, x_2, x_3, t)$  is any function of the Eulerian coordinates, and  $\overline{f}(y_1, y_2, y_3, t)$  is the representation of the same function in the Lagrangian coordinates. Then, according to (1),

- 164 -

$$f(y + (x(y, \tau))d\tau, t) = f(y, t),$$
 (2)

where for simplicity we denote

$$y = (y_1, y_2, y_3); \quad x = (x_1, x_2, x_3); \quad x = (x_1, x_2, x_3).$$

Differentiating (2) relative to variable t (naturally, here we assume the differentiability of f), we obtain

$$\frac{\partial f(y,t)}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial f(x,t)}{\partial t} + u(y,t) \operatorname{grad} f(x,t) \in (3)$$

since by (1),  $\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{y} + \int_0^t \mathbf{u} d\tau$ . By the very concept of the velocity of a gas particle  $\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{y}, t) = \mathbf{u}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  (here we symbolize different functions with the same letter  $\mathbf{u}: \mathbf{u}(\mathbf{y}, t)$  — in Lagrangian coordinates, and  $\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  — in Eulerian), therefore we rewrite (3) as

$$\frac{\partial f(\vec{x},t)}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial f(x,t)}{\partial t} + u \nabla f(x,t), \qquad (4)$$

where  $\mathbf{u}\nabla$  is the differentiation operator over the space in the direction of the vector  $\mathbf{n}$ :

$$u\nabla = u_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} + u_2 \frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} + u_3 \frac{\partial}{\partial x_3}.$$
 (5)

Ordinarily, in gas dynamics all quantities are denoted by the same letters both in Eulerian and Lagrangian representation. Therefore to avoid any confusion, the quantity  $\frac{\partial \bar{f}(y, t)}{\partial t}$  is denoted by  $\frac{df(y, t)}{dt}$ . Under this notation, formula (3) becomes

$$\frac{df}{dt} = \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + u\nabla f = \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + u_a \frac{\partial f}{\partial x_a}.$$
 (6)

The quantity df/dt is equal to the total time derivative of the function f along the trajectory of particle  $x = y + \int_{0}^{t} u d\tau$  and is called the substantive derivative. - 165 - By formulas (1), specific Eulerian coordinates correspond to the Lagrangian coordinates y, t, and this transformation y,  $t \rightarrow x$ , t is unique. The inverse transformation x,  $t \rightarrow y$ , t is not, generally speaking, always defined.

Actually, we can easily imagine a case when gas fills the entire space  $y_1, y_2, y_3$  at the time instant t = 0, but as the result of motion at t > 0, some portion of the space  $x_1, x_2, x_3$  proves to be free of the gas. This means that in this portion of the space for a given t > 0 no  $y_1, y_2, y_3$  values correspond to the coordinates  $x_1, x_2, x_3$ .

As we will see below, the condition for the mutually unique mapping x, t ---y, t is best in the form  $P(x, t) \neq 0$ .

4. Equations of state of gases. Ideal gas. Van der Waals' gas. Normal gas. Limiting ourselves to these brief remarks on methods of describing the motion of gases and liquids, let us dwell briefly on several of the simplest equations of state of gases.

The term ideal gas refers to a gas for which Clapeyron's law is valid: pV = RT, (1) where R is the gas constant per gram. Then from the relation (1.1.12) it follows that

$$\frac{\partial \varepsilon(V,T)}{\partial V} = 0, \qquad \text{or} \quad \mathcal{E} = \mathcal{E}(T), \qquad (2)$$

i.e., the internal gas energy is a function solely of temperature; here the specific heat capacity of the gas  $c_V = \frac{\partial \mathcal{E}}{\partial \mathcal{T}} = c_V(\mathcal{T})$  is also a function only of temperature.

A gas is called polytropic if  $c_V$  does not depend on temperature. Then  $\mathcal{E} = c_V T$ , (3)

i.e., the internal energy is proportional to gas temperature.

The kinetic theory of gases leads to equations of state of a polytropic gas on the following assumption:

1) The potential energy of molecular interaction is negligibly small compared with the kinetic energy of the molecules. As a consequence of this assumption, the energy of a given mass of gas is the sum of the kinetic energies of the gas molecules comprising it.

- 166 -

2) Only pairwise collisions between molecules are possible, and they occur under the laws of elastic collision. The internal molecular structure remains uncharged and overall momentum and kinetic energy of the molecules are conserved. ^{ij}

10

The second approximation denotes, in particular, that the volume of the molecules themselves is small compared with the volume occupied by the gas.

The kinetic theory yields the following expressions for the coefficients  $c_y$ ,  $c_p$ , R of the equations of state (1), (2) of an ideal gas:



where f is the number of degrees of freedom of the molecule (f = 3 for a monoatomic gas, f = 5 for a diatomic gas, and so on), k is Boltzmann's constant, N is Avogadro's number, and M is molecular weight.

Taking account of equation of state (1), from the fundamental relation (1.1.13) we have

$$S = c_V \ln T + R \ln V + \text{const} = c_V \ln T + c_p \ln V - -c_V \ln V + \text{const} = c_V \ln p + c_p \ln V + \text{const}.$$
 (6)

The simplest correction to the equation of state for an ideal gas, associated with the allowance for molecular volume and forces of molecular attraction, is given by Van der Waals' equation:

$$p = \frac{RT}{V-b} - \frac{a}{VT}$$
(7)

Here a is a quantity proportional to the force of attraction of the gas molecules and b is a quantity proportional to the volume of the molecules themselves.

We can analogously derive expressions for  $\mathcal{E}$  and S:

$$e = \int c_V(T) dT - \frac{a}{V}.$$
 (8)

$$S = \int \frac{c_V(T)}{T} dT + \Im \ln (V - b) + \text{const.}$$
(9)

- 167 - -

If some gas element is subject to slow expansion or compression such that heat exchange does not occur with the ambient environment, the element executes adiabatic transition from one thermodynamic state to another. Here the slow process is reversible and the entropy of the element remains unchanged. Therefore this transition is called isoentropic.

All thermodynamic states through which a given gas element passes in this case will lie on the curve S = const, (10) which is called Poisson's adiabat.

For an ideal polytropic gas, as readily follows from (6), the equation of Poisson's adiabat is of the form

$$\underline{p} = \frac{A^3}{Y} V^{-Y}, \quad Y = \frac{c_p}{c_V} = 1 + \frac{R}{c_V} > 1, \quad A^2 = A^2(S) = a^2 e^{\frac{S}{c_V}} = \text{const.}$$
(11)

We can readily see that the following relations hold along Poisson's adiabat for a polytropic gas (Figure 2.1):

$$\frac{dp}{dV} = \frac{\partial p(V, S)}{\partial V} < 0 \qquad (\text{property I}), \qquad (12)$$

$$\frac{d^2p}{dV^2} = \frac{\partial^2 p(V, S)}{\partial V^2} > 0 \qquad (\text{property II}). \qquad (13)$$

Thus, Poisson's adiabat  $p = p(V, S_0)$  is a curve monotonically decreasing relative to V, with its convexity facing downward. It is easy to see that the axes V = 0 and p = 0 are asymptotes of Poisson's adiabat, i.e.,  $p \longrightarrow 0$  as  $V \longrightarrow \infty$  and  $p \longrightarrow \infty$  as  $V \longrightarrow 0$  (property III).

If some gas element is subject to compression or expansion such that the temperature of the element remains unchanged in the process, the transition made by the gas is called an isothermal process.

In an ideal gas undergoing an isothermal process, V and p are associated by the relation

$$p = c^2 \frac{1}{V} = c^2 p, \quad c^2 = (c_p - c_V) T = RT = \text{const.}$$
 (14)

Therefore in several cases an ideal isothermal gas can be formally regarded as a polytropic gas with exponent  $V = \frac{1}{-168}$  -







Curve (14) is called an isothermal. It satisfies all three properties of Poisson's adiabat. The isothermal T and Poisson's adiabat A intersect in the V, p plane just as shown in Figure 2.2.

Thus, isotherms and Poisson's adjubate of an ideal gas form a regular net in the V, p plane.

Clearly, equations of state of an ideal gas provide for the satisfaction of the properties:

$$\frac{\partial p(V, S)}{\partial S} > 0 \qquad (\text{property IV}),$$

$$c_V = \frac{\partial e(V, T)}{\partial T} = 0 \qquad (\text{property V}).$$
(15)

Van der Waals' gas isotherms satisfy properties I-III now no longer in the entire phase space V, p (Figure 2.3).

Property II can be violated in the square A'CB', and property I in the BCA square; in general property III is not satisfied, since the straight line V = b is an isotherm asymptote. Let us note that the violation of property I expressed by inequality (12) points to the impossibility of thermodynamic equilibrium. Actually, let some volume of gas from which property I is violated undergo compression under the action of external pressure, which we will assume to be constant and exceeding the initial gas pressure. If the compression occurs slowly and if  $\frac{\partial P(V, S)}{\partial V} > 0$ , the pressure in the gas decreases, i.e., its drag relative to

- 169 -

external compression is reduced. As a result, total collapse of the gas volume occurs. Conversely, the volume of the gas exhibiting an excess of pressure over the ambient environment must grow unboundedly.

If we now imagine a gas for which  $\frac{\partial P(V,S)}{\partial V} > 0$ , at thermodynamic equilibrium and constant pressure then this equilibrium will prove to be absolutely unstable, since the slightest departure from equilibrium leads to a situation in which one part of the gas will be compressed, while another will be expanded without turning to its initial state.





The situation is otherwise in the case of a gas satisfying condition I. In adiabatic compression it will increase its pressure and oppose compression. On departure from equilibrium, fluctuations will arise in the gas, leading it to its initial state.

Thus, property I is the stability condition of thermodynamic equilibrium and is satisfied for all real substances.

In the following we will limit ourselves to a consideration of gases whose equations of state satisfy, besides thermodynamic relations in subsection 1 that are valid for any substances, several assumptions not stemming from the demands of thermodynamics.

Specifically, we will require that properties I-V be satisfied:

- 170 -
$p(V, S) \rightarrow 50$  when V-(18) The (V.S) >0. (19) > 0. (20)

Additionally, we will demand that the region of variables V, T in which properties I-V are satisfied will be convex (property VI).

A gas whose equation of state satisfies properties I-VI will be called a normal gas*)

Property I obviously denotes that along Poisson's adiabat A pressure p decreases monotonically with increase in V; property II requires that this curve phase convexity-downward; property III requires that V = 0 be the asymptote to any Poisson's abiabat; finally, property IV denotes that Poisson's adiabat corresponding to greater entropy lie higher in the plane of variables V, p (cf Figure 2.1), i.e.,

$$\frac{\partial S(V, p)}{\partial p} > 0, \quad \frac{\partial S(V, p)}{\partial V} > 0. \quad (21)$$

Let us consider the behavior  $\mathcal{L}$  the surface S = S(V, p) in the threedimensional space of variable_S V, p, S, assuming that the equations of state satisfy properties I-V.

*) Relations I-V were formulated by Bethe and Weyl (cf [4]).

- 171 -



In accordance with properties I-IV, each horizontal section of the "relief" of entropy is a monotonic convex curve with asymptote V = 0. Each section of the plane V = constant or p = constant is a curve monotonically increasing relative to p, and so relative to V.

Thus, any higher-tying horizontal section is projected within the underlying section (Figure 2.4).

Based on relation (1.1.7):  $TdS = d\mathcal{E} + pdV$ , it follows that by virtue of V,

From whence

$$\frac{\partial S(V,T)}{\partial T} = \frac{1}{T} \frac{\partial \varepsilon(V,T)}{\partial T} = \frac{c_V}{T} > 0.$$
(22)  
$$\frac{dp(V,T)}{dT} = \frac{\partial p(V,S)}{\partial S} \frac{\partial S(V,T)}{\partial T} > 0.$$
(23)

Taking formulas (21) and (22) into account, we find

$$\frac{\partial S(V,T)}{\partial V} > 0.$$
(24)

The last inequality denotes that the isotherm and adiabats A form a regular net of the same type as for the case of the ideal gas (cf Figure 2.2).

Differentiating the identity S = S(V, p) = S(V, p(V, S)) relative to the variables V, S, we get

- 172 -



and differentiating the second equation in (25) relative to the variable V, we find

Substituting (25) into (26), we get

Let us look at the pattern of variation in entropy S along the straight lines  $p = p_0 + at, \quad V = V_0 + bt$  (28)

-25, 5,5 + 5 5,

in the plane of the variables V, p.

The following statements are valid:

a) if  $a \ge 0$ ,  $b \ge 0$  ( $a \le 0$ ;  $b \le 0$ ), then

Svy+25vp

$$\frac{dS}{dt} \ge 0 \qquad \left(\frac{dS}{dt} \le 0\right). \tag{29}$$

This follows from inequalities (21).

b) if 
$$\left(\frac{dS}{dt}\right)_{t=t_0} = 0$$
, then  
 $\left(\frac{d^2S}{dt^2}\right)_{t=t_0} = \frac{\partial^2S}{\partial p^2}a^2 + 2\frac{\partial^2S}{\partial p\,\partial V}ab + \frac{\partial^2S}{\partial V^2}b^2 < 0.$  (30)

Actually, from  $\left(\frac{dS}{dt}\right)_{t=t_0} = \frac{\partial S}{\partial p}a + \frac{\partial S}{\partial V}b = 0$  we have  $\frac{\partial S}{\partial p} = kb$ ,

 $\frac{\partial S}{\partial V} = -ka$ , where k is some proportionality constant. Substituting  $b = \frac{1}{K} \frac{\partial S}{\partial P}$ ,  $a = -\frac{1}{K} \frac{\partial S}{\partial V}$  into (30), we get (27).

c) if  $\frac{dS}{dt} \leq 0$  when t = 0, then dS/dt < 0 when t > 0.

Let us assume the converse. Then there exist  $t_1 \ge 0$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$  such that dS/dt < 0 in the interval  $0 \le t < t_1$ , dS/dt = 0 when  $t = t_1$ , dS/dt > 0 when  $t_1 < t < t_1 + \varepsilon$ . Therefore,  $d^2S/dt^2 \ge 0$  when  $t = t_1$ , which contradicts property b). The assertion is proven.

- 173 -

We note that properties a), b), and c) follow readily from the nature of the "relief" of the function S(V, p) (Figure 2.4).

By virtue of properties I and II of Poisson's adiabats, the ray passing through the point  $V_0$ ,  $p_0$  of the ediabat  $S = S_0$  does not intercept it at any point if it lies in the first and third quadrants (Figure 2.5), and intercepts it at only one point if it lies in the second and fourth quadrants (here we include the case when the ray is tangent to adiabat A, and then we will regard the tangency point as a paired points.

In the first case S is a monotonic function of the parameter t, in the second case S has a single maximum. The point of the maximum is the point of tangency by the ray at some adiabat.



Figure 2.5

Figure 2.6

Here let us note the following: the point  $S = S_{max}$  at the ray divides into two halves, so that an arbitrary adiabat intersects its upper branch in the upper half, and lower branch in the lower (Figure 2.6).

In the upper nalf of the ray we have

$$\frac{\partial p(V,S)}{\partial V} < \frac{p-p_0}{V-V_0} \quad (V < V_{mer}); \tag{31}$$

and in the lower half of the ray the opposite equality holds

$$\frac{\partial p(V,S)}{\partial V} > \frac{p - p_0}{V - V_0} \qquad (V > V_{max}). \tag{32}$$

- 174 -

Section II. Integral laws of conservation. Equations of the hydrodynamics of one-dimensional flows

1. General assumptions on the flow of compressible gases. We wil represent the motion of a gas as the motion of a continuous medium in the three-dimensional space  $x_1, x_2, x_3$ . In accordance with section I, the motion is wholly determined if we know the quantities u = u(x, t),  $\rho = \rho(x, t)$ , p = p(x, t),  $\varepsilon = \varepsilon(x, t)$ , S = S(x,t). Almost everywhere in this chapter we will assume that internal friction and thermal conductivity are absent in the gas, i.e., that the particles of the fluid are thermally insulated from each other.

Under these conditions each element of a fluid does not participate in heat exchange and does not lose its energy in friction, therefore for smooth changes in state the entropy of each element was remained constant.

Still, we must take particular note of the fact that this consequence is valid only for slow, smooth changes in the parameters of the gas particle, therefore, if a gas particle abruptly changes its thermodynamic parameters, its entropy no longer remains constant in time.

In accordance with section I, we assume that everywhere, except for the discontinuity surface the flow is sufficiently smooth (quasiequilibrium). Therefore the particle changes its entropy only by intersecting the discontinuity surface; away from the discontinuity surface the concepts of temperature, pressure, and entropy are defined, which together with the given equations of state satisfy all thermodynamic relations.

And thus, we will consider a fluid devoid of internal friction and thermal conductivity; however, the flow particles can change their entropy by intersecting the discontinuity surfaces. In actuality, the discontinuity surface of the flow parameters is a narrow zone (zone of nonequilibrium status) in which the effect of viscosity and thermal conductivity are substantial, however small they may be. Actually, as we have already pointed out in section 1, entropy changes defined by the quantities  $\mathcal{M}$  div u,  $\mathcal{M}$  grad T, which are finite in this narrow zone.

When in fact we considered these zones of large gradientsus discontinuity surfaces of thermodynamic parameters, we avoid any detailed consideration of nonequilibrium flow in these zones; however, let us consider this nonequalibrium status overall, which in fact leads to an increase in the entropy of a particle when it intersects a discontinuity surface (nonequilibrium-state zone).

- 175 -

As a consequence (of section V), we see that allowing for viscosity and thermoconductivity in a fluid and the further passing to the limit as  $\mathcal{A}$ ,  $\mathcal{H} \rightarrow 0$  lead us exactly to this flow pattern.

And thus, flows of a fluid to which we will in general consider here are limiting flows of a viscous and thermally conducting fluid as the coefficients of viscosity and thermal conductivity approach zero.

On the other hand, a detailed description of flows requires the employment only of general laws that are valid simultaneously both for equilibrium and for nonequilibrium processes.

Such laws are the fundamental laws of conservation in physics: the law of conservation of the mass of a fluid, the law of conservation of momentum, and the law of conservation of energy, whose derivation we commence in subsection 2.

2. Laws of the conservation of mass, momentum, and energy in a three-dimensional space. We will study one-dimensional flows of compressible gases. However, in order to achieve a unique derivation of equations for different forms of flow symmetry (plane, spherical, and cylindrical), initially we obtain equations for an arbitrary three-dimensional unsteady flow, and then from these we derive the equations of interest to us for one-dimensional flows.

Thus, suppose the  $\xi_{35}$  moves in a three-dimensional space with Cartesian coordinates  $(x_1, x_2, x_3)$  measured off in some fixed system. We will call such coordinates Eulerian.

We will assume that external forces acting on the gas are absent and that in the space occupied by the gas there are no sources of mass, momentum, and energy.

Suppose G is some part of the space  $(x_1, x_2, x_3)$  bounded by a closed smooth surface  $\Sigma_G$ . The amount of gas present at time instant t in the volume G is equal to the quantity

$$\iint_{O} \int \rho dx_1 dx_2 dx_3 = \int_{O} \rho(P, t) dO.$$
(1)

In formula (1) let dG denote volume of element and P -- a point with coordinates  $(x_1, x_2, x_3)$ .

- 176 -

The quantity

(2)

is equal to the increment in the mass of the gas in the volume G during the time interval from  $t = t_1$  to  $t = t_2$ .

Since sources are nonexistent in the volume G, the increment in the mass of the gas (2) must equal the gas mass escaping in the time interval from  $t = t_1$  to  $t = t_2$  through the surface  $\sum_G$  of the volume G.

We let  $d\Sigma$  stand for the vector that has the direction of the external normal to  $\Sigma$  and that is equal in magnitude to the area of the isolated small piece of surface  $\Sigma$ . Through the area  $d\Sigma$  there flows per unit time into the volume G a mass of gas equal to the quantity  $-\rho u d\Sigma$ . Therefore equating the quantity (2) to the amount of gas flowing into G, we get the equation

$$\int \left[\rho(P, t_2) - \rho(P, t_1)\right] dO + \int \left[\int_{t_0} \rho \omega d\Sigma\right] dt = 0.$$
(3)

Equation (3) expresses the law of conservation of a mass of gas.

Change in momentum in the volume G during the time interval from  $t = t_1$  to  $t = t_2$  is equal to the quantity

$$\int \left[\rho \mathbf{z}\right]_{i=i_0}^{i_0} - \rho \mathbf{z}\left[\frac{1}{i_0-i_1}\right] d\mathbf{O} = \int \left[\rho \mathbf{z}\right]_{i_0}^{i_0} d\mathbf{O} \qquad (4)$$

and is due to the gas escaping from the surface  $\Sigma_{\rm G}$ . This gas transports the momentum

$$-\int_{t_1}^{t_2} \left[\int_{\mathbf{z}_0} \rho u(u d\mathbf{z})\right] dt, \qquad (5)$$

and the increment in momentum is also due to the pressure forces p exerted by the remaining mass of gas onto the gas in the volume G along the normal to the surface  $\Sigma_{\rm G}$ . The total momentum of the pressure forces acting on the gas in the volume G is equal to the quantity

- 177 -

Equating the quantity (4) to the sum of the quantity (5) and (6), we get an integral relation expressing the law of conservation of momentum:

$$\int p \mathbf{s} \begin{bmatrix} d\mathbf{0} + \int \left[ \int p d\mathbf{\Sigma} + p \mathbf{s} \left( \mathbf{s} d\mathbf{\Sigma} \right) \right] dt = 0, \tag{7}$$

In our derivation of relation (7), we used the fact that momentum sources are not present in the volume G.

The value of momentum in the space G is a vector; therefore equation (7) contains three scalar equations for each of the momentum components.

The energy contained per unit volume is equal to  $\rho(\frac{u^2}{2} + \varepsilon)$  the quantity

$$\int_{O} P\left(\frac{u^2}{2} + e\right) \int_{0}^{t_2} dO \tag{8}$$

is equal to the increment in the total energy in the volume G during the time interval from  $t = t_1$  to  $t = t_2$ . This increment is due to the transport of energy by the moving gas in the quantity

$$T \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \left[ \int_{\Sigma_0} \rho\left( e + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) u \, d\Sigma \right] dt$$
(9)

and due to the work done by the pressure forces p.

The force  $-pd\Sigma$  exerted by the surrounding gas acts on the gas in the volume G across the surface element  $d\Sigma$ ; gas particles at the surface  $\Sigma_G$  move at a velocity **u**. Therefore per unit time the pressure forces perform work on the gas,  $\int_{\Sigma_G} \rho u \, d\Sigma$ , and the total work done by the pressure forces in the time interval from  $t = t_1$  to  $t = t_2$  is given by the formula

$$-\int_{t_1}^{t_2} \left[\int_{\mathbf{z}_0} p \mathbf{u} \, d\mathbf{\Sigma}\right] dt. \qquad (10)$$
$$-178 -$$

Equating the quantity (8) to the sum of the quantities (9) and (10), we obtain an integral relation expressing the law of conservation of energy:

$$\int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2}) d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + d^{2} \right] d\theta + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + \int \left[ \int \rho(e + \frac{\pi}{2} + \frac{\mu}{2}) + \int \rho(e + \frac{\mu}{2}) +$$

In the derivation of (11) it was assumed that the gas has no thermal conductivity. Formulas (3), (7), and (11) mathematically express the laws of conservation of mass, momentum, and energy for gases devoid of friction and thermal conductivity and are the fundamental equations defining the motion of a gas.

Equations of state of the gas are added to the equations (3), (7), and (11). For example, if we give the relation  $p = p(V, \mathcal{E})$ ,  $V = 1/\rho$ , (12) then the problem of determining flow reduces to finding five variables: three velocity u components and two thermodynamic variables:  $\rho$  and  $\mathcal{E}$ , since by (12) p is function of  $\rho$  and  $\mathcal{E}$ . To this end, we make use of five scalar relations (3), (7), and (11).

Let us incidentally note that the equations of state can be assigned in any form of those considered in section I, and not necessarily in the form of (12).

The vector  $\rho u$  is called the mass flow vector, and  $\rho u \left( \varepsilon + \frac{\rho}{\rho} + \frac{u^2}{2} \right)$  is the energy flow vector; the tensor

$$\Pi_{ik} = \delta_{ik} p + \rho u_i u_k$$

is the tensor of momentum flow.

Now we will proceed to a closer study of one-dimensional flows, i.e., flows in which the quantities  $u, \rho$ ,  $p, \varepsilon$  depend only on a single spatial coordinate xand on time t.

We will discuss three cases of one-dimensional flows:

1) Plane one-dimensional flow, when the quantity  $\mathbf{u}$ ,  $\rho$ , p,  $\varepsilon$  are constant in the planes  $\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{x}_1 = \text{const}$ ;  $\mathbf{u} = \{\mathbf{u}, 0, 0\}$ . We will call this situation the case of plane symmetry.

2) A cylindrical one-dimensional flow (case of cylindrical symmetry). In this case u,  $\rho$ , p,  $\varepsilon$  are constant at the cylindrical surfaces  $x = \sqrt{\chi_{i}^{2} + \chi_{2}^{2}}$ = const (for fixed t). Let us assume

- 179 -

$$u = u(x, t) \left\{ \frac{x_1}{x}, \frac{x_2}{x}, 0 \right\}; \quad \rho = \rho(x, t); \quad p = p(x, t), \dots, \quad (13)$$

3) Spherically symmetric flow (case of spherical symmetry) is obtained if the following formulas hold:

$$\psi = u(x, t) \left\{ \frac{x_1}{x}, \frac{x_2}{x}, \frac{x_3}{x} \right\} \psi x = \sqrt{x_1^2 + x_2^2 + p_2^2};$$

$$\rho = \rho(x, t); \quad p = p(x, t), \dots$$

3. Integral laws of conservation for one-dimensional flows in Eulerian coordinates. For the case of plane one-dimensional flow all the quantities depend only on x and t. Integral laws of conservation (2.2.3), (2.2.7), and (2.2.11) are rewritten in form*)

is the law of conservation of mass, 
$$\int_{x_1}^{x_2} \rho |_{t_1}^{t_2} dx + \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \rho u |_{x_1}^{x_2} dt = 0$$
 (1)  
$$\int_{x_1}^{x_2} \rho u |_{t_1}^{t_2} dx + \int_{t_1}^{t_2} [p + \rho u^2] |_{x_1}^{x_2} dt = 0$$
 (2)

is the law of conservation of momentum, and

$$\int_{x_1}^{x_1} \left[ \rho \left( \varepsilon + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) \right] \Big|_{t_1}^{t_2} dx + \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \rho u \left( \varepsilon + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) \Big|_{x_1}^{x_2} dt = 0$$
(3)

is the law of conservation of energy.

In equations (1)-(3)  $x_1$  and  $x_2$  fix the isolated volume G, and  $t_1$  and  $t_2$  are arbitrary instants of time.

*) In the following, we will understand  $x_1$  and  $x_2$  to refer to two values of the single coordinate x, and not too different Cartesian coordinates considered in the preceding subsection.

- 180 -

In the case of cylindrical symmetry we obtain integral relations, by writing the laws of conservation (2.2.3), (2.2.7), and (2.2.11) as applied to volume G shown in Figure 2.7.

In view of the constancy of all variables at the cylindrical surfaces x = const, the law of conservation of mass is written for volume G in the form

$$2at \int_{x_1}^{x_2} \rho \Big|_{t_1}^{t_2} x \, dx + 2at \int_{t_1}^{t_2} (\rho u x) \Big|_{x_1}^{x_2} dt = 0$$

or, after canceling out 2 dl, in the final form:

$$\int_{x_1}^{x_2} \rho \Big|_{t_1}^{t_2} x \, dx + \int_{t_1}^{t_2} (\rho a x) \Big|_{x_1}^{x_2} dt = 0. \tag{4}$$

The integral law of conservation of momentum is derived in somewhat more complex fashion. Let us write equality (2.2.7) as applied to volume G (Figure 2.7) only for the component of momentum in the direction of the vector e. At once we note that for these two other directions orthogonal to e equality (2.2.7) reduces to an identity.



Figure 2.7

By virtue of (2.2.13),  $\int \rho u_e d G$  is written in the form

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \rho u_{e} dO = 2! \int_{0}^{\alpha} \cos \varphi \, d\varphi \int_{x_{i}}^{x_{i}} \rho ux \, dx =$$
$$= 2! \sin \alpha \int_{x_{i}}^{x_{i}} \rho ux \, dx.$$
$$= 181 -$$

The integrand in  $\int \rho u_e(u d\Sigma)$  is distinct from zero only for the parts  $x = x_1$ ,  $x = x_2$  of surface  $\mathcal{I}_G^{\mathcal{I}}$ ; therefore

$$\int_{\Sigma_Q} \rho u_e(u \, d\Sigma) = 2l \sin \alpha \left[ \rho u^2 x \right] \Big|_{x_1}^{x_2}.$$

Finally, the components of  $\int_{\Sigma_G} P d\Sigma$  in the direction of the vector e consists of two terms: integrals over the parts  $x = x_1$ ,  $x = x_2$  of surface  $\Sigma_G$ :

$$2l\int_{0}^{a}\cos\varphi\,d\varphi\left[pz\Big|_{x_{1}}^{x_{3}}\right]=2l\sin\alpha\left[px\Big|_{x_{1}}^{x_{3}}\right].$$

and integrals over the parts  $\varphi = \pm \alpha$  surface  $\Sigma_G$  (Figure 2.7):

 $-2l\sin a \int_{B_1}^{x_1} p \, dx.$ 

Substituting all these expressions in (2.2.7), we obtain after canceling out  $2\ell$ sing the final formula:

$$\int_{x_{1}}^{x_{2}} ||\mathbf{A} u||_{t_{1}}^{t_{1}} x \, dx + \int_{t_{1}}^{t_{2}} |(p + \rho u^{2}) x||_{x_{1}}^{x_{2}} dt = \int_{t_{1}}^{t_{2}} \int_{x_{1}}^{x_{2}} p \, dx \, dt.$$
(5)

The law of conservation of energy (2.2.11) as applied to volume G for a flow with cylindrical symmetry is written in the form

$$\int_{x_1}^{x_2} \left[ \rho \left( e + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) \right]_{t_1}^{t_2} x \, dx + \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \left[ \rho u \left( e + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{u^2}{2} \right)_{t_1}^{t_2} x \right]_{x_1}^{x_2} dt = 0.$$
(6)

And thus, relations (4), (5), and (6) afford a representation of the laws of conservation of mass, momentum, and energy for a flow with cylindrical symmetry.



Figure 2.8

- 182 -

For a spherically symmetrical flow, the laws of conservation of mass, momentum, and energy are written for volume G excised from a right cone with an apex angle  $\mathcal{A}$  by the spheres  $x = x_1$  and  $x = x_2$  (Figure 2.8).

Operations analogous to those just concluded, lead to the following equations:

dt = 0, $dx + \int ((p + pu) x^{2}) \int dt = \int \int 2px \, dx \, dt,$ 

Now it is easy to note that for all three cases of homogeneous flows the laws of conservation of mass, momentum, and energy are written by the general formulas:

 $\int_{a}^{a} dx = \int_{a}^{a} \int_{a}^{a} dx + \int_{a}^{a} (\partial u x^{n}) \int_{a}^{a} dt = 0. \quad (10)$   $\int_{a}^{a} dx = \int_{a}^{a} \int_{a}^{a} (\rho + \rho u^{n}) x^{n} \int_{a}^{a} dt = \int_{a}^{a} \int_{a}^{b} \rho x^{n-1} dx dt. \quad (11)$  $x^{\nu} dx + \int \left[ \rho u \left( e + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) x^{\nu} \right] \bigg|_{x}^{x} dt = 0.$  (12)

In the formulas (10)-(12) we must set v = 0 for the case of plane, v = 1 for the case of cylindrical, and v = 2 for the case of spherical symmetry of flow.

Let us consider in the plane of variables x, t the rectangular loop C and the domain  $G_{C}$  it bounds (Figure 2.9). Obviously, equalities (10)-(12) can be rewritten as

- 183 -



if the loop C is of the form shown in Figure 2.9. In its physical meaning the quantities  $\int_{x_1}^{x_2} f x' dx$ .  $\int_{x_1}^{x_2} \rho u x' dx$ and  $\int_{x_1}^{x_2} \rho (\xi + \frac{u^2}{2}) x' dx$  are continuous functions of the variables t,  $x_1$ , and  $x_2$ , and  $\int_{t}^{t_2} \rho u x^{\nu} dt$ ,  $\int_{t}^{t_2} (\rho + \rho u^2) x^{\nu} dt$ , and  $\int_{t}^{t_2} \rho u (\varepsilon + \frac{\rho}{\rho} + \frac{u^2}{2}) dt$ are continuous functions of the variables x, t1, and t2. Therefore, assuming at the quantities u, ho , arepsilon , p are bounded and piecewise-continuous functions*) of the variables x, t, we conclude that the relations (13)-(15) will be satisfied for any close piecewise-smooth loop C and the domain  $G_{C}$  bounded by it.

4. Integral laws of conservation in Lagrangian coordinates. Suppose r denotes the initial position of a gas particle, for example, at the time instant t = 0, and suppose x = x(r, t) is the position of the same particle at time instant t. The Lagrangian coordinate r in the Eulerian coordinate x are related, as we have seen in subsection 3 of section I, by the relation

*) For the case of spherical and cylindrical symmetry, the boundedness can be violated at the straight line x = 0. This of course is not central to our following treatment.

- 184 -



In (1) the velocity u = u(r, t) is given as functions of Lagrangian variables. For a known velocity u(r, t) equation (1) defines the particle trajectory. Obviously, the mass of gas enclosed in the volume bounded by the sections  $x = x(r_0, t)$  and x = x(r, t) remains constant in time. Therefore we can write *):

$$\int_{x_{0}=0}^{x_{0}} \rho(x, f) x^{v} dx = \int_{x_{0}}^{x_{0}} \rho_{0}(r) r^{v} dr = M = \text{const.}$$
(2)

where  $\mathcal{P}_{0}(\mathbf{r})$  denotes the density at the time instant  $\mathbf{t} = 0$ .

Differentiating (2) relative to r, we get

$$\frac{\partial x(r,t)}{\partial r} = \frac{r^{v}}{x^{v}} \frac{\rho_{0}(r)}{\rho(r,t)}, \qquad (3)$$

(1)

since, obviously,  $\rho(x(r, t), t) = \rho(r, t)$ .

Formula (3) shows that mapping of Lagrangian coordinates are onto Eulerian coordinates x is mutually unique given the condition  $\rho(r, t) \neq 0$ .

In the regions where  $\rho = 0$  (vacuum regions) no Lagrangian coordinates r and t correspond to the points x and t, i.e., no flow trajectories pass through these points.

By formula (1)

ないというないというないであって

$$\frac{\partial x(r,t)}{\partial t} = u(r,t). \tag{4}$$

Therefore from formulas (3) and (4) we conclude that the transition from Eulerian coordinates x, t to Lagrangian coordinates r, t is given by the relation

*) The quantity M has the dimension of mass only of the case of spherical symmetry.

$$dx = \frac{r^{*}}{x^{*}} \frac{\bar{\rho}_{0}(r)}{\rho(r,t)} dr + u(r,t) dt.$$
 (5)

The substitution of formula (5) into the law of conservation of mass (2.3.13) transform it into an identity. However, from (5) follows the integral relation

$$\oint x^{v} d\dot{x} = \oint \frac{\rho_{0}(r)}{\rho(r, t)} r^{v} dr + u(r, t) x^{v} dt = 0.$$
(6)

which is equivalent to the law of conservation of mass, since it is a consequence of relation (2). In inequality (6) C is an arbitrary piecewise-smooth closed loop in the plane of variables r, t; x = x(r, t) is defined by using formula (1).

Let us note that equality (6) is also called the integral law of conservation of the volume occupied by a gas.

Converting from variables x, t to Lagrangian variables r, t in equation (2.3.14), we get

$$\oint u \rho_0(r) r^{*} dr - p x^{*}(r, t) dt = - \int_{Q_c} v p x^{v-1} dt \frac{\partial x(r, t)}{\partial r} dr =$$

$$= - \int_{Q_c} \int v p x^{v-1} \frac{r^{*}}{x^{v}} \frac{\rho_0(r)}{\rho(r, t)} dt dr =$$

$$= - \int_{Q_c} \int v p \frac{r^{*1}}{x(t, r)} \frac{\rho_0(r)}{\rho(r, t)} dt dr \quad (7)$$

which is the equation of conservation of momentum. In formula (7) C is the loop of the plane r, t, and  $G_{C}$  is the region of these variables bounded by it. Finally, the law of conservation of energy (2.3.15) is written in Lagrangian variables in the form

$$\oint_{C} \left( e + \frac{u^{3}}{2} \right) \rho_{0}(r) r^{\nu} dr - u p x^{\nu}(r, t) dt = 0.$$
(8)

Equations (6)-(8) constitute the laws of conservation of volume, mome tun, and energy in Lagrangian variables.

The laws of conservation (6)-(8) become somewhat simplified if we introduce the notation

$$V(r, t) = V = \frac{1}{\rho(r, t)}; \quad q = q(r) = \int_{0}^{r} \rho_{0}(r) r^{\nu} dr.$$
(9)

The variable q coincides with M and is called the mass Lagrangian coordinate.

Converting to these variables, we get:

「なる」の記録のという

$$\oint_{\mathcal{E}} V \, dq + x^{\mathbf{v}}(q, t) \, u \, dt = 0, \tag{10}$$

$$\oint_{\mathcal{E}} u \, dq - p x^{\mathbf{v}} \, dt = -\int_{\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{C}}} \int_{\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{C}}} \frac{\mathbf{v} p V}{x} \, dq \, dt, \tag{11}$$

$$\oint_C \left(\varepsilon + \frac{u^2}{2}\right) dq - u p x^{\nu} dt = 0.$$
(12)

In equations (10)-(12) C is an arbitrary piecewise-smooth closed loop in the plane of variables q, t.

5. Differential equations one-dimensional flows. Let us assume that in some region of variables x, t the functions u,  $\rho$ , p,  $\varepsilon$  describing gas flow are continuously differentiable. Then by Green's formula the contour integrals in the equalities (2.3.13)-(2.3.15) are transformed into integrals over the region G_C; here the integrands will contain the first derivatives u,  $\rho$ , p, and  $\varepsilon$ . In view of the arbitrary mass of the region G_C, these integrand expressions must tend to zero. Therefore for smooth flows (u,  $\rho$ , p,  $\varepsilon \in C_1$ ), from the condition that the integral of laws of conservation (2.3.13)-(2.3.14) are satisfied follows the fulfillment of the differential equations

- 187 -

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} (x^{\nu}\rho) + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} (x^{\nu}\rho u) = 0, \qquad (1)$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} (x^{\nu}\rho u) + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} [x^{\nu} (p + \rho u^2)] = \nu x^{\nu - 1} p. \qquad (2)$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left[ x^{\nu} \rho \left( e + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) \right] + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ x^{\nu} \rho u \left( e + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) \right] = 0. \qquad (3)$$

Differential equations (1)-(3) are written in Eulerian coordinates x, t and are valid for smooth flows. Analogously, from the laws of conservation (2.4.10)-(2.4.12) follow differential equations in Lagrangian coordinates q, t:

$$\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial}{\partial q} x^{\nu} \mu = 0, \qquad (4)$$

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial q} x^{\nu} p = \frac{\nu p V}{x}, \qquad (5)$$

2

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\left(e+\frac{u^{2}}{2}\right)+\frac{\partial}{\partial q}\left(upx^{\nu}\right)=0.$$
 (6)

In equations (4)-(6) the Eulerian particle coordinate x must be considered as a function of Lagrangian coordinate q and time t, i.e., x = x(q, t); from formula (2.4.4) we obtain a differential equation for x(q, t):

$$\frac{\partial x(q,t)}{\partial t} = u(q,t). \tag{7}$$

Equations (4)-(7) describe a smooth one-dimensional gas flow in Lagrangian coordinates.

Equations (1)-(3) are transformed to the form

- 188 -



where S is the entropy defined by the equation  $TdS = d\mathcal{E} + pdV$ . Analogously, by combining equations (4)-(7) in Lagrangian coordinates, we obtain



This equation shows that entropy S of each gas particle remains constant in time through the entire region of flow smoothness. Hence it follows that if the flow is smooth, the entropy of each gas particle remains constant.

We note that if the gas exhibits finite viscosity and thermal conductivity, equations (1)-(3) for a viscous thermally conductive gas are replaced by the following:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left[ x^{\nu} \rho u \right] + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ x^{\nu} \left( p + \rho u^{2} - \mu \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right) \right] = \nu x^{\nu - 1} \left( p - \mu \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right). \quad (12)$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left[ x^{\nu} \rho \left( \varepsilon + \frac{u^{2}}{2} \right) \right] + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ x^{\nu} \rho u \left( \varepsilon + \frac{\rho}{\rho} + \frac{u^{2}}{2} \right) - \mu x^{\nu} u \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right] =$$

$$= \frac{\partial}{\partial x} x^{\nu} x \frac{\partial T}{\partial x}. \quad (13)$$

where  $\mu > 0$ , H > 0 are the coefficients of viscosity and thermal conductivity, respectively, and T is gas temperature.

The corresponding equation in the Lagrangian coordinates are of the form

- 189 -

$$\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial}{\partial q} x^{\nu} u = 0.$$
(14)  
$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial q} \left[ x^{\nu} \left( p - \mu \rho x^{\nu} \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} \right) \right] = \frac{\nu V}{x} \left[ p - \mu \rho x^{\nu} \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} \right].$$
(15)  
$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( t + \frac{u^{2}}{2} \right) + \frac{\partial}{\partial q} \left[ u x^{\nu} \left( p - \mu \rho x^{\nu} \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} \right) \right] = \rho x^{\nu} \frac{\partial}{\partial q} \left[ x^{5\nu} \rho x \frac{\partial T}{\partial q} \right].$$
(16)

Now, by combining -- on analogy with the preceding -- equations (11)-(13), we find:

or, in Lagrangian coordinates.  

$$\frac{\partial S}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial S}{\partial x} = \frac{\mu}{T_0} \left( \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{T} \frac{1}{x'_0} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \times x' \frac{\partial T}{\partial x} \quad (17)$$
or, in Lagrangian coordinates.  

$$\frac{\partial S}{\partial t} = \frac{\mu \rho x'}{T} \left( \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{T} \frac{\partial}{\partial q} \times x^{3\nu} \rho \frac{\partial T}{\partial q} . \quad (18)$$

From equations (17) and (18) it follows that for a thermally insulated gas mass exhibiting viscosity and thermal conductivity, its total entropy does not decrease with time t.

Actually, by writing equation (18) as

$$\frac{\partial S(q, t)}{\partial t} = \frac{\mu \rho x^{\nu}}{T} \left(\frac{\partial u}{\partial q}\right)^2 + \frac{\partial}{\partial q} \times x^{2\nu} \rho \frac{1}{T} \frac{\partial T}{\partial q} + \frac{\pi x^{2\nu} \rho}{T^2} \left(\frac{\partial T}{\partial q}\right)^2$$
(19)

and integrating it within the limits from  $q = q_1$  and  $q = q_2$ , we get

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{q_1}^{q_2} S(q, t) dq =$$

$$= \frac{\pi x^{2\nu} \rho}{T} \frac{\partial T}{\partial q} \Big|_{q_1}^{q_2} + \int_{q_1}^{q_2} \Big[ \frac{\mu \rho x^{\nu}}{T} \Big( \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} \Big)^2 + \frac{\pi x^{2\nu} \rho}{T^2} \Big( \frac{\partial T}{\partial q} \Big)^2 \Big] dq. \qquad (20)$$

- 190 -

Denoting  $S_n = \int_{q_i}^{q_e} S(q, t) dq$  as the total entropy of the given mass of gas, we obtain from(20)

$$\frac{dS_{\mu}}{dt} > -\frac{V}{T}$$
(21)

where  $W = -\mathcal{K} x^{2\nu} \rho \frac{\partial T}{\partial q}$  is the heat flow and the quantity W/T is the entropy flow. Thus, inequality (21) indicates that for a given mass of viscous thermally conductive gas the output of entropy exceeds its inflow through the boundaries of this gas mass. If the mass of gas enclosed between the sections  $q = q_1$  and  $q = q_2$  is thermally insulated, then  $\mathcal{H} \frac{\partial T}{\partial q} x^{2\nu} \rho = 0$  for  $q = q_1$ ,  $q = q_2$ . Therefore from (20) follows that  $dS_{T}/dt \ge 0$  (22)

Thus, if we consider the motion of a gas devoid of viscosity and thermal conductivity as the limiting motion of a viscous and thermally conductive gas as  $\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{K} \rightarrow 0$ , then from equations(17), (18), (20) follows that S(q, t) = S(q, 0) only for the case when  $\sqrt{\mathcal{M}} \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} \rightarrow 0, \sqrt{\mathcal{H}} \frac{\partial T}{\partial q} \rightarrow 0$ , as  $\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{H} \rightarrow 0$ . As we will see later, the motion of a gas devoid of viscosity and thermal conductivity is not smooth, since within the gas there form regions where the gradients  $\partial u/\partial q$ ,  $\partial T/\partial q$  are not bounded. For this reason, if we are considering flow of an inviscid and nonthermally conductive gas as the limiting flow when  $\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{H} \rightarrow 0$ , the conservation of entropy S for each gas particle obtains only as long as the particle trajectory is in the region of flow smoothness.

But if the particle trajectory passes through the zone of unbounded gradients or else through the discontinuity surface of the hydrodynamic variables, the entropy of this particle increases.

This principle of entropy increment when a particle passes through a discontinuity surface (zone of nonequilibrium status) will be employed by us in the following (section IV) in selecting stable discontinuities when we investigate the flow of a gas devoid of viscosity and thermal conductivity.

Now let us note that for a unique determination of flow we must add to equations (1)-(3) or to (4)-(6) for an inviscid and nonthermally conductive gas, and also to equations (11)-(13) or (14)-(16) for a gas with viscosity and thermal conductivity, equations of state of the gas. In the following we will assign equations of state in one of the following forms:

- 191 -

$$p = p(p, T), \quad e = e(p, T); \tag{23}$$

$$\varepsilon = \varepsilon(\rho, p),$$
 or  $p = p(\rho, \varepsilon);$  (24)

$$z = z(V, S), \quad p = p(V, S), \quad \text{or } p = p(P, S).$$
 (25)

Equations of state can be given in any of these forms, however for the case of the gas with viscosity and to thermoconductivity it is especially convenient to employ them in the form (23), since this law is to select temperature T as the main thermodynamic variable.

For the case when various gases participate in the motion, we must assume that these functions are distinct in regions occupied by the different gases. Since these regions are not known in advance, we cannot, in general, assign these relations as functions of the Eulerian coordinates x, t.

Let us note here the advantages of Lagrangian coordinates in which the equations of state (23)-(23) can be assumed to be assigned in the form of functions of q, t, for example:  $\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{E}(V, p, q)$ . (26) In this case function (26) must be assumed to be continuous relative to variable q at the points  $q = q_1 = \text{const}$ , which are the interfaces of the different gases.

6. Study of equations in Eulerian coordinates. Characteristic form. Characteristics. We will assume that the equation of state is given in the form (2.5.25):  $p = p(\rho, S)$ . Then  $\frac{\partial p}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial p}{\partial p} \frac{\partial p}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial p}{\partial S} \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}$ .

Substituting this expression into the system of equations (2.5.8)-(2.5.10), we obtain equations of one-dimensional flow in Eulerian variables written in the form

$$\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \rho u}{\partial x} = -\frac{v\rho u}{x}, \qquad (1)$$

$$\frac{\partial S}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial S}{\partial x} = 0. \tag{3}$$

- 192 -

Let us reduce the system of three quasilinear equations (1)-(3) relative to three unknowns  $\rho$ , u, S to the characteristic form. To do this, according to section II of chapter one we must compute the roots  $\xi_1, \xi_2, \xi_3$  of the equation

$$\begin{vmatrix} u - \xi & \rho & 0 \\ \frac{1}{\nu} p'_{\rho} & u - \xi & \frac{1}{\rho} p'_{s} \\ 0 & 0 & u - \xi \end{vmatrix} = (u - \xi)^{3} - p'_{\rho}(u - \xi) = 0.$$
(4)

As we already stated in section I, we will assume that

$$\frac{\partial p\left(\rho, S\right)}{\partial \rho} > 0. \tag{5}$$

Then denoting

$$c^{2} = c^{2}(\rho, S) = \frac{\partial p(\rho, S)}{\partial \rho}, \qquad (6)$$

let us write equation (4) in the form

$$(u-\xi)[(u-\xi)^2-c^2]=0.$$
 (7)

from whence we get:

$$\xi_1 = u - c; \quad \xi_2 = u; \quad \xi_3 = u + c; \quad (8)$$
  
$$\xi_1 < \xi_2 < \xi_3 \quad (c > 0).$$

And thus, provided condition (5) is satisfied the system of equations (1)-(3) is given by a hyperbolic system.

In section I we saw that the condition  $\frac{\partial P}{\partial \rho} = -V^2 \frac{\partial P}{\partial V} > 0$  is the stability condition for the thermodynamic state of a gas. This same condition insures the hyperbolicity of equations in gas dynamics and, therefore, the correctness of Cauchy's problem for gas dynamics equations. If however  $\frac{\partial P}{\partial \rho} < 0$ , then Cauchy's problem for the system (1)-(3) would, generally speaking, be incorrect.

Let us reduce this system of equations to the characteristic form. To this end, multiply equation (1) by the quantity  $-c/\rho$ , add it to equation (2), and to the result add equation (3) multiplied by the quantity  $-\frac{1}{\rho c} \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial 5}$ . Then we arrive at an equation in the characteristic form:

- 193 -

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + (u - c) \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} - \frac{c}{\rho} \left[ \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + (u - c) \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial x} \right] - \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial S} \frac{1}{\rho c} \left[ \frac{\partial S}{\partial t} + (u - c) \frac{\partial S}{\partial x} \right] = \frac{v c u}{x}.$$
(9)

The second characteristic equation corresponding to the eigenvalue  $\xi_2 = u$  is equation (3):  $\partial S/\partial t + u \partial S/\partial x = 0$ , (10) and the third is obtained by multiplying (1) by  $c/\rho$ , adding the results to (2), after which equation (3) multiplied by  $\frac{f}{\rho_z} \frac{\partial P}{\partial S}$  is added onto the result. So we obtain a third equation in the characteristic form:

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + (u+c)\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + \frac{c}{\rho} \left[ \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + (u+c)\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial x} \right] + \frac{1}{\rho c} \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial S} \left[ \frac{\partial S}{\partial t} + (u+c)\frac{\partial S}{\partial x} \right] = -\frac{vcu}{x}.$$
(11)

Thus, equations (9), (10), and (11) constitute the characteristic form of gas dynamics equations (1)-(3) in Eulerian coordinates. The quantity

$$c = c(\rho, S) = \sqrt{\frac{\partial p(\rho, S)}{\partial \rho}}$$

is called the speed of sound, since small perturbations in the solution are propagated along the characteristics; but the inclinations of the characteristics are the quantities u = c, u, u = c. Therefore small perturbations are propagated relative to the substance at the velocity 0,  $\pm c(\rho, S)$ . Integral curves of the equations

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = u - c. \quad \frac{dx}{dt} = u, \quad \frac{dx}{dt} = u + c \tag{12}$$

are called characteristics of the system of equations  $(1)^{-}(3)$  or  $(9)^{-}(11)$ , where the line dx/dt = u is also called the trajectory.

By equation (10) the entropy S is constant along the trajectory. We obtain a conclusion that we already noted above: the entropy of a particle remains constant as long as the flow is smooth.

Since c > 0, the characteristics dx/dt = u - c of the first family relative to the substance move leftward with time t, while the characteristics of the third family dx/dt = u + c move to the right relative to the substance.

Finally, let us note further one form of the notation of the characteristic system (9)-(11) which is often encountered in the literature:

 $dx = (a - c) dt, da - \frac{c}{c} dp + \frac{\partial p}{\partial S} \frac{1}{p}$ dx = a dt, dS = 0;(13)  $dx = (a + c)dt, da + \frac{c}{b}da + \frac{\partial p}{\partial S}\frac{1}{\partial c}dS = -\frac{v_{ca}}{x}dt,$ 

In this notation it is indicated along which lines differential relations between the desired functions are satisfied.

7. Isentropic and isothermal flows. Riemann's invariants. Suppose that the initial values of the gas dynamic variables are assigned at the straight line t = 0:  $u = u_0(x)$ ,  $r' = r_0(x)$ ,  $S = S_0(x)$ . (1) If we assume that the initial functions  $u_0$ ,  $r_0$ ,  $S_0$  have a bounded first derivative (or are Lipschitz-continuous), then from the results of chapter one follows the existence in some strip  $0 \le t \le t_0$  of the differentiable (or Lipschitz-continuous) solution to the system of equations (2.6.9)-(2.6.11).

Let us assume that  $S_0(x) = S_0 = \text{const.}$  Then from equation (2.6.10) it follows that throughout the region of variables x, t where a differentiable solution exists to system (2.6.9)-(2.6.11), entropy remains constants:

$$S(x, t) = B_0(x) = S_0 = const.$$
 (2)

This rule is called isentropic.

The problem of defining an isentropic flow reduces, obviously, to integrating the system of two quasilinear equations

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + (u - c)\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} - \frac{c}{\rho} \left[\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + (u - c)\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial x}\right] = \frac{vcu}{x}.$$

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + (u + c)\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + \frac{c}{\rho} \left[\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + (u + c)\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial x}\right] = -\frac{vcu}{x}.$$
(4)

where

And and a second second

$$c = c(\rho, S_{0}) = \sqrt{\frac{\partial p(\rho, S_{0})}{\partial \rho}} = c(\rho).$$
(5)

- 195 -

Just as any system of two quasilinear equations, system (3), (4) reduces to Riemann's invariants (in chapter one, section III). Introducing the function

$$\varphi(p) = \int \frac{e(p) dp}{p} = \int \frac{\Phi(p) dp}{\rho e(p)} = \int \frac{dp(p, S_0)}{\rho e(p)}$$
(6)

and the new variables s, r:  $s = u - \varphi(\rho)$ ,  $r = u + \varphi(\rho)$ , (7) let us write system (3), (4) as

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + (u-c)\frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = \frac{vcu}{x}, \quad \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + (u+c)\frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = -\frac{vcu}{x}$$
(8)

The variables r, s are called Riemann's invariants.

From the known r, s u,  $\rho$  are uniquely defined, i.e., transformation (7) has an inverse. Actually, u = (r + s)/2 (9) and (10)

$$\varphi(p) = \frac{r-s}{2}.$$
 (10)

Since

$$\varphi'(\rho) = \frac{c(\rho)}{\rho} > 0.$$
 (11)

then from formula (10)  $\rho$  is uniquely defined as a function of r-s, i.e., we can assume that

$$\rho = \varphi^{-1}(r-s), \quad c(\rho) = \psi(r-s) = c(\varphi^{-1}(r-s)), \quad (12)$$

$$(\varphi^{-1})' = \frac{\rho}{2c(\rho)} > 0, \quad \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial t} = -\frac{\partial \psi}{\partial s} = \frac{\rho c'(\rho)}{c(\rho)}.$$
 (13)

Thus, the system of equations for isentropic flow can be written via Riemann's invariants in the form

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + \left[\frac{r+s}{2} - \psi(r-s)\right]\frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = \frac{v\psi(r-s)(r+s)}{2x},$$
(14)

$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + \left[\frac{r+s}{2} + \psi(r-s)\right]\frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = -\frac{v\psi(r-s)(r+s)}{2x}.$$
(15)

- 196 -

Equations are specially simplified for isentropic plane-symmetric flow. In this case V = 0 and the right side in the equations (14) and (15) cancel out:

 $\frac{da}{dt} + \left[\frac{r+a}{2} - c\right] \frac{da}{dx} = 0,$  $\frac{dc}{dt} + \left[\frac{r+a}{2} + c\right] \frac{dr}{dx} = 0, \quad c = \psi(r-s).$ (16)

From equations (16) it follows that Riemann's invariants r, s retain contant values along the corresponding characteristics: the invariant s is constant along the characteristics

 $\frac{dx_1'}{dt} = t - t = \frac{s+t}{2} - \psi(t - s),$ 

invariant r is constant along the characteristics

 $\frac{dx_s}{dt} = u + c = \frac{r+s}{2} + \psi(r-s)b$ 

Now let us consider further a special case --the case of isothermal gas. We assume that gas exhibits extermely high thermal conductivity and is enclosed in a thermstat which is kept at a constant temperature  $T_0$ . Owing to the high thermal conductivity, the temperature in the gas will be very rapidly equalized, and we can consider it approximately as constant and equal to  $T_0$ . This means that we consider the limiting case of infinite thermal conductivity.

In contrast to the approximation of a locally adiabatic process in which the conservation of particle entropy is violated in the region of steep gradients, this model is physically meaningful and remains noncontradictory also for discontinuous flows.

Therefore, let us establish integral laws of conservati n which are valid in this case.

It is quite understandable that the laws of conservation of mass and momentum are valid also for the case of this flow model. As for the law of conservation of energy, it must be modified in this case, since gas maintains a constant temperature  $T_{o}$  by receiving from or supplying energy to the thermostat.

The law of conservation of energy now is meaningful only for a closed gasthermostat system. As for the gas itself, the application of the law of conservation of energy to any gas mass specifies only the amount of heat communicated to or received from the thermostat. In an example of this approach is in subsection 6 -197 - of section IV.

Writing the equation of state in the form  $p = p(\rho, T_0)$ , we see that in this case pressure can be taken as a function of only density  $\rho$  and that  $\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial \rho} > 0$ .

From the laws of conservation (2.3.13) and (2.3.14) follow differential equations (2.5.1) and (2.5.2), which are reduced to the characteristic form (3) and (4), where c must now signify the quantity

$$c = c_{\mathbf{r}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \sqrt{\frac{\partial \boldsymbol{p}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}, T_{\mathbf{v}})}{\partial \boldsymbol{p}}}; \qquad (17)$$

and  $c = c_{m}(p)$  is the so-called "isothermal speed of sound."

Equations (3) and (4) naturally can be written in the form (14) and (15), and for the case of an isothermal gas, here formulas (7) are valid for r and s, formula (12) for  $c_{T}(\rho)$ , and formula (6) for  $\varphi(\rho)$  if  $c(\rho)$  is understood to stand for quantity (17).

8. Equations in Lagrangian coordinates. Case of variable entropy. We will take as the initial equations in Lagrangian variables equations (2.5.4), (2.5.5), and (2.5.6) in which q is the mass coordinate. Let us write the following form:

$\frac{\partial V^{\mu\nu}}{\partial t} = x^{\nu} \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} = \nu x^{\nu-1} u \frac{\partial x}{\partial q} = \frac{\nu u V}{x},$	(1)
$\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}}{\partial t} + x^{\mathbf{v}} \frac{\partial p}{\partial q} = 0.$	(2)
$\frac{\partial S}{\partial t} = 0,  V = \frac{1}{\rho};$	(8)

where the Eulerian coordinate x = x(q, t) must be considered as the solution to differential equation (2.5.7):

$$\frac{\partial x(q, t)}{\partial t} = u(q, t). \tag{4}$$

Satisfying the initial condition following from (2.4.9):

$$\int_{0}^{x(q, 0)} p_0(r) r^{\nu} dr = q, \qquad (5)$$
- 198 -

i.e., we can assume that  $x(q, 0) = x_0(q)$ . (6) where  $x_0(q)$  is a monotonically increasing and continuous function of the variable q. To equations (1)-(4), as always, we adjoin the equation of state, which we will assume to be given in the form p = p(V, S),  $p_V^*(V, S) < 0$ . (7) The variable x - x(q, t) is defined from equation (4); we have the following expression for the derivative  $\partial x/\partial q$ :

$$\frac{\partial x\left(q,\,t\right)}{\partial q} = \frac{1}{x^{*}} V^{*}, \qquad (8)$$

Eigenvalues  $\xi_1$ ,  $\xi_2$ ,  $\xi_3$ , as usually, are defined from the equation

Ł	$\begin{vmatrix} -\xi \\ x^{\nu} p'_{\nu} \\ 0 \end{vmatrix}$	- x ^ν -ξ 0	$ \begin{array}{c} 0 \\ x^{\nu}p'_{S} \\ -\xi \end{array} $	= 0.	(9)
	٤[{	² +x ² v	$[p_V'] = 0$	).	(10)

i.e.

Since

 $p'_{V}(V, S) = -\rho^{2}p'_{\rho}(\rho, S) = -\rho^{2}c^{2}(\rho, S),$  (11)

then

 $\xi_{2} = -\rho c x^{\nu} = -\frac{c x^{\nu}}{V}, \quad \xi_{2} = 0, \quad \xi_{3} = \rho c x^{\nu} = \frac{c x^{\nu}}{V}.$ 

The same formulas for  $\xi_1$ ,  $\xi_2$ ,  $\xi_3$  can be obtained from the results in subsection 6 by applying the transformation of coordinates x, t into q, t by formula (2.4.5).

The reduction of system  $(1)^{-}(3)$  to the characteristic form is carried out as in subsection 6. We present here the final form:

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} - x^{\nu}\rho c \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} + \rho c \left( \frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - x^{\nu}\rho c \frac{\partial V}{\partial q} \right) - \frac{p_{S}'(V, S)}{\rho c} \left( \frac{\partial S}{\partial t} - x^{\nu}\rho c \frac{\partial S}{\partial q} \right) = \frac{v c u}{x}, \quad (12)$$
$$\frac{dS}{dt} = 0, \quad (13)$$

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + x^{\nu}\rho c \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} - \rho c \left(\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} + x^{\nu}\rho c \frac{\partial V}{\partial q}\right) + \frac{p'_{S}(V, S)}{\rho c} \left(\frac{\partial S}{\partial t} + x^{\nu}\rho c \frac{\partial S}{\partial q}\right) = -\frac{v c u}{x}.$$
 (14)

.

Equation (4) with initial condition (6) is adjoined to equations (12)-(14).

For the isentropic flow  $S(q, t) = S_{q}$ . Riemann invariants

$$s = u - \int_{\Theta} \frac{c \, d\rho}{\rho}, \quad r = u + \int_{\Theta} \frac{c \, d\rho}{\rho}$$

coincide with those introduced in subsection 7 (cf (2.7.6), (2.7.7)). Incidentally, this is a general property of Riemann invariants; they are invariant upon interchange of dependent and independent variables.

Thus, isentropic flow satisfies a system of two quasilinear equations in invariants



and the function x = x(q, t) is defined by formulas (4) and (6). The quantity c depends only on  $\rho = 1/\gamma$  and is a unique function of r - s:

$$\rho c = \psi (r-s) \varphi^{-1} (r-s) = \xi (r-s).$$

Equations (15) and (16) are significantly simplified for the case of plane symmetry when V = 0.

In contrast to the case of Eulerian coordinates, in Lagrangian coordinates the problem of defining a smooth flow with variable entropy is also reduced to a system of two quasilinear equations and therefore admits of the introduction of invariants.

Actually, suppose we know the entropy distribution at initial time instant t = 0:  $S(c, 0) = S_0(q)$ , (17) and  $S_0(q)$  is a differentiable function.

In the region of flow smoothness, from equation (13) follows

$$S(q, t) = S_{0}(q),$$
 (18)

and the problem reduces to solving the two equations (12) and (14). Introducing, as above, Riemann invariants

- 200 -

let us write equations (12) and (14) as

 $\frac{d}{dt} = \frac{d}{dt} = \int_{0}^{t} \frac{dt}{dt} + \frac{d}{dt} = \int_{0}^{t} \frac{dt}{dt} = \int_{0}^{t} (21)$ 

where



Functions f₁ and f₂ are represented in the form

 $f_{i} = f_{i} \left( \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{u}, \mathbf{r} - \mathbf{s}, \frac{\partial S_{0}(q)}{\partial q}, S_{0}(q) \right), \qquad (24)$ 

and functions (24) are linear relative to variables  $u, \frac{\partial S_o}{\partial q}$ . For greater clarity, let us write these equations for the case of plane symmetry, i.e., when v = 0:

$$\int_{1}^{\infty} \frac{\partial s}{\partial t} - \rho c \frac{\partial s}{\partial q} = f_{1}, \quad \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + \rho c \frac{\partial r}{\partial q} = f_{2}, \quad (25)$$

$$f_{1} = f_{2} = -\frac{\partial S_{0}}{\partial q} \left[ p'_{S} - c \rho \int_{\rho}^{\rho} \frac{\partial c \left(\rho, S_{0}\left(q\right)\right)}{\partial S} \frac{d\rho}{\rho} \right]. \quad (26)$$

The quantities  $\rho$  and c are expressed uniquely in terms of r, s.

For the case of isothermal flow equations in Lagrangian variables as before are of the form (15) and (16), only the quantity c now appearing in the

- 201 -

equations and in the definition of Riemann invariants are r, s is the isothermal speed of sound  $c_{\pi}$  (formula (2.7.17)).

9. Equations in invariants for polytropic and isothermal gases. For a polytropic gas pressure p is given by the formula

$$p = \frac{A^{2}(S)}{\gamma} \rho^{\gamma}, \quad \gamma = \frac{c_{\rho}}{c_{\gamma}} > 1, \quad (1)$$

$$c^{2} = \frac{\partial p}{\partial \rho} = A^{2}(S) \rho^{\gamma-1}, \quad c(\rho, S) = A(S) \rho^{\frac{\gamma-1}{2}}. \quad (2)$$

there fore

For an isentropic flow Riemann invariants are defined by formulas (2.7.7). Calculating  $\varphi(\rho)$ , we get  $\varphi(\rho) = \int_{a}^{b} \frac{A(S)\rho^{\frac{\gamma-1}{2}}d\rho}{\rho} = \frac{2A(S)}{\gamma-1} \left[\rho^{\frac{\gamma-1}{2}} - \rho_{0}^{\frac{\gamma-1}{2}}\right].$ 

since V > 1. For simplicity let us set  $\rho_0 = 0$ , then

e.  

$$\varphi(\rho) = \frac{2A(S)}{\gamma - 1} \rho^{\frac{\gamma - 1}{2}}, \quad c(\rho) = A(S) \rho^{\frac{\gamma - 1}{2}} = \frac{\gamma - 1}{2} \varphi(\rho). \quad (3)$$

$$\varphi(\rho) = \frac{\gamma - 1}{4} (r - s). \quad (4)$$

Thus, isentropic flow equations (2.7.14) and (2.7.15) take on the following form for a polytropic gas:

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + (\alpha s + \beta r) \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = \frac{\nu (\gamma - 1) (r^2 - s^2)}{4x}.$$
 (5)

$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + (\alpha r + \beta s) \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = -\frac{\nu (\gamma - 1) (r^2 - s^2)}{4x}, \qquad (6)$$

$$a = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{\gamma - 1}{4} > \frac{1}{2} > 0, \quad \beta = \frac{1}{2} - \frac{\gamma - 1}{4}.$$
 (7)

where

i.

- 202 -

Let us write these equations for the case of plane symmetry ( v = 0):

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + (as + \beta r) \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + (ar + \beta s) \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = 0.$$
 (8)

Let us also write formulas (2.7.7) for invariants r and s:

$$s = u - \varphi(p) = u - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c, \quad r = u + \varphi(0) = u + \frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c^{(n)}$$
  
and the reciprocal formulas:  
$$u = \frac{r + e}{2}, \quad c = c(p, S_0) = \frac{\gamma - 1}{4}(r - e).$$
(10)

For the case of an isothermal ideal gas  $p = R \rho T_0$  (11) therefore

$$c_{T} = \sqrt{RT_{0}} = \text{const} = c_{0}.$$

$$\varphi(p) = \int_{p_{0}}^{p} \frac{c_{T} d\rho}{\rho} = c_{0} \ln \frac{\rho}{\rho_{0}}.$$
(12)
(13)

Assuming for definiteness  $\rho_{o}$  = 1, we will have

$$2\varphi(\rho) = (r - s) = 2c_0 \ln \rho, \quad \rho = \exp\left\{\frac{r - s}{2c_0}\right\}.$$
 (14)

Equations in invariants for an isothermal gas are of the form

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + \left(\frac{r+s}{2} - c_0\right) \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = \frac{vc_0}{2x}(r+s).$$
(15)  
$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + \left(\frac{r+s}{2} + c_0\right) \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = -\frac{vc_0}{2x}(r+s).$$
(16)

Special cases of system (8) are of interest (v = 0). One of the cases, y = -1 (corresponding to so-called Chaplygin's gas*)), reduces to a weakly nonlinear system:

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + r \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + s \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = 0.1$$
(17)

- 203 -

Another interesting case,  $\gamma = 3$ , reduces to a degenerating system of equations

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + s \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + r \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = 0, \quad (18)$$

whose characteristics, as we have seen in chapter one, are straight lines.

In concluding this subsection, let us derive equations in Lagrangian variables for the motion of a polytropic gas in the case of plane symmetry (v = 0)with variable entropy.

From formulas (2.8.25) and (2.8.26), in this case, we obviously obtain

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} - B(S_0(q))(r-s)^{\frac{\gamma+1}{\gamma-1}}\frac{\partial s}{\partial q} = f_1, \qquad (19)$$

$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + B(\mathcal{S}_0(q))(r-s)^{\frac{\gamma+1}{\gamma-1}}\frac{\partial s}{\partial q} = f_2.$$
(20)

where

$$\mathcal{B}(S_{0}(q)) = \left[\frac{\gamma - 1}{4A(S_{0}(q))}\right]^{\frac{\gamma + 1}{\gamma - 1}} A(S_{0}(q)), \qquad (21)$$

$$f_{1} = f_{2} = \frac{dS_{0}(q)}{dq} \left[\frac{1}{\gamma(\gamma - 1)} \rho^{\gamma}\right] \cdot 2A(S_{0}(q)) A'(S_{0}(q)), \qquad (22)$$

and  $\rho$ , is always, is defined as some function of the difference r - s and the quantity  $S_{\rho}(q)$ .

Let us also observe that for the case of the isentropic flow of Chaplygin's gas ( $\gamma = -1$ ), equations (19) and (20) become linear:

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} - B \frac{\partial s}{\partial q} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + B \frac{\partial r}{\partial q} = 0. \tag{23}$$

Hence we have the general integral  $s = s_0(q + Bt)$ ,  $r = r_0(q - Bt)$ , where  $s_0$ ,  $r_0$  are arbitrary functions of the same argument. From this it follows that if the solution r, s to system (23) is smooth at the instant  $t = t_0$ , it remains smooth than for any t.

*) To lend physical meaning to the equation of state, here we must assume that  $P = P_0 - \frac{A^2(S)}{VP}$ ,  $P_0 = \text{const} > 0$ .

- 204 -

System (23) is the weakly nonlinear system (17) transform into Lagrangian variables. Consequently, solutions to system (17) also retain their smoothness. This fact can be viewed as an illustration of the theorem on weakly nonlinear systems demonstrated in section  $\chi$  of chapter one.

## III. Study of the Simplest Plane One-Dimensional Flows

In this section we will study the quality of properties of the simplest, mainly isentropic or isothermal, flows for the case of plane symmetry ( $\gamma = 0$ ).

1. General properties. Integration for the case y = 3. In Eulerian coordinates isentropic flow is described by a system of two equations, which for the case of a polytropic gas is of the form

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + (\alpha s + \beta r) \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + (\alpha r + \beta s) \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = 0, \quad (1)$$

$$a = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{\gamma - 1}{4}, \quad \beta = \frac{1}{2} - \frac{\gamma - 1}{4}, \quad \gamma \neq 1.$$
 (2)

We will assume that the initial conditions  $s(x, 0) = s_0(x)$ ,  $r(x, 0) = r_0(x)$ , (3) are imposed on system (1) and that the functions  $s_0$  and  $r_0$  are bounded and have a continuous first derivative.

Then from the results in Chapter One there follows the existence of solutions to Cauchy's problem (1), (2) in some strip  $0 \le t < t_0$ ; the variable  $t_0$  is the time instant at which derivatives of the solution become unbounded.

We assume that the solution s(x, t), r(x, t) is known. We will call the integral curve of the equation  $\frac{dx}{dt} = \xi_1(s, r) = \alpha s(x, t) + \beta r(x, t) = u - c$ 

The s-characteristic, analogous to the integral curve of the equation

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = \xi_2(s, r) = \alpha r(x, t) + \beta s(x, t) = u + c$$

of the r-characteristic.

The invariant s = s(x, t) is constant along the s-characteristic  $x = x_{s}$ (t,  $x_{o}$ ), as follows from equations (1), i.e.,  $s(x_{s}(t, x_{o}), t) \equiv s_{o}(x_{o})$ , if  $x_{s}(0, x_{o}) = x_{o}$ .

Analogously  $r(x_r(t, x_o), t) = r_o(x_o)$ , if  $x = x_r(t, x_o)$  is the equation of the r-characteristic passing through the point  $x = x_o$  of the initial axis t = 0. - 205 - The estimates

$$\min_{x} s_0(x) \leqslant s(x, t) \leqslant \max_{x} s_0(x),$$

$$\min_{x} r_0(x) \leqslant r(x, t) \leqslant \max_{x} r_0(x),$$
(4)

obtain for the solution s, r, and are valid only in the domain (  $\leq t \leq t_0$  in which the solution remains continuous.

Since

$$s = u - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c, \ r = u + \frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c, \ u = \frac{r + s}{2}, \ c = \frac{\gamma - 1}{4}(r - s),$$
 (5)

from (4) there follow the estimates for velocity u and the speed of sound c (when V > 1):

$$\min_{x} \left[ u_{0}(x) - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_{0}(x) \right] + \min_{x} \left[ u_{0}(x) + \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_{0}(x) \right] \leqslant 2u(x, t) \leqslant \\
\leqslant \max_{x} \left[ u_{0}(x) - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_{0}(x) \right] + \max_{x} \left[ u_{0}(x) + \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_{0}(x) \right]. \quad (6)$$

$$\min_{x} \left[ u_{0}(x) + \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_{0}(x) \right] - \max_{x} \left[ u_{0}(x) - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_{0}(x) \right] \leqslant \frac{4}{\gamma - 1} c(x, t) \leqslant \\
\leqslant \max_{x} \left[ u_{0}(x) + \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_{0}(x) \right] - \min_{x} \left[ u_{0}(x) - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_{0}(x) \right]. \quad (7)$$

where  $c_0(x)$ ,  $u_0(x)$  are the initial values of the speed of sound and flow velocity. If we approximate these estimates, then we readily get

$$\min_{x} u_{0}(x) - \frac{1}{\gamma - 1} \left[ \max_{x} c_{0}(x) - \min_{x} c_{0}(x) \right] \leq u(x, t) \leq \\ \leq \max_{x} u_{0}(x) + \frac{1}{\gamma - 1} \left[ \max_{x} c_{0}(x) - \min_{x} c_{0}(x) \right], \quad (8)$$
  
$$\min_{x} c_{0}(x) - \frac{\gamma - 1}{4} \left[ \max_{x} u_{0}(x) - \min_{x} u_{0}(x) \right] \leq c(x, t) \leq \\ \leq \max_{x} c_{0}(x) + \frac{\gamma - 1}{4} \left[ \max_{x} u_{0}(x) - \min_{x} u_{0}(x) \right]. \quad (9)$$

Denoting

$$\min_{x} u_0(x) = u_0, \quad \max_{x} u_0(x) = U_0, \quad \min_{x} c_0(x) = c_0, \quad \dots \\ \max_{x} c_0(x) = C_0, \quad \Delta u_0 = U_0 - u_0, \quad \Delta c_0 = C_0 - c_0.$$

- 206 -
Let us rewrite inequalities (8) and (9) more concisely:

L



We must bear in mind that in its physical meaning the speed of sound  $c \ge 0$ . Therefore if  $c_0 - \frac{V-1}{4} \Delta u_0 < 0$  or

 $\min_{x \to \infty} \left[ a_0(x) + \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_0(x) \right] - \max_{x} \left[ a_0(x) - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_0(x) \right] < 0.$ 

then in the left side of inequalities (11) and (7) we must insert zero. From formulas (5) it therefore also follows

 $\min_{x} \left[ u_0(x) - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_0(x) \right] \le u(x, t) \le \max_{x} \left[ u_0(x) + \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_0(x) \right].$ 

However, when  $c_0 - \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{2} \Delta u_0 < 0$ , estimate  $c(x, t) \ge 0$  also proves to be rough. Therefore we will now show that if the initial functions  $u_0(x)$  and  $c_0(x)$ possess bounded derivatives, then  $c(x, t) \neq 0$  for no finite value t > 0 whatever. At the same time we will establish useful estimates for derivatives of the solution to Cauchy's problem (1), (3).

Since the assertion to be proved is general in scope, we will consider the case of any  $\nu \ge -1$ . When  $\nu \ge -1$ ,  $\prec \ge 0$ .

Theorem. If in an isentropic flow of a polytropic gas  $(\nu \ge -1)$  no shock waves are induced (no characteristics of the same family are intersected) and if the initial values  $r_0(x)$  and  $x_0(x)$  of the Riemann invariants are differentiable, there exists the functions  $P(t) < \infty$  and  $P_0(t) > 0$  such that

 $\frac{\partial u(x, f)}{\partial x} \leq (f), \quad p(x, f) > p_0(f).$  proof. Let  $\frac{\partial S}{\partial x} = p_1, \quad \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = p_2, \text{ and assume}$   $\frac{ds_0(x)}{dx} = p_1(x, 0) < P_0, \quad \frac{dr_0(x)}{dx} = p_1(x, 0) < P_0. \quad (12)$ 

- 207 -

and also

$$0 < \rho_0 < \rho(x, 0) = \rho_0(x) = \left[\frac{x-1}{4A}(r_0(x) - s_0(x))\right]^{\frac{2}{N-1}} < R_{gr} \quad (13)$$
  
We denote  
$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x} + (as + \beta r) \frac{\partial}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + (s - c) \frac{\partial}{\partial x} = \left(\frac{d}{dt}\right)_0.$$
$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} + (ar + \beta s) \frac{\partial}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + (s + c) \frac{\partial}{\partial x} = \left(\frac{d}{dt}\right)_r.$$

Then, by differentiating equations (1) relative to variable x, we get

$$\left(\frac{dp_1}{dt}\right)_s = -\alpha p_1^2 - \beta p_1 p_2, \quad \left(\frac{dp_2}{dt}\right)_r = -\alpha p_2^2 - \beta p_1 p_2. \tag{14}$$

Since  $\beta = 1 - \alpha$ , these equations can be rewritten in the form

$$\left(\frac{d}{dt}\ln p_{1}\right)_{0} = -\sigma\left(p_{1}-p_{2}\right)-p_{2}, \quad \left(\frac{d}{dt}\ln p_{2}\right)_{r} = -\alpha\left(p_{2}-p_{1}\right)-p_{1}.$$
(15)

Writing equations (1) as

$$\left(\frac{ds}{dt}\right)_s = \frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + (u-c) p_1 = 0, \quad \left(\frac{dr}{dt}\right)_r = \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + (u+c) p_2 = 0.$$

we can easily establish the formulas

$$p_{1} = \frac{1}{2c} \left(\frac{ds}{dt}\right)_{r} = -\frac{1}{2c} \left[\frac{d}{dt} \left(r-s\right)\right]_{r} = -\frac{1}{\gamma-1} \frac{1}{c} \left(\frac{dc}{dt}\right)_{r} = -\frac{1}{2c} \left[\frac{d}{dt} \left(r-s\right)\right]_{r} = -\frac{1}{\sqrt{\tau-1}} \frac{1}{c} \left(\frac{dc}{dt}\right)_{r} = -\frac{1}{2c} \left(\frac{dr}{dt}\right)_{s} = -\frac{1}{2c} \left(\frac{dr}{dt}\right$$

Let us substitute these formulas into equations (15); then they will become

$$\left[\frac{d}{dt}\ln\frac{p_1}{\rho}\right]_{\theta} = -\alpha(p_1 - p_2), \quad \left[\frac{d}{dt}\ln\frac{p_2}{\rho}\right]_{\theta} = -\alpha(p_2 - p_1). \tag{16}$$

when  $\gamma \ge -1, d \ge 0$ . Therefore, if at any point x, t  $p_1(x, t) \ge r_2(x, t)$ , at this point

$$\left(\frac{d}{dt}\ln\frac{p_1(x,t)}{p(x,t)}\right)_s\leqslant 0,$$

- 208 -

i.e., the quantity  $p_1/\rho$  does not increase along the s-characteristic with increase in variable t.

In general, from equations (16) it follows that

$$\frac{\max\left(p_{1}\left(x,t\right),p_{1}\left(x,t\right)\right)}{\rho\left(x,t\right)} < \frac{p_{1}^{*}}{\rho_{1}}$$
(17)

Let us prove this inequality in somewhat greater detail. Suppose A(x, t) is an arbitrary point on the half-plane  $t \ge 0$ . Let us pass through this point s-characteristic I and r-characteristic II (Figure 2.10).





Suppose, for example, that at the point  $A(x, t) p_1(x, t) \ge p_2(x, t)$ , and suppose that this relation is also satisfied over the segment AB of characteristic I, i.e.,  $p_1(x', t') \ge p_2(x', t')$ , and below point B (Figure 2.10) on characteristic I this relation changes into its inverse  $(p_1 \le p_2)$  and  $p_1 - p_2$  at point B. Then by the first equation in (16)

$$\frac{p_1(x,t)}{\rho(x,t)} \leq \frac{p_1(B)}{\rho(B)} = \frac{p_1(B)}{\rho(B)}.$$

Suppose that over the segment BC of characteristic II' running through point B,  $p_2 \ge p_1$ . Then by the second equation in (16)

$$\frac{p_2(B)}{\rho(B)} \leq \frac{p_2(C)}{\rho(C)} \vee$$

If at the point C,  $p_1(C) = p_2(C)$  and that CD,  $p_1 \ge p_2$ , then by the first equation in (16)  $\frac{p_1(C)}{\rho(C)} = \frac{p_1(C)}{\rho(C)} \leqslant \frac{F_1(D)}{\rho(D)}.$ 

- 209 -

Thus we sconer or later arrive at the initial axis t = 0. For the case shown in Figure 2.10 we will have

$$\frac{p_{0}(x,t)}{\rho(x,t)} \leq \frac{p_{1}(x,t)}{\rho(x,t)} \leq \frac{p_{2}(B)}{\rho(B)} \leq \frac{p_{1}(C)}{\rho(C)} \leq \frac{p_{1}(D)}{\rho(D)} \leq \frac{P_{0}}{P_{0}}.$$
(18)

This chain of inequalities convinces us of the validity of assertion (17). And so, from (17) there follow the estimates of the derivatives

$$p_{1}(x, t) = \frac{\partial s(x, t)}{\partial x} \leq \frac{P_{0}\rho(x, t)}{\rho_{0}}; \quad p_{2}(x, t) = \frac{\partial r(x, t)}{\partial x} \leq \frac{P_{0}\rho(x, t)}{\rho_{0}}.$$
(19)

where the quantities  $p_0$  and  $\rho_0$  are given by equations (12) and (13). Since u =  $\frac{1}{2}$  (r + s) , then from (19) there also follows the one-sided estimate of the derivative  $\partial u / \partial x$ :

$$\left|\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \leqslant \frac{P_{0}\rho\left(x,t\right)}{\rho_{0}}\right|.$$
(20)

Writing the continuity equation

$$\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial x} = -\rho \frac{\partial u}{\partial x}$$
$$\left(\frac{d\rho}{dt}\right)_0 = -\rho \frac{\partial u}{\partial x}, \quad \left(\frac{d}{dt}\right)_0 = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial}{\partial x},$$

in the form

$$\left(\frac{d\rho}{dt}\right)_{0} \ge -\frac{P_{0}\rho^{2}(x,t)}{\rho_{0}}, \qquad \text{i.e.,} \left(\frac{d}{dt}\frac{1}{\rho}\right) \le \frac{P_{o}}{P_{o}}$$
(21)

Integrating inequality (21) from arbitrary point a(x, t) to point E on the initial axis along the trajectory AE (Figure 2.10), we obviously obtain

e.,  

$$\frac{1}{\rho(x, t)} - \frac{1}{\rho_0(E)} \leq \frac{P_{,t}}{\rho_0}.$$

$$\rho(x, t) \geq \frac{\rho_0(E) \rho_0}{\rho_0 + \rho_0(E) P_{ot}} \geq \frac{\rho_0^2}{\rho_0 + R_0 P_{ot}}.$$
(22)

1.

- 210 -

Inequality (22) states that density  $\rho(x, t)$  cannot tend to zero if the initial values possess a bounded derivative (obviously, we must assume that  $P_0 \ge 0$ ). Inequalities (20) and (22) prove the theorem.

Inequality (22) tells us that under these conditions when  $t \ge 0$  a mutually unique correspondence between Eulerian and Lagrangian coordinates holds.

This fact is physically interpreted thusly. A gas continuously filling at time instants t = 0 the entire space with density different from zero cannot in its motion "collapse", i.e., form a vacuum region in which  $\rho = 0$  if and only if when t = 0 velocity discontinuities  $u_0(x)$  such that  $u_0(x - 0) < u_0(x + 0)$  are absent.

This fact obtains also in more general cases. It is valid, in particular, both for nonisentropic continuous flows and for ideal gases, as well as for discontinuous solution (flows with shock waves).

Since  $c = A\rho^{\frac{V-1}{2}}$ , then when V > 1, from (22) follows the estimate from below also for the quantity c(x, t). Since when V > 1, c(x, t) and therefore  $\rho(x, t)$  are bounded from above by means of inequalities (11), then from (20) there follows the estimate of the derivative

$$\frac{\partial u(x,t)}{\partial x} \leqslant P_0 \Big[ \frac{C_0}{c_0} + \frac{\gamma - 1}{4} \frac{\Delta u_0}{c_0} \Big]^{\frac{2}{\gamma - 1}}.$$

Let us note that when V < 1 inequalities (11) vary in such a manner that together with (22) they bound the value c(x, t) from above and from below.

In the foregoing we established estimates for  $p_1$ ,  $p_2$  from above. In estimating these quantities from below, we note that from system (14) it follows that if P(t) stands for the quantity

$$P(t) = \max_{-\infty < x < \infty} \max\{|p_1(x, t)|, |p_2(x, t)|\},$$
$$\frac{dP(t)}{dt} \leq (|\alpha| + |\beta|)P^2(t).$$

- 211 -

then

 $\frac{dP(t)}{dt} \leq (|\alpha| + |\beta|) P^{2}(t).$   $P(t) \leq \frac{P(0)}{1 - (|\alpha| + |\beta|) t \cdot P(0)}.$   $p_{1}(x, t) \geq \frac{-P(0)}{1 - (|\alpha| + |\beta|) t \cdot P(0)}.$ 

Hence

(23)

Estimates (19) and (23) bound derivatives of the solution from above and from below. From (23) it follows that when  $t < 1/(|\alpha|+|\beta|)R_0$  the derivatives remain bounded both from above and from below. Thus, the strip  $0 \le t \le 1/(|\alpha|+|\beta|)P(0)$  is a strip in which a classical solution to Cauchy's problem (1), (2) clearly exist.

Naturally, estimate (23) is to growth. Thus, for example, if  $ds_0/dx \ge 0$ ,  $dr_0/dx \ge 0$ , then  $p_1 \ge 0$ ,  $p_2 \ge 0$ , as follows from equations (14) and as a consequence of (18) a classical solution exists for all t > 0.

Let us clarify our general remarks with the example of the flow of a polytropic gas with exponent V = 3. In this case  $\mathcal{L} = 1$ ,  $\beta = 0$  and the system of equations (1) decompose into two individual equations:

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + s \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + r \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = 0. \tag{24}$$

Since invariant s is constant along the s-characteristic, and the slope of the s-characteristic is s, these characteristics are straight lines.

Along the line  $x = x_0 + s_0(x_0)t = x_s(t, x_0)$ , we have  $s(x, t) = s_0(x_0)$ ; similarly,  $r(x, t) = r_0(x_0)$  along the line  $x = x_0 + r_0(x_0)t$ . Thus, the solution to Cauchy's problem for system (24) is given implicitly by the formulas

> $s(\xi + s_0(\xi)t; t) = s_0(\xi),$  $r(\eta + r_0(\eta)t; t) = r_0(\eta).$

For the explicit expression of solution s(x, t), r(x, t) we must solve the functions

$$x = \xi + s_0(\xi)t, \quad x = \eta + r_0(\eta)t$$
 (25)

relative to the quantities  $\xi$ ,  $\eta$ . Suppose we define them from (25):

$$\xi = \xi(x, t), \quad \eta = \eta(x, t);$$

then

$$s(x, t) = s_{q}(\xi(x, t)), \quad r(x, t) = x_{q}(\eta(x, t)). \quad (26)$$

The geometrical significance of the quantities  $\xi(x, t)$ ,  $\eta(x, t)$  is clear from Figure 2.11.

- 212 -

Let us verify that several of the estimates obtained above are satisfied. Differentiating relations (25) relative to the variable x, we get



Therefore, from (26) it follows that



and we see that estimates (23) hold in this case. By Figure 2.11

$$s'(x, t) - s(x, t) = \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{(x, t) - \eta(x, t)} = r_0(\eta(x, t)) - s_0(\xi(x, t)).$$
(7)

Let us make the following estimates:

$$f_{0}(\eta) - s_{0}(\xi) = f_{0}(\eta) - s_{0}(\eta) + s_{0}(\eta) - s_{0}(\xi) = 2t_{0}(\eta) + s_{0}(\eta) - s_{0}(\xi).$$
(28)

From (27) and (28) therefore must follow

$$f_{c}(x, t) \ge 2c_{0}(t) - P_{0}[\xi(x, t) - \eta(x, t)].$$
(29)

But from (27) we have  $\xi(x, t) - \gamma(x, t) = 2c(x, t)t.$  (30) Combining equality (30) with inequality (29), we get

$$e(x, t) > \frac{c_0(t)}{1 + P_s t} > \frac{\rho_0}{1 + P_s t} > \frac{\rho_0^2}{\rho_0 + R_0 P_s t}.$$
 (31)

Since when V = 3,  $\rho = c$ , equality (31) is a special case of estimate (22). Similarly, for the case V = 3 we can easily verify all the other estimates obtained above.

- 213 -



Figure 2.11

2. Travelling waves (Riemann waves). Waves of compression and rarefaction. Here we look at several of the simplest isentropic flows for the case of plane symmetry (v = 0). In studying travelling waves it is of practical indifference as to which variables -- Eulerian or Lagrangian -- we conducted our examination. Here let us use Lagrangian. Then isentropic flow equations are written as

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} - \xi (r - s) \frac{\partial s}{\partial q} = \frac{\partial s}{\partial t} - c\rho \frac{\partial s}{\partial q} = 0.$$
(1)  
$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + \xi (r - s) \frac{\partial r}{\partial q} = \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + c\rho \frac{\partial r}{\partial q} = 0.$$
(2)

where Riemann invariants r, s are associated with u, V by the formulas

 $s = u + \int_{V}^{V} \frac{c}{V} dV = u + \int_{V}^{V} \sqrt{-\frac{\partial p}{\partial V}} dV,$  $r = u - \int_{V}^{V} \frac{c}{V} dV = u - \int_{V}^{V} \sqrt{-\frac{\partial p}{\partial V}} dV.$ 

For an isentropic flow p is a function of the single variable V.

- 214 -

We will assume that p = p(V) is an arbitrary differentiable function satisfying, however, conditions I and II:

Then, denoting

we get

and

Thus, from conditions (3) it follows that  $\xi(r - s)$  is a monotonically increasing function of the difference r - s.

Isentropic flow in which one of the Riemann invariants is constant is called a Riemann wave for a travelling wave. Suppose for definiteness that  $r = r_0 = \text{const}$ ; then equation (2) is satisfied identically, and equation (1):

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} = \xi(r_0 - s) \frac{\partial s}{\partial q} = 0.$$
 (4)

(3)

serves for the determination of the function s(q, t).

Characteristics are integral curves of the equation

$$\frac{dq}{dt} = -\xi(r_0 - s(q, t)).$$

and are obviously straight lines in the q, t plane since the invariant s(q, t) is constant along these. Hence it follows that along the straight lines

$$\frac{dq}{dt} = \frac{q - q_b}{t - t_0} = -\xi (r_0 - \xi(q, t))$$
(5)

both s(q, t) and  $r = r_0$  are constants, and therefore, all hydrodynamic variables V, p,  $\rho$ , c, u are constants. Let us note at once that the s-characteristics will be straight lines also in the plane of Eulerian coordinates x, t.  $\sim 215 -$ 







If in some region  $\partial s/\partial q > 0$ , the characteristics (5) i rm divergent bundle of straight lines (Figure 2.12, a); if however  $\partial s/\partial q < 0$ , then they form a convergent bundle of lines (Figure 2.12, b). Since  $u = \frac{1}{2}(r + s)$  $= \frac{1}{2}(r_0 + s)$ , then from  $\partial s/\partial q > 0$  follows  $\partial u/\partial q > 0$ . From the continuity equation,  $\partial V/\partial t = \partial u/\partial q$ ; therefore it follows that when  $\partial s/\partial q > 0$ ,  $\partial V/\partial t > 0$ , and density  $\rho$  decreases. Therefore the Riemann wave in which  $\partial s/\partial q > 0$  is called the rarefaction wave, and the Riemann wave in which  $\partial s/\partial q < 0$  is the compression wave.

The case when  $s = s_0 = \text{constrant}$  is treated quite similarly. In this case also when  $\partial r/\partial q < 0$  we have a compression wave, and when  $\partial r/\partial q > 0$  -- a rarefaction wave. Thus, the general characteristic of the compression wave  $\partial u/\partial q < 0$ or, which amounts to the same thing,  $\partial u/\partial x < 0$  leads to the conditions  $\partial s/\partial q < 0$ for the Riemann s-wave  $(r = r_0)$  and to  $\partial r/\partial q < 0$  for the Riemann r-wave  $(s = s_0)$ .



Figure 2.13

For Chaplygin's gas,  $p = AV + p_0$ ,  $d^2p/dv^2 = 0$ , and  $\xi = \sqrt{-A}$  is the constant. The slope of the characteristics in this case is fixed and therefore all s-characteristics are parallel to each other, just as are the r-characteristics.

Nevertheless condition  $\partial s/\partial q > 0$  again distinguishes the rareflection region in the Riemann wave  $r = r_0$ .

The Riemann wave  $(r = r_0)$  is called centered if the s-characteristics form a bundle of straight lines departing from a single point  $(q_0, t_0)$  let (Figure 2.13). Since the invariant s(q, t) is constant along the s-characteristic, it follows that in the central the Riemann wave

$$s = s\left(\frac{q-q_0}{t-t_0}\right), \quad r = r_0$$
$$r = r\left(\frac{q-q_0}{t-t_0}\right), \quad s = s_0.$$

or

Solutions dependent only on the variable  $y = \frac{q - q_o}{t - t_o}$  are called self-modeling.

Let us show that centered Riemann waves yield all self-modeling solutions to gas dynamics equations.

Writing equations (2.5.4)-(2.5.6) in the form

$$\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial p}{\partial q} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial S}{\partial t} = 0 \quad (v = 0) \tag{6}$$

and assuming that the variables V, u, p, S depend only on  $y = \frac{q - q_o}{t - t_o}$ , we make the substitution by the formulas

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} = -\frac{y}{t-t_0} \frac{d}{dy}, \quad \frac{\partial}{\partial q} = \frac{1}{t-t_0} \frac{d}{dy}.$$

after which we arrive at the equations:

$$y\frac{dV}{dy} + \frac{du}{dy} = 0, \quad y\frac{du}{dy} - \frac{dp}{dy} = 0, \quad \frac{dS}{dy} = 0.$$

From the last equation it follows that  $S = S_0 = constant$ , and the self-modeling flow is, therefore, an isentropic flow.

Converting in the remaining two equations to Riemann invariants, let us rewrite them in the form

- 217 -

$$[y+\xi(r-s)]\frac{ds}{dy}=0, [y-\xi(r-s)]\frac{dr}{dy}=0.$$

If  $y \neq -\xi(r-s)$ , then ds/dy = 0 and  $s = s_0$ . Since  $\xi(r-s) > 0$ , then when  $y = -\xi(r-s)$  we have  $r = r_0 = \text{constant}$ . And so, there are only two possibilities for the self-modeling solution: either

$$s = s_0 = \text{const}, \quad j = \xi (r - s_0),$$
 (7)  
 $r = r_0 = \text{const}, \quad y = -\xi (r_0 - s),$  (8)

and, therefore, any self-modeling solution to equations (6) is a Riemann wave.

Since  $\xi'(r-s) > 0$ , then by differentiating equalities (7) and (8) relative to q, we conclude that any self-modeling solution when  $t < t_0$  is a compression wave, and when  $t > t_0$  -- a rarefaction wave.

Thus, if we consider the half-plane  $t \ge 0$ , then in it any self-modeling solution dependent on the variable  $y = q/t (q_0 = t_0 = 0)$ , is a Riemann rarefaction wave.

In Eulerian variables a centered Riemann wave is given by the conditions

or

or

$$s = s_0 = \text{const}, \quad y = \frac{x - x_0}{t - t_0} = t + c$$
  
 $r = r_0 = \text{const}, \quad y = \frac{x - x_0}{t - t_0} = t - c.$ 

Let us consider several relations holding for an arbitrary Riemann wave for the case of a polytropic gas.

For a polytropic gas

$$s = u - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c$$
.  $r = u + \frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c$ .

Suppose that in the Riemann wave  $r = r_0 = \text{constant}$ , and suppose  $u_0$ ,  $c_0$  are the values of the velocity and the speed of sound at some point in the Riemann wave. Then

or

 $u_{0} + \frac{2}{\gamma \to 1} c_{0} = u + \frac{2}{\gamma \to 1} c,$  $c = c_{0} \left( 1 - \frac{\gamma - 1}{2} \frac{u - u_{0}}{c_{0}} \right).$  (9)

- 218 -

Since  $p = \frac{1}{v}A^{-\frac{2}{v-1}} < \frac{2v}{v-1}$ , then from (9) we have a relation between pressure p and velocity u in the Riemann s-wave:

₽₩₽ŏ[11- <u>₩-1/3 ma</u> ]₩-1	(10)
CODSU.	

Similarly, in the Riemann r-wave:

$$p = p_0 \left[ 1 + \frac{Y - 1}{2} - \frac{z_0}{c_0} \right]^{\frac{2y}{y-1}}$$
(11)

Finally, let us note yet another important property of the Riemann wave.

Any continuous flow adjoining the zone of constant flow is a Riemann wave.

Actually, suppose the flow is continuous and constant leftward from the line AB (Figure 2.14). This means that the line AB is a line through which one solution to a system of equations in gas dynamics is not uniquely extended and, therefore, the line AB is a characteristic. Since the flow leftward from AB is constant, AB is a straight line.

Suppose, for example, that AB is an s-characteristic, then to the right of AB  $r = r_{c}$  and the flow to the right of AB is a Riemann s-wave.



Figure 2.14

3. Profiles in a Riemann wave. Radiant catastrophe. Let us consider the behavior of hydrodynamic variables in traveling waves of compression and rarefaction. Suppose, for example,  $r = r_0 = \text{constant}$  and  $\frac{\partial S}{\partial q} > 0$ , i.e., we are considering the case of a rarefaction s-wave.

- 219 -

As we saw above, in this case  $\frac{\partial u}{\partial q} > 0$ ,  $\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} > 0$ . Since  $\xi^2(r-s) = -dp/dV$ ,  $d^2p/dV^2 > 0$ , V decreases with increase in  $\xi$  and, therefore, c increases. Since, moreover,  $\xi^1(r-s) > 0$ , then from the condition  $\frac{\partial s}{\partial q} > 0$ ,  $r = r_0 = \text{constant}$  it follows that  $\frac{\partial V}{\partial q} > 0$ ,  $\frac{\partial P}{\partial q} < 0$ ,  $\frac{\partial C}{\partial q} < 0$ . Thus, profiles of velocity u and the speed of sound c in the rarefaction-ness wave (r = constant, 0) are of the form shown in Figure 2.15, a.



Figure 2.15

We similarly obtain profiles for the case of a rarefaction r-wave (Figure 2.15, b).

Figure 2.16, a and b shows the profiles of hydrodynamic variables in the case of a compression wave.

And thus, in the rarefaction wave  $\partial u/\partial q > 0$ , and in the compression wave  $\frac{\partial u}{\partial q} < 0$ . The wave r = constant differ from the wave s = constant by the sign of the variable  $\frac{\partial u}{\partial q} \cdot \frac{\partial c}{\partial q}$  ; when  $r = r_0 \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} \cdot \frac{\partial c}{\partial q} < 0$ , when  $s = s_0 \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} \cdot \frac{\partial c}{\partial q} > 0$ .

Let us note that the sign du dc coincides with the sign du dp. Therefore in the plane of variables p, u (p, u-diagram), the family of states in the Riemann s-wave is described by curve 3.2.10, of the form shown in Figure 2.16, c. Similarly, for the r-wave du dp > 0 (Figure 2.16, d).

Let us consider the time variation of the profiles of hydrodynamic quantitles.

Since the solution is constant in the traveling wave along the straight lines and since these lines diverge with increase in t in the rarefaction wave, -220 - in the rarefaction wave the gradients of all hydrodynamic variables decrease in absolute value with increase in time t.

conversely, in the compression wave the characteristics of the corresponding family diverge with increase in time t and the gradients of all hydrodynamic variables increase absolute value. Figure 2.17, a and b shows the variation in the profile s = s(q, t) with increase in t in the waves of compression and rarefaction for the case  $r = r_0 = constant$ .

The characteristics in the compression wave intersect each other at some finite value  $t = t_0$ . At the point of intersection of the characteristics the derivatives of the hydrodynamic variables become unbounded.

It is not difficult to calculate the instant of formation of the unbounded derivatives. Suppose  $r = r_0$ , and  $s(q, 0) = s_0(q)$ . Then by (3.2.5) two s-charac-teristics departing from the points  $q = q_1^0$  and  $q = q_2^0$  of the initial axis t = 0 intersect at instant  $t_n$ :

$$t_{a} = \frac{q_{1}^{a} - q_{1}^{a}}{t_{1} (r_{0} - s_{0}(q_{1}^{a})) - t(r_{0} - s_{0}(q_{2}^{a}))}$$
(1)

For the case when  $s_o(q)$  is differentiable, we obtain the smallest time instant t, for which the s-characteristics intersect each other:

$$l_{\min} = \frac{1}{\max_{q} \left[ -\frac{\partial \xi \left( r_{0} - s_{0} \left( q \right) \right)}{\partial q} \right]}, \qquad (2)$$

Formula (2) is meaningful only for the case when  $\max_{q} \left[-\frac{3\xi}{3q}\right] > 0$ . If  $t_{\min} \leq 0$ , the s-characteristics do not intersect each other when t > 0 and the derivatives in the Riemann wave remain bounded.

Thus, in any traveling compression wave gradients increase and become unbounded in a finite time interval. This phenomenon is sometimes called gradient catastrophe.

When  $\frac{\partial^2 P}{\partial V^2} > 0$ , gradient catastrophe commences in a traveling compression wave, and when  $\frac{\partial^2 P}{\partial V^2} < 0$  -- in a traveling rarefaction wave. Thus, when  $\frac{\partial^2 P}{\partial V^2} > 0$  a compression shock wave is formed, and when  $\frac{\partial^2 P}{\partial V^2} < 0$  -- a rarefaction shock wave (cf section IV).

- 221 -









(b)



- 222 -







No continuous solution exists when t >  $t_{\rm min}$  > 0; the solution becomes discontinuous.

Let us consider a more complex form of flow -- flow with local initial data.

We will state that initial data are local if initial functions  $r_0(q)$ ,  $s_0(q)$  are variable only over a finite interval  $a \leq q \leq b$  of the axis t = 0, i.e.,

 Flow arising under the initial conditions (3) is not described by traveling Riemann waves. However, in several cases of flow, for sufficiently large t > 0, it can consist only of traveling waves.

If, for example,  $r'_{0}(q) \ge 0$ ,  $s'_{0}(q) \ge 0$ , the solution has bounded derivatives for any  $t \ge 0$ , as follows from the estimates (cf section I). Values of the invariant s are transported along the s-characteristics, with velocity  $-\rho c < 0$ ; the values of invariant r are transported along the r-characteristics with velocity  $\rho c > 0$ . Therefore for a certain  $t_{1} > 0$  the zones of variability of the variants r and s diverge and the solution will consist of two traveling rarefaction waves separated by a constant-flow zone (Figure 2.17, c).

Now with a  $\rightarrow$  0, b  $\rightarrow$  0, i.e., if we proceed to the problem with piecewiseconstant initial data, solution r(q, t), s(q, t) will obviously tend to the selfmodeling solution consisting of two centered rarefaction waves (Figure 2.17, d).

cauchy's problem with piecewise-constant initial data

$$r_0(q) = \begin{cases} r^-, & q < 0, \\ r^+, & q > 0, \end{cases} \quad s_0(q) = \begin{cases} s^-, & q < 0, \\ s^+, & q > 0 \end{cases}$$
(4)

is called the problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity and is studied in detail in section IV of this chapter.

The above analysis allows us to assert that if  $s \leq s^+$ ,  $r \leq r^+$ , the problem of decay has a solution that is consistent when t > 0, consisting of two centered rarefaction waves (Figure 2.17, d).

An analogous approach to the consideration of the problem of decay as a limiting problem with local initial data enables us to predict the quantitative behavior of the solution even when we reject the inequalities  $r \leq r^+$ ,  $s \leq s^+$ . If, for example,  $r > r^+$ , then after the interaction of traveling waves (zone I) the compression r-wave will propagate toward the right (Figure 2.17, e). As we saw above, the gradients in the compression waves increase unboundedly. This leads to a discontinuity in the solution. Shock waves appear in the solution.

Based on this, we can assert that if  $s^{-} > s^{+}$  or  $r^{-} > r^{+}$ , shock waves necessarily emerge in the solution to the decay problem.

- 224 -

4. Piston problem. Escape of gas into vacuum. Traveling waves find numerous applications in a number of these simplest problems, and also in the qualitative investigation of thus far extremely complicated flows. We will consider here several of the simple problems whose solutions are described with the aid of traveling waves.

Suppose a gas exists on one side (to the right) of a rigid wall(piston), which beginning at the initial time instant t = 0 moves according to a certain law.

We will assume that at the initial instant the gas is at rest and exhibits constant density, pressure, and entropy, i.e., we will presuppose that

$$P(q, 0) = 0, \quad p(q, 0) = p_{q}, \quad \rho(q, 0) = \rho_{0}, \quad S(q, 0) = S_{0}, \quad (1)$$

We will assume for the gas that its equation of state satisfying conditions I and II is given:

 $\frac{\partial p}{\partial V} < 0, \quad \frac{\partial^2 p}{\partial V^2} \ge 0, \quad p(\infty, S) = 0.$  (2)

The piston is at the gas boundary, whose coordinate q we will take as equal to zero. The law of piston motion is expressed by the function u(0, t) = U(t), (3) where U(t) is the piston velocity, given as a function of the time t, and u(q, t)is the gas velocity*). We will assume that U(t) is a continuously differentiable function satisfying the condition U(0) = 0. (4)

Initially let us consider the case when  $U'(t) \leq 0$ . The construction of this problem reduces to finding the solution to equations of an isentropic flow satisfying the initial conditions (1) and boundary condition (3). In Riemann invariants the problem reduces to finding the solution to the equations

$$\frac{\partial x}{\partial t} - \xi \left( t - s \right) \frac{\partial s}{\partial y} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + \xi \left( t - s \right) \frac{\partial r}{\partial y} = 0, \quad (5)$$

Satisfying the initial conditions

*) Equality (3) holds only when the gas does not separate from the piston.

- 225 -

$$s(q, 0) = -r(q, 0) = -\varphi(V_0), V_0 = \frac{1}{\rho_0}$$
 (6)

(7)

and the boundary condition assigned at the straight line q = 0: s(0, 0) + r(0, 0) = 2U(0)

Zone I (Figure 2.18), bounded on the left by the characteristic OA (q =  $c_0 \rho_0 t$ ) is obviously the zone of flow constancy, i.e., in zone I

$$s = s_0, r = r_0 = -s_0, s = 0, \cdot \rho = \rho_0, c = c_0^{-1}$$
(8)

Zone II of an inconstant flow is bounded along the r-characteristic of the OA from the constant-flow zone. Therefore, flowing zone II is a Riemann wave. As we can see from Figure 2.18, the Riemann invariant s(q, t) is constant in zone II, and the values of this invariant are transported to zone II along the s-characteristics from the initial axis t = 0.



Figure 2.18

Thus, in zone II,  $s(q, t) = s_0 = constant$ , and it remains for us to inte-(rate only the second equation in system (5):

$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + \xi (r - s_0) \frac{\partial r}{\partial q} = 0.$$
(9)

If the r-characteristic intersects *) the axis q = 0 at the point  $\tau > 0$ , then at this point  $s(0, \tau) = s_0$  and from (7) we define  $r(0, \tau)$ : [*) at following page]

- 226 -

$$r(0, \tau) = 2U(\tau) - s_0 = 2U(\tau) + \varphi(V_0)$$
(10)

In zone II of the Riemann wave, invariant r(q, t) is constant along the r-characteristics, which are given by the straight lines:

$$\frac{1}{r-\tau} = \xi(r(0, \tau) - s_0) = \xi(r(q, t) - s_0)$$
(11)

Along the straight line (11)  $r(q, t) = r(0, \tau)$  where  $r(0, \tau)$  is given by formula (10). Formula (11) yields the solution r = r(q, t) parametrically by means of the parameter -- the ordinates of the point of intersection of characteristic (11) with axis q = 0. From (11) it follows that if  $U^{\dagger}(t) < 0$ , in zone II  $\frac{\partial r(q, t)}{\partial q} > 0$ , i.e., motion in zone II is a rarefaction wave and the pattern of characteristics is of the form shown in Figure 2.18. When solving boundary condition (7) it was assumed that the r-characteristics departing trom the ray  $q \ge 0$  of the initial axis intersect the line q = 0 when t > 0.

According to its physical meaning, the quantity  $c \ge 0$  (12) therefore formula (10) is meaningful only when the inequality

$$c = \psi(2U(0) - 2s_0) = \psi(2U(0) + 2\psi(V_0)) > 0.$$
(13)

is satisfied.

According to (2),  $\psi$  (r - s) is a monotonically increasing function. Therefore inequality (13), generally speaking, bounds from below piston velocity U(t) for which the boundary condition (3) can be satisfied, i.e., bounds from below the gas velocity at the line q = 0.

For U(t) < 0 that are sufficiently small modulewise, inequality (13) is obviously clearly satisfied, since when U(t) = 0

$$\psi(2\psi(V_0)) = \psi(r_0 - s_0) = c_0 > 0.$$

Suppose that for any  $t = t_1$  inequality (13) is converted into an quality *) As we will see below, for U(t) < 0 that are sufficiently large modulewise, this is not the case, i.e., the r-characteristics do not intersect the axis q = 0. -227 - even when  $t > t_1$ ,  $U(t) < U(t_1)$ . Then when  $t > t_1$  boundary condition (3) loses its meaning.

In this case the piston separates some of the gas, and a vacuum region is induced between the piston and the gas. Formula (11) parametrically defines the solution r(q, t) throughout the zone II assuming that the parameter  $\tau$  lies within the segment  $0 \leq \tau \leq t_1$ .

Note that from the assumptions (2) it follows that if  $\sqrt{-\frac{\partial P}{\partial V}} = \xi (r-s)$ = c P = 0, then p = 0, therefore the boundary q = 0 providing  $t > t_1$  can be viewed as the free boundary of the gas, i.e., the boundary of the gas with the vacuum in which p = 0, P = 0. The inconvenience of Lagrangian coordinates is manifested in this case in that in the 3, t plane the boundary of the gas q = 0 coincides with the piston position, since in the region between them  $P = 1/\gamma = 0$ .

The pattern becomes more graphic if we represent gas and piston motions in Eulerian coordinates. Figure 2.19 shows the pattern of the r-characteristics in the case of gas separation from the piston, in Eulerian coordinates.

In zone I we have as before a gas at rest, zone II bounded by the r-characteristics OC and AB is a zone of the rarefaction wave, and zone III (between the pisont trajectory z = x(t) and the characteristic AB) is the vacuum zone. At the point  $A(t = t_1)$  separation of a gas from the piston occurs. Note that obviously the straight line AB, which is the boundary between gas and vacuum is simultaneously an r- and a s-characteristic. For a polytropic gas,  $\varphi(V) = \frac{2}{V-1}C$ ,  $\psi(r-5) = C = \frac{V-1}{4}$  (r - s); therefore condition (13) can be written when V>1 in the form

$$\left[U(t)+\frac{2}{\gamma-1}c_0\right] \ge 0. \tag{14}$$

i.e.

$$U(t) \ge -\frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_0. \tag{15}$$

And so, when  $U(t) < -\frac{2}{V-i} c_0$  the separation of gas from the piston commences. Note that if we consider the isothermal gas formally as a gas for which V = 1, then from (15) it follows that the separation of an isothermal gas from a piston generally does not occur, since the quantity  $\frac{2}{V-i} c_0 \rightarrow \infty$  when  $V \rightarrow 1$ . The same conclusion can be obtained also from the formula for f, since -228 -

$$\rho = \exp\left\{\frac{r-s}{2c_T}\right\} > 0,$$
 where  $c_T = \sqrt{RT} = \text{constant}.$ 





Another physical problem about pistons is solved in almost similar fashion, when it is not the piston velocity that is given, but the pressure on the piston. This leads to a boundary condition in Lagrangian variables:  $p(0, t) = p_0(t)$ . (16)

If we assume that under the conditions of the preceasing problem U(t) decreases monotonically over the segment  $0 \le t \le t_1$ , but when  $t \ge t_1$ ,  $U(t) = U_0 = \text{constant}$ .

The pattern of characteristics in the q, t plane is presented for this case in Figure 2.20, a. We see that if  $U_0 \ge -\frac{2}{V-1}c_0$ , then the flow is constant in the zone III.

If now the quantity  $t_1$  tends to zero, at the limit as  $t_1 \rightarrow 0$  we obtain a self-modeling solution, whose pattern of characteristics is shown in Figure 2.20, b. This self-modeling solution corresponds to the problem of the piston impelled from a gas at constant velocity  $U_0 \ge -\frac{2}{V-t}c_0$ . For the case  $U_0 < -\frac{2}{V-t}c_0$  zone III vanishes, giving way to the rarefaction wave, i.e., zone II in this case displaces zone III. Providing  $U_0 < -\frac{2}{V-t}c_0$  at the boundary q = 0, condition  $\rho = 0$  is satisfied, and the gas is not in contact with the piston, i.e., they are separated by a vacuum region.

- 229 -



This self-modeling solution yields the solution to another problem, called the problem of the escape of gas into a vacuum. In this problem we can assume thh that at the initial time instant t = 0 the wall bounding the gas on the left (at the point q = 0) is taken away.

Now let us consider the second case, when  $U^{1}(t) \ge 0$ , U(0) = 0. (17)



Boundary condition (7) can now be always satisfied, since providing U(t)>0inequality (13) is always satisfied. We can readily see that when U(t)>0,  $\frac{\partial r(q,t)}{\partial q}$ < 0, and the flow in zone II is therefore a compression wave. Figure 2.21 gives the pattern of characteristics in the q, t plane. Since r-characteristics intersect each other when t > 0, the classical solution to the piston problem for the case U(t)>0 exists only for a limited time interval.

Beyond the intersection of two characteristics, the solution to the piston problem become discontinuous.

In general note that if we are considering an arbitrary law of piston motion u = U(t) and if U'(t) > 0 for certain t, then discontinuities necessarily emerge in the solution to this problem. Consequently, the complete solution to the piston problem in these cases is described by discontinuous solutions of gas dynamics equations containing shock waves. We will study the properties of shock waves in section IV.

Note still further that if we assume that the piston begins to move toward the gas side with finite velocity U(0) > 0, the solution is discontinuous for all t > 0. So in this case consideration of the isentropic problem is meaningless.

5. problem with two pistons. Reflection and refraction of a traveling wave at the contact boundary. We continue our qualitative study of the simplest flows with the example of these two problems in which we must consider interaction of two Riemann waves.





As we already took note of in subsection 1, for the case of a polytropic gas with adiabatic index  $\gamma = 3$ , straight lines in the plane of the Eulerian coordinates x, t along which the corresponding Riemann invariant is constant are characteristics. This fact enables us to derive a solution to Cauchy's problem, and also a solution to any correctly formulated boundary problem for the cass when shock waves do not form in the solution. Suppose a polytropic gas with index  $\gamma = 3$  at the initial time instants t = 0 is in a quiescent state (u = 0,  $\rho = \rho_0$ ,  $p = p_0$ ,  $S = S_0$ ), bounded on two sides by pistons whose trajectory of motion are given by:  $x = x_1(t)$ ,  $x = x_2(t)$  (Figure 2.22). We now employ Eulerian - 231 = 0 coordinates x, t.

Obviously, in zone I we have a constant flow coinciding with the initial flow, in zones II and III -- Riemann waves, and zone IV is the zone of Riemann wave interference.

Consider qualities of another extremely simple problem; the interaction of Riemann waves with a contact boundary, i.e., with boundary of two distinctive gases (for identical gases with different densities). For simplicity, we will regard both gases as polytropic: the gas to the left of the boundary  $x = x_0$ (Figure 2.23) has the adiabatic index  $V = V_1$ , and the gas to the right -- the index  $V = V_2$ , i.e., we assume that to the left of  $x = x_0$ ,  $p = A_1 \rho^{-V_1}$ , and to the right --  $p = A_2 \rho^{-V_2}$ . We can readily understand that if two gases adjoin each other, the boundary between them is a trajectory, and therefore the following conditions must be satisfied at the interface of the two gases:

$$u_{=} u_{,}, p_{=} p_{,}, (1)$$





Denoting the Riemann invariants s, r to the left and to the right of the contact boundary by, respectively,  $s_1$ ,  $r_1$ ,  $s_2$ , and  $r_2$ , we conclude that at the continuity of velocity at the contact boundary require by the first of the conditions (1) is described by the equality

$$s_1 + r_1 = s_2 + r_2 = 2u(t),$$
 (2)  
= 232 -

where U(t) is the velocity of the contact boundary. Take some point  $(x_0(t),t)$ at the contact boundary (Figure 2.23) after a Riemann r-wave with the velocity of the left gas arrives at it. Since s-characteristics transport to the contact boundary  $x = x_0(t)$  in gas II constant values in the invariant  $s = s_2 = s_2^0$ , motion to the right of the contact boundaries naturally a Riemann r-wave ( $s = s_2^0 =$ constant). Therefore, by formula (3.2.11) the pressure against the contact boundary is defined by the function

$$p_2 = p_0 \left[ 1 + \frac{\gamma_1 - 1}{2} \frac{U(t)}{4} \right]^{\frac{\gamma_1}{\gamma_1 - 1}}$$
(3)

where  $p_0$  is initial pressure in gases I and II, and  $c_2^0$  is the initial speed of sound in gas II (the initial velocity in gases I and II is zero).

Calculate pressure p, in gas I. Since

$$\frac{P_1}{P_0} = \left(\frac{c_1}{c_1^0}\right)^{\frac{2\gamma_1}{\gamma_0-1}},$$

where  $c_1^0$  is the speed of sound in gas I at the initial time instant, and  $c_1 = \frac{v_1 - i}{4}$   $(r_1 - s_1)$ , therefore

$$p_{1} = p_{0} \left[ \frac{\gamma_{1} - 1}{4} \frac{r_{1} - s_{1}}{c_{1}^{0}} \right]^{\frac{\gamma_{1}}{\gamma_{1} - 1}}.$$
(4)

Canceling out the quantity  $s_1$  at this point by means of (2), we get the formula

$$p_1 = p_0 \left[ \frac{r_1}{r_1^0} - \frac{\gamma_1 - 1}{2} \frac{U(t)}{c_1^0} \right]^{\frac{2\gamma_1}{\gamma_1 - 1}},$$
(5)

where  $r_1^0 = \frac{2}{v_1 - v_1} c_1^0$  is the value of invariant r in the constant-flow zone of gas I ahead of the Riemann r-wave (we assume here that U(0) = 0). Equating pressures  $p_1$  and  $p_2$ , we derive the equation

$$\left[\frac{r_{1}}{r_{1}^{0}}-\frac{\gamma_{1}-1}{2}\frac{U(t)}{c_{1}^{0}}\right]^{\frac{2\gamma_{1}}{\gamma_{1}-1}}=\left[1+\frac{\gamma_{2}-1}{2}\frac{U(t)}{c_{2}^{0}}\right]^{\frac{2\gamma_{1}}{\gamma_{1}-1}}.$$
(6)

If it is assumed that  $r_1 = r_1(t)$  is a known function, then from this stage we can define U(t). Actually, the quantity  $r_1(t)$  is an unknown, since the interaction of two Riemann waves to the left of the contact boundary (Figure 2.23) leads to curving of r-characteristics. However, we can make a qualitative -233 -

investigation of the dependence of U(t) on  $r_1(t)$  and study the flow pattern qualitatively.

Suppose, for example, that a rarefaction r-wave arrives at the contact boundary. Then, as is readily seen from Figure 2.23,  $r_1(t)$  is monotonically decreasing function of the variable  $t(\frac{dr_i(t)}{dt} < 0)$ . When  $t = t_0$  (Figure 2.23),  $r_1(t_0) = r_1^0$ ; therefore from (6) it follows that  $U(t_0) = 0$ . Since we assume that  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 > 1$ , the left side of equality (6) decreases with increase in U(t), while the right side -- in contrast -- increases monotonically. Hence it follows that if  $r_1(t)$  is a monotonically decreasing function of the variable t, U(t) < 0 and U(t) is also monotonically decreasing.

This means that flow in gas II can be regarded as motion induced by the movement of a piston with velocity U(t) < 0. Therefore the Riemann r-wave in gas II is a rarefaction wave. Quite analogously, we can ascertain that if the incident wave is a compression wave, U(t) > 0 and a compression r-wave is propagated in gas II.

It is somewhat more difficult to establish the pattern of an s-wave reflected from the contact boundary, that is to say: the sign of  $\frac{ds_i(t)}{dt}$ . Differentiating equality (2) relative to variable t, we get

$$\frac{ds_1(t)}{dt} = 2U'(t) - \frac{dr_1(t)}{dt}.$$
 (7)

Hence we conclude that if  $\mathcal{U}_{1}(t) > \frac{dr_{1}(t)}{dt}$ , the reflected wave is a rarefaction wave, otherwise -- a compression wave. For simplicity, we consider only the case of identical gases ( $V_{1} = V_{2} = V$ ) whose entropies are distinct, i.e.,  $c_{1}^{0} \neq c_{2}^{0}$ . Then equation (6) can be rewritten as

$$\frac{\gamma - 1}{2} \frac{r_1(t) - U(t)}{c_1^0} = 1 + \frac{\gamma - 1}{2} \frac{U(t)}{c_2^0}$$
(8)

and

$$U(t) = \frac{r_1(t) - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} c_1^{\psi}}{1 + c_1^{\psi}/c_2^{\psi}} \quad \text{and} \quad U'(t) = \frac{1}{1 + c_1^{\psi}/c_2^{\psi}} r_1'(t).$$

- 234 -

Hence we conclude that if  $c_1^0/c_2^0 < 1$ , the quantity  $\frac{ds_1(t)}{dt}$  has the sign of  $\frac{dr_1(t)}{dt}$ ; but if  $c_1^0/c_2^0 > 1$ , then the signs of  $\frac{ds_1(t)}{dt}$  and  $\frac{dr_1(t)}{dt}$  are opposed.

For the same gas  $(\gamma_1 = \nu_2 = \nu)$ , inequality  $c_1^0 < c_2^0$  means that the density  $\rho_1^o$  of gas I is greater than the density  $\rho_2^o$  of gas II, since  $p = \frac{c^2 \rho}{\nu}$ . Therefore we can formulate our result thusly:

From a denser medium  $(\rho_2^{\circ} > \rho_i^{\circ}, c_2^{\circ} < c_i^{\circ})$  a rarefaction (compression) wave is reflected also in the form of a rarefaction (compression) wave, and conversely, from a less dense medium  $(\rho_2^{\circ} < \rho_i^{\circ}, c_2^{\circ} > c_i^{\circ})$  a rarefaction (compression) wave is reflected in the form of a compression (rarefaction) wave.

Note one special case,  $c_2^0 = 0$  ( $\rho_z^o = \infty$ ) for which U(t) = 0. This case can be treated as the reflection of a Riemann wave from an infinitely dense gas or as a reflection from a rigid wall (U(t) = 0). We conclude that compression (rarefaction)waves are reflected from a rigid wall always in the form of compression (rarefaction) waves.

Formula (6) enables us to make a qualitative investigation of the proble. of the reflection of Riemann waves at a contact boundary. But the total solution of this problem is complicated by as a fact that actually the function  $r_1(t)$  is unknown, since the r-characteristics are curved in the zone of interaction of the incident Riemann wave with the wave reflected from the contact boundary.

Accordingly, let us note a special case when the solution to this problem reduces to the solution of ordinary differential equation.

Consider the case when  $V_1 = 3$ , but  $V_2 > 1$  arbitrarily, Then the characteristics in gas I are straight lines, and we can assume that  $r_1(x, t) = f_1(x, t)$ , where  $f_1(x, t)$  is defined uniquely in the Riemann wave. However, in equation (6)  $r_1(t)$  is the value of invariant  $r_1(x, t)$  at the contact boundary, i.e., at the point  $(x_0(t), t)$ :  $r_1(t) = r_1(x_0(t), t) = f_1(x_0(t), t)$ . (9) Since by the physical meaning of quantity U(t)

$$\frac{dx_0(t)}{dt} = U(t), \tag{10}$$

and from equations (6) and (9) U(t) is expressed as a certain function of the variables t,  $x_0(t)$ , therefore the solution of the entire problem is reduced to integral - 235 -

equation (10). As the initial condition for equation (10), here the condition (Figure 2.23)  $x_0(t_0) = x_0$  is imposed. Thus, for example, if  $\psi_1 = \psi_2 = 3$  and if a centered rarefaction wave arrives, equation (10) takes on, according to (8), the form

$$\frac{dx_0(t)}{dt} = \frac{\frac{x_0(t)}{t} - c_1^0}{1 + c_1^0/c_2^0}, \quad x_0(t_0) = c_1^0 t_0, \ t_0 > 0.$$
(11)

since in the centered rarefaction wave when  $\sqrt{3} = 3$ , r(x, t) = x/t.

6. Remarks on boundary conditions for equations in gas dynamics and an illustration of their solvability with the example of the piston problem. In analyzing the solvability of problems with boundary and wall conditions, the conclusions which we drew in considering this problem area for hyperbolic systems of quasilinear equations in section XI of Chapter One are wholly applicable for gas dynamics equations.

Nevertheless, when studying the motion of gases and liquids, certain classes of boundary and wall conditions are especially to be anticipated in therefore are particularly important. Therefore we will here consider typical boundary conditions for equations in gas dynamics.

The wall conditions are most naturally formulated for the boundary of an isolated gas volume, i.e., for a trajectory. In Lagrangian coordinates, a fixed coordinate q corresponds to a trajectory; therefore this kind of boundary condition in Lagrangian coordinates is imposed on the straight lines q = constant.

Two types of boundary conditions can be distinguished:

1) External boundary conditions, or conditions at external boundaries. This will naturally be boundary conditions effectively describing the influence of an external environment on a given gas volume. For the one-dimensional flow under consideration, such conditions are the conditions at the left and right boundaries of the volume in which the gas is situated.

2) Internal boundary conditions, or conditions at internal boundaries. These include conditions is contact boundaries between gases exhibiting different properties (different entropies, different equations of state, and so on). Among the internal boundary conditions we can include also conditions at the discontinuity lines of a solution. These conditions will be discussed in detail in the -236 - next section.

As for the conditions at the contact boundaries, in gas dynamics they are always identical and require continuity of flow velocity u and pressure p. An example of the use of these conditions is given by subsection 5, where the problem of reflecting Riemann waves from a contact boundary was studied qualitatively.

Let us dwell on external boundary conditions. For the case of the piston problem taken up in subsection 4, the boundary condition is imposed at the point q = 0. We can easily observe that if the pressure  $p(0, t) = p(t) \ge 0$  (1) is assigned at the piston, this boundary problem is solvable, and uniquely so, since from condition (1) it follows that  $c \ge 0$ . But for the case when the piston velocity u(0, t) = U(t), (2) is given, we see that provided U(t) < 0 separation of gas from the piston is pcssible, that is to say, condition (2) is not satisfied, but is replaced by condition p = 0.

The very same situation obtains for systems of linear equations as well. If boundary conditions are imposed outside the domain of dependence of initial data, these conditions generally speaking do not uniquely define the solution.

For the piston problem, the physical formulation of the problem yielded the correct solution, by replacing, where required, condition (2) by the "free boundary" condition p = 0.

When U(t) > 0, the piston problem with boundary condition (2), conversely, is always solvable, even though the solution will be discontinuous. This conclusion must be compared with the case of a system of linear equations for which the boundary problem generally speaking is not solvable either in the class of smooth or in the class of discontinuous solutions, if the boundary condition is posed in the domain of determinacy of the solution to Cauchy's problem.

Section IV. Discontinuities in a One-Dimensional Flow of Compressible Gases. Shock Waves

1. <u>Hugoniot's Conditions</u>. In the examples of these simplest flows in section III we saw that as a rule solutions to equations in gas dynamics remain continuous for a limited time, then discontinuities emerge in the solutions.

- 237 -

Naturally, differential equations lose their meaning for discontinuous flows; however, as we already stated above, integral laws of conservation of mass, momentum, and energy remain in force for discontinuous flows as well.



Let us derive conditions that must be met at the discontinuity lines of solutions to equations in gas dynamics as consequences of integral laws of conservation.

Suppose x = x(t) is the equation of one of discontinuity lines of the hydrodynamic variables, which we will assume over the segment  $t_1 \leq t \leq t_2$  under consideration as possessing a continuous tangent (Figure 2.24). Suppose f(x, t) suffers a discontinuity at the line x = x(t). Let us denote

 $f_1(t) = f(x(t) - 0, t); \quad f_2(t) = f(x(t) + 0, t); \quad [f] = f_2(t) - f_1(t). \tag{1}$ 

Integral laws of conservation in Eulerian coordinates (2.3.13) - (2.3.15) are of the form

$$\oint_{C} \rho x^{\nu} dx - \rho u x^{\nu} dt = 0,$$

$$\oint_{C} \rho a x^{\nu} dx - (p - | p u^{2}) x^{\nu} dt = - \int_{O_{C}} \int_{O_{C}} \nu p x^{\nu - 1} dx dt,$$

$$\oint_{C} \rho \left(e + \frac{u^{2}}{2}\right) x^{\nu} dx - \rho u \left(e + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{u^{2}}{2}\right) x^{\nu} dt = 0.$$
(2)

- 238 -

Let us write the laws of conservation (2) for the path  $AA^{BB}$ , assuming that the lines  $A^{B}B$  and  $B^{A}A$  adjoin infinitely close to the discontinuity line x(t), respectively, to the right and to the left of it.

In view of the boundedness of all hydrodynamic variables, integrals vanish over the parts AA' and BB' of the path C, as does the  $\iint_{a < c} v px^{v-t} dx dt$ . Along the line x = x(t) we have dx = D dt, where D = D(t) = x'(t). Therefore, for example, from the first equation in (2) we get

$$\int x^{v}(t) \{(\rho_{2}(t) - \rho_{1}(t)) D(t) - (\rho_{2}(t) u_{2}(t) - \rho_{1}(t) u_{1}(t))\} dt = 0\}$$
(3)

In view of the arbitrariness of the limits of integration in (3), we must equate the integrand to zero, i.e.,  $x^{\vee}(t) \{ D(t) [\rho] - [\rho u] \} = 0.$ 

 $C_{an}$  celling from this equality, we see that the conditions at the discontinuity line are identical for three symmetry cases  $\gamma = 0$ , 1, 2. proceeding in similar fashion with all laws of conservation (2), we get conditions at discontinuity line x = x(t):

$$D[\rho] = [\rho u],$$

$$D[\rho u] = [p + \rho u^{2}],$$

$$D[\rho(e + \frac{u^{4}}{2})] = [\rho u(e + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{u^{4}}{2})],$$
(6)

which associate discontinuities in hydrodynamic variables at the discontinuity line x = x(t) and the velocity  $p = x^{\dagger}(t)$  of the discontinuity line.

Relations (4)-(6) are called conditions for hydrodynamic consistency of a discontinuity, or Hugoniot's conditions, after the French scientist who first derived them*).

According to the notation for the quantity D = D(t), D[f] = [Df]. This means that equation (4) can be rewritten as  $[\rho(u - D)] = 0$ . (7) Multiplying equation (7) by D and subtracting from (5), we get

*) In American literature this condition is often called Rankine's or Rankine-Hugoniot conditions.

- 239 -

$$[p + \rho(u - D)^2] = 0.$$
 (8)

Finally, multiplying (8) by D, subtracting the results from (6), and considering that  $[D] = [D^2] = 0$ , we get

$$\left[\rho(u-D)\left(e+\frac{p}{p}+\frac{(u-D)^{2}}{2}\right)\right]=0.$$
 (9)

Taking the notation (1) into account, we can rewrite Hugoniot's conditions (7)-(9) in the form of the equalities:

$$\rho_{2}(u_{2}-D) = \rho_{1}(u_{1}-D) = m, \qquad (10)$$

$$p_{3}+\rho_{2}(u_{2}-D)^{2} = p_{1}+\rho_{1}(u_{1}-D)^{2} = f, \qquad (11)$$

$$\rho_{2}(u_{2}-D)\left(e_{2}+\frac{p_{2}}{\rho_{3}}+\frac{(u_{2}-D)^{2}}{2}\right) =$$

$$=\rho_{1}(u_{1}-D)\left(e_{1}+\frac{p_{1}}{f_{1}}+\frac{(u_{1}-D)^{2}}{2}\right) = f. \qquad (12)$$

According to subsection 2 of section II, the quantities m, j, f denote, respectively, flows of mass, momentum, and energy calculated in a coordinate system that travels at the velocity D relative to the system in which the flow velocity u is measured. So Hugoniot's conditions (10)-(12) require continuities of the flows of mass, momentum, and energy at the discontinuity line of the hydrodynamic variables.

Note, finally, that integral laws of conservation written in Lagrangian coordinates lead to the same Hugoniot's conditions  $(4)^{-}(6)$ , if we take into account the relationship between Lagrangian and Eulerian coordinates.

2. Different kinds of discontinuities: shock waves, contact discontinuities. Different forms of Hugoniot's conditions Hugoniot's adiabat. We will distinguish solution to continuities as a function of the satisfaction of the conditions  $m = 0, m \neq 0.$ 

- 240 -

If m(t) = m = 0, then this kind of discontinuity will be called a contact discontinuity; if  $m(t) \neq 0$ , we will call the discontinuity a shock wave.

For the case of a contact discontinuity, from (4.1.10) it follows that

$$D = u_1 = u_2 = x^{i}(t),$$
 (1)

i.e., the discontinuity line coincides with the particle trajectory (the contact discontinuity is represented in Lagrangian coordinates, therefore the straight line q = constant).

Putting  $u_1 = D$ ,  $u_2 = D$ , we get from (4.1.11)

 $p_1 = p_2 = j_1$ 

(2)

and condition (4.1.12) when  $u_1 = u_2 = D$  is satisfied by identity. And so, the following two conditions are satisfied that the contact discontinuity:

$$u_1 = u_2, \quad p_1 = p_2, \quad (3)$$

i.e., flow pressure and velocity are continuous. We can readily show the converse: if conditions (3) are satisfied at the discontinuity, then the discontinuity is of the contact type.

The quantities  $\rho$ ,  $\varepsilon$ , S can experience a longitudinal shock at a contact discontinuity, however satisfying in the process the condition of pressure continuity (2). A contact discontinuity, in particular, can be the interface between two different gases satisfying different equations of state. The conditions for velocity and pressure continuity (3) in this instance can be regarded as internal boundary conditions at the interface of the distinct gases.

For the case of a shock wave  $m \neq 0$ , the substance flows across the discontinuity line x = x(t). For the case m > 0, the substance flows across the discontinuity line from left to right; therefore we will state that when m > 0 the shock wave will travel from right to left relative to the substance; conversely, when m < 0 we will state that the shock wave will travel to the right.

Let us consider different representations of Hugoniot's conditions (4.1.10)-(4.1.12) for the case of a shock wave.

The condition of momentum flow continuity (4.1.11) can be written in the form of the following equivalent equalities:

- 241 -

$$p_{2} + m (u_{2} - D) = p_{1} + m (u_{1} - D),$$

$$p_{2} + V_{2}m^{2} = p_{1} + V_{1}m^{2},$$

$$m^{2} = \frac{p_{2} - p_{1}}{V_{1} - V_{2}},$$
(4)

where  $v = 1/\rho$ . Condition (1.12) after being divided by m becomes

$$e_2 + p_2 V_2 + \frac{(u_2 - D)^2}{2} = e_1 + p_1 V_1 + \frac{(u_1 - D)^2}{2}.$$
 (5)

If we let the letter  $\mathcal{J}$  stand for the quantity  $\varepsilon + \rho V$ , called enthalpy, then (5) can be written as

$$\mathcal{G}_{2} + \frac{(u_{2} - D)^{2}}{2^{\prime}} = \mathcal{G}_{1} + \frac{(u_{1} - D)^{2}}{2}$$
 (6)

From (4.1.10) we have

$$(u_2 - D)(u_1 - D) = \frac{m^2}{\rho_1 \rho_2} = m^2 V_1 V_2.$$
(7)

Substituting here the third formula (4), we get

$$(u_2 - D)(u_1 - D) = \frac{p_2 - p_1}{V_1 - V_2} V_1 V_2 = \frac{p_2 - p_1}{\rho_2 - \rho_1}.$$
 (8)

According to (4.1.10)

$$(u_1 - D) = mV_1; \ (u_2 - D) = mV_2; \ (u_1 - D)^2 = m^2 V_1^2; \ (u_2 - D)^2 = m^2 V_2^2.$$
(9)

Substituting here the third formula in (4), we obtain

$$(u_1 - D)^2 = \frac{p_2 - p_1}{V_1 - V_2} V_1^2, \quad (u_2 - D)^2 = \frac{p_2 - p_1}{V_1 - V_1} V_2^2. \tag{10}$$

Let us note several other useful formulas. From (9) we have

$$u_{2} - u_{1} = [(u_{2} - D) - (u_{1} - D)] = m(V_{2} - V_{1}).$$

- 242 -
Therefore

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{u}_{1}^{2} - \mathbf{u}_{1}^{2} \left( \mathbf{u}_{1}^{2} - D \right) \stackrel{i}{=} \mathbf{u}_{1}^{2} \mathbf{V}_{1}^{2} \left( \mathbf{V}_{2} - \mathbf{V}_{1} \right) = (p_{1} - p_{2}) \mathbf{V}_{1}^{2} \\ \mathbf{u}_{1}^{2} - \mathbf{u}_{2}^{2} \left( \mathbf{u}_{2}^{2} - D \right) = \mathbf{u}_{1}^{2} \mathbf{V}_{2}^{2} \left( \mathbf{V}_{2} - \mathbf{V}_{1} \right) = (p_{2} - p_{2}) \mathbf{V}_{2}^{2} \\ \end{array} \right\}$$
(11)

and, finally,

$$\begin{pmatrix} a_2 - a_1 \end{pmatrix}^{a} = (p_2 - p_1) (V_1 - V_2), \\ (a_2 - D)^{a} = (a_1 - D)^{a} = (p_1 - p_2) (V_1 + V_2).$$
 (12)

From the resulting formulas we can draw several conclusions: 1) from formulas (4) it follows that during a transition across a shock front pressure increases or decreases simultaneously with density.

2) From formula (7) it follows that the differences  $(u_2 - D)$  and  $(u_1 - D)$  have the same sign.

3) For a finite m, the differences  $(v_2 - v_1)$  and  $(p_2 - p_1)$  are of the same order, so that as  $v_2 - v_1 \rightarrow 0$ ,  $p_2 - p_1 \rightarrow 0$ .

Equalities (10) express the relative velocities  $u_2 - D$  and  $u_1 - D$  in terms of thermodynamic quantities. Therefore substituting these formulas into equalities (5) and (6), we obtain relations containing only thermodynamic variables:

$$\mathcal{S}_{2} - \mathcal{S}_{1} = \frac{1}{2} (p_{2} + p_{1}) (V_{1} - V_{2}).$$
(13)  
$$\mathcal{S}_{2} - \mathcal{S}_{1} = \frac{1}{2} (p_{2} - p_{1}) (V_{2} + V_{1}).$$
(14)

Equality (13) or (14) is called the condition of a Hugoniot's adiabat.

Let us introduce into consideration the function

$$H(p, V; p_0, V_0) = \varepsilon(p, V) - \varepsilon(p_0, V_0) + (V - V_0) \frac{p + p_0}{2}, \qquad (15)$$

which we will consider as a function of two variables p, V that depend parametrically on  $p_0$ ,  $V_0$ .

Suppose  $M_1 = \{p_1, v_1\}, M_2 = \{p_2, v_2\}$  are points on the p, v plane

- 243 -

characterizing the thermodynamic state of substance on different size of discontinuity line. Then by virtue of (13) the following relation is valid:

$$H(M_2, M_1) = H(p_2, V_2; p_1, V_1) = -H(M_1, M_2) = -H(p_1, V_1; p_2, V_2) = 0.$$
(16)

The points  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  associated by relation (16) will be referred to as conjugate. The property of conjugateness is not transitive, since from the relations  $H(M_0, M_1) = 0$ ,  $H(M_1, M_2) = 0$ ,  $H(M_0, M_2) = 0$  does not follow.

Let us fix the point  $M_0(p_0, V_0)$  of the p, V plane and considering a set of points M(p, V) conjugate to  $M_0$ . They must lie on the curve

 $H(M, M_0) = H(p, V, p_0, V_0) = 0.$  (17)

The curve given by equality (17) will be called Hugoniot's adiabat with a set of points  $M_0(p_0, V_0)$ . According to equality (13), Hugoniot's adiabat is a geometrical locus of points (p, V) characterizing the thermodynamic state of the substance on one side of the discontinuity (shock wave) front if the state  $p_0, V_0$  on the other side of the front is assigned.

Suppose Hugoniot's adiabat  $H(M, M_0)$  passes through the point  $M_1$ . Then Hugoniot's adiabat  $H(M, M_1)$  passes through the point  $M_0$ , but does not coincide with the adiabat  $H(M, M_0)$  (Figure 2.25). This situation reflects that Hugoniot's adiabat is not a line of constancy of the function of two variables, but is the line of constancy of a function of two variables dependent also on two parameters. Therefore, if we select the points (p, V) that are conjugate to the point  $(p_0, V_0)$ as the new centers of Hugoniot's adiabats, then we obtain a one-parametric family of Hugonict's adiabats passing through the point  $(p_0, V_0)$  (bundle of adiabats).

3. Hugoniot's adiabat for a normal gas. Our preceding remarks on Hugoniot's adiabats apply to a substance with an arbitrary equation of state.

For a more detailed study of Hugoniot's adiabat, we will assume that the equations of state of the substance p = p(V, S),  $\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{E}(V, T)$  satisfy the requirements that were formulated in subsection 4 of section 1 for a normal gas:

$$\frac{\partial p(V, S)}{\partial V} < 0 \qquad (I), \stackrel{4}{\cdot} \qquad \frac{\partial^2 p(V, S)}{\partial V^2} > 0 \qquad (II),$$

$$p(V, S) \to \infty \qquad \text{when} \qquad V \to 0 \qquad (III),$$

$$\frac{\partial p(V, S)}{\partial S} > 0 \qquad (IV), \quad c_V = \frac{\partial e(V, T)}{\partial T} > 0 \qquad (V).$$

$$= 244$$

Condition VI is the requirement of convexity of the domain of variables p, v in which requirements I-v are satisfied.





Our entire subsequent consideration, with the exception of cases that will be given special reservations, will apply to a normal gas*).

Let us examine, following  $\sqrt{4}$ , the total differential dH of the function H(p, V, p_o, V_o) of two variables p, V, assuming p_o, V_o to be fixed:

$$dH = de + \frac{p + p_0}{2} dV + \frac{V - V_0}{2} dp.$$
 (2)

using the fundamental

relation  $d \boldsymbol{\mathcal{E}} = T d S - p d V$ , we obtain the

following expression for dH:

$$dH = T \, dS + \frac{V - V_0}{2} \, dp - \frac{p - p_0}{2} \, dV. \tag{3}$$

Equation (3) can also be written as

$$dH = T \, dS + \frac{(V - V_0)^2}{2} \, dK, \qquad (4)$$

*) Properties of the adiabat for gas with arbitrary equation of state was studied in the work of G. Ya. Galin  $\sqrt{43}$ . - 245 - where

$$\mathcal{K} = \frac{p - p_0}{V - V_0} \tag{5}$$

is the slope of the ray passing through the center  $M_0(p_0, V_0)$ . According to equality (4.2.4),  $K = -m^2$ , (6) where m is a mass flow across the shock front separating the states  $p_0$ ,  $V_0$  and p, V (here H(p, V,  $p_0, V_0) = 0$ ).

Let us consider the mutual arrangement of the following curves:

a) Poisson's adiabat given by the equation dS = 0 and passing through the point  $M_o(p_o, V_o)$ ; we will denote this curve with the letter A; b) the Hugonict's adiabat dH = 0 passing through the point  $M_o(p_o, V_o)$ ; let H stand for this curve.

By formulas (3) and (4), when  $V = V_0$ ,  $p = p_0$ , and dH = TdS. Thus, the curves A and H at the point of their intersection  $M_0(p_0, V_0)$  have a common tangent.

Let us consider the behavior of the differentials dH, dS, dK at each of these indicated curves.

a) at the adiabat A, dS = 0. According to (4),

$$dH = \frac{(V - V_0)^2}{2} dK.$$
 (7)

According to properties I and II, along A (i.e., when S = constant) dK/dV > 0,(8)therefore at the adiabat A dH/dV > 0. (9) Consequently, H < C in the upper part of the adiabat A ( $V < V_0$ ), (10)

H >0 in the lower section of adiabat A  $(V > V_0)$ .

b) At the ray dK = 0, dH = TdS. (11)

This equality signifies that along the ray K the signs of dH and dS coincide and, in particular, the stationary points of the functions H and S coincide.

- 246 -

As will be shown in subsection 4 of section I, entropy S has no stationary points at the ray K = constant > 0 and increases monotonically with p; at the ray K < C entropy S has a single stationary point at which S reaches the maximum. The same is valid, therefore, for the function H, so that H along the ray K= const < 0 has no stationary points; H has a single maximum at the ray K = constant > 0, and this at the same point as does S. Hence it follows that at each ray, K = const<0 there exists a single point  $M_{\rm H}$  of Hugoniot's adiabat H lying between the point  $M_{\rm A}$  of Poisson's adiabat and the center  $M_{\rm O}$ .

Thus, there exists a curve H -- Hugonict's adiabat passing through point  $M_0$ . The smoothness of Hugonict's curve follows from the fact that it is an integral curve of the ordinary differential equation (2) passing through the center  $M_c$ .

c) At the adiabat H, from relation (4) follows

$$T \, dS = - \frac{(V - V_0)^2}{2} \, dK. \tag{12}$$

Hence it follows that if the point M(p, V) travels along the ediabet H such that the ray  $K(M, M_0)$  travels clockwise (dK<0), entropy S increases monotonically.



Figure 2.26

- 247 -

Summing up our conclusions on the behavior of differentials dH, dS, dK at the curves A, K, H, we conclude that in the neighborhood of the point  $M_{\rm C}$  where the adiabats intersect tangentially, the curves A and H lie as shown in Figures 2.26.

The mutual disposition of ediabets A and H in the neighborhood of the center M indicates that the tangency of the adiabats A and H must be of an order not less than two. Let us confirm this by computation.

From (3) we have along H

$$T dS = -\frac{V - V_0}{2} dp + \frac{p - p_0}{2} dV.$$
 (13)

Differentiating equality (13) relative to variable V, we find

$$dT \, aS + T \, d^2S = -\frac{1}{2} \, dV \, dp - \frac{V - V_0}{2} \, d^2p + \frac{1}{2} \, dp \, dV = -\frac{V - V_0}{2} \, d^2p. \tag{14}$$

i.e.,  $d^2S = 0$  at the point  $(p_0, V_0)$  and the tangency of the curves A and H is of the second order. Finally, differentiating (14) once more relative to V, we find

$$d^{2}T dS + 2 dT d^{2}S + T d^{3}S = -\frac{1}{2} dV d^{2}p - \frac{V - V_{0}}{2} d^{3}p.$$

Since at the point  $M_0$ ,  $dS = d^2S = 0$ , from this we find

$$T d^{3}S = -\frac{1}{2} dV d^{2}p$$
 and  $\frac{d^{3}S}{dV^{3}} = -\frac{1}{27} \frac{d^{2}p}{dT^{2}} < 0$ 

at the point  ${\rm M}_{_{\rm O}}$  according to property II of the equation of state.

Thus, cnly the third derivative  $d^3S/dV^3$  is distinct from C at the point  $M_{_{\rm O}}$  of the curve H.

- 248 -

It is not difficult to see that in the neighborhood of the center  $M_0(p_0, V_0)$  the following properties of adiabat H hold:

1) For any point M on the curve H

2) No ray  $M_0 M_H$  touches the adiabat H when  $M_H \neq M_0$ .

3) Each ray  $M_0M_H$  intersects the adiabat H at no more than a single point  $M_H \neq M_0$ .

4) Each ray intersecting the upper branch of adiabat A intersects also the upper branch of adiabat H. Here, the functions H and S at the ray  $M_{O}M_{H}$  have profiles of the form shown in Figure 2.27.

Observe that from properties 2) and 3) does not follow the convexity of the curve H, since these properties are valid for rays departing only from a certain point on an adiabat, namely from its center.



Figure 2.27

Let us prove that these properties of adiabat I obtain not only locally, but also globally. Let  $M_{\rm H}$  be an arbitrary point on adiabat H. Since

$$H(M_{H}, M_{O}) = H(M_{O}, M_{O}) = C,$$

therefore at the ray  $M_0M_H$  there exists the stationary point of the function H (and also by virtue of (11), the stationary point of the function S). Therefore, K<0 - 249 -

and property 1) of adiabat H has been proven.

Let us prove property 2). The stationary point  $M_{ct}/ct = stationary/lies$ strictly within the segment  $M_0M_H$  and is the sole stationary point. The tangency of adiabat H with ray K would signify the existence at the ray K of two stationary points of function H and, consequently, two stationary points of S, which is impossible. Property 2) stands proven.

From the existence of a ray intersecting curve H at two points distinct from  $M_0$  there necessarily follows the existence of a ray tangent to H at the point distinct from  $M_0$ . This is impossible by virtue of property 2) and therefore property 3) is also proven.

Finally, since  $S(M_H) > S(M_O)$  when  $p_H > p_O$ , then any ray intersecting the upper part of adiabat H intersects at first adiabat H at point  $M_H$ , and then adiabat A at point  $M_A$ . Property 4) stands proven.

In particular, from this it follows that the slope of the ray K intersecting adiabat H at the point  $M_{H} \neq M_{O}$  lies within the limits

$$-\infty < K = \frac{p - p_0}{V - V_0} < \frac{\partial p(V_0, S_0)}{\partial V} < 0, \qquad (16)$$

Now let us consider the following problem:

The state is given along one side of the discontinuity line (shock wave). Suppose it is characterized by the parameter  $u = u_0$ ,  $p = p_0$ , and  $\boldsymbol{\varepsilon} = \boldsymbol{\varepsilon}_0 = \boldsymbol{\varepsilon}(p_0, V_0)$ . The flow of mass m across the discontinuity front is also given. It is required to define the state (u, V, p,  $\boldsymbol{\varepsilon}$ ) along the other side of this discontinuity line based on Hugoniot's conditions.

We assume that  $K = -m^2$  satisfies condition (16). Let us show that for a normal gas this problem always has a solution, and one that is unique at that.

Thermodyanmic parameters of the gas p, V are defined by the point of -250 -

intersection of Hugoniot's adiabat  $H(p, V, p_0, V_0) = 0$  with the ray  $K = \frac{p - P_0}{V - V_0}$ = -m². Since K satisfies condition (16), then by properties 1) - 4) of adiabat H, the point (p, V) exists and is uniquely defined.

So, thermodynamic parameters p, V,  $\varepsilon$  are defined uniquely. Next, all the remaining shock wave parameters are uniquely defined. The differences  $u_0 - D = mV_0$  and u - D = mV are defined by formulas (4.2.9). Since  $u_0$  is known, from this the velocity D of the shock wave is determined.

This means that the formulated problem has a unique solution provided condition (16) is satisfied.

Let us consider the limiting case when  $K = -m^2 = \frac{\partial P(V_0, S_0)}{\partial V}$ . At this K value the ray is tangent to Hugoniot's adiabat (and simultaneously, to Poisson's adiabat) at the point  $M_0(p_0, V_0)$ . The conjugate point M(p, V) characterizing the state of the substance along the other side of the front coincide to  $M_0(p_0, V_0)$ , i.e., the shock wave is infinitely weak.

In this case  $u = u_0$  and by formula (4.2.8) we have

$$(u-D)^2 = \frac{\partial p(\rho_0, S_0)}{\partial \rho} = c_0^{2^{n-1}}$$
 i.e.,  $u-D = \pm c_0 = \pm c_0^{2^{n-1}}$ 

Thus, an infinitely shock wave will travel at the speed of sound relative to the substance, i.e., it is a weak discontinuity.

when  $K = -\infty$ , the shock wave is called infinitely strong.

4. Stable and unstable discontinuities. Stability conditions and Champlin's theorem. Suppose the variables  $u_1$ ,  $p_1$ ,  $V_1$ ,  $\varepsilon_1$ ;  $u_2$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $V_2$ ,  $\varepsilon_2$ , and the velocity of the shock wave D satisfy Hugonict's conditions (4.1.10) - (4.1.12). We can easily note that Hugonict's conditions do not change, whether or not we assume the state  $u_1$ ,  $p_1$ ,  $V_1$ ,  $\varepsilon_1$  as the state of the gas left of the shock wave front, and the state  $u_2$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $V_2$ ,  $\varepsilon_2$  as the right side state, or, vice versa,  $u_1$ ,  $p_1$ ,  $V_1$ ,

- 251 -

 $\mathcal{E}_1$  as the right, and  $u_2$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $V_2$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_2$  as the left. However, as we now see, as to their physical meaning these cases differ widely so that one of them must even be regarded as impossible.

Let us begin with our assumption of some definite sign for the mass flow  $m = P_1(u_1 - D) = P_2(u_2 - D)$ . Suppose, for example, m < 0. In this case the wave relative to the substance travels to the right and, thus, in its motion the substance cut across the shock wave front, moving from right to left relative to the front.

As we state in section I of this chapter, we represent the discontinuity surface of the flow at the nerrow zone of large gradients in which the action of dissipative forces -- viscosity and thermal conductivity -- is substantial. The action of these processes leads, as we know from thermodynamics, to entropy gein, which characterizes the irreversibility of processes with viscosity and thermal conductivity. Since when m < 0 gas particles in the course of motion move from a right position relative to the shock wave front to a left position, then obviously, due to the irreversibility of the processes occurring in the narrow zone which we associate with the shock wave we must require that  $S_{npab} < S_{Aeg}$  $\int n_{pab} = r_{aght}$ ; Aeb = left/, where  $S_{npab}$  and  $S_{Aeb}$  are the entropy of the gas to the right and to the left, respectively, of the wave front.

The inequality  $S_{npab} < S_{Aeg}$  (m < 0) (1) no longer allows us to interchange the states  $u_1$ ,  $p_1$ ,  $V_1$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_1$ ;  $u_2$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $V_2$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_2$  but rather indicates the specific position of these states relative to the front.

We will call the shock wave when m < 0 for which condition (1) is satisfied a stable discontinuity; if condition (1) is violated, then we will call this discontinuity unstable.

- 252 -

Wholly enelogous erguments lead us to the conclusion that when m C

$$S_{neb} < S_{npaB}$$
 (m > C). (2)

We will call conditions (1) - (2) shock wave stability conditions.

If we agree to label the state ahead of the shock wave front the state to the right of it when m < 0 and to the left of it when m > 0, and label the second state as the state behind the shock wave front, then inequalities (1) and (2) require that the entropy of the gas present behind the front will be greater than the entropy of the gas ahead of the wave front.

We will denote the state shead of the front by the letters  $u_c$ ,  $p_c$ ,  $V_o$ ,  $\varepsilon_o$ , and the state behind the front by u, p, V,  $\varepsilon$ ; then the stability conditions (1) and (2) can be written in a single inequality:  $S > S_o$ . (3) In the following, we will understand shock wave to refer only to a stable shock wave, i.e., a discontinuity satisfying Hugoniot's conditions and condition (3).

Let us turn to the problem of determining the state along one side of the front, if the state on the other side is given along with the mass flow m considered in the preceding subsection. If  $u_0$ ,  $p_0$ ,  $V_0$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_0$  is the state sheed of the shock wave front, the problem of defining the state behind the front satisfying stability condition (3) is solved, and done so uniquely, providing the condition

$$-m^{2} = K = \frac{p - p_{0}}{V - V_{0}} < \frac{\partial p}{\partial V} (V_{0}, S_{0}).$$

$$(4)$$

is set of a normal ges stability  $\infty$  ndition (3) leads to the following consequences:

1) To each D value and to each state shead of the "ront  $u_0$ ,  $p_0$ ,  $V_0$ ,  $\varepsilon_0$ there corresponds one and only one state behind the front u, p, V,  $\varepsilon$ , if  $|D - u_0| > c_0$ . - 253 - Actually,  $m = P_0(u_0 - D)$  and  $m^2 > P_0 C_0^2 = -\frac{\partial P(V_0, S_0)}{\partial V}$ . Hence follows (4.3.16) and the validity of the assertion.

2) With increase in  $|D - u_0|$  from c to  $\infty$ , entropy behind the front increases monotonically.

3) Shock waves lead only to compression of the substance and to a pressure rise.

Actually, at the upper branch of adiabat H, which corresponds to states behind the front, we have  $S > S_0$ ,  $p > p_0$ ,  $V < V_0$ , i.e.,  $\rho > \rho_0$ .

4) The shock wave travels at supersonic velocity with respect to the gas ahead of the front and with subscnic velocity in the medium behind the front.

This assertion (Champlin's theorem) is written as the inequalities

$$|u_0 - D| > c_0, |u - D| < c.$$
 (5)

The first inequality, as we saw, is equivalent to the condition  $S > S_0$ . In subsection 3 it was shown that

$$-\frac{p-p_0}{V-V_0} < -\frac{\partial p}{\partial V} = \rho^2 c^2 \tag{6}$$

with p and V lying to the right of Poisson's adiabat A. Since in accordance with subsection 3,  $M_{\rm H}$  lies to the right of adiabat A, inequality (6) has been satisfied. Therefore

$$\frac{p^{2}-p_{0}}{V-V_{0}}=-m^{2}=-\rho^{2}(u-D)^{2}>-\rho^{2}c^{2}.$$

Hence |u - D| < c, which was required to be proved.

New let us note that we can consider also the problem of defining the state  $u_0$ ,  $p_0$ ,  $V_0$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_0$  ahead of the front with respect to the given state u, V, p,  $\mathcal{E}$  behind the front and the mass flow m (or velocity D) across the discontinuity front. Stability condition (3) in this case can be replaced by the equivalent inequality: - 254 -



and the point (p, V) (if it exists) is unique and lies on the lower branch of the Hugoniot's adiabat with its center at the point M(p, V). Recalling that the velocities of the characteristics  $\xi_1, \xi_2, \xi_3$  are equal to

$$\xi_1 = u - c, \ \xi_2 = u, \ \xi_3 = u + c,$$
 (7)

we can write inequality (5) also in the form

 $\xi_{i,\text{Neg}} > D > \xi_{i,\text{npab}}$  when  $D < u_{npab}$  (8)

$$\xi_{3ABB} > D > \xi_{3npag}$$
 when  $D > u_{ABB}$  (9)

where  $\xi_{\text{NES}}$  and  $\xi_{\text{NES}}$  are the velocities of the characteristics, respectively, to the left and to the right of the discontinuity.







Finally, let us note further that the stability conditions of discontinuity (1), (2), or (3) are equivalent to the inequality  $u_{RB} > u_{npab}$  (10) Actually, suppose, for example, m < 0. Then by (4.2.10)

$$u_{\rm mpan} = u - u_{\rm p} = m \left( V - V_0 \right)$$

- 255 -

Since  $V > V_0$ , from this follows (1C). The case m > 0 is similarly proven.

Inequalities (8) - (10) enables us to schematically represent the behavior of characteristics and streamlines in the vicinity of the discontinuity line.

Figures 2.28, a and 2.28, b show the mutual disposition of discontinuity line x = x(t), streamlines dx/dt = u and characteristics  $dx/dt - \xi_1 = u - c$ ,  $dx/dt = \xi_3 = u + c$  in the regions to the left and to the right of the shock front in Eulerian coordinates for the case of a shock wave that travels to the right (m<0) and to the left (m>0) relative to the gas.

Figure 2.29 gives the disposition of the corresponding curves in the plane of Lagrangian coordinates q, t for the case m<0. In this figure q = q(t) is the discontinuity line, q = constant is the streamline, and  $dq/dt = \pm \rho c$  are the characteristics of the first and third families.



Figure 2.29

Let us note one typical feature that follows from the pattern of the disposition of the discontinuity line and the characteristics shown in Figures 2.28 and 2.29. Four characteristics arrive at each of the points on the discontinuity line x = x(t) from below (from the region of lower time values t); only two characteristics depart (defined at large t values), and one of these is the streamline. For

- 256 -

the case m < 0, two arriving characteristics of the third family intersect at the discontinuity line, and when m > 0 -- two incoming characteristics of the first family. We state that when m < 0 the characteristics of the third family form a "herringbone pattern", and when m > 0 characteristics of the first family form the "herringbone."

This situation is strongly related to shock wave stability. In particular, it indicates that the solution in this case is necessarily discontinuous, since arriving characteristics of the same family intersect at the discontinuity line. These considerations enable us to formally define these stabilities of a discontinuous solution to a hyperbolic system of equations as the satisfaction of the "herringbone condition" at discontinuity lines. This approach to discontinuous solutions is employed and extensively discussed in Chapter Four.

5. Hugoniot's conditions for a polytropic gas. For the case of polytropic gas the equation of state is of the form

$$c = \frac{1}{\gamma - 1} \frac{p}{\rho} = \frac{pV}{\gamma - 1} = \frac{1}{\gamma(\gamma - 1)} c^{2}, \quad c^{2} = \frac{\partial p(\rho, S)}{\partial \rho}, \quad (1)$$

For enthalpy we have the expression

$$\mathcal{S} = \frac{\gamma}{\gamma - 1} \frac{p}{\rho} = \frac{1 - h}{2h} c^{2}, \quad 0 < h = \frac{\gamma - 1}{\gamma + 1} < 1.$$
(2)

and the equation of Hugoniot's adiabat with its center at the point (p₀, V₀) is of the form

or

$$pV + h(p_0V - pV_0) - p_0V_0 = 0$$
(3)  

$$(p + hp_0)(V - hV_0) = (1 - h)^2 p_0V_0.$$
(4)

- 257 -

In Figure 2.30 we give the plots of Hugonict's adiabat and Poisson's adiabat for the case of a polytropic gas. Hugoniot's adiabat H, according to (4), is a hyperbola with the asymptotes  $V = hV_0$ ,  $p = -hp_0$ , (5) and Poisson's adiabat is given by the equation  $pV = a^2(S_0) = \text{constant} \cdot (6)$ and has its asymptotes, axis p = 0, V = 0.



Figure 2.30

The following properties are valid for a polytropic gas.

1) Pressure p varies along Hugoniot's adiabat from 0 to  $\infty$  when V is varied from  $V_0/h$  to  $h_0^V$ ;  $p = \infty$ ,  $V = h_0^V$  corresponds to an infinitely strong shock wave at  $p_0$ ,  $V_0$  values ahead of the front: p = 0,  $V = V_0/h$  corresponds to an infinitely strong shock wave for the given state  $p_0$ ,  $V_0$  behind the front. From Figure 2.30 we conclude that the limiting compression of a polytropic gas by a shock wave is equal to

$$\frac{\rho}{\rho_{\uparrow}} = \frac{V_{\circ}}{V} = \frac{1}{h} = \frac{\gamma+1}{\gamma-1} > 1.$$
⁽⁷⁾

2) Along Hugoniot's adiabat dp/dV < 0 (8)

- 258 -

This means that with an increase in the quantity  $|D - u_0|$  pressure p and density  $\rho$  behind the wave front increases monotonically.

In subsections 3 and 4 we showed that for a normal gas, the state behind the shock wave front is uniquely determined from Hugonict's conditions if the state in front of the front  $(u_0, p_0, V_0, \mathcal{E}_0)$  and the quantity characterizing the strength of the shock wave (mass flow m or velocity of shock wave D) are given.

Let us here present the corresponding working formulas for the case of a polytropic gas. We will characterize the strength of the shock wave by the dimensionless quantity

$$M_0 = \frac{|u_0 - D|}{c_0},$$
 (9)

which, by virtue of Champlin's theorem, is greater than or equal to 1.

If we know  $M_o$ , then we find the modulus of the mass flow M across the wave front:  $|m| = \rho_0 c_0 M_o$ . (10)

Now let us express explicitly the quantities p, V, c, u in terms of  $p_0$ , V₀,  $c_0$ ,  $u_0$ ,  $M_0$ . Rewriting the equation for the adiabat (4) in the form

$$\frac{p+hp_0}{V_0} = \frac{p_0+hp}{V} = \frac{(1-h)(p-p_0)}{V_0-V} = (1-h)m^2,$$
(11)

where we use (4.2.4), we find

$$p + h p_0 = (1 - h) \rho_0 (u_0 - D)^2 = (1 + h) p_0 M_0^2.$$
(12)

since  $p_0 = c_0^2 \rho_0 \frac{1-h}{1+h}$ . Hence

- 259 -

ÿ

$$p = p_0 [(1+h) M_0^2 - h]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(13)  

$$\frac{p}{p_0} = \frac{V_0}{V} = \frac{p+hp_0}{p_0+hp} = \frac{M_0^2}{(1-h)+hM_0^2}.$$
(14)  

$$\frac{c^2}{c_0^2} = \frac{pp_0}{p_0p} = \frac{[(1+h) M_0^2 - h] [(1-h)+hM_0^2]}{M_0^2}.$$
(15)

(13) - (15) express thermodynamic quantities behind the wave front in terms of those known shead of the front, and in terms of M. To determine velocity u behind the front, let us employ formula (4.2.10), according to which

$$u = u_0 + m (V - V_0) = u_0 \pm \rho_0 c_0 M_0 V_0 \left(\frac{V}{V_0} - 1\right) =$$
  
=  $u_0 \pm c_0 M_0 \left(\frac{V}{V_0} - 1\right) = u_0 \pm (1 - h) c_0 \left(M_0 - \frac{1}{M_0}\right)$  (16)

(the symbol + sign in formula (16) as taken for the case of a wave traveling toward the right, i.e., when m < C; if the wave moves to the left relative to the gas (m > 0), then the - sign is taken).

Equalities (13) - (16) explicitly express the state behind the front in the form of rational functions of  $M_{_{O}}$ . The quantities

$$\frac{p}{p_0}, \frac{\rho}{p_0}, \frac{c}{c_0}, \frac{u-u_0}{c_0}$$

are, as we can readily see, monotonically increasing functions of the parameter Mo.

By virtue of the symmetry of Hugonict's conditions, the state ahead of a shock wave front  $u_0$ ,  $p_0$ ,  $V_0$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_0$  with respect to the given state u, p, V,  $\mathcal{E}$  behind the front is defined by the very same formulas, if instead of  $M_0$  we introduce the number  $u_0 = u_0 + \frac{|u_0|}{2}$ 

 $M=\frac{|u-D|}{c}^{4/4},$ 

- 260 -

 $= \left[ \left[ (1 + k) - \frac{h}{M^2} \right] \left[ (1 - h) + h M^2 \right] \right]$ (17)

where from Champlin's theorem it follows that  $M \leq 1$ .

i.e.,

6. Hugoniot's conditions for an isothermal gas. An isothermal gas is the limiting case of a thermally conducted gas when the thermal conductivity coefficient tends to infinity, and the temperature of the gas is kept constant due to external heat sources. From integral of laws of conservation in this case follow only two laws of conservation at the discontinuity front -- those of mass and momentum:

$$\rho_1(u_1 - D) = \rho_2(u_2 - D) = m,$$

$$p_1 + \rho_1(u_1 - D)^2 = p_2 + \rho_2(u_2 - D) = j.$$
(1)

and pressure p is given by the formula  $p = p(V, T_0) = F(V)$ . (3)

Since in an isothermal gas the temperatures identical ahead of and behind the shock wave front, the role of Hugoniot's adiabat H in this case is played by isotherm (3), whose equation can be written as

$$p - F(V) = p_0 - F(V_0) = 0.$$
 (4)

In this case, i.e. two points  $(p_0, V_0)$  and (p, V) lying on isotherm (3) will be conjugate.

On the assumption that the gas exhibits properties I - V of subsection 3, the isotherm satisfies the conditions (cf section I, subsection 4)

- 261 -

 $=\frac{dP}{dV} < 2 - \frac{\partial^2 P}{\partial V} = \frac{\partial^2 P}{\partial V} > 0; P$ 

when  $V \rightarrow 0$  (5)

Consequently, isotherm (3) is a convex curve, and any ray drawn from the point  $(p_0, V_0)$  intersects it at not more than one point.

Therefore, the ray  $K = \frac{P - P_o}{V - V_o}$  intersects the upper part of isotherm (3) only at a single point (Figure 2.32) if

$$-\infty < K = \frac{\partial \bar{p}}{\partial V} = -\left[\frac{c_{T}(V_{0})}{V_{0}}\right]^{2}$$

$$= -m^{2} < \left(\frac{\partial \bar{p}}{\partial V}\right)_{V} = -\left[\frac{c_{T}(V_{0})}{V_{0}}\right]^{2}$$
(6)

where c is the isothermal speed of sound. Providing  $K = -\infty$  (an infinitely strong shock wave), compression will also be infinite. To the same conclusion formally derived from the compression formulas for a polytropic gas as  $\gamma - - 1$ , since  $h = \frac{\sqrt{-1}}{\sqrt{+1}} \longrightarrow 0$  at  $\gamma \rightarrow 1$ .



Figure 2.31

Let us present working formulas for a shock wave in an isothermal gas, again taking as the parameter defining the strength of the wave the quantity -262 - From (2) follows



Hence we can determine V, after which u is found from the formula

$$= u_0 = m(V - V_0) = -\rho_0 c_T (V_0) M_0 (V - V_0),$$
(8)

where for definiteness we put m < C (shock wave travels from left to right relative to the gas). In the case of an ideal gas

$$p = P(V) = \frac{RT_0}{V} = \frac{c_T^2}{V} = c_T^2 \rho,$$
(9)

the isothermal speed of sound  $c_T = \sqrt{RT_o}$  is constant and formulas (7) and (8) become



Converting to Riemann invariants (section 2, subsection 9)

$$s = u - c_T \ln \rho, \quad r = u + c_T \ln \rho, \tag{12}$$

let us give Hugonict's conditions (10) and (11) a symmetric form:

- 263 -

 $e^{2} = e_{\pi} = e_{\pi} \left[ -\ln M_{0}^{2} + \left( M_{0} - \frac{1}{M_{0}} \right) \right] = \psi(M_{0}).$  (13)  $r - r_0 = c_T \left[ \ln M_0^2 + \left( M_0 - \frac{1}{M_0} \right) \right] = \varphi(M_0). \tag{14}$ 

where s_o, r_o are values of Riemann invariants calculated at the points u_o, p_o, V_o. To solve the problem of these stabilities of shock wave in an isothermal gas, it is sufficient to involve the requirement of the second law of thermodynamic for a nonequilibrium isothermal process (formula(1.2.29)):

$$\frac{dS}{dt} > \frac{1}{T} \frac{dQ}{dt}$$
 (15)

Let us use this inequality for a gas particle intersecting a shock wave in its motion. Since per unit time the gas mass  $|P_{O}(u_{O} - D)| = |P((u - D))| = |m|$  intersects the shock wave, then, taking this quantity as the mass of this particle, we set equal to 1 the time of its transition from the state ahead of the wave  $(u_{O}, p_{O}, V_{O}, \mathcal{E}_{O})$  to its state behind the wave  $(u, p, V, \mathcal{E})$ . By the law of conservation of energy (formula (1.1.2)),  $\Delta Q = \Delta E + \Delta A$ , where  $\Delta E$  is the increment in total energy of the particle, and  $\Delta A$  is the work performed by it per unit of time on the surrounding gas. Since

 $\Delta E = |m| \left( e - e_0 + \frac{u^2 - u_0^2}{2} \right), \quad \Delta A = (pu - p_0 u) \text{ sign } m,$ inequality (15) gives  $\int \frac{p_0 u_0 - pu}{m} + e_0 - e + \frac{u_0^2 - u^2}{2} > 0$ 

- 264 -

(where m > C if the wave moves from right to left relative to the gas, m < C otherwise). Taking relations (1) and (2) into account, we get

$$T_{0}(S-S_{0}) + \frac{p_{0}}{p_{0}} - \frac{p}{p} + \varepsilon_{0} - \varepsilon + \frac{(u_{0}-D)^{2}}{2} - \frac{(u-D)^{2}}{2} > 0.$$
(16)

Substituting here formulas (4.2.10):

$$(u-D)^2 = \frac{p_0 - p}{V - V_0} V^2, \quad (u_0 - D)^2 = \frac{p_0 - p}{V - V_0} V_0^2,$$

we give inequality (16) the form

$$T_{0}(S-S_{0})-\left[(e-e_{0})+(V-V_{0})\frac{p+p_{0}}{2}\right] = T_{0}(S-S_{0})-H(p, V, p_{0}, V_{0}) > 0.$$
(17)

Let us compute the quantity  $T_O(S - S_O)$ . To do this, we integrate the thermodynamic equality  $TdS = d\mathcal{E} + pdV$  along isotherm T from the point  $(p_O, V_O)$  to the point (p, V) (Figure 2.32) (we assume the gas to be normal, so that F = F(V) is a curve with convexity facing downward). Along isotherm p = F(V),  $T = T_O = \text{constant}$ , therefore

$$T_{0}(S-S_{0}) = e - e_{0} + \int_{V_{e}}^{V} F(V) dV.$$
 (18)

Substituting this into inequality (17), we get it the final form:

$$\frac{p+p_0}{2}(V_0-V) - \int_V^{V_0} F(V) \, dV > 0. \tag{19}$$

Cbvicusly, for a normal gas this requirement is tantamount to the condition V < V  $_{\rm O}$  i.e., only the upper half of isotherm T corresponds to the state behind the front. - 265 -



Figure 2.32

Hence, as earlier, it follows that the shock wave in the case of an isothermal gas leads to an increment in pressure and in density; motion ahead of the wave front is supersonic, and subsonic behind the front (the isothermal speed of sound  $c_T = \sqrt{-\partial F/\partial V}$  is taken as the speed of sound here).

Stability condition (19) can be given a different form. Let us consider in the plane of Lagrangian invariables (q, t) the gas element situated between the straight lines  $q = q_1$  and  $q = q_2$  ( $q_1 < q_2$ ). For any successive time instants  $t_1$ ,  $t_2$  ( $t_1 < t_2$ ), inequality (15) applied to this gas element, gives:

$$\int_{q_1}^{q_2} \left( \varepsilon + \frac{u^2}{2} - T_0 S \right)_{t-t_1} dq - \int_{q_1}^{q_2} \left( \varepsilon + \frac{u^2}{2} - T_0 S \right)_{t-t_2} dq \ge \Delta A, \tag{20}$$

where  $\Delta A$  is the work done by this element on the embient gas in the time  $t_2 - t_1$ :

$$\Delta A = \int_{t_1}^{t_2} (pux^{v})_{q=q_1} dt - \int_{t_1}^{t_2} (pux^{v})_{q=q_2} dt \qquad (21)$$

$$- 266 -$$

(the equality sign in (20) corresponds to the case of a smooth, i.e., quasiequilibrium, flow). From (20) and (21) we readily obtain the following integral condition equivalent to condition (19):

(C is an arbitrary piecewise-smooth contour drawn in the positive direction).

The quantity  $\mathcal{E} + u^2/2 + T_0 S = E - T_0 S$  is called free energy (per unit mass) in thermodynamics, and inequality (22) expresses the familiar thermodynamic law: in an isothermal process the work done by a system is smaller than the loss internal energy and is equal to it only for the case of a quasiequilibrium process.

In this latter case the flow is smooth, and from (22) there derives the differential relation

$$\mathbf{T} \left[ \mathbf{r} + \mathbf{T} - \mathbf{T} \mathbf{s} \right] + \frac{1}{24} \left[ \mathbf{r} \mathbf{s} \mathbf{s} \right] = \mathbf{0}, \qquad (23)$$

It must be satisfied by identity in the smooth portion of the flow, i.e., it must be a consequence of differential equations of motion (2.5.4) and (2.5.5). This actually does hold: from equations (2.5.4) and (2.5.5) we readily obtain the relation

 $\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \frac{d^2}{2} - \int F(V) dV \right) + \frac{\partial}{\partial q} (puxy) = 0$ 

which, by virtue of (18), coincides with (23).

Note that conditions (19) and (22), as explained in section 1, can be understood as the requirement for an increment in the energy of the total system consisting of a gas particle and the external heat sources (thermostat). Equality -267 - (23) then denotes the constancy of entropy of this system for the case of smooth flow.

7. Strong and weak shock waves. A comparison of shock wave and Riemann compression wave. For simplicity we will assume that the gas sheed of the shock wave front is at rest, i.e.,  $u_0 = 0$ . For an infinitely strong shock wave  $p/p_0 = \infty$ . We would assume p to be finite, and  $p_0 = 0$ .

Passing in equations (4.5.13) - (4.5.16) to the limit as  $M_0 \rightarrow \infty$ ,  $p_0 \rightarrow 0$ , and  $c_0 \rightarrow 0$ , we obtain Hugoniot's conditions for an infinitely long shock wave in a polytropic gas:



We see that the kinetic energy of a gas behind the front of the shock wave is equal to the internal energy, since

$$p^{2} = \frac{(1-h)^{2}}{2h(1+h)} c^{2} \Rightarrow \frac{(1-h)^{2}}{2} D^{2} = \frac{u^{2}}{2}.$$

For weak shock waves we will take the quantity  $M_0 = \frac{|U_0 - D|}{c_0}$  as been close to unity. Putting  $M_0 = 1 + \varepsilon$ ,  $0 < \varepsilon \ll 1$ , we perform an expansion in formulas (4.5.13) - (4.5.16) with respect to parameter  $\varepsilon$  with an accuracy up to members of the order  $\varepsilon^3$ :

- 268 -

 $-h)c_0(M_0)$ 

Let us compute the discontinuities in Riemann invariants r, s at the front of a weak shock wave:

$$r - r_{0} = u - u_{0} + \frac{(1-h)}{h} (c - c_{0}) = (1-h)c_{0}(e^{3}) = (1-h)c_{0}(e^{3}) = (1-h)c_{0}e^{2} + O(e^{3}) = (1-h)c_{0}e^{2} + O(e^{3}) = (1-h)c_{0}e^{2} + O(e^{3}) (m < 0), (9),$$

$$s - s_{0} = u - u_{0} - \frac{(1-h)}{h} (c - c_{0}) = (1-h)c_{0}(2e - e^{3}) - (c_{0} - c_{0} - c_{0} - c_{0} - c_{0} - c_{0}) = (1-h)c_{0}(e^{3}) = O(e^{3}) (m < 0). (10)$$

From the general properties of Hugoniot's adiabat H, as we saw in subsection 3, there follows  $S - E_0 = O(h^3)$ . (11)

Thus, in a weak shock wave propagating to the right relative to a gas, invariant r has a first-order discontinuity relative to  $\mathcal{E}$ , and invariant s and entropy S have third-order discontinuities. Just as for a wave traveling to the left, in variant s and entropy S have third-order discontinuities.

- 269 -

Formulas (10) and (11) show that a weak shock wave behaves as a "short" travelling compression wave. Actually, as we saw in section III, constancy of entropy S and one Riemann invariant characterizes a Riemann compression wave. This is violated for weak shock waves only in the third order, and therefore in approximate terms functions in a weak shock wave can be regarded just as functions in a travelling compression wave. This enables us to approximately replace a weak shock wave with a travelling wave. In several cases, this proves useful, especially when analyzing the interactions of shock waves with Riemann waves.

Since in our approximation

$$D = c_{n}(1 + \varepsilon) \quad (m < 0),$$

we see that the velocity of a weak shock wave is the arithmetic mean of the velocities of r-characteristics, since the equality

$$D = \frac{u_0 + c_0 + u + c}{2}$$

is satisfied with an accuracy up to third-order terms.

8. Exemples. Let us consider now two of the simplest problems on flow containing shock waves:

1) Motion of a piston in a quiescent gas.

In a quiescent polytropic gas located to the right of the piston and characterized by the parameters  $u_0 = 0$ ,  $p_0$ ,  $V_c$ ,  $c_c$ , a piston advances with a velocity U > 0 when t > 0 and U = 0 when t = 0.

A shock wave will be propagated relative to the gas with a constant velocity D, leaving behind the front a state with parameters u, p, V, c. Clearly, u = U. From relation (4.5.16) therefore we determine M as a positive roct of the equation

• 
$$M_0^2 - \frac{U}{(1-h)c_0}M_0 - 1 = 0.$$
  
 $M_0 = \frac{U}{2(1-h)c_0} + \sqrt{\frac{U}{4(1-h)^2c_0^2} + 1}.$  (1)

i.e.,

Next, the quantities p, V are defined from formulas (4.5.13) and (4.5.14), and  $D = c_0 M_0$ . Note that provided U > 0  $V < V_0$ , and the stability condition for the shock wave is satisfied.

2) Reflection of a shock wave from a rigid wall.

A shock wave moves toward the right with a velocity D > 0 in a gas at rest  $(u_0 = 0, p_0, V_0, c_0)$ , leaving behind the front the state u, p, V, c calculated above (Figure 2.33, a). At the instant t = 0 the shock wave approaches the rigid wall  $x = x_0$  bounding the gas on the right. The condition  $u(x_0, t) = 0$  is assigned at the rigid wall. Therefore the shock wave is reflected from the wall in the form of a shock wave propagating to the left with a velocity  $D_1 < 0$ . Let us denote the state behind the front of the reflected shock wave as  $u_1 = 0$ ,  $p_1$ ,  $V_1$ ,  $c_1$  (Figure 2.33, b).

- 271 -





Thus, the problem reduces to determining precisely these parameters. Note that the problem of determining  $u_1$ ,  $p_1$ ,  $V_1$ ,  $c_1$  from known u, p, V, c reduces to the preceding task, since we know that  $u_1 = 0$ .

Let us introduce for consideration the quantities

$$M_0 = \frac{D - u_0}{c_0} = \frac{D}{c_0}, \quad M = \frac{D - u}{c}, \quad M_1 = \frac{u - D_1}{c}, \quad (2)$$

The following relations are valid:

$$M_0 > 1, \quad 0 < M < 1, \quad M_i > 1.$$
 (3)

$$u - u_0 = u = (1 - h) c_0 \left( M_0 - \frac{1}{M_0} \right).$$
⁽⁴⁾

$$u_0 - u = -u = (1 - h) c \left( M - \frac{1}{M} \right),$$
 (5)

$$u - u_1 = u = (1 - 1)c \left( M_1 - \frac{1}{M_1} \right).$$
 (6)

- 272 -

From equations (5) and (6) it follows that the quantities  $M_1$  and 1/M satisfy the same quadratic equation

$$a^2 - \frac{a}{(1-\lambda)c}a - 1 = 0.$$
 (7)

Since  $M_1 > 1$ , 1/M > 1, then  $M_1 = 1/M$ , i.e.,  $MM_1 = 1$ . (8)

Let us calculate the pressure rise in the reflection of a shock wave. Using (8), we get:



For the case of a weak wave  $p/p_0 \rightarrow 1, \frac{P_i - P_o}{F_i - P_o} \rightarrow 2$ , which corresponds to the acoustic law of reflection.

For the case of strong wave, when  $\frac{P_o}{P} \rightarrow 0$ ,  $\frac{P_i - P_o}{P - P_o} \rightarrow 2 + \frac{1}{h} = 2 + \frac{v+1}{v-2}$ . For gases with index close to 1, we obtain a strong pressure rise. However, it must not be assumed that for an isothermal gas the pressure rise will be infinite, since the analogy of an isothermal gas and a polytropic gas with v = 1 is inapplicable here. Actually, if for an isothermal gas  $p_o \rightarrow 0$ , then  $P_c \rightarrow 0$ , since  $c_T^2 = RT = constant$ . Therefore no isothermal shock wave traveling with finite velocity relative to the background  $p_o = 0$  (vacuum) exists.

Section V. Study of Shock Transition. Width of Shock Wave

1. Formulation of the problem for a normal gas. We will assume that the equations of state of a gas satisfy conditions I - VI formulated in subsection 4 of section I, i.e., that the gas is normal.

As we already stated, we considered discontinuous flows as limiting flows of a viscid and thermally conductive fluid as the coefficients of viscosity and thermal conductivity tend to zero. Therefore we will now study several of the simplest solutions to equations in gas dynamics for a gas exhibiting viscosity and thermal conductivity, and then we will obtain discontinuous flows by means of passage to the limit. Here we can estimate the width of the shock wave zone for gases exhibiting finite viscosity and thermal conductivity*).

We will consider only the case of plane symmetry (v = 0) since as sufficiently small sections and sufficiently small time intervals, any shock wave, when  $v \neq 0$ , can be considered approximately as planar.

Let us write differential equations for a viscid thermally conductive liquid (2.5.11) - (2.5.13):

$$\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \rho u}{\partial x} = 0, \qquad (1)$$

$$\frac{\partial \rho u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ p - \mu \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + \rho u^2 \right] = 0, \qquad (2)$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \rho e + \rho \frac{u^2}{2} \right) + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \rho u \left( e + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) - \mu u \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} - \varkappa \frac{\partial T}{\partial x} \right] = 0. \qquad (3)$$

To equations (1) - (3) are added equations of state

*) Our presentation in subsections 1-4 follows [5_/.

- 274 -

$$p = p(\rho, T), \quad \mathcal{E} = \mathcal{E}(\rho, T), \quad (4)$$

which we assume to satisfy requirements I-VI. Multiply (1) by  $u^2/2 - \mathcal{E}$ , (2) by -u, and summing the results with equation (3), we get



Expressing  $\partial u/\partial x$  from (1) and substituting into (5), we give it the form

 $\frac{\partial e}{\partial x} + u \frac{\partial z}{\partial x} + p \left( \frac{\partial V}{\partial x} + u \frac{\partial V}{\partial x} \right) = \frac{u}{p} \left( \frac{\partial w}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{u}{p} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial T}{\partial x} \right). \quad (6)$ 

Since TdS = d + pdV, from (6) follows

$$\frac{\partial S}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial S}{\partial x} = \frac{1}{\rho T} \left( \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho T} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial T}{\partial x} \right) =$$

$$= \frac{\mu}{\rho T} \left( \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{\kappa}{\rho T^2} \left( \frac{\partial T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( x$$

Equation (7) shows that entropy S of a thermally insulated mass of gas increases. Actually, by integrating equation (7), we obtain

 $\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int S(q, t) dq = x \frac{\partial \ln T}{\partial x} \left[ \frac{\mu}{\tau} \left( \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \frac{x}{\gamma^2} \left( \frac{\partial T}{\partial x} \right)^2 \right] dx. \quad (8)$ 

where q is the Lagrangian coordinate  $(dq = \rho dx)$ , q₁ and q₂ are the bounds of the isolated gas volume.

If the gas volume under consideration is thermally insulated, then  $\mathcal{H} \frac{\partial T}{\partial x} \Big|_{q_i}^{q_i}$ = 0, and from (8) follows the increment in total gas entropy. In particular, - 275 - from equation (7) it follows that in a viscid, but nonthermally conductive gas, the entropy of each particle does not decrease with time.

Let us consider the simplest solutions to the system of equations (1)-(3), specifically, stationary solution. Since system (1)-(3) is invariant relative to Galileo's transformation x' = x - Ut,  $u' = u - \bar{U}$ , we will consider steady flows in this system of coordinates in which flow has fixed profiles of all quantities u, p,  $\rho$ ,  $\varepsilon$ . Omitting the strokes at the variable x' and u' and putting  $\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = \frac{\partial \varepsilon}{\partial t} = 0$ , we get equations for the determination of steady flows:

$$\frac{d}{dx}\rho u = 0, \qquad (9)$$

$$\frac{d}{dx}\left[p + \rho u^2 - \mu \frac{du}{dx}\right] = 0, \qquad (10)$$

$$\frac{d}{dx}\left[\rho u\left(e + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{u^2}{2}\right) - \mu u \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} - \varkappa \frac{\partial T}{\partial x}\right] = 0. \qquad (11)$$

These equations have first integrals:

$$pu = C_1, \quad p + \rho u^2 - \mu \frac{du}{dx} = C_2, \quad C_1 \left( e + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) - \mu u \frac{du}{dx} - \kappa \frac{dT}{dx} = C_3. \quad (12)$$

The first integral obvicusly expresses the constancy of the mass flow, the second --- momentum flow, and the third --- the constancy of the energy flow across and arbitrary cross section x = constant. Transform equations (12) into a form suitable for the following treatment. Simple transformations lead to two ordinary differential equations:

$$\mu \frac{dV}{dx} = \frac{1}{C_1} \left[ C_1^2 \left( V - \frac{C_3}{C_1^2} \right) + p(V, T) \right] = \mathcal{M}(V, T),$$
(13)  
$$\times \frac{dT}{dx} = C_1 \left[ e(V, T) - \frac{1}{2} C_1^2 \left( V - \frac{C_2}{C_1^2} \right)^2 - \frac{C_3}{C_1} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{C_2^2}{C_1^2} \right] = \mathcal{D}(V, T),$$
(14)

which relate to functions V and T. As a consequence of equations (13) and (14), we get an equation in the V, T plane:

$$\frac{\varkappa}{\mu}\frac{dT}{dV} = \frac{\mathscr{D}(V,T)}{\mathscr{A}(V,T)},$$
(15)

which plays an important role in the analysis of stationary solutions and conditions for their existence.

Let us introduce the dimensionless variables:

$$\overline{V} = V \frac{C_1^2}{C_2}, \quad \overline{p} = \frac{\overline{p}}{C_2}, \quad \overline{e} = e \frac{C_1^2}{C_2^2}, \quad \overline{T} = R \frac{C_1^2}{C_e^3} T.$$
 (16)

Converting to dimensionless variables  $\overline{V}$ ,  $\overline{p}$ ,  $\overline{\mathcal{E}}$ ,  $\overline{T}$ , we rewrite equations (13) and (14) as

$$\overline{\mu} \frac{d\overline{V}}{dx} = \overline{V} + \overline{p}(\overline{V}, \overline{T}) - 1 = o\overline{R}(\overline{V}, \overline{T}), \qquad (17)$$

$$\overline{x} \frac{d\overline{T}}{dx} = \overline{\varepsilon}(\overline{V}, \overline{T}) - \frac{1}{2}(\overline{V} - 1)^2 - \overline{\beta} = \overline{\mathcal{Z}}(\overline{V}, \overline{T}), \qquad (18)$$

- 277 -

where we denote:

$$\overline{\mu} = \frac{\mu}{C_1}, \quad \overline{x} = \frac{x}{C_1 R}, \quad \overline{\beta} = \frac{C_1 C_1}{-C_2^2} - \frac{1}{2},$$

$$\overline{p}(\overline{V}, \overline{T}) = p(V, T), \quad \overline{e}(\overline{V}, \overline{T}) = e(V, T),$$
(19)

To simplify notation, in the following we will omit the bar over all quantities and rewrite system (17) and (18) in its final form:

$$\mu \frac{dV}{dx} = p(V, T) + V - 1 = all(V, T), \qquad (29)$$
  
$$\times \frac{dT}{dx} = e(V, T) - \frac{1}{2}(V - 1)^2 - \beta = \mathcal{D}(V, T). \qquad (21)$$

However, we must remember that the functions p(V, T) and (V, T) in (20) and (21) are obtained from the equations of state with allowance for (16).

Dimensionless variables p(V. T) and  $\varepsilon(V, T)$  appear in equations (20) and (21), where V and T are also dimensionless. We can easily verify that these functions are such that conditions I-VI are satisfied, if we satisfy the initial equations of state. (Here we must bear in mind that  $C_2 > 0$ ,  $C_3 C_1 > 0$ )

We set up the following boundary problem for the system (20) and (21):

Find the solution V(x), T(x) of system (20) and (21), which at infinity tends to constant values, i.e.,

when 
$$x \rightarrow +\infty$$
,  $V(x) \rightarrow V_1$ ,  $T(x) \rightarrow T_1$ , (22)

but when 
$$x \rightarrow -\infty$$
,  $V(x) \rightarrow V_2$ ,  $T(x) \rightarrow T_2$ . (23)

A necessary condition for the existence of the solution is obviously the requirement that the point  $(V_1, T_1)$ ,  $(V_2, T_2)$  be stationary points of the system (20) and (21), i.e., - 278 -
$$(24)$$

In other words, the points  $(V_1, T_1)$  and  $(V_2, T_2)$  must be points of intersection of the curves  $\mathcal{M}(V, T) = 0$ ,  $\mathcal{L}(V, T) = 0$  (25) Suppose such points  $(V_1, T_1)$  and  $(V_2, T_2)$  exist. Then at these points, according to (20) and (21),  $\mathcal{M} dV/dx = \mathcal{H} dT/dx = 0$ ; therefore from integrals (12) it follows that:  $P_1 u_1 = P_2 u_2 = C_1$ . (26)

$$p_1 + \rho_1 u_1^2 = p_2 + \rho_2 u_2^2 = C_2, \tag{27}$$

$$p_1 u_1 \left( e_1 + \frac{p_1}{\rho_1} + \frac{u_1^2}{2} \right) = \rho_2 u_2 \left( e_2 + \frac{p_2}{\rho_2} + \frac{u_2^2}{2} \right) = C_3$$
(28)

(here all functions  $u, \rho$ ,  $p, \varepsilon$  are initial functions, without transformation to dimensionless variables).

Hence it follows that the states  $u_1$ ,  $P_1$ ,  $p_1$ ,  $\varepsilon_1$ ;  $u_2$ ,  $P_2$ ,  $p_2$ ,  $\varepsilon_2$  must satisfy Hugonict's conditions. Actually, since we are considering the stationary solution of system (1)-(3) in a moving system of coordinates, then by denoting the rate of displacement U of the coordinate system by D, we obtain the results that in conditions (26)-(28) the quantities  $u_1$ ,  $u_2$ , in the transformation to the fixed coordinate system, are replaced by  $u_1 - D$ ,  $u_2 - D$ , after which conditions (26)-(28) take on the usual form of Hugoniot's conditions (4.1.10)-(4.1.12). Hence, in particular, it follows that the points  $(p_1, V_1)$  and  $(p_2, V_2)$  in the plane of variables p, V must lie on the Hugoniot's ediabat.

Thus, all points of intersection of the curves (25) lie on Hugoniot's ediabat passing through one of them.

- 279 -

2. Properties of the curve  $\mathcal{M} = 0$ ,  $\mathcal{L} = 0$  for a normal gas. Let us show that for a normal gas functions  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{M}$  exhibit the following properties:

1)  $\frac{\partial \mathcal{G}(V, T)}{\Sigma} > 0, \frac{\partial \mathcal{A}(V, T)}{\partial T} > 0.$ 

2) The curves  $\mathcal{M} = \mathbb{C}$  and  $\mathcal{L} = \mathbb{C}$  either have no intersection pcints, or have two and only two common pcints  $(V_1, T_1)$  and  $(V_2, T_2)$ . We will denote them by  $(V_0, T_0)$  and  $(V_1, T_1)$ , assuming that  $V_0 > V_1$ . 3)  $\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}(V, T)}{\partial V} > 0$  at the curve  $\mathcal{L} = \mathbb{C}$  while  $V_1 < V < V_0$ . 4)  $\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}V}{\partial T_7} < \frac{\partial \mathcal{M}V}{\partial T_7}$  at the point  $(V_0, T_0)$  and  $\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}Y}{\partial T_7} > \frac{\partial \mathcal{M}V}{\partial T_7}$  at the point  $(V_1, T_1)$ . From property 1 it follows that temperature T is a unique function of variance.

able V along the curves  $\mathscr{L}$ = C and  $\mathscr{M}$ = O. Let us denote:

$$T = 1(V) \text{ along the curve } \mathcal{L} = 0.$$
  

$$T = m(V) \text{ along the curve } \mathcal{H} = 0.$$
(1)

From properties 1 and 3 it follows that the curve  $\mathcal{L}=$  C at the section  $\sqrt{V_1}$ ,  $V_0^{-7}$  diminishes monotonically, i.e., the function 1(V) decreases monotonically. Actually, along the curve  $\mathcal{L}=$  C we have

$$\frac{dI(V)}{dV} = \frac{dT}{dV} = -\frac{\frac{\partial \mathcal{G}}{\partial V}}{\frac{\partial \mathcal{G}}{\partial T}} < 0.$$
(2)

Finally, property 4 means that the slope of the curve  $\mathcal{M} = C$ , at the point  $(V_0, T_0)$  is less than the slope of the curve  $\mathcal{L} = C$ , but is greater at the point  $(V_1, T_1)$ .



Thus, properties 1-4 are functions  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{M}$  denote that the curves  $\mathcal{L} = 0$ and  $\mathcal{M} = 0$  at the V. T plane lie approximately thusly (Figure 2.34).

Let us prove that the properties 1-4 of functions  $\mathscr{L}$  and  $\mathscr{U}$  follow from the properties I-V of the equations of state.

Property 1 for  $\mathscr{L}$  and  $\mathscr{M}$  is written thusly:

and since dimensionless variables (5.1.16) differ from the dimensional variable only by their positive cofactors, inequalities (3) follow from properties IV and V (cf also formula (1.4.23)).

Let us now prove property 2. All points of intersection of the curves  $\mathcal{L} = 0$  and  $\mathcal{M} = 0$  must lie in the plane V, T at Hugoniot's adiabat H passing through one of them. The line  $\mathcal{M} = 0$  obviously is the straight line

$$p = 1 - V$$
 (4)

with negative slope in the plane of the dimensionless variables p, V. Thus we have seen in subsection 3 of section IV, any straight line with negative slope intersects Hugoniot's ediabat H exactly at two points. Thus, if the curves  $\mathcal{L}=0$  and  $\mathcal{M}=0$  have even one point in common, then they have also the second point in common, but no more. Property 2 stends proven.

Now let us demonstrate properties 3 and 4. Using the relation d = TdS - pdV in expressions (5.1.13) and (5.1.14) for  $\mathcal{L}(V, T)$ ,  $\mathcal{M}(V; T)$  (in dimensionless variables), we get

$$d\mathcal{L} = C_1' [T \, dS - C_1 \mathcal{A} t \, dV]. \tag{5}$$

Whence

$$\frac{\partial \mathscr{L}(V,T)}{\partial V} = C_{i}T \frac{\partial S(V,T)}{\partial V} - C_{i}^{2} \partial V.$$
(6)

- 281 -

Let us consider the intersection of the curves  $\mathcal{L} = 0$  and  $\mathcal{M} = 0$  in the plane of dimensional variables V, r (Figure 2.35). From (5) it follows that at the curve

 $\mathcal{L} = 0$ 

 $dS/dV = C_1/T M_{\bullet}$ (7) Hence it follows that dS/dV = 0 at the points of intersection of the curve = 0 with the straight line  $\mathcal{L}$ = 0, i.e., the curve  $\mathcal{M}$  = 0 is tangent to Poisson's adiabat A passing through the point of intersection, and consequently also the adiabat H. Since the slope of adiabat A for a normal gas is greater at the point  $(p_1, V_1)$  then the slope of the ray  $\mathcal{H} = 0$ , but at the point  $(p_0, V_0)$  is less than the slope of  $\mathcal{M} = 0$ , hence it follows that the inclination of the curve  $\mathcal{L}$  = 0 at the point (p₁, V₁) is greater than the inclination of the straight line d(= 0), but is less than the point  $(p_0, V_0)$ .

In mapping the plane V, p on the plane V, T, corresponding to the lower half-plane  $\mathcal{M}(V, p) < 0$  is the domain  $\mathcal{M}(V, T) < 0$ , which lies beneath the curve  $\mathcal{O}(=0$  by virtue of the relation  $\frac{\partial P(V,T)}{\partial T} > 0$ , which is valid for the normal gas. Hence it follows that the pattern of the intersection of the curves  $\mathcal{M}$  = 0 and  $\mathcal{L}$  = 0 in the V, p plane is qualitatively the same as in the V, T plane (Figure 2.34).

Thus, properties 3 and 4 have been proven*).

3. Qualitative investigation of integral curves of the shock transition. The solution of systems (5.1.20) and (5.1.21) satisfying the boundary conditions (5.1.22) and (5.1.23) describes a staticnary shock wave in a viscid thermally conductive gas. We will let  $V_0$ ,  $T_1$  stand for the state ahead of the wave front,

*) Let us note that study of the curves  $\mathcal{L}=0$  and  $\mathcal{M}=0$  in the V, p plane is much simpler then in the V, T plane. However, in investigating isothermal discontinuity it is more convenient to employ the variables V, T.

and  $V_1$ ,  $T_1$  represent the state shead of the front, and for definiteness we will essume that  $m = C_1 > 0$ , i.e., the shock wave propagates to the left with respect to the gas. Then dimensionless variables  $\mu > 0, \mathcal{H} > 0$ .



Figure 2.35



The solution V = V(x), T = T(x) of system (5.1.20), (5.1.21) can be considered as a parametric assignment of the integral curve of the equation

$$\frac{x}{\mu}\frac{dT}{dV} = \frac{\mathscr{D}(V,T)}{\mathscr{A}(V,T)},$$
(1)

Conversely, to each solution T = T(V) of equation (1) there corresponds the solution T = T(x), V = V(x) of system (5.1.20), (5.1.21) defined with an accuracy up to the displacement.

To the shock transition will correspond the solution T = T(V) of equation (1) passing through the points  $(V_0, T_0)$ ,  $(V_1, T_1)$  of the intersection of the curve:  $\mathcal{L} = 0, \mathcal{M} = 0$ . Clearly, these points are singular points of equation (1), and this makes the present formulation of the problem possible.

Let us consider in the plane of variables V, T the field of vector directions  $\{\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{L}\}$ . The curves  $\mathcal{M} = 0, \mathcal{L} = 0$  divide up the quadrant V > 0 into four - 283 - regions I-IV. The number of the regions corresponds to the number of the quadrant in which the vector  $\{\mathcal{M},\mathcal{L}\}$  lies (Figure 2.36).

From the graph of the direction field given in Figure 2.36 for equation (1) it follows that in each of the regions the function T = T(V) is monotonic at the integral curve. Here the integral curves can pass from one region into another in the following order: from region TV to regions I and III, from region II to regions I and III. The following transitions are impossible: from regions I and III to regions II and IV, from region IV to II and conversely from region II to region IV.

Hence it follows that the integral curve connecting the points  $(V_0, T_0)$ ,  $(V_1, T_1)$  must lie entirely in the region II. Thus, the following relations must obtain for the sharp transition:

$$\frac{dV}{dx} < 0, \quad \frac{dT}{dx} > 0 \quad (m = C_1 > 0). \tag{2}$$

Let us prove the existence and uniqueness of the integral curve of the shock transition. To do this, we establish the type of singular points  $(V_0, T_0)$ ,  $(V_1, T_1)$  of equation (1). Thus we know, the type of the singular point is determined by the characteristic equation, which is of the form

$$\begin{vmatrix} \frac{\partial \mathcal{A}}{\partial V} - \lambda & \frac{\partial \mathcal{A}}{\partial T} \\ \frac{\partial \mathcal{G}}{\partial V} & \frac{\partial \mathcal{G}}{\partial T} - \lambda \end{vmatrix} = 0.$$
(3)

We have for the rocts  $\lambda_1$ ,  $\lambda_2$  of the characteristic equation the expression

- 284 -



We can readily see that by virtue of properties 1 and 3 of functions  $\mathcal{L}$  and  $\mathcal{M}$ , the characteristic roots  $\lambda_1$  and  $\lambda_2$  are real and distinct. They are of the same sign, if



and are of different signs if  $\Delta < 0$ . Therefore in view of property 4 of functions  $\mathscr{L}$  and  $\mathscr{M}$ , we conclude that at the point  $(V_0, T_0) \lambda_1, \lambda_2$  are of the same sign (positive), but of dissimilar signs at the point  $(V_1, T_1)$ . Thus, the point  $(V_0, T_0)$  is a node, and the point  $(V_1, T_1)$  is a saddle point for the equation (1). Let us show that there exists ar integral curve of equation (1) connecting the points  $(V_0, T_0)$  and  $(V_1, T_1)$ . According to Figure 2.36, for the field of directions of equation (1), through any point M on curve  $\mathscr{M} = 0$  passes an integral curve of equation (1), passing simultaneously through the point  $(V_0, T_0)$ . Shifting the point M along the curve  $\mathscr{M} = 0$  to the point  $(V_1, T_1)$ , we obtain by a continuity consideration the result that the points  $(V_1, T_1)$  and  $(V_0, T_0)$  are connected by the integral curve of equation (1).

Similarly, through any point L on curve  $\mathcal{L} = 0$  there passes the integral curve (1) passing through the point  $(V_0, T_0)$ . Shifting the point L along the curve  $\mathcal{L} = 0$  to the point  $(V_1, T_1)$ , we obtain at the limit that there may exist an integral curve of equation (1) connecting the points  $(V_0, T_0)$ ,  $(V_1, T_1)$  and which curve is distinct from the preceding.

Since the point  $(V_1, T_1)$  is a saddle point, then by the qualitative theory of differential equations, through it pass only two integral curves of equation (1). - 285 - Therefore the points  $(V_0, T_0)$  and  $(V_1, T_1)$  connected by one and only one integral curve of equation (1). Actually, if these points were connected by two distinct integral curves of equation (1), then through these points would pass also any integral curve drawn through the point lying with the region bounded by these two integral curves. This contradicts our conclusion that the point  $(V_1, T_1)$  is a saddle point.

By virtue of properties 1 and 3 of functions  $_{\mathcal{C}}\mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{L}$ , curves  $\mathcal{M} = 0$ ,  $\mathcal{L} = 0$  are zeros of the first order of these equations. Hence it follows that in the neighborhood of singular points (for example,  $(V_0, T_0)$ ), the functions  $\mathcal{L}$ and  $\mathcal{M}$  can be represented in the form

$$\mathcal{Z} = a_{11}(V - V_0) + a_{12}(T - T_0),$$
  
$$\mathcal{M} = a_{21}(V - V_0) + a_{22}(T - T_0).$$

and along the integral curve connecting the points  $(V_0, T_1)$  and  $(V_1, T_1)$ 

$$\mathcal{M} = b(V - V), \quad b \neq C.$$

From equation (5.1.21) it follows that the "width" of the shock transition zone is infinite, since the integral

- 286 -



diverges. Therefore plots of the shock transition are of the form shown approximately in Figure 2.37, where it is clear that values  $V_0$ ,  $T_0$  ahead of the front and  $V_1$ ,  $T_1$  behind the front are attained asymptotically at infinity.



Figure 2.37

4. Limiting case. Isothermal discontinuity. Let us consider the behavior of the shock transition at two limiting cases: as  $\mathcal{H} \longrightarrow 0$  and as  $\mathcal{A} \longrightarrow 0$ .

If we fix  $\mathcal{M} > 0$  and vary  $\mathcal{H}$ , then the dependence of the shock transitions on  $\mathcal{H}$  will be monotonic in the sense that to the lesser value of  $\mathcal{H}$  they will correspond the integral curve of equation (5.3.1) lying closer to the curve  $\mathscr{L}= 0$ .

Let us show that for sufficiently small  $\mathcal{H}$  integral curve (5.3.1) lies in the  $\mathcal{E}$ -strip above the curve  $\mathcal{L} = 0$ . Actually, in the left point of region II we will have over the  $\mathcal{E}$ -strip of the curve  $\mathcal{L} = 0$ ,  $\mathcal{L} > \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{E})$ . Then, by selecting as large N > 0 as we like, we can select a small  $\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}(\mathcal{E}, N)$  such that at any point over the  $\mathcal{E}$ -strip

$$\frac{dT}{dV} = -\frac{\mu}{\pi} \left| \frac{\mathcal{L}}{\mathcal{L}} \right| < -N,$$

i.e., the slope of integral curve of equation (5.3.1) over the  $\varepsilon$  - strip can be made larger than the maximum slope of the curve bounding the  $\varepsilon$ -strip from above*). Then, if the integral curve exists at any point from the  $\varepsilon$ -strip, it will no longer enter at the point (V₁, T₁). This means that as  $\mu \rightarrow 0$  the shock transition tends to the curve  $\mathscr{L} = 0$ .

Let us consider the second limiting case when  $\mathcal{M} \rightarrow 0, \mathcal{H} \neq 0$ . If the segment of the line  $\mathcal{M} = 0$  includes between the singular points is a curve monotonically diminishing toward the side of increasing V, then by analogous arguments we can show that as  $\mathcal{M} \rightarrow 0$  the shock transition tends toward the curve  $\mathcal{M} = 0$ .



*) [on following page]

**y** 

For the case when this section of the curve  $\mathcal{M} = \mathbb{C}$  is not a monotonic curve, the situation turns out differently. Let us consider for simplicity the case when the curve  $\mathcal{M} = 0$  at the segment  $V_1 \leq V \leq V_0$  has one maximum (Figure 2.38). Clearly, in this case the upper bound of the integral curves is the curve  $A_1A_2A_0$  consisting of the chord  $A_1A_2$  parallel to the V axis, and the arc  $A_0A_2$  of the curve  $\mathcal{M} = 0$ . Reasoning analogously to the above treatment, we can show that this boundary is a point, i.e., as  $\mathcal{M} \longrightarrow 0$  the integral curve tends to the curve  $A_1A_2A_0$ , and does so uniformly. In particular, at the interval  $\sqrt{V_1} + \mathcal{E}$ ,  $V_2 - \mathcal{E}/$  the shock transition lies in the  $\mathcal{E}$ -strip  $A_1A_1^*A_1^*A_2^*$  (cross-hatched in Figure 2.38). Since in this strip  $|\mathcal{M}(V, T)| > M_0(\mathcal{E}), = |\mathcal{L}(V, T)| < L_0(\mathcal{E})$ , then the inequality  $\frac{x}{|\mathcal{H}|} \frac{dT}{dV} | < |\frac{L_0}{M_0}|$ .

Consequently, T in this interval lies within the limit  $T_1 - \alpha(\mathcal{E}, \mu) \leq T \leq T_1 + \alpha(\mathcal{E}, \mu), \alpha(\mathcal{E}, \mu) \rightarrow C$  as  $\mathcal{A} \rightarrow C$ . The segment  $\Delta x$  corresponding to the integral  $\sqrt{V_1} + \mathcal{E}, V_2 - \mathcal{E}/$  has the value

$$\Delta x = \Delta(e, \mu) = \int_{V_1+e}^{V_2-e} \frac{\mu \, dV}{d(V, T(V))}$$

Since at the interval  $\sqrt{V_1} + \varepsilon$ ,  $V_2 - \varepsilon/\mathcal{M}(V, T) > M_0(\varepsilon) > 0$ , hence it follows that  $\Delta(\varepsilon, u) \longrightarrow 0$  as  $u \longrightarrow 0$ . The relations derived are valid for arbitrary  $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$ .

Thus, when there is a maximum at the segment  $V_1 \leq V \leq V_0$  on the curve *) For definiteness we can assume that the  $\mathcal{E}$ -strip is obtained by displacing the curve  $\mathcal{L}=0$  with respect to the variable T by the quantity  $\mathcal{E}$ .

 $\mathcal{A} = 0$ , the shock transition in the case  $\mathcal{H} \neq 0$ ,  $\mathcal{A} = 0$  consists of a smooth variation over the interval  $(-\infty, x_0)$  from the values  $V_0$ ,  $T_0$  ahead of the front to the values  $V_2$ ,  $T_2 = T_1$  (point  $A_2$  in Figure 2.38) and at the discontinuity of specific volume at the point  $x_0$  from values  $V_2$  on the left to  $V_1$  on the right at constant temperature  $T = T_1$  (Figure 2.39). Thus, when only thermal conductivity is present, a discontinuity of density at constant temperature is possible. This discontinuity is called isothermal.



Figure 2.1.



Figure 2.40

As a consequence of the possitiveness of the coefficient of thermal conductivity it follows that the specific volume  $V_2$  ahead of the front of the isothermal discontinuity is greater than the specific volume  $V_1$  behind the

- 289 -

front of the isothermal discontinuity. Thus we obtain the result that the limiting discontinuity as  $\mathcal{A} \longrightarrow 0$  satisfy the condition for the stability of discontinuity in an isothermal gas which we derived in subsection 6 of section IV.

For the case when the curve  $\mathscr{A} = 0$  has several maxime, the shock transition will have several isothermal discontinuities (Figure 2.40) simply did by smooth flow zones. In this case the shock transition tends, as  $\mathscr{A} \longrightarrow C$ , to the curve  $A_1 A_2 B_2 A_3 B_3 A_4 A_0$ , which is clear from the fact that the integral curve of equation (5.3.1) always lies within the zone If.

Let us also note that the effect of isothermal discontinuity depends not only on the equations of state, but also on the constants  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$ ,  $C_3$  defining the flow. Generally speaking, an isothermal discontinuity is indiced only for strong enough shock waves. We will show this below for the example of an ideal gas.

In concluding this section, we note that we have obtained steady flows of a viscid and heat-conducting liquid in the form of a "blurred" shock wave, of the type shown in Figure 2.37. Actually, the values  $V_0$ ,  $T_0$ ,  $u_c$  shead of the front and  $V_1$ ,  $T_1$ ,  $u_1$  behind the front satisfy the Hugonict's conditions and the stability condition  $S_1 > S_0$  ( $V_1 < V_0$ ). Therefore when  $\mathcal{M} \rightarrow 0$ ,  $\mathcal{H} \rightarrow 0$  we obtain at the limit from solutions T = T(x), V = V(x) of systems (5.1.20) and (5.1.21) a stable this continuity (shock wave) satisfying the conditions for dynamic compactibility and the stability condition.

In general the assumption exists that any solutions of equations in ges dynamics containing stable discontinuities can be viewed as limiting solutions of equations in gas dynamics with viscosity and thermal conductivity as the coefficients of viscosity  $\mu$  and of thermal conductivity  $\mu$  tend to zero.

Thus far there is not a single example refuting this hypothesis, although neither is there a proof of it. The latter circumstance stems from the difficulties -290 - arising in an exact consideration of Cauchy's problem for nonlinear equations describing flows of a viscid heat-conducting gas.

In this section we have shown only that this hypothesis valid for stationary flows, i.e., for a constant shock wave which exists for an indefinitely long time.

5. Shock transition for the case of an ideal gas (Becker's study). The first investigation of shock transition in a viscid heat-conducting gas was made by Becker  $\sqrt{6}$  in 1922. He considered the case of an ideal gas

$$P = \frac{RT}{V} = \frac{Re}{c_V V}, \quad e = c_V T.$$
(1)

In dimensionless variables equations (1) become

$$\mathbf{p} = p\mathbf{V}, \quad \mathbf{e} = \frac{1}{\mathbf{v} - 1} T = \frac{1}{\mathbf{v} - 1} p\mathbf{V}, \quad (2)$$

and the functions  $\mathscr{L}$  and  $\mathscr{M}$  are specialized thusly:

$$\mathcal{A}(V, T) = \frac{T}{V} + V - 1, \qquad (3)$$
  
$$\mathcal{B}(V, T) = \frac{1}{V - 1} T - \frac{1}{2} (V - 1)^2 - \beta. \qquad (4)$$

Thus, the curve  $\mathcal{M}(V, T) = C$  is a perabola

$$\left| T = V - V^{2} = -\left(V - \frac{1}{2}\right)^{2} + \frac{1}{4},$$
 (5)

with its convexity facing upward, with its axis as the straight line  $V = \frac{1}{2}$  and the apex as the point  $V = \frac{1}{2}$ ,  $T = \frac{1}{4}$  (Figure 2.41). The curve  $\mathscr{L}(V, T) = 0$  is also

- 291 -

a parabola

$$T = \frac{\gamma - 1}{2} (\gamma - 1)^2 + \beta (\gamma - 1).$$
 (6)

with its convexity facing downward, with axis V = 1 and the apex at the point V = 1,  $T = \beta (\gamma - 1)$ . Thus, the shape of parabola (6) is unchanged, and its position depends on  $\beta$ , i.e., on the flow constants.



Figure 2.41

Parabolas  $\mathcal{L} = 0$  and  $\mathcal{M} = 0$  intersect two points when  $0 \leq \beta \leq \beta_0$ ; the cases  $\beta > \beta_0$  and  $\beta < 0$  are physically unattainable, since in the first case there are no points of intersection and, therefore, there are no asymptotic values of V and T, and in the second T < 0. The case  $\beta = 0$  corresponds to an infinitely strong shock wave, since  $T_1/T_0 = p_1/p_0 = \infty$ , and the cas'  $\beta = \beta_0 = \frac{1}{\mathcal{L}(\sqrt{2}-1)}$  corresponds to an infinitely weak shock transition, since in this case the points  $(V_0, T_0)$  and  $(V_1, T_1)$  merge, i.e.,  $T_1/T_0 = p_1/p_0 = 1$ .

For the case  $\mathcal{H}=0$ ,  $\mathcal{M}\neq0$ , equations (5.1.20) and (5.1.21) are integrated. Actually,

$$T(x) = \frac{\gamma - 1}{2} [V(x) - 1]^2 + \beta(\gamma - 1), \qquad (7)$$

and V(x) satisfies the equation - 292 -



Figure 2.42, a gives the approximate form of the profile V = V(x) yielded by formula (9). The proximity of the graph V(x) to the constant values  $V = V_1$  and  $V = V_0$  occurs as  $x \rightarrow \pm \infty$ , so that the "width" of the shock wave, strictly speaking, is infinite. However, this proximity occurs exponentially, i.e., quite rapidly. To determine the order of the "width" of the shock wave zone, it is defined as the quantity

$$l = \frac{V_{e} - V}{\max \left| \frac{dV(x)}{dx} \right|}$$
(10)

(9)

(cf also Figure 2.42, a).

Calculations made by Becker led to an amazing result. It turned out that for most gases at not very high temperatures and densities the quantities  $\mu$  and  $\mu$  are such that the width of a shock transition zone proves to be of the order of 10-4 - 10⁻⁶ cm, i.e., of the order of a gas molecule path length.

If we exclude from consideration of the fact of nonequilibrium status of hydrodynamic flows at distances of the order of a molecular path length, and this indicates that with a high degree of accuracy the shock transition can be effectively replaced by a mobile discontinuity (shock wave), whose left and right limiting values satisfy Hugoniot's condition and the condition of entropy

- 293 -

increase (the stability condition).

Thus, justification is gained for our point of view according to which the flow is decomposed into regions of reversible processes where equations of hydrodynamics are in effect without allowance for dissipative terms, and into regions of irreversible processes, which constitute narrow zones and can be effectively described by mobile discontinuity surfaces.





Let us additionally note that a more exact representation of a shock transition zone in a real gas can be obtained only by using the Boltzman equation, however the estimate of the width of a shock wave transition zone remains the same.

Let us note in concluding this subsection that in the case  $\mathcal{M}=0$ ,  $\mathcal{H}\neq 0$ , the isothermal discontinuity, as can be readily seen in Figure 2.41, exists only for sufficiently strong shock waves when  $c \leq \beta \leq \beta_1$ .

Let us present formulas (5.1.13) and (5.1.14) in Lagrangian variables q, t which we will need in the following treatment:

$$\tilde{\mu} \frac{dV}{dq} = C_1 \left( V - \frac{C_2}{C_1^2} \right) + \frac{p(V, T)}{C_1}, \qquad \tilde{\mu} = \mu \rho = \frac{\mu}{V}; \quad (11)$$

$$\tilde{\pi} \frac{dT}{dq} = C_1 e - \frac{1}{2} C_1^3 \left( V - \frac{C_3}{C_1^2} \right)^2 - C_3 + \frac{1}{2} \frac{C_2^2}{C_1}, \quad \tilde{\pi} = \rho \pi. \quad (12)$$

$$- 294 - q = 0$$

For an ideal gas  $\mathcal{E} = \frac{1}{V-1}$  pV. Let us consider the case  $\mathcal{H} = 0$ ,  $\mathcal{M} \neq 0$ . From (11) and (12) it follows the equation for V:

$$\overline{\mu} \frac{dV}{dq} = \frac{\gamma + 1}{2} m \frac{(V - V_1)(V - V_0)}{V}, \quad (13)$$

where  $m = C_1$  is the mass flow rate of the shock wave;  $V_0$ ,  $V_1$  are the values of the specific volume V ahead of and behind the shock wave front.

For the case  $\mathcal{M}$  = constant, from (13) we have the integral

$$\ln\left(\frac{V_{0}-V}{V-V_{1}}\right)^{\frac{1}{V_{0}-V_{1}}} = \frac{\gamma+1}{2\mu}mq + \text{const;}$$
(14)

if, for example,  $\overline{\mathcal{M}} = \mathcal{M}\rho = \text{constant}$ , then from (13) follows the formula close to (9):

$$\frac{\ln \frac{(V_0 - V)}{V_0 - V_1}}{(V - V_1)^{\frac{V_1}{V_0 - V_1}}} = \frac{\gamma + 1}{2\mu} mq + \text{const.}$$
(15)

From formula (13), on the assumption  $\mathcal{M}=$  constant, and using the definition of the width of the shock wave zone by formula (10), we obtain an expression for the zone width  $\Delta q$ :

$$\Delta q = \frac{8\mu}{\gamma+1} \frac{1}{|\Delta w|}.$$

where  $\Delta u = u_1 - u_c$  is the discontinuity in velocity at the shock wave.

6. Staticnary solutions of equations in hydrodynamics with Neymar-Richtmayer viscosity. Now let us consider the stationary solution of equations in gas dynamics for a polytropic gas whose thermal conductivity is equal to zero, and whose "viscosity" appearing in equations (5.1.1) - (5.1.3) is of a special form*):

*) /on following page/ - 295 -

$$a = \frac{\lambda}{y} \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \left| \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right|, \qquad (1)$$

i.e., we can formally assume in the preceding consideration that the coefficient  ${\cal M}$  is equal to the quantity

$$\mu = \frac{1}{V} \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} \left[ \cdot \right]$$
(2)

Since according to (5.1.12) and (5.1.16), u = mV, (3)

then we can easily see that for a polytropic gas the determination of a stationary solution reduces to integrating the equation

$$\frac{\omega}{\mu} \frac{dV}{dx} \left| \frac{dV}{dx} \right| = (V - V_0) (W_t - V_1)$$
(4)

(cf equation (5.5.8)), where  $\widetilde{\mathcal{M}} = \frac{2}{\gamma + i} m \lambda$ . For the case  $m > 0, \widetilde{\mathcal{M}} > 0$ dV/dx < 0 (cf Figure 2.42, a), therefore equation (4) is represented in the form

$$\tilde{\mu} \left(\frac{dV}{dx}\right)^2 = (V - V_1)(V_0 - V) > 0$$
(5)

and is readily integrated:

$$\operatorname{arcsin} \frac{V - \frac{V_0 + V_1}{2}}{\frac{V_0 - V_1}{2}} = \frac{x}{V_{\tilde{\mu}}} + C.$$
(6)

In Figure 2.42, b is given the profile V = V(x) for the solution (6). The substantial difference from the preceding case here is the finite width  $\pi \sqrt{\tilde{\varkappa}}$  of the shock transition. Accordingly, we observe that the increasing proximity

*) The viscosity of this type was first discussed by Neyman and Pichtmayer  $\sqrt{7}$ . of the solution V = V(x) to the constant values  $V_0$  and  $V_1$  is not analytic, since the second derivative V''(x) at the point  $x = \pm \frac{\pi \sqrt{\lambda}}{2}$  suffers a discontinuity, which can be readily verified both from the equation (4) as well as from formula (6) for the solution.

In in equation (5.5.13) we quite analogously set

then we arrive at the equation

$$\tilde{\mu} \left| \frac{dV}{dq} \right| \frac{dV}{dq} = (V - V_0)(V - V_0), \quad \tilde{\mu} = \frac{12\lambda}{V+1}, \quad (8)$$

whose integral is the equality

$$\operatorname{arcsin} \frac{V_{\bullet} + V_{\bullet}}{V_{\bullet} - V_{\bullet}} = \frac{q}{V_{\mu}} + C.$$
(9)

and the width of the shock transition zone is  $\pi V_1$ 

$$\pi\sqrt{\tilde{\mu}} = \pi\sqrt{\frac{2\lambda}{\gamma+1}}.$$

note that for the case of Lagrangian coordinates, the Neyman-Richtmayer viscosity results in a finite width of the shock front independent of the strength of a shock wave.

The finiteness of the width of the shock transition in several cases appears to be substantial. Therefore the Neyman-Richtmayer "viscosity" (1) is widely used for numerical calculations of discontinuous solutions of equations in gas dynamics. The artificial "viscosity" of the type (1) with a small coefficient  $\lambda$  is introduced into equations of gas dynamics for gases devoid of internal friction end thermal conductivity. This permits blurring of the shock transitions over a finite region, which proves to be convenient in the numerical calculations. -297 - This is discussed in greater detail in Chapter Four.

Section VI Problem of the Decay of an Arbitrary Discontinuity.

1. General properties of the solution of discontinuity decay problem. In this section we consider in detail the problem of the decay of an initial discontinuity. For the case of an isothermal gas this problem was posed and solved by Riemann in his work  $\sqrt[6]{8}$ . A qualitative examination of the problem of discontinuity decay for polytropic gases was made by N. Ye. Kochin  $\sqrt[6]{9}$ , and for normal gases by L. D. Landau and Ye. M. Lifschitz  $\sqrt[6]{10}$ .

The term arbitrary discontinuity is given to the initial state of two infinite gas masses characterized by constant parameters  $u_1$ ,  $p_1$ ,  $V_1$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_1$ ,  $T_1$ ;  $u_0$ ,  $p_0$ ,  $V_0$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_0$ ,  $T_0$ , and adjoining at initial instant t = 0 along the plane x = 0. Here the quantities to the left and to the right of the discontinuity are arbitrary and are governed only by the equations of state of the gases, which can differ for the adjoining gases.

The determination of flow arising when t > 0 under these initial conditions is called the problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity.

Thus, the problem of discontinuity decay is one of determining onedimensional flow with plane symmetry ( $\nu = 0$ ) satisfying the integral laws of conservation:

$$\left\{ \oint_{\mathcal{C}} \rho \, dx - \rho u \, dt = 0, \quad \oint_{\mathcal{C}} \rho u \, dt - \left[ p + \rho u^2 \right] dx == 0, \\
\oint_{\mathcal{C}} \rho \left( \varepsilon + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) dt - \left[ \rho u \left( \varepsilon + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{u^2}{2} \right) \right] dx = 0$$
(1)

and the piecewise-constant initial conditions:

- 298 -

where t = 0



where x < 0; where x > 0. (2)

In section IV we saw that conditions of dynamic compatibility (Hugoniot's conditions) must be complied with for stable discontinuity. For the case of a shock wave at the discontinuity the stability condition must also be complied with (entropy gain), and at a contact discontinuity (interface of two gases), pressure and velocity are continuous.

Therefore, if an arbitrary discontinuity is not of the contact or shock wave type, then it decays, forming some kind of configuration of stable discontinuities and continuous gas dynamic flows.

We can readily see that if we perform the similarity transformation of the independent variables: t' = kt, x' = kx (k > 0), then in the new variables x', t' as well, seeking the solution of the problem of decay reduces to finding the solution to the laws of conservation (1) satisfying initial conditions (2) if x and t are now understood as x' and t'.

If we presuppose the uniqueness of the solution of problems (1) and (2), from this it follows that  $z(x, t) = \overline{z}(x', t') = \overline{z}(kx, kt)$ . (3) Here we will denote as the vector  $\overline{z}$  the totality of hydrodynamic variables  $z = \{P, u, p, \mathcal{E}, \dots\}$ , and by the letter  $\overline{z}$  -- on the same quantities in the variables x', t'.

Putting in the identity (3) k = 1/t > 0, we get

 $z(x, t) = \overline{z}\left(\frac{x}{t}, 1\right) = z_0\left(\frac{x}{t}\right).$ (4)

- 299 -

Thus, from the presupposition of the uniqueness of this solution stems the selfmodeling status of the solution of the problem of arbitrary discontinuity decaly, i.e., the dependence of all hydrodynamic variables only on the single variable y = x/t. In particular, from this it follows that the discontinuity lines -- shock waves and contact discontinuities -- are straight lines in the plane of variables x, t, i.e., the velocities of the shock waves and the contact discontinuity are constant.

In subsection 2 of section III, we saw that the self-modeling solution continues when t > 0 is a centered Riemann rarefaction wave characterized by the constancy of entropy S and one of the Riemann invariants (r or s).

Figure 2.43

Thus, the self-modeling solution of the problem of discontinuity decay contains as its elements shock waves, rarefaction waves, and contact discontinuity.

Let us establish on general properties of the self-mcdeling solution of the decay problems that are valid for normal gases.

1) In each of the gases "1" (left) and "O" (right) not more than one shock wave is propagated.

Actually, we signify by the term shock wave only a stable shock wave. As can be seen from subsection 4 of section IV, from this follows Champlin's theorem. -300 - Let us presuppose, for example, that in the gas "O" two shock waves are propagated:  $x/t = D_1$ ,  $x/t = D_2$ ;  $D_2 > D_1$  (Figure 2.43), and that the flows in the zones I, II and III are constant. Denoting the speed of sound c in the zones I, II, and III, respectively, by  $c_I$ ,  $c_{II}$ , and  $c_{III}$ , and velocity u by  $u_I$ ,  $u_{II}$ , and  $u_{III}$ , we will have

$$c_{\rm I} < c_{\rm II} < c_{\rm III}, \quad u_{\rm I} < u_{\rm III} < u_{\rm III}$$
 (5)

However, Champlin's theorem requires that

$$c_{\rm I} < D_2 - u_{\rm I}, \quad D_2 - u_{\rm II} < c_{\rm II}, \qquad (6)$$
  
$$c_{\rm II} < D_1 - u_{\rm II}. \qquad (7)$$

Inequality (7) obvicusly is imcompatible with (6) given the condition  $D_1 < D_2$ , which in fact proves our assertion.

2) In each of the gases not more than one centered rarefaction wave is propagated; in the gas "0" (at the right) s = constant in the rarefaction wave; r = constant in gas "1" (at the left).

The assertion readily follows from the equalities

$$u + c = y = \frac{x}{t}$$
 (s = teonst),  $u - c = y = \frac{x}{t}$  (r = const), (8)

that are valid in centered rarefaction waves.

3) The presence in one of the gases of a shock wave precludes the possibility of the propagation in the same gas of a rarefaction wave, and, conversely, the propagation in one of the gases of a centered rarefaction wave precludes the possibility of a shock wave propagating in it.

As a consequence of these properties, we obtain the result that the selfmodeling solution of the problem of discontinuity decay contains a contact discontinuity partitioning the gases ("C" and "1"); in each of the gases not more - 301 - than one wave (traveling or shock) adjoining the constant-flow zones is propagated.

Thus, construction of a self-modeling solution of the discontinuity decay problem consists of "splicing" elementary solutions (constant flows, contered waves) and determining the parameters characterizing the solutions and discontinuities. Since discontinuities and elementary solutions are determined by a finite number of parameters, this problem becomes purely algebraic. We will show below that for normal gases a self-modeling solution of the problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity exists and is unique, that is, is uniquely determined by initial deta (2).

We will begin our examination with the case of polytropic gas. The index of Poisson's adiabat  $\gamma$  for the gas "O" lying to the right of the point x = 0will be denoted by  $\gamma_0$  and the gas "1" -- by  $\gamma_1$ .

We present the following method of considering the decay problem: starting from the specific case of conditions (2) in which the position of the shock waves and the rarefaction waves (configuration) is obvicus, by continuously varying the parameters in problem (2), we will continuously vary the solution, thus passing through critical values of the parameters that distinguish one configuration from enother.

2. Configuration A. Since gas velocities  $u_1$  and  $u_0$  are determined with an accuracy up to the additive constant, then we will put  $u_c = 0$ . It is sufficient to consider only the case when  $p_1 \ge p_0$ . (1) We will begin our examination of the problem of discontinuity decay, formed by two quiescent masses of polytropic gases. The problem is posed thusly:

At the point x = 0 we have a partition separating two masses of gas characterized by parameters  $V_1$ ,  $S_1$ ,  $P_1$ ,  $P_1$ ,  $T_1$ ,  $u_1 = 0$  to the left and, respectively, by  $V_0$ ,  $S_0$ ,  $P_0$ ,  $P_0$ ,  $T_0$ ,  $u_0 = 0$  to the right, where the condition - 302 - is satisfied.

At the instant t = 0 the partition is pierced, and the gases are set into motion. Presupposing the self-modeling status of the motion (or, which amounts to same thing, the uniqueness of the solution of the decay problem), we calculate it.

 $p_1 > p_0$ .

Since through the contact boundary (the boundary between gases "0" and "1") to substance passes, therefore for each gas mass the contact boundary can be considered as a piston. By virtue of condition (2) the piston will travel toward the side of gas "0" and advance relative to gas "1". If the piston velocity U is assigned as constant (eving to the self-modeling status), the problem is uniquely solved for each of the gases taken separately. To obtain a solution to the discontinuity decay problem, we must "splice" the solutions of the these two piston problems, requiring that at the contact boundary the pressure  $p_{\perp}$  to the left is equal to the pressure  $p_{\perp}$  to the right. From this condition we determine the velocity U of the contact boundary and all parameters defining motion.



Figure 2 14

KEY:

A) Rarefaction wave

C) Shock wave

B) Contact discontinuity - 303 -

(2)

Solutions to the piston problems are known to us (cf section III, subsection 4 and section IV, subsection 8); therefore the disposition of the discontinuity will be of the form shown in Figure 2.44 (configuration A).

Four rays:  $\int_0^{\prime}$ ,  $\int_1^{\prime}$ ,  $\int_2^{\prime}$ , and  $\int_3^{\prime}$  -- partition the upper half-plane into five regions. We have constant flows in regions I, II, III, V, and a centered rarefaction wave in region IV. Ray  $\int_3^{\prime}$  is a shock wave,  $\int_2^{\prime}$  is a contact discontinuity, and  $\int_1^{\prime}$ ,  $\int_0^{\prime}$  are the lines of weak discontinuity at which the solution is continuous. Hugoniot's conditions must be complied with at the line  $\int_3^{\prime}$  for the shock wave and the stability condition, at  $\int_2^{\prime}$  the continuity of pressure and velocity must be observed, and at  $\int_{-1}^{\prime}$ ,  $\int_0^{\prime}$  -- the continuity of all hydrodynamic variables.

In region IV, p and u are associated by a relation stemming from the constancy of kiemann invariant r (of formulas (3.2.10) and (3.2.11):

$$p = p_1 \left[ 1 - \frac{\gamma_1 - 1}{2} \frac{u - u_1}{c_1} \right]^{\frac{\gamma_1 - 1}{\gamma_1 - 1}} = p_1 \left[ 1 - \frac{\gamma_1 - 1}{2} \frac{u}{c_1} \right]^{\frac{2\gamma_1}{\gamma_1 - 1}} (u_1 = 0).$$
(3)

Since zone III is a constant-flow zone, velocity u at characteristic  $\Gamma_1$  is equal to the velocity U of contact boundary  $\Gamma_2$ . Therefore if we denote the pressure p in the zone III as p, then by (3) we have

$$p_{-} = p_{1} \left[ 1 - \frac{\gamma_{1} - 1}{2} \frac{U - u_{1}}{c_{1}} \right]^{\frac{2\gamma_{1}}{\gamma_{1} - 1}} = p_{1} \left[ 1 - \frac{\gamma_{1} - 1}{2} \frac{U}{c_{1}} \right]^{\frac{2\gamma_{1}}{\gamma_{1} - 1}}.$$
 (4)

At shock wave  $f_3$  we have (cf formulas (4.5.13) - (4.5.16)):

$$p = P_0 \left[ \left( 1 + h_0 \right) M_0^2 - h_0 \right], \quad M_0 = \frac{|D - u_0|}{c_0} = \frac{D}{c_0}, \quad h_0 = \frac{\gamma_0 - 1}{\gamma_0 + 1}, \quad (5)$$

$$u = u_0 + c_0 \left( 1 - h_0 \right) \left( M_0 - \frac{1}{M_0} \right) = c_0 \left( M_0 - \frac{1}{M_0} \right) \left( 1 - h_0 \right). \quad (6)$$

$$- 304 -$$

Since the zone II is a zone of flow constancy and since at the contact boundary  $\int_{-2}^{2}$  pressure and velocity are continuous, we arrive at the equation

 $p_{-}(M) = p_{1} \left[ 1 - \frac{2i-1}{2} \frac{(i+1) \cdot c_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}})}{c_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}})} \right] = p_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}}) \frac{1}{M_{1}} \frac{1}{c_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}})}{c_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}})} = p_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}}) \frac{1}{M_{1}} \frac{1}{c_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}})}{c_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}})} = p_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}}) \frac{1}{M_{1}} \frac{1}{c_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}})}{c_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}})} = p_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}}) \frac{1}{c_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}})}{c_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}})} = p_{1}(M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}})$ 

for the determination of M.

The function  $p_{O}(M_{O})$  appearing in the left side of equation (7) is a monotonically decreasing function of  $M_{O}$ ,  $p_{+}(M_{O})$  is a function of  $M_{O}$  monotonically increasing to +  $\infty$ . Since when  $M_{O} = 1$ 

$$p_{-}(1) = p_{1} > p_{+}(1) = p_{0}$$
(8)

by virtue of assumption (2), then it follows that equation (7) has one and only one root M > 1.

Determine the quantities  $y_0, y_1, U$ , D as functions of  $M_0$  and show that the configuration A conditions:  $y_0 < y_1 < U < D$ , (9) are satisfied.

Inequalities (9) are always satisfied when U > 0,  $U - u_1 = U > 0$ . Actually, inequality  $U = c_0(1 - h_0)(M_0 - 1/M_0) < D = c_0M_0$  is obvious. For  $y_c$ ,  $y_1$  we have

$$y_1 = u_1 - c_1 = -c_1, \quad y_1 = U$$
 (10)

where c_ is the speed of sound in zone III,  $c_{-} > 0$ . Hence it follows that  $y_1$ U. Finally,  $r_1 = (r_1)_{-}$ ; therefore

$$y_1 - y_0 = U - c_- + c_1 = U + \frac{y_1 - 1}{2} (U - u_1) = \frac{y_1 + 1}{2} U > 0. \quad (11)$$
  
=  $U + \frac{y_1 - 1}{2} U = \frac{y_1 + 1}{2} U > 0. \quad (11)$ 

And thus, all conditions (9) are satisfied and configuration A is compatible.

Now we will vary the problem parameters. Fix  $p_1$ ,  $p_0$  ( $p_1 > p_0$ ) and vary velocity  $u_1$  of gas "1". Then, putting  $u_1 \neq 0$  in (3) and (4), we arrive at the equation



instead of equation (7). As before,  $p_{-}(M_{0})$ ,  $p_{+}(M_{0})$  are monotonic functions of  $M_{0}$ .

Let us trace the variation of root  $M_0$  as a function of parameter  $u_1$ . The following assertion is valid: the root  $M_0$  of equation (12) is a monotonically rising function of  $u_1$ . Actually,  $P_{-}(M_0)$  is a monotonic function of  $u_1$ . In particular, the value of  $\int p_{-}(1) = p_1 \left[1 + \frac{\gamma_1 - 1}{2} \frac{u_1}{c_1}\right]^{\frac{2\gamma_1}{\gamma_1 - 1}}$ .

to which corresponds point B in Figure 2.45, also monotonically increases with  $u_1$ . Point B increases with  $u_1$ , and together with it the entire curve  $p = p_ (M_0, u_1)$  is monotonically elevated (Figure 2.45). Since the curve  $p = p_+(M_0)$  is fixed, the point C of intersection of the curves  $p = p_-(M_c, u_1)$  and  $p = p_+(M_0)$  are shifted toward the right with increase in  $u_1$ , i.e., the curve  $M_0$  of equation (12) increases with  $u_1$ , which was what we set out to prove.

Let  $u_B \not\subset C$  stand for the value of  $u_1$  at which  $p_1(1, u_1) = p_1$ , i.e.





Figure 2.45

or

$$u_{\rm B} = \frac{2}{\gamma_{\rm I} - 1} c_1 \left[ \left( \frac{p_0}{p_{\rm I}} \right)^{\frac{\gamma_{\rm I} - 1}{2\gamma_{\rm I}}} - 1 \right] < 0.$$
(13)

Then, in accordance with Figure 2.45, it is obvicus that where

$$u_{\rm B} < u_1 \le 1 \tag{14}$$

equation(12) elways has the single root  $M_{_{\rm O}} > 1$ . When  $M_{_{\rm C}} > 1$  shock wave  $\Gamma_{_{\rm 3}}$  (Figure 2.44) satisfies the stability condition; when  $M_{_{\rm C}} < 1$ , shock wave  $\Gamma_{_{\rm 3}}$  is unstable and therefore configuration A is impossible. However, the entire chain of inequalities (9) must be satisfied to make configuration A possible (Figure 2.44).

Therefore let us consider the satisfaction of these inequalities when  $u_1 > 0$ . The quantities U, D increase with  $u_1$  up to infinity so that the inequality U<D is preserved. The inequality  $y_1 < U$  is also preserved. It remains only to investigate the difference

$$y_1 - y_0 = (U - c_-) - (u_1 - c_1) = (U - u_1) - (c_- - c_1).$$
(15)  
- 307 -

Due to the constancy of invariant r in zone IV, we have

$$r = e_1 + \frac{2}{n-1} e_1 = U + \frac{2}{n-1} e_2 U - e_1 = \frac{2}{n-1} e_1 (e_1 + e_2)$$
(16)

Substituting (16) into (15), we get

$$y_1 - y_0 = \frac{y_1 + 1}{2} (U - a_1).$$
 (17)

We have shown that  $M_0$  increases with  $u_1$ . But from equation (12) it follows that the difference  $U - u_1$  decreases with increase in  $M_0$ . Consequently, from (17) it follows that  $y_1 - y_0$  decreases with increase in  $u_1$ . As long as  $U - u_1$ > 0,  $y_1 - y_0 > 0$ . When  $U - u_1 = 0$ ,  $y_1 - y_0 = 0$ . The latter is satisfied given the condition that the equalities



in which  $M_{o \ kp} / kp = critical/appears as a parameter are simultaneously satisfied.$ 

It is not difficult to express  $u_{\mathcal{F}}$  explicitly:

$$u_{\rm g} = (1 - h_0) c_0 \left[ \sqrt{\frac{P_1}{P_0} + h_0} - \sqrt{\frac{1 + h_0}{P_0}} \right] > 0.$$
(20)

Thus, if the conditions  $u_B < u_1 < u_5$ , (21) are met, then conditions (9) for the competibility of configuration A are met.

- 308 -

So assuming that inequalities (21) are satisfied, the pattern of discontinuity is of the form shown in Figure 2.44, and the formulas obtained above enable us to wholly calculate the flow under configuration A conditions.

3. Configuration B. When  $u_1 = u_B$ ,  $y_1 - y_0 = 0$ , i.e., the zone of the rarefaction wave vanishes, and the solution is constructed from the single shock wave and the contact discontinuity (Figure 2.46). With a further increase in  $u_1$ , the difference  $u_1 - U$  becomes negative. Therefore when  $u_1 > u_B$ , the contact boundary dx/dt = U must be considered as a piston simultaneously advancing both in gas "0" and in gas "1". Thus, in accordance with the solution of the piston problem (cf section IV, subsection 8), the solution to the discontinuity decay problem when  $u_1 > u_B$  must be sought for in the form of two shock waves, one propaging in gas "0", and the other in gas "1" (cf Figure 2.47). We will call this case configuration B.



Figure 2.46

K ZY :

A) Contact discontinuity

B) Shock wave

- 309 -



Figure 2.47

KEY:

- A) Shock wave C) Shock wave
- B) Contact discontinuity

In the case of configuration B, we have four constant-flow zones I-IV, partitioned by shock waves  $\Gamma_1$  and  $\Gamma_3$ , and by contact discontinuity  $\Gamma_2$ . Let us prove the compatibility of configuration A provided we have the condition  $u_1 > u_B$ . Let us write the conditions at the shock waves  $\Gamma_1$  and  $\Gamma_3$ :

$$p_{-} = p_{1} \left[ (1 + h_{1}) M_{1}^{2} - h_{1} \right]; \qquad (1)$$

$$u_{-} = u_{1} - c_{1} (1 - h_{1}) \left( M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}} \right), \quad M_{1} = \frac{|D_{1} - u_{1}|}{c_{1}}; \qquad (2)$$

$$p_{+} = p_{0} \left[ (1 + h_{0}) M_{0}^{2} - h_{0} \right]; \quad M_{0} = \frac{D_{0}}{c_{0}}; \qquad (3)$$

$$u_{+} = c_{0} (1 - h_{0}) \left( M_{0} - \frac{1}{M_{0}} \right). \qquad (4)$$

each other the pressures  $p_{-}$  and  $p_{+}$  at the boundary  $\Gamma_{2}$ , - 310 -

we get:

Equating



Hence it follows that M is a monotonically increasing function of M. To determine M_c, let us write the condition for continuity of velocity at the contact boundary  $f'_2$ :

(6)

The left side of this equality is a monotonically decreasing function of  $M_1$  and by virtue of (5), a monotonically decreasing function of  $M_2$ ; the right side is a function of  $M_0$  monotonically increasing up to  $\omega$ . Let us consider the values  $u_{-}(M_{-})$  and  $u_{+}(M_{-})$  when  $M_{-} = M_{-}$  where  $M_{-}$  is determined from equalities (6.2.18) and (6.2.19). Since

$$M_{0,p}^{2} = \left(\frac{p_{1}}{p_{1}} + h_{0}\right) \frac{1}{1 + h_{0}} = \frac{p_{1} + p_{0}h_{1}}{p_{1}(1 + h_{0})}.$$
(7)

then

$$M_{1}(M_{0 \text{ xp}}) = 1, \ u_{-}(M_{1}(M_{0 \text{ xp}})) = u_{1}, \ u_{+}(M_{0 \text{ xp}}) = c_{0}(1 - h_{0}) \left(M_{0 \text{ xp}} - \frac{1}{M_{0 \text{ xp}}}\right) = u_{B}.$$
(8)

But, according to our assumption,  $u_1 > u_B$ , therefore from (8) we have

$$u_{-}(M_{1}(M_{0}vp)) > u_{+}(M_{0}vp).$$

$$- 311 -$$
(9)

So equation (6) providing  $u_1 > u_B$  will always have, and only one at that, the root  $M_0 > M_0$  kp > 1.

After determining  $M_0$ , by formula (5) we determine  $M_1$  in all flow parameters in the zones II and III. The conditions for compatibility of configuration B

$$D_{1} < u_{1} - c_{1}, D_{1} < U < D_{0}$$

$$c_{0} < D_{0}$$
(10)
(10)

are easily verified and are elways setisfied providing  $u_1 > u_B$ , if we consider that if  $M_1 > 1$ , and also  $M_0 > M_0 \ge 1$ . And so, for any  $u_1$  satisfying the condition  $u_1 > u_B$ , we have configuration B.



Figure 2.48

KEY:

A) Rarefaction wave

B) Contact discontinuity

4. Configuration C. When  $v_1 = u_C < 0$  (cf formule (6.2.13)),  $M_o = 1$ , U = 0, i.e., the contact boundary is a fixed piston for gas "0". When  $u_1 = u_C$ , we therefore have  $\varepsilon$  solution when in gas "0" the shock wave vanishes and it remains fixed, retaining its initial parameters, and the rarefaction wave  $\int_{-0}^{0} O \int_{-1}^{1}$  (Figure 2.48) propagates in gas "1".

- 312 -

With a further reductive in  $u_1(u_1 < u_C < 0)$ , the contact boundary begins to edvance to the left relative to gas "C" (U<0), so that it can be considered as a piston simultaneously traveling from gases "C" and "1". I. accordance with the solution of the piston problem (section III, subsection 4), in this case the solution to the decay problem consists of two centered rarefaction waves propagating in gases "1" and "C" (Figure 2.49). We will call this condition configuration C. The upper half-plane as partitioned into the six regions I-VI, divided by four lines of weak discontinuities  $\Gamma_0$ ,  $\Gamma_1$ ,  $\Gamma_3$ ,  $\Gamma_4$ , and by contact boundary  $\Gamma_2$ . Zones I, III, IV, and VI are constant-flow zones, zones II and V are rarefaction wave regions; invariant is constant in zone II, and variant r is constant in zone V.



Figure 2.49

KEY:

A) Rarefaction wave

Let us show that given the condition  $u_1 < u_c$  (1) configuration C is compatible.

In zones II and V we have

- 313 -



In perticular, at the contact boundary  $\int_2^2 when u = u_1 = u_4 = 0$  we must obtain  $p_1 = p_1$ , i.e., we must arrive at the equation



In order to determine U. Here

$$1 + \frac{y_1 - 1}{2} = \frac{y_2 - y_1}{2} > 0, \quad 1 + \frac{y_2 - y_1}{2} > 0, \quad (5)$$

Condition (5) notes the nonnegativeness of pressure at the boundary. Note that the equality signs in formula (5) can obtain only simultaneously and correspond to the separation of the gases. As we can see, in equation (4)  $p_{(U)}$  is a monotonically decreasing function of U, and  $p_{+}(U)$  is monotonically increasing function of U. Where U = 0;

$$P_{-}(0) = p_{1} \left[ 1 + \frac{v_{1} - 1}{2} \frac{u_{1}}{\epsilon_{1}} \right]^{\frac{2v_{1}}{n-1}}, P_{+}(0) = p_{0}$$
(6)

from condition (1) therefore follows  $p_{(0)} < p_{(0)}$ . (7)

- 314 -
With a reduction in U,  $p_{(U)}$  will increase, and  $p_{+}(U)$  will decrease. Thus, if  $p_{+}(U)$  does not tend to zero, there exists the single root U < 0 of equation (4) satisfying the condition  $U > -\frac{2}{V_{0}-I}c_{0}$ . (8) Then equation (5) leads us to the inequality

Thus, provided condition (9) is satisfied, there exists the root U < 0 of equation (4). We will show that when  $u_1 < u_C$  configuration C is also compatible, i.e., the conditions  $y_0 < y_1 \le U \le y_2 < y_3$ . (10) are satisfied. It is not difficult to see that

 $-\omega = -\frac{w+1}{2} U > 0.$  (11)  $U_{i} = c_{i} > 0;$ Inequalities

are self-evident. Finally,

$$y_1 - y_0 = U - u_1 = (c_1 - c_-) = \frac{y_1 + 1}{2} (U - u_1)$$
 (13)

But from equation (4) and conditions  $p_1 > p_0$ , U < 0 it follows that  $U - u_1 > 0$ . Hence  $y_1 - y_0 > 0$ . Thus, configuration C is compatible when  $u_1 < u_C$  and provided that condition (9) is satisfied.

But if condition (9) is violated, equation (4) does not have the root U. In this case the gases separate from each other and equation (4) is replaced -315 - by two free boundary equations:

Since it follows from the noncompliance of condition (9) that  $U_1 < U_2$ , the gases separate from each other and the solution is of the form shown in Figure 2.50. The regions  $\int_0^2 0 \int_1^2$  and  $\int_2^2 0 \int_3^2$  are regions of rarefaction waves, respectively, r = constant and s = constant, and the region  $\int_1^2 0 \int_2^2$  is the vacuum region in which we put  $\rho = 0$ , p = 0, c = 0.



KEY :

A) Rarefaction wave

C) Rarefaction wave

B) Vacuum

5. Review of configurations. Gases with equal pressure. Let us now write the conditions for the existence of configurations A, B, and C on the presupposition -316 -  $p_1 > p_0$ ,  $u_0 = 0$ . Configuration A is possible providing that the conditions

A contraction of the second

(1)

(2)

are satisfied. Configuration B is possible providing that

and configuration C is possible providing that

where

 $\mathbf{u} = \frac{2}{\mathbf{v}_{0} - 1} \epsilon_{1} \left( \frac{p_{0}}{p_{0}} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} - 1 < 0.$  $|u_{\rm B} = (1 - h_0) c_0$ 

For the case  $p_1 = p_0$ , we have  $u_c = u_B = 0$ . (6) Consequently, in this case when  $u_1 > 0$  we have configuration B, but when  $u_1 = 0$ -- configuration C.

Now let us note that conditions (1) - (6) bring into correspondence to any arbitrary discontinuity (ensemble of quantities  $V_1$ ,  $p_1$ ,  $P_1$ ,  $c_1$ ,  $u_1$ ;  $v_0$ ,  $p_0$ ,  $\rho_0$ ,  $c_0$ ,  $u_0$ ) one and only one configuration whose flow parameters are calculated uniquely, and where stability conditions are satisfied at the shock waves.

Therefore our consideration of the problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity shows that it has one and only one stable self-modeling solution. Thus, we approved the theorem of the existence of uniqueness of the solution of the problem of discontinuity decay in the class of self-modeling solutions for polytropic gases.

- 317 -

However, the question rises: can the discontinuity decay problem have a stable, but not self-modeling solution?

A negative answer to this question can be obtained by two methods:

1) by the proof of the theorem of the uniqueness of the discontinuous solutions of gas dynamics equations, i.e., solutions with shock waves and with centered rarefaction waves;

2) by the direct proof of the self-modeling status of any stable solution to the discontinuity decay problem.

As for the first method, we must state that at the present time sufficiently general theorems of the uniqueness of discontinuous solutions to gas dynamics equations have not yet been obtained, and their derivation evidently involves great difficulties, though for polytropic (and normal) gases evidently no one doubts the uniqueness of this solution.

Pursuing the second method, we can actually demonstrate the self-modeling of the solution to the discontinuity decay problem by using certain concrete properties of any stable solution of this problem with piecewise-constant initial data.

However, we will not here deal with this proof, and as an example we will further refer to subsection 5 of section III in Chapter Four where a similar problem was solved for a system of two quasilinear equations of fairly general form.

6. Problem of discontinuity decay for an isothermal ideal gase. We will here understand by gases "1" and "O" two isothermal ideal gases whose equations of state are given in the form

$$P_1 = c_1^2 \rho_1, \quad P_0 = c_0^2 \rho_0, \quad c_1^2 = R_1 T, \quad c_0^2 = R_0 T.$$
 (1)

An isothermal ideal gas can be considered formally as a polytropic gas with index V = 1. The difference in our treatment lies in the fact that we omit - 318 - the equation of conservation of energy and the third Hugonict's condition by replacing it with the condition T = constant.

Since an analysis of critical configurations involved only the two first Hugchict's conditions, all results of the preceding subsections can be directly applied to the isothermal case. In formules of subsection 2-4 we must put  $h_0 = h_1 = 0$ ,  $V_1 = V_0 = 1$ , reducing, wherever required, the indeterminacy. Let us consider expressions for  $u_C$  and  $u_B$ . Reducing the indeterminacy in formule (6.5.4) as  $V_1 \rightarrow 1$ , we have

$$u_{C}^{=} c_{1} in \frac{p_{0}}{p_{1}} < 0 \quad (p_{1} > p_{0}).$$
 (2)

for  $u_{B}$  we have

$$u_{\rm B} = c_0 \sqrt{\frac{p_1}{p_0} + \frac{p_0}{p_1} - 2} = c_0 \left[ \sqrt{\frac{p_1}{p_0}} - \sqrt{\frac{p_0}{p_1}} \right].$$
(3)

Conditions of configurations A, B, and C will be as before. Note also that where  $\gamma_1 = \gamma_0 = 1$  conditions (6.4.9) are always catisfied, so that separation of gases and the formation of vacuum are impossible for isothermal gases.

Working formulas, after passing to the limit, are of the form: Configuration A:

$$p (M_0) = p_1 \exp\left\{\frac{u_1 - c_0\left(M_0 - \frac{1}{M_0}\right)}{c_1}\right\} = p_+(M_0) = p_0 M_0^2.$$
(4)

Formula (4) corresponds to (6.2.12).

Configuration B:

$$u_{-}(M_{1}) = u_{1} - c_{1} \left( M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}} \right) = u_{+}(M_{0}) = c_{0} \left( M_{0} - \frac{1}{M_{0}} \right)$$

$$M_{1} = \sqrt{\frac{p_{0}}{p_{1}}} M_{0},$$

$$(5)$$

$$M_{0} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{p_{0}} M_{0},$$

$$(6)$$

and

so that finally:

$$\mu_{1} - c_{1} \left[ \sqrt{\frac{P_{0}}{P_{1}}} M_{0} - \sqrt{\frac{P_{1}}{P_{0}}} \frac{1}{M_{0}} \right] = c_{0} \left[ M_{0} - \frac{1}{M_{0}} \right].$$
(7)

Formulas (5) and (6) correspond to (6.3.6) and (6.3.5).

Finally, for the case of configuration C

$$p_{1} \exp\left\{-\frac{U-\hat{a}_{1}}{c_{1}}\right\} = p_{0} \exp\frac{U}{c_{0}}.$$
(8)

Formula (8) corresponds to equation (6.4.4).

Note that all the written formulas can be readily obtained if we use Riemann invariants. We offer the reader the opportunity of carrying cut these operations if he desires.

7. Problem of discontinuity decay for normal gases. In addition to the ordinary requirements I-V (of subsection 3 of section IV), we will require additionally that the following property of Hugonict's adiabat H be satisfied: at its upper branch the quantity  $(p - p_0)(V_0 - V)$  must monotonically increase to  $\mathcal{O}$  simultaneously with increase in entropy S.

Then from relations (cf subsection 2 of section IV)

$$m^{2} = \frac{p - p_{0}}{V_{0} - V} > 0, \qquad (1)$$

$$(u - u_{0})^{2} = (p - p_{0})(V_{0} - V), \qquad (2)$$

where  $u_c$ ,  $p_c$ ,  $V_c$  denote the parameters of flow shead of the shock wave front, and u, p, V -- the parameters of flow behind the front, it follows that p and |u|are monotonically increasing functions*) of parameter |m|, cr, which amounts to

(*) cn following pager - 320 -

the same,  $M_0 = \frac{|m|}{\rho_0 c_0}$ . Recall also (cf subsection 2 of section III, as well as subsection 7 of section II) that in the traveling waves u and p are associated by the relation

## (3) an identity $\mathbf{A} \to \mathbf{D}(\mathcal{S}, p) = \text{const} (\mathbf{r} = \text{const}),$ (3) $\mathbf{P} = \text{const} + \mathbf{P}(\mathcal{S}, p) = \text{const} (\mathbf{r} = \text{const}),$ (4)

where  $\Phi(S, p)$  is defined by the formula

$$(5)$$

where  $\bar{p}$  is the fixed limit of integration, and  $a_m(S, p) = \rho_c > 0$  (6) can be assumed to be a function of pressure p and entropy S. From (5) and (6) it follows that  $\Phi$  (S, p) is a monotonically increasing function of pressure p.

Function  $\Phi(S, p)$  depends on the equation of state, therefore the functions  $\Phi_0(S, p)$  and  $\Phi_1(S, p)$  for gases "O" and "1" are, correspondingly, distinct, generally speaking.

Let us begin our examination of the problem of decay with configuration A by putting  $u_c = u_1 = 0$ ,  $p_1 > p_0$ , (7) assuming that the equations of state of gases "1" and "O" are distinct and that for each of them conditions I-V and the condition of monotonic increase of u(M) are satisfied (cf (1) and (2)).

From assumption (7) follows configuration A (Figure 2.44). Invariant r is constant in region IV, therefore  $u_1 + \Phi_1(S_1, p_1) = u_2 + \Phi_1(S_1, p_2)$ . (8) In region II,  $p_+ = p_0(M_2)$ ,  $u_+ = u_0(M_0)$ , (9)

*) The monctonic increase in p(M_o), as shown in subsection 3 cf section IV,
 is a consequence of conditions I-V.
 - 321 -

where  $p_0(M_0) \in M_0(M_0)$  denote the state ahead of the shock wave front in gas "C" for assigned M and increase to  $\infty$  with increasing M.

Conditions for the continuity of velocity and pressure at the contact boundary  $\prod_2$  lead to the equation for the determination of M₀:

$$u_{-}(M_{0}) = u_{1} + \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p_{1}) - \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p_{0}(M_{0})) = u_{+}(M_{0}) = u_{0}(M_{0}).$$
(10)

The left side of (10) decreases monotonically, and the right increases monotonically up to  $\infty$  with increasing M₀. When M_c = 1, according to (5) and (7) we have

$$u_{-}(1) = \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p_{1}) - \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p_{0}) > 0 \qquad (u_{1} = 0), \\ u_{+}(1) = u_{0}(1) = 0.$$
(11)

Hence, as before, it follows that equation (10) has one and only one root  $M_{o}$  > 1.

Fixing  $p_1$  and  $p_0$ , we will vary  $u_1$ . The function

$$u_{-} = u_{-}(M_{0}, u_{1}) = u_{1} + \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p_{1}) - \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p_{0}(M_{0}))$$

is a monotonically increasing function of  $u_1$ . Consequently, the root  $M_0$  of equation (10) is a monotonically increasing function of  $u_1$ .

Let us consider how the inequalities  $y_c < y_1 < U < D$  (12) vary with change in  $u_1$ . The inequality D - U > 0 is self-evident by virtue of relation (4.2.8):

$$(U - D)(u_0 - D) = D(D - U) = \frac{p_0(M_0) - p_0}{p_0(M_0) - p_0} > 0.$$
(13)

Inequality U -  $y_1 = U - (U - c_) = c_> 0$  is also self-evident.

Consider the difference

$$y_1 - y_0 = (U - c_-) - (u_1 - c_1) = (U - u_1) - (c_- - c_1).$$
 (14)

- 322 -

Since u = 0, from (8) it follows that

$$U - u_1 - (c_- - c_1) = \Phi_1(S_1, P_1) - \Phi_1(S_1, P_-) + (c_1 - c_-).$$
(15)

 $p_{-} = p_{0} \begin{pmatrix} M \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}$  and  $c_{-} = c_{-} \begin{pmatrix} S \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$ ,  $p_{-} \end{pmatrix}$  increase with  $u_{1}$ ; thus, differences  $\oint_{1} \begin{pmatrix} S \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$ ,  $p_{1} \end{pmatrix}$   $- \oint_{1} \begin{pmatrix} S \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$ ,  $p_{-} \end{pmatrix}$ , and  $c_{1} - c_{-}$  are reduced. Thus, the difference  $y_{1} - y_{0}$  decreases with increase in  $u_{1}$  and at some value  $u_{1} = u_{B}$  becomes equal to 0. The rarefaction wave region venishes, and the solution will have the configuration AB (Figure 2.46). When  $u_{1} = u_{B}$   $p_{-} = p_{1}$ ,  $c_{-} = c_{1}$ ,  $u_{-} = u_{1}$ , (16) Therefore  $u_{B}$  is defined from the equations

$$\begin{array}{c} p_{1} = p_{0}(M_{0 \text{ kp}}), \\ u_{B} = u_{0}(M_{0 \text{ kp}}), \end{array}$$

$$(17)$$

in which  $M_{c \ kp}$  appears as a parameter.

But if  $u_1$  is reduced, then as we have seen  $M_0$  will be reduced and when  $u_1 = u_C$  will become equal to 1. When  $u_1 = u_C$ , the shock wave vanishes and the solution takes on the configuration AC (Figure 2.48).

The value  $u_{C}$  is found from the equation

$$u_{\rm C} = \Phi_1(S_1, p_0) - \Phi_1(S_1, p_1) < 0.$$
 (18)

which follows from (10) when M = 1.

When  $u_1 > u_B$  (19)

configuration B is always compatible (Figure 2.47).

Let us write the conditions for continuity of pressure and velocity at the contact boundary  $\Gamma_2$ :

$$p_{-}(M_{1}) = p_{+}(M_{0}), \qquad (20)$$
  
$$u_{-}(M_{1}) = u_{+}(M_{0}). \qquad (21)$$

- 323 -

The function  $p_{(M_{1})}$  is a monotonically increasing function of the parameter  $M_{1}$ , therefore from equation (20)  $M_{1}$  is determined monotonically increasing function of M and equation (21) can be considered as the equation for the determination of  $M_{c} > M_{c}$  kp > 1;  $M_{1} > 1$ .

Noting now that the left side of (21) is a monotonically decreasing, and the right side -- a monotonically increasing function of  $M_{0}$  and that

$$M_1(M_{0 \text{ rp}}) = f_1$$

$$u_{+}(M_{0 \text{ kp}}) = u_{B}, \quad u_{-}(1) = u_{1} > u_{B},$$

we conclude that equations (2C) and (21) have one and only one root  $M_{o} > M_{o \ kp}$ > 1;  $M_{1} > 1$ .

Thus, the conditions for the compatibility of configuration B  $(M > 1, M_1 > 1)$ are always satisfied when  $u_1 > u_B$ .

Finally, when  $u_1 < u_C$  (22) we have configuration C (Figure 2.49).

The condition for the continuity of velocity and pressure at the contact boundary  $\Gamma_2$  is of the form

$$u_{-} = u_{1}^{*} + \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p_{1}) - \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p) = u_{1} = \Phi_{0}(S_{0}, p) - \Phi_{0}(S_{0}, p_{0}) = U$$
(23)

(p denotes pressure in the zones III and IV,  $p_{-} - p_{+} = p$ ). From it p and b are determined.

The left side of equation (23) decreases monotonically, and the right side increases monotonically -- with increase in p; when  $p - p_{c}$ 

$$u_{+} = u_{+} (p_{0}) = 0;$$

$$u_{-} = u_{-} (p_{0}) = u_{1} + \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p_{1}) - \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p_{c}) = u_{1} - u_{B} < 0.$$

$$- 324 - 0$$

Hence it follows that equation (23) has one and only one root  $p = p_{-} = p_{+} < p_{0} < p_{1}$ . The conditions for the compatibility of configuration C followed from the fact that  $0 > U > u_{1}$ . With further reduction in  $u_{1}$  separation of gases becomes possible.

8. Solution of the problem of discontinuity decay in the plane of variables p, u (p, u-plot). In all cases of configurations A, B, C the state  $u_+$ ,  $p_+$ ,  $S_+$ to the right of the contact boundary was associated with the state of  $u_- = 0$ , p, S in gas "C" at the initial instant either by the rarefaction wave relation

$$S_{+} = S_{0}, \quad u_{+} - \Phi_{0}(S_{0}, p_{+}) = u_{0} - \Phi_{0}(S_{0}, p_{0}) = -\Phi_{0}(S_{0}, p_{0}).$$
(1)

or by the Hugonict's relations, from which follows

$$p_{+} = p_{0}(S_{0}, M_{0}), \quad u_{+} = u_{0}(S_{0}, M_{0}), \quad (2)$$

where  $p_0(S_0, M_c)$ ,  $u_c(S_0, M_c)$  increase monotonically with increasing  $M_0$ , and  $p_0(S_0, M_0) \rightarrow \infty$ ,  $u_c(S_0, M_c) \rightarrow \infty$  provided  $M_0 \rightarrow \infty$ . From this it follows that we can cancel out the parameter  $M_c$  from the functions (2) and obtain a new function:  $u_r = \Psi_c(S_0, p_+)$ ; (3) at which  $\Psi_c(S_0, p_+)$ , just as  $\Phi_c(S_0, p_+)$ , is a monotonically increasing function of the variable  $p_+$ .

A necessary condition for the rarefaction wave  $(y_3 - y_2 \ge 0)$  is the requirement ment  $P_+ \le P_0$ , (4)

from whence follows that in determining  $u_{\tau}$  we can employ only half of curve (1):

$$u_{+} = \Phi_{0}(S_{0}, p_{+}) - \Phi_{0}(S_{0}, p_{0}), \qquad (5)$$

assigned by the condition  $p_{+} \leqslant p_{0}$ .

The condition for the stability of shock wave  $(M_c \ge 1)$ , conversely, requires only that pressure p₊ be larger than p₀ (p₊ > p₀); therefore when determining - 325 - u, we can also employ only half of curve (3) assigned by condition  $p_+ \gg p_0$ . Therefore the curve

$$a_{+} = \begin{cases} \Phi_{0}(S_{0}, p_{+}) - \Phi_{0}(S_{0}, p_{0}) & \text{where } p_{+} \leq p_{0}, \\ \Psi_{0}(S_{0}, p_{+}) & \text{where } p_{+} \geq p_{0} \end{cases}$$
(6)

define the velocity  $u_{+}$  at the contact boundary for the assigned pressure  $p_{+}$ . The curve

$$a = g_0(S_0, p) = \begin{cases} \Phi_0(S_0, p) - \Phi_0(S_0, p_0) & \text{where } p \\ \Psi_0(S_0, p) & \text{where } p \end{cases}$$
(7)

describes in the plane of variables p, u a set of states which can be associated with the right state  $p_0$ ,  $S_0$ ,  $u_c = 0$  by means of the centered rarefaction wave or by v stable  $(M_0 \ge 1)$  shock wave.



Figure 2.51

KaY:

A) Rarefaction wave B) Shock wave

- 326 -

We state that at the curve (7) a "state" is defined, even though at each of its points only two of three hydrodynamic parameters are known -- p, u.

However, we can readily see that in the rarefaction wave  $(p \le p_0) S = S_0$ , but when  $p \ge p_0$  the entropy S is uniquely determined at each point on this curve from Hugoniot's conditions.

Stated briefly, curve (7) is the projection onto the plane of variables p, u of a curve located in the space of three variables (p, u, S) and describing a set of states (p, u, S), which can be associated with the right state  $p_0$ ,  $u_0 = 0$ , S by the rarefaction wave or by the shock wave.

We can readily see that the curve (7) passes through the point H and from the property of the second-order tangency at the point  $(p_0, u_c = 0)$  of Hugonict's adiabat H and Poisson's adiabat A it follows that curve (7) exhibits at point  $(p_0, u_c = 0)$  and, therefore, everywhere a continuously differentiable tangent.

Figure 2.51 presents the approximate shape of curve (7); and some of its part corresponds to the shock wave (function (3)), and the lower -- to the rare-faction wave (function (5)).

Wholly analogously, the curve  $u = u_1 - g_1(S_1, p)$ , (8) where

$$\mathbf{g}_{1}(S_{1}, p) = \begin{cases} \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p) - \Phi_{1}(S_{1}, p_{1}), & p < p_{1}, \\ \Psi_{1}(S_{1}, p), & p > p_{1}, \end{cases}$$
(9)

describes in the p, u-plane a family of states that can be associated with the state  $u_1$ ,  $p_1$ ,  $S_1$ , as with the left state, either by the rarefaction wave (r = constant) or by the shock wave (m > 0,  $M_1 \ge 1$ ). We can readily see that  $g_1(S, p)$  has a monotonically increasing function of p, so that curve (8) passes through the point  $(p_1, u_1)$  and has two continuous derivatives. The approximate -327 -

shape of curve (8) is shown in Figure 2.51. Also shown in Figure 2.51 are the sections of curve (7) and (8) to which correspond the rarefaction wave (B.p.) and the shock waves (y. B.), respectively, in gases "0" and "1".



Figure 2.52

KEY:

1)	Separation		4)	Configuration B
2)	Configuration	С	5)	Rerefaction wave
3)	Configuration	A	6)	Shock weve

Since at the contact discontinuity it is always (save for the case of gas separation) that the continuity of velocity  $u_{=}u_{+}$  and pressure  $p_{-} = p_{+}$ , the solution of the discontinuity decay problem reduces to determining the point (p, u)  $(p = p_{-} = p_{+}, u = u_{-} = u_{+})$  of intersection of curves (7) and (8).

- 328 -

If the intersection point (p, u) of these two curves lies in the upper half  $(p > p_0)$  of curve (7), then a shock wave is propagated in gas "0"; but if  $p < p_0$ , then a rarefaction wave propagates in gas "0". Similarly, if the point (p, u) of intersection of these two curves lies in the upper half  $(p < p_1)$ of curve (2), then a rarefaction wave propagates in gas "1"; but if  $p > p_1$ , then a shock wave propagates in gas "1". Accordingly, Figure 2.52 presents the possible cases of intersection of these curves. Assigning, as always, condition  $p_1 > p_0$  and noting that curves (8) for different  $u_1$  differ from each other only by displacement, we present in Figure 2.52 the disposition of the possible configurations as a function of  $u_1$ , and also a graphical method of determining the quantities  $u_B$ ,  $u_C$ , and  $u_{otp}$  /otp = separation of gases/. From Figures 2.51 and 2.52 also follows the graphical method of solving the problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity*).

A similar consideration of the problem of discontinuity decay can be made also for the projection onto the plane (s, r) of Riemann invariants. In the plane (s, r) parts of the curves (7) and (8) corresponding to the rarefaction waves will be raised parallel to the coordinate axes, while another part will represent some smooth curve that smoothly (with two derivatives) is consistent with these rays (Figure 2.53). It is especially convenient to use the **r,s-plot** 

*) It must be borme in mind that curve (8), just as curve (7), depends parametrically on entropy  $S_1(S_0)$ , therefore the assignment of only the point  $(p_1, u_1)$ still does not determine it. If, however, we assume that for all  $u_1, p_1 \ge p_0$ entropy  $S_1$  is fixed, then curves  $u - u_1 = -g_1(S_1, p)$  and  $u - u_1' = -g_1(S_1, p)$ coincide when  $u_1' - u_1 = g_1(p_1', S_1), p \le \min(p_1, p_1')$ . On this basis, in Figure 2.52 are indicated the regions of values  $p_1, u_1$  when  $S = S_1 = \text{constant}$ , in which configuration of the solution of the discontinuity decay problem is preserved

- 329 -

in solving the problem of discontinuity decay for isothermal gases.

In concluding this subsection, let us determine the function  $g_0(S_0, p)$  for the case of polytropic gases.

For a polytropic gas

$$p = \frac{A^{2}(S)\rho^{\gamma}}{\gamma}, \quad (10)$$

$$\Phi_{0}(S_{0}, p) - \Phi_{0}(S_{0}, p_{0}) =$$

$$= \frac{2}{\gamma_{0} - 1} \left[ \left( \frac{p}{p_{0}} \right)^{\frac{\gamma_{0} - 1}{2\gamma_{0}}} - 1 \right] c_{0}(S_{0}, p_{0}). \quad (11)$$

In the case of a shock wave  $(p > p_o)$ , let us express  $M_o$  from (4.5.13):

$$M_{0} = \sqrt{\frac{p + h_{0} p_{0}}{p_{0} (1 + h_{0})}} \cdot 1$$
(12)

after which in formula (4.5.16) we find  $\Psi_o(s_o, p)$ :

$$\Psi_{0}(S_{0}, p) = (1-h_{0})c_{0}(S_{0}, p_{0}) \left[ \sqrt{\frac{p+h_{0}p_{0}}{p_{0}(1+h_{0})}} - \sqrt{\frac{p_{0}(1+h_{0})}{p+h_{0}p_{0}}} \right].$$
(13)

Thus, for a polytropic gas equation (7) is written in the form

$$u = g_{0}(S_{0}, p) = \begin{cases} \frac{2}{\gamma_{0} - 1} c_{0}(S_{0}, p_{0}) \left[ \left( \frac{p}{p_{0}} \right)^{\frac{\gamma_{0} - 1}{2\gamma_{0}}} - 1 \right] & \text{where } p \leq p_{0}, \\ (1 - h_{0}) c_{0}(S_{0}, p_{0}) \left[ \sqrt{\frac{p + h_{0}p_{0}}{p_{0}(1 + h_{0})}} - \sqrt{\frac{p_{0}(1 + h_{0})}{p + h_{0}p_{0}}} \right] & \text{where } p \geq p_{0}. \end{cases}$$

$$(14)$$

9. Linearized formulas of discontinuity decay in the case of polytropic gas. It is easy to see that the quantity  $\Phi_0(S_0, p) - \Phi_0(S_0, p_0)$  and  $\Psi_0(S_0, p) - 330 -$ 

when  $\frac{P}{P_o} = 1 + \mathcal{E}$  coincide, with an accuracy up to **terms** of the order of  $\mathcal{E}^3$ . The same conclusion follows from an analysis of weak shock waves made in subsection 7 of the section IV. Therefore, by carrying out in formule (6.8.14) an expansion in powers of the small quantity  $\frac{P - P_o}{P_o}$  and limiting curselves only to first-order terms, we get

$$u = g_0(S_0, p) = \frac{c_0}{\gamma_0} \frac{p - p_0}{p_0} = \frac{p - p_0}{\rho_0 c_0}.$$
 (1)

Similarly, for weak waves

$$u_{1} - u = g_{1}(S_{1}, p) = \frac{c_{1}}{\gamma_{1}} \frac{p - p_{1}}{p_{1}} = \frac{p - p_{1}}{\rho_{1}c_{1}}.$$
 (2)

Therefore we obtain the result that for the decay of a discontinuity with small amplitudes the values of the pressure p and velocity u at the contact discontinuity, independently of configuration, are expressed by the same formulas:



where we replace the quantity  $u_1$  by the difference  $u_1 - u_c$ . Formulas (3) and (4) describe the solution of the problem of the decay of a discontinuity in the acoustic approximation, i.e., for infinitely weak waves.



10. Decay of a discontinuity in a variable-section channel. We will consider two semiinfinite cylindrical tubes with cross section layer as  $A_1$  and  $A_2$  abutting at the plane x = 0 (Figure 2.53a) and filled with gases characterized at time instant t = 0 by the parameters  $u_1, P_1, v_1, S_1$ , and, respectively, by  $u_2, P_2, v_2, S_2$ .

The gas pressure arising at t > 0 is two-dimensional; however, it can be assumed that the waves propagating in each tube as  $t \rightarrow \infty$ ,  $|x| \rightarrow \infty$  become close to one-dimensional. The approximate flow pattern (we will call this flow the decay of discontinuity at the section discontinuity) is based on the assumption that the asymptotes are established instantaneously and the flow decaysinto two one-dimensional flows divided by an infinitely thin transition zone enclosed between the planes  $x = -\varepsilon$ ,  $x = +\varepsilon$ . The motion in the region of the transition is a steady flow, so that the quantity  $f = (u, \rho, p)$  to the right and to the left of the transition zone (we will designate them by  $f^-$  and  $f^+$ , respectively) are associated by the relations

$$A_{2}(\rho u)^{-} = A_{1}(\rho u)^{+}.$$

$$\left[e(p, \rho) + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{u^{2}}{2}\right]^{-} = \left[e(p, \rho) + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{a^{2}}{2}\right]^{+}.$$
(2)

The first expresses the law of conservation of mass, and the second Bernculli's law. To this we add a fair relation, which has a different form for different decay models. We will confine curacives to the adiabat model in which the conservation of entropy in the transition zone is assumed*). For a polytropic gas, therefore, we have

- 332 -

$$\left(\frac{p}{\rho^{\gamma}}\right)^{-} = \left(\frac{p}{\rho^{\gamma}}\right)^{+}.$$
(3)

 $\overline{(*)}$  on following page/

Let us consider the simplest case of discontinuity decay -- the impinging of a shock wave traveling with respect to the quiescent gas with parameters  $\rho_1$ ,  $p_1$ , u, and exiting from the wide section of the tube into the narrow. We will assume that the discontinuity in the section is small, i.e., that the condition

is satisfied. Then we can assume the disturbance in the shock wave to be small and we can linearize the working formulas. After the shock wave passes through the section discontinuity, we will have the following configuration of discontinuities: to the right travels shock wave  $D_1$ , behind it at the point x = 0 occurs a discontinuity subject to relations (1)-(3), behind travels the reflected waves; between the shock wave that has gone by and section x = 0 lies the contact boundary. Figure 2.53b reflects the configuration of discontinuities in the x, tplane. The line  $\varGamma_{\lambda}$  is the trajectory of the shock wave entering the narrow tube,  $I_1'$  is a trajectory of the reflected shock wave,  $I_2'$  is a transition zone, and  $\Gamma_3$  is the trajectory of the contact boundary. At the lines  $\Gamma_1$ ,  $\Gamma_2$ ,  $\Gamma_3$ the flow parameters experience discontinuities of small amplitude, and the corresponding abutment conditions can be linearized. Let Ap, Au represent the total changes in p, u in the transition from states (2) to state (3), and let  $\Delta_i p$  and  $\Delta_i u$  stand for the changes in p, u for the transition across  $\Gamma_i$ (i = 1, 2, 3). The following linearized relations are valid:

a) at 
$$\Gamma_{1}: \frac{\Delta_{1}p}{p_{1}} + \frac{1+h}{1-h} \frac{\Delta_{1}u}{c_{2}} = 0,$$
  
b) at 
$$\Gamma_{2}: -\delta + \frac{\Delta_{2}u}{u_{2}} + \frac{\Delta_{2}p}{\gamma p_{2}} = 0,$$
  
c) 
$$\frac{\Delta_{2}p}{p_{1}} + u_{2}\Delta_{2}u = 0,$$
  
d) at 
$$\Gamma_{3}: \Delta_{3}p = \Delta_{3}u = 0.$$
(5)

*) A complete analysis of the discontinuity decay problem at the jump section is found in the papers of V. G. Dulov [11] and I. K. Yakushev [12].

• 333 -



Figure 2.53b

Total changes  $\Delta u$ ,  $\Delta p$  are caused by change in the force M of the shock wave as it makes its transition from the wide section of the tube into the narrow. Using Hugonict's condition for a polytropic gas

$$\begin{array}{c} a) & \frac{p_{2}}{p_{1}} = (1+k) M^{2} - kr \\ b) & \frac{a_{2}}{c_{1}} = (1-k) \left( M - \frac{1}{M} \right)_{2} \\ c) & \frac{c_{2}}{c_{1}} = \sqrt{\left[ (1+k) - \frac{h}{M^{2}} \right] ((1-k) + h M^{2}]}, \\ d) & \frac{e_{2}}{p_{1}} = \frac{1}{1 - \frac{h}{h} + h M^{2}}, \\ we have & & \\ a) & \frac{\Delta p}{p_{1}} = \frac{\Delta_{1} p + \Delta_{2} p}{1 - \frac{h}{h} + h M^{2}} = 2 (1+k) M \Delta M, \\ b) & \frac{\Delta u}{c_{1}} = \frac{\Delta_{1} u + \Delta_{2} u}{c_{1}} = (1-k) \left( 1 + \frac{1}{M^{2}} \right) \Delta M. \end{array} \right\}$$

$$(6)$$

Relation (6) enables us to express quantities with subscript 2 in terms of quantities with subscript 1 and known functions of M, and then the coefficients of equations (5a), (5b), and (5c) will be expressed in terms of M and quantities with subscript 1. Equations (5e), (5b), (5c), (7e) and (7b) yield a system of five equations relative to four quantities:  $\Delta_1 u, \Delta_2 u, \Delta_1 p, \Delta_2 p$ .

- 334 -

The condition of algebraic compatibility of equation (7) leads to an equation that was first obtained by Chester  $\sqrt{13}$ :

where

 $-k)\frac{1-g^2}{g}(2g+1+$ 

Equation (8) yields the relationship between variations in intensity of shock waves and the two cross sections. Chisnell  $\sqrt{14}$  proposed using formula (8) for the decay of a nonsteady shock front traveling in a channel with continuously variable cross section. In the Chisnell theory **achannel** with a continuously variable cross section is approximated by a sequence of cylindrical channels (Figure 2.53c) abutting one **another**, and the transition of the shock wave from one cylindrical section to another **is given** above by formula (8).

By integrating equation (8), we find Af(M) = constant, (11) where

$$f = z^{\frac{1}{\gamma}}(z-1)(z+h)^{-\frac{1}{2}} \left[\frac{1+R}{1-R}\right]^{\sqrt{\frac{\gamma}{2(\gamma-1)}}} \left[\frac{R-\left(\frac{\gamma-1}{2\gamma}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{R+\left(\frac{\gamma-1}{2\gamma}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}}\right] \times \exp\left[\left(\frac{2}{(\gamma-1)}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \operatorname{arctg}\left\{\frac{2\gamma^{\frac{1}{2}}R}{\gamma-1}\right\}\right]. \quad (12)$$

$$R = \left(1+\frac{1}{hz}\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}}. \quad (13)$$

$$z = \frac{2\gamma}{\gamma+1}M^{2}-h. \quad (14)$$

- 335 -

The quantity k(M) is a slowly changing function of M. Thus, for

If we assume k is a constant, integral (11) is simplified and leads to the form  $A^{k}(M^{2} - 1) = \text{constant.}$  (15)

For weak shock waves an arbitrary V,  $k(M) \rightarrow \frac{1}{2}$  and formula (15) becomes

 $M - 1 \sim A^{-\frac{1}{2}}$  (16)

For strong shock waves

$$k(\underline{M}) \rightarrow k(\infty) = \frac{2}{(1+2i)(1+k_2)}.$$

$$k_1 = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\gamma(\gamma-1)}}. \quad k_2 = \sqrt{\frac{2(\gamma-1)}{\gamma}}.$$
(17)

Then from equation (15) we have  $M \sim A^{-\frac{\kappa_{\infty}}{2}}$ . (18) Estimate (18) was used by Chisnell to establish the asymptotes of a strong shock wave for the case of cylindrical and spherical symmetry.



Figure 2.53c

From (18) follows  $M \sim x^{-n}$ ,  $n = \frac{k_{\infty}}{2}$  (19) for a cylindrical shock wave and  $M \sim x^{-n}$ ,  $n = k_{\infty}$ , (20) for a spherical shock wave (x represents distances up to the axis or, corres-

ponaingly, the symmetry points).

- 336 -

A comparison of estimates (19), (20) with the self-modeling solution of Guderley for a convergent shock wave (of section IX, subsection 5) shows excellent agreement. Since, for  $V = \frac{5}{3}, \frac{7}{3}$ , we have the following comparison of indexes n:

	а Цилина	рическая волна	d. Сферическая волив		
	b incuesa	С удерлей	b Vacuesa	С Гудерлей	
γ <b>-</b> ** <u>5</u> 3	0,2254	0,2260	0,4508	0,4527	
Y = 7	0,1971	0,1973	0,3941	0,3944	

KEY:

Constant of

a) Cylindrical wave
b) Chisnell
c) Guderley
d) Spherical wave

The theory cutlined by Chisnell does not make allowance for the additional influence of secondary waves reflected from the channel walls and overtaking the shock wave. Corrections were introduced into formula (18) in the works of Chisnell  $\sqrt{14}$  and  $\sqrt{15}$ , which incidentally proved to be uncesential.

Withen  $\sqrt{16}$  gave a simple interpretation of equation (8). As we know (cf  $\sqrt{28}$ ), the flow in the channel is described, in a one-dimensional approximation, by the equations

$$\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + \frac{1}{A} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} (\rho u A) = 0,$$

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial x} = 0,$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left(\frac{\rho}{\rho^{\gamma}}\right) + u \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\rho}{\rho^{\gamma}}\right) = 0,$$
(21)

- 337 -

where A(x) is the cross section area of the channel.

Equations (21) can be rewritten in characteristic form:

a) 
$$\frac{p}{p} \frac{dp}{dt_1} - \frac{du}{dt_1} + \frac{cu}{u-c} \frac{d\ln A}{dt_1} = 0.$$
  
b)  $\frac{d}{dt_2} \left(\frac{p}{p^{\gamma}}\right) = 0.$   
c)  $\frac{1}{pc} \frac{dp}{dt_3} + \frac{du}{dt_3} + \frac{cu}{u+c} \frac{d\ln A}{dt_3} = 0.$ 
(22)

where

たいのないというないのなどのないとう

$$\frac{d}{dt} = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + (u-c) \frac{\partial}{\partial x}, \quad \frac{d}{dt_2} = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial}{\partial x}, \quad \frac{d}{dt_3} = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} + (u+c) \frac{\partial}{\partial x}. \tag{23}$$

Assuming for definiteness that the shock wave travels from the left to the right and that the difference in the slopes of the shock wave trajectories and the overtaking characteristic is small, we can approximately assume that the relation

$$d\vec{r} = \frac{1}{\rho c} dp + du + \frac{cu}{u+c} d\ln A = dr + \frac{cu}{u+c} d\ln A = 0$$
(24)

is satisfied not along the r-characteristic, but at the shock wave trajectory. From (6a)and (6b) we have

$$dr = du + \frac{1}{\rho_{2}c_{2}}dp = c_{1}\left[(1-h)\left(1+\frac{1}{M^{2}}\right) + \frac{2p_{1}}{\rho_{2}c_{2}c_{1}}(1+h)M\right]dM.$$
(25)

Substituting (25) into (24), we arrive at the relation

$$\left[(1-h)\left(1+\frac{1}{M^2}\right)+\frac{2\rho_1}{\rho_2c_2c_1}(1+h)M\right]dM+\frac{c_2c_2}{c_1(u_1+c_1)}d\ln A=0.$$
 (26)

which by virtue of relations (6) is equivalent to (8),

Since the assumption (24) is valid not only for weak waves, but also for strong waves entering in the center, this explains the good agreement of Chisnell's theory with the self-modeling solution for the problem of a convergent shock wave. -338 - Different approximations have been developed for flows possessing the property that the inclination of the characteristic overtaking the shock wave is close to these slopes of the shock front, and these approximations satisfactorily describe the behavior of flow near the front (Poincare-Lighthill-Go method  $\sqrt{127}$  and the method of shock waves  $\sqrt{187}$ ).

Section VII. Interaction of Strong Discontinuities.

**Based** on the analysis of the problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity, in this section we consider several problems of interaction of strong discontinuities, such as shock waves and contact boundaries.

In the merging of strong discontinuities piecewise-constant flows emerge, which can be taken as initial data for the solution of the problem of the decay of arbitrary continuity. Therefore the problem of the interaction of strong discontinuities reduces to the problem of discontinuity decay.

We consider in this section interactions of strong discontinuities in the following order:

1) the impinging of a shock wave at the contact boundary.

2) the union of shock waves traveling directly into each other relative to the gas.

3) The union of shock waves moving in the ges in the seme direction.

All possible interactions of strong discontinuities are exhausted in the three combinations. The main problem will be to establish the configuration of the slope formed as a function of the parameters characterizing the interacting discontinuities.

We first make a general examination by the method of the p, v disgram, and then consider the case of the polytropic gas.

- 339 -

1. Impinging of a shock wave at the interface of two media. Suppose that a shock wave traveling in the medium x = 0 in the direction from left to right impinges against the boundary x < 0 of two media characterized by parameters  $\overline{p}_{o} = f_{o}^{o}$ ,  $\overline{S}_{o}$ ,  $\overline{a}_{o} = 0$  (to the left of x = 0) and  $p_{o}$ ,  $S_{o}$ ,  $u_{o} = 0$  (at the right) at time instants t = 0. Thus, at the instant t = 0 the initial discontinuity with parameters  $p_{1}$ ,  $S_{1}$ ,  $u_{1}$  (gas "1", left) and  $p_{o}$ ,  $S_{o}$ ,  $u_{o} = 0$  (gas "0", right) is formed. Here the point  $(p_{1}, u_{1})$  must lie in the upper part of the curve (6.3.7) calculated for the gas initially lying at x < 0 and passing through the point  $(p_{o}, 0)$ , i.e.

Thus, the set of possible states  $(p_1, u_1)$  of gas "1" is mapped in the plane (p, u) by a curve described by equation (1) (Figure 2.54).





Suppose that the initial shock wave is given. Then also given is the point  $(p_1, u_1)$  lying on the curve (1) (Figure 2.54). In accordance with subsection 8 of section VI, the solution of the problem of the interaction of a shock wave with the contact boundary reduces to the determination of the point -340 -

(p, u) of intersection with the curve (6.8.7)  $u = g_0(S_0, p)$ (2)for the gas "O" passing through the point  $(p_0, u_0)$  and the curve (6.8.8)

$$u = u_1 - g_1(S_1, p)$$
 (3)

for gas "1" passing through the point  $(p_1, u_1)$ .

Obviously, curve (2) can intersect curve (3) only in the separate branch, i.e., when  $p > p_0$ . Consequently, the induced flow has either configuration A (corresponds to point A of the intersection by curve (2) (CA) and by curve (3) (AB) in Figure 2.54), or configuration B (corresponds to point B of intersection by curve (2) (CA) and by curve (3) (AB)).

Thus, a shock wave is always propagated in gas "O", and a rarefaction wave or a shock wave is propagated in gas "1", depending on the mutual disposition of curves (1) and (2).

Let us consider the case of polytropic gas. According to (6.8.13)

$$\begin{split} \Psi_{0}(\bar{S}_{0}, p) &= (1 - h_{1})\bar{c}_{0} \left[ \sqrt{\frac{p + h_{1}p_{0}}{p_{0}(1 + h_{1})}} - \sqrt{\frac{p_{1}(1 + h_{1})}{p + h_{1}p_{0}}} \right]^{4/3} \\ \Psi_{0}(\bar{S}_{0}, p) &= (1 - h_{0})\bar{c}_{0} \left[ \sqrt{\frac{p + h_{0}p_{0}}{p_{0}(1 + h_{0})}} - \sqrt{\frac{p_{0}(1 + h_{0})}{p + h_{0}p_{0}}} \right]. \end{split}$$
(5)

We introduce into cur consideration the quantity

$$K(\theta) = \frac{\Psi_0^2(\bar{S}_0, p)}{\Psi_0^2(\bar{S}_0, p)} = \frac{(1-h_1)^3}{(1-h_0)^2} \frac{\bar{c}_0^2}{c_0^2} \frac{1+h_0}{1+h_1} \frac{\theta+h_0}{\theta+h_1} \frac{(\theta-1)^3}{(\theta-1)^3} \frac{1}{c_0^3} \frac{1}{(\theta-1)^3} \frac{1}{(\theta-1)^3}$$

where

From th:

$$K(1) = \frac{(1+h_0)^2}{(1-h_0)^2} \frac{(1-h_1)^3}{(1+h_1)^3} \left(\frac{\overline{c_0}}{c_0}\right)^2 = \left(\frac{\gamma_0}{\gamma_1}\right)^2 \left(\frac{\overline{c_0}}{c_0}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$
(8)
$$K(\infty) = \frac{(1-h_1)^2}{(1-h_0)^3} \frac{(1+h_0)}{(1+h_1)} \left(\frac{\overline{c_0}}{c_0}\right)^2 = \frac{1+h_1}{1+\overline{a_0}} K(1).$$
(9)

- 341 -

If  $h_0 < h_1(V_0 < V_1)$ , then  $K(\infty) > K(1)$  and  $K(\Theta)$  is a monotonically increasing function of  $\Theta$ . But if  $h_0 > h_1$  ( $V_0 > V_1$ ), then  $K(\infty) < K(1)$  and  $K(\Theta)$  is a monotonically decreasing function as  $0 < \Theta < \infty$ .

Let us consider the following cases:

1)  $K(1) \ge 1$ ,  $K(\infty) \ge 1$ . Then  $K(\theta) \ge 1$  and  $\overline{\Psi}_{0}(\overline{S}_{0}, p) \ge \Psi_{0}(S_{0}, p)$  for all  $p \ge p_{0}$ . In this case curve  $u = \Psi_{0}(S_{0}, p)$  lies beneath the curve  $u = \overline{\Psi}_{0}(\overline{S}_{0}, p)$ (Figure 2.54) and for any shock wave intensity, as a result of interaction with the contact boundary configuration B is induced, i.e., when t > 0 two shock waves propagate to different sites from the contact boundary (Figure 2.55).

2)  $K(1) \leq 1$ ,  $K(\infty) \leq 1$ . Then  $\Psi_0(\overline{S}_o, \rho) \leq \Psi_0(S_o, \rho)$  and for any shock wave intensity the flow when t > 0 has configuration A, i.e., a shock wave propagates in gas "0" (as, it does, incidentally, always), and a centered rare-faction wave propagates in gas "1".

3) If K(1) > 1, K ( $\infty$ ) <  $i \in V_o > V_i$ , then for some p = P the curves  $u = \widetilde{\Psi}_o(\widetilde{S}_o, P)$  and  $u = \Psi_o(S_o, P)$  intersect each other. When  $p_c \leq p_1 \leq P$ , we have configuration B; when  $p_1 > P$ , i.e., for sufficiently strong shock waves, we have configuration A.

4)  $K(1) < 1, K(\infty) > I (V_o < V_i)$ . Then curves  $u = \overline{\Psi}_o(\overline{S}_{o,p})$  and  $u = \Psi_o(S_{o,p})$  intersect each other at p = P; in the region  $p_o \le p_1 \le P$  the flow has configuration A; when  $p_1 > P$  it has configuration B.

Let us consider the special case of identical gases ( $\nu_o = \nu'_i = \gamma'$ ). Then

$$K(1) = K(\infty) = \left(\frac{\overline{c_0}}{c_0}\right)^2.$$
(10)

Considering relation  $c^2 = \frac{\sqrt{P}}{P}$ , let us write (10) in the form

$$K(1) = K(\infty) = \frac{n}{p_0}$$
 (11)  
- 342 -

From this it follows that when the shock wave travels from a less dense gas into a more dense gas (K > 1), then the shock wave is reflected in the less dense gas (we have configuration B). But if the shock wave travels from a more dense gas into a less dense (K < 1), then a rarefaction wave is reflected (configuration A).



Figure 2.55

KEY:

a) Shcck wave

## b) Contact discontinuity

This result can be compared with the conclusion in subsection 5 of section III, where the reflection of a traveling wave at the contact boundary was studied. There we obtain the conclusion that a wave of the same type as the incident wave is reflected from a more dense medium. Since the weak shock wave can be regarded as a weak Riemann compression wave, then we see that qualitatively the reflection of shock waves and Riemann waves at contact boundaries is identical in nature.

2. Encounter of two shock waves. Two shock waves travel toward each other in a substance with parameters  $\bar{u}_0 = 0$ ,  $\bar{p}_0$  and  $\bar{S}_0$ , leaving behind them states

- 343 -

Here two cases are possible:

a) Curve  $u = u_0 = \mathcal{U}_0(S_0, P)$  is always below curve  $u = \overline{\mathcal{U}}_0(\overline{S}_0, P)$  (Figure 2.57, a).

b) Curve  $u - u_0 = \Psi_o(S_o, p)$  intersects the curve  $u = \overline{\Psi_o}(\overline{S_o}, p)$  at some point (P, U) (Figure 2.57, b).



Figure 2.56

In the first case only configuration B is possible, in the second, both B and A, however in any case a shock wave will be propagated in gas "O".



Figure 2.57



Let us consider more detail the case of the polytropic gas for which the intersection of the curves  $u = \overline{\Psi}_{o}(\overline{S}_{o}, \rho)$  and  $u = u_{o} + \Psi_{o}(S_{o}, \rho) - \overline{\Psi}_{o}(S_{o}, \rho_{o})$  is impossible. Thus we must prove the inequality

 $\begin{array}{c} & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & & \\ & &$ 

Considering formula (6.8.13) for  $\Psi_c(S_0, p)$  and formula (6.8.12) we reduce inequality (2) to the form

$$\frac{M_1 - 1}{T M_2} > \frac{c_0}{R} \frac{M^2 - 1}{M_2}$$
(3)

- 345 -

where

My>1 (2) (4)

From this follows the equality

$$(1+h) M^{2} - h = \frac{(1+h) M_{1}^{2} - h}{(1+h) M_{2}^{2} - h}$$
(5)

Allowing for relation (4.5.15):

$$\begin{bmatrix} 2 \\ -2 \\ -2 \end{bmatrix} = \frac{\left[ (1+h) M_0^2 - h \right] \left[ (4'-h) + h M_0^2 \right]}{M_0^2}$$
(6)

and also consequence (5):

$$M^{2} - 1 = \frac{M_{1}^{2} - M_{0}^{2}}{(1+h)M_{0}^{2} - h},$$
 (7)

let us transform inequality (3) to the form

$$\frac{(M_1M_0-1)^2}{M_1^2} > \frac{1}{M^2} \frac{(M_1-M_0)^2(1-h+hM_0^2)}{(1+h)M_0^2-h}.$$
(8)

Canceling cut of inequality (8) the quantity M by using (5), we arrive at the inequality

$$\frac{(M_1M_0-1)^2}{M_1^2} > \frac{(M_1-M_0)^2 \left[1-h+hM_0^2\right]}{M_1^2-h+hM_0^2}.$$
(9)

When  $M_1 = M_0$ , inequality (9) will obviously be satisfied (this case corresponds to the encounter of equal-intensity shock waves). Let us show that inequality

- 346 -

is satisfied for any  $M \ge M$ . To do this, let us transform it to become

## [M] -1)(M6-1) {(1-a) M2 + 2a Mon4 - a] > 0

from whence it readily follows that it always is satisfied when  $M_1 \ge M_0 > 1$ . Thus, in a polytropic gas only configuration B is produced in the encounter of two shock waves, i.e., when two shock waves meet each of them as it were "passes" through the other.

3. Union of shock waves traveling in the same direction. In a gas with parameters  $p_0$ ,  $S_0$ ,  $u_0 = 0$  a shock wave travels from left to right with constant velocity  $D_0 > 0$ , leaving behind the state  $\overline{u_0}, \overline{\rho_0}, \overline{S_c}$  located at the curve

$$u = \Psi_{o}(S_{o}, p). \qquad (1)$$

Behind the first shock wave, also with constant velocity  $D_1$ ,  $D_1 > D_0 > \tilde{u}_0$ , travels the second shock wave, leaving behind the state  $u_1$ ,  $p_1$ ,  $S_1$  located at the curve  $u - \tilde{u}_0 = \tilde{\Psi}(\tilde{S}_0, p)$ , (2) passing through the point  $(\tilde{p}_0, \Psi_o(S_o, \tilde{P}_o))$  (Figure 2.58). At the instant of union of the shock waves an initial discontinuity is induced, which on decaying yields a flow with configuration B, if the point  $(p_1, \tilde{u}_0 + \tilde{\Psi}(\tilde{S}_o, P, ))$  lies above the curve (1) (in Figure 2.58 this case is shown by point B), and also induced is a flow of configuration A if the point  $(p_1, \tilde{u}_0 + \Psi_o(\tilde{S}_o, P, ))$  lies below the curve (1) (the corresponding solutions are noted by the points  $\tilde{D}'$  and A' in the figure). A shock wave will always propagate, however, in this case toward the side of gas "0".

Let us consider again in greater detail the case of an ideal gas. The mutual disposition of curves (1) and (2) is determined by the sign of the difference

$$\Delta = \Psi_0(S_0, \bar{p}_0) + \Psi_0(\bar{S}_0, p) - \Psi_0(S_0, p)$$
(3)

- 347 -

for the assigned restrictions  $p_0 < \bar{p}_0 < p$ . (4) Let us introduce the notations:

$$\frac{D_0}{c_0} = M_0, \quad \frac{D_1 - \overline{u}_0}{c_0} = \overline{M}, \quad \frac{D}{c_0} = M.$$
(5)

Here M corresponds to the first shock wave traveling with respect to the backoround (0,  $p_0$ ) and leaving behind it the state  $(\bar{u}_0, \bar{p}_0)$ ;  $\bar{M}$  is the second shock wave traveling relative to the background  $(\bar{u}_0, \bar{p}_0)$  leaving behind it the state  $(u_1, p_1)$ ; M is the possible shock wave traveling relative to the background  $(0, p_0)$  and leaving behind it the state (u, p). Then the difference (3) is represented in the form

$$\Delta = (1-h)c_0 \frac{M_0^2-1}{M_0} + (1-h)\overline{c_0} \frac{M^2-1}{M} - (1-h)c_0 \frac{M^2-1}{M}.$$
 (6)

From relations

$$\frac{\overline{p_0}}{p_0} = (1+k) M_0^2 - k, \quad \frac{p_1}{\overline{p_0}} = (1+k) \overline{M}^2 - k, \quad \frac{p_1}{p_0} = (1+k) M^2 - k$$
(7)

follow

$$(1+h)\overline{M}^{2}-h = \frac{(1+h)M^{2}-h}{(1+h)M_{0}^{2}-h}, \quad \text{or} \quad [\overline{M}^{2} = \frac{M^{2}+hM_{0}^{2}-h}{(1+h)M_{0}^{2}-h}. \quad (8)$$

Substituting (8) into (6), we get

$$\Delta = (1 - h) c_0 \left[ \frac{M_0^2 - 1}{M_0} \frac{M^2 - 1}{M} + \frac{c_0}{c_0} \frac{M^2 - M_0^2}{(1 + h) M_0^2 - h} \frac{1}{M} \right] = (1 - h) c_0 \left[ \frac{(M_0 - M)(MM_0 + 1)}{MM_0} + \frac{c_0}{c_0} \frac{M^2 - M_0^2}{(1 + h) M_0^2 - h} \frac{1}{M} \right].$$
(9)

- 348 -

Using relation (4.5.15) (cf Figure (7.2.6)), which in this case can be written as

$$\frac{\overline{c_0^2}}{c_0^2} = \frac{\left[(1+h)M_0^2 - h\right]\left[(1-h) + hM_{0_1}^2\right]}{M_0^2}, \quad (10)$$
  
we obtain from (9)  
$$\Delta = (1-h)c_0 \left[\frac{(M_0 - M)(MM_0 + 1)}{MM_0} + \frac{\sqrt{(1-h) + hM_0^2}(M^2 - M_0^2)}{M_0\sqrt{(1+h)M_0^2 - h}} \frac{1}{\overline{M}}\right] =$$
$$= (1-h)c_0(M - M_0) \left[\frac{\sqrt{1-h + hM_0^2}(M + M_0)}{M_0\overline{M}\sqrt{(1+h)M_0^2 - h}} - \frac{(MM_0 + 1)}{MM_0\overline{M}}\right]. \quad (11)$$

Since, by (4),  $M > M_0 > 1$ , then we see that the sign of  $\underline{\Lambda}$  coincide with the sign of the expression

$$\frac{(1-h+hM_0^2)(M+M_0)^2}{M_0^2M^2\left[(1+h)M_0^2-h\right]} - \frac{(MM_0+1)^2}{M^2M_0^2}.$$
 (12)

Finally, here substituting  $\widetilde{M}^2$  from formule (8), we get

$$sign \Delta = sign \left\{ \frac{\left[1 - h + hM_0^2\right]}{M^2 + hM_0^2 - h} \frac{(M + M_0)^2}{M_0^2} - \frac{(MM_0 + 1)^2}{M^2M_0^2} \right\} = = sign \left\{ M^2 (M + M_0)^2 \left[1 + h (M_0^2 - 1)\right] - (MM_0 + 1)^2 \left[M^2 + h (M_0^2 - 1)\right] \right\} = = -sign (M^2 - 1) (M_0^2 - 1) \left[(1 - h)M^2 - 2hMM_0 - h\right]. (13)end so, if (1 - h)M^2 - 2hMM_0 - h > 0. (14)$$

- 349 -

then  $\Delta < 0$ , and we have configuration A; but if

$$(1-h)M^2 - 2hMM_0 - h < 0.$$
 (15)

then we have configuration B.

It is not difficult to see that when the second shock wave is sufficiently strong  $(\overline{M} \gg 1, M \gg 1)$ , inequality (14) is satisfied and we have configuration A. In order for the equation

$$(1-h)M^2 - 2hMM_0 - h = 0$$
 (16)

to have the roct  $M(M > M_{O} > 1)$ , it is necessary and sufficient that the inequalities

$$1 < M_0^2 < \frac{h}{1 - 3h}$$
 (17)

or

to be satisfied. If

 $(1 - 3h) \ge h$ , i.e.,  $h \le \frac{1}{4}$ ,  $V \le \frac{5}{3}$ . (18)

h  $\geq 1/3$ , i.e.,  $\gamma \geq 2$ .

then condition (15) cannot be satisfied for any  $M_0 > 1$ , and we will lower the configuration A. But if  $\gamma > 5/3$ , and we may also have configuration B. More exactly, when  $M \leq M_{\rm kp}$ , where  $M_{\rm kp}$  is larger than  $M_0$ , the root of equation (16), or what amounts to the same, when

$$\bar{M}^2 \leqslant \frac{M_{\rm sp}^2 + h M_0^2 - h}{(1+h) M_0^2 - h}$$

we have configuration B, otherwise -- A.

4. Interaction of strong discontinuities in an isothermal gas. For the case of an isothermal gas, analysis of the direction of discontinuities is simplified. Actually, an isothermal gas can be considered as a polytropic gas where  $\gamma = 1$ .

For isothermal gas we have

$$\Psi_{0}(p) = c_{0} \left[ \sqrt{\frac{p}{p_{0}}} - \sqrt{\frac{p_{0}}{p}} \right].$$
(1)  
$$\Phi_{0}(p) = c_{0} \ln \frac{p}{p_{0}}.$$
(2)  
$$- 350 -$$
Let us consider the problem of the incidence of a shock wave against a discontinuity contact (cf Figure 2.54). As we show in subsection 1, the choice between configuration A and B is determined by the sign of the difference  $\Delta = \widetilde{\Psi_o}(p) - \Psi_o(p)$  given the condition  $p > p_o$ . When  $\Delta < 0$ , we have configuration A, and when  $\Delta > 0$  -- configuration B.

Taking (1) into account, we have

Since p/p > 1, then configuration A obtains where  $\overline{c}_0 < c_0$ , and configuration B -- where  $\overline{c}_0 > c_0$ .

Taking the relation  $p_0 = c_0^2 \rho_0 = \bar{c_o^2} \bar{\rho_0}$ . (4) into account, we get the result that we have configuration A where  $\bar{\rho_o} < \bar{\rho_o}$ , and configuration B -- where  $\bar{\rho_o} > \bar{\rho_o}$ . Its result also follows directly from the result of subsection 1.

When solving problems of the interaction of shock waves, we must bear in mind that  $\overline{c}_0 = c_0$ .

Let us initially consider the intersection of shook waves traveling headon toward each other (cf Figures 2.56 and 2.57). Using the notations in subsection 2, putting h = 0, we have

 $\frac{P_{0}}{P_{0}} = M_{0}^{2}, \quad \frac{P_{1}}{P_{0}} = M_{1}^{2}, \quad \frac{P_{1}}{P_{0}} = M^{3}, \quad (5)$   $M^{2} = \frac{M_{1}^{3}}{M_{0}^{2}}, \quad M = \frac{M_{1}}{M_{0}}. \quad (6)$ 

The condition for configuration B is of the form (cf (7.2.3))

- 351 -

$$\frac{M_{1}^{2}-1}{M_{1}} + \frac{M_{0}^{2}-1}{M_{0}} > \frac{\left(\frac{M_{1}}{M_{0}}\right)^{2}-1}{\left(\frac{M_{1}}{M_{0}}\right)} = \frac{M_{1}}{M_{0}} - \frac{M_{0}}{M_{1}},$$
(7)

from whence we have  $(M_1 + M_0)(M_1 + 1)(M_0 - 1) > 0.$  (8) Thus, we also have configuration B.

From the relations

 $M_{1}^{P_{0}} = M_{0}^{2}, \quad \frac{P_{0}}{P_{0}} = M_{0}^{2}, \quad \frac{P}{P_{1}} = \overline{M}_{0}^{2}, \quad \frac{P}{P_{0}} = \overline{M}_{1}^{2}. \quad (9)$   $M_{1}\overline{M}_{0} = M_{0}\overline{M}_{1}, \quad \frac{\overline{M}_{0}}{\overline{M}_{0}} = \frac{\overline{M}_{1}}{\overline{M}_{1}} = K. \quad (10)$ 

we have

From the relations

$$u = \overline{c} \left[ M_{1} - \frac{1}{M_{1}} - \left( \overline{M}_{0} - \frac{1}{\overline{M}_{0}} \right) \right].$$
(1)  
$$u = \overline{c} \left[ \overline{M}_{1} - \frac{1}{\overline{M}_{1}} - \left( M_{0} - \frac{1}{M_{0}} \right) \right].$$
(1)

and taking (10) into account, we have

$$M_{1}(1-K)\left[1+\frac{1}{KM_{0}M_{1}}\right]=0.$$
 (13)

Hence it follows that

K = 1.

(14)

Equality (14) signifies that after the wave encounter, each of them retains its intensity:  $\overline{M}_{O} = M_{C}, \quad \overline{M}_{I} = M_{I};$  (15)

and the relative velocities of the shock waves are preserved:

$$D_{1} = D_{n} - \bar{u}_{0} = D + |u_{0}|, \quad D_{0} = D_{n} - u_{1}, \quad (16)$$

- 352 -

where  $D_n / n = \operatorname{right}/i$  is the velocity of the shock wave traveling to the right after the encounter, and  $D_n / n = \operatorname{left}/i$  is the velocity of the shock wave traveling to the left after the encounter.

Thus, working formulas for the interaction of colliding waves are of the form

$$P = M_0^2 M_1^2 \bar{p}_0 \quad a = \bar{c}_0 \left[ \left( M_1 - \frac{1}{M_1} \right)^{-1} \left( M_0 - \frac{1}{M_0} \right) \right].$$
(17)

where p and u is the pressure and velocity between the fronts of the divergent waves. Their velocities are determined by formula (16).

Let us consider the conclusion of problem of the union of waves traveling in the same direction. Condition (7.3.14) is satisfied when h = 0. Consequently, for the case of isothermal gas when the shock wave traveling in the same direction merge, we always have configuration A.

## VIII. Interaction of Shock Waves With Traveling Waves

If the shock wave traveling at a constant velocity with respect to a constant background enters a traveling wave, its intensity is changed. In the case of a polytropic gas the entropy behind the wave front becomes variable, which complicates analytic examination. Therefore we will confine ourselves to a consideration of barotropic polytropic gases, in particular, an isothermal gas. Let us initially make the observation that is valid for all barotropic polytropic gases. Suppose that a shock wave is traveling with constant velocity with respect to a constant background ( $p_0$ ,  $\rho_0$ ,  $u_0$ ) from left to right, leaving behind it a constant background ( $p_1$ ,  $\rho_1$ ,  $u_1$ ) associated with ( $p_0$ ,  $\rho_0$ ,  $u_0$ ) by Hugonict's conditions. At some instant  $t_1$  the shock wave enters the region of distrubed motion, which can be either a traveling wave, or a region of interference of traveling waves. Then the motion we just formed behind the shock -353 -

wave is a traveling wave until a new shock wave is formed in it (Figure 2.59).



Figure 2.59

KEY:

a) Shock wave





KEY:

a) Shock wave

1. Interaction of a shock wave with traveling wave in an isothermal gas. Suppose a constant flow ( $p_c$ ,  $u_c = 0$ ) adjoins a rarefaction s-wave  $r = r_0 = u + c \ln \rho = constant$ - 354 -(1)

A shock wave travels at constant velocity  $D_0$  with respect to a constant background( $p_0$ ,  $u_0 = 0$ ) from left to right, leaving behind it the state

A CONTRACTOR AND A CONTRACTOR

$$p_1 = c^2 \rho_1, \quad \rho_i = \rho_0 M_0^2, \quad M_0 = \frac{D_0}{c}.$$
 (2)

At the instant t = t the shock wave enters region III of the traveling wave (Figure 2.60) where pressure and velocity increase in opposite direction, i.e.,

In region III of the traveling wave, Hugoniot's conditions are of the form (of Section IV, formula (4.6.13) and (4.6.14))

 $r^{-}-r^{+}=\varphi(M), \quad s^{-}-s^{+}=\psi(M).$  (3)

$$M = \frac{D - u^{+}}{c}, \quad \varphi(x) = c \left( x - \frac{1}{x} + \ln x^{2} \right), \quad (4)$$
  
$$\psi(x) = c \left( x - \frac{1}{x} - \ln x^{2} \right),$$

where D is the velocity of the shock wave; the quantities with the sign "+" denote the quantities in the wave III ahead of the shock wave front, and those with the sign "-" -- the variables behind the front of the shock wave (region IV).

In the case under consideration the s-wave  $r^{-} = r_{1}$ ,  $r^{+} = r_{0}$ . (5) From equations (3) and (5) it follows that M is constant and equal to M₀. Thus, the amplitude of the shock wave is invariant and the quantities

$$\frac{p_{+}}{p_{-}}, \frac{\rho_{+}}{\rho_{-}}, u^{+} - u^{-}$$
 (6)

retain a constant value at the wave front.

In the region IV we have  $\varepsilon$  rarefaction (compression) s-wave, it in region III the Riemann wave is  $\varepsilon$  rarefaction (compression) wave. Actually, since  $u^- - u^{\dagger}$  is constant at wave front, then

- 355 -

$$\frac{\partial u^{-}}{\partial t} + D \frac{\partial u^{-}}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial u^{+}}{\partial t} + D \frac{\partial u^{+}}{\partial x},$$

$$\left(1 - \frac{u^{-} - c}{D}\right) \frac{\partial u^{-}}{\partial x} = \left(1 - \frac{u^{+} - c}{D}\right) \frac{\partial u^{+}}{\partial x},$$
(7)

such that the derivatives  $\partial u^{-}/\partial x$  and  $\partial u^{+}/\partial x$  (in the regions III and IV) are of the same sign. Since in the s-wave with constant invariant r (in zone III) the kiemann relation x - (u - c)t = f(u)(8) is valid, where f(u) is some function of u and at the shock wave the relation

or

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = D = u + cM_0 = u^+ + D_0.$$
 (9)

is valid, then by comparing (8) and (9), we obtain a differential equation for the trajectory of the shock wave:

$$\mathbf{x} - \left[\frac{d\mathbf{x}}{dt} - c\left(M_0 + 1\right)\right] t = f\left(\frac{d\mathbf{x}}{dt} - cM_0\right). \tag{10}$$

In the particular case of a centered rarefaction wave when the following relation is valid:

$$\frac{t}{t-t_1} = u - c.$$
(11)

where  $(x_1, t_1)$  is the wave center, we can readily obtain the integral equation

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = \frac{x D x_1}{t - t_1} + D_0 + c.$$
(12)

Clearly, a similar analysis was obtained also for the case of shock wave traveling from right to left and encountering a Riemann r-wave.

For the case of a rarefaction wave  $(\frac{\partial u}{\partial \chi} > 0, \frac{\partial P}{\partial \chi} < 0)$ , the shock wave proceeds "under the peak," by accelerating; for the case of a compression wave  $(\frac{\partial u}{\partial \chi} < 0, \frac{\partial P}{\partial \chi} > 0)$  the shock wave travels "into the peak", slowing down. This pattern of interaction can be realized in the problem with two pistons; first

the right piston retreats from the gas, forming a rarefaction wave (r = constant), then the left piston advances into the gas, forming a shock wave that travels into the rarefaction wave.



Figure 2.61

KEY:

a) Shock wave

Let us now consider the problem of the interaction of a shock wave travel ing to the right with a Riemann r-wave (s = s₀ = constant) (Figure 2.61). In this case the pressure and velocity ahead of the shock wave increase in the same direction  $(\frac{\partial \mu}{\partial \chi} \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial \chi} > 0)$ .

In formula (3) we must put  $r^{-} = r = \text{constant}$ ,  $s^{+} = s_{0}$ . (13) Then for the case of rarefaction(compression) wave in region III, we have

$$\frac{\partial u^{+}}{\partial x} > 0 \qquad \left( \frac{\partial u^{+}}{\partial x} < 0 \right).$$

$$\frac{\partial r^{+}}{\partial x} > 0 \qquad \left( \frac{\partial r^{+}}{\partial x} < 0 \right) \qquad (14)$$

and from relation (3) we find

- 357 -

 $<0 \quad \left(\frac{\partial M}{\partial x} \ge 0\right).$  $<0 \quad \left(\frac{\partial s^{-}}{\partial x} \ge 0\right).$ da. de de (15)  $< 0 \qquad \left(\frac{\partial u^{-}}{\partial x} > 0\right).$ 

This means that for rarefaction wave III, the reflected wave IV is a compression wave, for compression III wave IV is a rarefaction wave. In the first case the intensity M of the wave is reduced, and the second -- is increased.



- 358 -

[KEY on following page]

KEY:

A) s-wave

The trajectory of a shock wave is found on analogy with the foregoing. This pattern can be realized in the problem with one piston: the piston initially retreats, forming a rarefaction wave, then advancing into the gas, forms a compression wave (shock wave).

2. Asymptotes of interaction of a shock wave and a centered rarefaction wave. As a result of interaction of a shock wave with a rarefaction wave III, after departing from it against the constant background V, the shock wave acquires instead of its initial velocity  $D_0$ , the velocity  $D_1$ . Clearly, the discontinuity in velocity  $D_1 - D_0$  of a shock wave does not depend on the entry point  $(x_1, t_1)$  if there is smooth flow in the region IV. Suppose the entry point  $(x_1, t_1)$  draws nearer the center  $(x_0, t_0)$  of the wave.

Then the difference  $D_1 - D_c$  remains unchanged. If  $x_1 = x_0$ , then we can speak of instantaneous interaction of shock wave with concentrated rarefaction wave. In this case we have a longitudinal discontinuity characterized by the states (II, V). We set up the problem: will the velocity  $D_1$  of the shock wave in the problem of discontinuity decay coincide with velocity  $D_1$  after the exiting of the shock wave from the rarefaction wave III? Let us first consider the case of the centered rarefaction s-wave (Figure 2.62, a).

States II and V are defined by the formulas



Let us calculate the discontinuity decay  $(p_2, u_2)$ ,  $(p_5, u_5)$  using the (p, u)-diagram (Figure 2.63). In this case we have configuration A. The quantities u and p are found as the result of solving the solution

$$M - \frac{1}{M} - \ln \frac{P_{0}}{P_{1}} = \frac{1}{M_{0}} - \frac{1}{M_{0}} - \ln \frac{P}{P_{2}},$$
(3)

where we put

$$M^2 = \frac{p}{p_0}, \quad M_0^2 = \frac{p_0}{p_1}.$$
 (4)

After uncomplicated transformation, from formula (3) we have

$$\frac{\Psi(M)}{c} = M - \frac{1}{M} + \ln M^2 = \frac{\Psi(M_0)}{c} = M_0 - \frac{1}{M_0} + \ln M_0^2$$
(5)

From whence

$$M = M_{\rm Q}, \qquad (6)$$

Thus, after the interaction of a shock wave traveling to the right with an s-wave, it acquires the same velocity as resulting from instantaneous interaction the shock wave and a concentrated rarefaction zone calculated by the discontinuity decay formulas. This agreement stems from the fact that reflected wave IV is a rarefaction wave and as t  $\rightarrow \infty$  no singularities are induced in the motion behind the wave front. A similar pattern obtains in the interaction of a shock wave traveling to the left with a rarefaction r-wave.



Here let us consider (cf  $\overline{/44/}$ ) the interaction of a shock wave traveling to the right with a r-wave (Figure 2.62,b).

In this case shock wave passing through region III acquires a velocity that is different from that resulting from instantaneous interaction of a shock wave with a concentrated rarefaction r-wave considered as the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity. The reason for this is the initiation of the shock wave traveling to the left from compression wave IV and then of a rarefaction wave traveling to the right and overtaking the shock wave traveling toward the right.



Figure 2.64

The shock wave appearing, by varying its velocity, changes the invariant r. These changes are transported along the r-characteristic and, arriving at the front of the shock wave traveling to the right change the velocity of the latter by inducing a change in the invariant s.

Changes in invariant s at the right wave along the s-characteristic are transported to the left shock wave, causing a change in the invariant r. From interaction of the rear fronts of the right and left shock waves a certain symptotic regime is generated. The limiting configurations and flow coincide with the configurations and flow resulting from the decay of discontinuity II and V - 361 - (Figure 2.64).

Let us consider front interaction in detail. We introduce the notations:

 $r_{T}$ ,  $s_{T}$  are the values of the invariants in I;

r_{III}^m s_{III} are the values of the invariants at the leading front of the wave in III;

r_V, s_V are the values of the invariants in V; r_{II}, s_{II} -- values of the invariants in II; r, s -- values of the invariants at the rear front of the right wave; R, S -- values of the invariants at the rear front of the left wave; D -- velocity of the wave traveling to the right;

 $\bar{D}$  -- velocity of the wave traveling to the left;  $D - u_{D} = u_{D} = \bar{u}$ 

$$M = \frac{D - u_0}{c_0} > 1, \quad \overline{M} = \left| \frac{D - u}{c} \right| > 1;$$

 $u_0$ ,  $c_c$  -- quantities ahead of the front of the right wave;  $\overline{u}$ ,  $\overline{c}$  -- quantities ahead of the front of the left wave;  $r_i$ ,  $s_i$ ,  $\overline{M_i}$  -- values of r, s, M at points  $Q_i$ ;  $R_i$ ,  $S_i$ ,  $\overline{M_i}$  -- values of R, S,  $\overline{M}$  at points  $P_i$ .

The following relations are valid at the front  $(Q_c, Q_1, Q_2, ...), (F_1, P_2, P_3, P_4, ...)$ :

$$s = \psi(M), r = r_{III} = \phi(M), s = s_{III} = \psi(M), r = r_{V} = \phi(M),$$
(7)

and correspondingly  $R - r_{II} = -\psi(\vec{M}), \quad \hat{S} - s_{II} = -\phi(\vec{M}).$ 

The arcs  $(P_1, P_2), (P_3, P_4), \dots, (P_{2i-1}, P_{2i}), (Q_1, Q_2), (Q_3, Q_4), \dots$ 

...,  $(Q_{2l-1}, Q_{2l})$  correspond to the sections of the trajectories of the shock waves when they are traveling at constant velocity; the arcs  $(P_0, P_1), (P_2, P_3), \dots$ , ...,  $(P_{2l}, F_{2l+1}), (Q_0, Q_1), (Q_2, Q_3), \dots, (Q_{2l}, Q_{2l+1})$ - 362 - correspond to the sections of variable velocity.

The following relations are valid:

$$S_{l} = s_{l}, \quad r_{l+2} = R_{l}. \tag{8}$$

At section  $Q_{1}Q_{2}$ , we have o 1

$$M_1 < M_0 \qquad s_1 < s_0 \qquad (9)$$

Taking (7), (8), and (9) into account, we have

$$S_{1} \leftarrow i_{0} \quad \overline{M}_{1} > \overline{M}_{0} \quad R_{1} < R_{0} \quad 1$$
(10)

Thus, the left wave is strengthened at the section  $P_{c_1}^P$ , and R and S are weakened. By virtue of (8), at section  $Q_2 Q_3$  we have

$$r_3 < r_2, \quad M_3 < M_2, \quad s_3 < s_2, \quad (11)$$

i.e., at section  $\mathbb{G}_{2}\mathbb{Q}_{3}$  the right wave becomes weaker. In the following the pattern is repeated: a wave traveling to the left is intensified, and that traveling to the right is attenuated;  $\mathbb{M}_{i}$  monotonically decreases,  $\overline{\mathbb{M}}_{i}$  monotonically increases.

Let  $M_{\infty}$ ,  $\overline{M}_{\infty}$  denote the limits  $\underline{M}_{i}$  corresponding to  $\overline{\underline{M}}_{i}$  as  $i \rightarrow \infty$ . By virtue of (7) and (8), the following relations are valid:

$$\mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{r}_{\mathbf{v}}} = \mathbf{\phi}(\mathbf{M}_{\omega}), \ \mathbf{s}_{\mathbf{v}} = \mathbf{\psi}(\mathbf{M}_{\omega}), \ \mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{r}_{\mathbf{I}}} = -\mathbf{\phi}(\mathbf{M}_{\omega}), \ \mathbf{S}_{\mathbf{s}_{\mathbf{I}}} = -\mathbf{\psi}(\mathbf{M}_{\omega}).$$
(12)

Formulas (12) are formulas for discontinuity decay for the states (II, V). Thus, we approve the coincidence of the asymptotic regime of interaction of r shock wave with a rarefaction wave and a flow derived from the discontinuity decay (II, V).

Note that for sufficiently large amplitude of the rarefaction wave III, the shock wave entering into it can be converted into a rarefaction wave, and configuration B can be replaced by configuration A.

- 363 -

3. Interaction of shock waves with waves traveling in barotropic polytropic gases. In the case of barotropic polytropic gases, Hugonict's third condition is replaced by the condition of entropy constancy.

Hugcnict's conditions for a shock wave traveling to the right become

$$u_{1} - u_{0} = (1 - h) c_{0} \left( M_{0} - \frac{1}{M_{0}} \right), \quad M_{0} = \frac{D - u_{0}}{c_{0}}, \quad (1)$$

$$\frac{P_{1}}{P_{0}} = (1 + h) M_{0}^{2} - h, \quad (2)$$

$$\frac{P_{1}}{P_{0}^{2}} = \frac{P_{1}}{P_{0}} = (1 + h) M_{0}^{2} - h, \quad (3)$$

$$\frac{c_{1}}{c_{0}} = \left( \frac{P_{1}}{P_{0}} \frac{P_{0}}{P_{0}} \right)^{1/2} = \left( \frac{P_{1}}{P_{0}} \right)^{\frac{\gamma - 1}{2}} = \left[ (1^{2} + h) M_{0}^{2} - h \right]^{\frac{\gamma - 1}{2\gamma}}. \quad (4)$$

Let us initially consider the impinging of a shock wave traveling from left to right at a rarefaction s-wave. From conditions (1)-(4) we have

$$r_{0} - r_{0} = c_{0} \Big[ (1 - h) \Big( M_{0} - \frac{1}{M_{0}} \Big) + \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} \Big( \frac{c_{1}}{c_{0}} - 1 \Big) \Big] = c_{0} F(M_{0}), \quad (5)$$
  
$$s_{1} - s_{0} = c_{0} \Big[ (1 - h) \Big( M_{0} - \frac{1}{M_{0}} \Big) - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1} \Big( \frac{c_{1}}{c_{0}} - 1 \Big) \Big] = c_{0} O(M_{0}). \quad (6)$$

Since  $F(M_c)$  in formula (5) is a monotonically increasing function of  $M_c$ , and since  $c_o$  satisfies the condition

 $\frac{\partial c_0}{\partial x} = -\frac{\gamma - 1}{2} \frac{\partial u_0}{\partial x} < 0 \qquad (r = r_0 = \text{const})$ (7)  $F(M_0) \frac{\partial c_0}{\partial x} + F'(M_0) c_0 \frac{\partial M_0}{\partial x} = 0.$ 

and

then

$$\frac{\partial M_0}{\partial x} > 0. \tag{8}$$

- 364 -

i.e., the intensity of the shock wave becomes greater.

Clearly, behind the front of the shock wave we have a Riemann s-wave  $(r = r_0)$ . We establish the sign of  $\partial u/\partial x$  or, which amounts to the same thing, the sign of  $\partial s/\partial x$  behind the shock wave front.

From relations (1), (5), and (7) we have

$$\frac{\partial u_1}{\partial x} = \left[1 + h\left(1 + \frac{1}{M_0^2}\right) \frac{F(M_0)}{F'(M_0)} - h\left(M_0 - \frac{1}{M_0}\right)\right] \frac{\partial u_0}{\partial x}.$$
(9)

Since the approximation of the barotropic gases is valid for  $M_0$  close to 1, the expression in the brackets is close to 1. Hence we have  $\partial u_1/\partial x > 0$ . (10) Thus, where IV is a rarefaction wave (Figure 2.62, a).

Let us now consider the impinging of a shock wave against the rarefaction r-wave. Then in (5) and (6)  $r_1 = \text{constant}$ ,  $s_0 = \text{constant}$ . From (5) we have

$$r_{1} = r_{0} + c_{0}F(M_{0}) = s_{0} + c_{0}\left[\frac{4}{\gamma - 1} + F(M_{0})\right].$$
(11)

Since  $\partial c_0 / \partial x > 0$ , then from (11) there follows  $\partial M_0 / \partial x < 0$ , (12) i.e., the emplitude of the shock wave becomes weaker. Let us determine the sign of  $\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial S}{\partial x}$  behind the front of the shock wave.

For sufficiently small  $\begin{vmatrix} M & -1 \\ 0 & -1 \end{vmatrix}$ ,  $G(M_0)$  is a monotonically increasing function of  $M_0$ . From (11) it follows that  $\partial s_1 / \partial x < 0$ , i.e., the reflected wave IV is a compression wave.

Thus, we have seen that in the barotropic approximation, i.e., for sufficiently small  $\left| M_{0} - 1 \right|$ , the qualitative pattern of interaction is the same as for an isothermal gas.

- 365 -

Section IX. Analytic Solutions of One-Dimensional Gas Dynamics

1. General integral of an isentropic one-dimensional plane flow. A onedimensional plane isentropic flow is described, as we know, by equations in the invariants (of section II, subsection 7)

where

and x is an Eulerian coordinate.

The function K(r - s) = c is associated with the equation of state

 $\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + \left[\frac{r+s}{2} + K(r-s)\right]\frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = 0,$  $\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + \left[\frac{r+s}{2} - K(r-s)\right]\frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = 0,$  $r = u + \int c d \ln \rho, \quad s = u - \int c d \ln \rho.$ 

by the relation 
$$p = p(S, \rho) = F(\rho)$$
(3)  
$$K(r - s) = g[h^{-1}(r - s)],$$
(4)

where

$$g = \sqrt{F'(\varrho)}, \quad h = 2 \int \sqrt{F'(\varrho)} \frac{d\varrho}{\varrho}. \tag{5}$$

(1)

(2)

By the hodograph transformation, system (1) reduces to the linear:

$$\frac{\partial x}{\partial s} - \left[\frac{r+s}{2} + K(r-s)\right]\frac{\partial t}{\partial s} = 0.$$

$$\frac{\partial x}{\partial r} - \left[\frac{r+s}{2} - K(r-s)\right]\frac{\partial t}{\partial r} = 0.$$
(6)

Let us rewrite system (6) in the form

- 366 -

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial s} \left[ x - \left( \frac{r+s}{2} + K \right) t \right] = -t \left( \frac{1}{2} - K' \right).$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial r} \left[ x - \left( \frac{r+s}{2} - K \right) t \right] = -t \left( \frac{1}{2} - K' \right).$$
(7)

From equation (7) it follows that the expression

$$dW = \left[x - \left(\frac{r+s}{2} + K\right)t\right]dr + \left[x - \left(\frac{r+s}{2} - K\right)t\right]ds$$
(8)

is the exact differential of some function W, which we will call the potential function. From the expression for the exact differential we have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{x} &- \left(\frac{\mathbf{r}+\mathbf{s}}{2} + K\right) \mathbf{t} = \frac{\partial \mathbf{W}}{\partial \mathbf{r}}, \\ \mathbf{x} &- \left(\frac{\mathbf{r}+\mathbf{s}}{2} - K\right) \mathbf{t} = \frac{\partial \mathbf{W}}{\partial \mathbf{s}}. \end{aligned}$$
 (9)

From equations (9), x and t can be expressed in terms of  $M_r$ ,  $M_s$ :

$$t = -\frac{\frac{\partial W}{\partial r} - \frac{\partial W}{\partial s}}{2K(r-s)}, \quad x = -\frac{\left(\frac{r+s}{2} - K\right)\frac{\partial W}{\partial r} - \left(\frac{r+s}{2} + K\right)\frac{\partial W}{\partial s}}{2K(r-s)}.$$
 (10)

By virtue of relation (7) and (10),  $\forall$  satisfies the third-order equation

$$\frac{\partial^2 W}{\partial r \, \partial s} = \frac{\left(\frac{1}{2} - K'\right)}{2K(r-s)} \left(\frac{\partial W}{\partial r} - \frac{\partial W}{\partial s}\right). \tag{11}$$

Thus, the potential function satisfies the special Jarboux equation (of Chapter One, Section All, subsection 3)

- 367 -

 $\frac{\partial^2 W}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2} - f(x_1 + x_2) \left( \frac{\partial W}{\partial x_1} + \frac{\partial W}{\partial x_2} \right) = 0, \quad (12)$ 

where we put

$$x_1 = r, \quad x_2 = -s, \quad f = \frac{K' - \frac{1}{2}}{2K}.$$
 (13)

1

It is not difficult to see that equation (12), by the substitution of

 $W = \varphi v, \ \varphi = c e^{\int f(\theta) d\theta}, \quad \theta = x_1 + x_2, \tag{14}$  can be reduced to the form

$$\frac{\partial^2 v}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2} = F(x_1 + x_2) v, \quad F = f^2 - f'.$$
(15)

Now let us consider those equations of state for which the total integral and the Hiemann function are represented in closed form. Let us begin with polytropic gases for which p is an exponential function of  $\rho$ :

$$p = a^2 \rho^{\gamma}, \qquad \gamma = \frac{c_p}{c_V} > 1. \tag{16}$$

In this case

$$K(r-s) = c = \frac{\gamma - 1}{4}(r-s).$$
 (17)

From whence

$$\int = \frac{1}{2 \cdot \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2}} \int \frac{1}{2 \cdot \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2}} \int \frac{1}{2 \cdot \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{1}{2} \int \frac{1}{2 \cdot \frac{1}{2} \cdot \frac{$$

The following property of the reduction is established by Darboux and enabling us to advance from one m value to another is valid for equation (12) with  $f = -\frac{m}{\chi_1 + \chi_2}$ If W is the solution of equation (12) when  $f = -\frac{m}{\chi_1 + \chi_2}$ , then

$$v = LW, \quad L = \frac{1}{x_1 + x_3} \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x_3} \right).$$
 (19)

is the solution of equation (12) when

$$f = -\frac{m}{x_1 + x_2}, \quad m' = m + 1.$$
 (20)

When  $\gamma$  = +3, m = 0 and W setisfies the equation

$$\frac{\partial^2 \dot{w}}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2} = 0. \tag{21}$$

which has the familiar general integral (J'Alambert's integral)

$$W = P(x_1) + O(x_2).$$
 (22)

The following  $\gamma$  values correspond to integral positive values of m:

$$\gamma = \frac{2m+3}{2m+1}$$

where m = 1,  $\nu = 5/3$  (monoatomic gas), when m = 2,  $\nu = 7/5$  (diatomic gas), and so on. By virtue of the property of reduction, corresponding to these m and  $\gamma$  values is the general integral - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 369 - 36

$$\Psi(x_{1}, x_{2}) = \int_{-1}^{1} \left[ F(x_{1}) + O(x_{2}) \right]_{1}^{1}$$
(24)

where the operator L is given by equality (19).

Let us show that the expression (24) for the general integral can be transformed to become

$$\Psi(x_1, x_2) = \frac{\partial^{n-1}}{\partial x_1^{n-1}} \frac{P'(x_1)}{(x_1 + x_2)} + \frac{\partial^{n-1}}{\partial x_2^{n-1}} \frac{G'(x_2)}{(x_1 + x_2)^n}.$$
 (25)

Let us assume in the following that  $F'(x_1) = \oint (x_1)$ ,  $G'(x_2) = \Psi(x_2)$ . (26) Representation (25) obviously follows from (24) when m = 1. By induction, let us prove the equivalence of (24) and (25) for any m. Suppose

 $L^{m} F_{s}(x_{1}) = \frac{\partial^{n-1}}{\partial x_{1}^{m-1}} \frac{\Phi_{s}(x_{1})}{(x_{1} + x_{2})^{m}}.$   $L^{m+1} F(x_{1}) = \frac{\partial^{m}}{\partial x_{1}^{m}} \frac{\Phi(x_{1})}{(x_{1} + x_{2})^{m+1}}.$ 

Let us show that

Using the assumption (27), we have

$$L^{m+1}F(x_{1}) = LL^{m}F(x_{1}) = L\left[\frac{\partial^{m-1}}{\partial x_{1}^{m-1}} \frac{\Phi(x_{1})}{(x_{1}+x_{2})^{m}}\right] \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{1}{x_{1}+x_{2}} \frac{\partial^{m}}{\partial x_{1}^{m}} \frac{\Phi(x_{1})}{(x_{1}+x_{2})^{m}} - \frac{m}{x_{1}+x_{2}} \frac{\partial^{m-\frac{1}{2}}}{\partial x_{1}^{m-\frac{1}{2}}} \frac{\Phi(x_{1})}{(x_{1}+x_{2})^{m+1}}.$$
 (29)

After this it is not difficult to see that equality (28) is equivalent to the following:

$$(\theta H)^{(m)} = \theta H^{(m)} + m H^{(m-1)}.$$
 (30)

where we assume, that for fixed  $x_2$ ,

1

- 370 -

 $\theta = x_1 + x_2 = \frac{1}{2x_1} + \frac{1}{2x_2} + \frac{1}{2x_1} + \frac{1}{2x_1} + \frac{1}{2x_2} + \frac{1}{2x_1} + \frac{1}{2x_1} + \frac{1}{2x_2} + \frac{1}{2x_1} +$ 

Thus, we have shown that the general integral for equation (12) where  $f = -\frac{m}{\chi_1 + \chi_2}$  is of the form  $W(x_1 + \chi_2) = \frac{m}{\chi_1 + \chi_2} = \frac{m}{\chi_1 + \chi_$ 

If we take  $x_1, x_2$  to be complex numbers, and W,  $\phi$ ,  $\Psi$  to be analytic functions of their variables, then by employing the familiar Cauchy's representation for derivatives of analytic functions, formula (32) can be represented as (cf  $\sqrt{19/7}$ )



In formula (33)  $D_i = \partial / x_i$ ; the contour  $C_1$  is taken in the plane of the complex variable  $x_1$ ;  $x_2$  is considered as a complex parameter; the contour  $C_2$  is taken in the  $x_2$  plane;  $x_1$  is the parameter.

Formula (33) is meaningful also for fractional m, if in it we replace (m - 1)! by  $\int_{1}^{\infty} (m)$ ; then operators  $D_{1}^{m-1}$ ,  $D_{2}^{m-1}$  take on the significance of fractional derivatives first introduced by Riemann  $\sqrt{20}$  and Liouville  $\sqrt{21}$ .

Let us now proceed to the problem of defining the Riemann function for equation (12) when  $f = -\frac{m}{x_1 + x_2}$ .

We will employ equation (15), which at this f value becomes

$$\frac{\partial^2 v}{\partial x_1 \partial x_2} = \frac{a}{\theta^2} v, \quad \theta = x_1 + x_2, \quad a = m (m-1).$$
(34)  
- 371 -

For the Riemann function  $R(\xi_1, \xi_2; x_1, x_2)$  of equation (34), the following representation is valid (cf Chapter One, Section XIII, Subsection 4):



and

where

$$F(\alpha, \beta, \gamma, x) = 1 + \frac{\alpha\beta}{1\gamma}x + \dots + \frac{\alpha(a+1)\dots(a+k-1)\beta(\beta+1)\dots(\beta+k-1)}{k!\gamma(\gamma+1)\dots(\gamma+k-1)}x^{k} + \dots (37)$$

is the familiar Gauss hypergeometric series.

Note that for integral m series (37) becomes a polynomial. We can show that for integral m equation (34) admits of an m-th order differential relationship and, conversely, if any equation of the form (15) admits of an m-th order differential relationship, then  $F(x_1 + x_2)$  satisfies the equation among whose solutions we have the function  $\frac{m(m-i)}{(x_i + x_2)^2}$ . Let clarify this assertion with an example. Let us consider equation (15) admitting of a second-order relationship. Then, as was shown in Chapter One, Section XII,  $F(x_1 + x_2)$  satisfies the equation

which in our case becomes  $FF'' - F'^2 = F^3$ . (30) where the stroke denotes a derivative with respect to  $\theta = x_1 + x_2$ .

The function

$$F(\theta) = \frac{m(m-1)}{\theta^2}$$

setisfies equation (39) when m = 2. The general integral of equation (38) is of the form

$$\theta + C_2 = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{VC_1} \ln \frac{\sqrt{C_1 + 2F} - \sqrt{C_1}}{\sqrt{C_1 + 2F} + \sqrt{C_1}}, & C_1 > 0, \\ \frac{2}{V - C_1} \operatorname{arctg} \sqrt{\frac{C_1 + 2F}{-C_1}}, & C_1 < 0. \end{cases}$$
(40)

Using the arbitrary constants  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$ , using function (40) we can approximate functions F( $\Theta$ ) and obtain good approximations. Thus, G. A. Dombrovskiy obtained approximations of Darboux's equation (of  $\sqrt{22}/$ ).

In the next subsection we show how a knowledge of the general integral of the equation enables us to solve several problems in gas dynamics that lead to the interpretation of simple waves.

2. Problems of the interaction of elementary solutions. We consider two problems:

a) the interaction of two Riemann waves; and

b) the incidence of a Riemann wave against the interface of two media.

Suppose at instant  $t = t_0$ , a centered r-wave begins to propagate from the point  $x = x_0$ , and at the instant  $t = t_1$  a centered s-wave from the point  $x = x_1$ . We can assume that the centered waves result from the departure of a piston from a gas with constant velocity (Figure 2.65a).

- 373 -



Figure 2.65a

XEX:

1) Line of left piston

2) Line of right piston



In zone I-V the solution is of the form:

$$I: r = r_{1}, s = s_{0}, r_{1} < r_{0};$$

$$II: r = r_{0}, s = s_{1}, s_{1} > s_{0};$$

$$III: u = u_{0} = 0, c = c_{0}, r = r_{0} = \frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c_{0}, s = s_{0} = -\frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c_{0};$$

$$III: u = u_{0} = 0, c = c_{0}, r = r_{0} = \frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c_{0}, s = s_{0} = -\frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c_{0};$$

$$IV: \frac{dx}{dt} = \frac{x - x_{0}}{t - t_{0}} = \frac{x + h}{t + \tau} = ar + \beta s_{0};$$

$$V: \frac{dx}{dt} = \frac{x - x_{1}}{t - t_{1}} = \frac{x - h}{t - \tau} = as + \beta r_{0}.$$
(7)

- 374 -

In some VI, which is the some of interference and is mapped in the quadrangle PQTE of the r, s-plane (Figure 2,65b), the following representation is valid:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{z} &= (\mathbf{u}^{*} + \mathbf{j} \mathbf{u}) \mathbf{z} = \frac{\partial \mathbf{F}}{\partial \mathbf{z}} \\ \mathbf{z} &= (\mathbf{u} + \mathbf{j} \mathbf{r}) \mathbf{z} = \frac{\partial \mathbf{F}}{\partial \mathbf{z}} \end{aligned}$$
 (6)

where W satisfies the equation.

$$\frac{\partial \Psi}{\partial r \partial z} = \frac{\pi}{r-z} \left( \frac{\partial \Psi}{\partial r} - \frac{\partial \Psi}{\partial y} \right), \quad \pi = \frac{3-\gamma}{2(\gamma-1)}.$$

Using (4) and (5), we can impose boundar conditions constituting the Goursat's problem for W in the quadrangle PQTR at the size PR and PQ:

$$PR: r = r_{\phi} \quad \frac{d\Psi}{ds} = k - \tau (\phi s + \beta r_{\phi});$$

$$PQ: s = s_{\phi} \quad \frac{d\Psi}{ds} = -k + \tau (\phi s + \beta s_{\phi}).$$
(2)

Let us solve this problem for V = 5/3. The general integral of equation (7, becomes

$$\mathbf{y} = \frac{f(\mathbf{x}) + \mathbf{z}(\mathbf{x})}{r - \mathbf{x}}, \qquad (\mathbf{o})$$

Boundary conditions (8) lead to the relations

$$\frac{(r_{0}-s)g'(r)+g(s)+f(r_{0})}{(r_{0}-s)^{2}} = k-\tau(as+\beta r_{0}).$$

$$\frac{f'(r)(r-s_{0})-f(r)-g(s_{0})}{(r-s_{0})^{2}} = -k+\tau(ar+\beta s_{0}).$$
(12)

Let us suggest for simplicity that  $\tau = 0$ , i.e., the retreat of the pistons occurs simultaneously. Then relations (10) become

$$(r_{0}-s)g'(s) + g(s) + f(r_{0}) = k(r_{0}-s)^{2},$$
  
(r-s)f'(r) - f(r) - g(s_{0}) = -k(r-s_{0})^{2}, (11)  
- 375 -

i.e., f(r) and g(s) are second-order polynomials of their variables. Thus, considering that W defined with them scourscy up to the additive constant, we can put

$$\mathbf{W} = \frac{\mathbf{A}^{2} + \mathbf{B}^{2} + \mathbf{C}(\mathbf{r} + \mathbf{r}) + \mathbf{D}}{\mathbf{C} - \mathbf{s}}$$
(12)

Satisfying countery conditions (8), we find 1, 3, 0, 0 taining finally for W the expression

$$\mathbf{F} = \frac{-\lambda (r^2 + i^2) + 10 \mu_{\pi}^2}{r - i}$$
(13)

Formular (6) and (1), define the polution none VI. In the nones "V" and V" we have treveling Riemann waves, already noncentered, which are difficult to calculate.

Now let us consider the interaction of a traveling wave with contect boundary. From the point x = 0, t = 0 a centered Hiemann's s-wave is propagated, which surikes the contact boundary at t = 0 at the point x = -h (Figure 2.66a). We can consider the case when both media are polytropic gases with  $\frac{1}{2} = \frac{5}{3}$ . The pattern of motion is described by the formulas:

regits.	- 2	$t = t_{p}, s = t_{q} = -t_{p}, c = c_{p}, S = S_{p}, s = s_{q} = 0;$	
		2	142
region	II:	$r = r_{p}  \text{as} + \beta r_{q} = \zeta = \frac{x}{l};$	·:,
refice	111:	$r = r_{p},  s = s_{p}$	1.6
region	17:	$r = r_1, \ s = s_1 = -r_1, \ c = c_1, \ S = S_1.$	

IV is the region of interference of the incident and reflected waves, regions II and V are traveling waves, and regions VI and VII are uniform flow waves.

let us first of all determine the flow in region 14 (Figure 2.66). - 376 - Using formulas (6), we can impose for the function W(r, s) the boundary conditions at the line AC:

Hence, by using the formule for the general integral (9), we obtain

From equation (19) it follows that g(s) is a linear function of s. Since W is defined with an accuracy up to the additive constant, the sum f(r) + g(s) can contain the term C(r - s) with arbitrary constant C.



Figure 2.00a

21

Figure 2.66b

by selecting the constant 0, we can put g(s) = constant = 3. Transposing 3 in f(r), we finally get

$$\Psi(r, s) \stackrel{\sim}{=} \frac{f(r)}{r-s}, \quad f(r_s) = 0.$$

New let us consider the boundary condition of the contact boundary AB. We initially determine a line AB in the holograph plane. Noting the constancy of invariant  $r = r_{-}$  to the left of boundary, from the conditions at the = 377 = contact boundary we find that the quantities r, s at the right side of the boundary are associated by the linear relation



where  $L_0$ ,  $L_1$  are entropy constants of the gases to the right, and to the left, respectively of the boundary.

The boundary condition at AB in the x, t-plane is of the form

$$ix/dt = (r + s)/2.$$
 (22)

Using formulas (6) and (21), we get

$$\frac{10}{10} - \frac{1}{40}(r-s)(\Psi_{rr} + \Psi_{rr}) + \Psi_{r} - \Psi_{s}]dr + \frac{10}{1-s}(r-s)(\Psi_{rs} + \Psi_{sr}) + \Psi_{r} - \Psi_{s}]ds = 0.$$
(23)  
$$\frac{ds}{ds} = \frac{1+s}{1-s}dr.$$
(24)

mence, acting that from (21, it follows that

$$r - s = \frac{2x}{x - 1} (r - r_1), \qquad (25)$$

we cotain an equation for f(r):

$$\mathbf{x}^{2}(r-r_{1})^{2}f'' + \mathbf{x}(3-\mathbf{x})(r-r_{1})f' + 3(1-\mathbf{z})f = 0.$$

whose general integral is of the form

$$f(r) = C_1(r - r_1)^{\frac{1}{2}} + C_2(r - r_1)^{\frac{1}{2}},$$
 (27)

where  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$  are arbitrary constants, and  $\lambda_1$ ,  $\lambda_2$  are the roots of the characteristic equation

$$x^{3}\lambda^{2} + x(3-2x)\lambda + 3(1-x) = 0.$$
 (28)

The constants C, C, are determined from the conditions

- 378 -

 $f(r_0) = C_1 (r_0 - r_1)^{\lambda_1} + C_2 (r_0 - r_1)^{\lambda_2} = 0.$  $f'(r_0) = C_1 \lambda_1 (r_0 - r_1)^{\lambda_1 - 1} + C_2 \lambda_2 (r_0 - r_1)^{\lambda_1 - 1} = -2r_0 (k_0 + c_2 t_0).$ (29) (30)

We note in conclusion that the passing wave II' is a traveling rarefaction wave; the wave V can be either a rarefaction wave, or a compression wave.

for the case  $r_{g} < r_{c}$  we have a rarefaction wave, and in the case  $r_{g} > r_{c}$ -- a compression wave.

As shown by the investigations in Section III, subsection 5, the reflected wave V will be a rerefaction wave when M>1, and a compression wave when M<1. For the case M>1 the regions II' and V will be two rerefaction waves and the resulting solution as  $h \rightarrow 0$  will tend to the solution of the corresponding problem of discontinuity decay (of Section VIII, subsection 2).

This solution was shown us by N. N. Anuchina.

The general solution to the problem of the incluence of a hierarn wave against the interface of two media is to be found in the work by laut  $\sqrt{22}$ .

3. Flace one-Pirersional flows with veriable entropy. The Martin method. Martin (of  $\sqrt{2}\frac{1}{2}\frac{1}{2}$ ) succeeded in reducing the equations of gas dynamics to the Monge-Ampere equation and then was able to employ the method of the intermediate integral (of Chapter One, Section XII) and to obtain in this way a generalization of Riemann invariants for the case of flow with variable entropy.

Further investigations of Martin  $\sqrt{25}$ , Ludford  $\sqrt{26}$ , and Yu. S. Zev'yalov  $\sqrt{27}$  afformed a total determination of the class of equations of state and entropy distribution functions for which the method of the intermediate integral is applicable.

We will begin from equations in Lagrangian coordinates

$$\partial u/\partial t + \partial p/\partial q = 0;$$

$$\varepsilon$$
  $\partial V/\partial t - \partial u/\partial q = 0$ ,  $\varepsilon$   $\partial S/\partial t = 0$ .

Corresponding to equations (1a) and (1b) are the potentials  $\varphi_1$  and  $\varphi_2$  (of Chapter One, Section V, subsection 3):

$$V dq + s dt = dq_1.$$

$$s dq - p dt = dq_2.$$
(3)

Martin introduces the potential function  $\xi$  by means of the equality

$$dz = z \, dq + t \, dp = dq_2 + d(pt). \tag{4}$$

(1)

from equality (4) we have

$$\frac{\partial \xi}{\partial q} = u. \quad \frac{\partial \xi}{\partial p} = i. \tag{5}$$

$$dx = \frac{1}{\log p} dp + \frac{1}{\log q} dq, \quad dt = \frac{1}{\log p} dp + \frac{1}{\log q} dq; \quad (6)$$
$$\frac{\partial x}{\partial p} = \frac{1}{\log p}, \quad \frac{\partial x}{\partial q} = \frac{1}{\log q}; \quad (7)$$

$$\frac{\partial t}{\partial p} = \dot{\varsigma}_{pp}, \quad \frac{\partial t}{\partial q} = \dot{\varsigma}_{pq}. \tag{8}$$

Substituting (6) into (2), we find

$$d\mathbf{\varphi}_1 = (\mathbf{V} + \mathbf{z}_{\mathsf{p}p}^*) \, dq + \mathbf{z}_{\mathsf{p}p}^* \, dp. \tag{(c)}$$

The condition of the exact differential for equation (9), with (7) taken into account, leads to the Monge-Ampere equation for the function of  $\xi$ ;

$$\xi_{\mu\nu}\xi_{\mu\nu} - \xi_{\mu\nu}^3 = \frac{\partial V(\rho, S)}{\partial \rho}.$$
 (10)

For a certain equation of state V = V(p, S) and for assigned entropy distribution S = S(q) in the right side of equation (10), we have the specific function

- 380 -

== 1.4.4) (11)

and equation (10) takes on the form of the equation

$$\mathbf{12} - \mathbf{2} + \mathbf{A}(\mathbf{p}, \mathbf{p} - \mathbf{p}_{\mathbf{n}})$$
(12)

which we studied in Chapter One, Section XII.

Note that the trace of p and q as impending variables signifies that p is not a function of q or, which amounts to the same, of 3, i.e., the thermodynamic flow parameters constitute a two-dimensional manifold.

The exceptional case when p = p(S) will be treated by us later.

Martin's method consists in seeking a family of solutions of equation (12) with a one-functional arbitrary choice satisfying the additional relation

## (0, q, t; t', t) = o(p, q, t, s, t) = const. (13)

Relation (13) is the intermediate integral of the Monge-Ampere equation (12).

Clearly, equations (12) and (13) are compatible only for these specific function f(p, q). A complete analysis of compatibility made by Martin  $\sqrt{25}$ , Ludford  $\sqrt{26}$ , and independently by Yu. S. Zav'yalov  $\sqrt{27}$  showed that intermediate integral exists for the following functions f(p, q):

$$f(p, q) = \sqrt{F'(a_1 p + a_2 q)}.$$
(14)  

$$f(p, q) = \frac{1}{(q + a_2)^2} \sqrt{F'(\frac{p + a_1}{q + a_2})}.$$
(15)  

$$\varphi = a_2 t - a_1 u \pm g(a_1 p + a_2 q).$$
(16)

In the first case

In the second case

$$\varphi = \xi - t(p + a_1) - u(q + a_2) + g\left(\frac{p + a_1}{q + a_2}\right).$$
(17)

- 381 -

In both cases  $g(\theta)$  is associated with  $F(\theta)$  by the relation

 $[f'(\theta) = \sqrt{F'(\theta)}.$ 

Let us consider the case of the polytropic gas when

 $V = A^{T} p^{-T}, \quad A^{2} = A^{2} G^{T}$   $I = \sqrt{-\left(\frac{\partial V}{\partial p}\right)}_{S} = A^{T} \frac{1}{V + p} p^{-T}$ (19)

If entropy S is constant and f is a function solely of p, then we can use the representation (14) when  $d_2 = 0$ . Comparing (14) and (20) we find:



i.e., the intermediate integral is none other than a Fiemann invariant. This justifies the term "generalized Riemann invariant" introduced by Martin and Rudford for intermediate integral (13) of equation (10).

Now let us consider the case of variable entropy. We will show that among the flows with constant Riemann generalized invariant there are flows adjoining the quiescent region across the shock wave. Let us use representation (15), (17) for this purpose. We will assume that the shock wave travels with respect to a zero background ( $P_c = 1$ ,  $u_c = 0$ ) and is strong, i.e., formulas (4.7.1) = (4.7.4) are valid for quantities behind the wave front:

$$p = \frac{2}{\gamma + 1} \rho_0 D^2 = \frac{2}{\gamma + 1} D^2,$$

$$\rho_1 = \frac{\gamma + 1}{\gamma - 1} \rho_0 = \frac{\gamma + 1}{\gamma - 1},$$

$$a = \frac{2}{\gamma + 1} D,$$

$$D = \frac{dx}{dt} = \frac{dq}{dt}.$$
(23)
$$(23)$$

$$(24)$$

where

Using (18) and (19), for A(S) and g(A) we obtain the expressions



where c is some constant,  $d_1$ ,  $d_2$  are assumed equal to zero. Suppose that at the instants t = 0, a shock wave begins to be propagated in the quiescent gas traveling according to the exponential law  $q = Ct^{d}$ . (27) Let us find the index d to which corresponds the constant value of the function  $\varphi$  from (17) at the wave front. Then  $\varphi$  will be identically constant behind the wave front and will also have a constant generalized Riemann invariant.

From (17), taken (3) into account, we find

whence it follows that  $q du + p dt = d(uq) \mp dg(\frac{P}{q}), \quad (28)$   $q du + p dt \mp dg(\frac{P}{q}) = 0.$ (29)

By virtue of assumption (27), relation (29) at the rear front of the wave, after dividing by dt, becomes

 $\left(\frac{2}{\gamma+1}a(a-1)C^{2} + \frac{2}{\gamma+1}C^{2}a^{2}\right)t^{2a-2} + Bt^{\frac{\gamma-1}{2\gamma}(a-2)-1} = 0, \quad (30)$   $B = \mp c\left(\frac{2}{\gamma+1}\right)^{\frac{\gamma-1}{2\gamma}}(Ca^{2})^{\frac{\gamma-1}{2\gamma}}(a-2). \quad (31)$ 

where

1

Hence it follows that

 $\alpha = \frac{2}{3\gamma + 1}.$  (32)

- 383.-

Generalized Riemann waves can be considered as solutions with differential relationship (Chapter One, Section XII)

$$\Phi (q, t, \varphi_1, \varphi_2, u, p, S(q)) = 0,$$
 (33)

where  $\varphi_1$ ,  $\varphi_2$  are the potentials of system (1).

That was indicated, the definition of the function  $\oint$  reduces to integration of a linear homogeneous system. Since here the independent variables are q and t, the differential relation (33) of equation (1) also has the case excluded from consideration by Martin, where p = p(S). This case will be treated in the next subsection.

4. Equation of hydrodynamic surface. For the case of ideal gas equations (9.3.1) will become

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial p}{\partial q} = 0, \quad \psi p^{-x} \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial u}{\partial q} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial t} = 0, \quad (1)$$
$$x = \frac{\psi + 1}{\psi}, \quad \psi = \frac{1}{\psi} A^{\frac{2}{\psi}}. \quad (2)$$

We obtain an equation in the hodograph space u, p,  $\psi$  for system (1). Employ ing the algorithm given in Section XII of Chapter One for the surface

$$\psi = \Psi(\mathbf{p}, \mathbf{u}), \tag{3}$$

we arrive at the following equation:

$$\frac{\partial q}{\partial p} = \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial p} \mu, \quad \frac{\partial q}{\partial u} = \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial u} \mu, \\
\frac{\partial t}{\partial p} = -\psi p^{-x} \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial u} \mu, \quad \frac{\partial t}{\partial u} = -\frac{\partial \psi}{\partial p} \mu.$$
(4)

where  $\mu$  is an undetermined cofactor.

Conditions for the integrability of equations (4) reduce to equations for  $\mathcal{M}$ :

- 384 -

$$\Psi p^{-x} \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial u} \frac{\partial \ln \mu}{\partial u} - \frac{\partial \Psi}{\partial p} \frac{\partial \ln \mu}{\partial p} = \frac{\partial^2 \Psi}{\partial p^2} - \frac{\partial \left(\Psi p^{-x} \frac{\partial \Psi}{\partial u}\right)}{\partial u} = -\Phi.$$
(5)

Solving (5) relative to  $\frac{\partial \ln \mu}{\partial \mu}$  and  $\frac{\partial \ln \mu}{\partial \rho}$ , we find



where

Finally, the conditions for the integrability of equations (6) yield the following third-order equation:

$$\left| \begin{array}{ccc} \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial u} & \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial p} \\ \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u} & \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial p} \end{array} \right| = 0. \tag{8}$$

Integrating equation (8), we arrive at the second-order equation

$$\varphi = \frac{\frac{\partial \left(\psi p^{-x} \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial u}\right)}{\frac{\partial u}{\left(\frac{\partial \psi}{\partial p}\right)^2 - \psi p^{-x} \left(\frac{\partial \psi}{\partial u}\right)^2}} = f(\psi), \qquad (c)$$

where  $f(\psi)$  is an arbitrary function of  $\psi$ .

It is not difficult to see that equation (9) admits of the following integrals:  $\Psi = g(n)$ 

$$\varphi = g(p), \qquad (10)$$

$$\mu = h(\Psi), \qquad (12)$$

where g and h are arbitrary functions of their arguments. The solutions corresponding to them are of the form -385 -

$$\begin{aligned} u &= Cl + C_{1}, \quad p = -Cq + C_{2}, \quad \psi = g(p), \\ \int \frac{1}{\psi} h'(\psi) d\psi &= Cq + C_{1}, \\ \frac{1}{1-x} p^{1-x} &= -Ct + C_{2}, \quad u = h(\psi). \end{aligned}$$
(12)

1

Relation (10) gives at once the exceptional case when transformation to the Monge-Ampere equation is impossible.

Solutions of the form (12), (13) will obtain by K. P. Staryukovich  $\sqrt{28}$ . If  $\psi = \psi(u, p)$  is the solution of equation (9), the solution of the initial equation is obtained by successive integration of the wholly integrable systems (6) and (4).

The formulas restoring the solution are of the form

$$\ln \mu = \int f(\psi) d\psi, \quad \mu = e^{\int f(\psi) d\psi} = F(\psi), \quad (14)$$

$$q = \int \mu \left(\frac{\partial \psi}{\partial p} dp + \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial u} du\right) = \int \mu d\psi = \int F(\psi) d\psi, \quad (15)$$

$$t = -\int F(\psi) \left[ \left(\psi p^{-x} \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial u}\right) dp + \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial p} du \right]. \quad (16)$$

Corresponding to the given surface  $\mathbf{\Phi}(\mathbf{\Psi}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{u}) = 0$ , by virtue of formulas (14)-(16), is the solution of equations (1), uniquely with an accuracy up to the constants. The uniqueness is violated in the event of the function  $\mathbf{\Psi} = \text{cons-}$ tant, to it corresponds a family of solutions dependent on two arbitrary functions of the same argument.

5. Solution with arbitrary constant choice of symmetrical one-dimensional equations in gas dynamics. We will use general equations of one-dimensional flows - 386 -


where the parameter  $\mathbf{v}$  is equal to 0 in the plane, 1 in the cylindrical, and 2 in the spherical cases.

Below we will assume that the equation of state is of the form

$$p = s^2(S) \rho^{\gamma}$$
(2)

In this case system (1) can be transformed to become



In the plane case (v = 0) of system (1), (3) we have coefficients dependent only on unknown functions, and we can admit similitude and shear transformations with respect to the independent variables x and t. In the cylindrical and spherical cases, only similitude transformation with respect to x, t is possible. Converting to logarithmic scales with respect to x, t and to the dimensionless velocity

$$\mathbf{A}^{\dagger} = \ln t, \quad \mathbf{A} = \ln x, \quad \mathbf{u} = \frac{x}{i} U, \quad \mathbf{c} = \frac{x}{i} C, \quad (4)$$

system (1) can be written in the form*)

$$\frac{\partial U}{\partial \tau} + U \frac{\partial U}{\partial \lambda} + C^2 \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial \lambda} + C^2 \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial \lambda} + U^2 - U = 0.$$
(5)  
$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial \tau} + U \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial \lambda} + \frac{\partial U}{\partial \lambda} - (v + U)U = 0.$$
(6)

$$\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial \tau} + \dot{U} \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial \lambda} = 0.$$
 (7)

[*) on following page/

- 387 -

$$\varphi = \ln \rho$$
,  $\psi = \frac{1}{\gamma} \ln \epsilon^2$ .

In system (5)-(7), for any  $\forall$  the coefficients do not depend on the arguments  $\tau$  and  $\lambda$ , and consequently, as shown by the analysis made in Chapter One, Section XII, it has simple waves

$$U = U(\theta), \quad \varphi = \varphi(\theta), \quad \psi = \psi(\theta), \quad (8)$$
  
$$\theta = \theta_{0} + a_{1}\lambda + a_{2}\tau.$$

Since the coefficients of system (5)-(7) do not depend on  $\mathcal{P}$ ,  $\Psi$ , then solutions of the form

$$U = U(\theta), \quad \varphi = \varphi(\theta) + h, \quad \psi = \psi(\theta) - \frac{\gamma - 1}{\gamma} h, \quad (9)$$

are possible, where  $\lambda$  is an arbitrary constant.

Converting to the variables u,  $\rho$  , p, we obtain the representation

$$u = \frac{x}{t} U(\xi) = t^{-\left(\frac{a_{1}}{a_{1}}+1\right)^{2}} \left(\frac{1}{\xi_{0}}\right)^{\frac{1}{a_{1}}} \hat{U}(\xi), \quad p = \rho_{0}\left(\frac{x}{t}\right)^{2} t^{2} P(\xi) = \frac{1-2\left(\frac{a_{1}}{a_{1}}+1\right)\left(\frac{\xi}{\xi_{0}}\right)^{\frac{2}{a_{1}}} P(\xi), \quad \rho = \rho_{0}t^{2} R(\xi).$$
(10)

where

where

$$\xi = e_{\mu} = \xi_{\mu} x^{e_{\mu} e_{\mu}}, \quad \xi_{0} = e^{e_{\mu}}.$$
 (17)

Solutions of the form (10) are called salf-model (g**)

Clearly, the indexes  $a_1$  and  $a_2$  are determined with an accuracy up to the multiplier, so that only their ratio  $s_1/a_2 = -k$  is the essential parameter.

The system of equations for  $U(\xi)$ ,  $R(\xi)$ ,  $P(\xi)$  corresponding to system (3) is of the form

*) Equations of gas dynamics were considered in this form by K. P. Stanyukcvich  $\sqrt{28}$ .

[**) on following page7 - 388 -



# linear combination of equations (12b) and (12c) leads to an integral (so-called integral of adiabaticity)



which enables us for any k and  $\lambda$  to reduce the number of equations (12) to two. Let us show that for certain k and  $\lambda$  system (12) admits of yet another integral.

Equations (1) have as the law of conservation the relation

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \rho x^{\nu} \left( \frac{1}{\gamma - 1} \frac{\rho}{\rho} + \frac{1}{2} s^2 \right) \right] + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \rho x^{\nu} s \left( \frac{\gamma}{\gamma - 1} \frac{\rho}{\rho} + \frac{1}{2} s^2 \right) \right] = 0, \qquad (14)$$

expressing the law of conservation of energy. To corresponse the self-modeling equation

 $\frac{dA}{d\xi} + [v + 3 + k(l - 3)] \dot{E} - k_{2}^{2} \frac{dB}{d\xi} = 0, \qquad (15)$   $A = \xi^{l-2} \left[ \frac{P}{\gamma - 1} + \frac{PU^{2}}{2} \right], \qquad (16)$   $B = \xi^{l-3} U \left[ \frac{v}{\gamma - 1} P + \frac{PU^{2}}{2} \right], \qquad \xi = \xi_{0} f x^{-2}.$ 

**) Self-modeling solutions of one-dimensional gas dynamics as solutions that are invariant relative to certain transformation groups were first considered by Bechert  $\sqrt{29}$   $\sqrt{27}$ .

- 389 -

where

Given the condition



equation (15) admits of the integral (energy integral)

$$A - k (\xi B) = constant.$$
(18)

(17)

When the energy integral is present, system (12) reduces to a single equation.

We give a brief review of certain problems leading to self-modeling solutions. Fundamentally these solutions describe flows adjoining the quiescent region through the shock wave or through a weak discontinuity. Here the characteristic circumstance is the zero-equality of the pressure in the quiescent region. Then the shock wave can be considered as infinitely strong, and Hugoniot's conditions acquires a homogeneous form, which then enables us to find the solution in the self-modeling form.

As we know (cf Section IV, subsection 7), Hugonict's conditions at a strong shock wave are of the form

$$\frac{\rho}{\rho_0} = \frac{\gamma + 1}{\gamma - 1}, \quad u = \frac{2}{\gamma + 1} D, \quad p = \frac{2}{\gamma + 1} \rho_0 D^2, \quad (19)$$

where D = dx/dt is the shock wave velocity.

We will assume that the trajectory of the shock wave is the  $\xi$ -line (i.e., a line whose equation is  $\xi$  = constant). Then from (11) follows

$$D = \frac{dx}{dt} = -\frac{a_2}{a_1} \frac{x}{t} = \frac{1}{x} \frac{x}{t}.$$
 (20)

Hugonict's conditions (19) for dimensionless quantities U, R, P become

$$U(\xi) = \frac{y^{\mu} T}{\gamma + 1 k}, \quad R(\xi) = \frac{\gamma + 1}{\gamma - 1} t^{-1}, \quad P(\xi) = \frac{2}{\gamma + 1} \frac{1}{k^{2}} t^{-1}. \quad (21)$$

Hence it follows that 1 = 0. After these preliminary remarks, let us consider several self-modeling solutions. - 390 -

1. Convergent shock wave. This problem was posed and solved by Guderley  $\sqrt{30}$  and independently by K. P. Stanyukobich  $\sqrt{28}$  for the case  $\gamma = 7/5$  and fully detailed for all  $\gamma$  by a group of Soviet mathematicians (cf review  $\sqrt{31}$ ). The problem can be set up thusly. In a quiescent gas with parameters  $P_0$ ,  $P_0$ ,  $u_0 = 0$ , a shock wave is in motion, accelerating with respect to the direction toward the center x = 0. At the instant t = 0 it arrives with infinite velocity at the center, which is a singular point of the system of equations (1). The analytic character of the solution's singularity at the point x = 0, t = 0 is highly complex. It is assumed that the solution in the neighborhood of the center is represented by an lytic functions of the fractional-exponential argument  $\xi = \xi_0 x^{a_1} t^{a_2}$  and therefore is self-modeling in neture. For convenience in formulating the boundary conditions, we put in (11)

$$a_2 = 1, a_1 = -k.$$
 (22)

Since the shock wave is infinitely strong, then conditions (19) and (20) are valid. We select  $\xi_0$  so that at the shock wave  $\xi = 1$ . Then conditions (21) become

$$U(1) = \frac{2}{\gamma+1} \frac{1}{k}, \quad R(1) = \frac{\gamma+1}{\gamma-1}, \quad P(1) = \frac{2}{\gamma+1} \frac{1}{k^3}. \quad (23)$$

The constant  $C_1$  in integral (13) is defined from conditions (23). Using integral (13) and introducing the new variables (cf  $\sqrt{317}$ )

$$y = 1 - kU, \quad z = \frac{k^2 C^2}{1 - kU} = \frac{k^2 \gamma P}{R(1 - kU)},$$
 (24)

system (12) can be reduced to two equations:

a)  

$$k\xi \frac{dy}{d\xi} = \frac{q(y, z)}{z - y},$$
(25)  

$$k\xi \frac{dz}{d\xi} = \frac{z}{y} \frac{p(y, z)}{z - y},$$
(25)  

$$- 391 - y$$

where

$$p(y, z) = (3 - y)z - (2y - 1)y^{2} + (k - 1)(y - 2)]y - \gamma(k - 1),$$

$$q(y, z) = (1 - y)(y - 3z) - (1 - k)(\frac{2}{y}z + 1 - y).$$
(26)

On conditions (23) we find

$$\hat{y(1)} = \frac{\gamma - t}{\gamma + 1}, \quad z(1) = \frac{2\gamma}{\gamma + 1}, \quad (27)$$

When t = 0, the solution u(x,t),  $\rho(x, t)$ , p(x,t) must be bounded. Hence it follows that U(0) = 0, P(0) = 0,(28) Which in variables y and z signifies y(0) = 1, x(0) = 0.

Thus, we reduce the problem of seeking the self-modeling solution to the boundary problem (27), (29) toward the system (25).

Dividing equation (25b) by (25a), we find

$$\frac{dx}{dy} = \frac{x}{y} \frac{p}{q}$$
(30)

(29)

We arrive at the equivalent formulation. Find the solution of equation (30) passing through the points  $M_1(\frac{V-I}{V+I}, \frac{2V}{V+I})$ ,  $M_2(1, 0)$  in the y, z-plane.



Figure 2.67

- 392 -

The problem posed is overdetermined and is solvable only for certain k values. It is not difficult to verify that the characteristic

arriving at the center is the  $\xi$ -line and is mapped in the y, z-plane by the straight line (Figure 2.67) y - z = 0. (32) The points M₁, M₂ lie on different sites of the straight line z - y = 0 and, therefore, the desired integral curve  $y = y(\xi)$ ,  $z = z(\xi)$  must interset the streight line at some point M corresponding to some value of the parameter  $\xi_y$ .

If when the curve  $y(\xi)$ ,  $z(\xi)$  passes through the point M:  $\{y = y(\xi_M), x = y(\xi_M)\}$ , the functions p(y, x) and q(y, x) do not change sign, then the right side of equations (25) do change sign and the functions  $y(\xi)$  and  $z(\xi)$  become nonumique, which is impossible. Hence it follows that at the point M:  $\{y(\xi_M), z(\xi_M)\}$  the quantities p(y, x) and q(y, x) also tend to zero, and it is a singular point. Conditions y - z = 0, p = 0 lead to the equation

Thus, we have two singular points  $N_1$  and  $N_2$  at the straight line y - z = 0. The position of these points, and also the nature of these singularities depend on the two parameters V and k. In the case V = 7/5 (investigated by Guderley), the point  $N_1$  is a saddle point and a unique integral curve connecting the points  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  exists. It passes through the point  $M_1$  (of Figure 2.67, b). We will further provide the reader for detailed analysis to the review  $\sqrt{31}$ . Let us indicate only that there are domains of the parameters V and k for which the problem is uniquely solvable.

2. The problem of the collepse of a spherical cavity is similarly investigated. A mass of isentropic gas escape into a vacuum so that the boundary of the - 393 - ges with the vacuum travels with acceleration toward the center and at the instant t = 0 arrives within connected velocity at the center x = 0.

For the dimensionless invariants

$$r = k\left(x + \frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c\right), \quad r = k\left(x - \frac{2}{\gamma - 1}c\right) \quad * (34)$$

we obtain the system of equations

$$k_{2}^{2} \frac{dr}{d_{2}^{2}} = \frac{p(s,c)}{q(r,s)}; \quad k_{2}^{2} \frac{ds}{d_{2}^{2}} = \frac{p(r,s)}{q(s,r)}.$$
(35)  
$$\int p(r,s) = \frac{4}{\gamma-1} k_{2} - 2\left(\frac{1}{\gamma-1}+1\right) s^{2} - \left(\frac{2}{\gamma-1}-1\right) rs + r^{2},$$
(36)  
$$q(r,s) = \frac{4}{\gamma-1} - \left(\frac{2}{\gamma-1}+1\right) t_{2} - \left(\frac{2}{\gamma-1}-1\right) s.$$
(36)

voere

The boundary with the vacuum is a  $\xi$ -line.  $\xi_0$  is selected so that  $\xi = 1$ . Then the boundary conditions for system (35) are of the form

$$r(1) = r(1) = 1,$$
 (37)

$$r(0) = s(0) = 0.$$
 (38)

We arrive at a boundary problem in the r, s-plane.

find the integral curve of the equation

$$\frac{ds}{dt} = \frac{p(r, s) q(r, s)}{p(s, r) q(s, r)},$$
(39)

passing through the points  $M_1(1, 1)$  and  $M_2(0, 0)$ .

We can similarly demonstrate that the desired integral curve must pass through singular points equation (39). Detailed analysis shows that there is no unique analytic solution (of  $\sqrt{31}$ ).

3. The point of explosion problem was solved by 1. I. Sedov  $\sqrt{32}$  and by D. I. Taylor  $\sqrt{42}$ .

- 394 -

It the point x = 0 and instant t = 0, a finite amount of energy E is instantaneously released, which is converted to the energy of the moving gas separated from the quiescent medium by a shock wave. Since at t values the energy concentration and the pressure are large, then we can neglect the pressure  $p_0$  of the quiescent gas, which makes possible the self-modeling of approximation. For convenience in formulating the boundary conditions, we put in (11)  $a_1 = 1$ ,  $a_2 = -1/k$  and neglect  $\xi_0$  so that  $\xi = 1$  at the shock wave. Then the flow resulting from the point exploding is described by that solution of system (12) which satisfies conditions (23) and, moreover, the symmetry condition

$$\lim \xi \mathbb{U}(\xi) \to 0, \quad \xi \to 0. \tag{40}$$

which signifies that u(0, t) = 0.

Let us show that in addition to the adiabaticity integral (13), we also have the energy integral. By virtue of the assumption  $p_c = 0$ , the energy flow across the shock wave is equal to zero, and the energy of the moving gas is identically equal to E:

$$E = \int_{0}^{1} \rho\left(\varepsilon + \frac{s^{2}}{2}\right) x^{r} dx.$$
 (41)

Converting to the quantities P, R, U, we obtain the relation

$$E = \frac{p_0}{\xi_0^{\nu+3}} t^{\frac{\nu+3}{8}-2} \int_0^1 \left(\frac{1}{\nu-1} P + \frac{1}{2} P U^2\right) \xi^{\nu+2} d\xi.$$
(42)

dence it follows that  $k = \frac{v+3}{2}$  But this, given the condition l = 0, is necessary and sufficient for the existance of the energy integral. From the conditions at the shock wave it follows that the constant of integration in (18) is equal to 0, and the energy integral becomes

- 395 -

$$W\left(\frac{Y}{Y-1}P+\frac{1}{2}RU^{2}\right)=\frac{1}{Y-1}P+\frac{1}{2}RU^{2}.$$
(43)

Considering that 1 = 0, we write integral (13) thusly:

$$\int \ln P - (\tau - 1) \ln R + \ln \left(\frac{1}{4} - U\right) + (\tau + 3) \delta = \ln C_1.$$
 (44)

The constant C, in (44) is determined from the conditions at the shock wave:

$$\mathcal{L}_{1} = \frac{2a^{2}(\underline{y}-\underline{j})^{\underline{y}}}{(\underline{y}+\underline{l})^{\underline{y}+1}}, \quad a = \frac{1}{k}.$$
 (45)

We transform equation (43) to become

$$\ln P - \ln R = \ln \left( \gamma U - \frac{1}{k} \right) - \ln \left( \frac{1}{k} - U \right) - 2 \ln \frac{\gamma - 1}{2} = \ln \frac{\gamma - 1}{2}.$$
 (46)

Differentiating (44) and (46) with respect to 6 and canceling out the quantities  $\frac{d \ln P}{d \theta}$  and  $\frac{d \ln R}{d \theta}$  from equations (44), (46), and (12b), we arrive at the equation for U:

$$\frac{dU}{dt} = U \frac{(2 - V')(\gamma U - a)}{\gamma (1 + \gamma) U^2 - 2a (\gamma + 1) U + 2a^2}.$$
 (47)  
$$b = (\gamma + 3) - (2 - \gamma)(\gamma + 1) > 0.$$
 (48)

Integrating (47), we find

where

where

$$C_{b}^{*} = U^{-a} (a_{1} - U)^{-b_{1}} (U - \sigma_{b})^{b_{2}}, \qquad (49)$$

$$a_{1} = \frac{2}{b}, \quad a_{2} = \frac{a}{\gamma}, \qquad (50)$$

$$\beta_{1} = \frac{a^{2}b^{3} + 2(\gamma + 1)(\gamma - ab)}{b(2\gamma - ab)}, \quad \beta_{2} = \frac{(\gamma - 1)a}{2\gamma - ab}.$$

- 396 -

Note that the quantities  $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_1 - \alpha_2, \beta_2$  are positive for any  $\gamma$  and  $\gamma$ , and the quantity  $\beta_1$  is positive for any  $\gamma > 1$  and for all  $\gamma$ .

The constant C is (49) is intervined from the conditions of shock wave  $(\xi = 1)$  and is equal to

$$C = \left(\frac{2}{\gamma+1} a\right)^{-4} \left(\alpha_1 - \frac{2}{\gamma+1} a\right)^{-4} \left(\frac{2}{\gamma+1} a - \alpha_2\right)^{4\gamma}.$$
 (51)

If next we use energy integral (43) and integral (44), (45), we get the following expressions for h and P:

$$R = \left[4e^{3}\frac{(\tau-1)^{\gamma-1}}{(\tau+1)^{\gamma+1}}\right]^{\frac{1}{2-\gamma}} \left[\frac{\tau U-\epsilon}{(\epsilon-U)^{2}U^{2}}\right]^{\frac{1}{2-\gamma}} \xi^{\frac{\tau+3}{\gamma-2}}, \quad (52)$$

$$P = \frac{\tau-1}{2}RU^{2}\frac{\epsilon-U}{\tau U-\epsilon}. \quad (53)$$

From formule (49) it follows that as  $\xi \rightarrow 0$ ,  $\forall \rightarrow d_2$ , hence it follows that the symmetry condition (10) is satisfied.

A detailed analysis of the formulas of the solution (of  $\sqrt{33}$ ) shows that U attains the values  $d_2$  as  $\xi \rightarrow 0$ , for  $\gamma < 7$  when  $\nu = 2$  and for all  $\gamma$  when  $\nu = 0$ , 1.

The point of explosion for  $\gamma > 7$ ,  $\gamma = 2$  is scompanied by the formation of a cavity, whose boundary in the x, t-plane is mapped by the  $\xi$ -line.

The point of explosion problem was considered by us in the adiabatic approximation, without sllowing for thermal conductivity. Clearly, for sufficiently small t the energy concentration is high and we must take into account thermal conductivity.

The point of explosion problem with thermal conductivity taken into account was considered in the works of V. P. Korobeynikov  $\sqrt{33}$  and V. Ye. Neuvezhayev  $\sqrt{34}$ . - 397 - A problem that is very similar in formulation to the point explosion problem is the problem of motion induced under the action of the piston with a spherical (cylindrical, plane) surface.



Figure 2.08

If we assume that the piston velocity varies according to the exponential law  $u_{\rm L} = {\rm constant} t^d$ , (54) then the flow induced is described by the self-modeling equations (12). In contrast to the point of explosion problem, here we have only one adiabaticity integral (13) and there is no energy integral. Therefore system (12) from which p is canceled cut by means of integral (13) reduces to two equations for u ( $\xi$ ) and  $R(\xi)$ .

This flow is bounded by two  $\xi$ -lines: By the line of the shock wave and by the piston line (Figure 2.68). Hence it follows that

$$d = 1/k, 1 = 0.$$
 (55)

The following boundary conditions are imposed on  $u(\xi)$  and  $R(\xi)$ : at the shock wave, when  $\xi = \eta_1$ 

- 398 -

(56)

at the piston line, where  $\xi = \eta_0$ ,  $u(\eta_0) = 1/k$ . (57) Integration of the system for  $u(\xi)$  and  $R(\xi)$  is carried out from the value  $\xi = \eta_1$  to the value  $\xi = \eta_0$  at which condition (57) is met. Since the energy integral is absent, the index k is arbitrary.

The piston problem was investigated in detail in the works of N. L. Krasheninnikov, N. S. Mel'nikova, and N. N. Kochina.

We will further rear to the monograph  $\sqrt{33}$  which gives a detailed analysis of the piston problem and the explosion problem, together with references.

A highly interesting solution to yet another self-modeling problem -- the instantaneous shock problem -- was given by Ya. B. Zel'dovich  $\sqrt{35}$  and further investigated by V. B. Adamskiy  $\sqrt{36}$ , A. I. Zhukov, and Ya. M. Kazhdan  $\sqrt{37}$ .

6. Self-modeling solutions in Lagrangian coordinates. Equations (9.5.1) after conversion to the mass Lagrangian coordinate

become:

a) ъ) c) d)

Using representation (9.5.10), from (1) we find

- 399 -



Hence it follows that the quantity

$$\eta = \eta_{qt} - \left[ t + \frac{v+1}{b} \right]_{qt} = \frac{b^{v+1}}{p_0} qt^{-} \left[ t + \frac{v+1}{b} \right]$$
(4)

is a function of  $\xi$  .

Taking (9.5.10) into account, we find that the quantities f: (u, v, S, x) can be represented as  $f = f_0 t^{\beta} F(\eta)$ , (5) which in fact proves the self-modeling status in Lagrangian coordinates.

7. Flows with linear velocity profile. An extremely interesting class of solutions exhibiting functional arbitrary choice was treated by L. I. Sedov (38). This class is wholly defined by the presence of the linear velocity profile*) u = h(t)x. (1)

Differentiating equality (1) with respect to t and taking (9.6.2d) into account, we find

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = \left(\frac{\lambda}{A} + A\right) u, \quad \dot{A} = \frac{dA}{dt}.$$
(2)

Integrating (2) with respect to t, we get

$$u = B(t) U(q), \quad B(t) = e^{\int \left(\frac{\lambda}{\lambda} + \lambda\right) dt}$$
(3)

where U(q) is an arbitrary function of q.

*) The case of inhomogenous coupling u = A(t)x + B(t) contradicts the symmetry condition u(0, t) = 0. This kind of flow was considered also by A. I. Zhukov (private communication), Hafele  $\sqrt{32}$ , Horner  $\sqrt{40}$  and Keller  $\sqrt{41}$ . - 400 - Integrating equation (9.6.2d) with respect to t, we have

Equalities (1), (3), and (4) are noncontradictory, since we can verify without difficulty that B = AC. From equation (9.6.2b) we determine v:

$$\mathbf{v} = \frac{\mathbf{C}^{\mathbf{v}+\mathbf{1}}(\mathbf{r})}{\mathbf{v}+\mathbf{1}} \cdot \frac{\mathbf{d}(\mathbf{r})}{\mathbf{v}+\mathbf{1}}$$
(5)

Hence, using the equation of state (9.5.2), we obtain an expression for p:



where

Equation (9.6.2s) enables us to define the functions C(t) and to harmonize the arbitrary functions U(q) and  $\psi$ (q). Substituting (3) and (6) into (9.6.2a), we find after separation of variables

$$C^{\mathbf{v}(\mathbf{v}+\mathbf{i})-\mathbf{v}}C(t) = -(\mathbf{v}+1)^{\mathbf{v}}\boldsymbol{\mu}.$$
(B)  

$$U^{\mathbf{v}-1}\frac{d}{dq}\left\{\psi(q)\left[\frac{dU^{\mathbf{v}+1}}{dq}\right]^{-\mathbf{v}}\right\} = \boldsymbol{\mu}.$$
(9)

where  $\mu$  is a constant.

If C(t) half-size equation (8), and functions U(q) and  $\psi(q)$  are harmonized by means of equation (9), then equalities (3)-(6) define a solution dependent on a single arbitrary function. The solution (3)-(6) can be realized as the escape into a vacuum of a spherical volume of gas and the flow of gas behind the convergent spherical wave. A detailed consideration of these flows is given in the monograph 22/-401 -

CHAPTER THREE DIFFERENCE METHODS OF SOLVING EQUATIONS IN GAS DYNAMICS

Section I. Fundamental Concepts of the Theory of Difference Schemes

In this section we expound the fundamental concepts and facts of the theory of difference schemes, referring the reader for more extensive details to monographs and journal articles (of list of literature for this chapter).

The theory of difference schemes has two fundamental aspects:

1) methods of constructing difference .chemes; and

2) validation of the selected difference schemes, i.e., investigation of the convergence of the corresponding computational algorithm.

In this section we dwell mainly on studying the convergence of difference schemes, and in the next section -- on methods of constructing them. First let us recall several facts from functional analysis that are essential for our further exposition  $\sqrt{1-3/}$ .

1. Linear operators in normed spaces. A finite-measure unitary space  $U_N$  is the term given to the complex space  $X_N$  of vectors x in which for each element  $\mathbf{x} = (x_1, \ldots, x_n) \in X_N$  the norm  $\|\mathbf{x}\|$  is introduced by the rule

$$\|x\| = \sum_{i=1}^{N} x_i \overline{x}_i. \tag{1}$$

where  $x_i$  are components of vector x, and  $\overline{x_i}$  are complexly conjugate to  $x_i$ . - 402 - Suppose A is a linear operator in  $U_{K}$ . The Hermitian horm  $\||A|\|$  of operator A is determined given to the upper bound of the quantity  $\||A_{\chi}\|| / \|x\|$  where x is an element of  $U_{K}$ , and  $\||x\||$ ,  $\||Ax\||$  are understood in the sense of (1).

The linear functional space  $A = \{u\}$  is called normed if for each element (function)  $u \in X$  some negative number ||u|| is defined, called the norm of u such that the following requirements are met:

1)  $\|\|u\| > C$  for any element  $u \in X$  that is not a zero element; the norm of a zero element is C;

2)  $\|u_1 + u_2\| \leq \|u_1\| + \|u_2\|$  (triangle inequality); and

3) ||cu|| = |c| ||u||.

Introducing the concept of the norm enables us to define the passage to the limit in the space X. By definition  $u = \lim_{i \to u} u_i$  if

$$\|u-u_1\| \rightarrow 0, \ l \rightarrow \infty, \ u_1 \in X, \ u \in X.$$

The sequence  $\{u_i\}$  is called fundamental if

 $\|u_i - u_j\| \leq \varepsilon(N), \quad i, \ j \geq N,$ 

and  $\mathcal{E}(N) \longrightarrow C$  as  $N \longrightarrow \infty$ . Normed X is called complete or Benach if any fundamental sequence  $\{u_i\}$  converges to some element  $u \in X$ . In the following, if a specific norm is not indicated, we will denote complete normed spaces by B.

Suppose UC B is a certain class of function. Let us form the set  $\overline{U}$  (closure of U) as follows:  $u \in \overline{U}$  if u is the limit of the sequence  $\{u_i\}$ ,  $u_i \in U$ . Clearly,  $U \subseteq \overline{U}$ , and  $\overline{U}$  can be defined as the complement U by the limit elements.

The class  $U \subset B$  is called dense in B if  $\overline{U} = B$ .

Let us consider examples of certain functional spaces. The linear space of the functions u(x) continuous over segment  $\sqrt{\epsilon}$ , b/ together with all the derivatives up to order p inclusively becomes a Banach space if we introduce the norm - 403 - We will denote this norm by  $C_{\rm g}(s,\,t)$ . In particular, the space of continuous functions u(x) with norm  $\|u\| = \max |u(x)|$  will be denoted by  $C_0(ab)$  or simply ty C(a, b).

We will let  $L_2(a, b)$  stand for the space of functions summable by quadrature over the segment  $\frac{1}{2}$ ,  $\frac{b}{2}$  in which the norm  $\int e^{\frac{1}{2}} (x) dx$ is introduced.

The relation (Bunyakovski-Schwartz inequality) ||*||² ||u|| ||*  $\mathbf{v}(\mathbf{x}) = |\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{x})\mathbf{v}(\mathbf{x})|^{\frac{1}{2}}$  is valid for the norm in L₂. where The aggregate of polynomials  $P_n(x) = e_x x^4$  (d = 0, 1, ..., n) is dense in C(e, b)(Weierstress theorem). For the aggregate of trigonometric polynomials  $T_{p}(x) =$  $e_{d} \in (d = -n, ..., C, ..., n)$  is dense in the space C(z, b) of continuous periodic functions when  $b-a \leq 2\pi$ . C(e, b) is dense in  $L_2(e, b)$ .

Suppose A is a linear operator defined for some dense class  $U \subset B$  and transferring the function  $u \in U$  to the function  $v \in B$ .

We will refer to the quantity  $||A|| = \sup \frac{||Au||}{||u||}$ ,  $u \in U$ . as the norm A of operator A.

We will call operator A bounded if  $||A|| < \infty$ , end unbounded, otherwise. Bounded operator A exhibits the properties:

a) Au = lim Au_i, if u = lim u_i, u, u_i ∈ U; and
i→∞
b) if {u_i} is a fundamental sequence, then Au_i is also a fundamental sequence quence.

If A is a bounded operator, then the domain U of its definition can be enlarged to the entire space B (extension of operator A) (cf  $\overline{(1-3)}$ ). Let A stand for the extended operator. By definition,  $\overline{Au} = \lim_{l \to \infty} Au_l, \quad u = \lim_{l \to \infty} u_l, \quad u = \lim_{l \to \infty} u_l, \quad u = u_l$ - 404 -

It is not difficult to show that  $\overline{A}u = Au$ ,  $u \in U$ ,  $\|\overline{A}\| = \|A\|$ . An example of the extension of operator (nonlinear) is given in section VIII of Chapter One. We will consider the space B of Lipschitz-continuous functions u(x) with the norm

## 

Differentiable functions  $u \in C_1$  form a dense class in the space. We defined operator S of the solution of Gauchy's problem for quasilinear equations in section VIII of Chapter One in the space  $C_1$ , and here the solution  $u = Su_0$  is bounded in the norm B. Therefore operator S can be extended to the class B of Lipschitz-continuous functions. Extended operator  $\overline{S}$  brings into correspondence to each  $u_0 \in B$  a solution  $u = \overline{Su}_0$  bounded in B and which is a generalized solution of the system of equations.

The totality of operators A defined in B forms the linear set  $I_A$ . This set becomes normed if we introduce as the norm of operator A considered as the element  $X_A$ , its norm as the norm of the operator B(induced norm).

Then we can define the proximity of bounded operators, and we will state that a family of operators  $A(\tau)$  dependent on parameter  $\tau$  reduces to A in the sense of uniform topology, if  $||A(\tau) - A|| \rightarrow 0$ ,  $\tau \rightarrow 0$ . We can speak of the convergence of operators  $A(\tau)$  to A in the sense of a strong topology if  $||\overline{A}(\tau) - \overline{A}/u|| \rightarrow 0$  as  $\tau \rightarrow 0$  for arbitrary  $u \in B$ .

Finally, if the family of operators  $A(\tau)$  is unbounded in the totality, then the proximity of operators A can be estimated for some functional class UCB. For the case when  $\|/\bar{A}(\tau) - \bar{A}/u\| \longrightarrow 0$  as  $\tau \longrightarrow 0$  for an arbitrary  $u \in U$ , then we will state that the family  $A(\tau)$  approximates operator A and we will denote this by the symbol  $\sim : A(\tau) \sim A$ .

In the following we will briefly state that operator  $A(\tau)$  dependent on parameter  $\tau$  approximates operator A.

- 405 -

Let us now consider several spaces associated with difference schemes. Stated briefly, difference methods of integrating systems of differential, integral-differential, and integral equations of mathematics) physics consists in converting from derivative to difference relations and from integrals to sums.

In practical terms, this means converting from a finite-measure space of functions of a continuous argument to a finite-measure space of grid functions and reducing equations for functions of a continuous argument to algebraic relations. This approach, convenient in practice, gives rise to difficulties when proving convergence, since a grid function and the function of a continuous argument it approximates are defined in different spaces with different norms. Moreover, the norm of a grid function depends on grid parameters and changes together with them.

Therefore in a theoretical investigation it is also convenient to consider difference operators in the same functional space is that for the operators they approximate. Under this method of consideration we assume that difference equations are satisfied by functions of a continuous argument at each point of the domain in question. As we will see, such an approach is not always possible.

Let us illustrate both methods of examination by a simple example. We stipulate for the thermal conductivity

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} = a^2 \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2}, \quad a = \text{const.}$$
(2)

for the mixed Cauchy's problem:

$$\begin{array}{l} u(x, 0) == u_0(x), & 0 < x < l; \\ u(0, f) = x(l, f) = 0, & 0 \leq t \leq t_0. \end{array}$$
(3)

Let us introduce a grid in the x, t-plane, assuming

$$x_{1} = th \qquad (t = 0, 1, ..., N + 1), \qquad N + 1 = \frac{t}{h},$$

$$t_{m} = mt = (m = 0, 1, ..., M), \qquad H = \frac{t_{0}}{\tau}.$$
(5)
$$-406 -$$

Let us define the grid function  $u_i^m$  at the points of grid (5), denoting by  $u_i^m$  the value of the function at the point  $x_i = ih$ ,  $t_m = m\tau$ . Let us replace relations (2)-(4) by the algebraic relations

 $\frac{q_1^{n+1}-q_1^n}{q_1^n-q_2^n}=q_1^n\frac{q_{1-1}^n+2q_1^n-q_1^n}{q_1^n-q_1^n}$ 

For a fixed m the quantities  $u_{\underline{i}}^{\underline{m}}$  (i = 1, ..., N) are components of the N-dimensional vector  $u^{\underline{m}}$  for which a given norm can be defined, for example:

 $|s^{*}| = \max |s_{1}^{*}|$   $0 = 1, \cos N$  $|s^{*}| = \sqrt{-1} \sum_{i=1}^{N} (s_{1}^{*})^{i}$ 

OF

Ordinarily the grid function  $u^m$  is extended in some fashion, for example by interpolation, to the entire domain under consideration

 $0 \leq x \leq l$ ,  $0 \leq t \leq t$ .

A proof of the convergence of  $u_{\underline{i}}^{\mathbb{m}}$  to  $u(\mathbf{x}, t)$  can be obtained by demonstrating the convergence of the function  $\widetilde{u}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  obtained by interpolation to  $u(\mathbf{x}, t)$  or by proving that  $\{u_{\underline{i}}^{\mathbb{m}}\} \longrightarrow \{u(\mathrm{ih}, \mathrm{m}\,\tau)\}$  for all  $\tau$ ,  $\mathrm{h} \longrightarrow 0$ ,  $0 \leq \mathrm{i} \leq l/\mathrm{h}$ ,  $0 \leq \mathrm{m} \leq \mathrm{t_0}/\tau$ .

We can readily see that the solution of the mixed problem (2)-(4) reduces to the solution of Cauchy's problem for equation (2) with initial condition

$$\mathbf{x}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{0}) = \mathbf{x}_{\mathbf{0}}(\mathbf{x}), \quad -\infty < \mathbf{x} < \infty, \quad (6)$$

imposed on the entire straight line t = 0 if the function  $u_c(x)$  is periodic with period 2l and is odd at the integral  $\overline{(-l, l)}$ . Actually, in this case the initial function  $u_c(x)$  and the solution u(x, t) of problem (2), (6) are represented by the series:

- 407 -

 $\frac{dx}{dt}, \quad \frac{dt}{dt}(x, t) = \sum_{l=1}^{\infty} e_{2}(l) \sin \frac{dx x}{l}.$ 

and, therefore, initial data (3) and boundary conditions (4) are satisfied.

Here, the solution u(x, t) of problem (2), (6) will be a periodic function of the variable x with period 22, which in the strip  $0 \le x \le 2$  coincides with the solution of the mixed problem (2)-(4).

Let us replace Cauchy's problem (2), (6) with periodic function  $u_c(x)$  by the following difference problem:



for the function  $\hat{u}(x, t)$ .

Under this consideration, boundary conditions vanish, and initial condition (8) in combination with difference equation (7) enable us to define the function  $\tilde{u}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  at straight lines t = k (k = 1, 2, ...).

Thus, for a fixed  $t = k\tau$  the functions u(x, t) and  $\tilde{u}(x, t)$  are defined over the entire straight line  $-\infty < x < \infty$ . Proof of the convergence of  $\tilde{u}(x,t)$ to u(x, t) reduces to proving the convergence of the functions of one variable at this straight line t = constant. Clearly, this examination is not possible for any boundary conditions (4).

In these cases when we must consider problems associated with boundary conditions, we will convert to grid functions. In the following subsections we give a comparative analysis of Cauchy's problems for difference and differential equations.

- 408 -

In concluding his subsection, let us agree on the following notation. If the function u(x, t) for arbitrarily fixed t belongs, as a function of x, to Banach space 5, we can regard it as a one-parametric family of elements of the space and denote it with  $u(t) \notin B$ . In particular,  $u(t) \notin C$  (e, b) signifies that u(x, t) for fixed t has at the interval  $\sqrt{e}$ , b/q continuous derivatives with respect to x;  $u(t) \notin L_2(-f, f)$  signifies that  $\int_{-f}^{f} u^2(x, t) dx < \infty$ . Sometimes for brevity we will omit the domain of definition of the functions and simply write  $C_c$ ,  $L_2$ , and so on.

2. Correctness of Cauchy's problem in Banach space for linear systems of differential equations. The wheory of generalized solutions of differential equations began to develop fairly recently, since the 1940b. Referring the reader desiring a closer treatment to the monographs [4-2], we present in brief a more specialized theory that does not require the concept of the genemalized function and derivative (of [8, 9]). In the strip G:  $|x| < \infty$ ,  $0 \le t \le t$ let us consider the system  $\partial u/\partial t = L(D)u$ , (1) where  $u = \{u_1(x, t), \ldots, u_n(x, t)\}$  is a vector function of x, t; L(D) is a differential-matricel operator whose coefficients depend on x, t:

$$L(D) = a_{a}(x, t) D^{a}, \quad a = 1, \dots, p, \quad D = \frac{\partial}{\partial x}, \quad (2)$$
  
$$a_{a}(x, t) = [a_{aj}^{l}(x, t)] \quad (l, j = 1, \dots, n; a = 1, \dots, p). \quad (3)$$

The solution of system (1) is the term given to the function u(x, t) that has continuous derivatives appearing in (1) and satisfying equation (1). It is required that the solution u(x, t) thus exhibit differentiability with respect to t and that a continuous derivative  $\frac{\partial^{P} u(x, t)}{\partial x^{P}}$  exists for any t, i.e.,  $u(t) \in \mathbb{C}_{p}$ . The initial data

$$u(x, t_c) = u_c(x), \quad C \leq t_c \leq \overline{t}.$$
 (4)  
- 409 -

can be imposed on system (1). We will presuppose the periodicity of the coefficient of system (1) and initial function  $u_c(x)$  with respect to x with period 2**1**. As for system (1), we will assume, further, that for an arbitrary  $t_c \in [\overline{0}, \overline{1}]$  and arbitrary function  $u_c(x) \in C_q$   $(q \ge p)$  there exists a unique solution u(x, t) defined in the strip  $t_c \le t \le \overline{1}$ .

The correspondence  $u(t_{c}, \rightarrow u(t) \ (t_{c} \leq t \leq \overline{t})$ , which we can write as

$$\pi(t) = S(t, t_2) \pi_0(t) = S(t, t_2) \pi(t_2), \quad (5)$$

defines the **transform** operator  $S(t, c_0)$ . If for any  $u_c(x) \in C_q$   $u(t) \in C_q$ ,  $t_0 \leq t \leq \bar{t}$ , then we can state about the system (1) that it exhibits the property of extencibility in  $C_q$ . In this case the family of  $S(t, t_0)$  exhibits the property of composition in  $C_q$ , i.e.,

$$S(t_2, t_3) = S(t_2, t_1) S(t_1, t_0), \quad 0 \le t_0 \le t_1 \le t_2 \le \overline{t}.$$
(6)

equality (6) signifies that multiple use of the transform operator does not remove the function u(t) from the space C. If in this case

$$\|S(t_1, t_1)\|_{\mathcal{C}} \leq M(\overline{t}), \quad 0 \leq t_1 \leq t_2 \leq \overline{t}, \qquad (7)$$

then we can call Gauchy's problem (1), (4) correct in C. If

$$\|S(t+\tau, 0)\|_{c_{1}} < 1 + C(\bar{n}\tau, 0 < t < t+\tau < \bar{t}, (8)$$

then we will call the problem (1), (4) uniformly correct in  $C_q$ . We will also call operator  $S(t_2, t_1)$  the colution operator of Gauchy's problem, and we will also call operator S the solution operator of Gauchy's problem and call operator  $S(t + \tau, t)$  -- the step operator.

If the initial data do not belong to  $C_q$  or if system (1) does not have the property of extensibility in  $C_q$ , it becomes necessary to define the generalized q

- 410 -

solution, i.e., a solution belonging to a more extensive space than the space  $\hat{U}_{0}$ .

We will assume that there is a Banach space B containing  $C_q$  as a dense class and such that the operator  $S(t_2, t_1)$  is bounded in the norm of B for the class u(t) $C_q$ . Then the operator  $S(t_2, t_1)$  can be extended in B with norm preserved. Equality (5), where  $S(t, t_0)$  refers to an extended operator, and u(x, t) refers to a function of B, defines the generalized solution u(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (1), (4) that is correct in B providing that (7) is satisfied and is uniformly correct in B when (8) is satisfied. Clearly, in this case system (1) exhibits the property of extensibility in B.

Let us clarify the concepts we have introduced with a number of examples. Define the displacement operator T(h) by means of the equality

$$T(b) = (x + b).$$
(9)

We can readily see that in the space  $C_q$  and L of periodic function  $\|T(h)\| = 1.$  (10)

Consider the equation

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{a}}{\partial t} \cdot \frac{1}{2} \cdot \mathbf{a} \frac{\partial \mathbf{a}}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \mathbf{a} = \text{const} > 0, \quad (11)$$

with initial data

$$u(x, 0) = u_0(x).$$
 (12)

If  $u_0 \in C_1$ , then Cauchy's problem (11), (12) has a solution. The transform operator can be represented as  $S(t_2, t_1) = T_2 - a(t_2 - t_1)^7$ . (13) Suppose  $u_0 \in L_2$ ,  $u_0 \in C_1$ . Then the solution of the problem (11), (12) does not exist in  $C_1$ , but the equality  $u(t) = T(-at)u_0$  (14) is physically meaningful and defines the generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (11), (12) in  $L_2$ . An analogous approach is possible also for equations of acoustics  $\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} - a^2 \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} = 0$ ,  $\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0$ , a = const, (15)

$$u(x, 0) = u_0(x), \quad v(x, 0) = v_0(x). \quad (16)$$

- 411 -

If  $u_0 \in C_1$ ,  $v_0 \in C_1$ , then  $u(t) \in C_1$ ,  $v(t) \in C_1$  and equations (15) are equivalent to a system in invariants

$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial x} + a \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} - a \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = 0. \quad (17)$$

where r = u - w, s = u + w are Riemann invariants. But if  $c \in L_2$ ,  $v_0 \in L_2$ , then  $r_0 \in L_2$ ,  $s_0 \in L_2$  and the equalities

$$r(t) = T(-at)r_0^{-at} s(t) = T(at)s_0$$
 (18)

define the generalized solution in the space L2. Here we have in the norm L2

if the initial functions are  $r_0$ ,  $s_0(u_c, v_0)$  are periodic with period 24. If we define the norm as the vector function  $f = \{u, v\}$  by means of the equality

$$\|f\|^{2} = \int (a^{2} + a^{2}\sigma^{2}) dx, \qquad (20)$$

then from equalities (18) and (19) follows

$$\|f(t)\|^{2} = \frac{1}{2} \int_{-t}^{t} [r^{2}(x, t) + s^{2}(x, t)] dx =$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2} \int_{-t}^{t} [r^{2}(x, 0) + s^{2}(x, 0)] dx = \|f(0)\|^{2}.$  (21)

i.e., the generalized solution is extensible in norm (2C). From equalities (18) it follows that Cauchy's problem (15), (16) is uniformly correct as  $0 < t < \infty$  in the C₁ class, and from equality (21) it follows that it is uniformly correct also in the class L₂.

3. Fourier's method. A solution operator can be effectively constructed for the system (1.2.1) with coefficients  $a_{cr}(t)$  dependent only on time by means of Fourier's method*). Suppose  $u_{cr} = C_q$  is a periodic vector-function with period  $2\pi$ . The vector-function  $u_c(x)$  is represented by the Fourier series

______ /* cn following page/ - 412 -

$$u_{0}(x) = \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} C_{0}(k) e^{ikx}, \qquad (1)$$

$$C_{0}(k) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} u_{0}(x) e^{ikx} dx, \qquad (2)$$
(2)

where

which when q = 1 converges to  $u_c(x)$  absolutely and uniformly. Assuming q to be sufficiently large, we will seek the solution of problem (1.2.1) and (1.2.4) in the form of the Fourier series  $u(x, t) = \sum_{\substack{k=-\infty \\ k=-\infty}}^{\infty} C(k, t) e^{ikx}$ , (3) i.e., as the superposition of the functions  $v(x, t) = C(k, t)e^{ikx}$ , (4) We will call these functions harmonics.

Let us establish the condition under which a harmonic is a solution of (1.2.1). Substituting (4) into (1.2.1), we find

$$\left[\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - L(D)\right] v = \left[\frac{\partial C}{\partial t} - L(lk, t)C\right] e^{ikx},$$
(5)

where L(ik, t) is the matrix  $L(ik, t) = a_{d}(t)(ik)^{d}$ , d = 1, ..., p. (6) From (5) it follows that harmonic (4) is a solution of (1.2.1) if the vector C(k, t) satisfies the differential equation

$$\frac{\partial C(k, t)}{\partial t} - L(lk, t)C(k, t) = 0.$$
(7)

Con. equently, for series (3) to be a solution of Cauchy's problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4), C(k, t) must satisfy, when  $k = 0, \pm 1, \pm 2, \ldots$ , equation (7) and the initial conditions  $C(k, t_0) = C_0(k)$ ,  $k = 0, \pm 1, \pm 2, \ldots$ , (8) *) Of monographs  $\sqrt{10-12}$  for a treatment of Fourier series theory.

- 413 -

so that when  $t = t_0$  series (3) must transform into (1). If series (3) belongs to  $C_r$ ,  $r \ge p$ , then it is a solution of Cauchy's problem (1.2,1), (1.2.4).

Let us estimate the smoothness of solution (3) as a function of the smoothness of the initial data. As we know, the following estimate of its Fourier coefficients is valid for  $u_0(x) \in C_4$ :

$$|C_0(k)| = \frac{|\lambda_k|}{|k|^2}, \qquad \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} |\lambda_k|^2 < \infty, \qquad (9)$$

where  $\lambda_k$  of the Fourier coefficients of the function  $\frac{d^q u_o(x)}{dx^q}$ . Suppose  $S(k, t_2, t_1)$  is the **transform** operator of system (7), corresponding to an arbitrarily fixed k. We will call the operator  $S(k, t_2, t_1)$  the spectral image or the Fourier-image of operator  $S(t_2, t_1)$ . By definition of  $S(k, t_2, t_1)$ , we have

$$C(k, t_2) = S(k, t_2, t_1)C(k, t_1).$$
(10)

We will assume that in the interval  $\sqrt{0}$ ,  $\overline{t}$  ystem (7) of ordinary differential equations is a uniformly stable system with respect to k, i.e.,

$$\sup_{k} \|S(k, t_{2}, t_{1})\| = N(t_{2}, t_{1}) < \infty,$$
(11)

where  $||S(k, t_2, t_1)||$  is the Hermitian form of operator  $S(k, t_2, t_1)$  in the space  $U_n$  of components C(k, t). If  $u(t_0) \in C_q$ , then by virtue of (9) and (11) the following estimate is valid:

$$|C(k, f)| \leq N \frac{|\lambda_k|}{|k|^2},$$

from which it follows that  $u(t) \in C_{q-1}$ . Consequently, if  $q \ge p + 1$ , then there exists a solution of problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4) which is not necessarily extensible in  $C_{q}$ .

- 414 -

Now let us consider the generalized solution of the problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4) in  $L_2(-\pi,\pi)$ . If  $u(t) \in L_2(-\pi,\pi)$ , then

$$\|u(t)\|^{p} = 2\pi \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} |C(k, t)|^{p}.$$
(12)

Hence, taking (10) into account, we have

$$\|S(t_2, t_1)\|_{L_2} = \sup \|S(k, t_2, t_1)\|_{U_R} = N(t_2, t_1) < \infty.$$
(13)

Consequently, a generalized solution exists in  $L_2$ . Condition (13) thus is the condition for the correctness of Cauchy's problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4) in  $L_2(-\pi, \pi)$ . Let us give an explicit expression for the transform operator  $S(t_2, t_1)$  in terms of  $S(k, t_2, t_1)$ . From equalities (3) and (2), we have

$$\begin{aligned} u(x, t_2) &= \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} S(k, t_2, t_1) C(k, t_1) e^{ikx} = \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} S(k, t_2, t_1) \left( \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} u(s, t_1) e^{-iks} ds \right) e^{ikx} = \\ &= \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} K(t_2, t_1, x-s) u(s, t_1) ds, \quad (14) \end{aligned}$$

where

$$K(t_2, t_1, x-s) = \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} S(k, t_2, t_1) e^{ik(x-s)}.$$
 (15)

When the order of integration and summation was changed, we used the theorem of the possibility of termwise integration of the Fourier series.

Thus, in this particular case the transform operator  $S(t_2, t_1)$  is a convolution type integral operator. Let us consider a special case when equation (1.2.1) - 415 - is an equation with constant coefficients. The matrix L(ik, t) = L(ik) does not depend on t, and the solution of problem (7), (8) is of the form  $(cf \sqrt{9}/7)$ 

$$C(k, t) = e^{L(ik)(t-t_0)}C_0(k).$$
(16)

Here  $e^{L(ik)t}$  is the metrix (exponential) which can be represented by the series

$$e^{L(ik)t} = E + \sum_{m=1}^{\infty} \frac{L^m(ik)t^m}{m!}.$$
(17)  

$$S(k, t_2, t_1) = e^{L(ik)(t_2-t_1)},$$

$$S(k, t_2, t_1) = S(k, t_2 - t_1, 0).$$
(18)  
(19)

From (16) follows

We obtain the estimate

$$\|S(t_2, t_1)\| = \sup_{h} \|e^{L(th)(t_2-t_1)}\|_{U_n} \leq \sup_{h} e^{\|L(th)(t_2-t_1)\|_{U_n}}.$$
 (20)

for the transform operator  $S(t_2, t_1)$ . Thus, Cauchy's problem with constant coefficients is correct if

$$\sup_{k} \left\| L\left(tk\right)\left(t_{2}-t_{1}\right) \right\|_{U_{n}} \leqslant N\left(\overline{t}\right), \quad t_{1} \leqslant t_{2} \leqslant \overline{t}.$$
(21)

We can interpret condition (21) in the following manner.

Let us consider the harmonic solution to system (1.2.1):

$$u(x, t) = u_0 e^{\omega t + ikx}, \qquad (22)$$

where  $u_c$  is a constant vector. If (22) is the solution of (1.2.1), then

$$Det || \omega E - L(lk) || = 0.$$
(23)

Clearly, for the correctness of system (1.2.1) it is necessary and sufficient that

Rew S.M.

where M is a constant not dependent on k.

Condition (24) signifies that any harmonic solution increases an amplitude not more strongly than efft.

In other words, solutions of system (1.2.1) are of the same order of growth as the solution of a certain system of ordinary differential equations. This signifies that system (1.2.1) can be majorized by a system of ordinary differential equations.

Let us consider that the system



(24)

(29)

(30)

with constant matrix A. If system (25) for  $\mu$ = 0 is hyperbolic, then by linear transformation in the space of components  $u_1$ , ...,  $u_n$  we can reduce it to the canonical form

$$\frac{\partial r_j}{\partial t} + \xi_j \frac{\partial r_j}{\partial x} = \mu \frac{\partial^2 r_j}{\partial x^2}, \quad j = 1, \dots, n.$$
 (26)

The Fourier transform of system (26) leads to a system of equations for Fourier coefficients  $C_{j}(k, t)$  of functions  $r_{j}(x, t)$ :

 $\|S(t_{2}, t_{1})\| = \sup_{k} \|S(k, t_{2}, t_{1})\| = \sup_{k} |e^{-(\mu k^{2} + ik_{j}k)(t_{2} - t_{1})}| = 1.$ 

- 417 -

$$\frac{\partial C_{j}}{\partial t} + (l\xi_{j}k + \mu k^{2})C_{j} = 0 \quad (j = 1, ..., n).$$
(27)  
$$C_{j}(k, t) = e^{-(\mu k^{2} + l\xi_{j}k)}C_{j}(k, 0),$$
(28)  
$$S(k, t_{2}, t_{1}) = \left|e^{-(\mu k^{2} + l\xi_{j}k)(t_{2} - t_{1})}\delta_{ji}\right| \quad (j, l = 1, ..., n),$$
(29)

Hence

System (25) is correct in  $L_2$  when  $\mu \ge 0$ .

The Fourier method is an effective method of estimating the norms of operators and analyzing properties of solutions in  $L_2$ . It is directly transferrable to the theory of difference equations with coefficients dependent on t.

The investigation of correctness is severely complicated for equations with coefficients dependent on x and t.

With the example of equations of acoustics with variable speed of sound

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} - a \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial v}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0, \quad 0 < a_0 \leq a(x, t) \leq a_1 < \infty, \quad (31)$$

we will show the application of another method of studying correctness -- the method of energy inequalities, or the energy integral method. Multiplying the first equation in (31) by 2u, the second by 2ev, and carrying out the manipulations, we obtain

$$\frac{\partial u^{2}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial (av^{2})}{\partial t} = 2 \frac{\partial}{\partial x} (auv) + \frac{\partial a}{\partial t} v^{2} - 2 \frac{\partial}{\partial x} uv. \quad (32)$$

Hence we arrive at the inequality

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\left(u^{2}+av^{2}\right) \leqslant 2\frac{\partial}{\partial x}\left(auv\right)+b\left(u^{2}+av^{2}\right), \qquad (33)$$

where

$$b = \max \left| \frac{\partial \ln a}{\partial t} \right| + \max \left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{a}} \frac{\partial a}{\partial x} \right|.$$
(34)

Suppose functions e(x, t), u(x, t), v(x, t) are periodic relative to x with period  $2\pi$ . Then by integrating (33) with respect to x over the interval  $\sqrt{-\pi}$ ,  $\pi/$ , we get

- 418 -

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \| f \|^2 \leq b \| f \|^2, \qquad (35)$$

where

 $f(t) = \{u(t), v(t)\}, \quad \|f\|^2 = \int (u^2 + av^2) \, dx. \quad (36)$ 1107< #11(0)7.

From (35) follows

Thus, Cauchy's problem for equations (31) is correct in the norm (36).

The dependence of norm (36) on t is inessential: the solution  $f(t) = \{u(t), v(t)\}$  of system (31) with variable coefficient e(x, t) is correct in the norm (36) with constant  $a, a_0 \le a \le a_1$ .

In concluding the subsection, we will dwell on a local analysis of the correctness of equations with variable coefficients, which is also called the method of "freezing" of coordinates. Let us associate with each point  $P = (\tilde{x}, \tilde{t})$  a system with constant coefficients

 $\frac{\partial u}{\partial y} = L(P, D) u, \quad L(P, D) = a_u(\tilde{x}, \tilde{t}) D^u \quad (a = 1, \dots, p), \quad (38)$ 

where  $\tilde{x}$ ,  $\tilde{t}$  are considered as parameters.

The hermonic solution (32) of system (38) corresponding to some point  $P = (\tilde{x}, \tilde{t})$  for sufficiently large k is a strongly oscillating function of the variable x. In a sufficiently small region G :  $\tilde{x} - \varepsilon \leq x \leq \tilde{x} + \varepsilon$ ,  $\tilde{t} - \varepsilon \leq t \leq \tilde{t} + \varepsilon$  the coefficients  $\varepsilon_i(x, t)$  of system (1.2.1), which we assume to be continuous and smooth, can be approximately assumed as constant, while the hermonic solution (22) varies quite strongly. Clearly, the hermonic (22), being a solution to system (38) with constant coefficients, is at the same time an approximation of the solution of system (1.2.1) in the domain  $G_{\varepsilon}$  with a high degree of accuracy. Therefore the behavior of (22) in the domain  $G_{\varepsilon}$  affords a concept of the properties of the correctness of system (1.2.1).

A hypothesis exists that is valid for many equations, to the effect that a necessary and sufficient condition for the correctness of system (1.2.1) in  $L_2$  is the correctness of the local system (38) in  $L_2$  for any point  $P = (\tilde{x}, \tilde{t})$ (hypothesis of local correctness).

This examination becomes more exact, the larger k is (high-frequency harmonics); therefore this criterion of correctness will also be called the criterion of asymptotic correctness.

Local analysis of solution stability is employed also for nonlinear systems. Let us at once emphasize the substantial difference between linear and nonlinear equations from the viewpoint of their stability properties.

The property of superposition is valid for linear homogeneous equations. This signifies that if  $u_1(x, t)$ ,  $u_2(x, t)$  are solutions of the linear homogeneous equation  $\partial u/\partial t = Lu$ , (39) then  $u(x, t) = C_1 u_1(x, t) + C_2 u_2(x, t)$  is also a solution of (39). Thus, a space of solutions of (39) is linear. In this case we can speak about the stability of the solution of system (39) not only relative to small perturbations, but also relative to arbitrary perturbations belonging to some normed linear space. For the case of nonlinear system, the property of superposition is not obtained, therefore we must speak about the stability of a concrete solution relative to sufficiently small perturbations.

The procedure of investigating this stability of nonlinear solutions adopted in practice consists of a chain of simplifying the assumptions, which ultimately culminates in the harmonic analysis of stability. First of all, for a given nonlinear system and its specific solution a linear equation is constructed in variations (equation for small perturbations).

- 420 -

Suppose

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + A(u)\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0$$
 (40)

is a quasilinear system. If u(x, t) is a solution of system (40), and  $\tilde{u}(x, t)$  is some other solution, then the vector  $v = \tilde{u} - u$  satisfies the system of equations

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + A(u)\frac{\partial v}{\partial x} + [A(\overline{u}) - A(u)]\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + [A(\overline{u}) - A(u)]\frac{\partial v}{\partial x} = 0.$$
(41)

Equation (41) can be transformed to become

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + A(u)\frac{\partial v}{\partial x} + B^{\bullet}v + C^{\bullet}v = 0, \qquad (42)$$

where the matrixes B* and C* are formed from the three-indicial matrix

.....

$$\dot{A}(u^*) = \left\{ \frac{\partial a_{lj}(u^*)}{\partial u_k^*} \right\}$$
(43)  
$$B^* = \left\{ \frac{\partial a_{la}(u^*)}{\partial u_l} \frac{\partial u_a}{\partial x} \right\}, \quad C^* = \left\{ \frac{\partial a_{la}}{\partial u_j} \frac{\partial v_a}{\partial x} \right\}, \quad (44)$$

as follows:

and u* is an intermediate value between u and u.

To the first epproximation we put  $u^* = u$ , and then we obtain a nonlinear equation in variation

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + A \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} + Bv + \left(\dot{A} \frac{\partial v}{\partial x}\right)v = 0.$$
 (45)

Neglecting quantity  $(\frac{1}{h} \frac{\partial v}{\partial x})v$ , we obtain a linear equation in variation

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + A \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} + Bv = 0.$$
(46)  
- 421 -

Secondly, let us use as our working hypothesis the assumption that the correctness of linear system (46) is a necessary condition for this stability of the solution of quasilinear system (40). Finally, the correctness of (46) is investigated by the method of local harmonic analysis, which is based in ture on the hypothesis of local correctness. This analysis is employed when investigating the stability of many physical processes (cf for example  $\sqrt{13} \& 14\sqrt{}$ ).

Clearly, this procedure of investigating stability based on two hypotheses -- the hypothesis of correctness of the system in variations and the hypothesis of local correctness -- is a rough estimate in many cases. Let us clarify this procedure with a simple example.

Let us consider in the strip  $0 \le t \le \overline{t}$ ,  $|x| < \infty$ , the Cauchy's problem:

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0, \quad u(x, 0) = u_0(x). \tag{47}$$

The linear system in variations is of the form

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} = - \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} v.$$
 (48)

Suppose u(x, t) is a solution of (47) corresponding to the initial data  $u_{o}(x) = a = constant.$ 

Then  $u(x, t) \equiv a$  and equation (48) take on the form

$$\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + a \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} = 0. \tag{49}$$

Equation (49) is correct in  $C_p$  in the strip  $|x| < \infty$ ,  $C \le t \le \overline{t}$ , where  $\overline{t}$ is as large as we wish. Harmonic analysis applied to (49) confirms this. At the same time the actual problem (47) is correct in  $C_1$  only in the nerrow strip  $0 \le t \le \overline{t}^*$  where  $\overline{t}^*$  depends on initial data. We assume, for example, -422 = -
$u_{c}(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbf{a} + \boldsymbol{\varepsilon} \sin \mathbf{k}\mathbf{x},$ 

Then Cauchy's problem (47) reduces to the gradient catestrophe at the time instant  $t = \overline{t^*} = \frac{1}{\epsilon_E}$ , which tends to 0 as  $k \longrightarrow \infty$ . This example indicates that the test of local asymptotic correctness is applicable only to linearized system (46), and not to initial system (40). Let us indicate one further detail in the investigation of the stability of nonlinear systems.

If we construct for the equation



at once a local equation (with "frozen" coefficients), and then vary it, we get the equation



But if we initially construct a linear equation in variations, then "freeze" the coefficients, then we arrive at the equation

 $\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + z \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} + v \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = \mu(z) \frac{\partial^2 v}{\partial x^2} + 2 \left[ \mu'(z) \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right] \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} + \left[ \mu''(z) \left( \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right)^2 + \mu'(z) \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2} \right] v. \quad (52)$ 

If solution u(x, t) of equation (50) is identically equal to a constant  $u(x, t) \equiv a = \text{constant}$ , equations (51) and (52) coincide; if the solution of u(x, t) has large gradients, then (51) and (52) differ widely.

A similar procedure was employed also for difference nonlinear equations in the work by Neumann and Richtmyer  $\sqrt{15/}$  (of subjection 4 of soction II).

4. Cauchy's difference problem. Let us formulate Cauchy's problem (1.2.1),(1.2.4) in correspondence with Cauchy's difference protlem:

- 423 -



where  $\Lambda_{i}$ ,  $\Lambda_{o}$  are operators defining B, dependent on t,  $\tau_{m+1}$ , and also, generally speaking, on other parameters, and

(we have assumed at the cutset (1.2.1),  $(1.2.4)t_c = C$ ).

The correctness of the problem (1), (2) is defined analogously to the preceding.

Let us rewrite relations (1) as  $A_{\rm m} u^{\rm m+1} = B_{\rm m} u^{\rm m}$ , (4) where  $A_{\rm m} = E - \tau_{\rm m+1} \Lambda_{\rm I}$ ,  $B_{\rm m} = E + \tau_{\rm m+1} \Lambda_{\rm O}$ . We will assume that operator  $A_{\rm m}$  is invertible in B for all values of the problem parameters. Then system (4) can be solved:

$$u^{m+1} = C_{m+1}u^m, \quad C_{m+1} = A_m^{-1}B_m.$$
 (5)

Since operator  $C_m$  is defined in B, then the system of recursion relations (5) or a system of relations (4) equivalent to it define the sequence of functions  $u^m(x) \in B$ , if and only if  $u^0(x) \in B$ . Thus, the problem (1), (2) is formulated in the space B.

From (5) it follows that  $u^{\mathbb{m}} = C_{m,k} u^{k}$ , (6) where  $C_{m,k} = C_{\pi}C_{\pi-1} \cdots C_{k+1}$ .

We will call operator  $C_{m,k}$  the transform operator, operator  $C_m = C_{m,n-1}$ -- the step operator, and operator  $C_{m,0}$  -- the operator of the solution of problem (1), (2).

- 424 -

Definition. Problem (1), (2) is correct in B if there exists a number of  $M(\bar{t}) > 0$  such that  $\|C_{m,k}\|_{B} \leq M(\bar{t})$  (7) for all  $0 \leq k \leq m$ ,  $t_{m} \leq \bar{t}$  and for sufficiently small  $\tau_{k} > 0$ ; it is uniformly correct if there exists N > 0 such that

(0) -

for all m of (3) and for sufficiently small  $\tau_{n}$ .

Regarding system (1) as an algorithm for the determination of  $u^{m}(x)$  with respect to the initial function  $u^{C}(x)$ , we will call relation (1) a difference scheme. If Cauchy's problem (1), (2) is correct, we will call scheme (1) stable.

Let us give a definition of an approximation.

Definition. Problem (1), (2) approximates the problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4) in the space B if

where  $S_m = \frac{S(t_m, t_{m-1})}{S(t_m, t_{m-1})} = S(t, 0) u_0(x)$  is the generalized solution of the problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4),  $u_0(x)$  is an arbitrary element of B, and  $\rightarrow 0$  is uniform relative to m or  $\gamma = \max T_m \rightarrow 0$ .

Definition. Solution  $u^{m}(x)$  of problem (1), (2) converges in B to the solution u(x, t) a problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4), if for arbitrary initial function  $u_{\alpha} \in B$ 

 $\max_{m} \| u^{m} - u(t_{m}) \|_{B} = \max_{m} \| [C_{m,0} - S(t_{m}, 0)] u_{0} \|_{B} \to 0$ (10)

as **C →→** C.

First theorem of convergence. If

1) problem (1), (2) and problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4) are correct in B, and if

- 425 -

2) problem (1), (2) approximates problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4) then the sclution  $u^{\mathbf{m}}(\mathbf{x})$  of problem (1), (2) converges in B to the solution  $u(\mathbf{x},t)$  of the problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4).

Proof. Let us use the representation

$$S(t_m, 0) = S_L S_{m-1} \dots S_1, \quad C_{m,0} = C_m C_{m-1} \dots C_1.$$
 (11)

to estimate the quantity (10). Hence it follows that

$$C_{m,0} - S(t_m, 0) = C_m C_{m-1} \dots C_1 - S_m S_{m-1} \dots S_1 = \sum_{k=1}^{m} C_m \dots C_{k+1} (C_k - S_k) S_{k-1} \dots S_1^{l} = \sum_{k=1}^{m} C_{m,k} (C_k - S_k) S_{k-1,0}.$$
 (12)

Using (12), we obtain

$$\| u^{m} - u(t_{m}) \| = \| [C_{m,0} - S(t_{m,0})] u_{0} \| \leq \\ \leq \sum_{k=1}^{m} \| C_{m,k} \| \| (C_{k} - S_{k}) S(t_{k-1,0}) u_{0} \| = \\ = \sum_{k=1}^{m} \| C_{m,k} \| \| (C_{k} - S_{k}) u(t_{k-1}) \|.$$
(13)

Employing the correctness estimate (7) and the approximation estimate (9), we find

$$\|\boldsymbol{a}^{m} - \boldsymbol{u}(t_{m})\| \leq M(\bar{t}) \sum_{k=1}^{m} \tau_{k} \boldsymbol{e}_{k}(\tau_{k}) \leq M(\bar{t}) t \max_{k} \boldsymbol{e}_{k}(\tau_{k}).$$
(14)

Hence follows the convergence of

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}^{\mathbf{m}} - \boldsymbol{u}(\boldsymbol{l}_{\mathbf{m}})\| \to 0 \quad \text{when} \quad \boldsymbol{\tau} \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}, \quad (15)$$

$$- 426 - \mathbf{C}, \quad (15)$$

and the theorer is proven.

Convergence theorems of this type were formulated in the works of V. S. Ryaben'kiy  $\overline{/16/}$ , N. N. Meyman  $\overline{/17/}$ , P. Lax and R. Richtmyer  $\overline{/18/}$ . Our proof scheme belongs to Lax and Richtmyer.

We defined approximation in terms of bounded operators  $S_{L}$ ,  $C_{F}$ . Actually, it is more converient to define approximation in terms of unbounded operators L,  $\Lambda_{i}$ ,  $\Lambda_{o}$ . In this case the estimate of proximity is made not for the generalized solution  $u(t) \in B$ , but for the solutions of the problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4)  $u(t) \in C_{q}$ .

Defintion. Problem (1), (2) approximates the problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4) in the class  $C_{\alpha}$  in the norm 3 if

$$\max \|R_{m+1}\|_{B} = \max \left\|\frac{u(t_{m+1}) - u(t_{m})}{\tau_{m+1}} - \Lambda_{1}u(t_{m+1}) - \Lambda_{0}u(t_{m})\right\|_{B} \to 0$$
(16)

as  $\tau = \max \tau_m \rightarrow 0$  for an orbitrary fixed solution  $u(t) \in C_q$  of problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4). We call the quantity  $R_{fr}$  the remainder of the difference equation (1).

Second convergence theorem. If

1) problems (1), (2) and (1.2.1), (1.2.4) are correcting B, and

2)  $||A_m^{-1}|| = ||(E - \tau_{m+1}\Lambda_1)^{-1}||_B \leq N(\bar{t}),$ , and

3) problem (1), (2) approximates the problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4) in the sense (16), then the solution of problem (1), (2) converges to the solution of problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4).

Proof. The solution of the inhomogeneous difference problem

is of the form  $u^{m+1} = C_{m+1}u^m + F_{m+1}$  (17)  $u^m = C_{m,0}u^0 + C_{m,a}F_a$  (a == 1, ..., m). (18)

- 427 -

This can be verified inductively without difficulty.

The difference  $v^m = u^m - u(t_m)$  satisfies the difference equation

$$\frac{v^{m+1}-v^m}{\tau_{m+1}} = \Lambda_1 v^{m+1} + \Lambda_0 v^m - R_{m+1}.$$
 (19)

By virtue of the invertibility of  $A_{\rm m}$ , relations (19) are transformed to become (cf (4), (5))

$$v^{m+1} = C_{m+1}v^m + F_{m+1}, \quad F_{m+1} = -\tau_{m+1}A_m^{-1}R_{m+1}.$$
 (20)

Using for  $v^{m}$  formula (18) and noting that  $v^{0} = 0$ , we find

$$v^m = C_{m\alpha} F_{\alpha} \qquad (\alpha = 1, \ldots, m). \tag{21}$$

Hence follows the estimate

$$\|\boldsymbol{v}^{m}\| \leqslant M(\boldsymbol{t}) N(\boldsymbol{t}) t \max_{\alpha} \|\boldsymbol{R}_{\alpha}\|_{\boldsymbol{B}}, \qquad (22)$$

denoting the convergence

$$\| v^{T_{A}} \|_{B} \rightarrow 0$$
 where  $\tau \rightarrow 0$ , and so cn. (23)

Now we can establish the structure of solutions of difference and differential Ceuchy's problems.

Let us consider the linear space X of functions u(x, t) of two independent variables x, t defined in the closed domain G:  $t \in [t_1, t_2], x \in [-l, l]$  where  $[t_1, t_2] \subset [c, t_]$ , where the functions are periodic relative to variable x with period 2l. If for any fixed t  $f[t_1, t_2]$   $u(t) = u(x, t) \in B$ , then we can state that  $u(x, t) \in X$ .

Introducing the norm  $B_1$  into X:  $|| u ||_{B_1} = \sup_{t} || u(t) ||_{B_1}$ . (24) Taking account of the domain of determinacy G of the functions u(x, t), the space X with norm  $B_1$  will be denoted by  $B_1(G)$ . By virtue of the correctness of Gauchy's problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4), the solution u(x, t) of this problem belongs to the space  $B_1(G_0)$ , where  $G_0$  is the domain [0, t] X [=1, 17].

Suppose A is an operator effective in B. Obviously, operator A is mea  $\neg \neg$ ful also in the space  $B_1$ :  $[Au(x, t)]_B$ . The converse, of course, is invalid: an operator defined in  $B_1$  generally speaking is not defined in B. Let us define in  $B_1$  the displacement operator  $T(h, \tau)$  by the equality

$$v(x, t) = T(h, \tau)u(x, t) = u(x + h, t + \tau).$$
 (25)

Obviously, the operators T(h, 0),  $\partial/\partial x = D$ , exist simultaneously in the spaces B and B₁, but the operators  $\partial/\partial t = D_0$ ,  $T(0, \tau)(\tau \neq 0)$ , defined inB₁ are not defined in B.

Let us denote for brevity

$$T(h, 0) = T_{1}, T(-h, 0) = T_{-1} = T_{1}^{-1}, T(0, \tau) = T_{0}, T(0, -\tau) = T_{-0} - T_{0}^{-1}.$$

$$(26)$$

Definition. The matrical operator defined in B₁:

where the matrices  $b_{\beta_c \beta_i}$  act in the space  $\{u_n\}$  of components of vector-function u(x, t) will be called a difference operator.

Operator  $\land$  is defined for the function  $u(x, t) \in B_1(G)$ , where  $G = [q_0 \tau, \overline{t} - q_0 \tau] X [-l, l].$ 

Operator (27) is called finite if  $q_0$ ,  $q_1 \leq Q$ , where Q does not depend on  $\tau$ , h.

Clearly, the sum and product of finite operators is again a finite operator. The operator that is the reciprocal of a finite operator is not, generally speaking, finite.

Suppose

 $\Omega = a_{\alpha_{0}\alpha_{1}} D_{0}^{\alpha_{0}} D_{1}^{\alpha_{1}}; \quad \alpha_{0} = 0, \ 1, \ \dots, \ p_{0}^{\alpha_{0}}, \quad \alpha_{1} = 0, \ 1, \ \dots, \ p_{1}, \ (28)$ 

- 429 -

is a matrical-differential operator. Let us define the approximation  $\Lambda \sim \Omega$ , where  $\Lambda$  is operator (27).

Let us consider the function

 $R(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}, \tau, \mathbf{h}) = R(\tau, \mathbf{h})\mathbf{u} = [\Lambda(\tau, \mathbf{h}, T) - \mathcal{Q}(D)]\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}), \quad (29)$ where  $\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}) \in C_q \subset B_1$ , operator  $\Lambda(\tau, \mathbf{h}, T), \mathcal{Q}(D), R(\tau, \mathbf{h}) = \Lambda(\tau, \mathbf{h}, T) - \mathcal{Q}(D)$  are considered in  $B_1$ . If for any  $\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}) \in C_q \subset B_1$  providing  $2 + 2 + 2 = 2 \qquad (24)$ 

$$\tau^2 + h^2 \le \tau_0^2,$$
 (30)

where  $\tau_{o}$  depends on the choice of u(x, t) the following estimate is valid:

 $\|R(x, t, \tau, h)\|_{B_1} = 0(\tau A) + 0(h^{\beta}), A > 0, \beta > 0, (31)$ then we will state that operator  $\Lambda$  absolutely approximates operator  $\Omega$  in norm  $B_1$  for class  $C_q$  with order A with respect to t and with order  $\beta$  with respect to x. But if relation (31) is violated, that is, if it does not hold for arbitrary  $\tau$ , h from the neighborhood (30), but the following estimate is valid for a certain law of passage to the limit  $h = h(\tau)$ :

$$\|R(\mathbf{x}, t, \tau, h(\tau))\|_{B_1} = 0(\tau^{\alpha}), \quad \alpha > 0, \quad (32)$$

then we speak of the conditional approximation of operator  $\Omega$  by operator  $\Lambda$  of order  $\mathcal{L}$ . For the case of conditional approximation, the exponent  $\mathcal{L}$  depends on the law of the limit process  $h = h(\tau)$ . As a rule, estimates of the form

$$\|R(x, t, \tau, h)\|_{B_1} = O(\tau^{\alpha}) + O(h^{\beta}) + O(\tau^{\nu} h^{\delta}),$$

where V and S can be even negative are valid for a conditionally approximating operator in the neighborhood (30).

The equality

$$u(x+h, t+\tau) = T(h, \tau)u(x, \tau) = \sum_{\alpha=0}^{\infty} \sum_{\beta=0}^{\infty} \frac{\partial^{\alpha+\beta}u(x, t)}{\partial x^{\alpha} \partial t^{\beta}} \frac{h^{\alpha}}{\alpha!} \frac{\tau^{\beta}}{\beta!} =$$
$$= \sum_{\alpha=0}^{\infty} \sum_{\beta=0}^{\infty} \left( \frac{h^{\alpha}D_{1}^{\alpha}}{\alpha!} \frac{\tau^{\beta}D_{0}^{\beta}}{\beta!} \right) u(x, t) = e^{hD_{1}+\tau D_{2}}u(x, t).$$
(33)

- 430 -

is valid for the analytic function u(x, t). Thus, the relation

 $\mathbf{T}(\mathbf{h}, \boldsymbol{\tau}) = \mathbf{e}^{\mathbf{h} \mathbf{D}_1 + \boldsymbol{\tau} \mathbf{D}_0}$ (34)

is valid for the class of analytic functions. We will use relation (34) also for nonanalytic functions, interrupting the expansion of the function  $e^{hD_1+\tau D_0}$ in series at the corresponding term.

Then the determination of approximation  $\wedge \sim \mathcal{Q}$  can be carried out as follows. Expression*)

 $R \stackrel{\wedge}{=} \Lambda \stackrel{\perp}{=} 0 \stackrel{\bullet}{=} b_{\beta_{1}\beta_{1}} T_{0}^{\beta_{1}} T_{1}^{\beta_{1}} \cdots a_{\alpha_{n}\alpha_{1}} D_{0}^{\alpha_{n}} D_{1}^{\alpha_{1}} \stackrel{\bullet}{=} \\ = b_{\beta_{1}\beta_{1}} (x, t, \tau, h) e^{\beta_{0}\tau D_{0} + \beta_{1}h D_{1}} \cdots a_{\alpha_{n}\alpha_{1}} (x, t) D_{0}^{\alpha_{0}} D_{1}^{\alpha_{1}}$ (35)

is expanded in exponential series with respect to  $\tau$  and h. Then we verify the condition for the absolute approximation (31) and the orders d and  $\beta$ . If we are interested in approximation for specific limit processes, then we insert into this series  $h = C \tau^{\vee} (\vee > 0)$ , after which R becomes

$$\mathbf{R} = \boldsymbol{\Lambda} - \boldsymbol{\Omega} = \mathbf{P}(\boldsymbol{\tau}, \boldsymbol{D}_{1}, \boldsymbol{D}_{1}), \qquad (36)$$

where  $P(\tau, D_0, D_1)$  is a fractional-exponential series in  $\tau$  and exponential in  $D_0, D_1$ . Then the smallest power of  $\tau$  in (36) determines the order of approximation for the law of the limit process  $h = C \tau^{\vee}$ . The order of approximation  $\Lambda \sim \Re$  depends on the class U of the comparison. If  $U_1 \subset U$ , the order of approximation in class  $U_1$  can only be increased compared with class U.

*) In equality (35) the expressions for  $R, \Lambda, \Omega$  are operators. However, in several cases we will signify by the symbols  $D_i$ ,  $T_i$  not operators, but quantities  $D_i u$ ,  $T_i u$  defined for sufficiently smooth functions. In this sense algebraic relations can exist between the expressions for  $D_0$  and  $D_1$ .

- 431 -

Let us consider several examples that illustrate the concept of order of approximation, absolute and provisional approximation.

Let us define the order of approximation  $\Lambda \sim \mathcal{R}$  for the operators

$$\Omega = D_0 + aD_1, \quad \Lambda = \frac{T_0 - E}{\tau} + a \frac{E - T_{-1}}{h}, \quad a > 0.$$
 (37)

Following the general algorithm (34), (35), we find

$$\Lambda - \Omega = \frac{1}{2!} \tau D_0^2 + \frac{1}{3!} \tau^2 D_0^3 + \dots - \frac{a}{2!} h D_1^2 + \frac{a}{3!} h^2 D_1^3 - \dots \quad (38)$$

From (38) it follows that for the class  $C_{\mathbb{R}}$  (m  $\ge 2$ ) the approximation is absolute and is of the first order with respect to  $\tau$  and h.

Let us consider the approximation  $\Lambda \sim \Omega$  for the class U of analytic solutions of the equation  $\Omega u = 0$ . Here we must formally put  $D_0 = -aD_1$  and equality (38) becomes

$$R = \Lambda - \Omega = \left[\frac{a\hbar}{2!}D_1^2(\dot{\mathbf{x}} - 1) - \frac{a\hbar^2}{3!}D_1^3(\mathbf{x}^2 - 1) + \dots + (-1)^m \frac{a\hbar^{m-1}}{m!}D_1^m(\mathbf{x}^{m-1} - 1) + \dots\right], \quad (39)$$

where  $\mathcal{H} = a\tau/h$ .

When  $\mathcal{H} = 1$ , the approximation  $\Lambda \sim \Omega$  for the analytic solutions of equation  $\Omega u = 0$  is of infinite order.

It is convenient to establish the approximation in harmonic polynomials

$$P_N = \sum_{k=-N}^{N} C_k e^{\omega t + ikx}. \tag{40}$$

for equations with constant coefficients in the norm  $L_2$ . In this case we conveniently convert to spectral images  $\overline{\Lambda}$ ,  $\overline{\Omega}$  of the operators  $\Lambda$ ,  $\Omega$ , which are defined by the equality  $\overline{\Lambda(C_k e^{\omega t + ikx}) = (\overline{\Lambda}C_k) e^{\omega t + ikx}}$ . (41) Matrices  $\overline{\Lambda}$ ,  $\overline{\Omega}$  and  $\Lambda$ ,  $\Omega$  $\Omega(C_k e^{\omega t + ikx}) = (\overline{\Omega}C_k) e^{\omega t + ikx}$ .

operate in the space  $U_n$  of components  $C_k$  and are derived from the operator-matrices  $\Lambda(T_0, T_1), \Omega(D_0, D_1)$  by the formal substitution

- 432 -

$$T_0 \rightarrow e^{a\pi}, \quad T_1 \rightarrow e^{a\pi}, \quad D_0 \rightarrow a, \quad D_1 \rightarrow a^{a}, \quad (42)$$

Then to equality (36) there corresponds the equality

 $\bar{\mathbf{R}} = \bar{\boldsymbol{\Lambda}} - \bar{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{J}}} = P(\tau, \omega, ik).$ (45)

Equations (36) and (43) are equivalent by virtue of (42), however the representation (43) is valid for functions expandable in Fourier series, while (36) is valid only for analytic functions. Beturning with this point of view to cur example (37), we see that an infinite order of approximation  $\Lambda \sim \Re$  obtains also when  $\Re = 1$  and for discontinuous functions represented by the Fourier series. It is not difficult to see that this is associated with the coincidence of operators of the solution of the equations

$$\Lambda u = 0$$
 and  $\Omega u = 0$ .

Actually, when H= 1 we have

 $S(t + \tau, t) = C_{\underline{n}+1, \underline{n}} = T_1(-\underline{n}\tau), t = \underline{n}\tau.$ 

Now let us show an example of a scheme with a provisional approximation.

We put the equation

$$\Omega u = \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + a \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = (D_0 + eD_1) u = 0, \quad e = \text{const.}$$
(44)

into correspondence with the difference equation (Lax scheme)

$$\Lambda \mathbf{g} = \left[ \frac{T_{0} - \frac{T_{1} + T_{-1}}{2}}{\tau} + c \frac{T_{1} - T_{-1}}{2k} \right] \mathbf{a} = 0.$$
 (45)

Let us represent operator  $\wedge$  as

$$\Lambda = \frac{T_2 - E}{\tau} + a \frac{T_1 - T_{-1}}{2h} - \frac{h^2}{2\tau} \frac{T_1 - 2E + T_{-1}}{h^2}.$$
 (46)

Using this scheme for verifying the approximation, we see that equation (45) under the law of the limit process  $h = \text{constant} \cdot \tau$  approximates equation (44): -433 = -433 under the law of the limit process  $h^2 = 2 \mathcal{U} \mathcal{I}$ , it approximates the parabolic equation

 $\frac{\partial a}{\partial t} + a \frac{\partial a}{\partial x} = \mu \frac{\partial^2 a}{\partial x^{\dagger}}.$ (47).

This example shows that in the case of conditional [provisional] approximation the difference operator can approximate different differential operators for different laws of the limit process.

Now we can give a third definition for the approximation of Cauchy's problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4) by Cauchy's difference problem (1), (2).

Cauchy's difference problem (1), (2) characterizes Cauchy's problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4), if the operator

$$\Lambda = \frac{T_{\bullet} - E}{\tau} - \Lambda_1 T_0 - \Lambda_0 \tag{48}$$

approximate*) as  $\rightarrow 0$  the differential operator  $\mathcal{A} = \partial/\partial t - L(D)$  (49) from any smooth solution  $u(x, t) \in C_q$  of the problem (1.2.1), (1.2.4). Now let us compare different definitions of approximation. The third definition is the most formalized and most effective. It is not difficult to see that from it stems the second solution.

Actually, if  $u(x, t) \in C_q$  is a solution of (1.2.1), (1.2.4), then as shown above,  $u(x, t) \in B_1$ .

Let us form the quantity (remainder of the scheme)

 $R(\tau, x, t) = R(\tau)u(x, t), \quad R(\tau) = \Lambda(\tau) - \mathcal{R}.$ 

If u(x, t) is a sufficiently smooth solution, then  $R(\tau, x, t) \in B_1$ . Noting that  $R(\tau_{m+1}, x, t_m) = R(\tau_{m+1})u(x, t_m)u(x, t_m) = R_{m+1}$ , from (16) we have

*) Since the dependence of operators  $\Lambda_1$  and  $\Lambda_0$  on parameters h,  $\tau$  is not indicated here, the approximation  $\Lambda \sim \mathcal{D}$  can be both absolute as well as provisional.

 $\max_{\mathbf{n}} \|R_{n+1}\|_{\theta} \leq \max_{\mathbf{n}} \|R(\theta, x, t)\|_{\theta}, \quad \theta \leq \tau = \max_{\mathbf{n}} \tau_{\mathbf{n}}.$ 

from whence follows our assertion.

Let us show that if the operator  $A = E - \tau A_1$  is invertible, then from the second definition of approximation (formula (16)) follows the first (formula (9)) in the class  $C_q \subset B$  in which (16) holds.

Suppose 
$$\|A^{-1}\|_{p} \leq N(\bar{t})$$
. From (16) there follows

Hence Hence  $I = A [S_{m+1} - A^{-1}(E^{-1}, \uparrow A_{0}) = A [(S_{m+1} - C_{m+1}) = (t_{m})];$   $I = A [(S_{m+1} - C_{m+1}) = (t_{m}) = A [(S_{m+1} - C_{m+1}) = (t_{m})];$   $I = A [(S_{m+1} - C_{m+1}) = (t_{m}) = A [(S_{m+1} - C_{m+1}) = (t_{m})];$ 

and equality (9) is satisfied, since  $\max_{\mathbf{m}} ||\mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{m+1}}||_{\mathbf{B}} \longrightarrow 0$  as  $\tau \longrightarrow 0$ . Third theorem of convergence. If

> 1) problems (1), (2) and (1.2.1), (1.2.4) are correct in B, 2)  $\|A^{-1}\|_{B} = \|(E - \tau \Lambda_{1})^{-1}\|_{B} \leq N(\bar{t}),$ 3)  $\Lambda_{1} + \Lambda_{0} \sim L \text{ in } B_{1}.$

then solution of (1), (2) converges to solution (1.2.1), (1.2.4) in  $3_1$ 

Proof. Actually, in B we have  $\frac{T_0-B}{\tau} \sim \frac{\vartheta}{\delta t}, \quad \Lambda_1 T_0 + \Lambda - \Lambda_1 + \Lambda_0 \sim L.$ 

From whence it follows that  $\Lambda = \left(\frac{T_0 - E}{T_1} - \Lambda_1 T_0 - \Lambda_0\right) \sim \Omega = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} - L(D).$ 

By what has been proven, (16) is satisfied, and we are under the conditions of the second convergence theorem.

5. Stability criteria of difference schemes. The theorems formulated in subsection 4 enables us to establish the convergence of a difference scheme as soon as we have established approximation and stability. Approximation criteria -435 -

are relatively simple, are local in character, and for the most part are reducible to a Taylor series expansion. Stability criteria are much more complicated. In this respect we present brief review of various stability criteria.

If the scheme is uniformly stable, then of course it is stable. Thus, uniform stability is a sufficient condition of stability. This enables us in most cases to reduce stability to the definition of the norm of the step operator.

Let us first consider equations with coefficients dependent on t. In this case the Fourier transform is possible for scheme (1.4.1). If

$$\mathbf{z}^{\mathbf{m}}(\mathbf{x}) = \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} C^{\mathbf{m}}(k) e^{ikx} \tag{1}$$

is the representation of  $u^{m}(x)$  by a Fourier series, then for  $C^{m}(k)$  we obtain a system of difference equations

$$\frac{C^{m+1}(k) - C^{m}(k)}{\tau} = \bar{\Lambda}_{1} C^{m+1} + \bar{\Lambda}_{0} C^{m}.$$
 (2)

where  $\bar{\Lambda}_1$ ,  $\bar{\Lambda}_0$  are spectral images of operators  $\Lambda_1$ ,  $\Lambda_0$ .

The Fourier transform places the step operator  $(E - \tau \bar{\Lambda}_1)^{-1}(E + \tau \bar{\Lambda}_0)$  of scheme (2) into correspondence to the step operator  $(E - \tau \bar{\Lambda}_1)^{-1}(E + \tau \bar{\Lambda}_0)$  of scheme (1.4.1). On analogy with formula (1.3.13), we have

$$\|C_{m,1}\|_{L_{2}} = \sup_{k} \|C_{m,1}(k)\|_{U_{m}}$$
(3)

where  $C_{m,\ell}(k)$  is the transform operator of the difference scheme (2) transforming  $C^{\ell}(k)$  to  $C^{m}(k)$ .

If the estimate

$$\|C_{m+1,m}(k)\|_{U_n} \leq 1 + C(t)\tau,$$
(4)

is valid for the step operator  $C_{m+1,m}(k)$  of system (2), then by virtue of (3) - 436 - scheme (1.4.1) is stable in Ly.

Thus, equality (3) enables us to reduce the stability problem to a purely algebraic problem of defining the norm of the step operator  $C_{m+1,m}(k)$ .

We know that the spectral radius of a matrix, that is, the maximum modulus of its characteristic root, does not exceed the matrix norm. Hence we obtain the necessary stability criterium (Neumann criterion):

For the scheme (1.4.1) to be uniformly stable, it is necessary that the inequality  $R_{\lambda}(C_{m+1,m}(\kappa)) \leq 1 + M(\bar{t})\tau$ , (5) be valid, where  $R_{\lambda}(C)$  is the spectral radius of matrix C.

For the case when  $C_{m+1,m}(k)$  is a normal matrix, that is, interchangeable with its adjoint counterpart, its norm coincides with the spectral radius and criterion (5) is a necessary and sufficient condition for uniform stability of scheme (1.4.1). A detailed analysis of different estimates of matrical norms can be found in [9].

The stability estimate for schemes with coefficients dependent on x, t is much more involved. Here we use the following methods of estimating the correctness of difference problem (1.4.1), (1.4.2):

1. method of majorant or a priori estimate

2. local algebraic method.

The simplest majorant estimate is an estimate for schemes with positive coefficients. Let us consider for the equation

 $\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + \xi(x, t) \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = g(x, t)r, \quad \xi(x, t) > 0.$ (6) the following difference scheme:  $\frac{r^{m+1}(x) - r^{m}(x)}{x} + \xi^{m}(x) \frac{r^{m}(x) - r^{m}(x-h)}{h} = g^{m}(x) r^{m}(x).$ (7)

- 437 -

We rewrite scheme (7) in the form

 $r^{a+1}(x) = [1 - x^{a}(x)] r^{a}(x) + x^{a}(x) r^{a}(x-b) + \tau g^{a}(x) r^{a}(x). \quad (b)$   $x^{a}(x) = \xi^{a}(x) \frac{\tau}{b}.$ 

where

Under the condition 
$$0 \le 1 - \mathcal{H}^{\mathbb{B}}(\mathbf{x}) \le 1$$
 (9)

the estimate

$$|r^{m+1}(x)| \leq [1-x^{m}(x)]|r^{m}(x)| + x^{m}(x)|r^{m}(x-k)| + \tau |g^{m}(x)||r^{m}(x)|.$$
(10)

 $g = \max |g^{\mathbf{m}}(x)|. \tag{13}$ 

is valid. Selecting as the norm of the solution the quantity

we find from (10) 
$$\|r^{n+1}\| \leq (1+g\tau) \|r^{n}\|, \qquad (11)$$

where we denote

Hence follows uniform stability of schemes (7) and the space  $C(-\ell, \ell)$  with norm (11).

Let us show uniform stability of (7) in  $L_2(-\ell, \ell)^*$ ). Multiplying equality ac using (9), we have  $[r^{\pm +1}(x)]^{2} = [1 - x^{\pm}(x)] r^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm +1}(x) + x^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x - h) r^{\pm +1}(x) + rg^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x) < \frac{1 - x^{\pm}(x)}{2} [r^{\pm}(x)]^{2} + \frac{1 - x^{\pm}(x)}{2} r^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x) + \frac{1 - x^{\pm}(x)}{2} r^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x) + \frac{1 - x^{\pm}(x)}{2} r^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x) + \frac{1 - x^{\pm}(x)}{2} r^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x) + \frac{1 - x^{\pm}(x)}{2} r^{\pm}(x) r^{\pm}(x)$ (6) by  $r^{B+1}(x)$  and using (9), we have  $+\frac{1-x^{(x)}}{2}[r^{(x+1)}(x)]^{2}+\frac{x^{(x)}}{2}[r^{(x-h)}(x-h)]^{2}+$  $+\frac{x^{(x)}(x)}{2}[r^{(x+1)}(x)]^{2}+\tau g\frac{[r^{(x)}(x)]^{2}+[r^{(x+1)}(x)]^{2}}{2}=$  $=\frac{1}{2}\left[r^{m+1}(x)\right]^{2} + \frac{1-x^{m}(x)}{2}\left[r^{m}(x)\right]^{2} + \frac{x^{m}(x)}{2}\left[r^{n}(x-h)\right]^{2} + \tau g \frac{[r^{m}(x)]^{2} + [r^{m+1}(x)]^{2}}{2}.$  (14)

*) Stability in  $L_2(-\ell, \ell)$  follows from the stability in  $C(-\ell, \ell)$  only for finite l .

- 438 -

From whence

$$\frac{\left(\frac{1}{2} - g\frac{\tau}{2}\right)[r^{\alpha+1}(x)]^2}{+ \frac{g\tau}{2}} \leq \frac{1 - x^{\alpha}(x)}{2}[r^{\alpha}(x)]^2 + \frac{x^{\alpha}(x)}{2}[r^{\alpha}(x-b)] + \frac{g\tau}{2}[r^{\alpha}(x)]^2 = \frac{1 - x^{\alpha}(x)}{2}[r^{\alpha}(x)]^2 + \frac{x^{\alpha}(x-b)}{2}[r^{\alpha}(x-b)] + \frac{g\tau}{2}[r^{\alpha}(x)]^2 - \frac{x^{\alpha}(x) - x^{\alpha}(x-b)}{2}[r^{\alpha}(x-b)]^2.$$
(15)

Integrating inequality (15) with respect to x within the limits from -  $\ell$  to  $\ell$ ,

$$\|r^{n+1}\| \leq \frac{1+r+C\tau}{1-r\tau} \|r^{n}\|^{2} = [1+O(\tau)] \|r^{n}\|^{2}, \quad (16)$$

where we put

$$C = \sup_{k, z, m} \frac{k}{\tau} \left| \frac{\xi^{m}(x) - \xi^{m}(x-k)}{k} \right|, \quad \|r^{m}\|^{2} = \int_{-1}^{1} [r^{m}(x)]^{2} dx. \quad (17)$$

Whence follows the uniform stability of scheme (7) in  $L_2$  if condition (9) is satisfied and  $\xi^{\mathbb{R}}(\mathbf{x})$  is Lipschitz as continuous.

These estimates are transformed without making changes to schemes approximating systems of equations in invariants

$$\frac{\partial r_k}{\partial t} + \frac{1}{2k} \frac{\partial r_k}{\partial x} = g_k^a r_a, \quad a, \ k = 1, \dots, n.$$
(18)

K. O. Friedrichs (cf [19]) introduced general concept of positive schemes iifference schemes with positive matrices — and established for them the sufficiency criterion of correctness in  $L_2$ . We formulate the Friedrichs criterion, limiting ourselves to the case of a single space variable.

Suppose the linear system  $\partial u/\partial t = A(x, t) \partial u/\partial x$  (19) is approximated by the explicit difference scheme

$$u^{m+1}(x) = \sum_{\alpha=-\sigma}^{q_1} B_{\alpha}(x, t, \tau, h) u^m (x+\alpha h).$$
 (20)

Here  $A = ||A_{ij}||$ ,  $B_{a} = ||B_{ij}^{a}||$  are matrices in the space of the components of vector u. -439 = -439

1

Scheme (20) can be also written as

$$a^{a+1} = C_{a}a^{a}, \quad C_{a} = B_{a}^{T}, \quad a = -q_{1}, \dots, q_{1}.$$
 (21)

Suppose scheme (21) satisfies the condition  $\sum_{a=G_1}^{Q_1} B_a = E$ , (22) which signifies that the constant vector  $u^{\mathbf{E}}(x) \equiv u = \text{constant}$  is a solution of (21). Then scheme (20) approximate equation (19) given the condition

$$\frac{1}{1}\sum_{k=-6}^{6}aB_{k}=\vec{A}.$$
(23)

The Friedrichs criterion is formulated timely:

Scheme (21) is correct in L₂ if matrices  $B_{\perp}$  are symmetric, positive, and Lipschitz-continuous relative to x, so that the condition

$$\frac{h}{\tau} \left| \frac{B_{q}(x+b) - B_{q}(x)}{b} \right| \leq b.$$
(24)

is satisfied.

Multiplying equality (20) scalarly*) by u^{m+1}, and taking condition (22) and inequalities

$$(B_{a}^{u}, v) \leq \sqrt{(B_{a}^{u}, u)} \sqrt{(B_{a}^{v}, v)} \leq \frac{(B_{a}^{u}, u)}{(B_{a}^{u}, u)} (B_{a}^{v}, v)}, \quad (25)$$
to account, we have
$$(u^{m+1}, u^{m+1}) = \sum_{\alpha=-q_{1}}^{q_{1}} (B_{\alpha}(x) u^{m}(x+\alpha k), u^{m+1}(x)) \leq \frac{1}{2} \left( \sum_{\alpha=-q_{1}}^{q_{1}} B_{\alpha}(x) u^{m+1}(x), u^{m+1}(x) \right) + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\alpha=-q_{1}}^{q_{1}} (B_{\alpha}(x) u^{m}(x+\alpha k), u^{m}(x+\alpha k)) = \frac{1}{2} (u^{m+1}(x), u^{m+1}(x)) + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\alpha=-q_{1}}^{q_{1}} (B_{\alpha}(x+\alpha k) u^{m}(x+\alpha k), u^{m}(x+\alpha k)) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\alpha=-q_{1}}^{q_{1}} (|B_{\alpha}(x+\alpha k) - B_{\alpha}(x)| u^{m}(x-\alpha k), u^{m}(x+\alpha k)). \quad (26)$$

$$(*) \text{ on following page}] = -440 -$$

Integrating inequality (26) within the limits from - l to l, we find



Taking the periodicity of function u(x, t) and condition (22) into account, we make the following transformation:

$$\int_{-l}^{l} \sum_{\alpha=-q_{1}}^{q_{1}} (B_{\alpha}(x+\alpha h) u^{m}(x+\alpha h), u^{m}(x+\alpha h)) dx =$$

$$= \sum_{\alpha=-q_{1}}^{q_{1}} \int_{-l}^{l} (B_{\alpha}(x+\alpha h) u^{m}(x+\alpha h), u^{m}(x+\alpha h)) dx =$$

$$= \sum_{q=-q_{1}}^{q_{1}} \int_{-l}^{l} (B_{\alpha}(x) u^{m}(x), u^{m}(x)) dx = \int_{-l}^{l} \sum_{\alpha=-q_{1}}^{q_{1}} (B_{\alpha}u^{m}(x), u^{m}(x)) dx =$$

$$= \int_{-l}^{l} \left( \left( \sum_{\alpha=-q_{1}}^{q_{1}} B_{\alpha} \right) u^{m}(x), u^{m}(x) \right) dx = ||u^{m}||^{2}.$$
Finally we have
$$||u^{m+1}||^{2} \leq (1+b\tau)||u^{m}||^{2}.$$
(28)

The assertions stand proven.

Trans.

Schemes with positive coefficients and matrices represent a bounded, though extremely important class of difference schemes. As a rule, these are

*) We refer to the scalar product in the space of components  $u_1, \ldots, u_n$ :  $(u, v) = u_{al} v_{al} \quad (all = 1, \ldots, n).$ 

- 441 -

schemes of first-order accuracy in which the der _tives are approximated by onesided difference relations. For approximations of higher orders of accuracy when centered differences are taken, as a rule we do not obtain positive coefficients. In this case mojorant estimates of stability are complicated. This kind of estimate is called apriori estimate.

The apriori estimate method for difference schemes is analogous to the corresponding method for differential equations, wherein the difference case its realization encounters major difficulties. This is obviously associated with the specific details of difference analysis in which many relations of ordinary analyses then do not hold or take a more cumbersome form.

Let us consider the apriori estimate method for the example of equations of acoustics (1.3.31), in whose integration will use the implicit scheme:

$$\frac{u^{m+1} - u^m}{\tau} = a^{m+1} \frac{\Delta_1}{h} v^{m+1}.$$
(29)
$$\frac{v^{m+1} - v^m}{\tau} = \frac{\Delta_{-1}}{h} u^{m+1}. \quad \Delta_1 = T_1 - E. \quad \Delta_{-1} = E - T_{-1}.$$
(30)

The apriori estimate for this scheme is analogous to the energy inequality for the system (1.3.31) establishing subsection 3. Multiplying (29) by  $2u^{m+1}$ , (30) by  $2a^{m+1}v^{m+1}$ , and manipulating, we obtain after the uncomplicated transformation

$$[(u^{m+1})^{2} + a^{m+1}(v^{m+1})^{2}] - [(u^{m})^{2} + a^{m}(v^{m})^{2}] =$$

$$= -(u^{m+1} - u^{m})^{2} - a^{m+1}(v^{m+1} - v^{m})^{2} + (a^{m+1} - a^{m})(v^{m})^{2} + \frac{2\tau}{h}a^{n+1}(u^{m+1}\Delta_{1}v^{m+1} + v^{m+1}\Delta_{-1}u^{m+1}). \quad (31)$$

Taking formulas of the difference differentiation of the product

$$\Delta_{1}(fg) = (\Delta_{1}f)g + (T_{1}f)\Delta_{1}g = \Delta_{1}fT_{1}g + f\Delta_{1}g.$$
  
$$\Delta_{-1}(fg) = (\Delta_{-1}f)g + (T_{-1}f)\Delta_{-1}g = \Delta_{-1}fT_{-1}g + f\Delta_{-1}g.$$
  
$$- 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 442 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 - 444 -$$

4

into account, let us transform the expression  

$$a^{m+1}(u^{m+1}\Delta_{1}v^{m+1} + v^{m+1}\Delta_{-1}u^{m+1}) = a^{m+1}(\Delta_{1}(u^{m+1}\Delta_{-1}u^{m+1})) = a^{m+1}(\Delta_{1}(u^{m+1}\Delta_{-1}u^{m+1})) = a^{m+1}(\Delta_{1}(u^{m+1}\Delta_{-1}u^{m+1})) = a^{m+1}(\Delta_{1}(u^{m+1}\nabla_{-1}u^{m+1})) = a^{m+1}(\Delta_{1}(u^{m+1}\nabla_{-1}u^{m+$$

Then, from (31) we can obtain without difficulty the equality

$$\left[ (u^{m+1})^2 + a^{m+1} (v^{m+1})^2 \right] - \left[ (u^m)^2 + a^m (v^m)^2 \right] \leq \leq \frac{2\tau}{h} \Delta_1 (a^{m+1} v^{m+1} T_{-1} u^{m+1}) + b_1 \tau \left[ (u^m)^2 + a^m (v^m)^2 \right] + = b_2 \tau \left[ (u^{m+1})^2 + T_1 a^{m+1} (T_1 v^{m+1})^2 \right], \quad (33)$$

$$b_1 = \sup_{x, m, \tau} \left| \frac{a^{m+1} - a^m}{a^m \tau} \right|, \quad b_2 = \sup_{x, m, h} \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^{m+1}}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^{m+1}}{h} \right| \right\}, \quad (34)$$

$$(74)^{-1} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{T_1 a^m \tau}} \left| \frac{\Delta_1 a^m \tau}{h} \right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt$$

Integrating (33) relative to x, we obtain

$$\left[\Phi^{m+1}\right]^{2} - \left[\Phi^{m}\right]^{2} \leq b_{1}\tau \left[\Phi^{m}\right]^{2} + b_{2}\tau \left[\Phi^{m+1}\right]^{2}.$$
(35)

where

where

March Constant Street and

Hence follows the estimate  

$$\|\Phi\|^{2} = \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} (u^{2} + av^{2}) dx. \qquad (36)$$

$$\|\Phi^{m+1}\|^{2} \leqslant \frac{1+b_{1}\tau}{1-b_{2}\tau} \|\Phi^{m}\|^{2}. \qquad (37)$$

which proves the uniform correctness of the scheme (29), (30) for the case of

Lipschitz-continuous function a(x, t).

- 443 -

Similar estimates are established for the scheme in which the quantities in the upper layer appear with weight  $\mathcal{A}$  and in lower layer with weight  $\beta$ :

$$\frac{w^{m+1} - u^{m}}{\tau} = a_{1}a^{m+1} \frac{\Delta_{1}}{h} v^{m+1} + \beta_{1}a^{m} \frac{\Delta_{1}}{h} v^{m},$$

$$\frac{v^{m+1} - v^{m}}{\tau} = \frac{\Delta_{-1}}{h} [a_{2}w^{m+1} + \beta_{2}w^{m}],$$

$$a_{i} + \beta_{i} = 1, \quad a_{i} \ge 0, \quad \beta_{i} \ge 0 \quad (i = 1, 2).$$
(38)

Now let us proceed to the local algebraic method of investigating correctness. Underlining this method is the study of the properties of a local difference operator.

Suppose

$$\Lambda = b_{\beta,\beta_1}(x, t, \tau, h) T_0^{\beta_1} T_{1}^{\beta_1}, \quad \beta_0 = -q_0, \ldots, q_0, \quad \beta_1 = -q_1, \ldots, q_1.$$

is a difference operator with variable coefficients. Then the operator with constant coefficients  $\wedge(\bar{x},\bar{t}) = b_{\beta_o}\beta_c(\bar{x},\bar{t},\tau,h)T_{0}^{\beta_o}T_{1}^{\beta_i}$ corresponding to the fixed value  $x = \bar{x}$ ,  $t = \bar{t}$ , will be called the local operator corresponding to operator  $\wedge$  at the point  $x = \bar{x}$ ,  $t = \bar{t}$ . Local criteria of the stability of a scheme enables us to establish this stability of the difference schemes, based on the stability properties of the local difference operator of the scheme. Local stability criteria are thus a generalization of the method of freezing coefficients employed in the theory of differential equations (cf subsection 3).

We consider the local algebraic method for the example of the scheme for equations of acoustics with variable speed of sound. Let us show the equivalence of system (38) to a second-order difference equation.

Write system (38) in operator form:

$$\frac{\Delta_0}{\tau} u^m = (a_1 a^{m+1} T_0 + \beta_1 a^m E) \frac{\Delta_1}{h} v^m.$$
(39)  
$$\frac{\Delta_0}{\tau} v^m = (a_2 T_0 + \beta_2 E) \frac{\Delta_{-1}}{h} u^m. \quad \Delta_0 = T_0 - E.$$
(40)

Multiplying equation (39) operator by operator by  $(\mathscr{A}_2^T_0 + \beta_2^E) \frac{\Delta_1}{h}$ , equation (40) by  $\Delta_0/\tau$ , and manipulating, we cancel out u^m and obtain for v^m the equation

$$\left(\frac{\Delta_0}{\tau}\right)^2 v^m = \frac{v^{m+2} - 2v^{m+1} + v^m}{\tau^2} =$$

$$= (a_2 T_0 + \beta_2 E) \frac{\Delta_{-1}}{h} (a_1 a^{m+1} T_0 + \beta_1 a^m E) \frac{\Delta_1}{h} v^m =$$

$$= \frac{\Delta_{-1}}{h} \left[ a_1 a_2 a^{m+2} \frac{\Delta_1}{h} v^{m+2} + \left( a_1 \beta_2 + a_2 \beta_1 \right) a^{m+1} \frac{\Delta_1}{h} v^{m+1} + \beta_1 \beta_2 a^m \frac{\Delta_1}{h} v^m \right].$$

Shifting the time index by 1 and denoting

 $a_1 a_2 = \gamma_1, \quad a_1 \beta_2 + a_2 \beta_1 = \gamma_0, \quad \beta_1 \beta_2 = \gamma_{-1},$  (41)

we obtain a three-layer scheme

Source and the standard of the

$$\frac{v^{m+1}-2v^m+v^{m-1}}{\tau^2} = \frac{\Delta_{-1}}{h} \sum_{s=-1}^{1} \gamma_s a^{m+s} \frac{\Delta_1}{h} v^{m+s}.$$
 (42)

Clearly,  $\gamma_{-1}$ ,  $\gamma_0$ ,  $\gamma_1$  satisfy the condition  $\gamma_{-1} + \gamma_0 + \gamma_1 = 1$ . (43) For further analysis it is more convenient to us to convert to the space of grid functions defined over the grid

$$\begin{array}{ll} x = lh & (l = 0, 1, 2, \dots, N+1); \\ t = m\tau & (m = 0, 1, \dots, M), \quad (N+1)h = \pi, \quad M\tau = \tilde{t}. \end{array}$$
 (44)

For equation (42), which we will rewrite in indicial form, let us formulate the mixed problem:

- 445 -



At each step  $t = t_m$  the solution  $v^m$  of the difference problems (45) and (46) can be given by the N-dimensional vector

$$\sigma^{m} = \{ \sigma_{0}^{m} = 0, \ \varphi_{1}^{m}, \ \dots, \ \sigma_{N}^{m}, \ \sigma_{N+1}^{m} = 0 \}.$$

We will consider the case when a(x, t) = b(t)a(x). (47) Let us formulate for equation (42) the difference boundary problem for the eigenk k k k values: find the eigenfunction  $w = \{w_0, \dots, w_{N+1}\}$  and the eigenvalue  $\lambda_k$  of the equation

$$\Lambda \boldsymbol{w} = \left(\frac{\Delta_{-1}}{h} a\left(x\right) \frac{\Delta_{1}}{h}\right)^{k} \boldsymbol{w} = \lambda_{k} \boldsymbol{w}, \qquad (48)$$
$$\boldsymbol{w}_{0} = \boldsymbol{w}_{N+1} = 0. \qquad (49)$$

if

This problem is the difference analog of the Sturm-Liouville problem for a selfadjoint second-order differential equation. The indicial notation of equations (48) is of the form

$$\frac{a_{i+\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbf{w}_{i+1} - \mathbf{w}_{i}) - a_{i-\frac{1}{2}}(\mathbf{w}_{i} - \mathbf{w}_{i-1})}{\hbar^{2}} = \lambda_{k} \mathbf{w}_{i} \qquad (50)$$

$$(k = 1, \dots, N; \quad i = 1, 2, \dots, N).$$

$$- 446 - \mathbf{w}_{i} = 1, 2, \dots, N.$$

. .

The matrix of equations (49) and (50) is a symmetrical three-diagonal Jacobian matrix. As we know (cf for example [47]), this matrix is simple in structure and when  $\mathbf{a}(\mathbf{x}) > 0$  its eigenvalues  $\lambda_k$  are real and negative. To each of these eigenvalues  $\lambda_k$  there corresponds the function w of the problem (48), (49), defined with an accuracy up to the arbitrary multiplier. The normed system of 1 H H eigenfunctions w, ..., w of problems (48), (49) forms an orthonormed basis in the space  $\mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{H}}$  of vectors with H components. Therefore the vector  $\mathbf{v}^{\mathbf{E}} = \{0, \mathbf{v}_{1}^{\mathbf{E}}, \dots, \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{H}}^{\mathbf{E}}, 0\}$ , being the solution of the problem (45), (46), can be uniquely represented if the form of a combination of vectors w:

 $v_i^* = \rho_i^* v_i^*$  (a = 1; ..., N). (51)

Substituting representation (51) into difference equation (45), taking (48) and k (47) into account, and noting the linear dependence of vectors w, we obtain

$$\frac{\rho_{a}^{m+1} - 2\rho_{b}^{m} + \rho_{a}^{m-1}}{\tau^{2}} = \left[\gamma_{1}b^{m+1}\rho_{a}^{m+1} + \gamma_{0}b^{m}\rho_{a}^{m} + \gamma_{-1}b^{m-1}\rho_{a}^{m-1}\right]\lambda_{a}.$$
 (52)

where  $t^{II} = b(n\tau)$ .

The problem of defining the stability of difference equation (42) or, which amounts to the same thing, system (39), (40) reduces to defining the stability of equation (52) where k = 1, 2, ..., N.

Difference scheme (42) or (39), (40) is stable providing condition (47) is met, if for sufficiently small  $\tau \leq \tau_{n}$  the estimate

 $|\rho_{k}^{m}| \leq K(\tau_{0}), \quad k = 1, 2, ..., N; \quad m \leq \frac{\overline{t}}{\tau} = M.$  (53)

is valid. The problem is solved especially simply when a(x, t) does not depend

*) Recall that summation is to be carried out with respect to the repeating Greek subscripts.

- 447 -

on t. Then we can put b(t) = 1 and system (52) becomes

$$\frac{\varphi_{2}^{n+1} - 2\varphi_{2}^{n} + \varphi_{2}^{n-1}}{\tau^{2}} = (\tau_{p} \varphi_{2}^{n+1} + \tau_{p} \varphi_{2}^{n} + \tau_{-p} \varphi_{2}^{n-1}) \lambda_{p}$$
(54)

The solution  $P_k^{\mathbb{R}}$  of system (54) is given by the formula

$$p_{k}^{n} = C_{k}^{1} \left( z_{k} \right)^{n} + C_{k}^{2} \left( z_{k} \right)^{n}$$
(55)

where  $z_k$ ,  $z_k$  are the roots of the characteristic equation*) (multiplication coefficients)

$$\frac{z_{k}^{2} - 2z_{k} + 1}{\tau^{2}} = (\gamma_{1} z_{k}^{2} + \gamma_{0} z_{k} + \gamma_{-1}) \lambda_{k}.$$
 (56)

In this case the criterion on uniform stability is of the form

$$|z_k| < 1 + \varepsilon \tau$$
  $(k = 1, 2, ..., N; s = 1, 2),$  (57)

where C>O is a constant not dependent on  $\tau$ , h, k.

This stability criterion is not effective enough, since for arbitrary  $a(x) \lambda_k$  are unknowns. We can formulate the following effective stability criterion:

Suppose  $z_k(\bar{x})$ ,  $z_k(\bar{x})$  are the multiplication coefficients and  $\lambda_k(\bar{x})$  are the eigenvalues corresponding to local operators  $\lambda(\bar{x})$ . If the estimates

$$|z_k(\bar{x})| \leq 1 + C\tau$$
  $(k = 1, 2, ..., N; s = 1, 2)$  (58)

hold for all  $\bar{x}$  and if the constant C does not depend on  $\bar{x}$ , k, then difference scheme (54) is correct.

This local criterion of stability reduces the problem of determining the stability of operator  $\wedge$  with variable coefficient a(x) to a purely algebraic

*) Investigations of stability were similarly pursued in the works [20], [21]. For difference boundary problems, cf also [22].

problem of determining the stability of the local operator  $\Lambda(\bar{x})$ ,

Actually, for local operator  $\Lambda(\mathbf{x})$  equation (50) becomes

$$s \frac{\frac{1}{m_{1+1} - 2m_1 + m_{2-1}}}{\frac{1}{2^2}} = i_2 m_1, \quad s = s(\bar{x}).$$

Hence follows that eigenfunction of the problem (45), (49) for a local operator k k = sin kx (x = ih, i, k = 1, ..., N)  $\frac{1}{4x \sin^2 \frac{kk}{2}}$ .

In the perticular case when  $\forall_1 = \forall_{-1} = 0$ ,  $\forall_0 = 1$  (*cross* scheme, of example 3 following subsection), conditions(57), (58)are satisfied,

$$\mathbf{x}\left(\bar{\mathbf{x}}\right) = \frac{\sqrt{\epsilon\left(\bar{\mathbf{x}}\right)\tau}}{k} \leqslant 1. \tag{59}$$

If condition (59) is satisfied at each point  $\bar{x} = jh$ ,  $j = 1, ..., \bar{y}$ , then scheme (42) providing  $\gamma_1 = \gamma_{-1} = 1$  will be stable. Condition (59) is the local Courant criterion*).

Let us prove, following the work of Yu. Ye. Boyarintsev [24], the formulated stability criterion (58). This criterion follows from the property of monotomicity of the characteristic roots of the Jacobian matrices.

We will consider the Jacobian symmetrical matrices  $A = \{a_{ij}\}, i, j = 1, ..., N$ , of the form

$$a_{ij} = a_{i-1/2} \delta_{i-1}^{j} - (a_{i-1/2} + a_{i+1/2}) \delta_{i}^{j} + a_{i+1/2} \delta_{i}^{j+1}.$$
 (60)

corresponding to positive functions a(x). Suppose  $A_s = \{a_{ij}^8\}$ , where  $A_1$  corresponds to  $a_1(x)$ ,  $A_2 - a_2(x)$ ,  $a_8(x) = 0$ .

Let us consider the pencil of matrices  $B = A_1 + (A_2 - A_1)$ . (61) *) Criterion (59) was first formulated as the condition for the convergence of the "cross" difference scheme for the weighed equation with the constant speed of sound a in the work by R. Courant, K. Friedrichs, and G. Lewy [25].

- 449 -

We have for the normed eigenvector x(d) of matrices B(d) and the eigenvalue  $\lambda(\alpha)$  corresponding to it

$$Bx(a) = \lambda(a) x(a), \qquad (62)$$

$$\frac{dB}{da} x(a) + B \frac{dx}{da} = \frac{d\lambda}{da} x(a) + \lambda \frac{dx}{da}, \qquad (63)$$

$$\frac{dB}{da} = (A_2 - A_1). \qquad (64)$$

Multiplying equality (63) scalarly by x, and taking the orthogonality of x and dx/dd into account, along with equality (64), we obtain

$$((A_2 - A_1) x, x) = \frac{d\lambda}{da}.$$
 (65)

If  $a_2(x) \ge a_1(x) > 0$ , then  $((A_2 - A_1)x, x) \le 0$ , and from equality (65) follows  $\lambda_{2k} \le \lambda_{1k} < 0$ ,  $|\lambda_{2k}| \ge |\lambda_{1k}|$ , (66)

where  $\lambda_{ak}$  are the eigenvalues of matrix  $A_{a}$ .

Thus, we have proven the monotonic dependence of the roots  $\lambda_k$  on the function a(x).

Let us now consider the dependence of the roots  $z_k$  of equation (56) on  $k^*$ . We assume for simplicity  $V_1 = V_{-1} = 0$ ,  $V_0 = 1$ . Then for  $z_k$  we have the sourcesion

$$S_{h} = 1 - \frac{1}{2} \tau^{2} |\lambda_{h}| \pm \sqrt{\left(1 - \frac{1}{2} \tau^{2} |\lambda_{h}|\right)^{2} - 1}.$$

If the roots (56) are conjugate, then they both equal modulus 1, since their product equals 1. If the roots  $z_k$  are real, then the following estimate is valid:

$$\max\{|z_{k}|, |z_{k}|\} = \frac{1}{2}\tau^{2}|\lambda_{k}| + \frac{1}{2}\sqrt{|\lambda_{k}|\tau(|\lambda_{k}|\tau^{2}-4)} - 1.$$

Hence it follows that corresponding to the larger value  $|\lambda_k|$  is the larger value  $\max_{s} |z_k|$ . These properties of monotonicity of  $\lambda_k$ ,  $\max_{s} |z_1|$  enables us to prove -450 - 8

the local stability criterion. Actually, if all local schemes are stable, then in particular the scheme with  $\mathbf{a}_0 = \max \mathbf{a}(\mathbf{x})$  is stable. But then, by virtue of the property of the monotonicity of  $\lambda_k$ , the eigenvalues  $\lambda_k$  corresponding to  $\mathbf{a}(\mathbf{x}) \leq \mathbf{a}_0$  are smaller modulæwise than the corresponding eigenvalues of operator  $\wedge$  with constant coefficient  $\mathbf{a}_0$ . Based on the property of monotonicity, the quantity  $\max_{\mathbf{x}} |\mathbf{z}_k|$  for the equation with coefficient  $\mathbf{a}(\mathbf{x})$  will also be less than the corresponding quantity for the equation with  $\mathbf{a}(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbf{a}_0$ . Hence follows the stability of the scheme with variable coefficient  $\mathbf{a}(\mathbf{x})$ , which is thus proven.

For the case of explicit schemes for the system of hyperbolic equation

## $\partial u/\partial t + A \partial u/\partial x = 0$

Lax [23] proved the validity of the local Neumann criterion. Yu. Ye. Boyarintsev proved the local criterion for the implicit scheme (42) of the general form, when a(x, t) is not of the form (47) and the local operators  $\wedge$  depend on x, t, and are noncommutative.

The local criterion of Yu. Ye. Boyarintsev is founded on the following theorem of comparison:

If the difference scheme (42) is stable for  $a(x, t) = a_2(x, t)$ , then it is stable also for  $a(x, t) = a_1(x, t) \leq a_2(x, t)$ . If the difference scheme (42) is unstable for  $a(x, t) = a_1(x, t)$ , then it is unstable also for  $a(x, t) = a_2(x, t) \geq a_1(x, t)$ .

Hence at once must follow the local criterion of stability for (42): if all local schemes (42) are stable (unstable), then scheme (42) is stable (unstable) as well. We refer the reader to the work [24] for the proof of these theorems. The local stability criterion .....

[missing pages 359-370 in text]

- 451 -

.... a similar pattern is also observed in equations with partial derivatives. For example, for the equation  $\frac{dr}{dt} + a \frac{dr}{dx} + br = 0.$  (45)

where a and b are positive constants, the explicit scheme of running computation

 $\frac{r^{n+1}-r^n}{\tau}+c\frac{\Delta_{-}r^n}{s}+\delta r^n=0$ 

is stable where  $\mathcal{H} = \frac{\mathbf{a} \cdot \mathbf{c}}{\mathbf{b}} \leq 1$ , but is not strongly stable. Actually, when  $\mathbf{r}_0(\mathbf{x})$ = constant, we have  $r^{\mathbf{a}} = (1 - b\tau)r^{\mathbf{a} - 1} \neq (1 - b\tau)^{\mathbf{a}} r_{\mathbf{p}}$ 

When  $b\tau > 2$ , we get the solution of  $r^{B}$ , which for sufficiently large z deviates from the solution of equation (45). Note that for sufficiently large b the restriction  $\tau < 2/b$  can be stronger than the restriction due to Commant's criterion  $a\tau/h \leq 1$ . The implicit scheme

$$\frac{e^{n+1}-e^n}{e} + e \frac{b-e^{n+1}}{b} + be^n = 0$$

is also not strongly stable.

The implicit scheme

$$\frac{r^{n+1}-r^n}{\tau} + c \frac{\Delta_{-1}r^{n+1}}{k} + br^{n+1} = 0$$

is strongly stable.

7. Dispersion analysis of difference schemes. Appr._imation viacosity. Suppose the difference equation

$$\Lambda u = b_{\beta,\beta_1} I_0^{\beta_1} T_1^{\beta_2} u = 0, \quad \beta_0 = -q_0, \dots, q_0; \quad \beta_1 = -q_1, \dots, q_1. \quad (1)$$

approximates the differential equation

$$Q_{a} = a_{a_{a}a_{b}} D_{0}^{a_{a}} D_{1}^{a_{a}} a = 0, \quad i_{0} = 0, \dots, p_{0}; a_{i} = 0, \dots, p_{i}. \quad (2)$$

If the metrices  $a_{\mathcal{A}_{\mathcal{O}}\mathcal{A}_{i}}$  and  $b_{\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{C}}\mathcal{B}_{i}}$  have constant coefficients, then we employ a Fourier analysis to investigate both stability and approximation.

For the narmonic  $u = u_0 e^{t+ikr}$  to be the solution of equation (1) or else of equation (2),  $\omega$  and k must satisfy the condition Det  $||\bar{\Lambda}|| = 0$  (3) or, correspondingly, Det  $||\bar{\chi}|| = 0$ , (4) where the matrices

$$\Lambda = b_{\beta_0 \beta_1} e^{\beta_0 \omega \tau} e^{ik\beta_1 h}, \quad \Omega = a_{\alpha_0 \alpha_1} \omega^{\alpha_0} (ik)^{\alpha_1}$$
(5)

- 452 -

are spectral isoges of operators  $\Lambda$  and  $\mathcal{Q}$ .

Equations (3) and (4) are called dispersion relations, corresponding to equations (1) and (2).

The solution  $\omega = \omega(\tau, h, k)$  ( $\omega = \omega(k)$ ) of equation (3) (and those of (4)) yields complete information about the properties of solutions of equation (1) (and those of (2)).

Thus, the approximation condition  $\Lambda \sim \Omega$  is of the form  $\omega(\tau, h, k) \rightsquigarrow \omega(k)$  (6) for an arbitrarily thick k and  $\tau$ , h  $\leadsto$  G. If relation (6) is valid for arbitrary approach of  $\tau$  and h to zero, then the approximation is absolute, otherwise it is conditional.

Equation (1) defines a stable scheme if for sufficiently small  $\tau$  and h Re  $\omega(\tau, h, k) \leq \mu_1(\tau)$  and the constant  $\mu$  does not depend on  $k^*$ ).

The scheme is absolutely stable if estimate (7) holds when  $0 < \tau^2 + h^2 \le \tau_0^2$ , and it is conditionally stable or unstable otherwise.

We will limit ourselves to considering the hyperbolic system

$$\partial u/\partial t + \Delta u/\partial x = 0,$$
 (8)

where A is a constant matrix with real distinct eigenvalues  $\xi = \xi_i (i = 1, ..., n)$ .

Proceeding to invariants, we get the system

$$\frac{\partial r_i}{\partial t} + \xi_l \frac{\partial r_i}{\partial x} = 0 \quad (l = 1, \dots, n). \tag{9}$$

The dispersion equation is of the form

$$(\boldsymbol{\omega} + \boldsymbol{\xi}_{i} l \boldsymbol{k}) (\boldsymbol{\omega} + \boldsymbol{\xi}_{j} l \boldsymbol{k}) \dots (\boldsymbol{\omega} + \boldsymbol{\xi}_{s} l \boldsymbol{k}) = 0.$$
(10)

Thus, for the case of a hyperbolic system we have

Rev=0. 
$$|\rho|=1$$
.  $\rho=e^{-\alpha t}$ . (11)

Suppose

$$\Lambda u = \left(\frac{T_0 - B}{\tau} + \Lambda_1 T_0 + \Lambda_0\right) u = 0 \tag{12}$$

is a difference scheme corresponding to (8).

*) Condition (7) is the familiar Naumann condition which, generally speaking, is only a necessary condition for the stability of scheme (1). In several cases it is also a sufficient condition (cf [9]).

We will state that scheme (12) exhibits approximational viscosity if

$$|f| < 1 \text{ for } k \neq 0,$$
  
 $|f| = 1 \text{ for } k = 0, \quad f = e^{\omega(\tau, h, k)},$ 
(13)

where  $\omega(\tau, h, k)$  is the solution of the dispersion equation corresponding to equation (12).

For example, for equations of acoustics let us compare approximations of the running computation type (1.6.24):

$$\Lambda \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{z} \\ \mathbf{v} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{vmatrix} \frac{T_{\bullet} - E}{\tau} - \mathbf{z} \frac{k}{2} \frac{\Delta_1 \Delta_{-1}}{k^3} & -\mathbf{z}^2 \frac{\Delta_1 + \Delta_{-1}}{2k} \\ -\frac{\Delta_1 + \Delta_{-1}}{2k} & \frac{T_{\bullet} - E}{\tau} \frac{\mathbf{z} k}{2} \frac{\Delta_1 \Delta_{-1}}{k^3} \end{vmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{z} \\ \mathbf{v} \end{pmatrix} = \mathbf{0}, (14)$$

and of the "cross" type (1.6.25):

$$\Lambda \begin{pmatrix} a \\ v \end{pmatrix} = \begin{vmatrix} \frac{T_0 - E}{\tau} & -a^2 \frac{\Delta_{-1}}{k} \\ -\frac{\Delta_1 T_0}{k} & \frac{T_0 - E}{\tau} \end{vmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} a \\ v \end{pmatrix} = 0.$$
(15)

For equation (14) we have

$$\rho_{1,2} = 1 - 2x \sin \frac{kh}{2} \left( \sin \frac{kh}{2} \pm i \cos \frac{kh}{2} \right),$$
  
$$\rho_1 |^2 = |\rho_2|^2 = 1 - 4x (1 - x) \sin^2 \frac{kh}{2}.$$

Whence it follows that

$$|\rho_{1}| = |\rho_{2}| < 1, \quad k \neq 0, \quad x < 1, \\ |\rho_{1}| = |\rho_{2}| = 1, \quad k = 0, \quad x < 1, \\ |\rho_{1}| = |\rho_{2}| = 1, \quad k = \text{any number}, y = 1.$$
(16)

For the "cross" scheme we have

$$\rho_{1,2} = 1 - 2\kappa^2 \sin^2 \frac{k\hbar}{2} \pm \sqrt{\left(1 - 2\kappa^2 \sin \frac{k\hbar}{2}\right)^2 - 1}, \qquad (17)$$
  
$$|\rho_1| = |\rho_2| = 1, \quad x \le 1, \quad k = \text{any number}$$

From (16) and (17) it follows that the running computation scheme exhibits approximational viscosity where  $\mathcal{H} < 1$ , the "cross" scheme exhibits this property where  $\mathcal{H} \leq 1$ , and the running computation scheme does not exhibit approximational viscosity when  $\mathcal{H} = 1$ .

- 454 -

Let us dwell in more dotail on this fact. Inequalities (13) signify that the amplitude of a harmonic solution decays with time. Parabolic differential equations exhibit a similar property.

Thus, the difference equation approximating a hyperbolic equation, providing that condition (13) is met, exhibits the properties of a parabolic equation.

Let us consider scheme (14). As was shown in section VI, it is equivalent to the running computation scheme

$$\frac{a^{n+1}-a^{n}}{5} + a\frac{\Delta_{-y^{n}}}{5} = 0.$$
 (18)  
$$\frac{a^{n+1}-a^{n}}{5} - a\frac{\Delta_{1}s^{n}}{5} = 0.$$
 (19)

Each of these equation approximates the corresponding equation in invariants:

$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + a \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial s}{\partial t} - a \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = 0.$$

where r = u = av, s = u + av.

Let us limit ourselves to analyzing one of the difference equations (18). We will show that solution (18) behaves emphatically as a solution of some parabolic equation. We obtain the most characteristic pattern for the case of discrete initial data. Suppose function  $r_o(x)$  is of the form

$$r_{0}(x) = \begin{cases} 1, & x < 0, \\ 0, & x > 0. \end{cases}$$
(20)

We will show that when the Courant criterion  $\mathcal{H} = a\tau/h \leq 1$  is satisfied, scheme (18) exhibits the property of monotonicity (cf [28]), that is, the monotonic profile  $r^{\mathbb{m}}(x)$  converts to the monotonic profile  $r^{\mathbb{m}+1}(x)$ . Actually, suppose

 $\Delta_{-1} r_{1}^{m} = r_{1}^{m} - r_{1-1}^{m} \leq 0 \quad \text{for all i.}$ From (18) we have  $r_{l}^{m+1} = (1 - \varkappa) r_{l}^{m} + \varkappa r_{l-1}^{m},$  $\Delta_{-1} r_{l}^{m+1} = r_{l}^{m+1} - r_{l-1}^{m+1} = (1 - \varkappa) \Delta_{-1} r_{l}^{m} + \varkappa \Delta_{-1} r_{l-1}^{m} \leq 0$ 

where  $\mathcal{H} \leq 1$ , which in fact proves the assertion.

Let us follow the variation in the profile of  $r^{D}(x)$ , which initially had the form of a "shelf" (20).

From equality (18) we have

- 455 -

$$r^{m+1} = Cr^{m}, \quad C = aE + \beta T_{-1}, \quad a = 1 - \varkappa, \quad \beta = \varkappa.$$
(21)  
$$r^{m} = C^{m}r^{0} = (aE + \beta T_{-1})^{m}r^{0} = \sum_{k=0}^{m} {m \choose k} a^{m-k} \beta^{k} T_{-k}r^{0}.$$
(22)

Converting to indicial notation, we find

$$r_{l}^{m} = \sum_{k=0}^{m} {m \choose k} a^{m-k} \beta^{k} r_{l-k}^{0}.$$
 (23)

From formula (23) it follows that where  $r_i^m = 1$  when  $i \leq 0$ ;  $r_i^m \leq 1$  when  $i \leq m$ ;  $r_i^m = 0$  where  $i \geq m + 1$ , and the values of  $r_i^m$  (i = 1, 2, ..., m) depend monotonically on i, varying from 1 to 0.

Thus, at the m-th step the profile of  $r_i^m$  has the form of a curve shown in Figure 3.6.



Figure 3.6

For example, where  $\mathcal{H} = \frac{1}{2}$ ,  $d = \beta = \frac{1}{2}$  and for an even number of steps m = 2kthe mean value  $r = \frac{1}{2}$  will lie at the point k = m/2. The profile of  $r_i^m$  will be symmetric relative to the point i = k,  $r = \frac{1}{2}$ .

The mean value of r will travel over the grid x with velocity a, while the profile becomes symmetrically smoothed relative to the central point. Here we have a complete analogy with the smoothing of the initial discontinuity in Cauchy's problem for the equation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + a \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = \mu \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2}.$$

Clearly, this smoothing of the discontinuity is the result of the operation of approximational viscosity.

An wen more graphic example of the operation of approximational viscosity is given by the analysis of the propagation of unit error by means of the socalled  $\mathcal{E}$ -scheme (cf [28, 29]).

Suppose that at the time instant t = 0, the initial data of  $r_i^0$  are of the form  $(0, t \neq 0)$ 

$$r_i^0 = \frac{1}{h} \delta_i^0 = \begin{cases} 0, & l \neq 0, \\ \frac{1}{h}, & l = 0. \end{cases}$$
(24)

Then formula (23) yields

$$r_{l}^{m} = \frac{1}{h} \sum_{k=0}^{m} {m \choose k} \alpha^{m-k} \beta^{k} \delta_{l-k}^{0} = \frac{1}{h} {m \choose l} \alpha^{m-l} \beta^{l}.$$
(25)

Here the profile of  $r_i^m$  is of the form of the binomial law of distribution, and the profile maximum is shifted at the rate dx/dt = a.

Using the analogy with probability theory*), it is not difficult to show the limit profile to which the function tends for suitable norming x = ih and  $r_i^m$ .

Using Stirling's formula, we have

$$\binom{m}{l} \alpha^{l} \beta^{m-l} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi m \alpha \beta}} e^{-\frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1-m\alpha}{\sqrt{m\alpha \beta}}\right)^{2}} + \theta \frac{c_{1}}{m}, \qquad (26)$$

where  $c_1$  is a quantity dependent on  $\mathcal{A}$ , but not dependent on i, and  $|\Theta| < 1$ . For large m

$$r_{l}^{m} \approx \frac{1}{h\sqrt{2\pi m \alpha \beta}} e^{-\frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{m \cdot l - m \alpha}{\sqrt{m \alpha \beta}}\right)^{2}} = \frac{1}{h\sqrt{2\pi}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{m \alpha \beta}} e^{-\frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{m \beta - l}{\sqrt{m \alpha \beta}}\right)^{2}}.$$
 (27)

Let us introduce the quantities

$$R^{m} = r^{m} \sqrt{m\alpha\beta}, \quad y = \frac{l - m\alpha}{\sqrt{m\alpha\beta}}.$$

$$R^{m}(y) \rightarrow \frac{1}{h\sqrt{2\pi}} e^{-\frac{y^{2}}{2}},$$
(28)
(29)

Then

*) A. I. Zhukov [30] pointed to the analogy of asymptotic properties of difference decisions with limit theorem of probability theory. Our analysis mainly follows that of A. I. Zhukov.

- 457 -

if  $m \rightarrow \infty$ , and i varies so that y is finite.

We will show that asymptotic properties of the profile of  $r^m$  are associated with the asymptotic properties of the operator of solution C from (21). Let S = T(-st) denote the step operator of Cauchy's problem

$$(D_0 + aD_1)r = \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + a\frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = 0, \quad r(x, 0) = r_0(x).$$
(30)

and let  $r(x, m\tau) = \overline{r}^{m}(x)$  stand for the solution (20), and  $r^{m}(x)$  -- the solution (22). Then

$$r^{m} = C^{m} r^{0}, \quad \overline{r}^{m} = S^{m} r^{0}, \\ r^{m} = C^{m} S^{-m} \overline{r}^{m} = (CS^{-1})^{m} \overline{r}^{m}.$$
 (31)

The operator  $CS^{-1}$  characterizes the deviation by one step of the difference solution from the exact. Let us convert to spectral images of the operators C, S,  $CS^{-1}$ . The corresponding multiplication coefficients are of the form

$$\rho_{C} = 1 - \varkappa (1 - e^{-ikh}) = (1 - \varkappa) + \varkappa e^{-ikh}, \quad \rho_{S} = e^{-ia\tau k},$$

$$\rho_{CS^{-1}} = \rho_{C} \rho_{S}^{-1} = (1 - \varkappa + \varkappa e^{-ikh}) e^{iak\tau} =$$

$$= 1 - \frac{1 - \varkappa}{\varkappa} \frac{a^{2}\tau^{2}}{2} k^{2} + O(k^{3}\tau^{3}).$$
(82)

Now let us consider asymptotic properties of the deviation operator  $(CS^{-1})^m$ . If we fix k, then as  $m \rightarrow \infty$ ,  $\tau \rightarrow 0$ , we have

$$\rho_{(cS^{-1})^m} = \left[1 - \frac{1 - \kappa}{\kappa} \frac{a^2 \tau^2}{2} k^2 + O(\tau^3 k^3)\right]^m \to e^{-b^2 k^3 t}, \quad (33)$$
$$v^2 = \frac{1 - \kappa}{\kappa} \frac{a^2 \tau}{2}.$$

Thus, the operator of the solution  $\Sigma(t)$  of difference equation (18) is asymptotically represented as  $\Sigma(t) = S(t) \mathcal{K}(t)$ , where S(t) is the operator of the solution of differential equation (30), and  $\mathcal{K}(t)$  is the operator whose spectral images yielded by formula (33).

We can show that the operator of solution  $\leq$  (t) asymptotically coincides with the operator of the solution of the differential equation

$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + a \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = b^2 \frac{\partial^2 r}{\partial r^2}.$$
(34)
$$-458 -$$
Let us pose for equation (34) a problem with initial data of the  $\beta$ -function type:

$$r(x, 0) = \begin{cases} 0, & |x| > \frac{1}{2}, \\ \frac{1}{4}, & |x| < \frac{1}{2}, \end{cases}$$
(35)

The solution of the Cauchy's problem (34), (35) is of the form

$$r(x, f) \sim \frac{1}{2\sqrt{nb^2 f}} e^{-\frac{(x-at)^2}{4b^2 f}}$$
 (36)

as h - 0, the approximation formula (36) becomes exact.

Setting i = x/h,  $m = t/\tau$ , we see that expressions (27) and (36) coincide.

Equation (34) can be derived from equation (18) as follows. The operator

$$\Lambda = \frac{T_q - B}{\tau} + a \frac{\Delta_{-1}}{h} = \frac{e^{\tau D_q} - B}{\tau} + a \frac{E - e^{-hD_1}}{h}$$

is expanded in a Taylor series relative to  $\tau$  and h with an accuracy up to second-order terms

$$\Delta \simeq \Omega = D_0 + aD_1 + \frac{1}{2}\tau D_0^2 - \frac{1}{2}ahD_1^2.$$
 (37)

Next, expressing  $D_0$  from equation (30):  $D_0 = -aD_1$ , and inserting in (37), we obtain the differential equation

$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + a \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} - b^2 \frac{\partial^2 r}{\partial x^3} = 0.$$

where  $b^2 = \frac{1}{2}ah(1 - K)$ , which coincides with equation (34).

We will call equation (34) the first differential approximation of difference equation (18).

We can readily note that difference equation (18) approximates equation (34) for solutions  $u \in C_3$ , and does so for equations (30) with an accuracy of the quantities of the order  $\tau^2$  and  $h^2$ . Therefore with an accuracy up to quantities of the second order we can state that the difference scheme (18) "adds" to equation (30) the "viscosity"  $b^2 \frac{\partial^2 r}{\partial x^2}$ .

This algorithm of the first differential approximation of the difference scheme is due to A. I. Zhukov.

- 459 -

The method of the first differential approximation can be extended to the symmetrical difference scheme

$$\frac{u^{m+1}-u^m}{\tau} - a^2 \frac{\Delta_1 + \Delta_{-1}}{2h} v^m = v \frac{\Delta_1 \Delta_{-1}}{h^2} u^m,$$

$$\frac{v^{m+1}-v^m}{\tau} - \frac{\Delta_1 + \Delta_{-1}}{2h} u^m = v \frac{\Delta_1 \Delta_{-1}}{h^2} v^m,$$
(38)

which, when  $v = h^2/2\tau$ , is the Lax scheme, where  $v = a^2\tau/2$  — it is the predictorcorrector scheme, and when v = ah/2 — it is the running computation scheme.

After converting to invariants r = u - av, s = u + av, scheme (38) decomrosed into equations for each of the invariants:



and asymptotic analysis by means of the first differential approximation is wholly applicable.

Let us note that symmetric schemes (38) are asymptotically monotonic and only one of them -- the running computation scheme -- is strictly monotonic.

In the general case of nonsymmetric approximation, operators of the conversion of difference and differential equations are noncommutative operators and asymptotic analysis becomes complicated. In any case it is clear that properties of monotonicity of nonsymmetric schemes are poorer than for symmetric.

Thus, for the "cross" scheme with viscosity

$$\frac{u^{m+1} - u^m}{\tau} - a^2 \frac{\Delta_{-1} u^m}{h} = v \frac{\Delta_1 \Delta_{-1}}{h^2} u^m = v_0 a h^a \frac{\Delta_1 \Delta_{-1}}{h^2} u^m.$$

$$\frac{v^{m+1} - v^m}{\tau} - \frac{\Delta_1 u^{m+1}}{h} = 0$$
(40)

the scheme in invariants is of the form

- 460 -

 $\frac{r^{m+1}-r^m}{\tau} + a\frac{\Delta_{-1}}{h}r^m = \frac{ah}{2}\frac{\Delta_{1}\Delta_{-1}}{h^2} [(v_0h^{\alpha-1} - 1 - n)s^m +$  $+ \left(v_{0}h^{\alpha-1} - 1 + \varkappa\right)r^{m} - \frac{v_{0}h^{\alpha}a^{2}\tau}{2} \frac{\Delta_{1}^{2}\Delta_{-1}}{A^{3}} (r^{m} + s^{m}),$   $\frac{s^{m+1} - s^{m}}{\tau} - a \frac{\Delta_{1}}{A} s^{m} = ah \frac{\Delta_{1}\Delta_{-1}}{h^{3}} \left[\frac{v_{0}h^{\alpha-1} - 1 + \varkappa}{2} s^{m} + \frac{v_{0}h^{\alpha-1} + 1 - \varkappa}{2} r^{m}\right] + \frac{v_{0}h^{\alpha}a^{2}}{2} \tau \frac{\Delta_{1}^{2}\Delta_{-2}}{h^{3}} (r^{m} + s^{m}).$ 

We can readily see that the solution (41) with constant invariant r or s does not exist, whence follows the nonmonotonicity of the difference profile of the acoustic shock wave.

Section II. Method of Constructing Difference Schemes for Equations in Gas Dynamics

1. Methods of describing gas dynamic flows and construction of difference schemes. The nature of the schemes of integration used for equations in gas dynamics depends heavily on the method of describing hydrodynamic flow. In the preceding chapters we employ the following three ways of describing flow:

First method. The region G of the phase plane x, t in which motion is considered is partitioned by strong and weak discontinuities into regions  $G_i$  of smooth flow in which equations of gas dynamics are satisfied, while compatibility conditions are satisfied at the discontinuities. In this consideration the generalized solution is a set of smooth solutions defined in the regions  $G_i$  and adjoining each other across discontinuity lines with the observance of compatibility conditions. In this description it becomes necessary to numerically integrate the equations of gas dynamics in the region  $G_i$  with conditions for contingency at the discontinuity lines being satisfied. Here any identity transformations of the equations are admissible in each of the regions  $G_i$ , as is an arbitrary and sufficiently exact difference approximation of equations and contingency conditions.

- 461 -

The best known is the difference method corresponding to the first technique of description, namely the method of characteristics. Actually, among the lines of separation we have weak discontinuities and contact boundaries, which as the characteristics which make the characteristic difference scheme convenient.

A total detailing of the description of a flow, which is a positive feature of the method of characteristics, at the same time, impedes its realization on a computer owing to the complicated logic calculating singularities and constructing of the calculation front.

Of course, the method of characteristics is not the only difference method that can be employed within the framework of a detailed description of flow.

Second method. A generalized solution is defined by integral laws of conservation in Eulerian or Lagrangian coordinates. This description is unique, since both equations in gas dynamics and the compatibility conditions are consequences of the laws of conservation.

Difference schemes corresponding to the second technique of description are obtained by the unique approximation of the laws of conservation independently of the nature of the flow and therefore are called homogeneous schemes or schemes of continuous computation*).

Third method. The generalized solution is defined as the limit of the classical solution of some system of quasilinear parabolic equations with small parameters at the leading derivatives.

If

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u)}{\partial x} = f(u) \tag{1}$$

is the initial system of equations in gas dynamics written as laws of conservation, then the corresponding parabolic system is of the form

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u)}{\partial x} = f(u) + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( \mu B(u) \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \right). \tag{2}$$

*) The concept of homogeneous schemes was introduced and studied -- in a somewhat different sense -- in studies by A. N. Tikhonov and A. A. Samarskiy (cf, for example, [42]). - 462 -

Here u = u(x, t) is the vector-function describing flow;  $f(u), \varphi(u)$  are certain functions of vector argument u; B(u) is a square matrix; and  $\mu$  is a small parameter*).

The matrix B(u) must be chosen in such a way that the solution u(x, t) of system (2) exhibits sufficient smoothness and as  $\mu \rightarrow 0$  approximates in some sense to the solution of system (1).

Difference schemes based on the third method of consideration thus partake of the nature of continuous computation schemes. In several cases the second and third approaches lead to identical schemes. We will begin our consideration of schemes with the method of characteristics.

2. Method of characteristics. The method of characteristics is one of the most widespread of the methods of interpreting systems of hyperbolic equations. Its typical feature compared with other difference methods is the minimum use of integration operators and the related maximum proximity of the region of dependence of the difference scheme and the region of dependence of the system of differential equations. Smoothing of profiles that is characteristic of difference schemes with a fixed grid is at a minimum in the method of characteristics, since the grid used in this method is constructed with allowance for the region of dependence of the system.

The method of characteristics has been presented in detail in the monographs [31, 32], therefore we will limit ourselves to a brief presentation of the features of this method and elements of the difference algorithm.

The method of characteristics begins from the approximation of a system of characteristic equations of gas dynamics in a characteristic grid. Here both Eulerian and Lagrangian coordinates can be used.

We will first consider the method of characteristics as applied to a system of quasilinear equations in invariants:

$$\left\{ \frac{\partial s}{\partial t} \right\}_{1} = \frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + \xi_{1} (r, s) \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = F_{1} (r, s, x, t).$$

$$\left\{ \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} \right\}_{2} = \frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + \xi_{2} (r, s) \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = F_{2} (r, s, x, t).$$

$$(1)$$

*) In some schemes with artificial viscosity,  $\mu$  becomes a function of  $\partial u/\partial x$ .

- 463 -

As we know, equations of gas dynamics reduce to a system of equations of the type (1) in the case of plane, cylindrical, and spherical symmetry and constant entropy (Eulerian coordinates) and in the case of plane symmetry and variable entropy (Lagrangian coordinates) (of Chapter Two).

Suppose for system (1) a problem with the initial data

 $r(x, 0) = r_0(x), \quad s(x, 0) = s_0(x), \quad a \le x \le b,$  (2) is posed, with a smooth solution in some region G containing the segment [a, b] of the x axis (Figure 3.7).

Let us decompose the segment [a, b] into the intervals  $[x_i, x_{i+1}], x_o = a, x_{N+1} = b$ . The points  $(x_i, 0)$  form the first series of calculated points (series I). The next series of calculated points (series II) contains the points of intersection of r- and s-characteristics omitted from the series I points. If the m-th series of calculated points  $(x_i^m, t_i^m)$  is defined, then the next series  $(x_i^{m+1}, t_i^{n+1})$  is defined by means of the formulas (first approximation)

$$\frac{x_{l}^{m+1} - x_{l}^{m}}{t_{l}^{m+1} - t_{l}^{m}} = \xi_{2l}^{m},$$

$$\frac{x_{l}^{m+1} - x_{l+1}^{m}}{t_{l}^{m+1} - t_{l+1}^{m}} = \xi_{1l+1}^{m},$$
(3)

where  $\xi_{al}^{m} = \xi_{a}(r_{l}^{m}, s_{l}^{m}, x_{l}^{m}, t_{l}^{m}), a = 1, 2, and r_{i}^{m}, s_{i}^{m}$  are values of the invariants at the points  $x_{i}^{m}, t_{i}^{m}$ .



Figure 3.7

- 464 -

Next, the invariants  $r_{i}^{m}$ ,  $s_{i+1}^{m}$  with the corresponding increments

$$\begin{aligned} r_{i}^{n+1} &= r_{i}^{n} + \Delta r_{i}^{n} = r_{i}^{n} + P_{2i}^{n} (f_{i}^{n+1} - f_{i}^{n}), \\ s_{i}^{n+1} &= s_{i+1}^{n} + \Delta s_{i+1}^{n} = s_{i+1}^{n} + F_{1i+1}^{n} (f_{i}^{n+1} - f_{i+1}^{n}), \\ F_{ai}^{n} &= P_{a} (r_{i}^{n}, s_{i}^{n}, x_{i}^{n}, f_{i}^{n}), \quad \alpha = 1, 2. \end{aligned}$$

$$(4)$$

are shifted to the point  $(x_{i}^{m+1}, t_{i}^{m+1})$ . The first approximation scheme signifies the change of characteristics passing through the points of the lower series  $x_{i}^{m}$ ,  $t_{i}^{m}$  with straight lines (3) and the approximation integration of equations (1) along characteristics by Euler's method.

To revise formulas (3) and (4), let us employ the recalculation of both points of the series  $(x_i^{m+1}, t_i^{m+1})$ , as well as the values  $r_i^{m+1}$ ,  $s_i^{m+1}$ . In formulas (3) the right sides  $\xi_{\mathcal{O}(i)}^m$  (slope of lines approximating the characteristics) are replaced by the half-sums

$$\frac{x_{i}^{m+1}-x_{i}^{m}}{t_{i}^{m+1}-t_{i}^{m}} = \frac{\xi_{2i}^{m}+\xi_{2i}^{m+1}}{2}; \quad \frac{r_{i}^{m}+\xi_{2i}^{m}+\xi_{2i}^{m}}{t_{i}^{m+1}-t_{i+1}^{m}} = \frac{\xi_{1i}^{m}+\xi_{1i}^{m+1}}{2}, \quad (5)$$

$$\xi_{ai}^{m+1} = \xi_{a}\left(r_{i}^{m+1}, s_{i}^{m+1}, x_{i}^{m+1}, t_{i}^{m+1}\right). \quad (6)$$

where

50

and  $x_{i}^{m+1}$ ,  $t_{i}^{m+1}$ ,  $t_{i}^{m+1}$ ,  $t_{i}^{m+1}$  in formula (6) are calculated by means of formulas (3), (4).

The invariants  $r_i^m$ ,  $s_i^m$  with increments refined by the trapezoidal formula are translated to the points  $(x_i^{m+1}, t_i^{m+1})$ :

$$r_{i}^{m+1} = r_{i}^{m} + \Delta r_{i}^{m} = r_{i}^{m} + \frac{F_{2i}^{m} + F_{2i}^{m+1}}{2} (t_{i}^{m+1} - t_{i}^{m}),$$

$$s_{i}^{m+1} = s_{i+1}^{m} + \Delta s_{i+1}^{m} = s_{i+1}^{m} + \frac{F_{1i+1}^{m} + F_{1i}^{m+1}}{2} (t_{i}^{m+1} - t_{i+1}^{m}).$$
(7)

- 465 -

In (7)  $F_{1i}^{m}$ ,  $F_{2i}^{m}$  retain their former values from (4), and  $F_{1i}^{m+1}$ ,  $F_{2i}^{m+1}$  are defined by the formulas

 $F_{al}^{n+1} = F_{a}(r_{i}^{n+1}, s_{i}^{n+1}, x_{i}^{n+1}, t_{i}^{n+1}) \quad (a = 1, 2), \quad (8)$ 

where  $x_i^{m+1}$ ,  $s_i^{m+1}$  have been calculated by (4), and  $x_i^{m+1}$ ,  $t_i^{m+1}$  — by (5).

Reconversion by formulas (5) - (8) increases the order of accuracy of this scheme, but the additional conversion does not lead to the following increase in order of accuracy, and therefore it is sufficient to limit ourselves to a single order.

From a polytropic gas with V = 3, flat symmetry, and constant entropy equations (1) become (cf Chapter Two, Section II, subsection 9)

 $\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + r \frac{\partial r}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + s \frac{\partial s}{\partial x} = 0. \tag{9}$ 

In this case even formulas (3) and (4) yield, without conversion, an exact solution of Cauchy's problem for (9), since the characteristics (9) are straight lines.

Scheme (3), (4), with the first order of exactness for smooth functions, in this case exhibits an infinitely large order of accuracy for the class of smooth solutions of system (9).

At the same time the scheme of any order of exactness with constant grid yields only an approximate solution of problem (9).

This example clearly illustrates the advantages of a characteristic grid which minimizes the difference of regions of dependence of the scheme and of the equation and thus of the residual term.

Construction of the calculation front can be carried out in a regular case also in a different fashion, not relative to spatially similar series, as indicated in Figure 3.7, but relative to characteristic lines. This calculational algorithm is extended to more general systems of equations. Suppose

$$l_{\alpha}^{k}\left(\frac{du_{\alpha}}{dt}\right)_{k} = l_{\alpha}^{k}\left(\frac{\partial u_{\alpha}}{\partial t} + \xi_{k}\frac{\partial u_{\alpha}}{\partial x}\right) = f_{k} \qquad (k. \ \alpha = 1, \ldots, n) \quad (10)$$

- 456 -

is a hyperbolic system in characteristic form for which invariants exist.

 $dx/dt = \xi_{\mu}(x, t, u)$  define n one-parametric families The equations of characteristics. In the general case any pair of families form a characteristic grid which does not coincide with the grid corresponding to the other pair. Suppose for definiteness that we have selected a pair of characteristics corresponding to the indices k = 1, k = n, M is the calculated point on the grid (Figure 3.8),  $A_{\mu}$  is the basis of the k-th characteristic descending from M at the line AB. The points  $A_1$  and  $A_n$  are grid points, the points  $A_2$ , ...,  $A_{n-1}$  are located between them, and the determination of u at the points  $A_2, \ldots, A_{n-1}$ requires interpolation relative to the values  $u(A_1)$  and  $u(A_n)$ . Thus, besides translation the characteristic there appears the interpolation operaalong tor, which leads to smoothing effects that are inherent in ordinary difference methods.



Figure 3.8

## KEY: z. m-th series.

In the general case equations (10) do not have invariants, and we must convert to the more complex extended system (cf Chapter One, Section V). Nonetheless the method of characteristics in this case as well preserves with high accuracy the domain of dependence of the hyperbolic system.

This regular algorithm of the construction of a characteristic difference grid and the approximation integration of equations in invariants is possible in the domain of a smooth solution. If the neighborhood of a calculated point contains any singularity (shock wave, contact boundary, arbitrary -467 - discontinuity, site of initiation of a shock wave, and centered rarefaction wave), then the formulas are modified based on the nature of the singularity and the configuration of the grid.

Let us consider several typical configurations.

1) Contact boundary. Let us illustrate the algorithm with the example of a plane-symmetric piecewise-isentropic flow and the Lagrangian system of coordinates.

Now the calculated points must lie not only on the r- and s-characteristics, but also at the contact boundary, which is the coordinate line q = constant (Figure 3.9). The inhomogeneity of the calculation associated with boundary leads to two calculation fronts.

Suppose  $P_1$  and  $Q_1$  are the last calculated points at the contact boundary  $\int'$ , located on the left, and correspondingly right, side of it; M and K are points of the calculation fronts neighboring them. The points N and L are computed in regular fashion. In the first approximation, starting from the point N, we can calculate the point  $P_2$  of intersection of the r-characteristic MN with boundary  $\int'$  and determine in it the value of the invariant  $r_{\mathcal{A}}$ . Similarly, starting from the point M, we can define the point  $Q_2$  and the invariant s in it. The value of  $r_{\mathcal{A}}$  is interpolated relative to the points  $P_1$  and  $P_2$  at  $Q_2$ .

The conditions for the continuity of p and u at the contact boundary, taken at the point  $Q_p$  lead to the relations

$$p = P_{a}(S_{a}, r_{a} - s_{a}) = P_{a}(S_{a}, r_{a} - s_{a}),$$

$$u = \frac{r_{a} + s_{a}}{2} = \frac{r_{a} + s_{a}}{2}.$$
(11)

 $r_n$  and  $s_n$  are defined at  $Q_2$  from (11). Thus, the calculation front from the right advances by a single step, and in the first approximation we can find the points R and  $Q_3$  and the invariant  $s_n$  at the latter. This makes it possible to calculate in similar fashion to the preceding point  $P_2$ , after which the calculation cycle is completed in the first approximation. Second-approximation formulas can also be constructed, which are quite complex.

- 468 -





Figure 3.9

Figure 3.10 Z -- shock wave.

2) Shock wave. Again the presence of a discontinuity leads to two calculation fronts, however in contrast to the preceding case the discontinuity line no longer is a time-similar line. As follows from Champlin's theorem, the shock wave line will be spatially-similar at the forward front and time-similar at the rear (Figure 3.10).

KEY:

A shock wave line "cuts" the grid of characteristics ahead of it, and all values of quantities at the forward front are known, since they are transported by characteristics from below.

At the same time only the invariant r (for the case of a wave travelling to the right) is translated relative to the characteristic at the rear front, while the invariant s is swept from the shock wave line, being defined at this line from Hugoniot's conditions. For simplicity of our treatment, let us limit ourselves to the case of an isothermal gas, when Hugoniot's conditions are written in invariants (cf Chapter Two, Section IV, Subsection 6):

$$r_{a} - r_{n} = a\varphi(\dot{M}), \qquad (12)$$

$$s_{a} - s_{n} = a\psi(M),$$

$$M = \frac{R - u_{n}}{a}, \quad \varphi(M) = M - \frac{1}{M} + \ln M^{2}, \quad \psi(M) = M - \frac{1}{M} - \ln M^{2},$$
(14)

- 469 -

where a denotes the isothermal speed of sound.

Knowing  $r_{\pi}$ ,  $r_{\pi}$ ,  $u_{\pi}$  from (12) and (14), let us determine the shock wave velocity R, and from (13) determine  $s_{\pi}$ .

Suppose the shock wave line (Figure 3.11) intersects at points A and B the element (cell) LMNP of the characteristic grid already computed, and suppose that at point A we know the quantities  $r_{\pi} = s_{\pi}$ ,  $r_{\pi}$ ,  $s_{\pi}$ , and, therefore, R.



Figure 3.11

KEY:

Z -- shock wave.

Then the characteristic triangle EAD to the left of the shock wave line is wholly defined. From point A let us draw a segment of the straight line AB

$$\frac{x_B - x_A}{t_B - t_A} = R_A,$$

approximating the trajectory of the shock wave in the neighborhood of A. At the characteristic PL we can integrate at the point B the values of  $r_{\eta}$ ,  $s_{\eta}$  by their values at the points P and L.

Since the segment AD has been wholly calculated, then on it we can find the point C such that in the first approximation the r-characteristic drawn through it passes to the point B. This problem is solved by linear interpolation of invariants  $r_D$ ,  $s_D$ ,  $r_A$ ,  $s_A$  at point C given the condition that the segment of the straight line

$$\frac{x-x_c}{t-t_c} = \frac{r_c+s_c}{2} + a$$

will pass through the point B.

- 470 -

If we denote the parameter of linear interpolation along AD by  $\Theta$ , then the working formulas for the determination of  $\Theta$  will be of the form

 $\frac{x_B - x_C}{t_B - t_C} = \frac{x_B - [x_A + \theta(x_D - x_A)]}{t_B - t_C} = (u_A)_a + \theta [u_D - (u_A)_a] + a,$ 

Noxt, determine all quantities. After we determine  $(r_B)$ , we can calculate  $R_B$ , after which the point B is reconverted by the trapezoidal formula

 $\frac{x_B - x_A}{I_B - I_A} = \frac{R_A + R_B}{2}.$ 

This enables us to recalculate point C, and also variants  $(r_B)_{\pi}$ ,  $(s_B)_{\pi}$ ,  $(r_B)_{\pi}$ , after which the point B is determined, and the calculation front to the left of the shock wave can advance by yet another step.

Similarly, with some complication, we perform the calculation for the case of flow with variable entropy when we must introduce trajectories into our consideration.

Of course, still other formulas of calculation and other configurations of the mutual arrangement of the shock wave line and the characteristic grid are possible.

Similar difficulties arise when considering singularities of the following types:

3) centered rarefaction wave;

4) breakdown of a discontinuity;

5) intersection of characteristics of one family with subsequent formation of a shock wave; and

6) a boundary with a vacuum when degeneration of the grid elements occurs.

In each specific situation, the problem of the advance of the calculation front by a single step in the neighborhood of a given singularity is elementary and reduces to interpolation and to the solution of problems and analytic geometry.

Difficulties of the method of characteristics lie in the construction of the calculation front when a large number of singularities of different types are present. Then the calculation becomes irregular and the determination of the possible configuration and the choice of the calculation formulas becomes

- 471 -

the main problem. To this we can add the difficulties of memory distribution caused by bifurcation by the shock wave of the characteristic grid.



Figure 3.12

Let us consider this fact in greater detail.

As we have noted, the method of characteristics admits of the two-layer construction of a calculation in a regular domain, so that to determine the (m + 1)-th layer it is sufficient that we know the m-th layer and, perhaps, one point of the (m + 1)-th layer (second method). If after calculating the (m + 1)-th layer the results of the m-th layer are blurred, then when the characteristic grid is bifurcated by a shock wave the latter can also be initiated in the calculated and "blurred" elements of the grid (Figure 3.12), which makes extension of the calculation impossible.

In spite of major logical difficulties in realizing the method of characteristics on computers, programs permitting calculation with a high degree of accuracy of flows containing large numbers of singularities have been formulated in the USSR (cf [32]).

3. Explicit running calculation schemes. The closest to the method of characteristics are the running calculation schemes. Like the method of characteristics, they begin from equations in invariants or in characteristic form, but the difference grid is no longer a characteristic grid.

We will begin with a consideration of explicit running calculation schemes for a one-dimensional plane piecewise-isentropic gas flow not containing shock waves. As we know, this flow is described in Lagrangian coordinates by a system of equations in invariants (cf Chapter Two, Section III)

- 472 -

 $\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + a(S, r-s)\frac{\partial r}{\partial q} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial s}{\partial t} - a(S, r-s)\frac{\partial s}{\partial q} = 0. \quad (1)$ 

where  $a = c\rho$  is the mass speed of sound, and entropy S is a piecewiseconstant function, whose sites of discontinuity are contact boundaries. In the following a will be considered as a function of the single argument  $\theta = r - s$ .

Let us formulate the problem with the following initial and boundary conditions for system (1)

> $r(q, 0) = r_0(q), \quad s(q, 0) = s_0(q), \quad 0 < q < Q.$ (2)  $s(0, t) = f(t), \quad p(Q, t) = g(t).$ (3)

Boundary conditions (3) signify that the velocity of the left boundary and the pressure at the right are given.

Of course, we can select another combination of boundary conditions (for example, at both bounds velocities of pressures are given). The equation of state is given by the formula*) p = P(S, r - s). (4)

When no shock waves are present in the flow, the entropy is constant at each line q = constant, including at the boundaries q = 0, q = Q. Therefore boundary conditions (3) can be written in the form

 $r(0, t) + \hat{s}(0, t) = 2f(t),$  $r(Q, t) - \hat{s}(Q, t) = k(t) = P^{-1}(p, S) = P^{-1}(g(t), S).$ (5)

The ordinary conditions given below are imposed on the internal contact boundaries  $q = q_i$ :  $p_i^+ = p_i^-$ ,  $u_i^+ = u_i^-$ , (6) which in terms of invariants, are of the form

*) We assume for simplicity that the contact boundaries separate gases which have the same equation of state (4), but with different entropy values. The problem is slightly complicated if the gases are assumed to be different. - 473 -



Here the sign "+" denotes quantities to the right, and the sign "-" denotes quanties to the left of the i-th boundary.

For the case of a polytropic gas when

$$P(S, r-s) = \mathcal{F}(S)(r-s)^{\alpha}, \qquad (8)$$

where  $\mathcal{L} = \frac{2\sqrt{v-1}}{v-1}$ , and  $\mathcal{F}(S)$  is expressed in terms of the entropy constant A(S) (Chapter Two), conditions (7) become linear:



Converting to difference equations and assuming at first the absence of internal boundaries, let us construct a grid that is uniform relative to mass such that

$$h = \Delta q_i = q_{i+1} - q_i = c \delta nst = \frac{Q}{N+1},$$

$$q_0 = 0, \quad q_1 = h, \quad \dots, \quad q_{N+1} = (N+1)h = Q.$$
(10)

To solve the problem formulated, we can propose the following explicit running calculation scheme:

$$r_{i}^{m+1} = (1 - \varkappa_{i}^{m}) r_{i}^{m} + \varkappa_{i}^{n} r_{i-1}^{m}, \qquad (11)$$

$$s_{i}^{m+1} = (1 - \varkappa_{i}^{m}) s_{i}^{m} + \varkappa_{i}^{n} s_{i+1}^{m} \quad (l = 1, ..., N), \qquad (12)$$

$$\varkappa_{i}^{m} = a_{i}^{m} \cdot \frac{\tau}{h},$$

to which the following initial data are added:  $r_i^0 = r_{oi}^0$ ,  $s_i^0 = s_{oi}^0$ as well as the boundary conditions

$$r_0^m + s_0^m = 2f^m$$
, (13)  
 $r_{N+1}^m - s_{N+1}^m = k^m$ . (14)  
- 474 -

Using relations (11),  $r_i^{m+1}$  is determined successively from i = 1 to i = S + 1, and  $s_{K+1}^{m+1}$  is determined from (14).

Similarly, from (12)  $s_i^{n+1}$  (i = N, ..., 0) is determined, and  $r_0^{n+1}$  is determined from (13). Next, the (n + 1)-th layer is calculated, and to determine the (n + 2)-th layer the procedures are repeated on two. Given the condition  $\mathcal{K}_i^n \leq 1$  (15)

scheme (11), (12) is a scheme with positive coefficients, which ensures — as was shown in subsection 5 of Section I — its stability. Let us prove the convergence of the solution of the problem (11) - (14) to the solution of the problem (1), (3).

Let us assume that the problem (1) - (3) has the solution r(q, t), s(q, t), displaying continuous second derivatives relative to q, t.

Let  $\delta r_{\underline{i}}^{\underline{n}}$  and  $\delta s_{\underline{i}}^{\underline{n}}$  stand for the differences

$$br_{i}^{n} = r_{i}^{n} - r (lk, m\tau), \quad bs_{i}^{n} = s_{i}^{n} - s (lk, m\tau),$$

where  $r(ih, \pi\tau)$ ,  $s(ih, \pi\tau)$  represent the exact solution of the problem (1) - (3) at the grid points q = ih,  $t = \pi\tau$ .

The quantities  $\beta r_i^{\mathbf{E}}$ ,  $\delta s_i^{\mathbf{E}}$  satisfy the difference equations

$$\begin{aligned}
br_{I}^{n+1} &= (1 - \mathbf{x}_{I}^{n}) br_{I}^{\frac{n}{2} - \frac{1}{2} \times \mathbf{x}_{I}^{n}} br_{I-1}^{n} - \tau \left\{ s \left( r_{I}^{n} - s_{I}^{n} \right) - \right. \\
&- \left. \left. \left[ r \left( lk, m\tau \right) - s \left( lk, m\tau \right) \right] \right\} \frac{r \left( lk, m\tau_{I} - r \left( \left( l-1 \right) k, m\tau \right) \right)}{k} + R_{1I}^{n} \\
&- \left. \left[ s \left( lk, m\tau \right) - s \left( lk, m\tau \right) \right] \right\} \frac{r \left( lk, m\tau_{I} - r \left( (l-1) k, m\tau \right) \right)}{k} + R_{1I}^{n} \\
&- s \left[ r \left( lk, m\tau \right) - s \left( lk, m\tau \right) \right] \frac{s \left( (l+1) k, m\tau \right) - s \left( lk, m\tau \right) -$$

with the following initial and boundary conditions:

$$\begin{aligned}
& \delta r_i^a = 0, \qquad \delta s_i^b = 0, \\
& \delta r_b^a + \delta s_b^a = 0, \qquad \delta r_{N+1}^a - \delta s_{N+1}^a = 0.
\end{aligned}$$
(17)

the residual terms  $\mathbb{R}_{1i}^{\mathbb{E}}$  and  $\mathbb{R}_{2i}^{\mathbb{E}}$  are of the order  $O(\tau^2)$ .

- 475 -

Using the smoothness of the solution r(q, t), s(q, t), we can rewrite system (16) in the form

 $\frac{\delta r_{i}^{n+1} = (1 - \mathbf{x}_{i}^{m}) \delta r_{i}^{n} + \mathbf{x}_{i}^{n} \delta r_{i-1}^{n} - \tau a_{i}^{n} (\delta r_{i}^{n} - \delta s_{i}^{m}) + R_{1i}^{n}}{\delta s_{i}^{n+1} = (1 - \mathbf{x}_{i}^{m}) \delta s_{i}^{n} + \mathbf{x}_{i}^{n} \delta s_{i+1}^{n} + \tau s_{i}^{m} (\delta r_{i}^{n} - \delta s_{i}^{n}) + R_{2i}^{m}}$ (18)

where

$$a_{l}^{a} = a'(\theta') \frac{r(lk, \pi\tau) - r((l-1)k, \pi\tau)}{k},$$
  
$$\beta_{l}^{\pi} = a'(\theta') \frac{s((l+1)k, \pi\tau) - s(lk, \pi\tau)}{k}.$$

are bounded quantities,  $\theta = r - s$ ,  $\theta^*$  is an intermediate  $\theta$  value in the finite-increment formula.

It is not difficult to see that given the condition (15), the following estimate is valid for the step operator  $C_{n+1}$  of the problem (17), (18):

 $\| C_{\underline{m+1}} \| \leq 1 + 2 \underline{A} \tau ,$ where  $\underline{A} = \max_{i,\underline{m}} \max_{i,\underline{m}} \{ |s_i^{\underline{m}}|, |\beta_i^{\underline{m}}| \}$ , and the norm of the vector  $\{ \delta r^{\underline{m}}, \delta s^{\underline{m}} \} = \{ \delta r_i^{\underline{m}}, \delta s_i^{\underline{n}} \}$  is defined as  $\max_{\underline{1}} \max \{ |\delta r_i^{\underline{m}}|, |\delta s_i^{\underline{m}}| \}$ . Consequently, the following estimate (cf Section I, Subsection 4) is valid:

 $\left| \delta r_{i}^{m} \right| \cdot \left| \delta s_{i}^{m} \right| \leq C e^{2A} \max_{l, c} \max \left\{ \left| \frac{R_{il}^{m}}{\tau} \right| \cdot \left| \frac{R_{il}^{m}}{\tau} \right| \right\} = O(\tau),$ 

from which follows the convergence  $|\delta r_i^m| \rightarrow 0$ ,  $|\delta s_i^m| \rightarrow 0$  as  $\tau \rightarrow 0$ uniformly relative to i, m in the domain of existence of the solution r(q, t), s(q, t).

If contact boundaries are present, then relation (7) at the boundaries will also enter into the difference equations. For simplicity of our discussion, let us assume that there exists a single contact boundary located at the point q = jh of the grid. Then the invariants r, s are discontinuous at the point q = jh. Equations (11), (12), which become

$$(r_{j}^{m+1})_{+} = (1 - \mathbf{x}_{j}^{m})_{-} (r_{j}^{m})_{+} + (\mathbf{x}_{j}^{m})_{-} r_{j-1}^{m} ,$$
  
$$(s_{j}^{m+1})_{+} = (1 - \mathbf{x}_{j}^{m})_{+} (s_{j}^{m})_{+} + (\mathbf{x}_{j}^{m})_{+} s_{j+1}^{m} .$$

are valid for the left values  $(r_j^{m+1})_{j}$  and the right values  $(s_j^{m+1})_{+}$ . To there we must add relation (7):

- 476 -

 $\begin{array}{c} I^{p}\left[\left(S_{j}\right)_{-},\left(r_{j}^{m+1}\right)_{-}^{2}+\left(s_{j}^{m+1}\right)_{-}^{2}\right] = P\left[\left(1,\ldots,\left(r_{j}^{m+1}\right)_{+}^{2}-\left(s_{j}^{m+1}\right)_{+}^{2}\right],\left(r_{j}^{m+1}\right)_{+}^{2}+\left(s_{j}^{m+1}\right)_{-}^{2}+\left(s_{j}^{m+1}\right)_{-}^{2}+\left(s_{j}^{m+1}\right)_{-}^{2}\right], \end{array}$ 

which for known  $(r_{j}^{n+1})_{+}$ ,  $(s_{j}^{n+1})_{+}$  enables us to determine  $(r_{j}^{n+1})_{+}$ ,  $(s_{j}^{n+1})_{-}$ , after which the computation is continued as usual.

Meen several contact boundaries are present, each of them is calculated by the indicated algor_thm.

If shock waves are absent in the flow, but the entropy changes from element to element, the equations describing motion become inhomogeneous:

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} \rightarrow s (q, r-s) \frac{\partial s}{\partial q} = P_1(q, r-s),$$
  
$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial t} + s (q, s-s) \frac{\partial r}{\partial q} = P_2(q, r-s).$$

Then use left sides of the equations are approximated, just as in the homogeneous case, the right sides are taken from the m-th layer, and the convergence is proven analogously as under the same condition (15).

In the general case, the system of quasilinear equations, including also equations in hydrodynamics, is not reduced to invariants. However, in this case as well running calculation is possible, starting from the equations in the characteristics form. This scheme was proposed in the study [26].

Suppose that for the hyperbolic system

$$l_{a}^{b}(s_{1}, ..., s_{a}) \left[ \frac{\partial s_{a}}{\partial t} + l_{b}(s_{1}, ..., s_{a}) \frac{\partial s_{a}}{\partial t} \right] = f_{b}(s_{1}, ..., s_{a}) \quad (19)$$

$$(k, a = 1, ..., s)$$

the following initial data are ussigned:  $u_{\downarrow}(x, 0) = u_{0}(x)$ . (20) Let us approximate Cauchy's problez (19), (20) by the Cauchy's difference problem

$$l_{g}^{k}(x_{1}^{m}, \dots, x_{s}^{m}) \left[ \frac{c_{q}^{m+1} - x_{q}^{m}}{\tau} + \xi_{k}(x_{1}^{m}, \dots, x_{s}^{m}) \frac{\Delta x_{q}^{m}}{k} \right] = f_{k}(x_{1}^{m}, \dots, x_{s}^{m})$$
(21)  
$$u_{q}^{0}(x) = u_{q0}(x),$$
(22)

where  $u^{(x)}$  is the solution of (21), (22) defined at the instant  $t = m\tau$ , and

- 477 -

$$\Delta = \Delta_{-1} \quad \text{when} \quad \xi_{\pm} \left( x_{1}^{a}, \dots, x_{n}^{a} \right) \ge 0, \\ \Delta = \Delta_{-1} \quad \text{when} \quad \xi_{\pm} \left( x_{1}^{a}, \dots, x_{n}^{a} \right) < 0.$$
(23)

We can rewrite the difference scheme (21) in the form

$$l_{a}^{bac} g_{a}^{a+1} = l_{a}^{bac} \left[ (1 - \mathbf{x}_{a}^{c}) E + \mathbf{x}_{a}^{c} T_{-1} \right] g_{a}^{c} + f_{a}^{c} \tau, \quad \mathbf{x}_{a}^{c} \ge 0, \\ l_{a}^{bac} g_{a}^{a+1} = l_{a}^{bac} \left[ (1 + \mathbf{x}_{a}^{c}) E - \mathbf{x}_{a}^{c} T_{1} \right] g_{a}^{c} + f_{a}^{c} \tau, \quad \mathbf{x}_{a}^{c} < 0.$$
(24)

where it is assumed

$$i_{a}^{bm} = i_{a}^{b} \left( s_{1}^{b}, \dots, s_{a}^{m} \right), \quad x_{b}^{m} = \frac{\xi_{b}^{c} \tau}{b}, \quad \xi_{b}^{m} = \xi_{b} \left( s_{1}^{m}, \dots, s_{a}^{m} \right). \tag{25}$$

When  $|\mathcal{H}_{k}^{\mathbb{E}}| \leq 1$ , the difference operators

 $(1-x_{2}^{a})E+x_{2}^{a}T_{-1}$   $(x_{2}^{a} > 0), \quad (1+x_{2}^{a})E-x_{2}^{a}T_{1}$   $(x_{2}^{a} < 0)$ 

become positive, and scheme (24) is analogous to the schemes that are positive in the Friedrichs sense. The work [26] showed that given the condition  $|\mathcal{H}_{\underline{x}}^{\underline{m}}| \leq 1$ , the solution of  $u^{\underline{m}}(\underline{x})$  of the boundary problem (21), (22) converges in C to the solution of the problem (19), (20).

We have considered two variants of running calculation: a) in invariants and b) for a characteristic system. Relative to the formulation of the boundary conditions and relative to the simplicity algorithm, calculation in invariants is preferable [text pages 393 - 435 micsing]

- 478 -

## CHAPTER FOUR GENERALIZED SOLUTIONS OF HIPERBOLIC SYSTEMS OF QUASILINEAR EQUATIONS

2

Section I. Formulation of Cauchy's Problem for the Class of Discontinuous Functions

1. General Remarks. In Chapter Two we saw that differential equations of gas dynamics are consequences of more general integral laws of conservations of mass, momentum, and energy.

The transition from integral laws of conservation to differential is possible only for a certain smoothness of flow. If a smooth flow does not exist, then in order to define flow (discontinuous or not exhibiting the required smoothness), we must resort to integral laws of conservation.

The same approach was adopted in the theory of discontinuous (ge.gralized) solutions of hyperbolic systems of quasilinear equations, conceived in recent decades.

We will consider the conservative system of quasilinear equations

 $\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi (u, x, t)}{\partial x} = f(u, x, t) \qquad (1)$ 

(u,  $\varphi$ , f are vectors with n components) as a consequence of the system of integral laws of conservation

$$\oint u \, dx - \varphi(u, x, t) \, dt + \iint \int f(u, x, t) \, dx \, dt = 0, \qquad (2)$$

which must be satisfied for any piecewise-smooth closed contour C and the domain  $\mathcal{G}_{\rm C}$  it bounds.

- 479 -

If the function u(x, t) satisfies integral laws of conservation (2) for any closed contours C and domains  $\mathcal{G}_{C}$ , and  $\varphi \in C_{1}$ ,  $f \in C_{0}$ , then from this it follows that the function u(x, t) satisfies the system of differential equations (1).

It is also obvious that any solution u(x, t) of system (1)  $(u(x, t) \in C_1)$ satisfies integral laws of conservation (2). The integral relations (2) serve to introduce the concept of the generalized solution of system (1).

We will confine our inquiry to the class K of functions u(x, t) satisfying the following requirements:

First requirement. In any finite portion of the half-plane  $t \ge 0$ there exists a finite number of discontinuity lines x = x(t)and a finite number of discontinuity points; exterior to these lines and points the function u(x,t) is continuous and has continuous first derivatives.

Second requirement. Left u(x - 0, t) and right u(x + 0, t) limiting values exist at the discontinuity lines x = x(t); for definiteness we will assume that u(x, t) = u(x + 0, t).

We will call the vector-function  $u(x, t) \in K$  the generalized solution of system of equations (1) if for an arbitrary piecewise-smooth contour C and the domain bounded by it  $\mathcal{G}_{C}$  integral laws of conservation (2) are satisfied.

Other definitions of the generalized solution of system (1) are also used.

Suppose  $g(x, t) \in C_1$  is a finite function (it tends to zero outside the finite portion of the plane x, t).

Let us multiply each of the equations in system (1) by g(x, t) and integrate the results of the multiplication over the half-plane  $t \ge 0$ .

Performing integration by parts, we get

$$\iint_{i>0} \left[ u_{i} \frac{\partial g}{\partial t} + \varphi_{i} (u, x, t) \frac{\partial g}{\partial x} + f_{i} (u, x, t) g(x, t) \right] dx dt + \\ + \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} g(x, 0) u_{i} (x, 0) dx = 0 \quad (t = 1, 2, ..., n). \quad (3)$$

Equations (3), just as (2) do not contain arbitrary functions u(x, t) and are not meaningless for discontinuous u(x, t). We will call the function u(x, t) $\in$  K a generalized solution of system (1) if equalities (3) are satisfied for any finite function  $g(x, t) \in C_1$ .

Finally, using the concept of potential (Chapter One, Section V), let us introduce yet another definition of a generalized solution of system (1).

Suppose the vector-function  $\Phi(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}) = \{\Phi_1(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}), \dots, \Phi_n(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})\}$ is continuous and has first derivatives  $\partial \Phi / \partial \mathbf{x} \in K$ . Then if at all points for which the derivatives  $\partial \Phi / \partial \mathbf{x}$ ,  $\partial \Phi / \partial \mathbf{t}$  exist, they satisfy the system of nonlinear integral-differential equations

$$\frac{\partial \Phi_l}{\partial t} + \varphi_l \left( \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x}, x, t \right) = \int_0^x f_l \left( \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial \xi}, \xi, t \right) d\xi \qquad (l = 1, \dots, n), \quad (4)$$

then the function  $u(x, t) = \partial \Phi / \partial x$  (5) will be called a generalized solution of system (1). We can easily note that each of these definitions naturally is generalized to broader classes of functions u(x, t). Nonetheless we will confine ourselves to the class K, since more general classes of generalized solutions have not yet been studied well enough.

Now let us note that the system of quasilinear equations admits sometimes of several different representations in the form of laws of conservation. For example, one equation  $\partial u/\partial t + u \partial u/\partial x = 0$  (6) can be represented both in the form  $\partial u/\partial t + \partial/\partial x (u^2/2) = 0$ , (7) as well as  $\frac{\partial}{\partial t} (\frac{u^2}{2}) + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} (\frac{u^3}{3}) = 0.$  (8)

Thus, any solution of equation (6) satisfies simultaneously the following integral laws of conservation:

$$\oint_{\mathcal{C}} u \, dx - \frac{u^2}{2} \, dt = 0. \tag{9}$$

$$\oint \frac{u^2}{2} dx - \frac{u^3}{3} dt = 0.$$
 (10)

We can casily, however, see that the discontinuous function u(x, t) can satisfy one of the equations (9), (10), but not satisfy the other.

- 481 -

This situation reflects an interesting fact, interpretable as follows: different processes can be described by the very same differential equations, but by different integral laws of conservation. Therefore the difference of the processes shows up only in the discontinuous solutions.

Introducing the concept of the generalized solution of conservative system (1), we uniquely fix the integral laws of conservation (2).

2. Hugoniot's conditions. Suppose  $u(x, t) \in K$  and x = x(t) is an equation of one of the discontinuity lines of the function u(x, t). Let us denote

$$D = x'(t), \quad u_{a}(t) = u(x(t) - 0, t), \quad u_{n}(t) = u(x(t) + 0, t),$$

$$[u] = [u(x, t)] = u(x + 0, t) - u(x - 0, t),$$

$$[u(x(t), t)] = u_{n}(t) - u_{a}(t),$$

$$[\phi(u, x, t)] = \phi(u(x + 0, t), x, t) - \phi(u(x - 0, t), x, t).$$
(1)

Just as Hugoniot's conditions at the discontinuity line of flow (Chapter Two, Section 4, Subsection 1) derives from the integral laws of conservation of mass, momentum, and energy, likewise from the integral laws of conservation (1.1.2) at the line  $\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{x}(t)$  of discontinuity of the solution  $\mathbf{u}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  there follows the satisfaction of the equalities  $\mathbf{D}[\mathbf{u}] = [\varphi(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{x}, t)]$  (2) or, in components,  $\mathbf{D}[\mathbf{u}_{i}] = [\varphi_{i}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{x}, t)]$ . Condition (2) relates the left and right limit values of the decision at the discontinuity line*).

On analogy with the case of gas dynamics, we will call these equations Hugoniot's conditions.

If the function  $u(x, t) \in K$  satisfies the system of differential equations (1.1.1) everywhere except at the discontinuity lines, and if Hugoniot's conditions (2) are satisfied at the discontinuity lines, then obviously integral laws of conservation (1.1.2) are satisfied by any closed contour C. Therefore the function u(x, t) in this case will be generalized solution of system (1.1.1).

*) The same conditions follow for piecewise-continuous u(x, t) and piecewise-smooth discontinuity liner also from definitions of generalized solutions (1.1.3), or (1.1.4), and (1.1.5).

- 482 -

With the simplest examples let us inspect the consequences which stem from Engonict's conditions.

Suppose the system of equations (1.1.1) is semilinear. Then

 $\frac{\partial \varphi_{i}(\omega,z,0)}{\partial \psi_{i}} = \phi_{i,j}(z,0)^{2}$ (3)

therefore Hugonict's conditions (2) are transformed to become

or

 $D[\mathbf{z}_{j}] = [\Phi_{i}(\mathbf{z}_{i}, x_{i}, 0)] = \sum_{i=1}^{n} a_{i,j}(x, x) [\mathbf{z}_{i}]$   $\sum_{i=1}^{n} (a_{i,j}(x, n + \delta_{i,j})) [\mathbf{z}_{i,j}] = 0$   $(i = 1, 2, ..., n), \quad (4)$ 

If the solution u(x, t) is discontinuous, then  $\sum_{j=1}^{n} [u_j]^2 \neq 0$  and Det  $((a_{ij}(x, t) - D\delta_{ij})) = 0$ , i.e., the quantity D = x'(t) must coincide with the eigenvalue of the matrix

Thus, for the semilinear system, by (5)  $dx/dt = \xi_k(x, t)$ , (8) i.e., the discontinuity lines of the solution are characteristics of the system of equations (1.1.1).

Analogous to weak discontinuity, strong discontinuity of a solution of a semilinear system of equations is also propagated along characteristics of the system.

Note that a similar property is also exhibited by solutions of a weaklynonlinear system of quasilinear equations (Chapter One, Section X). Actually, it is not difficult to verify that discontinuities of a generalized solution of weakly-nonlinear system of quasilinear equations can lie on the characteristics of this system.

For the case of a single quasilinear equation (n = 1) Hugoniot's conditions (2) are rewritten in the form

- 483 -



Equality (9) can be interpreted geometrically as follows. The velocity D = x'(t) of a discontinuity line x = x(t) is equal to the slope (tangent of angle d) of the chord AB to the u axis (Figure 4.1). The following inequalities are satisfied for the case shown in Figure 4.1:  $\varphi'_{u}(u_{n}(t), x(t), t) < D < \varphi'_{u}(u_{n}(t), x(t), t)$ .



Figure 4.1

If  $\varphi_{uu}^{n}(u, x, t) \neq 0$ , then by formula (9) the value of D is distinct both from  $\varphi_{u}^{n}(u_{\pi}(t), x(t), t)$  and from  $\varphi_{u}^{n}(u_{\pi}(t), x(t), t)$  if  $u_{\pi}(t) \neq u_{\pi}(t)$ . Thus, the discontinuity line x = x(t) is no longer a characteristic for the nonlinear equation.

Note that different Hugonoit's conditions correspond to different integral laws of conservation which in turn correspond to the same system of quasilinear equations. Thus, from integral law (1.1.9) follows Hugoniot's condition

$$D = \frac{[u^2]}{2[u]} = \frac{u_n + u_n}{2},$$
 (10)

and from (1.1.10)

$$D = \frac{2}{3} \frac{[u^3]}{[u^3]} = \frac{2}{3} \frac{u_a^3 + u_a u_a + u_a^2}{u_a + u_a}.$$
 (11)

It is not difficult to present an example of discontinuous functions u(x, t) satisfying one of the Hugoniot's conditions (10) and (11) and not satisfying the other. - 484 - 3. Stable and unstable discontinuities. Stability conditions. A solution (classical) of a system of quasilinear equations, as we saw in Chapter One, is uniquely defined in the domain of definition by its initial value at t = 0. It turns out, however, that satisfaction of integral laws of conservation and integral conditions does not at all guarantee the uniqueness of a discontinuous solution; rather, we can specify a set of essentially distinct discontinuous functions u(x, t) satisfying both integral laws of conservation as well as initial conditions.

Let us confirm this by a very simple example. For the equation

 $\frac{\partial w}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( \frac{w^2}{2} \right) = 0$ 

(1)

the following initial condition is assigned:

 $u(0, x) = u_0(x) = \begin{cases} u & \text{for } x < 0, \\ u^+ & \text{for } x > 0. \end{cases}$  (2)

We will seek the bounded piecewise-continuous function u(x, t) satisfying integral law of conservation (1.1.9) and the initial condition (2).

Hugonist's condition (1.2.10) must be satisfied at the discontinuity lines, therefore the function

 $u_1(x, t) = \begin{cases} u^{-1} & \text{for } x < D_1 t, \\ u^{+1} & \text{for } x > D_1 t, \end{cases} \quad D_1 = \frac{u^{-1} + u^{+1}}{2}$  (3)

is the desired solution. This function is constant except at the discontinuity line  $x = D_1 t$  at which the Hugoniot's condition (1.2.10) is satisfied, and takes on the initial values (2).

Suppose  $u^{-} < u^{+}$ . Let us construct another solution to the problem (1), (2) formula it is:

 $u_{2}(x, t) = \begin{cases} u^{-1} \text{ for } x \leq tu^{-1}, \\ x/t \text{ for } tu \leq x \leq tu^{+1}, \\ u^{+1} \text{ for } x > tu^{+1}. \end{cases}$ (4)

The solution  $u = u_2(x, t)$  is continuous when t>0, continuously differentiable everywhere except the lines  $x = tu^-$ ,  $x = tu^+$ , and satisfies equation (1) in the half-plane t>0 in the large. We indicate two solutions  $u = u_1(x, t)$ ,  $u = u_2(x, t)$ - 485 - of Cauchy's problem (1), (2). Each of the solutions satisfies integral law of conservation (1.1.9) and initial condition (2). Thus, here we meet the fact of the nonuniqueness of the solution. However, it seems natural that a rational formulation of Cauchy's problem in the class of discontinuous functions must lead to the uniqueness of the solution.

To single out the unique solution of problem, we make the following assumptions:

First. Any (classical) solution of a system of quasilinear equations, when it exists, is the "true" solution of the system also in the class of generalized (discontinuous) solutions.

Second. The limits of (classical) solutions of a system of quasilinear equations are the "two" solutions of integral laws of conservation in the case of discontinuous functions.

Let us clarify this in somewhat more detail.

The first requirement is a natural extension of the fact that the class of generalized solutions of Cauchy's problem for a system of quasilinear equations is an expansion of the class of classical solutions. If we rejected this, then classical solutions will not have practical importance when considering Cauchy's problem for the class of discontinuous functions*).

The second requirement is a natural consequence of the first requirement and the assumption of the continuous dependence of generalized solutions on the initial data of Cauchy's problem.

But the continuous dependence of solutions on initial data of Cauchy's problem is one of the conditions for the correctness of Cauchy's problem.

*) If the first requirement is rejected, Cauchy's problem for equation (1) with initial condition u(0, x) = 0 has an infinite set of discontinuous solutions. For example,

$$u(x, t) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{for } x + t < 0, \\ -2 & \text{for } -t < x < 0, \\ 2 & \text{for } 0 < x < t, \\ 0 & \text{for } x - t > 0 \end{cases}$$

will be the solution of this problem.

- 486 -

Thus, the ordinary concept of the correct formulation of Cauchy's problem. leads us to the first and second requirements.

A fuller formulation of the requirements imposed on a generalized solution will be given below.

Thus far we are only making qualitative use of the first and second requirements for the further study of properties of continuous solutions of systems of quasilinear equations and, in particular, for deriving the unique ("true") solution u = u(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (1), (2). Figures 4.2 and 4.3 give the behavior of the characteristics  $x = x_0 + u(x, t)t$  for the solutions  $u = u_1(x, t)$ and  $u = u_2(x, t)$ .

Let us consider the solution  $u = u_{\delta}(x, t)$  of equation (1) satisfying the condition  $u_{s}(0, x) = u_{s}^{0}(x),$ (5) where  $u^{0}(x)$  is a monotonically increasing function of variable x, coinciding outside the segment |x| < S with  $u_0(x)$  (Figure 4.4).





Figure 4.5 shows the characteristics for the solution u (x, t). Comparing Figures 4.3 and 4.5 we note that  $s_{1} = u_{g}(x, t) = u_{2}(x, t),$ (6) where equality (6) holds for any x, t, except the point (0, 0), where the limit u_S (x, t) as S --- O does not exist. Therefore, according to the second requirement, the "true" solutions of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) must be regarded as  $u = u_p(x, t)$ . We will call the solution  $u = u_1(x, t)$  the unstable discontimous solution, since smoothing of the initial function for as small a section as we wish leads to a classical solution (true) far from  $u_1(x, t)$ .

- 487 -

From a comparison of Figures 4.2 and 4.3 we conclude that the cause of the instability of solution  $u_1(x, t)$  is that at the discontinuity line  $x = D_1 t$ of the solution  $u_1(x, t)$  it is not the characteristics issuing from the points of the initial axis t = 0 (and thus, intrinsic to the initial data) that intersect each other, but the characteristics issuing from the points of the discontinuity line  $x = D_1 t$ .

In this sense we can state that the discontinuity of the solution shown in Figure 4.2 is "invented" and is not caused by the intersection of characteristics intrinsic to the initial values. We call this discontinuity an unstable discontinuity.

But if in the condition of Cauchy's problem (1), (2)  $u > u^+$ , then the solution  $u_1(x, t)$  given by formula (3) will have characteristics shown in Figure 4.6.



Figure 4.4 Figure 4.5 Figure 4.6 In this case characteristics intrinsic to initial values (arrival characteristics) intersect each other at the discontinuity line  $x = D_1 t$ . In this case no continuous solution of this Cauchy's problem exists, and the smoothed solution  $u_{\delta}(x, t)$  is also discontinuous. Therefore the solution  $u = u_1(x, t)$  and the discontinuity line  $x = D_1 t$  where  $u^- > u^+$  will be called stable.

For equation (1) the condition of the intersection at the discontinuity line of the arrival characteristics is described by the inequality is

$$u_{\eta}(t) > D > u_{\eta}(t), D = r!(t).$$
 (7)

for the more general quasilinear equation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u, x, t)}{\partial x} = f(u, x, t)$$
(8)

- 488 -

the velocity of the characteristics is  $\varphi'_u(u, x, t)$ , therefore the condition for intersection at the line x = x(t) of the arrival characteristics is described similar to (7):

$$\varphi'_{u}(a_{u}(t), x(t), t) > D > \varphi'_{u}(a_{u}(t), x(t), t); D - x'(t).$$
(9)

The discontinuity lines of the solutions are characteristics for the semilinear equation (8)  $(\varphi_{uu}^{"}(u, x, t) \equiv 0)$ . Thus, if we seek more general stability conditions that are also for linear equations, then it must be written in the form  $\varphi_{u}^{"}(u_{\pi}(t), x(t), t) \ge D \ge \varphi_{u}^{"}(u_{-}(t), x(t), t)$ . (10) As we will see, conditions (10) ensure uniqueness and admit of the existence of a generalized solution of equation (8) for the case when  $\varphi_{uu}^{"}(u, x, t)$  does change in sign, i.e., for the case of a function  $\varphi(u, x, t)$  that is convex relative to the variable u. We will call conditions (10) the conditions for the stability of the generalized solution in the case of sign-constancy of  $\varphi_{uu}^{"}$ .

But if  $\varphi_{uu}^{"}(u, x, t)$  is a sign-variable function of u, the conditions (10) do not ensure either uniqueness or continuous dependence of the solution on the initial data, i.e.; conditions (10) are irregular conditions.

Actually, suppose  $\varphi = \varphi(u)$ ,  $f \equiv 0$  and suppose that the following initial condition is formulated for equation (8):

$$u(x, 0) = u_0(x) = \begin{cases} u^+ & \text{for } x < 0, \\ u^- & \text{for } x > 0. \end{cases}$$
 (11)

Suppose the graph of function  $\varphi(u)$  and the position of the points  $u^{-}$  and  $u^{+}$  are as shown in Figure 4.7. The function

$$u = u_{1}(x, t) = \begin{cases} u^{-1} & \text{for } x < Dt, \\ u^{+} & \text{for } x > Dt, \end{cases}$$

$$D = \frac{\varphi(u^{+}) - \varphi(u^{-})}{u^{+} - u^{-}}, \qquad (12)$$

satisfies the integral law of conservation  $\oint u \, dx - \varphi(u) dt = 0$ of equation (8), initial condition, and the proposed "stability condition" (10). The latter obviously can be inspected from Figure 4.7, since  $\varphi'_u(u^{-1}) > D > \varphi'_u(u^{-1})$ ; D is the slope of the chord AB to the u axis.



Pigure 4.7

Let us, however, construct the second solution  $u = u_2(x, t)$  of our Cauchy's problem. Let us given the function  $u_2(x, t)$  as follows:

$$u_{2}(x, t) = \begin{cases} u & \text{for } x < D^{*}_{1}t, \\ f(x/t) & \text{for } D^{*}_{1}t < x < D^{*}_{2}t, \\ u^{+} & \text{for } x > D^{*}_{2}t. \end{cases}$$
(13)

where

$$D_1 = \frac{\varphi(\mathbf{z}^-) - \varphi(\mathbf{z}^-)}{\mathbf{z}^- - \mathbf{z}^-}, \quad D_2 = \frac{\varphi(\mathbf{z}^+) - \varphi(\mathbf{z}^+)}{\mathbf{z}^+ - \mathbf{z}^+}; \quad (14)$$

 $f(\xi)$  is determined from the equation  $\xi = \varphi_u[f(\xi)]$ . (15) and the points  $u_{\pi}^+$ ,  $u_{\pi}^-$  (abscissae of the points C and D) — from the condition that the straight line BC is tangent to the graph of the function  $\varphi(u)$  at the point C, and the line AD — at the point D; additionally, it is assumed that  $\varphi_{uu}^n(u) \neq 0$  for  $u_{\pi}^+ \leq u \leq u_{\pi}^-$  (cf Figure 4.7).



Figure 4.8



- 490 -

The sol. "ion  $u = u_2(x, t)$  given by formulas (15) - (15) satisfies the integral law of computation for equation (8) and for conditions (10). Thus, if  $q_{\frac{100}{200}}^{*}(u, x, t)$  is a sign-variable function of argument  $u_1$  then the "stability conditions" (10) satisfy two solutions  $u_1(x, t)$  and  $u_2(x, t)$ .

Figures 4.8 and 4.9 show the field of characteristics for the solutions  $u = u_1(\tau, t)$  and  $u = u_2(x, t)$ .



Pigure 4.10

Incidentally let us note one interesting property of solution  $u_2(x, t)$ . The discontinuity line  $x = u_2(x, t)$  is a characteristic of solution  $u_2(x, t)$ , calculated by the rules of limit values of the solution  $u_n(t)$  on it; similarly, the discontinuity line  $x = D^*_1 t$  is a characteristic calculated from the values  $u_n(t)$  at the line  $x = D^*_1(t)$ .

To give preference to one of these two solutions, let us again employ the method of verifying the stability of the solutions by smoothing the initial function.

Let us smooth the initial function  $u_{0}(x)$  by using a monotonic function  $u_{c}(x)$  which is shown in Figure 4.10. The points  $(x_{\pm}^{-}, u_{\pm}^{-})$ ,  $(x_{\pm}^{-}, u_{\pm}^{+})$  correspond to the points D and C in Figure 4.7, and the points  $u_{\pm}^{-}$  and  $u_{\pm}^{+}$  are the points of inflection of the graph of the function  $\varphi(u)$ , i.e.,  $\varphi_{uu}^{n}(u_{\pm}^{-}) = \varphi_{uu}^{n}(u_{\pm}^{+}) = 0$ .

Let us represent the characteristics of the solution  $u = u_{S}(x, t)$  in Figure 4.11.

- 491 -

As we can see from Figure 4.7,  $\varphi_{\underline{u}}^{\dagger}(\underline{u})$  on the interval  $[\underline{u}, \underline{u}_{\underline{i}}]$  is a monoicsically increasing function of variable u and, therefore, the slope of the characteristics  $\varphi_{\underline{u}}^{\dagger}(\underline{u}_{\delta}^{\circ}(\underline{x}))$  at the initial axis monotonically declines over the segment  $[-\delta, \underline{x}_{\underline{i}}]$ ; similarly,  $\varphi_{\underline{u}}^{\dagger}(\underline{u}_{\delta}^{\circ}(\underline{x}))$  monotonically increases over the segment  $[\underline{x}_{\underline{i}}, \underline{x}_{\underline{i}}^{\dagger}]$  and decrusses over the segment  $[\underline{x}_{\underline{i}}^{\dagger}, \delta]$ .





Careful inspection of the pattern of characteristics (Figure 4.11) leads us to the conclusion that the discontinuity of the solution at which the left value is the quantity  $u^-$  and the right  $u^+$  cannot arise for a smooth initial function  $u^0$  (x).

Actually, we can see from Figure 4.11, two discontinuities must arise for this to be true, of which the discontinuity I located to the left and corresponding to the values u and u, will have velocity  $D_1^* = \varphi_u^*(u_*) < \varphi_u^*(u_*)$ , and discontinuity II corresponding to the values  $u_*$  and  $u^*$  will have the velocity  $D_2^* = \varphi_u^*(u_*)$ . Thus, the lines of discontinuities which are formed given the initial function  $u^0(x)$  (they are shown in Figure 4.11 by the bold lines and are denoted by the numbers I and II) will behave as follows. Discontinuity line I will never intersect the characteristic issuing from the point  $x_*$  of the initial axis and will approach it asymptotically as  $t \to \infty$ . This obviously derives from the inequality

$$\frac{2\varphi(\mathbf{z}) - \varphi(\mathbf{z}^{-})}{\mathbf{z} - \mathbf{z}^{-}} < \varphi'_{\mathbf{z}}(\mathbf{z}^{-}) \qquad \text{for} \quad \mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{z}} < \mathbf{u} < \mathbf{u}_{1}.$$

$$- 492 -$$

Quit: analogously we conclude that the discontinuity line II will asymptotically approach the characteristic issuing from the point  $x^+_{a}$  of the initial axis and will never intersect it.

It will now become obvious that if the quantity  $\zeta$  tends to zero, the solution  $u_{\zeta}(x, t)$  will tend to  $u_{2}(x, t)$ .

Thus, the solution  $u_1(x, t)$  and the discontinuity line  $x = D_1 t$  are unstable.

And so, condition (10) does not guarantee this stability of the generalized discontinuous solution of quasilinear equation (8) for the case when  $\varphi^{*}_{000}$  (u, x, t) is sign-variable.

A correct generalization of stability conditions for a discontinuous solution of equation (8) for the case when  $\varphi_{un}^{*}$  is sign-variable can be obtained upon careful inspection of the solutions which are derived when discontinuities are smoothed. Thus, a solution of the type  $u_1(x, t)$  (Figure 4.8) could be stable if the discontinuity lines I and II (Figure 4.11) would overtake one another, i.e., the pattern of motion of discontinuities I and II would be schematically of the following form (Figure 4.12).



Figure 4.12

These considerations lead us to the following stability condition.

Suppose at the discontinuity line x = x(t) of the solution of equation (8)  $u_{\mathcal{A}}(t) = u^{-}$ ,  $u_{\mathcal{A}}(t) = u^{+}$  and suppose  $z^{*}(t) = D$ . The discontinuities called stable if the inequalities

$$\frac{\varphi(u^{*}, x, t) - \varphi(u^{*}, x, t)}{u^{*} - u^{-}} \ge D \ge \frac{\varphi(u^{*}, x, t) - \varphi(u^{*}, x, t)}{u^{*} - u^{+}}, \quad (16)$$
$$u^{*} \in (u^{-}, u^{+}), \quad x = x(t).$$

- 493 -

are satisfied for any value of u* from the interval (u, u).

We can easily note that the discontinuity solution  $u_1(x, t)$  does not satisfy condition (16). Actually, if we select, for example, as u* any number from the interval  $(u_{a}^{+}, u_{a}^{-})$ , then inequalities (16) are violated. But discontinuities of solution  $u_2(x, t)$  obviously satisfy these inequalities, which is clear from Figure 4.7.

Finally, we note that conditions (9) automatically derive from (16) if we assume that  $\varphi_{uu}^{\pi}(u, x, t) \neq 0$ . Thus, the stability condition (16) contains statility conditions (9) for the convex function  $\varphi(u, x, t)$  as a special case.

The question of the stability of discontinuous solutions even more involved for a hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations. The point is that for comple: systems we actually have no graphical methods of constructing discontinuous solutions. Therefore an elucidation of the correctness of any given stability conditions for a solution is extremely laborious.

When formulating stability conditions we will rely on the analogy with cases of a single quasilinear equation and the system of equations in gas dynamics (Chapter Two).

Let us limit curselves to considering the systems that are hyperbolic in the small, i.e., we would assume that

$$\xi_1(x, x, t) < \xi_2(x, x, t) < \ldots < \xi_n(x, x, t).$$
 (17)

Just as in the case of a single equation, the stability equations must require that the arrival characteristics of a single family intersect each other at the discontinuity line x = x(t). Suppose, for example, that the arrival characteristics of the k-th family intersect at the line x = x(t), then

$$\xi_{k}(u_{x}(t), x(t), t) > D > \\> \xi_{k}(u_{x}(t), x(t), t), D = x'(t).$$
(18)

If nothing more is required, then it is possible that the arrival characteristics of other families as well will intersect each other at the discontinuity line x = x(t), and for several families the arrival characteristics will be absent at the discontinuity line.

- 494 -


sŤ.

Figure 4.13

Therefore we can add the following two additional inequalities to inequalities (18):

 $\xi_{k-1}(u_n(t), x(t), t) < D < \xi_{k+1}(u_n(t), x(t), t),$ (19)

which with reference to (17) lead, in the neighborhood of the discontinuity line x = x(t), to the pattern of characteristics shown in Figure 4.13.

In Figure 4.13 integral curves of the following equations

$$\frac{dx_i}{dt} = \xi_i(u(x, t), x, t)$$
 (20)

are drawn through the point A of the discontinuity line for the numbers i = k - 1, k, k + 1. By conditions(17), (18), (19) n + 1 arrival characteristics (at the rate of one from each family and two from the k-th family) reach the point A and n - 1 departing characteristics (at the rate of one from each family, except for the k-th) depart from point A.

And thus, we will state that stability conditions are satisfied at the discontinuity line x = x(t) of the piecewise-continuous solution u(x, t) of the system of quasilinear equations hyperbolic in the small, if the following inequalities are satisfied:

$$\begin{cases} \xi_{k}(u_{x}(t), x(t), t) > D > \xi_{k}(u_{u}(t), x(t), t), \\ \xi_{k-1}(u_{x}(t), x(t), t) < D < \xi_{k+1}(u_{u}(t), x(t), t). \end{cases}$$

$$(21)$$

$$- 495 -$$

Conditions (21) were published in the work [38]. The number k for which conditions (21) are satisfied is called the index of the discontinuity line.

On analogy with the case of a single equation, it is clear that stability condition (21) can ensure uniqueness also for the continuous dependence of solutions on initial data only in a certain, possibly narrow, class of systems of quasilinear equations. However, this class has also not been found. It is possible that conditions (21) guarantee the uniqueness of the discontinuous solution for systems of quasilinear equations satisfying the requirement

$$r^{k}(u, x, t) \operatorname{grad}_{u} \xi_{k}(u, x, t) \neq 0$$
  $(k = 1, 2, ..., n)$  (22)

(compare Section X of Chapter One) where  $r^{k}(u, x, t)$  is the right eigenvector of the matrix  $A = ((\partial \varphi_{i} / \partial u_{j}))$ .

4. Irreversibility of processes described by discontinuous solution of systems of quasilinear equations. Suppose when  $0 \le t \le t_1$ , the solution  $u = u_1(x, t)$  of the Cauchy's problem

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \mathfrak{F}(u, x, t)}{\partial x} = f(u, x, t), \quad u(x, 0) = u_0(x).$$
(1)

has been constructed. We will state that the solution  $u = u_1(x, t)$  describes a reversible process if the solution of the inverse Cauchy's problem with the following initial condition formulated at  $t = t_1$ ,

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial Q(u, x, t)}{\partial x} = f(u, x, t),$$

$$u(x, t_1) = u_1(x, t_1), \quad 0 \le t \le t_2,$$
(2)

coincides in the strip  $0 \le t \le t_1$  with  $u_1(x, t)$ ; but if the solution of problem (2) is distinct from  $u_1(x, t)$  then we will state  $u_1(x, t)$  describes an irreversible process.

If  $u_1(x, t)$  is a classical solution of problem (1), then obviously it describes a reversible process. Actually, the smooth function  $u_1(x, t)$  is a unique smooth solution both of problem (1), as well as problem (2), as stems from the uniqueness theorem of the classical solution of a system of quasilinear equations proven in Chapter One.

- 496 -

Advancing to the problem of the reversibility of the process described by the discontinuous solution of problem (1), we must consider that we will regard only stable solutions as solutions of this problem. Suppose  $u_1(x, t)$  is a stable discontinuous solution of problem (1) and that x = x(t) is its discontimuity line. Therefore, the stability conditions

 $\xi_{0}(x_{n}(t), x(t), t) > D > \xi_{0}(x_{n}(t), x(t), t).$ (3)

are satisfied at the line x = x(t).

We will also label as solutions of the inverse Cauchy's problem (2) only solutions that are stable with respect to variation and the initial data. We can easily see, however, that variation in the direction of motion at time t leads to stability conditions that are the inverse of (3), i.e.,

## $\lim_{t \to 0} (x_{1}(t), -x(t), t) < D < \xi_{1}(x_{1}(t), -x(t), t),$

since here the right and left pocitions are interchanged.

Thus, if  $u_1(x, t)$  is a stable discontinuous solution of problem (1), then  $u = u_1(x, t)$  is not a stable solution of the inverse Cauchy's problem (2), since it does not satisfy conditions (4). This means that the function  $u = u_2(x, t)$ , clearly distinct from  $u_1(x, t)$  will be a stable solution of the inverse Cauchy's problem (2), and that the solution  $u_1(x, t)$  describes an irreversible process.

Let us clarify our onclusions here with a very simple example. For the equation

 $\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \frac{s^2}{2} = 0$ 

with the initial condition

$$u(x, 0) = u_{0}(x) = \begin{cases} u & \text{for } x < 0, \\ u^{+} & \text{for } x > 0. \end{cases}$$
(6)

as we have seen above, for the case  $u^{-} > u^{+}$  the following function is a stable discontinuous solution:

$$u_{1}(x, t) = \begin{cases} u^{-} \text{ for } x < Dt, \\ u^{+} \text{ for } x > Dt, \end{cases}$$

$$D = \frac{u^{-} + u^{+}}{-497^{2}}$$
(7)

But if we select any instant  $t = t_1 > 0$  and solve the inverse Cauchy's problem for equation (5), that is, the problem when the initial position

$$u(x, t_1) = u_1(x, t_1) = \begin{cases} u & \text{for } x < x_1, \\ & x_1 = Dt_1, \\ & x_1 = Dt_1, \end{cases}$$
(8)

is assigned at  $t = t_1$  and if we seek the solution where  $0 \le t \le t_1$ , then the following function will become the stable solution of this problem:

$$\mathbf{z}_{2}(x, t) = \begin{cases} \mathbf{z}^{-} & \text{for } x - x_{1} \leq \mathbf{z}^{-}(t_{1} - t), \\ \frac{x - x_{1}}{t - t_{1}} & \text{for } \mathbf{z}^{-}(t_{1} - t) \leq x - x_{1} \leq \mathbf{z}^{+}(t_{1} - t), \\ \mathbf{z}^{+} & \text{for } \mathbf{z}^{-}(x_{1} - t) \leq \mathbf{z}^{+}(t_{1} - t). \end{cases}$$
(9)

Figure 4.14 presents a pattern of characteristics for the solutions  $u_1(x,t)$ at  $u_2(x, t)$ . Characteristics of solution  $u_1(x, t)$  are shown by solid lines, and for solution  $u_2(x, t)$  — by dash lines. Thus, the solution  $u_1(x, t)$  and  $u_2(x, t)$  are distinct in zone I.

And thus, a discontinuous stable solution of a hyperbolic system of quasilinear equations describes an irreversible process. This conclusion is valid only for hyperbolic equations, since for equations of other types the inverse Cauchy's problem can prove to be incorrect, that is, the irreversibility of the process will have a different nature in this case; in particular, even smooth solutions can describe irreversible processes.

Finally, we wish to direct the attention also to the fact that this conclusion is valid only for essentially nonlinear hyperbolic systems of quasilinear equations.

Actually, discontinuous solutions are linear, semilinear, and weeklynonlinear systems of equations of hyperbolic type describe irreversible processes. This stems from the fact that the uniqueness theorem of discontinuous solutions for the systems can be proven only on the basis of integral laws of conservation, that is, unstable solutions are nonexistent for these systems.

- 498 -



Pigure 4.14

KEY:

A -- Zone I

Let us state, finally, several considerations on the nature of the continuous dependence of generalized solutions of a system of quasilinear equations on initial values.

From the examples considered above it is clear that the measure of proximity of generalized solutions cannot be found in the norm of space C. As we have seen in this chapter, for the case of a single quasilinear equation stable generalized solutions exhibit the property that

$$\sup_{x} |\Phi(x, t) - \overline{\Phi}(x, t)| \to 0, \qquad (10)$$
  
$$\sup_{x} |\Phi(x, 0) - \overline{\Phi}(x, 0)| \to 0. \qquad (11)$$

Here  $\phi(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}), \overline{\phi}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$  are potentials of the generalized solutions  $u(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$ and  $\overline{u}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$ . We will state that solutions exhibiting this property are continuously dependent on initial data "in the potential metric."

This property of stable solutions of single equations enables us to assume that for systems of quasilinear equations as well the stability generalizes solutions denotes their continuous dependence on initial conditions "in the potential metric."

Section II. A Single Quasilinear Equation

1. Review of results. A single quasilinear equation is the simplest case - 499 -

if

of a system of quasilinear equations in which there are essential simplifying details. Naturally, therefore, the first results in the study of discontinuous solutions of Cauchy's problem were obtained for a single quasilinear equation.

In 1950 E. Hopf published the classical work [63] which constructed a discontinuous solution of Cauchy's problem

$$\frac{dz}{dt} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( \frac{s^2}{2} \right) = 0, \quad s(x, 0) = s_0(x). \tag{1}$$

The E. Hopf method consists of the following.

Instead of Cauchy's problem (1) he considers a different Cauchy's problem:

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{z}_{\mu}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \frac{\mathbf{z}_{\mu}^{2}}{2} = \mu \frac{\partial^{2} \mathbf{z}_{\mu}}{\partial x^{4}}, \quad \mathbf{z}_{\mu}(x, 0) = \mathbf{z}_{0}(x), \quad \mu > 0.$$
 (2)

whose solution is written explicitly. The generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (1) is determined as the limit  $u_{\mu}(x, t) a_{\mu} \not \longrightarrow 0$ :

$$u(x, t) = \lim_{\mu \to 0} u_{\mu}(x, t).$$
(3)

An explicit expression for  $u_{\mathcal{U}}(x, t)$  and formula (3) for the generalized solution u(x, t) Cauchy's problem (1) made it possible to study in detail the properties of a discontinuous solution of problem (1).

Thus, the E. Hopf construction can be regarded as the first of result of establishing the existence and uniqueness of a generalized solution of Cauchy's problem for a single quasilinear equation in a sufficiently broad class of initial functions (it is sufficient to require only boundedness and measurability of the initial function  $u_0(x)$  for the E. Hopf construction).

Let us note that Cauchy's problem (2) has been also considered by Borger [2, 3] and by Cole [23]. Germain and Bader [11] established that the solution of problem (1) is unique if at the discontinuity points u(x, t) the stability condition  $u_{\Pi} > u_{\Pi}$  is satisfied.

However, a vigorous validation of the solution of Cauchy's problem (1) was given first by E. Hopf. In particular, E. Hopf was the first to state that the function u(x, t) given by formula (3) satisfies equation (1) in the - 500 - sense of satisfying the integral equality

10

$$\int_{2} \int \left( a(x, t) \frac{dx}{dt} + \frac{a^{d}(x, t)}{dt} \frac{dx}{dt} \right) dx dt + \int g(x, 0) u_{0}(x) dx = 0 \quad (4)$$

for an arbitrary smooth finite function g(x, t).

In 1954 0. A. Oleynik [40, 41] considered the following Cauchy's problem:

assuming that condition  $\varphi_{uu}^{n}(u, x, t) > 0$  ( $\varphi_{uu}^{n} < 0$ ) was satisfied in a class of piecewise-continuous and piecewise-differentiable solutions, and prove the existence and uniqueness of the solution. In 1956-1957 0. A. Oleynik [44, 46] extended this result also to the class of bounded measurable solutions u(x, t). A. M. Tikhonov and A. A. Samarskiy [61] considered the following Cauchy's problem in 1954 for an inhomogeneous law of conservation:

 $\begin{bmatrix} \frac{\partial \mathbf{x}}{\partial t} & \frac{\partial \mathbf{y}(\mathbf{x}, \hat{x}, \hat{t})}{\partial x} = \int (\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{x}, \hat{t}) \quad (7)$ 

in the class  $u(x, t) \in K$ , also assuming the convexity of the function  $\varphi(u, x, t)$  $(\varphi_{uu}^{n} \neq 0).$ 

In several subsequent works the properties of solutions of Cauchy's problem were refined for equation (7). Several new methods of solving Cauchy's problem were proposed for equations (5) and (7), including the "potential method" [27] and the "potential smoothing" method [56].

The works of I. M. Gel'fand, O. A. Oleynik, and A. S. Kalashnikov [10, 48, 50, 24] considered and in several cases solved Cauchy's problem for a nonconvex function  $\varphi(u, x, t)$  when the quantity  $\varphi''_{uu}(u, x, t)$  is sign-variable.

Although in this case the problem was solved in much less detail, nontheless the main features of this case were clarified.

In this section we consider almost exclusively the case of the convex function  $\varphi(u, x, t)$ ; the case of the nonconvex  $\varphi(u)$  is analyzed only in order to demonstrate the complications that arise.

- 501 -

For simplicity in our presentation of results, we will limit ourselves, as a rule, to the class of solutions  $u(x, t) \in K$ , though most of the results are transferred without appreciable complications also to the class of bounded measurable solutions.

2. E. Hopf construction. E. Hopf considered the solution u(x, t) of equation

$$\frac{\partial x}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{4x} \frac{x^2}{2} = 0$$
 (1)  
u(x, 0) = u_{1}(x) (2)

as a limit as  $\mu \rightarrow 0$  of the solutions  $u_{\mu}(x, t)$  of a different Cauchy's problem:

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{u}_{\mu}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \frac{\mathbf{u}_{\mu}^{2}}{2} = \mu \frac{\partial^{2} \mathbf{u}_{\mu}}{\partial x^{4}}, \quad \mu > 0, \quad (3)$$
$$\mathbf{u}_{\mu}(x, 0) = \mathbf{u}_{\mu}(x). \quad (4)$$

We will assume the function  $u_0(x)$  to be bounded over the entire axis  $|x| < \infty$ , exhibiting a piecewise-continuous first derivative, and with a first-order discontinuity point.

We will assume that we know the solution  $u_{\mathcal{U}}(x, t)$  of Cauchy's problem (3), (4) and that it is continuously differentiable when t > 0. Then, by equation (3), the curvilinear integral

$$\Phi^{\vee}_{\mu}(x,t) = \int_{(0,0)}^{(x,t)} a_{\mu} dx + \left[\mu \frac{\partial a_{\mu}}{\partial x} - \frac{a_{\mu}^2}{2}\right] dt \qquad (5)$$

does not depend on the integration path; here

with the initial condition

$$\frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial x} = u_{\mu}, \quad \frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial t} = \mu \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} - \frac{u_{\mu}^{3}}{2}, \quad (6)$$

Canceling function  $u_{\mu}$  from (6), we obtain an equation which  $\phi_{\mu}(x, t)$  satisfies:

$$\frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial t} + \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial x} \right)^2 = \mu \frac{\partial^2 \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial x^4}.$$
 (7)

formulas (4) and (5) lead to the initial condition for  $\Phi_{\mu}$ :

$$\Phi_{\mu}(x, 0) = \Phi_{0}(x) = \int_{0}^{x} u_{0}(\xi) d\xi.$$
(8)

By our assumption,  $u_0(x) = o(|x|)$  as  $x \rightarrow \pm \infty$ . Hence it follows that  $\phi_0(x) = o(x^2)$  as  $x \rightarrow \pm \infty$ . (9) (10) obviously,  $\phi_0(x)$  is a continuous function of variable x, varying the piecewisecontinuous first derivative.

We now solve Cauchy's problem (7), (8) for  $\phi_{\mu}$ : we find  $u_{\mu}(x, t)$  by formula (6), and then, as  $\mu \rightarrow 0$ , we obtain at the limit the function u(x, t), which we call the generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2). The substitution  $\Phi_{\mu}(\mathbf{x}, t) = -2\mu \ln \Psi_{\mu}(\mathbf{x}, t)$ (11) reduces Cauchy's problem (7), (8) to Cauchy's problem for the equation of thermal conductivity

with the initial condition  

$$\frac{\partial \Psi_{\mu}}{\partial x} = \mu \frac{\partial^{2} \Psi_{\mu}}{\partial x^{2}} \qquad (12)$$

$$\Psi_{\mu}(x, 0) = \Psi_{\mu}^{0}(x) = \exp\left\{-\frac{1}{2\mu} \Phi_{0}(x)\right\} = \exp\left\{-\frac{1}{2\mu} \int_{-\frac{1}{2\mu}} \int_{-\frac$$

and therefore Cauchy's problem (12), (13) has a unique solution, which is yielded by the formula

$$\Psi_{\mu}(x, t) = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{x\mu}t} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \exp\left\{-\frac{(x-\xi)^{2}}{4\mu t}\right\} \Psi_{\mu}^{0}(\xi) d\xi =$$

$$= \frac{1}{2\sqrt{x\mu}t} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \exp\left\{-\frac{1}{2\mu}\left[\Phi_{0}(\xi) + \frac{(x-\xi)^{2}}{2t}\right]\right\} d\xi.$$
(15)

Now from formulas (11) and (6) we obtain an expression for  $u_{\mathcal{U}}(x, t)$ :

- 503 -

$$u_{\mu}(x, t) = \frac{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left(\frac{x-\xi}{t}\right)^{t} \exp\left\{-\frac{\lambda(t, x, \xi)}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \exp\left\{-\frac{\lambda(t, x, \xi)}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi},$$
(16)
$$\lambda_{1}(t, x, \xi) = \Phi_{0}(\xi) + \frac{(x-\xi)^{2}}{2t}.$$
(17)

(17)

where

It follows from formula (17) that the function  $\lambda(t, x, \xi)$  is a continuous function of all its variables as t > 0. Based on condition (10) we can assert that for any fixed x, t > 0  $\lambda(t, x, \xi) \rightarrow +\infty$  as  $\xi - \pm \infty$ . (18) This means that the continuous function  $\lambda(t, x, \xi)$  takes on - for fixed x, t > 0 - the smallest value of  $\lambda_{\min}(x, t)$  for some bounded set of values of the variable  $\xi$ . Let us denote this set by m(x, t).

Let us introduce into our consideration function  $v(t, x, \xi)$ :

$$\mathbf{v}(t, x, \xi) = \lambda(t, x, \xi) - \lambda_{\min}(x, t) = \Phi_0(\xi) + \frac{(x-\xi)^2}{2t} - \lambda_{\min}(x, t).$$
 (19)

By the definition of the quantity  $\lambda_{\underline{min}}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  as the absolute minimum relative to the variable  $\xi$  of the function  $\lambda(t, \mathbf{x}, \xi)$ , we obviously conclude that  $\nu(t, \mathbf{x}, \xi) \ge 0$ ; (20) and here the equality sign in (20) holds only for the case when  $\xi$  belongs to the set  $\mathbf{n}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$ . Multiplying the numerator and denominator of formula (16) by

exp 
$$\left\{+\frac{\lambda_{\min}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})}{2\mu}\right\}$$
, we give the following form:

$$u_{\mu}(x, t) = \frac{-\infty}{\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \left\{-\frac{v(t, x, \xi)}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi}$$

$$(21)$$

Suppose  $\xi^{-}(x, t)$  and  $\xi^{+}(x, t)$  are, respectively, the exact lower and exact upper bounds of the set m(x, t):

$$\xi^{-}(x, t) = \inf m(x, t), \quad \xi^{+}(x, t) = \sup m(x, t), \quad \xi^{-}(x, t) \leq \xi^{+}(x, t).$$
 (22)

Let us graphically clarify the definition of the set m(x, t) and its bounds  $\xi$ ,  $\xi^+$ . To do this, let us introduce a new function  $\eta(t, x, \xi)$ :

$$\eta(t, x, \xi) = \lambda(t, x, \xi) - \frac{x^2}{2t} = \eta(\xi, 0, \xi) - \xi \frac{x}{t}.$$
 (23)

)

The functions  $\lambda(t, x, \xi)$ ,  $\nu(t, x, \xi)$ , and  $\eta(t, x, \xi)$  take on the smallest values for fixed x, t>0 of the same points  $\xi \in m(x, t)$ .

- 504 -



AND ALL PROPERTY AND ADDREED

Figure 4.15

Figure 4.15 shows in the plane of variables  $\xi$ , z the curve  $z = \eta(t, 0, \xi)$  and some straight line  $z = x \xi/t + c$ . The inclination of this straight line is given for fixed x, t > 0. Let us select such a number c so that this straight line is tangent to the curve  $z = \eta(t, 0, \xi)$  from beneath, and nowhere intersects it. Then the set of points  $\xi$  in which  $\xi x/t + c = \eta(t, 0, \xi)$  constitutes the set m(x, t). Actually, if curve  $z = \eta(t, 0, \xi)$  "reats" on the straight line  $z = x \xi/t + c$ , then this means that at  $\eta(t, 0, \xi) - x \xi/t = \eta(t, x, \xi)$  at the points at which  $\xi x/t + c = \eta(t, 0, \xi)$  takes on its smallest value. Let us note that the number c coincides with  $\eta_{\min}(x, t)$ .

In Figure 4.15, the set m(x, t), except for the bounds  $\xi^{-}(x, t)$ ,  $\xi^{+}(x, t)$ , contains further the segment  $a \leq \xi \leq b$ .

Let us now establish the following properties of the quantities  $\xi^{-}, \xi^{+}$ :

$\xi^+(x, t) \leq \xi^-(x', t)$ when $x < x^1$ ,	(24)
$\xi^{-}(x-0, t) = \xi^{-}(x, t), \ \xi^{+}(x+0, t) = \xi^{+}(x, t),$	(25)
$t^{-}(1-m) = t^{-}(1-m)$	1-1)

 $\boldsymbol{\xi}^{-}(+\infty, t) = +\infty, \quad \boldsymbol{\xi}^{+}(-\infty, t) = -\infty. \tag{26}$ 

To prove property (24), let us consider the difference

$$\eta(t, x + \Delta x, \xi) - \eta(t, x + \Delta x, \xi^{+}(x, t)) =$$
  
=  $\eta(t, x, \xi) - \eta(t, x, \xi^{+}(x, t)) - \frac{\Delta x}{t} [\xi - \xi^{+}(x, t)].$  (27)

By virtue of the definition of the upper bound - 505 -

 $\eta(t, x + \Delta x, \xi) - \eta(t, x + \Delta x, \xi^{+}(x, t)) \qquad > 0 \quad \text{when } \xi < \xi^{+}(x, t), \quad (29)$ By the definition of  $\xi^{-}(x, t)$ 

$$\eta(t, x + \Delta x, \xi'(x + \Delta x, t)) - \eta(t, x + \Delta x, \xi^{+}(x, t)) \leq 0$$
 (30)  
( $\Delta x > 0$ ).

Comparing formula (30) with (29), we see that  $\xi^{-}(x + x, t) \ge \xi^{+}(x, t)$ . This then proves to be inequality (24).

The proof of inequality (24) is illustrated geometrically. Actually, if  $x^{i} > x$ , then the slope of the reference line  $z = \xi x^{i}/t + c^{i}$  is greater than the slope of the line  $z = \xi x/t + c$  and from Figure 4.15 inequality (24) follows at once.

In the similar fushion we can readily establish the properties (25) and (26). Let us note that since the function  $\lambda(t, x, \xi)$  is a continuous function of all its variables when t > 0, then its absolute minimum  $\lambda_{\min}(x, t)$  relative to the variable  $\xi$  is also a continuous function of the variable x, t.

Let us turn to formula (21) and show that for any 
$$x, t > 0$$
  

$$\frac{x-\xi^{+}(x,t)}{t} \leq \liminf_{\substack{\mu > 0 \\ x' + x \\ t' + t}} (x', t') \leq \limsup_{\substack{\mu > 0 \\ x' + x \\ t' + t}} u_{\mu}(x', t') \leq \frac{x-\frac{1}{t}}{t}.$$
(31)

From formulas (31), in particular it follows that if at the point x, t(t > 0)the condition  $\xi$  (x, t) =  $\xi^{+}(x, t)$  is satisfied, then at this point there exists the limit

$$\lim_{\substack{\mu \to 0 \\ t' + x}} u_{\mu}(x', t') = \frac{x - \mathbf{i}^{-}(x, t)}{t} = \frac{x - \mathbf{i}^{+}(x, t)}{t}.$$
(32)

Proceeding to prove formula (31), for brevity we denote  $\xi^+(x, t) = \xi^+$ ,  $\xi^-(x, t) = \xi^-$ . Suppose  $\varepsilon > 0$  is an arbitrarily small positive number. Let -506 - us select positive mashers a and b that are sufficiently small that for all values  $\xi$ ,  $x^{i}$ ,  $t^{i}$ , satisfying the conditions

$$|z'-z|+|t'-t| < e, |z'-20 < |z < |z'+20, 0 < e < t, (33)$$

the following inequalities are satisfied:

$$T = \frac{1 - 1}{1} - 1 < \frac{1 - 1}{1} < \frac{1 - 1}{1} + 1 = L$$
(34)

The functions  $\xi^{-}(x, t)$  and  $\xi^{+}(x, t)$  are seticontinuous, respectively, to the left and to the right, and therefore if the value of a is small enough, then providing that inequalities (33) and (34) are satisfied, we can assume also that the following have been met:



Let us estimate the mamerator in formula (36):

$$\int \frac{x'-\xi}{t'} \exp\left\{-\frac{v(t',x',\xi)}{2\xi}\right\} d\xi =$$

$$=i \int \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi + \int \left[\frac{x'-\xi}{t'}-t\right] \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi >$$

$$> i \int \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi + \int \left[\frac{x'-\xi}{t'}-t\right] \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi +$$

$$+ \int \left[\frac{x'-\xi}{t'}-t\right] \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi =$$

$$= \int \frac{x'-\xi}{t'} \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi - \int \left[\frac{x'-\xi}{t'}-t\right] \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi \quad (37)$$

- 507 -

In obtaining (37) we use the condition (34). Quite similarly, we obtain for the numerator the estimate from above



Dividing the estimate obtain in (37) by the denominator in formula (36), we obviously get



Let us show that the last two terms in inequality (39) tend to zero as  $\mathcal{A} \longrightarrow 0$ uniformly relative to x', t', if the latter satisfies constraint (33). Noting that the linear function  $\left[\frac{\chi' - \chi}{\xi'} - \mathcal{L}\right]$  on the semi-intervals  $(-\infty, \xi' - 2b]$ and  $\left[\xi^{+} + 2b, +\infty\right)$  is estimated moduluswise, respectively, by the quantities  $\omega(\xi' - \xi)$  and  $\omega(\xi - \xi')$  and the value of  $\sim$ : can be selected independently of x', t', if the latter satisfies (33), let us write:

- 508 -

 $\left| \underbrace{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[ \frac{x'-\xi}{t'} - t \right]_{-1}^{t} \exp\left\{ -\frac{y}{2\mu} \right] d\xi}_{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[ \frac{z}{t'} - \xi \right] d\xi} < \underbrace{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[ \frac{z}{t'} - \xi \right] \exp\left\{ -\frac{y}{2\mu} \right] d\xi}_{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[ \frac{z}{t'} - \xi \right] d\xi} < \underbrace{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[ \frac{z}{t'} + \xi \right] d\xi}_{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[ \frac{z}{2\mu} \right] d\xi} , \quad (40)$  $\frac{\int_{1}^{\infty} \left[\frac{x'-1}{p'}-l\right] \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} dt}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} dt} < \frac{\int_{1}^{\infty} \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} dt}{\int_{1}^{\infty} \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} dt} < \frac{\int_{1}^{\infty} \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} dt}{\int_{1}^{\infty} \exp\left\{-\frac{v}{2\mu}\right\} dt}$ 

For all x', t', satisfying (33),  $v(t', x', \xi) > 0$  when  $\xi < \xi - 2b$  and  $v(t', x', \xi) = 0(\xi^2/2t')$  as  $\xi \rightarrow -\infty$ . Therefore there exists the number A > 0 such that  $v(t', x', \xi) > A(\xi - \xi)^2$  when  $\xi \leq \xi - 2b$ . Using the estimate, let us write the following expression for the numerator in formula (40):

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\xi^{-}-2\delta} \omega[\xi^{-}-\xi] \exp\left\{-\frac{\nu(t', x', \xi)}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi < \\ < \omega \int_{-\infty}^{\xi^{-}-2\delta} (\xi^{-}-\xi) \exp\left\{-\frac{A}{2\mu}(\xi-\xi^{-})^{2}\right\} d\xi = \frac{\omega\mu}{A} \exp\left\{-\frac{2A\delta^{2}}{\mu}\right\}.$$
(42)

On the other hand, since  $\gamma(t', x', \xi'(t', x')) = 0$ , then there exists a  $\delta > 0$  such that  $\gamma(t', x', \xi) < 4Ab^2$  for all  $\xi$  from interval  $\xi(x', t') - \xi \leq \xi \leq \xi(x', t')$ . Therefore the denominator in formula (40) can be estimated as follows:

- 509 -

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{2\mu}} \exp\left\{-\frac{\nu(t', x', \xi)}{2\mu}\right\} d\xi > \int_{\frac{1}{2} - (x', t') - \delta}^{\frac{1}{2} - (x', t')} \exp\left\{-\frac{2Ab^2}{\mu}\right\} d\xi = \\ = \delta \exp\left\{-\frac{2Ab^2}{\mu}\right\}. \quad (43)$$

The right side of inequality (40) does not exceed the ratio of the right side of (42) to (43), i.e., it does not exceed the value of  $\omega \mathcal{M}/AS$ , where its estimate holds uniformly for all x', t' satisfying (33). Since a similar estimate can be readily obtained also for the second term in (39), then we can write:

$$u_{\mu}(x', t') > l + O(\mu). \tag{44}$$

Similar operations for (38) lead to the inequality

$$u_{\mu}(x', t') < L + O(\mu).$$
 (45)

Estimates (44), (45) hold uniformly for x', t', satisfying (33). From the definition of the numbers  $\mathcal{L}$  and L (34) and the arbitrary choice of the quantity  $\mathcal{E}$  it follows that estimates (44), (45) prove formulas (31) and (32).

Let us determine the generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) by means of the formula  $u(x, t) = \lim_{\mathcal{M}} u_{\mathcal{M}}(x, t)$  (46)  $\mathcal{M} \longrightarrow 0$ 

at all points x, t, at which this limit exists, i.e.,  $\xi^{-}(x, t) = \xi^{+}(x, t)$ . The function u(x, t) is continuous at these points over the set of argument x, t.

At the points at which  $\xi^{-}(x, t) \neq \xi^{+}(x, t)$ , we will assume for definiteness that  $u(x, t) = u(x - 0, t) = \frac{x - \xi^{-}(x, t)}{t}$ . Suppose  $\xi^{-}(x, t) \neq \xi^{+}(x, t)$  at any point (x, t). Then from formulas (31) and

(24) it follows that u(x - 0, t) > u(x + 0, t). (47)

since

$$u(x-0, t) = \frac{x-\xi^{-}(x, t)}{t}, \quad u(x+0, t) = \frac{x-\xi^{+}(x, t)}{t}. \quad (48)$$

Inequality (47) shows that the generalized solution u(x, t) given by formula (46) satisfies the stability condition which was introduced in Section I. - 510 - Suppose now  $\xi^{-}(x, t) = \xi^{+}(x, t) = \xi(x, t)$ . If  $\xi = \xi(x, t)$  is a point of continuity of the initial function  $u_{0}(\xi)$ , then since  $\lambda(t, x, \xi)$  takes on the minimum value of this point, then

$$u_{0}(\xi(x,t)) = \frac{x - \xi(x,t)}{t}, \qquad (49)$$
$$u_{0}'(\xi(x,t) - 0) \ge -\frac{1}{t}, \quad u_{0}'(\xi(x,t) + 0) \ge -\frac{1}{t} \qquad (50)$$

we assume that the point  $\xi = \xi(x, t)$  can be a point of discontinuity of the derivative of the function  $u_0(\xi)$ . But if the point  $\xi = \xi(x, t) = \xi^{-1}(x, t) = \xi^{-1}(x, t)$  is a point of discontinuity of the initial function  $u_0(\xi)$ , then

$$u_0(\xi(x,t)-0) < u_0(\xi(x,t)+0).$$
 (51)

Now suppose  $\xi(x, t) \neq \xi^{+}(x, t)$ . Then

1

$$u_0(\xi^{-}(x,t)-0) = u(x-0,t) \le u_0(\xi^{-}(x,t)+0), \quad (52)$$
  
$$u_0(\xi^{+}(x,t)-0) \le u(x+0,t) = u_0(\xi^{+}(x,t)+0). \quad (53)$$

Finally, let us note yet another property of solution u(x, t). Suppose x = x(t) is the discontinuity line u(x, t). Then

$$\lim_{\substack{t' \to t+0 \\ t' \to t+0}} \frac{x(t') - x(t')}{t' - t'} = \frac{1}{2} \left[ u(x(t) - 0, t) + u(x(t) + 0, t) \right] \quad (54)$$

This property shows that piecewise-smooth solutions u(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) satisfy Hugoniot's condition for equation (1).

Now let us proceed to clarifying the problem in which sense function  $u(x, t) = \lim_{\mathcal{U}} u_{\mathcal{U}}(x, t)$  satisfy equation (1) and initial condition (2).

Let us consider the function

$$\Phi(x, t) = \lim_{\mu \to 0} \Phi_{\mu}(x, t) = \lim_{\mu \to 0} \frac{\ln 2 \sqrt{\pi \mu t}}{1/2\mu} - \lim_{\mu \to 0} \frac{-\infty}{1/2\mu} \frac{1}{1/2\mu} \frac{1}{1/$$

applying in this equality l'Hopital's rule, we get - 511 -



From formula (55) it follows that  

$$\begin{aligned}
\Phi(x, t) &= \lambda_{\min}(x, t) = \lambda(t, x, \xi^{-}(x, t)) = \lambda(t, x, \xi^{+}(x, t)) = \\
&= \inf_{\xi} \left[ \Phi_{0}(\xi) + \frac{(x-\xi)^{2}}{2t} \right] = \inf_{\xi} \mathcal{F}(t, x, \xi), \quad (56) \\
\mathcal{F}(t, x, \xi) &= \Phi_{0}(\xi) + \frac{(x-\xi)^{2}}{2t}.
\end{aligned}$$

The proof of (56) is analogous to the proof of inequalities (31). Hence it follows that  $\Phi(x, t)$  is a function of the variable x, t that is continuous in the half-plane t > 0. Since as  $t \rightarrow 0$ ,  $\mathcal{F}(x, t) \rightarrow x$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^{+}(x, t) \rightarrow x$ , then from (56) it follows that  $\Phi(x, t)$  is continuous also when t = 0, i.e., it is continuous when  $t \ge 0$ .

Let us consider the arbitrary point (x, t) of the half-plane t > 0, at which  $\xi^{-}(x, t) = \xi^{+}(x, t)$ . Obviously, there exists the neighborhood of the point (x, t) in which  $\xi^{-}(x', t') = \xi^{+}(x', t')$  for all of its points (x', t'). By (6)

$$\frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial x} = u_{\mu}, \quad \frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial t} = \mu \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} - \frac{u_{\mu}^2}{2}. \tag{57}$$

Since the sequence  $u_{\mathcal{M}}$  converges uniformly in this neighborhood to u(x, t), and  $\Phi_{\mathcal{M}}(x, t) \Longrightarrow \Phi(x, t)$  according to the proof given above, then obviously  $\Phi(x, t)$  is differentiable at the point (x, t); here

$$\frac{\partial \Phi(x,t)}{\partial x} = u(x,t).$$
 (58)

- 512 -

Differentiating formula (16) relative to the variable x, we find



where we denote the quantity

51.0



By  $\overline{u_{\mathcal{U}}^2}$ . At the points (x, t) at which  $\xi(x, t) = \xi^+(x, t)$ , we have

$$\lim_{\mu \to 0} u_{\mu}^{2} = \lim_{\mu \to 0} u_{\mu}^{2} = \left[\frac{x + \xi(x, t)}{t}\right]^{2}.$$
 (61)

Therefore in this neighborhood of the point (x, t), according to (57), the sequence  $\partial \Phi_{i}/\partial t$  uniformly converges as  $\mathcal{M} \longrightarrow 0$ :

$$\lim_{\mu \to 0} \frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial t} = \lim_{\mu \to t'} \left( -\frac{u_{\mu}^2}{2} \right) = \left( -\frac{u^2(x, \tilde{x})}{2} \right). \tag{62}$$

Consequently, the function  $\phi(\mathbf{x}, t)$  is differentiable in the point under consideration  $(\mathbf{x}, t)$  relative to the variable t, where

$$\frac{\partial \Phi(x,t)}{\partial t} = -\frac{u^2(x,t)}{2}.$$
 (63)

And thus, at all points (x, t) for which  $\xi(x, t) = \xi(x, t)$ , the function  $\Phi(x, t)$  is continuously differentiable and satisfies the equation

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial t} + \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x} \right)^2 = 0.$$
 (64)

By formula (25) the functions  $\xi^{-}(x, t)$  and  $\xi^{+}(x, t)$  are monotonically increasing functions of the variable x and are semicontinuous relative to the variable x and are bounded for finite x, t. Hence it follows that for any segment of the straight line t = constant the set of points in which  $\xi^{-}(x, t) \neq \xi^{+}(x, t)$  is not more than countable. Hence, it follows further, that in any domain G -513 -

of variables (x, t) there exists not more than a countable number of lines outside of which  $\oint(x, t)$  is continuously differentiable and satisfies equations (64).

Since 
$$\xi^{-}(\mathbf{x}, t) \rightarrow \mathbf{x}, \ \xi^{+}(\mathbf{x}, t) \rightarrow \mathbf{x}$$
 as  $t \rightarrow 0$ , then  

$$\Phi(\mathbf{x}, 0) = \Phi_{0}(\mathbf{x}) = \int u_{0}(\xi) d\xi.$$

By virtue of the continuity of  $\Phi(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$ , we conclude that

$$\int u(\mathbf{f}, \mathbf{f}) d\mathbf{f} \rightarrow \int u_0(\mathbf{f}) d\mathbf{f} \quad \text{as } \mathbf{t} \rightarrow \mathbf{0}. \tag{65}$$

Relations (65) and (64) show that the function u(x, t) given by formula (46) is the generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2).

Let us show by yet another method that the function u(x, t) given by formula (46) is a generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2). Integrating equation (3) over the domain G of the half-plane t > 0 bound d by the closed contcur C, we obviously get

$$\oint_{\mathcal{C}} u_{\mu} dx - \frac{u_{\mu}^2}{2} dt = -\oint_{\mathcal{C}} \mu \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} dt.$$
(66)

By (59),  $\mathcal{M} \xrightarrow{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{H}}} \rightarrow 0$  at the point which  $\mathbf{\xi}^{-}(\mathbf{x}, t) = \mathbf{\xi}^{+}(\mathbf{x}, t)$ . Therefore if we assume that at the contour C the measure of the set of points  $(\mathbf{x}, t)$  at which  $\mathbf{\xi}^{-}(\mathbf{x}, t) \neq \mathbf{\xi}^{+}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  is equal to zero, then as  $\mathcal{M} \rightarrow 0$  the integral  $\oint \mathcal{M} \frac{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{H}}}{\partial \mathbf{x}}$  dt appearing in the right side of (66) since to zero.

Under the same assumption, the integral in the left side of (66) as  $\mathcal{U} \longrightarrow 0$  retains its meaning, since at the contour C almost everywhere  $u(\mathbf{x}, t)$  $\rightarrow u(\mathbf{x}, t)$ . Therefore passing to the limit as  $\mathcal{U} \longrightarrow 0$  in (66), we get

$$\oint_{C} u(x, t) dx - \frac{u^{2}(x, t)}{2} dt = 0.$$
(67)

And thus, for an arbitrary closed contour C at which the measure of the set of points of discontinuity u(x, t) is equal to zero, the function u(x, t) satisfies the integral law of conservation (67) for equation (?).

- 514 -

Since the function u(x, t) takes on initial values (2) in the sense of (65), then u(x, t) is a stable generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) also in the sense of integral law of conservation (67).

1

Now we note that if at the points of the discontinuity of function u(x, t) a certain value is assigned, for example, u(x, t) = u(x - 0, t), (68) then equality (67) is valid in general for any closed contour C lying in the half-plane  $t \ge 0$ .

Actually, the contour C can be considered as the limit of the contours C' at which the measure of the set of points of discontinuity of function u(x, t)is equal to zero.

Equality (67) is satisfied for each such contour C' according to the focal point. If at each discontinuity point (x, t) of the function u(x, t)the corresponding point (x', t') of contour C' tends toward the left, i.e., x' < x,  $x' \rightarrow x$ , then  $u(x', t') \rightarrow u(x, t)$  by (68) and, passing to the limit in equality (67) we conclude that it has been satisfied for the arbitrary contour C.

Multiplying equation (3) by an arbitrary smooth finite function g(x, t)and integrating the result over the half-plane  $t \gg 0$ , we get

 $\iint_{t>0} \left[ \frac{\partial g}{\partial t} u_{\mu} + \frac{\partial g}{\partial x} \frac{u_{\mu}^{2}}{2} \right] dx dt + \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} g(x; 0) u_{\mu}(x) dx = \iint_{t>0} \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} \frac{\partial g}{\partial x} dx dt.$ (69)

Since almost everywhere  $u_{\mathcal{M}} \rightarrow u(x, t)$ ,  $u_{\mathcal{M}}^2 \rightarrow u^2(x, t)$  and by (64) for  $\mathcal{M} \xrightarrow{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{M}}} \rightarrow 0$ , then passing to the limit in (69) as  $\mathcal{M} \rightarrow 0$ , we get

$$\iint_{>0} \left[ \frac{\partial g}{\partial t} u(x, t) + \frac{\partial g}{\partial x} \frac{u^{2}(x, t)}{2} \right] dx dt + \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} g(x, 0) u_{0}(x) dx = 0.$$
(70)

Equality (70) shows that the constructed function u(x, t) is a generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) also in the sense of the last of the three definitions which were introduced in Section I. This definition of a generalized solution of quasilinear equations was first suggested by E. Hopf.

- 515 -

3. Cauchy's problem for the equation  $u_t + \varphi_x = 0$  given the condition  $\varphi_{uv}^* > 0$ . Suppose the function  $\varphi(u, x, t)$  exhibits two first continuous derivatives relative to all their variables as  $t \ge 0$ ,  $-\infty < x < \infty$  and for all the constraints on u. We will assume that  $\varphi_{uv}^*(u, x, t) > 0$  in this domain of variables x, t, u(the case of  $\varphi_{uv}^*(u, x, t) < 0$  is considered quite analogously).

For the equation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u, x, t)}{\partial x} = 0$$
(1)

we pose the initial condition  $u(0, x) = u_0(x)$ , (2) assuming that the function  $u_0(x)$  is piecewise-continuous and has a piecewisecontinuous first derivative for all bounded values of the variable x.

Cauchy's problem (1), (2) was considered and solved for the first time by 0. A. Oleynik, and this was done even for broader class of initial functions — bounded and measurable functions  $u_0(x)$ . Our consideration of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) will be less detailed and somewhat different from that given by 0. A. Oleynik.

For the characteristics system of equations (1)

$$\frac{dx}{dt} \stackrel{=}{\to} \varphi'_{\mathbf{x}}(u, x, t), \quad \frac{du}{dt} = -\varphi'_{\mathbf{x}}(u, x, t) \tag{3}$$

let us consider the Cauchy's problem with the initial conditions

$$u(0) = x_0, \quad u(0) = u_0.$$
 (4)

We will denote this solution of this Cauchy's problem by the latters

$$x(t) = X(t, x_0, u_0), \quad u(t) = U(t, x_0, u_0).$$
 (5)

These functions, by the definition, satisfy conditions (4), which we will now rewrite as  $\chi(0, x_0, u_0) \equiv x_0, \quad U(0, x_0, u_0) \equiv u_c.$  (6) We will assume that the function X and U remain bounded for any finite  $x_0, u_0$  and t > 0. The conditions in which this obtains are relatively involved, and we will not present them here.

If  $X(t, x_0, u_0)$  and  $U(t, x_0, u_0)$  are bounded, then they have continuous first derivatives with respect to all their variables. This follows from the continuous differentiability of the right side of the characteristics in (3). - 516 - Finally, we further assume that  $X(t, x_0, u_0) \rightarrow \pm \infty$  as  $x_0 \rightarrow \pm \infty$ . (7) The second problem which we will consider for the characteristic system (3) is the boundary value problem with the following conditions.

It is required to find the solution  $x(t) = \overline{X}(t, \tau, \xi, x_0)$ ,  $u(t) = \overline{U}(t, \tau, \xi, x_0)$  of characteristic system (3) satisfying the following boundary conditions:

$$x(0) = \overline{X}(0, \tau, \xi, x_0) \equiv x_0, \quad x(\tau) = \overline{X}(\tau, \tau, \xi, \overline{x}) \equiv \xi$$
 (8)

where  $x_0$ ,  $\xi$  are arbitrary numbers, and  $\tau > 0$ .

As before we will assume that this problem has a unique bounded solution for arbitrary  $\mathbf{x}_c$ ,  $\boldsymbol{\xi}$ ,  $\tau > 0$ , without detailing the complicated sufficient conditions under which this obtains. However, if this is assumed, then the functions  $\bar{\mathbf{X}}$ ,  $\bar{\mathbf{U}}$  are continuously differentiable relative to all their arguments.

Let us enumerate the following obvious relations:

$$\overline{X}(0, \tau, \xi, x_0) \equiv x_0, \quad \overline{X}(\tau, \tau, \xi, x_0) \equiv \xi.$$
(9)  
$$X(t, x_0, \overline{U}(0, \tau, \xi, x_0)) \equiv \overline{X}(t, \tau, \xi, x_0), \qquad (10)$$

$$U(t, x_0, \overline{U}(0, \tau, \xi, x_0)) \equiv \overline{U}(t, \tau, \xi, x_0).$$
(11)

For the E. Hopf equation considered in previous section,  $\varphi(u, x, t) = u^2/2$ and

From formulas (13) we can readily note that the solution u(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (2.2.1), (2.2.2), given by formulas (2.2.48) can also be written as

$$\begin{array}{c} u(x-0, t) = \overline{U}(t, t, x, \xi^{-}(x, t)), \\ u(x+0, t) = \overline{U}(t, t, x, \xi^{+}(x, t)), \end{array}$$
(14)

where the quantities  $\xi^{-}(x, t)$  and  $\xi^{+}(x, t)$  are defined (of subsection 2) as the exact lower and upper bounds of the set of  $\xi$  values for which the function - 517 -

$$\lambda(t, x, \xi) = \Phi_0(\xi) + \frac{(x-\xi)^2}{2t} = \int_0^{\xi} a_0(\eta) d\eta + \frac{(x-\xi)^2}{2t}$$

takes on a minimum value for fixed x, t. Foting that for the E. Hopf equation

$$I(t, x, \xi) = \lambda(t, x, \xi) - \frac{x^2}{2t} = \int_{0}^{\xi} [u_0(\eta) - \overline{U}(0, t, x, \eta)] d\eta = \int_{0}^{\xi} \left[ u_0(\eta) + \frac{\eta - x}{t} \right] d\eta, \quad (15)$$

we can assert that in this special case the  $\xi^{-}(x, t)$  and  $\xi^{+}(x, t)$  values can be also defined as the exact lower and exact upper bounds of the set of  $\xi$  values for which the function

$$I(t, x, \xi) = \int_{0}^{\xi} [x_{0}(\eta) - \overline{U}(0, t, x, \eta)] d\eta \qquad (16)$$

takes on its smallest value for fixed values of the variable x, t > 0.

As shown by 0. A. Oleynik, formulas (14) give the solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) under the requirements that we imposed above on the function  $\varphi$  (u, x, t), if we let  $\xi^{-}(x, t)$  and  $\xi^{+}(x, t)$  now stand for the exact upper and exact lower bounds of the set of  $\xi$  values for which I(t, x,  $\xi$ ) takes on its smallest value.

It follows from the requirements imposed on  $\varphi(u, x, t)$  that

 $\overline{U}(0, t, x, \xi) \rightarrow \mp \infty$  as  $\xi \rightarrow \pm \infty$ , (17) and since we assume the initial function  $u_0(x)$  to be bounded, then

This means that the continuous function  $I(t, x, \xi)$  for fixed values x, t > 0takes on its smallest value  $I_{\min}(x, t)$  on some bounded set m(x, t) of values of the variable  $\xi$ . We can denote exact lower and exact upper bounds of this set by, respectively,  $\xi^{-}(x, t)$  and  $\xi^{+}(x, t)$ . The quantities  $\xi^{-}(x, t)$  and  $\xi^{+}(x, t)$  satisfy relations (2.2.24), (2.2.25), and (2.2.26). The proof is given analogously as in subsection 2 and will be omitted here. The generalized solution u(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (1), (2), defined by formulas (14), satisfies inequality (2.2.47). -518 - Let us introduce into consideration the function

$$\mathcal{F}(t, x, t) = \int \mathbf{z}_{q}(\eta) d\eta + \int [\overline{U} \varphi_{q}'(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau) - \varphi(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau)] d\tau.$$
(19)

where for brevity we omit the arguments at the functions  $\overline{U} = \overline{U}(\tau, t, x, \xi)$ ,  $\overline{X} = \overline{X}(\tau, t, x, \xi)$ . Differentiate the integrand in the second term of formula (19) relative to the variable  $\xi$ . We get

$$\begin{split} [\overline{U}\varphi'_{\mathfrak{g}}(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau) - \varphi(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau)]'_{\mathfrak{g}} &= \overline{U}'_{\mathfrak{g}}\varphi'_{\mathfrak{g}}(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau) + \overline{U}[\varphi'_{\mathfrak{g}}(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau)]'_{\mathfrak{g}} - \varphi'_{\mathfrak{g}}(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau)\overline{U}'_{\mathfrak{g}} - \varphi'_{\mathfrak{g}}(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau)\overline{X}'_{\mathfrak{g}} = \\ &= \overline{U}[\varphi'_{\mathfrak{g}}(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau)]'_{\mathfrak{g}} - \varphi'_{\mathfrak{g}}(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau)\overline{X}'_{\mathfrak{g}}. \end{split}$$
(20)

But  $\overline{\mathbf{J}}$  and  $\overline{\mathbf{X}}$  represent the solution of characteristic system (3), therefore

$$\varphi'_{\mathbf{z}}(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \mathbf{x}) = \overline{X}'_{\mathbf{x}}, \quad -\varphi'_{\mathbf{z}}(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \mathbf{x}) = \overline{U}'_{\mathbf{x}}. \tag{21}$$

Inserting formulas (21) into (20), we get

$$[\overline{U}\varphi'_{z}-\varphi]'_{1}=\overline{U}\overline{X}'_{12}+\overline{U}'_{1}\overline{X}'_{1}=\frac{\partial}{\partial \tau}[\overline{U}(\tau, t, x, \xi)\overline{X}'_{1}(\tau, t, x, \xi)].$$

Inserting this expression into formula (19), we find

. . . . . . . .

$$\begin{aligned}
\hat{\sigma}(t,x,t) &= \int \sigma_{0}(\eta) d\eta + \int \int \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left[ \overline{U}(\tau,t,x,\eta) \overline{X}'_{\eta}(\tau,t,x,\eta) \right] d\tau d\eta + \\
&+ \int \left[ \overline{U}_{0} \sigma'_{\eta} \left( \overline{U}_{0}; \overline{X}_{0}; \tau \right) - \varphi \left( \overline{U}_{0}; \overline{X}_{0}; \tau \right) \right] d\tau. \quad (22)
\end{aligned}$$

where

2

$$\vec{U}_0 = \vec{U}(\tau, t, x, 0), \ \vec{X}_0 = \vec{X}(\tau, t, x, 0).$$

Let us inspect the second term in formula (22):

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left[ \overline{U}(t, t, x, \eta) \overline{X}'_{\eta}(t, t, x, \eta) \right] dt d\eta =$$

$$= \int_{0}^{\infty} \left\{ \overline{U}(t, t, x, \eta) \overline{X}'_{\eta}(t, t, x, \eta) - \overline{U}(0, t, x, \eta) \overline{X}'_{\eta}(0, t, x, \eta) \right\} d\eta.$$

But by formulas (8)  $\bar{X}'_{\eta}$  (0, t, x,  $\eta$ ) = 1,  $\bar{X}'_{\eta}$ (t, t, x,  $\eta$ ) = 0. Therefore  $\mathcal{G}(t, x, \xi) = \int_{0}^{\xi} [u_0(\eta) - \bar{U}(0, t, x, \eta)] d\eta + F(x, t)$ , (23)

- 519 -

where

$$F(x, t) = \int \left[ \widehat{U}_{q} \varphi'_{s} (\widehat{U}_{q}, \overline{X}, \tau) - \varphi(\widehat{U}_{q}, \overline{X}, \tau) \right] d\tau.$$
(24)

Formulas (23) and (19) give a new representation for  $I(t, x, \xi)$ , from which we can conclude that for fixed x, t > 0 the continuous function  $\mathcal{J}(t, x, \xi)$ takes on its smallest value on the same set m(x, t) of variable  $\xi$  as does the function  $I(t, x, \xi)$ . This means that the function

$$\Phi(x, t) = \mathcal{G}(t, x, \xi^{-}(x, t)) = \mathcal{G}(t, x, \xi^{+}(x, t)) = \inf_{\xi} \mathcal{G}(t, x, \xi)$$
(25)

is a unique and continuous function of the variables x, t.

From formulas (25) and (19) we conclude that the continuous function  $\Phi(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$  takes on, given  $\mathbf{t} = 0$ , the following values:

$$\Phi(x, 0) = \int_{0}^{x} \pi_{0}(\xi) d\xi = \Phi_{0}(x).$$
 (26)

Since the argument  $\mathcal{G}(t, x, \xi)$  is a Lipschitz-continuous function of all its arguments in any bounded domain of variables  $t > 0, x, \xi, i.e.$ ,

$$|\mathcal{G}(t+\Delta t, x+\Delta x, \xi+\Delta \xi) - \mathcal{G}(t, x, \xi)| \leq M \{|\Delta t|+|\Delta x|+|\Delta \xi|\}.$$
(27)

then its absolute minimum relative to the variable  $\xi$  — the function  $\mathfrak{P}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  — exhibits the same property, i.e.,

$$|\Phi(x+\Delta x, t+\Delta t) - \Phi(x, t)| \leqslant \tilde{M} ||\Delta x| + |\Delta t||.$$
(28)

Lipschitz-continuous function  $\Phi(\mathbf{x}, t)$  has almost everywhere continuous derivatives relative to the variables  $\mathbf{x}$ ,  $\mathbf{t}$ .

Let us calculate these derivatives formally at least. We have

$$\Phi(x, t) = \int_{0}^{t} u_{0}(\eta) d\eta + \int_{0}^{t} \left[ \overline{U} \Psi_{x}'(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau) - \Psi(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, \tau) \right] d\tau, (25)$$

where as before we denote  $\xi(x, t) = \overline{\xi}(x, t)$ ,  $\overline{\overline{v}} = \overline{\overline{v}}(\tau, t, x, \xi(x, t))$ . - 520 - By differentiating (29) with respect to variable x, we get

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x} = s_{z}(\xi(x, t)) \frac{\partial \xi(x, t)}{\partial x} + \int \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \tilde{U} \Psi'_{x} - \varphi \right] d\tau.$$
(30)

Just as in the preceding case,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \bar{U} \Psi'_{x} \left( \bar{U}, \ \bar{X}, \ \tau \right) - \gamma \left( \bar{U}, \ \bar{X}, \ \tau \right) \right] = \frac{\partial}{\partial \tau} \left( \bar{U} \overline{X}'_{x} \right)$$
(21)  
$$\bar{X}'_{x} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \ \bar{X} \left( \tau, \ t, \ x, \ \xi \left( x, \ t \right) \right).$$

where

3

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x} = \mathbf{s}_{2}(\xi(x, t)) \frac{\partial_{\xi}(x, t)}{\partial x} + \bar{U}(t, t, x, \xi(x, t)) \bar{X}_{x}(t, t, x, \xi(x, t)) - - \bar{U}(0, t, x, \xi(x, t)) \bar{X}_{x}(0, t, x, \xi(x, t)). (32)$$

But in formulas (8) it follows that

$$X'_{x}(0, t, x, \xi(x, t)) = \frac{d_{\xi}(x, t)}{dx}, \quad X'_{x}(t, t, x, \xi(x, t)) = 1.$$
 (33)

therefore (32) becomes

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x} = [a_{g}(\xi(x, f)) - \vec{U}(0, t, x, \xi(x, f))] \frac{\partial \xi(x, f)}{\partial x} + \vec{U}(t, t, x, \xi(x, f)) = \\ = [a_{g}(\xi(x, f)) - \vec{U}(0, t, x, \xi(x, f))] \frac{\partial \xi(x, f)}{\partial x} + u(x, f). \quad (34)$$

Similar operations lead to the formula

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x} = [\underline{x}_{\varrho}(\underline{\xi}(x, t)) - \overline{U}(0, t, x, \underline{\xi}(x, t))] \frac{\partial \underline{\xi}(x, t)}{\partial t} - \varphi(\overline{U}, \overline{X}, t)]_{rud} =$$

$$= [\underline{x}_{\varrho}(\underline{\xi}(x, t)) - \overline{U}(0, t, x, \underline{\xi}(x, t))] \frac{\partial \underline{\xi}(x, t)}{\partial t} - \varphi(\underline{x}(x, t), x, t). (35)$$

Formula (34) was derived by us formally, and here we assume to the existence of the derivatives  $\frac{\partial \xi(x,t)}{\partial x}$  and  $\frac{\partial \xi(x,t)}{\partial t}$ .

But these derivatives exist at the (x, i) points for which  $\xi'(x, t) = \xi'(x, t)$ , regardless of whether the initial function  $u_0(\xi)$  is differentiable or not at the point  $\xi = \xi'(x, t)$ . A vigorous validation of these formulas is not complicated, but is laborious. For example, validating formulas (34) and (35) can be done if we regard  $u_0(x)$  as the limit of continuously differentiable -521 - functions. Now, however, we can easily note that if  $\xi^{-}(x, t) = \xi^{+}(x, t)$ , then the expressions

$$\{ x_{0}(\xi(x, f)) - \overline{U}(0, f, x, \xi(x, f)) \} \xrightarrow{\Phi(x, f)}_{dx}$$

$$\{ x_{0}(\xi(x, f)) - \overline{U}(0, f, x, \xi(x, f)) \} \xrightarrow{\Phi(x, f)}_{dx}$$

tend to zero*) and formulas (34) and (35) under this condition are converted into simpler expressions:

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x} = \mathbf{s}(x, t), \quad \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial t} = -\varphi(\mathbf{s}(x, t), x, t) \quad (36)$$
  
But if  $\xi^{-}(x, t) \neq \xi^{+}(x, t)$ , then  
$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x}(x-0, t) = \mathbf{s}(x-0, t), \quad \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x}(x+0, t) = \mathbf{s}(x+0, t), \quad (37)$$

And thus, the derivatives  $\frac{\partial \bar{\phi}}{\partial z}$  and  $\frac{\partial \bar{\phi}}{\partial \bar{z}}$  exist almost everywhere, and they were computed by formulas (36). From this it follows that the continuous function  $\bar{\phi}(x, t)$  almost everywhere satisfies the equation

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial t} \div \varphi \left( \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x}, x, t \right) = 0$$
 (38)

and takes on the initial values (26).

And thus we conclude that the solution u(x, t) given by formula (14), for any closed contour C, satisfies the identity

$$\oint_{\xi} z(x, f) dx - \varphi(z(x, f), x, f) dt = 0.$$
 (39)

)

Since, moreover, u(x, t) takes on initial values to in the following sense:

$$\int_{0}^{x} u(x, t) dx \to \int_{0}^{x} u_{\overline{y}}(x) dx \quad \text{as} \quad t \to 0, \quad (40)$$

*) If  $\xi'(x, t) = \xi^+(x, t)$  and  $u_{c}(\xi)$  is continuous at the point  $\xi = \xi(x, t)$ , then  $u_{0}(\xi(x, t)) = \overline{U}(0, t, x, \xi(x, t))$ ; but if  $\xi(x, t)$  is the discontinuity point  $u_{0}(\xi)$ , then  $\frac{\partial \xi(x, t)}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial \xi(x, t)}{\partial t} = 0$ .

and satisfies the stability condition  $u(x - 0, t) \ge u(x + 0, t)$ , therefore the discontinuous function u(x, t) given by formula (14) is a stable generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2).

Above we obtained proof that formula (14) defines the generalized stable solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2). But this proof does not indicate by what means we arrive at formula (14). Therefore we present here another method of constructing a discontinuous solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) which automatically leads to formula (14) for the generalized solution. This method was used under the same assumptions about the problem (1), (2) which were made above and even when some of them are rejected. However, for clarity and simplicity of exposition, we begin with an analysis of the case of a smooth initial function  $u_0(x)$ , and then consider the case of a piecewise-smooth and piecewisecontinuous function  $u_0(x)$ .

And thus, we assume that the function  $\varphi(u, x, t)$  satisfies our former requirements, and that the initial function  $u_0(x)$  has a continuous first derivative and is bounded for any finite values of the variable x. As long as the equation  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$  (41) has a unique solution  $x_0 = x_0(x, t)$  relative to  $x_0$ , as we have seen in Chapter One, the solution is continuous and is given by the formula

$$u(x, t) = U(t, x_0, u_0(x_0(x, t))).$$
(42)

But if equation (41) has more than one solution relative to  $x_0$  at several points or domains of the variables x, t, then formula (42) defines some multi-value function of the variables x, t from whose branches the generalized solution must be constructed.

The existence of a generalized solution u(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) presupposes the existence of Lipschitz-continuous potential  $\oint(x, t)$ , which almost everywhere satisfies the nonlinear equation

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x} + \varphi \left( \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x}, x, t \right) = 0$$
(43)

and the initial condition

- 523 -

$$\Phi(x, 0) = \Phi_0(x) = \int_0^x u_0(\xi) d\xi.$$
 (44)

Let us denote the geometrical integral of Cauchy's problem (43), (44) by  $\oint = \widetilde{\varPhi}(t, x_0)$ , i.e., the equation of the integral surface of this problem expressed in parameters t,  $x_0$ , where  $x_0$  is the point through which characteristic (41) passes. Generally, this surface is not uniquely projected onto the plane of variables x, t. According to subsection 2 of Section IX of Chapter One, the function  $\widetilde{\varPhi}(t, x_0)$  is defined by means of integration of the "strip equation"

$$\frac{d\tilde{\Phi}(t, x_0)}{dt} = U\varphi'_{u}(U, X, t) - \varphi(U, X, t), \qquad (45)$$
$$U = U(t, x_0, u_0(x_0)), \qquad X = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0)).$$

where

Using initial condition (44), integrate equation (45):

$$\tilde{\Phi}(t, x_0) = \Phi_0(x_0) + \int_0^t \left[ U \varphi_a'(U, X, t) - \varphi(U, X, t) \right]_{t-\tau} d\tau. \quad (46)$$

For the case when equation (41) in uniquely solvable relative to parameter  $x_0$ , the potential  $\oint(x, t)$  is given by the formula

$$\Phi(X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0)), t) = \tilde{\Phi}(t, x_0)$$
(47)

or by the explicit formula  $\Phi(x, t) = \widetilde{\Phi}(t, x_0(x, t))$ . (48) But if the function (41) is nonuniquely solved relative to  $x_0$ , formulas (47) and (48) define the multivalued function  $\widetilde{\Phi}(x, t)$ , from whose branches a unique and continuous function  $\Phi(x, t)$  must be constructed -- the potential of the contralized solution.

Let us fix an arbitrary 
$$t > 0$$
 and consider the behavior of the curve  
 $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$  (49)

in the plane of variables x,  $x_0$  (Figure 4.10). The function (49) obviously is represented by some continuous curve, which however, for sufficiently large values of the argument t > 0, is not unitially projected onto the straight line  $x_0 = 0$ . The curve (49) is always uniquely projected onto the straight line x = 0.

- 524 -

Therefore we can assume that corresponding to each point on this curve. for a fixed value of variable t, is a definite value of the parameter x. Consequently, we can assume that the continuous functions  $U(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$  and  $\widetilde{\Phi}(t, x_0)$  (functions of the variable  $x_0$ ) are assigned at the continuous curve (49).

Our problem is to select from the branches of the multivalued function (48) a unique and continuous function -- the potential  $\varphi(x, t)$ . Let us show how this separation is made, and incidentally establish that it is unique.

Suppose that on some section  $a < x_o < b$  the curve (49) has at three points intersections with the straight lines x = c when  $x_1 < c < x_2$ , i.e., is triply projected onto the segment  $x_1 \le x \le x_0$  of the  $x_0 = 0$  (Figure 4.17). Suppose  $x_1 < x < x_2$  and suppose  $x_0 < x_0 < x_1^2$  are values of the variable  $x_1$  satisfy-ing*) equality (49). Let  $(x, t), x(x, t), \Phi(x, t), \Phi(x, t), \Phi(x, t)$  denote the corresponding values of the functions  $U(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$  and  $\tilde{\phi}(t, x_0)$ , i.e.,  $\begin{array}{c} (n \\ u(x, t) = U(t, x_0, u_0(x_0)), \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ (x, t) = \tilde{\Phi}(t, x_0). \end{array}$ 

For each of these branches, in view of the "strip condition" (45) the following equalities are satisfied:

$$-\frac{\partial \Phi(x,t)}{\partial x} = u(x,t).$$
 (50)

We assume earlier that the boundary value problem for the characteristic system is uniquely solvable. From this assumption it follows that

 $\varphi_{\mu}^{(1)}(u(x, t); \dot{x}; t) \sim \varphi_{\mu}^{(2)}(u(x, t); x, t) < \varphi_{\mu}^{(3)}(u(x, t); x, t).$  (51) and since  $\varphi''_{uu}(u, x, t) > 0$ , then also  $\begin{array}{c} (1) \\ u(x, t) < u(x, t) < u(x, t). \end{array}$ 

By formula (50), we can write

*) Curve (49) can have vertical segment. In this case an infinite set of points of the curve (49) can correspond to some x. As we have seen, this does not affect the course of our constructions.

 $\frac{\partial \Phi(x, f)}{\partial x} < \frac{\partial \Phi(x, f)}{\partial x} < \frac{\partial \Phi(x, f)}{\partial x}.$ (53)





Figure 4.17

In Figure 4.18 we represent at the section  $[x_1, x_2]$  the function (48), which according to our assumption is three-valued. The branch  $\stackrel{(i)}{\not{\Rightarrow}}(x, t)$  is defined at  $x \leq x_2$ , and the branch  $\stackrel{(2)}{\not{\Rightarrow}}(x, t)$  -- at  $x_1 \leq x \leq x_2$ ; here, in view of the continuity of the function  $\widetilde{\phi}(t, x_0)$  relative to the variable  $x_0$ , we have the equalities

$$\stackrel{(1)}{\Phi}(x_{2}, t) = \stackrel{(2)}{\Phi}(x_{2}, t),$$

$$\stackrel{(2)}{\Phi}(x_{1}, t) = \stackrel{(3)}{\Phi}(x_{1}, t).$$

Using, finally, inequality (53), we conclude that the graph of the function (48) is of the form shown in Figure 4.18.



And thus, at the section  $x_1 \leq x \leq x_2$  for which the function  $\widetilde{\Phi}(x, t)$ is three-valued, the separation of a unique and continuous functions -- the - 526 -

potential  $\phi(z, t)$  — is obviously carried out in a natural manner and is given by the formula  $\phi(x, t) = \min \widetilde{\phi}(x, t),$  (54) where the minimum is taken over all values  $\widetilde{\phi}(x, t)$  at the given point x, t. Figure 4.18 shows that this minimum is attained at the first and third branches of  $\widetilde{\phi}(x, t)$ , i.e.,

$$\Phi(x,t) = \Phi(x,t) \text{ where } x \leq \xi, \varphi(x,t) = \varphi(x,t) \text{ where } x > \xi. (55)$$

Correspondingly, the function u(x, t) is also thus defined:

u(x, t) = u(x, t) where  $x \le \xi$ , u(x, t) = u(x, t) where  $x \ge \xi$ . (56)

Now if curve (49) has sections which are projected more than three times on the axis  $x_0 = 0$ , then by decomposing it into individual pieces at which  $\tilde{\phi}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$  is three-valued, we reduce the entire procedure of constructing the continuous potential  $\phi(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$  to the case just considered.

Thus, the generalized solution u(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) is given by the formula  $u(x, t) = U(t, \xi(x, t), u_0(\xi(x, t)))$ , (57) where  $\xi(x, t)$  is a value of the parameter  $x_0$  for which  $\Phi(x, t) = \tilde{\Phi}(t, \xi(x, t))$  (58)

is the smallest value of the function  $\widetilde{\phi}(t, x_0)$  for  $x_0$  values bounded by condition (49), i.e.,  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$ . Now using formulas (46), (19), and (23), we can readily establish that formula

(54) is equivalent to the requirement that function  $I(t, x, \xi)$  have a minimum.

Thus, we again arrive at formula (14) for the generalized solution u(x, t).



Figure 4.19

- 527 -

We have considered, however, only the case when the initial function  $u_0(x)$  is smooth and, in particular, a continuous function of the variable x. We now see that nothing essential is changed even in the case of a piecewise-smooth and piecewise-continuous initial function  $u_0(x)$ .

If we consider the discontinuous initial function  $u_0(x)$  as the limit of continuous functions, then this only leads to the situation that at the discontinuity points  $u_0(x)$ , when solving the characteristic system, we must given the function  $u_0(x)$  all intermediate values between the left and the right limit values  $u_0(x - 0)$ ,  $u_0(x + 0)$ . Then the function (49) as before will be represented by a continuous curve in the plane of variable x,  $x_0$ . The only difference is that at the discontinuity points this curve has horizontal segments (Figure 4.19). Thus, for example, in Figure 4.19 corresponding to the point  $u_0(x_0^{(1)} - 0) > u_0(x_0^{(1)} + 0)$ , and corresponding to the point  $x_0^{(2)} = -$  the case when  $u_0(x_0 - 0) < u_0(x_0 + 0)$ .

A bundle of characteristics  $\mathbf{x} = X(t, \mathbf{x}_0, u_0(\mathbf{x}_0))$  leaves the discontinuity point of the initial function  $u_0(\mathbf{x})$ , and this bundle of course cannot be described by only the parameter  $\mathbf{x}_0$ . Therefore we introduce at the discontinuity point  $u_0(\mathbf{x})$ yet another parameter  $\mathcal{L}(0 \leq \boldsymbol{\alpha} \leq 1)$  and define the functions  $X(t, \mathbf{x}_0, u_0(\mathbf{x}_0), \boldsymbol{\alpha})$ ,  $U(t, \mathbf{x}_0, u_0(\mathbf{x}_0), \boldsymbol{\alpha})$ , and  $\widetilde{\phi}(t, \mathbf{x}_0, \boldsymbol{\alpha})$ , thusly:

$$X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0), a) = X(t, x_0, au_0(x_0 - 0) + (1 - a) u_0(x_0 + 0)),$$
  

$$U(t, x_0, u_0(x_0), a) = U(t, x_0, au_0(x_0 - 0) - (1 - a) u_0(x_0 + 0)),$$
  

$$\Phi(t, x_0, a) = \Phi_0(x_0) + \int_{0}^{t} [U\varphi'_{a}(U, X, \tau) - \varphi(U, X, \tau)] d\tau.$$
 (60)

The functions (59) at  $t = \tau$  are denoted by U and X in formula (60). Now if the parameter x₀ runs through values from  $-\infty$  to  $\infty$ , and  $\varkappa$  is made from 0 to 1, then the curve  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0), \varkappa)$  will be continuous in the plane of variables x,  $x_0$ ;  $\tilde{\varPhi}$  (t,  $x_0, \varkappa$ ) there is continuously along this continuous curve. Therefore, by repeating the former operations we conclude that also for the case of discontinuous initial functions  $u_0(x)$  formulas (57) and (58) remain in effect for the generalized solution.

- 528 -

These formulas will now appear as follows:

 $u(x, t) = U(t, \xi(x, t), u_n(\xi(x, t)), u(x, t)),$ 

where  $\xi(x, t)$  and  $\chi(x, t)$  are values of the parameters  $x_0$  and  $\chi$  from which  $\Phi(x, t) = \tilde{\Phi}(t, \xi(x, t), \alpha(x, t))$ 

is the least value of the function  $\widetilde{\phi}(t, x_c, d)$  relative to the parameters  $x_0$ and d and governed by the condition  $x = X(t, x_c, u_0(x_0), d)$ . For the inhomogeneous law of conservation

$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \varphi(s, x, t) = f(s, x, t)$$
(61)

with initial condition (2), formulas (14) and (58) as before define the generalized solution in the case when  $f(u, x, t) = f_1(x, t) + f_2(u, x, t)$  (62) Only now  $U(t, x_0, u_0)$ ,  $X(t, x_0, u_0)$ ,  $\overline{U}$ , and  $\overline{X}$  denote the solution of the characteristic system for equation (61):

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = \varphi'_{\mathbf{g}}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{x}, t), \quad \frac{d\mathbf{u}}{dt} = f(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{x}, t) - \varphi'_{\mathbf{g}}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{x}, t), \quad (63)$$

and  $\tilde{\phi}(t, \mathbf{x}_{o})$  represents the solution of the "strict condition" for equation (61):

$$\frac{d\Phi}{dt} = U \varphi_{a}'(U, X, t) - \varphi(U, X, t) + F(x, t) + f_{2}(t) \tilde{\Phi}.$$
 (64)

 $F'_{\mathbf{x}}(\mathbf{x}, t) = f_{\mathbf{1}}(\mathbf{x}, t).$ 

where

To be convinced of this, let us transform equation (61) to become

$$\frac{\partial \sigma}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \bar{\varphi} \left( \sigma, x, t \right) \right] = 0.$$

$$\sigma = u \exp \left[ -\int_{0}^{t} f_{2}(\tau) d\tau \right].$$

$$\bar{\varphi}(\sigma, x, t) = \exp \left[ -\int_{0}^{t} f_{2}(\tau) d\tau \right] \left[ \bar{\varphi}(\sigma \cdot \exp \left[ \int_{0}^{t} f_{2}(\tau) d\tau \right], x, t) - F(x, t) \right].$$
(65)

where

Let us apply the method of constructing the generalized solution to the Cauchy's problem outlined above to equation (65) and, in particular, here formulas (14) and (58) are valid. Returning again to the variable  $u = v \exp \int_{c}^{t} f_{2}(\tau) d\tau$ , we get the result that the latter is defined by formulas (14). The solution satisfies the integral law of conservation

$$\oint_{C} x \, dx - q(x, x, t) \, dt + \iint_{T_{C}} [f_{1}(x, t) + f_{2}(t)x] \, dx \, dt = 0,$$

deriving from equation (61) under condition (62).

4. Cauch 'D problem for an inhomogeneous law of conservation. Cauchy's problem for an inhomogeneous law of conservation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial q (x, x, t)}{\partial x} = f(u, x, t) \quad \{q_{\underline{m}}'(x, x, t) > \bar{q}\} \quad (1)$$

with initial condition  $u(0, x) + u_0(x)$  (2) was first examined by A. H. Tikhonov and A. A. Sanarskiy (1954), who assumed that the functions  $\beta$  and f are doubly continuously differentiable, and that the initial function  $u_0(x)$  is piecewise-continuous and piecewise-differentiable.

Their method can be called the method of integrating Hugomiot's condition.

The solution of the characteristic system

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = \varphi'_{x}(x, x, t), \quad \frac{dx}{dt} = f(x, x, t) - \varphi'_{x}(x, x, t), \quad (3)$$

satisfying the initial conditions  $x(0) = x_0$ ,  $u(0) = u_0$ , (4) as before us denoted by  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0)$ ,  $u = U(t, x_0, u_0)$ . (5) We will assume that the function X and U remain bounded in the domain of the variation of variables t, x₀, and u₀ under consideration.

It is sufficient to consider the case when the initial function  $u_0(x)$  is assigned on the finite segment  $|x| \leq a$  and to solve the problem (1), (2) in the domain of definition of the segment.

Let us select the value of a to be sufficiently small that the initial function  $u_0(x)$  has on the segment  $|x| \leq a$  a unique first-order discontinuity point which can, without restricting generality, be taken as the point x = 0. Let us consider two possible cases.

1) Suppose 
$$u_0(-0) < u_0(+0)$$
. Since  $\varphi_{uu}^n > 0$ , then it follows that  
 $\varphi'_{\mathbf{z}}(\mathbf{z}_0(-0), 0, 0) < \varphi'_{\mathbf{z}}(\mathbf{z}_0(+0), 0, 0)$  (6)

- 530 -
Let us draw two characteristics  $x = x^{-}(t)$  and  $x = x^{+}(t)$  given by the equations

## $x^{-}(t) = X(t, 0, x_0(-0)), x^{+}(t) = X(t, 0, x_0(-0)), (7)$

through the point (0, 0). From condition (6) it follows that at least for sufficiently small values of the variable  $t \ge 0$  the following condition will be satisfied:  $x^{-}(t) < x^{+}(t)$ , (8) and if it is assumed, as earlier, that the boundary value problem (2.3.8) is uniquely solvable for characteristic system (3), then inequalities (8) will be satisfied for all  $t \ge 0$ .





Figure 4.20 shows the domain of determinacy of the segment  $|\mathbf{x}| \leq \mathbf{a}$ and the characteristic (7). According to Chapter One, a unique classical solution of equation (1) taking on initial values (2) exists in zones I and II (Figure 4.20) for sufficiently small  $t_0 > 0$ . This solution is given by the formula  $u(X(t, \mathbf{x}_0, \mathbf{u}_0(\mathbf{x}_0)), t) = U(t, \mathbf{x}_0, \mathbf{u}_0(\mathbf{x}_0))$  (9) implicitly by means of parameter  $\mathbf{x}_0$  or, if we can solve the function  $\mathbf{x} = X(t, \mathbf{x}_0, \mathbf{u}_0(\mathbf{x}_0))$  (10) relative to  $\mathbf{x}_0$ :  $\mathbf{x}_0 = \mathbf{x}_0(\mathbf{x}, t),$  (11) and also by the explicit formula  $u(\mathbf{x}, t) = U(t, \mathbf{x}_0(\mathbf{x}, t), \mathbf{u}_0(\mathbf{x}_0(\mathbf{x}, t)))$ . (12)

and also by the explicit formula  $u(x, t) = U(t, x_o(x, t), u_o(x_o(x, t)))$ . (12) Formulas (9) and (12) define the solution to Cauchy's problem (1), (2) in zones I and II. It remains to determine the solution in zone III.

Let us draw the characteristics  $x = X^{\alpha}$  given by the conditions

$$X^{0} = X^{0} = X(t, 0; \alpha u_{0}(-0) + (1-0) u_{0}(+0)), \quad 0 \le a \le 1,$$

$$X^{0} = x^{+}(t), \quad X^{1} = x^{-}(t).$$
(13)

through the point (0, 0). The equation  $x = X^{A}$  (14) - 531 - is uniquely solvable in zone III relative to parameter of :

$$\mathcal{A} = \mathcal{A} (\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}). \tag{15}$$

Therefore the solution u(x, t) is given in zone III by the formula

$$u(X^{\bullet}, f) = U(f, 0, au_{0}(-0) + (1-a)u_{0}(+0))$$
(16)

or, if we know function (15), by the formula

$$u(x, t) = U(t, 0, a(x, t)a_0(-0) + (1 - a(x, t))a_0(+0)).$$
(17)

The set of formulas (9) and (16) define the solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) in zones I, II, and III, which is continuous when t > 0, has discontinuities of first derivatives located on the lines  $x = x^{-}(t)$ ,  $x = x^{+}(t)$ , and has a singularity at the point (0, 0). To clarify the nature of this singularity let us note that

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \frac{dX^{\alpha}(t)}{dt} = \lim_{t \to 0} \varphi_{\alpha}^{\alpha} = \alpha u_{0}(-0) + (1 - \alpha) u_{0}(+0), \quad (18)$$

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \frac{dX^{\alpha}(t)}{dt} = \lim_{t \to 0} \varphi_{\alpha}^{\prime} (a(X^{\alpha}, t), X^{\alpha}, t) = \varphi_{\alpha}^{\prime} (u_{0}^{\alpha}, 0, 0). \quad (19)$$

Hence it follows that in zone III solution (17) has a singularity of the type

$$u(x, t) = g\left(\frac{x}{t}\right) + O(t), \quad g' = \frac{1}{\varphi_{au}^{\prime\prime}(a, 0, 0)}.$$
 (20)

A singularity of this kind is called a centered rarefaction wave in gas dynamics.

Thus, when inequality (6) is satisfied there exists a continuous solution which is given by formulas (9) and (16).

2) Now let us consider a second case, when  $u_0(-0) > u_0(+0)$ , i.e.,  $\varphi'_{\mu}(u_0(-0), 0, 0) > \varphi'_{\mu}(u_0(+0), 0, 0).$  (21)

In this case inequality (8) is changed into its converse and zones I and II overlap each other (Figure 4.21). The intersection of zones I and II is denoted as zone III (Figure 4.21). In this case formula (9) defines the function u(x, t)twice in zone III: one function, which we denote by u'(x, t) is determined relative to the values  $x_0 < 0$ , and the other, u'(x, t) -- relative to the values  $x_0 > 0$ . The solution u(x, t) in this case is discontinuous. We will assume that the discontinuity line OD (Figure 4.22) is drawn through the point v(0, 0)in zone III and that the equation of this discontinuity line will be assumed to be written in the form x = x(t), x(0) = 0; to the left of the discontinuity -532 = 0 line OD u(x, t) = u'(x, t); to the right of OD  $u(x, t) = u^{+}(x, t)$ .



Eugoniot's conditions (Section I) must in this case be satisfied at the discontinuity line x = x(t), and the conditions are written in the form

 $\frac{dx(t)}{dt} = D = \frac{\varphi(u^+(x, t), x, t) - \varphi(u^-(x, t), x, t)}{u^+(x, t) - u^-(x, t)} = A(x, t). \quad (22)$ 

Under the existence theorems established in Chapter One, the functions u(x, t)and u'(x, t), for sufficiently small  $t_0$ , have bounded first derivatives. Therefore the function A(x, t) appearing in equation (22) has a bounded first derivative.

Let us consider any point  $\mathcal{T}$  on the line OB. Suppose we let  $\mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{T}}$  denote the slope of the line OB to the axis t = 0 at the point  $\mathcal{T}$ , i.e.,

dx+(f)	
	• • •
	· · · ·

Let a single characteristic  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$  corresponding to the value  $x_0 < 0$  be drawn through the point  $\mathcal{D}$ . Hence we conclude that

 $\varphi'_{u} \left( u^{-} (x_{\mathcal{B}}, t_{\mathcal{B}}), x_{\mathcal{B}}, t_{\mathcal{B}} \right) = X'_{t} \left( t_{\mathcal{B}}, x_{0}^{-}, u_{0} (x_{0}^{-}) \right) > \\ > \varphi'_{u} \left( u^{+} (x_{\mathcal{B}}, t_{\mathcal{B}}), x_{\mathcal{B}}, t_{\mathcal{B}} \right) = D_{\mathcal{B}} = X'_{t} \left( t_{\mathcal{B}}, 0, u_{0} (+0) \right).$  (23)

Figure 4.23 is a graph of the function  $\varphi = \varphi(u, x_{\mathcal{T}}, t_{\mathcal{T}})$ , considering that  $\varphi''_{uu} > 0$ . We conclude from condition (23) that  $u'(x_{\mathcal{T}}, t_{\mathcal{T}}) > u^{+}(x_{\mathcal{T}}, t_{\mathcal{T}})$ . Obviously the quantity  $A(x_{\mathcal{T}}, t_{\mathcal{T}})$  is the slope of the chord joining the points  $\{u^{+}(x_{\mathcal{T}}, t_{\mathcal{T}}), |\varphi(u^{+}(x_{\mathcal{T}}, t_{\mathcal{T}}), x_{\mathcal{T}}, t_{\mathcal{T}})\}$ . As is clear from Figure 4.23, a consequence of inequalities (23) is the inequality

$$A(x_{p}, t_{p}) > \varphi'_{a}(u^{+}(x_{p}, t_{p}), x_{p}; t_{p}) = D_{p}, \qquad (24)$$
  
- 533 -

Thus, on the line OB  $A(x_p, t_p) > D_p$ , i.e., the velocity of the integral curves of differential equation (22) on the line OB is greater than the velocity of the line OB. Put briefly, the field of directions on the line OB has the shape shown in Figure 4.22 for equation (22). We similarly conclude that the field of directions at the line OA is also of the form shown in Figure 4.22. Since in zone III, as we have already stated above, A(x, t) is continuously differentiable relative to its variables, therefore there exists a unique integral curve OD of ordinary differential equation (22) lying entirely within the zone III.



Figure 4.23

After the finding the line OD, let us determine the solution in the zone I, II, and III:

 $u(x, t) = \begin{cases} u^{(x, t)} & \text{to the left of the line OD,} \\ u^{(x, t)} & \text{to the right of the line OD.} \end{cases}$ (25)

Solution (25) is continuous everywhere except the line OD and has a bounded first derivative. On the line OD u(x - 0, t) u(x + 0, t), i.e., this solution satisfies the stability condition. Hugoniot's condition is satisfied at the discontinuity line OD as a consequence of equation (22); therefore formula (25) defines the stable generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2).

Thus, for the case when the initial function has an isolated first-order discontinuity, we construct a generalized solution of Cauchy's problem by the above described technique in some neighborhood of the discontinuity point. If the initial function has several discontinuity points, then by decomposing the initial segment into parts, we reduce the problem to the case under present study.

- 534 -

Finally, let us note yet another fact. The value  $t_0$  by which we delimit from above the domain of definition is bounded from above by the fact that the solutions  $u^{-}(x, t)$  and  $u^{+}(x, t)$  in zones I and II must have bounded first derivatives. However, as we have seen in Chapter One, derivatives of a solution of quasilinear equations do not remain bounded and can grow in absolute value up to infinity. The essential thing is that most representative case in the behavior of solutions of quasilinear equations is that in which derivatives of the solution at any point become infinite, but the equation itself remains continuous.



Figure 4.24

Thus, to have the possibility of successively, step by step, employing the above described method of explicit isolation of singularities, we must further consider the case when the initial function  $u_0(x)$  has an unbounded derivative at the point x = 0, but itself remains continuous (Figure 4.24). Here it is sufficient to consider only the case when in the neighborhood of the point x = 0

$$\frac{\partial u_0(x)}{\partial x} < 0, \tag{26}$$

since the derivative  $p = \frac{\partial u}{\partial x}$  satisfies the equation

$$\frac{\partial p}{\partial t} + \varphi'_{u}(u, x, t) \frac{\partial p}{\partial x} = -\varphi''_{uu} p^{2} + [f'_{u} - \varphi''_{ux}] p + f'_{u}$$
(27)

and remains bounded from above:  $p(x, t) < A(\varphi''_{uu} > 0)$  if the derivative of the function  $u_{0}(x)$  is bounded.

And thus, we assume that when  $|x| \leq a$  condition (26) and

$$\frac{\partial u_o(x)}{\partial x} \longrightarrow -\infty \text{ as } x \longrightarrow 0.$$
 (28)

are satisfied. In this case we limit ourselves only to remarks, since the

construction of the solution in fundamental features is similar to that given for the case (21). The main distinction of this case from the preceding is that the Cauchy's problem for equation (1) considered separately for the segments [-a, 0] and [0, a]has a solution with an unbounded derivative for any  $t_0 > 0$ . Therefore we must now take as the line OA (Figure 4.22) the envelope of a family of characteristics  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0)), x_0 < 0$ , i.e., characteristics departing to the left from point 0; and the line OB must be taken as an envelope of characteristice of the family  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0)) x_0 > 0$ .

In this case lines OA and OB are tangent to each other at t = 0; the solutions  $u^{-}(x, t)$  and  $u^{+}(x, t)$  have unbounded derivatives, respectively, at the lines OA and OB; for the rest, the pattern is wholly similar with that considered above. Thus, the field of directions for differential equation (22) is of the form shown in Figure 4.22, and the uniqueness of the discontinuity line OD when derivatives of the function A are unbounded follows from the tangency of the line OA and OB at t = 0.

Thus, by using the method of explicitly integrating Hugoniot's condition, we can define the solution u(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) in any domain of interest to us in which the number of discontinuity lines remain bounded, which is most often the case in practical problems.

Let us further note that for the case when  $f(u, x, t) \equiv 0$ , after deriving the potential of the generalized solution  $\phi(x, t)$ , we can write:

$$u^{-}(x, t) = \frac{\partial \Phi^{-}(x, t)}{\partial x}, \qquad u^{+}(x, t) = \frac{\partial \Phi^{+}(x, t)}{\partial x},$$
  

$$\varphi(u^{-}(x, t), x, t) = -\frac{\partial \Phi^{-}(x, t)}{\partial t}, \qquad \varphi(u^{+}(x, t), x, t) = -\frac{\partial \Phi^{+}(x, t)}{\partial t}.$$
(29)

where  $\phi^{-}(x, t)$  and  $\phi^{+}(x, t)$  are uniquely defined in the domain AOB from the "strip equations." Therefore Hugoniot's condition takes on the form

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left[ \Phi^+(x, t) - \Phi^-(x, t) \right] dt + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \Phi^+(x, t) - \Phi^-(x, t) \right] dx = 0, \quad (30)$$

from whence it follows that the discontinuity line OD x = x(t) is a line where  $\phi^+(x, t) = \phi^-(x, t)$ . (31) - 536 - Equality (31) shows that for the case of piecewise-smooth solutions u(x, t) the method of the explicit isolation of discontinuity lines is equivalent for homogenerate laws of convervation to the analytic withod of finding the solution presented in Subsection 3.

Cauchy's problem (1), (2) can in some sense be reduced to the problem for the homogeneous law of conservation by using the method of successive approximations. Let us set  $u'(x, t) = u_{x}(x)$ . Taking as known u'(x, t), let us define  $\begin{cases} z \\ x, t \end{cases}$  as the solution of Cauchy's problem

$$\frac{dt}{dt} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \varphi(\mathbf{x}, x, t) = f(\mathbf{x}, (x, t), x, t), \qquad (32)$$

$$\frac{dt}{dt} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \varphi(\mathbf{x}, x, t) = f(\mathbf{x}, (x, t), x, t), \qquad (33)$$

Introducing the function

2

$$P(x, \eta = \int f(x, \eta, \xi, \eta, \xi,$$

Write equation (32) as

 $\frac{\partial x}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} [\psi(t), x, t] - P(x, t)] = 0.$ (35)

The theory of constructing discontinuous solutions developed in subsection 3 is applicable for equation (35), however we must allow for several details.

The characteristics system for equation (35) is written in the form

$$\frac{dX}{dt} = \varphi_{q}^{\prime}(U, X, t), \quad \frac{dU}{dt} = -\varphi_{q}(U, X, t) + f(u(X, t), X, t), \quad (36)$$

here the function  $f(\overset{(g-1)}{u}(x, t), x, t)$  is a discontinuous function of the variables x, t. We impose the continuity condition for the variables  $\binom{g}{X}$  and  $\binom{g}{U}$  at the discontinuity points f.

As above, the solution of problem (35) with initial condition (33) is given by the formula

where  $\begin{pmatrix} g \\ g \end{pmatrix}$  (t, x) is defined by the quadrature

 $\overset{(a)}{\Phi}(t, x_0) = \Phi_0(x_0) + \int_0^t [\overset{(a)}{U} \phi'_{\mu} (\overset{(a)}{U}, \overset{(a)}{X}, \tau) - \varphi(\overset{(a)}{U}, \overset{(a)}{X}, \tau) + \overset{(a)}{F}(\overset{(a)}{X}, \tau)] \, d\tau \ (38)$ 

(in formula (38)  $\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{g} \\ \mathbf{v} \end{pmatrix} = U(\tau, \mathbf{x}_o, u_o(\mathbf{x}_o)).$ 

The sequence  $\begin{pmatrix} e \\ g \end{pmatrix}$  (x, t) converges uniformly in any bounded domain of variable x, t. We will not present the proof here, instead we refer the reader to the work [28].

5. Uniqueness of the generalized solution under the condition  $\varphi_{m}^{*} > 0$ . We will now see that the generalized solution of the Cauchy's problem

 $\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u, x, t)}{\partial x} = f(u, x, t) \quad (\dot{\varphi}_{uu}^{*} > 0), \qquad (1)$  $u(x, 0) = u_0(x), \qquad (2)$ 

satisfying the stability condition  $u(x - 0, t) \ge u(x + 0, t)$ , (3)is unique.

We prove this theorem for the class of piecewise-continuous and piecewisedifferentiable solutions.

Let us assyme that there exist two bounded piecewise-continuous and piecewise-differentiable solutions of the problem (1), (2) u(x, t) and u(x, t) where  $t > 0^*$ ), each of which satisfies equation (1) everywhere outside the discontinuity lines, and satisfies the stability condition (2) at the discontinuity lines.

Suppose  $\Phi(\mathbf{x}, t)$  and  $\overline{\phi}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  are potentials corresponding to these two solutions. These functions are continuous and satisfy the equation

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial t} + \Phi \left( \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x}, x, t \right) = \int_{0}^{t} f \left( \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial \xi}, \xi, t \right) d\xi.$$
(4)

everywhere except at the discontinuity lines of the solutions u and u, and when t = 0 they satisfy the initial condition

$$\Phi(x, 0) = \Phi_0(x) = \int_0^x u_0(\xi) d\xi.$$
 (5)

*) We are considering solution which can also have singularities of these types  $g(\frac{x-x_o}{t}, t)$  and which are not continuous at t = 0. - 539 -

The difference  $v = \tilde{q} - \tilde{\phi}$  satisfies everywhere, except for the discontinuity lines u and u, the equation

$$= -\int \frac{\partial B(t, f)}{\partial t} = \int B(t, f) \frac{\partial v(t, f)}{\partial t} dt =$$

$$= -\int \frac{\partial B(t, f)}{\partial t} v(t, f) dt + B(x, f) v(x, f) - B(0, f) v(0, 0) +$$

$$+ \sum_{i} v(x_{i}(f), f) [B(x_{i}(f) + 0, f) - B(x_{i}(f) - 0, f)].$$
(5)

The summation in (6) is carried out over all discontinuity lines  $x = x_j(t)$  of solutions u(x, t) and  $\overline{u}(x, t)$  such that  $0 < x_j(t) < x$ , and

$$A(x, t) = \begin{cases} \frac{\Psi(x(x, t), x, t) - \Psi(\overline{x}(x, t), x, t)}{\pi(x, t) - \overline{\pi}(x, t)} & \text{when } u \neq \overline{u}, \\ \varphi'_{x}(x(x, t), x, t) & \text{when } u = \overline{u}. \end{cases}$$
(7)  
$$B(x, t) = \begin{cases} \frac{f(x(x, t), x, t) - f(\overline{x}(x, t), x, t)}{\pi(x, t) - \overline{\pi}(x, t)} & \text{when } u \neq \overline{u}, \\ f'_{x}(\overline{x}(x, t), x, t) & \text{when } u \neq \overline{u}, \end{cases}$$
(8)

800

$$\mathbf{v}(\mathbf{r}, 0) \equiv \mathbf{0}. \tag{9}$$

Suppose

$$|\mathbf{z}(\mathbf{x}, t)| < M_{\phi} \quad |\mathbf{\overline{z}}(\mathbf{x}, t)| < M_{\phi} \quad |\mathbf{\overline{z}}(\mathbf{x}, t)| < M_{\phi} \quad |\mathbf{u}| \le M_{\phi}.$$
 (10)

Let us prove that for an arbitrary a > 0 in the trapezium

$$\begin{aligned} x+a \ge M_{1}t, \quad x-a \le -M_{2}t, \quad 0 \le t \le T \\ \forall (x, t) \equiv 0. \end{aligned}$$
(11)

the function

Under these assumptions made above u and u and the requirements in subsection (4) imposed on functions  $\varphi$  and f, the function B(x, t) has obviously a bounded variation relative to the variable x, and the number of discontinuity lines  $x = x_i(t)$  of the functions u and u (they in fact are the discontinuity lines of the quantities A(x, t) and B(x, t)) is finite in the trapezium (11) under consideration. Therefore the right side of equation (6) is estimated by the quantity  $M_2V(t)$ , where  $V(t) = \max \{v(\xi, \tau)\}$ , (12) and the maximum in formula (12) is taken over the intersection of trapezium (11) with the strip  $0 \le \tau \le t$ .

and thus, in the trapezium (11) the function v(x, t) satisfies the condition

- 539 -

$$\left|\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + A(x, t)\frac{\partial v}{\partial x}\right| < M_2 V(t), \tag{13}$$

and at t = 0 — the condition (9).

Let us consider the ordinary differential equation dx/dt = A(x, t), (14) in which the right side is discontinuous at the lines  $x = x_1(t)$ . We will call the continuous curve x = x(t) which satisfies equation (14) at all continuity points of A(x, t) the integral curve of equation (14).

Let us assume that the integral curve of equation (14) intersecting the axis t = 0 at the base of the trapezium  $-a \le x \le a$  passes through each point of the trapezium (11), then by integrating inequality (13) along the integral curve passing through the point (x, t), we get -- using condition (9) --

$$|v(x, t)| < \int_{0}^{t} M_{2}V(\tau) d\tau.$$
 (15)

Hence it follows that

 $V(t) \leqslant M_2 \int V(\tau) d\tau \tag{16}$ 

and, based on lemma 1 from subsection 5 of Section VI of Chapter One, it also follows that v(x, t) = 0. (17) Since  $u = \overline{u} = \frac{\partial V(x, t)}{\partial x}$ , then from (17) follows the proof of the theorem we formulated.

And thus, the proof of the theorem reduces to proving the following fact:

The integral of curve of equation (14) intersecting the axis t = 0 passes through any point(x, t) of the trapezium (11).

Let us prove that if u and u satisfy the stability condition (3), then this actually is so. To do this, let us note that the integral curve of equation (14) defined at  $t \leq \tau$  passes through the point  $(\xi, \tau)$  if it is a contimuity point of A(x, t). If this integral curve at  $t < \zeta$  does not intersect the discontinuity line  $x = x_i(t)$ , then it intersects the axis t = 0 at segment  $-s = x \leq \varepsilon$  since  $|A(x, t)| \leq M_1$ .

- 540 -



Figure 4.25

Therefore, if the integral curve of equation (14) defined at  $t < \tau$  passes through any point  $(\xi, \tau)$  lying on the discontinuity line  $x = x_i(t)$ , then through any point of the trapezium (11) passes the integral curve intersecting the axis t = 0.

Let us consider the case when the point  $(\xi, \tau)$  lies on the discontinuity line of function A(x, t)  $x = x_i(t)$  (Figure 4.25). Under our assumptions, the left and right limit values of A( $\xi = 0, \tau$ ) and A( $\xi = 0, \tau$ ) exist at the point  $(\xi, \tau)$ . If  $A(\xi = 0, \tau) > A(\xi = 0, \tau)$ , (18) then there must necessarily pass through the point  $(\xi, \tau)$  the integral curve of equation (14) defined at  $t < \tau$ .

Actually, if we denote  $D_i = x_i^!(t)$ , then in this case one of the two inequalities is met: a)  $A(\xi - 0, \tau) > D_i$ , b)  $A(\xi + 0, \tau) < D_i$ . (19) Figure 4.25 gives the directions of the integral curves of equation (14) in the cases a) and b). As we can see from Figure 4.25, in each of these cases an integral curve defined at  $t < \tau$  passes through the point  $(\xi, \tau)$ .

So the proof of the theorem has now been reduced to establishing inequality (18). Since  $(\xi, \tau)$  is a discontinuity point of A(x, t), then either u(x, t) or u(x, t) is discontinuous at this point, or else they are all ontinuous simultaneously. Therefore we will assume that

 $u(\xi - 0, \tau) > u(\xi + 0, \tau), \quad \overline{u}(\xi - 0, \tau) \ge \overline{u}(\xi + 0, \tau).$  (20)

- 541 -

Let us give the graph of the function  $\varphi(u, \xi, \tau)$  for fixed  $\xi$  and  $\tau$  in Figure 4.26. Since  $\varphi^{\mu}_{\mu\nu} > 0$ , this curve is convex downward.

NAME AND DESCRIPTION DESCRIPTION OF A

According to formulas (7) the quantity  $A(\xi - 0, \tau)$  is equal to the slope of the chord joining the points A and B, and  $A(\xi + 0, \tau)$  is equal to the slope of the chord  $B^{\dagger}A^{\dagger}$ . From condition (20), it does follow that each endpoint of the interval  $[\overline{u}(\xi - 0, \tau), u(\xi - 0, \tau)]$  lies to the right of the corresponding endpoints of the interval  $[\overline{u}(\xi + 0, \tau), u(\xi + 0, \tau)]$ . For the convex curves  $(\varphi^{n}_{\ uu} > 0)$  it therefore follows that the slope of the chord  $A^{\dagger}B^{\dagger}$ is greater than that of the chord  $A^{\dagger}B^{\dagger}$ . This same relation in fact follows from Figure 4.26.

So condition (18) is satisfied at each discontinuity point from the function A(x, t). This means that at least one integral curve of equation (14) intersecting the axis t = 0 passes through each point of the trapezium (11). This means also that condition (18) holds in this trapezium along with  $u(x, t) \equiv \bar{u}(x, t)$ .

Let us consider the problem of the continuous dependence of generalized solutions on input data.

Suppose u(x, t) and u(x, t) are piecewise-smooth stable generalized solutions of quasilinear equations defined by the conditions

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} - \frac{1}{1} \frac{\partial \overline{\varphi}(u, x, t)}{\partial x} = f(u, x, t), \quad \overline{u}(x, 0) = u_0(x), \quad \overline{\varphi}_{uu}^{s} > 0. \quad (21)$$
$$\frac{\partial \overline{u}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \overline{\varphi}(\overline{u}, x, t)}{\partial x} = \overline{f}(\overline{u}, x, t), \quad \overline{u}(x, 0) = \overline{u}_0(x), \quad \overline{\varphi}_{uu}^{s} > 0. \quad (22)$$

We will assume that the functions  $\varphi$ ,  $\overline{\varphi}$ , f, f, u₀, u₀ satisfy the requirements which were imposed on them in subsection 3 and 4.



Figure 4.26

Corresponding to solutions u and u are the potentials  $\phi$  and  $\phi$  satisfying the equations

$$\frac{\partial \Theta}{\partial t} + \varphi \left( \frac{\partial \Theta}{\partial x}, x, t \right) = \int f \left( \frac{\partial \Theta}{\partial \xi}, \xi, t \right) d\xi$$
(23)

$$\frac{\partial b}{\partial t} + \bar{\varphi} \left( \frac{\partial b}{\partial t}, x, t \right) = \int \bar{f} \left( \frac{\partial \bar{b}}{\partial \xi}, \xi, t \right) d\xi \qquad (24)$$

and the initial conditions

$$\Phi(x, 0) = \Phi_{q}(x) = \int s_{q}(\xi) d\xi \quad \bar{\Phi}(x, 0) = \bar{\Phi}_{g}(x) = \int \bar{s}_{q}(\xi) d\xi \quad (25)$$

The difference  $\tau = \tilde{\phi} - \tilde{\phi}$  satisfies the equation

$$\frac{d\varphi}{dt} + A(x, t)\frac{d\varphi}{dx} = \int_{0}^{t} B(\xi, t)\frac{d\varphi}{d\xi}d\xi + [\bar{\varphi}(\bar{x}(x, t), x, t) - \bar{\varphi}(\bar{x}(x, t), x, t)] + \int_{0}^{t} [f(\bar{x}(\xi, t), \xi, t) - \bar{f}(\bar{x}(\xi, t), \xi, t)]d\xi \quad (26)$$

and initial condition

$$\sigma(x, 0) = \sigma_0(x) = \Phi_0(x) - \bar{\Phi}_0(x) = \int_0^x [u_0(\xi) - \bar{u}_0(\xi)] d\xi \quad (27)$$

and the quantity A and B are defined by formulas (7) and (8).

Suppose the conditions  $|u| \leq M_0$ ,  $|u| \leq M_0$  are satisfied in trapezium (11) and suppose that when  $|u| \leq M_0$ 

$$\begin{aligned} |\varphi_{\mathbf{z}}'(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{f})| \leqslant M_{1}, \quad |\varphi(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{f}) - \overline{\varphi}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{f})| \leqslant \Delta \varphi, \\ & |f(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{f}) - \overline{f}(\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{f})| \leqslant \Delta f. \end{aligned}$$

Then from equation (26) follows the estimate

$$\left|\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + A(x, f)\frac{\partial v}{\partial x}\right| \leq \left|\int_{0}^{t} B(\xi, f)\frac{\partial v}{\partial \xi}d\xi\right| + \Delta \varphi + a\Delta f.$$
  
- 543 -

Similarly, we find the new estimate:

$$\left|\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + A(x, t) \frac{\partial v}{\partial x}\right| \leq MV(t) + \Delta \varphi + a \Delta f, \qquad (28)$$

where the constant M depends, in particular, on the number of discontinuity lines of the solutions u and  $\overline{u}$ .

We assume that each of the solutions u and u satisfies the stability condition, i.e.,  $u(x-0, t) \ge u(x+0, t)$ ,  $\overline{u}(x-0, t) \ge \overline{u}(x+0, t)$ .

Just as earlier, from this it follows that the inequality A(x, t) is satisfied at the discontinuity points of the function  $A(x \ 0, t) \ge A(x + 0, t)$ . Therefore, at least one integral curve of equation (14) intersecting the axis t = 0 passes through each point of the trapezium 11). By integrating inequality (28) along this curve and applying lemma (1) from subsection 5 of section VI of Chapter One, we get

> $| v(x, t) | \leq v_0 s^{Mt} + [\Delta \varphi + a \Delta f] \frac{s^{Mt} - 1}{M}$ (29)  $v_0 = \max_{\substack{|x| \leq s}} | \Phi_0(x) - \overline{\Phi}_0(x)$   $v(x, t) = \int_0^s [u(\xi, t) - \overline{u}(\xi, t)] d\xi,$

where

Using the fact that

We conclude that inequality (29) establishes the continuous dependence of generalized solutions of quasilinear equations on the input data of Cauchy's problem in the potential metric.

Unfortunately, however, the constant M dependent on the number of discontinuity lines of solutions u and u appears in estimate (29). Here we note that this quantity can be estimated by variation of the functionsu(x, t) and  $\overline{u}(x, t)$ , and the latter are estimated from initial conditions. For homogeneous laws of conservation when  $\mathbf{f} = \mathbf{f} \equiv 0$ , estimate (29) becomes simplified:  $|\mathbf{v}(\mathbf{x}, t)| \leq \mathbf{v}_0 + \Delta \boldsymbol{\varphi} t$ . In particular, if we consider only the dependence of the solutions of Cauchy's problem of one quasilinea equation on the initial data, i.e., if we assume that  $\Delta \boldsymbol{\varphi} = 0$ , this estimate shows that the solutions constructed above satisfy the principle of the continucas dependence of (1.5.4) and (1.5.5) from Chapter One.

One method of or an acting discontinuous solutions, which we call the "method of potential smoothing" is related to the problem of the continuous dependence of generalized solutions on initial data. For simplicity, let us consider the homogeneous law of conservation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u, x, t)}{\partial x} = 0. \qquad (30)$$

for which the initial condition  $u(x, 0) = u_0(x)$ . (31) is formulated. We will assume that the function  $\varphi$  satisfies the preceding requirements, and that  $u_0(x)$  is assigned on the segment  $|x| \leq a$ , has a single first-order discontinuity point x = 0, and at all the remaining points of the segment has a bounded Lipschitz constant. Let us denote  $u = u_0(-0)$  and  $u^+ = u_0(+0)$ . As we have seen above, if  $u \leq u^+$ , the solution of problems (30), (31) is continuous when  $t \geq 0$  in some neighborhood  $0 \leq t \leq T$  of the initial axis. In particular, it can be obtained as the limit of the classical solutions  $u_{\delta}(x, t)$  as  $\delta \longrightarrow 0$ , where  $u_{\delta}(x, 0) = u_{\delta}^{\circ}(x)$  (32) here  $u_{\delta}^{\circ}(x) \equiv u_0(x)$  as  $|x| \geq \delta$  and  $u^{\circ}(x)$  is monotonic as  $|x| \leq \delta$ .



Figure 4.27

Therefore we have considered only the second case, when  $u > u^+$ . In this case the solution u(x, t) for sufficiently small T has in the strip  $0 \le t \le T$  a single discontinuity line  $O \mathscr{L}$  issuing from the point (0, 0) of the initial axis (Figure 4.27). Figure 4.27 shows the discontinuity line -545 -  $\mathcal{X}$  and the characteristics of the solution u(x, t). We will solve, instead of the problem (30), (31), the problem (30), (32), assuming that  $u_{\mathcal{S}}^{o}(x) \equiv u_{\mathcal{S}}(x)$ when  $|x| \ge \delta$ , that the function  $u_{\mathcal{S}}^{o}(x)$  is monotonic when  $|x| \le \delta$ , and that it has a Lipschitz constant on the segment  $|x| \le \delta$  not exceeding the quantity  $M/\delta$ , and finally, that

$$\int_{-0}^{0} \left[ u_0(x) - u_0^0(x) \right] dx = 0.$$
(33)

Let us introduce the potentials of the solutions u and  $u_{\mathcal{S}}$  by using the relations

Then from relation (33) it follows that  $\phi(x, 0) \equiv \phi_{g}(x, 0)$  when  $|x| \ge \delta$  (34) With these limitations made on the function  $u_{\delta}^{0}(x)$ , there exists the function  $u_{\delta}(x, t)$  in the broad sense of problem (30), (32), which is continuous and which can be constructed by the classical method of characteristics when  $0 \le t \le$  $t_{1}^{\delta}$ , where  $t_{1}^{\delta} \sim 1/\delta$ . Let  $x = X_{1}^{-\delta}$  and  $x = X_{1}^{\delta}$  denote the equations of the characteristics of this problem departing from, respectively, from the points  $x = -\delta$  and  $x = \delta$  of the initial axis (Figure 4.28). Obviously, in view of condition (34)  $u(x, t) \equiv u_{\delta}(x, t), \quad \Phi(x, t) \equiv \phi_{\delta}(x, t)$ 

when  $[x - X_1^{\delta}(t)] [x - X_1^{\delta}(t)] > 0. \ 0 \le t \le t_1^{\delta}$  i.e., u(x, t), (x, t) coincides, respectively, with  $u_{\delta}(x, t), \oint_{\delta}(x, t)$  outside the curvilinear trapezium formed by the straight lines  $t = 0, t = t_1^{\delta}$  and by the segments of the characteristics  $x = X_1^{-\delta}$  and  $x = X_1^{\delta}$ .



Figure 4.28 - 546 -

Suppose that at  $t = t_1^{\delta}$  solution  $u_{\delta}(x, t)$  has a singularity (the unboundedness of the Lipschitz constant or a first-order discontinuity) at the segment  $[X_1^{-\delta}(t_1^{\delta}), X_1^{\delta}(t_1^{\delta})]$  of the straight line  $t = t_1^{\delta}$ . Obviously,  $X_1^{\delta}(t_1^{\delta}) - X_1^{-\delta}(t_1^{\delta}) < 2\delta$ .

and the second second

Let us select a segment of the straight line  $t = t_1^S$  with length 25 within which the segment  $[X_i^{-\delta}(t_i^{\delta}), X_i^{\delta}(t_i^{\delta})]$  lies completely and again smooth the function  $u_{\delta}(x, t_1^{\delta})$  on the segment, i.e., introduce the function  $u_{\delta}^{1}(x, t_1^{\delta})$  which satisfies the same requirements as  $u_{\delta}^{0}(x)$ , namely:  $u_{\delta}^{1}(x, t_{1}^{\delta}) \equiv u_{\delta}(x, t_{1}^{\delta})$ outside the smoothing segment,  $\int_{a}^{b} \left[ u_{\delta}(x, t_{1}^{\delta}) - u_{\delta}^{1}(x, t_{1}^{\delta}) \right] dx = 0$ , where  $[a_1, b_1]$  is the smoothing segment. We require as before that the function  $u_{S}^{\prime}$  (x,  $t_{1}^{S}$ ) have a Lipschitz constant bounded by the quantity M/S and that it be monotonic on the smoothing segment  $[a_1, b_1]$ . We will seek the solution  $u_{S}(x, t)$  when  $t_{1}^{S} \leq t \leq t_{2}^{S}$ , assuming that u(x, t) satisfy equation (30) and the initial condition  $u_{\delta}(x, t_1^{\delta}) = u_{\delta}^1(x, t_1^{\delta})$ . To construct  $u_{\delta}(x, t)$ in the strip  $t_1^{\delta} \leq t \leq t_2^{\delta}$ , let us again employ the classical method of characteristics. We again discover that outside the trapezium formed by the straight lines  $t = t_1^S$  and  $t = t_2^S$  and by the segments of characteristic x = $X_2^{-}$  (t) and  $x = X_2$  (t) issuing from the endpoints of the smoothing segment, the solution u(x, t) and  $u_{\mathcal{S}}(x, t)$  and the potentials  $\Phi(x, t)$  and  $\Phi_{\mathcal{S}}(x, t)$ coincide.

Continuing this process we can successively by smoothing and solving Cauchy's problems by the classical method of characteristics arrive at the straight line t = T, i.e., delimit the domain of interest to us. Here we will have to solve Cauchy's problem with smooth initial conditions of the T/S order.

As a result of this process we get the solution  $u_{\xi}(x, t)$ , which is continuous everywhere except for the smoothing segments on the lines  $t = t_k^{\xi}$ . Segments of the characteristics issuing from the endpoints of the smoothing segments form a "belt" within lie singularities and discontinuities of the function  $u_{\xi}(x, t)$ . When the value of  $\xi$  is decreased, this "belt" will be drawn toward at the discontinuity line  $O \leq \ell$ .

Since the potentials  $\Phi(x, t)$  and  $\Phi_{\xi}(x, t)$  coincide outside the "belt", and the solution u(x, t) and u(x, t) are assumed to be bounded, then

$$|\Phi(x, t) - \Phi_{s}(x, t)| < 2MS$$
  
- 547 -

From this follows the convergence of the "potential smoothing method" as  $5 \rightarrow 0$  in the potential metric. It is however clear that outside the "belt" the solutions u(x, t) and u(x, t) coincide.

The method outlined permits an approximate construction of discontinuous solutions of quasilinear equations by approximating them with continuous solutions. However, of greater interest is the application of this method to the case of a system of quasilinear equations. Unfortunately, thus far no results have yet been achieved in this area.

6. Asymptotic behavior of generalized solution as t  $-\infty$ . Suppose u(x, t) is a generalized solution of the homogeneous law of conservation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u)}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \varphi''_{uu}(u) > 0, \quad (1)$$

whose coefficients do not depend on the independent variables x, t. Further assume that  $u(x, 0) = u_0(x) = \begin{cases} u & \text{when } x < 0, \\ u^+ & \text{when } x > b > 0. \end{cases}$ (2)

and suppose that  $u_o(x)$  takes on arbitrary bounded values in the interval (0, b). We will assume the function  $u_o(x)$  to be piecewise-continuous. Thus,

 $|u_0(x)| \leq M, \quad |u(x, t)| \leq M.$  (3)

Let us denote

$$\xi = \max_{\substack{|u| < M \\ |u| < M \\ (4)}$$

$$\int_{0}^{x} u_{0}(\xi) d\xi = \Phi_{0}(x).$$
(5)

and

We will bring the potential

$$\mathfrak{D}(x, t) = \int_{(0, 0)}^{(x, t)} u \, dx - \varphi(u) \, dt, \quad \mathfrak{D}(x, 0) \stackrel{\mathbf{F}}{\longrightarrow} \mathfrak{D}_{\varphi}(x) \cdot u \quad (6)$$

in correspondence with the solution u(x, t). By conditions (2) and (3) we have:

We are studying the behavior of the solution u(x, t) as t  $\rightarrow \infty$ .

If the initial data (1) were .sign only when x < 0 ( $u_o(x) \equiv u$ ), then obviously the solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) could be defined only where  $x < \varphi'_{i_1}(u)$ t and would coincide there identically with u. Let us estimate the width of the domain to the left of the straight line  $x = \varphi_{u}^{\prime}(u)$ t in which the solution u(x, t) of problem (1), (2) does not coincide with u, i.e.,  $u(x, t) \neq u$ ; here  $u(x, t) \neq u$  by virtue of the characteristics departing from the segment [0, b]. Obviously, the lower characteristic  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0 \langle \tilde{x}_0 \rangle)$ when  $o \leq \widetilde{x}_o \leq b$  cannot lie to the left of straight line  $x = -\xi t$  in view of the boundedness of the initial function  $u_o(x)$ ; however, this estimate of the domain of influence of the segment [0, b] is to course. Suppose  $u(x, t) \neq d$ u, x -  $\mathcal{P}'_{u}(u)$  t < 0 and that the characteristic issuing from the point  $\mathfrak{T}_{\bullet}$ of the segment  $0 \le x_0 \le b$  arrive at the point (x, t) and suppose that  $u(x, t) \neq u(\tilde{\chi})$  (Figure 4.29). For simplicity we denote  $\psi_0(\tilde{\chi}) = \tilde{\chi}_1 + \psi_1(ut) t = x = h$ . We have the equalities*)

$$h = \phi_{\mu}(\mu)$$

$$\mathbf{x} - \tilde{\mathbf{x}}_{0} = \phi_{\mathbf{x}}'(\tilde{\mathbf{u}}) t_{1} \quad \text{or} \quad h = i \left[ \phi_{\mathbf{u}}'(\tilde{\mathbf{u}}) - \phi_{\mathbf{u}}'(\tilde{\mathbf{u}}) \right] - \tilde{\mathbf{x}}_{0}, \qquad (9)$$

Let us compute  $\widetilde{\Phi}$  (t,  $\widetilde{x}_{o}$  ) by formula (2.3.46):  $\widehat{\mathcal{O}}(t, \widetilde{x}_0) = \widehat{\Phi}_0(\widetilde{x}_0) + t \left[ \widetilde{\mu} \varphi_{\mu}^{\dagger}(\widetilde{u}) - \varphi(\widetilde{u}) \right].$ (10)

using formula (9) let us cancel out the quantity tu  $\varphi'_{u}(u)$  from (10):

$$\begin{split} & \tilde{u}\varphi_{a}^{\prime}\left(\tilde{u}\right) = \tilde{u}t\varphi_{a}^{\prime}\left(a^{-}\right) - \tilde{u}\tilde{x}_{0} - \tilde{u}h, \quad (11) \\ & \tilde{\Phi}\left(t, \tilde{x}_{0}\right) = \Phi_{0}\left(\tilde{x}_{0}\right) - \tilde{u}\tilde{x}_{0} - \tilde{u}h + t\left[\tilde{u}\varphi_{a}^{\prime}\left(a^{-}\right) - \varphi\left(\tilde{u}\right)\right]. \quad (12) \end{split}$$

 $x = X(t, x_0, u)$  at the value On the other hand, the characteristic x < 0 (Figure 4.29) arrive at the same point  $(x, t)(x - \varphi'_u(u)t < 0)$ . This characteristic translates to the point (x, t) the value u = u and the value of the potential  $\widetilde{\phi}(t, x_{\overline{c}})$ .

*) For the case when  $\widetilde{x}_0$  is a discontinuity point of the initial function  $u_{o}(x)$ , we must take  $\widetilde{u}$  to stand for  $u_{o}^{*}$  ( $\widetilde{x}_{o}$ ) given the corresponding value of che parameter &.

Thus,  $\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{x}_{o} = \boldsymbol{\varphi}_{u}^{\prime}(\mathbf{u})t$ , or  $\mathbf{x}_{o}^{\prime} = -h$ . (13) and by formula (2.3.46)

$$\hat{\Phi}(t, x_0^{-1}) = \hat{\Phi}_0(x_0^{-1}) + t \left[ u^- \varphi_u'(u^-) - \varphi(u^-) \right] =$$

$$= u^- x_0^- + t \left[ u^- \varphi_u'(u^-) - \varphi(u^-) \right] = t \left[ u^- \varphi_u'(u^-) - \varphi(u^-) \right] - ku^-$$
(14)

According to formulas (2.3.57) and (2.3.58), in order that  $u(x, t) = u_0(\tilde{x}_0)$ =  $\tilde{u} \neq u^-$ , it is necessary that the inequality

 $\widetilde{\varPhi}(t, \widetilde{x}_{o}) \leq \widetilde{\varPhi}(t, x_{o}) \text{ or } \widetilde{\varPhi}(t - x_{o}) - \widetilde{\varPhi}(t, x_{o}) \leq 0.$ (1) is satisfied. Subtracting formula (14) from formula (12), we get

$$\tilde{\Phi}(t, \tilde{x}_0) - \tilde{\Phi}(t, x_0) = \left[\Phi_0(\tilde{x}_0) - \tilde{u}\tilde{x}_0\right] + h(u^- - \tilde{u}) + + t\left[\varphi'_u(u^-)(\tilde{u} - u^-) + \varphi(u^-) - \varphi(\tilde{u})\right].$$
(16)

Now let us estimate the last term in formula (16). Using the fact that  $\widetilde{u} < u^{-}$  and  $\varphi''_{uu}(u) > 0$ , we get by the Taylor formula

$$\varphi(u^{-}) - \varphi(\tilde{u}) \geqslant \varphi'_{u}(u^{-})(u^{-} - \tilde{u}) + \frac{a}{2}(u^{-} - \tilde{u})^{4}.$$
(17)

Inserting this expression into (16), we obtain

المتوجد وجرارات

$$\overset{\oplus}{\Phi}(t, \ \widetilde{x_0}) - \overset{\oplus}{\Phi}(t, \ x_0) \ge [\overset{\Phi}{\Phi}_0(\widetilde{x_0}) - \widetilde{u}\widetilde{x_0}] + h(u^- - \widetilde{u}) + \frac{ta}{x^2}(u^- - \widetilde{u})^2.$$
(18)

From formula (9), since  $u > \tilde{u}$ , we can readily obtain

 $\varphi'_{u}(u) - \varphi'_{u}(u) = \frac{h + Z_{0}}{t}$  and  $(u - \tilde{u}) \ge \frac{h + \tilde{Z}_{0}}{At}$  (19) The last inequality lets us rewrite (18) as

$$\tilde{\Phi}(t, \tilde{x}_0) - \Phi(t, x_0) \ge \left[\Phi_0(\tilde{x}_0) - \tilde{u}\tilde{x}_0\right] + \frac{h(h + \tilde{x}_0)}{At} + \frac{a(h + \tilde{x}_0)^2}{2A^{\frac{1}{2}}}.$$
 (20)

And thus, for inequality (15) to be satisfied it is necessary that

$$[\Phi_{0}(\tilde{x}_{0}) - \tilde{u}\tilde{x}_{0}] + \frac{h(h + \tilde{x}_{0})}{AI} + \frac{a(h + \tilde{x}_{0})^{2}}{2A^{3}I} \leq 0$$
(21)  
$$\frac{h(h + \tilde{x}_{0})}{AI} + \frac{a(h + \tilde{x}_{0})^{2}}{2A^{3}I} \leq [\tilde{u}\tilde{x}_{0} - \Phi_{0}(\tilde{x}_{0})].$$
(22)

or

- 550 -

Inequality (22) delimits the domain of variables x, t lying in the halfplane  $t \ge 0$  to the left of the straight line  $x = \varphi_u^i(u)t$ , since

 $h = \varphi_{u}^{*}(u) t - x.$ 

We can assume that the point (x, t) belongs to the domain of influence of the segment [0, b] if at least one value  $\widetilde{x}_0$  ( $0 \leq \widetilde{x}_0 \leq b$ ) exists for which at given x, t inequality (22) is valid. Since  $|\widetilde{u}| \leq M$ ,  $|\Phi_0(\widetilde{x}_0)| \leq Mx_0$ , then by strengthening *) inequality (22), we write:



and



Inequality (24) shows that at t the value of h increases linearly with t. Conversely, we will clearly enlarge the domain of influence of the segment [0,b] if we set  $\tilde{x}_0 = 0$  in (22) and in the right side take the maximum for all  $\tilde{x}_0$ . Then we write:

$$h^2\left(\frac{2A+a}{2A}\right) \leqslant 2MbAt$$
 or  $h^2 < \frac{4A^2Mbt}{2A+a} < 2AMbt.$  (25)

We see that for large t values h increases  $a_{i}$ ,  $t^{\hat{2}}$ . Thus, the domain of influence lies within the domain that is hatched in Figure 4.30:

$$h < \sqrt{2AMbt} = h(t).$$
 (26)

We quite similarly estimate the domain of influence of the segment [0, b] to the right of the straight line  $x = b + \varphi_{u}^{*}(u^{+})t$ . Inequality (22) remains in force only if now we take h to stand for the quantity

$$h = x - b - \varphi'_{u}(u^{+})t,$$
 (27)

and take the right side with the opposite sign. Inequality (26) remains in general unchanged.

*) That is, we clearly expand the domain of influence of the segment [0,b]. - 551 - In the case  $u^{-} > u^{+}$  there exists a  $t_{1} > 0$  such that when  $t \ge t_{1}$  $u(x, t) = \begin{cases} u^{-} & \text{where} \quad x - c < Dt, \\ u^{+} & \text{where} \quad x - c > Dt, \end{cases}$ (28)

where

$$\dot{D} = \frac{\Psi(u^+) - \Psi(u^-)}{u^+ - u^-}$$
(29)

Actually, if  $u > u^+$  then the straight lines  $x = \varphi_u^{\dagger}(u^-)t$  and  $x = b + \varphi_u^{\dagger}(u^+)t$  lie as shown in Figure 4.31. Since the distance between these straight lines increases proportional to t, and the bounds of the domains of influence of the segment [0, b] are separated from the straight lines by a distance of the order of  $(t)^{\frac{1}{2}}$ , then we find such an instant  $t = t_1$  for which the domain of influence of the segment [0, b] disappears (Figure 4.31). That is, the curves

$$h_1 = \varphi'_u(u^-)t - x = \sqrt{2AMbt},$$
  
$$h_2 = -b - \varphi'_u(u^+)t + x = \sqrt{2AMbt},$$

intersect each other. To determine the value of t, we have the equation

$$2\sqrt{2AMbt_1} + b = t_1 \left[ \phi'_u(u^-) - \phi'_u(u^+) \right].$$
(30)

Suppose  $t_1[\varphi'_u(u^-) - \varphi'_u(u^+)] > 2b$ . Then from (30) we get

$$t_{1} \leq \frac{4\sqrt{2AMbt_{1}}}{\varphi_{\mu}'(u^{-}) - \varphi_{\mu}'(u^{+})} \quad \text{or} \quad t_{1} \leq \frac{32AMb}{a^{2}[u^{-} - u^{+}]^{2}} = 7.4$$
(31)

Now we clearly conclude that when  $t_1 = T$  formula (28) is valid. Actually, since the domain of values of the variable x, t is given by the conditions

$$b + \varphi'_{u}(u^{+})t < x < \varphi'_{u}(u^{-})t,$$

lies to the left of the straight line  $x = \varphi'_u(u)t$  and to the right of the straight line  $x = \varphi'_u(u^+)t + b$ , in order that in this domain  $u(x, t) \neq u^-$  and  $u(x, t) \neq u^+$  is necessary that the point (x, t) belong to the domain of influence of the segment [0, b], which is impossible when  $t \ge T$ .



To determine the value of c in formula (28) let us consider a certain point  $x_{\underline{k}}$  on the line  $t = t_1$ . Let us determine this point from the conditions

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{x}_{\mathcal{A}} &- \mathbf{q}'_{\mathbf{x}}(\mathbf{z}^{-}) \, t_{1} = \mathbf{x}_{0}^{-}, \quad \mathbf{x}_{\mathcal{A}} - \mathbf{q}'_{\mathbf{z}}(\mathbf{z}^{+}) \, t_{1} = \mathbf{x}_{0}^{+}, \quad (32) \\ &\tilde{\Phi}(t_{1}, \, \mathbf{x}_{0}^{-}) = \check{\Phi}(t_{1}, \, \mathbf{x}_{0}^{+}). \quad (33) \end{aligned}$$

Condition (33) can be rewritten in the form

$$\mathbf{z}^{-} \mathbf{x}_{\mathbf{0}}^{-} + t_{1} \left[ \mathbf{z}^{-} \mathbf{\varphi}_{\mathbf{z}}^{\prime} (\mathbf{z}^{-}) - \mathbf{\varphi}^{\prime} (\mathbf{z}^{-}) \right] = = \mathbf{\Phi}_{\mathbf{0}}^{\prime} (b) + \mathbf{z}^{+} \left( \mathbf{x}_{\mathbf{0}}^{+} - b \right) + t_{1} \left[ \mathbf{z}^{+} \mathbf{\varphi}_{\mathbf{z}}^{\prime} (\mathbf{z}^{+}) - \mathbf{\varphi}^{\prime} (\mathbf{z}^{+}) \right].$$
(34)

By inspecting equations (32) and (34) as equations defining the values of  $x_0^-$ ,  $x_0^+$ , and  $x_k^-$ , let us find the quantities  $x_k^-$  and c:

$$x_{A} = \frac{\Phi_{\theta}(b) - u + b}{u^{-} - u^{+}} + Dt_{1} = c + Dt_{1}, \quad c = \frac{\Phi_{\theta}(b) - u + b}{u^{-} - u^{+}}.$$
 (35)

And thus, we have established that the solution u(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (1), (2) given the condition  $u > u^{+}$  coincides when  $t \ge T$  with the solution  $u^{0}(x, t)$  of the problem of the decay of discontinuity

$$\frac{\partial u^{\bullet}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial x} \stackrel{\bullet}{=} 0, \quad u^{0}(x, 0) = \begin{cases} u, & x < c, \\ u^{+}, & x > c. \end{cases}$$
(36)

This result can be formulated in a different fashion. Suppose u and u are generalized solutions of equation (1), and suppose

$$u(x, 0) \ge \overline{u}(x, 0)$$
 when  $|x| \ge b$ . (37)

If, further,

$$u(\mathbf{x}, 0) \leq \overline{u}(\mathbf{x}, 0) = \begin{cases} u & \text{when } \mathbf{x} \leq -b, \\ u^{+} & \text{when } \mathbf{x} \geq b \end{cases}$$
(38)

and  $u > u^+$ , then there exists  $t_1 > 0$  such that when  $t \ge t_1$  $u(x, t) \equiv u(x + c, t),$  (39)

where

$$c = \frac{1}{u^{-} - u^{+}} \int_{-b}^{b} [\overline{u}(x, 0) - u(x, 0)] dx.$$
(40)  
- 553 -

The property of generalized solutions we have proven expresses the fact that in the case  $u > u^+$  generalized solutions of Cauchy's problem (1) - (7) do not depend, "with an accuracy up to displacement," for sufficiently large times on initial values for any finite segment of the initial axis t = 0.

Note that this result can be strengthened in two directions:

1) for more general equations when  $\varphi = \varphi(u, x, t)$  given certain assumptions on  $\varphi$ ;

2) when requirement (38) is weakened:

$$|\overline{u}(\mathbf{x}, 0) - u(\mathbf{x}, 0)| \rightarrow 0 \quad \text{as} \quad \mathbf{x} \rightarrow +\infty,$$
$$u(\mathbf{x}, 0) \rightarrow \begin{cases} u & \text{as} \quad \mathbf{x} \rightarrow -\infty, \\ u^{+} & \text{as} \quad \mathbf{x} \rightarrow +\infty; \end{cases}$$

here a specific order of approach to the limit is required.

Let us study the asymptotic behavior of solution u(x, t) in the case  $u < u^+$ . In this case, as we can easily see from Figure 4.32, the domain of influence of the segment [0, b] does not vanish as  $t \rightarrow \infty$ , but rather becomes unbounded. In this case we can no longer assert that for sufficiently large t  $u(x, t) = u^0(x, t)$ ,

where  $u^{\circ}(x, t)$  is the solution of the decomposition problem. However, in this case as well the solution u(x, t) is close to the solution  $u^{\circ}(x, t)$  for sufficiently large t. Specifically, we will prove that

$$u(x, t) - u^{0}(x, t) \Rightarrow 0$$
 as  $t \rightarrow \infty$ . (41)

Suppose u° is the solution of the decay problem

$$\begin{aligned} & \left\{ \frac{\partial u^{\bullet}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi \left( u^{\bullet} \right)}{\partial x} = 0 \\ & u^{\bullet}(x, 0) = \left\{ \begin{array}{c} u^{-} \text{ when } x < 0, \\ u^{+} \text{ when } x > 0, \end{array} \right. u^{-} \leqslant u^{+}. \end{aligned}$$

$$(42)$$

Function u⁰ is given by the formulas

$$u^{0}(x, t) = \begin{cases} u^{-} & \text{when} & x \leqslant \varphi'_{u}(u^{-})t, \\ f\left(\frac{x}{t}\right) & \text{when} & \varphi'_{u}(u^{-})t \leqslant x \leqslant \varphi'_{u}(u^{+})t, \\ u^{+} & \text{when} & x \geqslant \varphi'_{v}(u^{+})t, \end{cases}$$
(43)

where

$$\varphi'_{\mu}(f(\xi)) = \xi, \quad \text{i.e.}, \quad f(\xi) = [\varphi'_{\pi}]^{-1}(\xi). \quad (14)$$

- 554 -

Thus, to the left of the ray OA  $u^{\circ}(x, t) \equiv u^{\circ}$ , and to the right of the ray CC  $u^{\circ}(x, t) \equiv u^{+}$  (Figure 4.32); but in the zone AOC  $u^{\circ} = f(x/t)$ . As we see, outside the domain of influence of the segment [0, b] it also holds for u(x, t), i.e., when



Therefore, we need prove property (41) only in domain of influence of the segment [0, b] -- the zone EOBD. Suppose (x, t) is any point lying within the zone EOBD. Then, since not a single characteristic  $x = X(t, x_0, u_0(x_0))$  when  $x_0$ 



where

and when

34

From (47) we get

$$\varphi'_{\mathbf{g}}\left(u_{0}\left(\tilde{x}_{0}\right)\right) = \varphi'_{\mathbf{g}}\left(u\left(x, f\right)\right) = \frac{x}{t} - \frac{x_{0}}{t}, \qquad (49)$$





Comparing (49) with (44), we conclude that

Thus, in the zone AOC  $|u(x, t) = u_0(\tilde{x}_0) = f\left(\frac{x}{t} - \frac{\tilde{x}_0}{t}\right). \quad (50)$   $|u(x, t) - u^0(x, t)| = \left| f\left(\frac{x}{t} - \frac{\tilde{x}_0}{t}\right) - f\left(\frac{x}{t}\right) \right| \leq \max_{|\eta| < \xi} |f'(\eta)| \left| \frac{\tilde{x}_c}{t} \right|. \quad (51)$ 

Since  $f'_{\eta} = 1/\varphi''_{\mu\nu}$ , then from (51) it follows that

$$|u(x, t) - u^0(x, t)| \leq \frac{\tilde{x}_0}{at} \leq \frac{b}{at}.$$
 (52)

Thus, property (41) in the zone AOC is proven. Now suppose (x, t) is any point in the zone EOBD, for example, suppose that this point lies to the right of the straight line  $x = \varphi'_u(u^+)t$ , i.e., in the zone COBD (Figure 4.32). Then at this point  $u^0 = u^+$ , and u(x, t) as before is defined from formulas (47) and (48).

- 555 -

By the definition of the domain of influence of the segment [0, b], we

have

Therefore,

$$\begin{aligned} x - \varphi'_{a}(u^{+})t \leqslant b + h(t) = b + \sqrt{2AMbt}. \end{aligned}$$
(53)  
$$|u(x, t) - u^{0}(x, t)| = \left| f\left(\frac{x - \tilde{x}_{0}}{t}\right) - u^{+} \right| = \left| f\left(\frac{x - \tilde{x}_{0}}{t}\right) - f\left(\varphi'_{a}(u^{+})\right) \right| \leqslant \\ \leqslant \frac{|x - \tilde{x}_{0} - \varphi'_{a}(u^{+})t|}{at} \leqslant \frac{|b - \tilde{x}_{0} + h(t)|}{at} = \\ = \frac{b}{at} + \frac{h(t)}{at} = \frac{b}{at} + \frac{\sqrt{2AM5}}{a\sqrt{t}}. \end{aligned}$$
(54)

Since to the left of the ray OA inequality (54) is proven quite analogously, we have thus proven the property of generalized solution (41) and have established in so doing the order in which u(x, t) approaches  $u^{0}(x, t)$ , namely:

$$|u(x, t) - u^{0}(x, t)| < \frac{4b}{at} + \frac{8}{aVt}\sqrt{AMb}.$$
 (55)

Combining the result for the cases  $u^{-} < u^{+}$  and  $u^{-} > u^{+}$ , we can formulate it as follows.

Suppose u(x, t) and u(x, t) are bounded generalized solutions of equation (1) whose initial values differ only by a finite segment of the initial axis, i.e.,

 $|u(x, 0) - \overline{u}(x, 0)| = 0 \quad \text{where} \quad |x| \ge b. \quad (56)$ Then there exist the constants c, D, and t₁ such that where  $t \ge t_1$ 

$$|u(x, ')-u(x+c, t)| \leq \frac{D}{\sqrt{t}}$$
 (57)

Let us emphasize that in this formulation it is not assumed that  $u(x, 0) \rightarrow u, u^{+}as \quad x \rightarrow -\infty, +\infty.$ 

The asymptotic properties of generalized solutions of a single quasilinear equation proven above are essentially associated with the nonlinearity of the equation. Actually, solutions of linear equations differing in initial values differ one from the other for all values t > 0, and this "discrepancy" generally speaking does not tend to zero as  $t \rightarrow \infty$ .

7. Method of viscosity. In subsection 1 of this section we already consider one of the applications of the viscosity method -- the generalized solution of the problem

which was obtained as the limit, as  $\mu \rightarrow 0$ , of the solutions  $u_{\mu}(x, t)$  of another Cauchy's problem:

 $\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{u^2}{2}\right) = 0, \quad u(x, 0) \stackrel{\sim}{=} u_0(x)$ 

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{a}_{\mu}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( \frac{\mathbf{a}_{\mu}^{2}}{2} \right) = \mu \frac{\partial^{2} \mathbf{a}_{\mu}}{\partial x^{2}}, \quad \mathbf{a}_{\mu}(x, 0) = \mu_{0}(x), \quad \mu > 0.$$

Here we obtained for  $u_{\mu}$  an explicit formula which enables us to make the passage to the limit as  $\mu \rightarrow 0$  and to study the properties of the generalized solution u(x, t). Naturally, it is difficult to anticipate obtaining analytic formulas for the solution for more involved equations. However, since we wish to familiarize the reader with applications of the viscosity method, we will consider several simple cases from which we can judge the potentialities of this method.

We will discuss the Cauchy's problem

$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u)}{\partial x} = 0, \qquad \varphi_{uu}(u) > 0,$	and the state
$u(x, 0) = u_0(x),  u_0(x)  \leq M.$	(2)

In addition to this problem, we will consider another:

$$\frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial \varphi \left( u_{\mu} \right)}{\partial x} = \mu \frac{\partial^2 u_{\mu}}{\partial x^2} \quad \cdot (\mu > 0). \tag{3}$$
$$u_{\mu} \left( x, \ 0 \right) = u_0 \left( x \right). \tag{4}$$

We will assume that the initial function  $u_0(x)$  has a continuous first derivative, and that  $|u'_0(x)| \leq K$  ( $-\infty < x < \infty$ ). (5) The first problem, which in any case emerges at once is the problem of the existence of the solution  $u_{\mu}$  and its properties.

The study of this problem will lead us far beyond the scope of our subject, which deals mainly with hyperbolic systems of quasilinear equations and with equations in gas dynamics. Therefore, referring the reader whose seeks a more detail exposition to special studies (cf, for example, [9, 39, 42]), we will assume that the following is known:

1) a bounded solution  $u_{\mathcal{A}}(\mathbf{x})$  exists for any t > 0, and does so uniquely. - 557 - 2) For any initial function  $u_0(x)$  satisfying conditions (2) and (5) derivatives of  $u_{\mathcal{L}}$  exist and remain bounded for all t > 0. In particular, when t > 0 the continuous derivatives appearing in equation (3) exist.

3) The solution  $u_{\mu}$  and its derivative  $p_{\mu} = \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x}$  satisfy the maximum principle, which is formulated in the form of the inequalities

$$|\boldsymbol{z}_{\mu}| \leq \boldsymbol{M}.$$

$$p_{\mu} = \frac{\partial \boldsymbol{u}_{\mu}}{\partial \boldsymbol{x}} \leq \boldsymbol{K}$$
(6)
(7)

which are valid for any x,  $t \ge 0$ .

Let us illustrate the principle of the maximum (6) by the following graphical arguments. Suppose the function  $u_{\mathcal{U}}(x, t_1)$  considered as a function of variable x at straight line  $t = t_1$  has at the point  $x = x_1$  a relative maximum (minimum). Then the relations

$$\frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x}(x_1, t_1) = 0, \quad \frac{\partial^2 u_{\mu}}{\partial x^2}(x_1, t_1) \leqslant 0.$$

ave satisfied at this point. According to equation (3), we conclude:

$$\frac{\partial u_{\mu}(x_{1}, t_{1})}{\partial t} = \left[\mu \frac{\partial^{2} u_{\mu}}{\partial x^{4}} - \varphi'_{a}(u_{\mu}) \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x}\right]_{\substack{x=x_{1}\\t=t_{1}}} \leqslant 0.$$

This inequality shows that each relative maximum with respect to the variable x of the function  $u_{\mu}(x, t)$  does not increase with time t. However, inequality (6) does not yet follow, since the function  $u_{\mu}$  cannot take on its maximum (minimum) value at any finite point.

A more detailed proof of the principle of the maximum considers that the initial function  $u_{n}(x)$  is bounded.

As for the maximum principle for the derivative  $p_{\mu}$ , we direct attention to the fact that inequality (7) restricts the derivative  $p_{\mu}$  only from one side, namely from above. This is because the equation obtained by differentiating

(3): 
$$\frac{\partial P_{\mu}}{\partial t} + \varphi'_{\mu}(u_{\mu}) \frac{\partial P_{\mu}}{\partial x} = \mu \frac{\partial^2 P_{\mu}}{\partial x^2} - \varphi''_{\mu\nu}(u_{\mu}) P^2_{\mu}, \quad \varphi'_{\mu\nu} > 0.$$

enables us only to assert that the relative maximum  $p_{\mu}(x, t)$  cannot increase with time t. As for the minima of  $p_{\mu}$ , they can also decrease.

4. For all  $\mu > 0$  and arbitrary x, t  $\ge 0$  the inequality

 $\left| \mu \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} \right| \leqslant C. \tag{8}$ 

is satisfied, where C is some positive quantity not dependent on  $\mathcal U$  .

Let us prove*) inequality (8). Denoting

$$z = \mu \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} - \varphi(u_{\mu}), \qquad (9)$$

we write equation (3) in the form  $\partial u_{\mu}/\partial t = \partial z/\partial x$ . Differentiating equatic. (9) relative to variable t, we find

$$\frac{\partial x}{\partial t} = \mu \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial t} \right) - \varphi'_{\mu} \left( u_{\mu} \right) \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial t}.$$

Here inserting  $\frac{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\mu}}{\partial t} \frac{\partial z}{\partial z}$ , we get  $\frac{\partial s}{\partial t} + \varphi'_{s}(u_{\mu}) \frac{\partial s}{\partial z} = \mu \frac{\partial^{2} s}{\partial z^{2}}$ .

Thus, the function z satisfies the nonlinear equation of thermal conductivity. Therefore, from the principle of the maximum we get  $|z(r-t)| \le \max |z(r-0)|$ 

Hence follows inequality (8) and, in particular, the more exact inequality

$$\min_{x} \left[ \mu \frac{du_{0}(x)}{dx} - \varphi(u_{0}(x)) \right] + \varphi(u_{\mu}) \leq \mu \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} \leq \\ \leq \max_{x} \left[ \mu \frac{du_{0}(x)}{dx} - \varphi(u_{0}(x)) \right] + \varphi(u_{\mu}).$$

When requirements 1 - 4 are satisfied, we can also prove several more properties of the solutions  $u_{\mu}(x, t)$ . Let us show, in particular, that the function  $\mu \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x}$  on the average for any finite domain of variables x, t tends to zero as  $\mu \rightarrow 0$ .

Multiplying equality (3) by  $u_{\mathcal{U}}$ , let us write the result in the form

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left( \frac{u_{\mu}^{2}}{2} \right) + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} F(u_{\mu}) = \mu \frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial x^{2}} \frac{v_{\mu}^{2}}{2} - \mu \left( \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} \right)^{2}.$$
(10)  
$$F'(u_{\mu}) = u_{\mu} \varphi'(u_{\mu}).$$

where

Integrate equation (10) over the rectangle  $0 \le t \le t_1$ ,  $x_1 \le x \le x_2$ :

*) This proof was communicated to us by a student at Moscow State University, V. G. Shushkov, in 1964.

$$\int_{0}^{t_1} \int_{x_1}^{x_2} \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \frac{u_{\mu}^2}{2} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} F(u_{\mu}) \right] dt \, dx = \int_{0}^{t_1} \int_{x_1}^{x_2} \left[ \mu \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} \frac{u_{\mu}^2}{2} - \mu \left( \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} \right)^2 \right] dt \, dx.$$

In view of inequalities (6) and (8), the right side is estimated from above:

$$\mu \int_{0}^{t_{1}} \int_{x_{1}}^{x_{2}} \left(\frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x}\right)^{2} dt \, dx \ll \frac{1}{2} M^{2} (x_{2} - x_{1}) + 2Ft_{1} + 2MCt_{1} = \frac{M^{2}}{2} (x_{2} - x_{1}) + 2t_{1} (F + MC), \quad (11)$$

where the constant F is defined in such a way that

 $F \ge |F(u)|$  when  $|u| \le M$ .

Since the right side of (11) does not depend on  $\mu$ , hence it follows that for any finite domain  $\mathcal{L}$  of the half-plane  $t \ge 0$ 

$$\mu \iint_{\mathcal{F}} \left(\frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x}\right)^2 dx dt \leqslant D,$$

where the constant D depends only on the domain g.

Let us use the Bunyakovsky inequality

$$\iint |uv| dt dx \leq \sqrt{\iint u^2 dt dx} \iint v^2 dt dx$$
  
in which we set  $u = \mathcal{U} \frac{\partial \mathcal{U}_{\mathcal{U}}}{\partial \chi}, v \equiv 1$ . Then we get  
$$\mu \iint \left| \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} \right| dt dx \leq \sqrt{S_{\mathcal{F}} \mu^2} \left( \iint \left( \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} \right)^2 dt dx \leq \sqrt{\mu} \sqrt{S_{\mathcal{F}} D}, (12) \right)$$

where S.g. is the area of the domain G. Inequality (12) shows that  $\int_{\mathcal{A}} \int \mathcal{A} \left| \frac{\partial u_{\mathcal{A}}}{\partial \chi} \right|^{\frac{1}{2}} dt dx \text{ tends to zero as } \mathcal{A} \rightarrow 0 \text{ as } (\mathcal{A})^{\frac{1}{2}}.$ 

Now let us outline the proof of the convergence in the mean as  $\mathcal{U} \rightarrow 0$ of solutions  $u_{\mathcal{U}}(x, t)$  to the solution u(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (1), (2). Let us introduce the potential  $\Phi_{\mathcal{U}}(x, t)$ . According to equation (3) the contour integral -560 -



does not depend on the path of integration and defines the continuous and differentiable function whose derivatives satisfy the equalities



Canceling un from these equalities, we get

1

 $\frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial s} + \varphi \left( \frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial x} \right) = \mu \frac{\partial^2 \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial x^2}.$  (13)

The potential  $\Phi_{\mu}$  takes on the following initial values:  $\Phi_{\mu}(x, 0) = \Phi_{0}(x) = \int u_{0}(\eta) d\eta.$ 

In view of inequalities (6) and (8), we conclude that



where  $|\varphi(u)| \leq \varphi$  when  $|u| \leq M$  and the family of functions  $\varphi_{\mu}(x, t)$  is bounded for all  $\mu > 0$  at any point (x, t). Finally, we write the obvious inequalities:

$$\left|\frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial x}\right| \leq M_{\star} \quad \left|\frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial x}\right| \leq c + \varphi.$$

Let us prove the uniform convergence in any finite section of the halfplane t  $\geq 0$  of the potential  $\oint_{\mu}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  as  $\mu \rightarrow 0$ . To do this, let us differentiate equation (:3) relative to the variable  $\mu$ . Denoting  $\oint_{\mu} = \frac{\partial \oint_{\mu}}{\partial \mu}$ , we get

$$\frac{\partial \Phi'_{\mu}}{\partial t} + \Phi'(a_{\mu}) \frac{\partial \Phi'_{\mu}}{\partial x} = \mu \frac{\partial^2 \Phi'_{\mu}}{\partial x^2} + \frac{\partial^2 \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial x^2} = \mu \frac{\partial^2 \Phi'_{\mu}}{\partial x^2} + \frac{\partial a_{\mu}}{\partial x}.$$
 (15)

and according to the initial condition  $\Phi'_{\mu}(\mathbf{x}, 0) \equiv 0$ . Taking the function  $u_{\mu}$  as given, we see that the quantity  $\Phi'_{\mu}$  satisfies linear equation of thermal conductivity (15) and the zero initial condition. According to inequality (14),  $\Phi_{\mu}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  increases not more rapidly than the linear function as  $\mathbf{x} = \pm \infty$ , therefore  $\Phi'_{\mu}$  satisfies the principle of the maximum for equation (15):

- 561 -

$$\Phi'_{\mu'}(x, t) \leq t \max_{(L, \tau)} \frac{\partial u_{\mu}(L, \tau)}{\partial t}$$

Since according to (7)  $\frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial E} \leq K$ , then  $\Phi_{\mu}^{!}(\mathbf{x}, t) \leq Kt$ . Therefore for the function  $\Psi_{\mu} = \Phi_{\mu} - 2Kt\mu$  the following inequality is satisfied:  $\frac{\partial \Psi_{\mu}}{\partial \mu} \leq -Kt$ , such that the sequence of functions  $\Psi_{\mu}(\mathbf{x}, t)$ decreases monotonically as  $\mu \rightarrow 0$ , and therefore owing to its uniform boundedness from below the sequence converges uniformly relative to x, t. Therefore  $\Phi(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \Phi_n(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}).$ there exists the limit

Let us clarify certain very simple properties of the function  $\phi(x, t)$ . Since  $|u_{\mu}| \leq M$  and  $\frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial x} = u_{\mu}$ , then  $|\Phi(x + \Delta x, \eta) - \Phi(x, \eta)| \leq M |\Delta x|$ . Similarly

$$|\Phi(x, t+\Delta t) - \Phi(x, t)| \leq |c+\varphi| |\Delta t|.$$

Thus, the potential  $\mathcal{J}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  is a Lipschitz-continuous function of its variables, which takes on the initial values

$$\Phi(x, 0) = \Phi_0(x) = \int_0^x u_0(\eta) \, d\eta$$

and, like any Lipschitz-continuous function, has almost everywhere the derivatives  $\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial \chi}$ ,  $\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial \xi}$ . Let us show that almost everywhere these derivatives satisfy the equation

$$\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial t} + \varphi \left( \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x} \right) = 0, \qquad (16)$$

and that the sequence  $u_{\mathcal{M}}$  tends to u(x, t) almost everywhere as  $\mathcal{M} \rightarrow 0$ , where

$$u(x, t) = \frac{\partial \Phi(x, t)}{\partial x}.$$

To do this, let us note that owing to the uniform boundedness of  $u_{\mathcal{M}}$  (6) and the cne-sided boundedness of the derivative  $p_{\mu}(7)$ , follows the boundedness of the variation of the functions  $u_{\mu}$  on any finite segment of the straight lines t = constant.

Using this fact, we can show that almost everywhere

$$\frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial x} \rightarrow \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x}, \quad \frac{\partial \Phi_{\mu}}{\partial t} \rightarrow -\phi\left(\frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial x}\right)$$

as  $\mathcal{M}$  ---- 0, such that the potential  $\phi(x, t)$  almost everywhere satisfies equation (16). - 562 -

Thus, the potential  $\phi(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$  is Lipschitz-continuous, satisfies equation (16) almost everywhere, and takes on the necessary values when  $\mathbf{t} = 0$ . Therefore the function  $\mathbf{u} = \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial \chi}$  is defined almost everywhere, bounded and measurable, satisfies stability condition as a consequence of (7):

 $\frac{\Phi(x+\Delta x,t)-2\Phi(x,t)+\Phi(x-\Delta x,t)}{\Delta x^2} < K.$ 

and is thus a generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2).

Let us note further that using the viscosity method we can consider the Cauchy's problem also for the case of an arbitrary, bounded, measurable initial function  $u_{0}(x)$  (cf [45]).

Let us indicate yet another of the applications of the viscosity method. According to Gel'fand, we obtain stability conditions of a generalized solution of a single quasilinear equation with nonconvex function  $\varphi(u)$  (cf also Section I).

Suppose the piecewise-continuous solution u(x, t) is the limit of solutions  $u_{\mathcal{H}}(x, t)$  of an equation with viscosity

$$\frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u_{\mu})}{\partial x} = \mu \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( B(u_{\mu}) \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x} \right), \quad B(u_{\mu}) > 0, \quad \mu > 0.$$
(17)

Suppose that at the point  $x_1$ ,  $t_1 > 0$  the solution u(x, t) is discontinuous and  $u(x_1 + 0, t_1) = u^+$ , and suppose that the discontinuity is displaced in the x, t plane along the curve x = x(t), and here  $x'(t_1) = D$ .

It is natural to assume that in a small neighborhood of the point  $x_1$ ,  $t_1$  the solution u(x, t) is represented approximately in the form u(x, t) = u(x - Dt), where u(x) = u when x < 0 and  $u(x) = u^+$  when x > 0. We will assume that the solution  $u_{\mathcal{M}}(x, t)$  in a small neighborhood of the point  $x_1$ ,  $t_1$  is also a travelling wave, that is,  $u_{\mathcal{M}}(x, t) = u_{\mathcal{M}}(\frac{x - Ot}{M})$ ; here  $u_{\mathcal{M}}(x) \rightarrow u^-$  as  $x \rightarrow -\infty$ ,  $u_{\mathcal{M}}(x) \rightarrow u^+$  as  $x \rightarrow \infty$  (in this case we assume that the parameter  $\mathcal{M}$  is sufficiently small).

And thus, we will seek the steady solution  $u_{\mu}(x, t)$  of equation (17) in the form

- 563 -

$$u_{\mu}(x, t) = \overline{u}_{\mu}\left(\frac{x-Dt}{\mu}\right), \quad \overline{u}_{\mu}(\xi) \to \begin{cases} u & \text{as } \xi \to -\infty, \\ u^{+} & \text{as } \xi \to +\infty. \end{cases}$$
(18)

Denoting  $\xi = \frac{\hat{x} - Dt}{\mu}$ , let us derive an ordinary differential equation for  $\tilde{u}_{\mu}(\xi)$  from (17):

$$\left[\Phi_{\mu}'\left(\overline{u}_{\mu}\left(\xi\right)\right)-D\right]\frac{d\overline{u}_{\mu}\left(\xi\right)}{d\xi}=\frac{d}{d\xi}\left(B\left(\overline{u}_{\mu}\right)\frac{d\overline{u}_{\mu}\left(\xi\right)}{d\xi}\right);$$
(19)

here conditions (18) yield boundary conditions for equation (19):

Integrating equation (19) from the point  $\xi = -\infty$  to  $\xi$  and assuming that  $\frac{d\bar{u}u}{d\xi} \rightarrow 0$  as  $\xi \rightarrow \pm \infty$ , we get

$$B(\bar{u}_{\mu}) \frac{d\bar{u}_{\mu}}{d\xi} = \varphi(\bar{u}_{\mu}) - \varphi(u^{-}) - D(\bar{u}_{\mu} - u^{-}) = P(\bar{u}_{\mu}).$$
(21)

In order that  $\frac{d\bar{u}_{\mu}}{d\xi} \rightarrow 0$  as  $\bar{u}_{\mu} \rightarrow u^{+}$ , it is necessary that  $F(u^{+}) = 0$ , i.e.,

$$D = \frac{\varphi(u^+) - \psi(u^-)}{u^+ - u^-}, \qquad (22)$$

which, as we have seen in Section I, also follows from Hugoniot's conditions.

Thus, the existence of the integral curve of the problem (19), (20) necessitates that  $F(u^-) = F(u^+) = 0$ . This, however, is insufficient.

Another necessary condition for the existence of  $\bar{u}_{\mathcal{M}}$  is the requirement that there will be no alternation of sign at the function  $F(\bar{u}_{\mathcal{M}})$  on the interval  $(\bar{u}, \bar{u})$ . Actually, if a point  $\bar{u}$  exists in this interval such that to the left and to the right of  $\bar{u}$  the function  $F(\bar{u})$  has different signs, then obviously no interval curve  $\bar{u}_{\mathcal{M}} = \bar{u}_{\mathcal{M}}(\xi)$  exists.

Multiplying equation (21) by the quantity  $2(\bar{u}_{\mathcal{U}} - u^{-})$ , we give it the following form:

$$B(\bar{u}_{\mu})\frac{d}{d\xi}(\bar{u}_{\mu}-u^{-})^{2}=2(\bar{u}_{\mu}-u^{-})F(\bar{u}_{\mu}).$$
(23)

- 564 -

Now it is obvious that the existence of  $u_{\mu}(\xi)$  also necessitates that the right side of (23) be nonnegative, that is,

 $2(\overline{u_{\mu}}-u^{-})F(\overline{u_{\mu}}) \ge 0.$ 

Actually, since  $B(\bar{u}_{\mathcal{M}}) > 0$ , from the existence of  $\bar{u}_{\mathcal{M}}(\xi)$  it follows that the quantity  $(\bar{u}_{\mathcal{M}} - \bar{u})^2$  does not decrease with increase in the variable  $\xi$ , since otherwise the function F(u) would change sign on the interval  $(\bar{u}, u^+)$ .

We can similarly easily obtain the results that the quantity  $(\bar{u} - u^+)^2$ does not increase with  $\xi$ , therefore  $2(\bar{u}_{\mu} - u^+)F(\bar{u}_{\mu}) \leq 0$ .

Dividing each of the last two inequalities by the positive quantities  $2(\bar{u}_{\mathcal{M}} - u^{-})^{2}$  and  $2(\bar{u}_{\mathcal{M}} - u^{+})^{2}$ , we give it the following form:

$$\frac{\varphi(\bar{u}_{\mu}) - \varphi(u^{-})}{\bar{u}_{\mu} - u^{-}} \ge D = \frac{\varphi(u^{+}) - \varphi(u^{-})}{u^{+} - u^{-}} \ge \frac{\varphi(\bar{u}_{\mu}) - \varphi(u^{+})}{\bar{u}_{\mu} - u^{+}};$$
(24)

here, obviously,  $u_{\mathcal{M}}$  is any number from the interval (u, u). And so, we conclude that the discontinuous solution u(x, t) can be viewed as the limit of solutions  $u_{\mathcal{M}}(x, t)$  as  $\mathcal{M} \rightarrow 0$  only for the case when condition (24) is satisfied at the discontinuity line x = x(t) as each of its points. We can easily note that the condition (24) obtained here coincides with the stability condition we obtained earlier in Section I from wholly different considerations.

In conclusion let us note that we have now proven the existence and uniqueness of a generalized solution of Cauchy's problem for the case of a nonconvex function  $\varphi(u)$ . Here the stability of the generalized solution is understood as the satisfaction of conditions (24). We must note that these theorems have been proven in a much narrower generality than for the case of the convex function  $\varphi$ , namely for the case of piecewise-continuous and piecewise-smooth solutions.

## III. System of Quasilinear Equations

1. Introductory remarks. Now we will consider the conservative system of quasilinear equations

$$\frac{\partial u_i}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi_i(u, x, t)}{\partial x} = f_i(u, x, t) \quad (l = 1, \dots, n), \quad (1)$$

- 565 -

which for brevity will be written in the form

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u, x, t)}{\partial x} = f(u, x, t), \qquad (2)$$

where we take u,  $\varphi$ , and f as vector functions with n components. We will further assume that the vector-functions  $\varphi(u, x, t)$  and f(u, x, t) have two continuous derivatives relative to all their variables in the domain of variation of the variables u, x, and t we are considering.

The system of differential equations (2) in the hyperbolic case is reduced, as we have seen in Chapter One, to the form

$$l_a^k(u, x, t) \left[ \frac{\partial u_a}{\partial t} + \xi_k(u, x, t) \frac{\partial u_a}{\partial x} \right] = g_k(u, x, t), \quad (3)$$
$$Det\left( \left( l_a^k(u, x, t) \right) \right) \neq 0. \quad (4)$$

The vector  $\mathcal{L}^{k}(u, x, t) = \{\mathcal{L}_{\mathcal{L}}(u, x, t)\}$  is the left eigenvector of the matrix  $A(u, x, t) = ((\frac{\partial \varphi_{i}}{\partial u_{j}}))$ , and  $\xi_{k}(u, x, t)$  is the corresponding eigenvalue, that is,  $\mathcal{L}^{k}(u, x, t)A(u, x, t) = \xi_{k}(u, x, t)\mathcal{L}^{k}(u, x, t)$ . (5) Throughout this section we will deal only with systems of equations (2) and

(3) that are hyperbolic in the small, i.e., we will assume that

 $\xi_1(u, x, t) < \xi_2(u, x, t) < \ldots < \xi_n(u, x, t).$  (§)

The problem of constructing classical solutions of system (2) was dealt with in Chapter One, and here we will study generalized (discontinuous) solutions.

A generalized solution of system (1) satisfies integral laws of conservation

$$\oint_{C} u \, dx - \varphi(u, x, t) \, dt + \int_{F_{C}} \int f(u, x, t) \, dx \, dt = 0, \qquad (7)$$

but in the domain where the first derivatives  $\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}$  and  $\frac{\partial u}{\partial x}$  exist this solution satisfies differential equation: (?) or (3); we will also write the latter more concisely:

$$l^{k}\left(\frac{\partial n}{\partial x} + \xi_{k}\frac{\partial u}{\partial x}\right) = g_{k}.$$

$$(8)$$

$$-566-$$

where
We will formulate the Gauchy's problem with the initial conditions  $u(x, 0) = u_n(x),$  (9)

for the system of quasilinear equations (2), where  $u_{c}(x)$  is, in general, a discontinuous bounded vector-function.

As we have seen in Section I, the reasonable formulation of Cauchy's problem leads to certain stability conditions that must be satisfied by generalized solutions of this problem.

In this section we can consider usinly generalized solutions that have piecewise-smooth discontinuity lines x = x(t), outside of which they are classical solutions of system (2).

Stability conditions, in accordance with Section I, will be understood in the following sense.

Some number k, called the index of the discontinuity line, will be brought to correspondence to each discontinuity line x = x(t). The inequalities

 $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} (x(t) - 0, t), x', t) > U > \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} (x(x(t) + 0, t), x(t), t), \quad (10)$   $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} (x(t) - 0, t), x(t), t) < D < \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} (x(t) + 0, t), x(t), t), \quad (11)$  D = x'(t).

are satisfied at the line x = x(z) for this number k.

In their simplest form, properties of generalized solutions of systems of quasilinear equations can be studied with the example of a homogeneous nonlinear system of equations

 $\frac{\partial x}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial y(x)}{\partial x} = 0,$ (12)

i.e., in the case when the vector  $\varphi$  does not depend in variables x, t, and  $f \equiv 0$ .

2. Self-wodeling solutions of a system of quasilinear equations. Solutions of system of equations (3.1.12) that depend only on a single variable  $y = (x - x_0)/(t - t_0)$  are called self-modeling. Without restricting generality, we will assume  $t_0 = x_0 = 0$ . We seek the solution u(y) of system (3.1.12) defined for  $t \ge 0$  and dependent only on the variable y = x/t. Performing the substitution in (3.1.12) based on the following formulas

- 567 -

we get the result that the self-modeling solution u = u(y) satisfies the system of ordinary differential equations



(1)

(3)

where E is the unit matrix of n-th order.

wh

It follows from system of equations (1) that if

y ≠ ¥ k(u) (k = 1, 2, ..., n),

then the vector du/dy is identically zero:  $\frac{du}{dy} \ge 0$  and the solution  $u(y) \ge 0$ constant. So we will assume that on some segment of the variable y the following equality is identically satisfied: . y = E_r(u), (2) where k is any of these number 1, 2, ..., n. Then system of equations (1) has a nontrivial solution relative to the vector of the derivatives du/dy:

where 
$$r^{k}(u)$$
 as usual denotes the right eigenvector of the matrix  $A(u)$  (Chapter One), i.e.,  $A(u)r^{k}(u) = \xi_{k}(u)r^{k}(u)$ .

System of equations (3) does not yet enable us to determine u(y) by integration, since an unknown cofactor  $\lambda$  appears in these equations. To determine it, let us differentiate equation (2) relative to the variable y. We get the equation

 $du/dy = \lambda r^{k}(u).$ 

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \frac{\partial \xi_k(u) - du_j}{\partial u_j} \frac{du_j}{dy} = 1,$$

n du/dy grad  $\xi_k(u) = 1$ . grad  $\xi_k(u) = \left\{ \frac{\partial \xi_k(u)}{\partial u_1}, \dots, \frac{\partial \xi_k(u)}{\partial u_n} \right\}$ which we rewrite in symbolic form -(4) introducing the notation

Finally, inserting in equation (4) expression (3) for du/dy, we derive an equation that enables us to determine  $\lambda$ :

$$\lambda r^{*}(u) \operatorname{grad} \xi_{k}(u) = \lambda \sum_{j=1}^{k} \frac{\partial \xi_{k}(u)}{\partial u_{j}} r^{*}_{j} = 1.$$
 (5)

Let us consider the following two possibilities:

- 568 -

a) The following inequality  $r^{k}(u)$  grad  $\xi_{k}(u) \neq 0$ , (6) is satisfied for the interval of variation of the variable y we are considering. Systeme of equations for which inequality (6) is satisfied for all values k = 1, 2, ..., n and any  $u = u_{1}, ..., u_{n}$  are called purely nonlinear by Lax [38].

If inequality (6) is satisfied, then from (5)  $\lambda$  is uniquely determined, and when we insert it into (3) we get the following system of ordinary differential equations:

from which by integration we can define the solution u(y) if we know the value  $u_0 = u(y_0)$  such that relation (2) is satisfied, i.e.,

Let us denote the solution of system of ordinary differential equations (7) passing through the point  $u_0 = \{u_1^0, \ldots, u_n^0\}$  as follows:

 $u(y) = U^{*}(y, u_{0}), U^{*}(\xi_{*}(u_{0}), u_{0}) = u_{0}.$  (8)

b) The second possibility obtains when at the given point  $y = y_0$ 

 $r^{h}(u(y))$  grad  $\xi_{h}(u(y)) = 0.$ 

In this case equation (5) is not satisfied when  $\lambda \neq 0$ , and the solution u(y) is either constant in some neighborhood of the point  $y_0$  or else discontinuous at this point.

The case of a discontinuity of a self-modeling solution will be discussed below.

In general, in the following we will limit ourselves, if otherwise not specifically stipulated, to the case when conditions (6) are satisfied for all k = 1, 2, ..., n and for any u.

Confining ourselves to this case, we will now study in greater detail the solution u(y) of system (7). We will call solution (8), following the analogy with equations in gas dynamics, a "centered rarefaction wave" or a centered travelling wave.

Let us consider the differential equation in partial derivatives in the space of variables  $u_1, u_2, \dots, u_n$  for a single (scalar) function v = v(u) $= v(u_1, \dots, u_n)$ : = 569 = -

Suppose 
$$v = v(u)$$
 is any solution of equation (10). We will show that  
 $\sigma(U^{*}(y, u_{0})) = \text{const.}$  (11)  
Actually,  
 $dv(U^{*}(y, u_{0})) = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{*} \frac{\partial v}{\partial u_{\alpha}} \frac{\partial U^{*}_{\alpha}}{\partial y} dy = \sum_{\alpha=1}^{*} \frac{\partial v}{\partial u_{\alpha}} \lambda r^{*}_{\alpha}(U) dy = \lambda dy r^{*}(u) \operatorname{grad} v = 0.$ 

Thus, each solution v(u) of equation (10) is constant at the rarefaction wave (8). This can also be formulated in the following manner.

Integral curve (8) of system of equations (7) lies on the hypersurface v(u) = constant if v(u) satisfies equation (10).

Equation (10) has n - 1 independent solutions, which we will denote by  $v = v_1^k(u), \quad v = v_2^b(u), \dots, \quad v = v_{n-1}^k(u);$ here the system of n vectors  $r^k(u)$ , grad  $v_1^k(u)$ , ..., grad  $v_{n-1}^k(u)$ is linearly independent.

From equation (11) it follows that in the traveling wave u = u(y) given by formula (8), the (n - 1)-dimensional vector  $v^{k}(u) = \{v_{1}^{k}(u), \ldots, v_{n-1}^{k}(u)\}$ is constant, i.e.,  $v^{k}(U^{k}(y,u_{0})) = c^{k}$ , where  $c^{k}$  is a constant (n - 1)-dimensional vector.

Thus, integral curve (8) of equations (7) can be given in another fashion:  $v^{k}(u) = constant, \quad \xi_{k}(u) = y,$ 

and the problem of integrating system (7) reduces to determining n - 1 independent solutions of equation (10).

We will call the vector  $v^k(u) = \{v_i^k(u), \ldots, v_{n-i}^k(u)\}$  the (n-1)dimensional vector-Riemann invariant. We can easily show that in cases when ordinary Riemann invariants  $r_k = r_k(u)$  exist, the vector-variant  $v^k(u)$  is represented in the form

$$T^{p}(u) == \{r_1(u), r_2(u), \ldots, r_{k-1}(u), r_{k+1}(u), \ldots, r_n(u)\}.$$

- 570 -

Actually, according to Section III of Chapter One  $dr_i(u) = \mathcal{U}_i(u) \ell^i(u) du$ , i.e.,  $grad r_i(u) = \mathcal{U}_i(u) \ell^i(u)$ , and therefore  $v_i^k(u) = r_i(u)$  when  $i \neq k$  is solution of equation (10), since the right  $r^k(u)$  and left  $\ell^k(u)$ eigenvectors of matrix k(u) are biorthogonal:  $\ell^i(u)r^k(u) = 0$  when  $i \neq k$ . In particular, when n = ? Riemann invariants always exist and therefore when n = 2  $v^k(u) = r_i(u)$ ,  $i \neq k$ .

Solution (8) of system (7) is a doubly continuously differentiable curve located in the space of variables  $u_1, u_2, \ldots, u_n$ , y. If the quantity y is taken as a parameter, then this will be a curve passing through the point  $u_0$ in the space of variables u.

By condition (6) the quantity  $\xi_k(u(y))$  varies monotonically along this curve. Since y = x/t and t > 0, then from equation (2) we conclude that part of this curve given by the condition  $\xi_k(u(y)) > \xi_k(u_0)$  corresponds to the rays y = x/t lying to the left of the point  $y = y_0$ , and the part of the curve on which  $\xi_k(u(y)) < \xi_k(u_0)$  corresponds to the rays y = x/t lying in the plane of variables x, t to the left of the ray  $x/t = y_0$ .

Now assigning the number k inequality (2) all values from 1 to n, we arrive at the following conclusion:

Inrough the point  $u_0$  in the space of n variables  $u_1, v_2, \ldots, u_n$  pass n smooth curves which are the solutions of equation (3) when  $k = 1, 2, \ldots, n$ , which are not tangent to each other anywhere. The direction of the monotonic increase of the variable y = x/t is indicated along each of these curves.

Now let us consider the case of discontinuity of the self-modeling solution. Self-modeling solution u(y) = u(x/t) can have discontinuities only along the lines x/t = y = constant. Suppose that the solution u(y) is discontinuous at the point y. Then the following Hugoniot's conditions (Section I) must be satisfied at this line x = yt:

 $y[x(y-0)-x(y+0)] = \varphi(x(y-0)) - \varphi(x(y+0)), \quad D = y.$ 

We will assume that one of the values -u(y + 0) or u(y - 0) is fixed and we will denote it by  $u_0$ , and this system of equations will serve for the determination of another quantity, which we will denote by u. Let us rewrite this system in the form  $D(u - u_0) = \varphi(u) - \varphi(u_0)$ , D = y. (12) = 571 - 0

Ú.

Let us assume that equations (12) define in the space of variables u in smooth curves passing through the point  $u = u_{n}$ .

Let us consider one of these curves and introduce some parameter  $\xi$ , assuming that the solution of equations (12) is parametrically expressed by  $\xi$ :

 $u = u(\xi)$ ,  $D = D(\xi)$  and  $u(\xi_0) = u_0$ .

Differentiating system (12) relative to parameter  $\xi$ , we find  $D\hat{u} + D[u(\xi) - u_0] = A(u(\xi)\hat{u},$ 

where  $\dot{u}$  and  $\ddot{D}$  denote derivatives of the corresponding functions relative to parameter  $\xi$ . Here setting  $\xi = \xi_0$ , we get  $[\underline{A}(u_G) - \underline{DE}]\underline{u}(\xi_0) = 0$ , (13) since  $u(\xi_0) = u_0$ .

The quantity  $u(\xi_n)$  is distinct from zero only when

$$Det((4(u_0) - D(\xi_0)E)) = 0.$$

Therefore we assume  $D(\xi_0) = B_k(\xi_0) - \xi_k(u_0)$  and we will denote this branch of the curve determined from system (12) by  $u = \overline{U}^k(\xi)$ .

Now let us select parameter  $\xi$  in a wholly specific manner:  $\xi = \xi_k(u)$  (14) Equations (13) lead to the consequence  $\overline{U}(\xi_0) = \lambda r^k(u_0)$ , (15) and from (14) we get, by differentiation relative to  $\xi$ ,

$$\dot{U}^{k}(\xi_{0}) \operatorname{grad} \xi_{k}(x_{0}) = 1.$$
 (16)

A comparison of formulas (15) and (16) with formulas (3) and (4) leads is to the conclusion that

$$\tilde{U}^{2}(\xi_{2}) = \frac{r^{2}(z_{2})}{r^{2}(z_{2}) \text{ grad } \xi_{2}(z_{2})}.$$
 (17)

i.e., the derivative  $\overline{U}^k(\xi_0)$  has the same value as in the rarefaction wave (7). We will now show that the second derivatives  $\overline{U}^k(\xi_0)$  coincide with the second derivatives computed at the rarefaction wave. Twice differentiating formulas (12) relative to  $\xi = \xi_k(u)$  and then setting  $\xi_k(u) = \xi_k(v_0)$ , we get

$$[A(\mathbf{z}_{0}) - \xi_{k}(\mathbf{z}_{0})E]\overline{U}^{k}(\xi_{0}) = 2\dot{D}_{k}(\xi_{0})\overline{U}^{k}(\xi_{0}) - [\nabla A(\mathbf{z}_{0})\overline{U}^{k}(\xi_{0})]^{\frac{1}{2}}(\xi_{0})$$
(18)  
where the symbol  $[\nabla A\overline{U}^{k}]^{\frac{1}{2}k}$  denotes the quantity  

$$[\nabla A\overline{U}^{k}]\overline{U}^{k} = \sum_{j=1}^{n}\sum_{j=1}^{n}\frac{\partial^{k}\Psi_{j}}{\partial \mathbf{z}_{j}\partial \mathbf{z}_{i}}\overline{U}^{k}_{j}\overline{U}^{k}_{j}.$$
(19)

- 572 -

For comparison, differentiate equations (1) relative to the variable y; we obtain equations similar to (18) if in them we set  $y = y_0$ :

 $[\lambda(\mathbf{a}) - \underline{\mathbf{b}}(\mathbf{a})\mathbf{E}] \frac{\mathbf{e}_{\mathbf{a}}}{\mathbf{f}_{\mathbf{f}}} = \frac{\mathbf{a}}{\mathbf{f}_{\mathbf{f}}} + \left[\nabla A(\mathbf{a})\frac{\mathbf{a}}{\mathbf{f}_{\mathbf{f}}}\right] \frac{\mathbf{a}}{\mathbf{f}_{\mathbf{f}}}.$ 

In the left side of equations (18) and (20) the matrix of coefficients is degree rate, since  $\xi_k(u_0)$  is the eigenvalue of matrix  $A(u_0)$ . Therefore for system (1)) to be solvable relative to  $d^2u/dy^2$ , the right side must be art: gonal to the let. eigenvector  $\mathcal{L}^k(u_0)$  of the matrix  $A(u_0)$ , since the left side of the equality is plainly orthogonal to this factor.

Since by formula (17) the function u(y) has fully determinate second derivatives, this condition is clearly satisfied. Therefore by writing the orthogonality condition of the right side of (20) to the vector  $\underline{\ell}^{k}(u_{n})$ , we get

$$\frac{4s(y_{2})}{6y} j^{2}(x_{2}) = \frac{r^{2}(x_{2})r^{2}(x_{2})}{r^{2}(x_{2}) \operatorname{pred} L_{2}(x_{2})} = \frac{r^{2}(x_{2})[r^{2}(x_{2})r^{2}(x_{2})]r^{2}(x_{2})}{[r^{2}(x_{2}) \operatorname{pred} L_{2}(x_{2})]}, (21)$$

The orthogonality condition of the right side of system (18) to the vector  $\mathcal{L}^{\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{u}_{n})$  can be written, using (17), in the following form:

$$\dot{D}_{k}(t_{n}) = \frac{1}{2} \frac{f^{2}(z_{n}) \left[ \nabla A(z_{n}) r^{2}(z_{n}) \right] r^{k}(z_{n})}{(r^{2}(z_{n})) r^{k}(z_{n}) (r^{k}(z_{n})) r^{k}(z_{n})}.$$
 (22)

Referring to formula (21), from (22) we get  $\tilde{h}_{k}(\xi_{0}) = \frac{1}{2}$ . (23) Now from a comparison of system of equations (18) with system (20), we conclude that

Let us denote by  $u = \overline{U}^k(\xi_k(u), u_0)$  the solution of equations (12). Then from equalities (17) and (24) follows that

$$D_{s}(\xi_{s}(u), u_{s}) = \xi_{s}(u_{s}) + \frac{1}{2}[\xi_{s}(u) - \xi_{s}(u_{s})] + O[(\xi_{s}(u) - \xi_{s}(u_{s}))^{2}] = \frac{\xi_{s}(u) + \xi_{s}(u_{s})}{2} + O[(\xi_{s}(u) - \xi_{s}(u_{s}))^{2}] = \frac{\xi_{s}(u) + \xi_{s}(u_{s})}{2} + O[(\xi_{s}(u) - \xi_{s}(u_{s}))^{2}]. \quad (26)$$

and

1

- 573 -

Formulas (25) reflect the fact that the state  $\overline{U}^k$  associated with the state  $u_0$  by means of the shock wave of the k-th index is distinct from the state  $\overline{U}^k$  associated with  $u_0$  by the rarefaction wave by a quantity of the third order of smallness relative to the difference  $[\overline{U}^k - u_0]$ . This fact was first noted by Iax [37] for general systems of quasilinear equations, although in gas dynamics this property of weak shock waves is well known.

Thus, two smooth curves  $u = U^k(\xi_k(u), u_o)$  and  $u = \overline{U}(\xi_k(u), u_o)$ pass through the point  $u = u_o$ . The first curve represents the family of states which can be associated with the state  $u_o$  by means of a r reflection wave of the k-th type. The second curve is formed of states which can be associated with the state  $u_o$  by way of a shock wave of index k. These two curves at the point  $u_o$  are in second-order tangency.

If we assume the strite  $u_0$  to be the left state, then only one half of the curve  $u = U^k(\xi_k(u), u_0)$  given by the condition  $\xi_k(u) > \xi_k(u_0)$  is meaningful for the values  $y > y_0$ , as we stated above.

Stability conditions (3.1.10) and (3.1.11) require that the following inequalities be satisfied for the shock wave  $u = \overline{U}(\xi_k(u), u_0)$ :

$$\begin{split} \xi_{k} (\overline{U}^{k}(\xi_{k}(u), u_{0})) > D_{k}(\xi_{k}(u), u_{0}) > \xi_{k} (\overline{U}^{k}(\xi_{k}(u), u_{0})), \\ \xi_{k-1} (\overline{U}^{k}(\xi_{k}(u), u_{0})) < D_{k}(\xi_{k}(u), u_{0}) < \xi_{k+1} (\overline{U}^{k}(\xi_{k}(u), u_{0})), \end{split}$$

i.e., we conclude that if  $u = u_0$  is the left state, then corresponding to the right states is only half of the curve  $u = \overline{U}^k(\xi_k(u), u_0)$  given by the inequality  $\xi_k(u) < \xi_k(u_0)$ .

Therefore the curve

$$\begin{aligned} & = \begin{cases} U^{k}(\xi_{k}(u), u_{0}) & \text{when} & y = \xi_{k}(u) \geqslant \xi_{k}(u_{0}), \\ \overline{U^{k}}(\xi_{k}(u), u_{0}) & \text{when} & \xi_{k}(u) \leqslant \xi_{k}(u_{0}) \end{cases} \end{aligned}$$

has, by virtue of equations (25), two continuous derivatives, passes through the point  $u_0$ , and represents a family of states which can be associated with the state  $u_0$ , considered as the left state relative to u given by formula (27) by means of a rarefaction wave or a shock wave.

Conversely, if the state  $u_0$  is taken as the right state, then the analogous curve is given by the formula

Finally, let us consider the case when for any value k = 1, 2, ..., n $r^{k}(u) \operatorname{grad} \xi_{k}(u) \equiv 0.$  (29)

We will call the characteristic  $\xi = \xi_k(u)$  sat: sfying condition (29) a contact characteristic.

Obviously, along the line  $v^{k}(u) = \{v^{k}(u), v^{k}_{2}(u), \dots, v^{k}_{n-1}(u)\} = c^{k}$  (30) the quantity  $\xi_{k}(u)$  is constant by virtue of equation (10). Therefore the quantity  $\xi_{k}(u)$  cannot be selected, as we did above, as a parameter defining a point on this curve.

Let us introduce some other parameter on the curve (30), for example, the length of the arc of this curve measured from any point on it. Then curve (30) is an integral curve of the system of equations  $du/ds = r^{k}(u)$ , since we assume that  $|| r^{k}(u) || = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (r_{i}^{k})^{2} = 1$ . Multiplying this equation on the left side by the matrix  $A(u) = \frac{\partial \theta^{k+1}}{\partial u}$ , we get

$$\frac{du}{ds}(u)\frac{du}{ds} = \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial u}\frac{du}{ds} = \frac{d\varphi}{ds} = A(u)r^{k}(u) = \xi_{k}(u)r^{k}(u) = \xi_{k}(u)\frac{du}{ds}.$$

But along the curve (30) the quantity  $\xi_k(u)$  is constant and therefore these equations are integrated. Let us integrate these equations from  $u = u_0$  up to the arbitrary point u = u(s), then

$$\varphi(u(s)) - \varphi(u_0) = \xi_k(u)[u(s) - u_0] = \xi_k(u_0)[u(s) - u_0]. \quad (317)$$

Thus, we see that any two points on the curve (30) satisfy Hugoniot's conditions where  $D = \xi_k(u_0) = \xi_k(u)$ . Discontinuities of this kind are called contact discontinuities in gas dynamics.

Finally, let us note that if condition (29) is met, then a centered rarefaction wave of the k-th type does not exist. This rarefaction wave changes into shock wave (30).

3. Problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity. The Cauchy's problem



is called the problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity. We can easily note that this problem is invariant relative to the similarity transformation

$$k = k^{2} x = kx', k = const > 0.$$
 (3)

Therefore we presume the uniqueness of the solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2), from this follows the self-modeling status of the solution. Actually, suppose u = u(x, t) (4)

is a solution of the problem (1), (2). Carrying out the similarity transformation (3), we see that solution  $u(x^{i}, t^{i})$ , by virtue of the assumption of its uniqueness, coincides with solution (4), i.e.,

$$\mathbf{z}\left(\frac{x}{k}\cdot\frac{t}{k}\right)=\mathbf{z}\left(x,t\right).$$
(5)

Equality (5) is satisfied for any values of the parameter k 0. Therefore by setting k = 1/t > 0, we get  $u(x, t) = u(1, x/t) = u(1, y) = u_0(y)$ . (6)

We can easily see that if we do not assume the uniqueness of the solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (2), we cannot assert that all solutions of this problem are self-moduling, that they depend only on the variable  $y \cdot x/t$ . Therefore proof of the uniqueness of the self-modeling solution of problem (1), (2) does not allow us to assert that this Cauchy's problem has a unique solution. None the less the problem of the uniqueness of a self-modeling solution of problem (1), (2) is of definite independent significance, first of all because in several cases we succeed in directly proving that any stable generalized solution of this problem is self-modeling, and secondly because in the course of proving the uniqueness of the self-modeling solution fundamental difficulties which are encountered in studying the general Cauchy's problem (1), (2) are unearthed.

Let us give a geometrical interpretation to the problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity.

We will consider the self modeling solution u(y) of the problem (1), (2), assuming that it exists. Then in the domains of smoothness of the vector function u(y) it satisfies system of equations (3.2.1):

 $A(z)\frac{dz}{dy} = y\frac{dz}{dy}, \qquad (f)$ - 57ó -

and at the discontinuity point - Hugoniot's conditions

1

$$\varphi[x(y-0) - \varphi(y-0)] = \varphi(x(y+0)) - \varphi(x(y-0)).$$
 (8)

We will assume the solution u(y) to be bounded. Then we can assert that the vector u(y) is inconstant only in a bounded interval of values of variable y. Actually, suppose  $|u(y)| \leq M$ ,  $|\xi_k(u)| \leq M$ ; then if  $y = y_0$  is a point of continuous variation of u(y), equations (7) are satisfied at this point and, as we have seen in Subsection 2,  $|y_0| = |\xi_k(u(y_0))| \leq M$ . (9) But if  $y = y_0$  is a discontinuity point of the function u(y), then from the stability conditions it follows that

$$|D| = |y_0| \leq \max_{\substack{k=1, \dots, a}} \max_{\substack{y=y_0+0\\ y=y_0=0}} |z_y(u(y))| \leq M.$$
(10)

Thus, if  $|\xi_k(u(y))| \leq M(k = 1, ..., n)$ , then outside the interval [-M, M] the function u(y) is obviously constant. Condition (2) becomes as follows for the function  $u(y) \rightarrow u^-$  as  $y \rightarrow -\infty$ ,  $u(y) \rightarrow u^+$  as  $y \rightarrow -\infty$ , (11) and due to boundedness of u(y)

 $u(y) = \begin{cases} u^{-1} & as \quad y < -M, \\ u^{+1} & as \quad y > M. \end{cases}$ (12)

Suppose that at the point  $y \ge -M$  the solution u(y) = u. Let us consider the possible variation of the function u(y). If u(y) is varied, forming a rarefaction wave of the k-th type, then  $y = \xi_k(u(y))$ . The least among the quantities  $\xi_k$  is  $\xi_1$ . Therefore let us consider the section of the variable y on which  $y = \xi_1(u(y))$ . (13)

Since u(y) = u when y < -M, then a solution of the type (13) can hold, beginning with  $y_1$  values where  $y_1 = \xi_1(u)$ . (14)

Suppose that equality (13) is satisfied on the interval  $[y_1, y_1^+]$ , i.e., in the interval  $[y_1, y_1^+]$  the solution u(y) forms a rarefaction wave corresponding to the first eigenvalue  $\xi_1$ .

In Figure 4.3 the value of the variable y is laid out on the abscissa axis, and the values of the quantities  $\xi_1(u(y))$ ,  $\xi_2(u(y))$ , ...,  $\xi_n(u(y))$  are laid out on the ordinate axis, and the bisector  $\xi = y$  is drawn. On the section  $y_1 \leq y \leq y_1^+ \xi_1(u(y)) = y$ , all the remaining eigenvalues  $\xi_2(u)$ , ...,  $\xi_n(u)$  are larger than y. The states u = u(y) on the segment  $[y_1, y_1^+]$  are

- 577 -

associated with state u, just as with the left state, by a rerefaction wave corresponding to the eigenvalue  $\xi = \xi_1(u)$ . The plot of the function  $\xi_1 = \xi_1(u(y))$  when  $y_1 \leq y \leq y_1^+$  lies on these straight lines  $\xi = y$ .

Suppose that on the interval  $[y_2, y_2^+] \notin_2(u(y)) = y$ , i.e., on this interval the solution u(y) forms a rarefaction wave corresponding to  $\notin = \notin_2(u)$ . Then it is quite obvious and, in particular, from Figure 4.33 it is clear that

$$y_{2}^{-} > y_{1}^{+}, \quad \xi_{3}(u(y)) > y, \\ \xi_{1}(u(y)) < y.$$
(15)

The states u(y) considered on the interval  $[y_2, y_2^+]$  are associated with the state  $u(y_1^+)$ , just as in the case of the left state, with a rarefaction wave of the second type  $(y = \xi_2(u))$ .



Figure 4.33

Now from Figure 4.33 it is altogether clear that each rarefaction wave corresponding to the k-th eigenvalue  $(y = \xi_k(u(y)))$  lies to the right of any rarefaction wave corresponding to the eigenvalue  $\xi_k$  with a smaller  $\ell$  number, and to the left of any rarefaction wave with a larger  $\ell$  number.

Hence we conclude that the continuous solution u(y) of problem (7), (12) contains not more than nine ordered rarefaction waves.

If we can select the quantities  $y_k$  and  $y_k^+$  such that  $u(y_1) = u^-$  and  $u(y_n^+) = u^+$ , the function u(y) defined on the intervals  $[y_k^-, y_k^+]$  in the form of a rarefaction wave, i.e.,

- 578 -

 $u(y) = U^{k}(y, U^{k-1}_{+}) \text{ where } y^{-}_{k} < y < y^{+}_{k}.$   $u(y) = U^{k}_{+} \qquad \text{where } y^{+}_{k} < y < y^{-}_{k+k}.$   $U^{k}_{+} = U^{k}(y^{+}_{k}, U^{k-1}_{+}). \quad U^{0}_{+} = u^{-}.$ (16)(17)

where

10

gives a self-modeling solution of the discontinuity decay problem.

Let us consider another possibility when the solution u(y) is discontinuous at the point  $y = y_k$ . Then by the stability conditions, there exists a k number such that

> $\xi_{a}(u(y_{a}-0)) > y_{a} > \xi_{a}(u(y_{a}+0)).$ (18)  $\xi_{a+1}(u(y_{a}+0)) > y_{a} > \xi_{a-1}(u(y_{a}-0)).$ (19)

Suppose the index of the discontinuity line at the point  $y_1$  is k = 1. Figure 4.34 again gives the function  $\xi_k(u(y))$  when k = 1, 2, ..., n. In this case at the point  $y_1$ 

$$\xi_{1}(y_{1}-0) = \xi_{1}(x^{-}) > y_{1} > \xi_{1}(x(y_{1}+0)),$$

$$\xi_{k}(x(y_{1}+0)) > y_{1}^{A} \text{ when } k > 1.$$
(20)
(20)
(21)

Hence it follows that once that if a shock wave with index k = 1 is present at the point  $y = y_1$ , then a rarefaction wave corresponding to the value  $\xi = \xi_1(u)$ = y is absent in the solution  $u = \mu(y)$ .

In general, from a comparison of Figures 4.33 and 4.34 we conclude that a stable generalized self-modeling solution u(y) (satisfying stability conditions (18) and (19)) contains not more than n travelling waves (rarefaction or shock waves), which are ordered by their indexes, since the presence of a shock wave with index k precludes the possibility of a rerefaction wave with index k, and vice versa.



Figure 4.34

Thus, when solving the decay problem (1), (2) in the class of self-modeling solutions, it appears possible to construct a solution in the form of n travelling waves whose amplitudes must be chosen so as to satisfy conditions (11).

As we have then in the preceding section, if we know the left state, then at a wave of the k-th type the family of states to which we can convert by means of this wave (shock wave or rarefaction wave of the k-th type) is described with a single parameter. Thus, the problem is, after selecting n such parameters, to satisfy conditions (11).

Based on the given u value, which is the left value for the solution u = u(y), we define the solution in a wave (shock or rarefaction) with index 1 as the function of the single parameter  $\xi_1 = \xi_1(u)$ :

$$u^{1} = F^{1}(\xi_{1}, u^{-}), \qquad (22)$$

where  $\mathbf{F}^1$  is given, according to (3.2.27), by the formula

$$F^{1}(\xi_{1}, \mathbf{z}^{-}) = \begin{cases} U^{1}(\xi_{1}, \mathbf{z}^{-}) \text{ where } \xi_{1} \ge \xi_{1}(\mathbf{z}^{-}), \\ \overline{U^{1}}(\xi_{1}, \mathbf{z}^{-}) \text{ where } \xi_{1} \le \xi_{1}(\mathbf{z}^{-}); \end{cases}$$

$$\frac{\partial F^{1}}{\partial \xi_{1}}(\xi_{1}(\mathbf{z}^{-}), \mathbf{z}^{-}) = \frac{r^{1}(\mathbf{z}^{-})}{r^{1}(\mathbf{z}^{-}) \operatorname{grad} \xi_{1}(\mathbf{z}^{-})}.$$
(23)

here

The state (22) is the left state for the wave with index 2. Therefore we introduce

$$u^{2} = F^{2}(\xi_{2}, u^{1}) = F^{2}(\xi_{2}, F^{1}(\xi_{1}, u^{-})), \qquad (25)$$

where  $F^2$  is determined by formula (3.2.27) analogously to (23). Continuing our reasoning, we find

$$u^{n} = F^{n}(\xi_{n}, u^{n-1}) = = F^{n}(\xi_{n}, F^{n-1}(\xi_{n-1}, F^{n-2}(\dots(F^{1}(\xi_{1}, u^{-1}))\dots))) = = \Phi(\xi_{1}, \xi_{2}, \dots, \xi_{n}, u^{-1}).$$
 (26)

The solution of the decay problem in the class of self-modeling solutions reduces to determining the quantities  $\xi_1$ ,  $\xi_2$ , ...,  $\xi_n$  from a system of n equations

$$\Phi(\xi_1, \xi_2, \ldots; \xi_n, u^-) = u^+.$$
(27)
  
- 580 -

We will assume that the states  $u^1$ ,  $u^2$ , ...,  $u^m = u^+$  lie in a sufficiently small neighborhood of the point  $u^-$ . Since the Jacobian

 $\frac{\partial \Theta(\mathbf{c}_{1}, \mathbf{b}_{2}, \dots, \mathbf{b}_{n})}{\partial (\mathbf{c}_{n}, \mathbf{b}_{n}, \dots, \mathbf{b}_{n})} = \operatorname{Del}(((r^{n}, (\mathbf{c}^{-1}))) \prod_{k=1}^{n} \frac{1}{(r^{k}(\mathbf{s}^{-1}))^{n+1} | \mathbf{c} | \mathbf$ 

is distinct from zero owing to the assumption that system (1) is hyperbolic and that conditions (3.2.6) have been satisfied, there exists some neighborhood  $|u - u^{-}| < \delta$  of the point u such that for  $u^{1}$ , ...,  $u^{n}$  lying in this neighborhood, the Jacobian  $\frac{\partial G_{2},...,G_{n}}{\partial G_{n},...,G_{n}}$ 

is distinct from zero. Equations (27), moreover, are compatible when  $u^{+} = u^{+}$ ;  $\xi_{k} = \xi_{k}(u^{-})$ . Therefore by the theorem of implicit functions there exists in this neighborhood the unique solution  $\xi_{1}, \xi_{2}, \ldots, \xi_{n}$  of system of equations (27), to which corresponds the self-modeling solution u = u(y).

Now let us note that the existence and uniqueness of the self-modeling solution u(y) has just been proven not only on the assumption of the sufficient proximity of the points  $u^-$  and  $u^+$ , but also on the assumption of the proximity of the quantities  $u^-$ ,  $u^1$ ,  $u^2$ , ...,  $u^n = u^+$ .

Thus, here we have not received an answer to our question of the uniqueness of solution u(y) as a function of the quantities  $u^-$  and  $u^+$ , though we can assume that for sufficiently large  $u^-$  and  $u^+$  the solutions  $u^1$ ,  $u^2$ , ...,  $u^{n-1}$ will remain in a fairly small neighborhood of these points.

4. Example of the nonuniqueness of the self-modeling solution of the decay problem. We will now show that if we do not assume the sufficient proximity of vectors u, u, then without restrictions on this system of quasilinear equations we cannot rely on the uniqueness of the automodeling solution of this problem.

Let us first note that the concept of a discontinuous self-modeling solution of a decay problem was introduced by us only for conservative systems of the form (3.3.1); however the continuous solution u(y), if it exists, is also determined for systems not written in the form of laws of conservation.

- 581 -

Therefore we now consider a system of three quasilinear equations that is hyperbolic in the small:

$$l^{\pm}(u)\left[\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \xi_{k}(u)\frac{\partial u}{\partial x}\right] = 0, \quad u = \{u_{1}, u_{2}, u_{3}\} \quad (k = 1, 2, 3), \quad (1)$$

leaving for the moment the question of the possibility of formulating this system in the form of laws of conservation, and we will show that the decay problem for this system can have several continuous self-modeling solutions u = u(y).

Let us note that this situation also holds for conservative systems of quasilinear equations [21]; but we are considering a nonconservative system, since the example is simpler in this case.

Let us set

$$l^{1} = \{\cos u_{2}, 0, \sin u_{2}\}, l^{2} = \{0, 1, 0\}, l^{3} = \{-\sin u_{2}, 0, \cos u_{2}\}, (2)$$
$$\xi_{1}(u) < \xi_{2}(u) \equiv u_{2} < \xi_{3}(u). \tag{3}$$

and suppose

The vectors  $\mathcal{L}^1$ ,  $\mathcal{L}^2$ , and  $\mathcal{L}^3$  are mutually orthogonal, therefore we will assume that  $r^k(u) = \mathcal{L}^k(u)$ . (/) Conditions(3.2.6) take on the following form for system of equations (1):

$$\begin{array}{ll}
\frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial u_1} \cos u_2 + \frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial u_3} \sin u_2 \neq 0, \\
\frac{\partial \xi_2}{\partial u_2} = 1 > 0, \\
\frac{\partial \xi_3}{\partial u_3} = 3; \quad - \frac{\partial \xi_3}{\partial u_1} \sin u_2 + \frac{\partial \xi_3}{\partial u_3} \cos u_2 \neq 0.
\end{array}$$
(5)

We can easily note that we can always select the functions  $\xi_1$  and  $\xi_3$  such that conditions (5) and (3) are satisfied, for example:

$$\xi_1 = u_2 - \alpha (u_1 \cos u_2 + u_3 \sin u_2), \quad \alpha > 0, \quad \alpha' \neq 0, \quad (6)$$
  
$$\xi_3 = u_2 + \beta (-u_1 \sin u_2 + u_3 \cos u_2), \quad \beta > 0, \quad \beta' \neq 0. \quad (7)$$

- 582 -

Curves  $u = U^k(y, u_o)$  describing states that can be associated by rarefaction waves are the following straight lines for system (1):

$$U^{1}(y, u_{0}) = u_{0} + l^{1}(u_{0})s, \quad \frac{dy}{ds} = l^{1}(u_{0}) \operatorname{grad} \xi_{1}(U^{1}), \quad (8)$$
  
$$U^{2}(y, u_{0}) = u_{0} + l^{2}(u_{0})(y - u_{0}^{0}), \quad (9)$$

$$U^{3}(y, u_{0}) = \mu_{0} + l^{3}(u_{0})s, \quad \frac{dy}{ds} = l^{3}(u_{0}) \operatorname{grad} \xi_{3}(U^{3}).$$
 (10)

The straight line  $u = U^1$  lies in the plane  $u_2 = u_2^0$  and has the direction of the vector  $\mathcal{L}^1(u_0)$ ; similarly, the line  $u = U^3$  also lies in the plane  $u_2 = u_2^0$  and has the direction of the vector  $\mathcal{L}^3(u_0)$ ; the line  $u = U^2$  is the line  $u_1 = u_1^0$ ,  $u_2 = u_2^0$  (Figure 4.35). The arrows at the lines  $u = U^k$  denote the direction in which the quantity  $\xi_k(u)$  increases.



Figure 4.35

Figure 4.36

Let us consider any two planes  $u_2 = c$ ,  $u_2 = c + \pi/2$ , for example,  $u_2 = c$ and  $u_2 = \pi/2$  (Figure 4.36). Since  $\mathcal{L}^1(u_1, 0, u_3) = \mathcal{L}^3(u_1, \pi/2, u_3)$ , then the lines  $u = U^1$  and  $u = U^3$  lying in these two planes project onto each other. The arrows at these lines  $u = U^k$  as before denote the direction of increase of the quantity  $\mathcal{F}_k(u)$ . Now let us consider for system (1) the decay problem for the case when

$$u^{-} = \{u_1^0, 0, u_3^0\}, \quad u^{+} = \{u_1^0, \frac{\pi}{2}, u_3^0\}.$$
 (11)

Let us construct one of the solutions of this problem

$$u(y) = \begin{cases} u^{-} & \text{when } y \leq 0, \\ U^{2}(y, u^{-}) & \text{when } 0 \leq y \leq \overline{1}/2, \\ u^{+} & \text{when } y \geq \overline{1}/2, \\ -583 = - \end{cases}$$
(12)

which obviously is continuous relative to the variable y. Let us show that for this same problem there exists an infinite set of other self-modeling solutions u(y). Suppose, for example, that the points C and D lie on the same straight line parallel to the  $u_2$  axis:  $C(u_1, 0, u_3^0)$ ,  $D(u_1, \pi/2, u_3^0)$  (Figure 4.36). In view of our assumptions

$$\xi_1(u_1^0, 0, u_3^0) > \xi_1(u_1, 0, u_3^0), \quad \xi_3(u_1, \frac{\pi}{2}, u_3^0) > \xi_8(u_1^0, \frac{\pi}{2}, u_3^0).$$
 (13)

Therefore we can also write another self-modeling and continuous solution of this decay problem:

$$u(y) = \begin{cases} u^{-} & * \operatorname{np} u \quad y \leq \xi_{1}(u^{-}) < 0, \\ U^{1}(y, u^{-}) & * \operatorname{np} H \quad \xi_{1}(u_{1}^{0}, 0, u_{3}^{0}) \leq y \leq \xi_{1}(u_{1}, 0, u_{3}^{0}), \\ U^{1}(\xi_{1}(u_{1}, 0, u_{3}^{0}), u^{-}) & * \operatorname{np} H \quad \xi_{1}(u_{1}, 0, u_{3}^{0}) \leq y \leq 0, \\ U^{2}(y, (u_{1}, 0, u_{3}^{0})) & * \operatorname{np} H \quad 0 \leq y \leq \frac{\pi}{2}, \\ U^{2}(\frac{\pi}{2}, (u_{1}, 0, u_{3}^{0})) & * \operatorname{np} H \quad \frac{\pi}{2} \leq y \leq \xi_{3}(u_{1}, \frac{\pi}{2}, u_{3}^{0}), \\ U^{3}(y, (u_{1}, \frac{\pi}{2}, u_{3}^{0})) & * \operatorname{np} H \quad \xi_{3}(u_{1}, \frac{\pi}{2}, u_{3}^{0}) \leq y \leq \xi_{3}(u_{1}^{0}, \frac{\pi}{2}, u_{3}^{0}), \\ u^{+} = U^{3}(\xi_{3}(u_{1}^{0}, \frac{\pi}{2}, u_{3}^{0}), (u_{1}, \frac{\pi}{2}, u_{3}^{0}))^{*} \operatorname{np} H \quad y \geq \xi_{3}(u_{1}^{0}, \frac{\pi}{2}, u_{3}^{0}), \end{cases}$$

## [* - when]

which obviously is distinct from solution (12). By arbitrarily varying the quantity  $u_1 > u_1^0$ , we get an infinite set of self-modeling solutions.

This example shows that the decay problem can have an infinite set of selfmodeling solutions for a hyperbolic system of three quasilinear equations.

Finally, we further note that it is possible that the nonuniqueness of the solution of the decay problem of an arbitrary discontinuity for a system of the type (1) is a consequence of the more general property of hyperbolic systems of three and more quasilinear equations, which consists of the following.

For the system

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + A(u) \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0$$
(15)

of three or more quasilinear equations, the growth of solution u of Cauchy's problem with the initial data  $u(x, 0) = u_0(x)$  is determined, in contrast to systems of two quasilinear equations, not only by the quantity  $U_0 = \max ||u_0(x)||$ , but also by the derivatives  $||\frac{\partial u_0}{\partial k}||$ . Therefore the solution of system (15) when  $n \ge 3$  generally speaking becomes unbounded for some t > 0. This shows that, generally speaking, the problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity is meaningless for such systems, since in this case the solution of the problem can not be considered as a limit solution with the initial data smoothed. 5. Decay problem for a system of two quasilinear equations. In the case n = 2 the system of quasilinear equations is reduced to Riemann invariants (Chapter One, Section III) and is written in the following form:

$$\frac{\partial r_{k}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} (r) \frac{\partial r_{k}}{\partial x} = 0 \quad (k = 1, 2).$$
(1)

)

We will assume that condition (3.2.6) is satisfied, which can be written as  $\partial \xi_k / \partial r_k \neq 0$ , (2) for system (1). The curve  $u = U^k(y, u_0)$  in the plane of variables  $u_1, u_2$  changes into the straight line  $r_j = \text{constant} (j \neq k)$  in the plane of variables  $r_1, r_2$ (Figure 4.37). Thus the rarefaction wave for system (1) corresponds to a segment of the line  $r_j = \text{constant}$ . According to the foregoing, through each point  $r = r_0$ there pass two curves  $u = \overline{U}^k(y, u_0)$  representing families of states that can be associated with the state  $u_0$  by a shock transition. As we have seen above, these curves have at point  $u_0$  a second-order tangency with the lines  $r_j = r_j^0$ ; therefore at least in some neighborhood of the point  $r = r_0$  the equations of these curves can be written as

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{c} r_{2} \Rightarrow R_{2}(r_{1}, r_{1}^{0}, r_{2}^{0}) \Rightarrow R_{2}(r_{1}, r_{0}), \\ r_{1} = R_{1}(r_{2}, r_{1}^{0}, r_{2}^{0}) = R_{1}(r_{2}, r_{0}), \end{array} \right\}$$
(3)

i.e., these curves are uniquely projected, respectively, onto the lines  $r_2 = constant$  and  $r_1 = constant$ . In Figure 4.37 the arrows indicate the direction of increase of the variable  $y = \pi/t$  in the rarefaction waves  $r_j = constant$  and in the shock waves  $r_j = R_j$ ; here we require that

$$\frac{25_{0}(r)}{0r_{A}} > 0$$
, (4

which can always be assumed to be satisfied in view of (2).



Figure 4.37

The question of the unique solvability of the decay problem in a class of self-modeling solutions depends essentially on the behavior of the curves  $r_2 = R_2$  and  $r_1 = R_1$  overall, that is, for sufficiently large values of  $|r - r_0|$ . However, it is difficult to study the behavior of these curves overall, since they are defined from substantially nonlinear equations. Therefore we will now indicate certain sufficient conditions under which the problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity for a system of two quasilinear equations has a unique self-modeling solution.

With the assumptions made above, we will additionally assume that Hugoniot's conditions are solved in the form (3) for any  $r_1$ ,  $r_2$ ,  $r_1^0$ ,  $r_2^0$ , i.e., the corresponding curves are uniquely projected onto the axes  $r_2 = \text{constant}$  and  $r_1 = \text{constant}$  for any r and  $r_0$ . Suppose, further, that

$$\left|\frac{\partial R_2(r_1, r_1^0, r_2^0)}{\delta r_1}\right| < 1, \quad \left|\frac{\partial R_1(r_2, r_1^0, r_2^0)}{\partial r_1}\right| < 1.$$
 (5)

We know the value D = y appearing in the Hugoniot's conditions at each point of curve I  $r_2 = R_2(r_1, r_0)$ . Let us denote by D the expression

$$D = D_1(r_1, r_1^0, r_2^0) = D_1(r_1, r_0), \tag{6}$$

along the curve I and along curve II

$$D = D_2(r_2, r_1^0, r_2^0) = D_2(r_2, r_0).$$
⁽⁷⁾

As we have shown in Subsection 2, at the point  $r = r^{o}$ 

$$\begin{array}{c}
D_1(r_1^0, r_0) = \xi_1(r_0), \\
D_2(r_2^0, r_0) = \xi_2(r_0) \\
- 586 -
\end{array}$$
(8)

•

 $\frac{dD_1(r_1, r_2)}{dr_1}\Big|_{r_1=r_1^2} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{d_1(r_2)}{dr_1} > 0, \quad \frac{d_1}{dr_2} \cdot \frac{d_2}{dr_2} = \frac{1}{2} \frac{d_2(r_2)}{dr_2} > 0, \quad 0$  $\frac{\partial R_{c}(r_{2},r_{2})}{\partial r_{1}}\Big|_{r=r_{1}^{2}}=0, \quad \frac{\partial R_{c}(r_{2},r_{2})}{\partial r_{2}}\Big|_{r=r_{2}^{2}}=0.$ 

We assume that for any  $r_1^0$ ,  $r_2^0$  and  $r_1 < r_1^0$ ,  $r_2 > r_2^0$ , in addition to (5) following conditions are obtisfied:

 $\begin{aligned} & \xi_1(r_T, R_2(r_T, r_0)) < D_2(r_0, r_0) < \xi_2(r_0) \\ & \xi_2(r_T, R_2(r_T, r_0)) > D_1(r_T, r_0) \quad r_1 < r_1^n \\ & \xi_2(R_1(r_T, r_0), r_0) > D_2(r_T, r_0) > \xi_2(r_0) \\ & \xi_3(R_1(r_T, r_0), r_0) < D_2(r_T, r_0) > r_1 > r_1^n \end{aligned}$ 

Conditions (11) and (12) denote, obviously, that the solutions  $r_2 = R_2$ ,  $D = D_1$  and  $r_1 = R_1$ ,  $D = D_2$  of Hugoniot's conditions satisfy the stability conditions.

If inequalities (11) and (12) are satisfied for any  $r_0$  and  $r_1 < r_1^0$ ,  $r_2 > r_2^0$ , then when  $r_1 > r_1^0$  and  $r_2 < r_2^0$  the signs in these equalities are reversed. Actually, suppose  $r_1 > r_1^c$ . The curve  $r_2 = R_2$  passes through the point  $(r_1, R_2, (r_1, r_2))$ , which according to Eugoniot's conditions, satisfies the equations

 $R_2(r_1^0, r_1, R_2(r_1, r_0)) = r_2^0 \quad D_1(r_1^0, r_1, R_2(r_1, r_0)) = D_1(r_1, r_0) \quad (15)$ 

Equations (13) express the obvious fact that Hugoniot's conditions are unchanged if the left and the right values of the solution are interchanged. From formulas (13) we can now readily obtain the validity of our assertion.

Conditions (5), (11), and (12) are fairly complicated. Therefore we will verify that they have been satisfied with a simple example. Let us consider the system of two quasilinear equations describing the motion of an isothermal gas in Lagrangian variables (Chapter Two, Section II, Subsection 9):

$$\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial p(V)}{\partial x} = 0, \quad p'(V) < 0, \quad p''(V) > 0, \quad (14)$$

- 587 -

821

whic' can be written in Riemann invariants:

$$\frac{dr_1}{dt} - c(V) \frac{dr_1}{dx} = 0, \quad \frac{dr_2}{dt} + c(V) \frac{dr_3}{dx} = 0, \quad (15)$$

Where

$$r_1 = s - \int c(y) dy, \quad r_2 = s + \int c(y) dy, \quad c^2(y) = -\frac{\partial p}{\partial y}.$$
 (16)

Equations (16) enable us to express the quantity  $\overline{r}$  in terms of the difference  $r_2 - r_1$ . Compute the derivatives  $\frac{\partial \xi_k}{\partial r_k}$  to verify that condition (2) has been satisfied:

$$\frac{dr_{a1}}{dr_{1}} = \frac{dr_{a1}}{dr_{2}} = -\frac{c'(V)}{2c(V)} = \frac{p'(V)}{c'(V)} > 0.$$
(17)

Proceeding to verify conditions (5), (11), and (12) let us write the Hugomiot's conditions for system (14):

$$D(V - V_0) = x_0 - s, \quad D(x_0 - s) = p(V_0) - p(V),$$
 (18)

whence

$$(\mathbf{z} - \mathbf{z}_{0})^{2} = \{p(V) - p(V_{0}) | (V_{0} - V), \\ D^{2} = \frac{p(V) - p(V_{0})}{V_{0} - V_{0}}.$$
(19)

From forms a (20) we obtain the result that D can have positive and negative values. Suppose  $D_1(r_1, r_0) < 0$ , and  $D_2(r_2, r_0) > 0$ . Then since  $p!(\forall) < 0$ ,  $p"(\forall) > 0$ , therefore if  $\forall_0 > \forall$ , then

$$-c(V) < D_1(r_1, r_0) < -c(V_0),$$

$$c(V_0) < D_2(r_2, r_0) < c(V).$$
(21)
(22)

To verify that inequalities (5) have been satisfied, we will differentiate Higoniot's conditions (18), assuming that V, u, and D depend on  $r_1$  and that  $D = D_1(r_1, r_0) < 0$ . Denoting the products by  $r_1$  with a prime, we get from (18)

$$DV' + D'(V - V_{3}) = -\alpha', \quad D\alpha' + D'(\alpha - \alpha_{0}) = -c^{2}(V)V' \quad (23)$$
  
- 588 -

$$\frac{dr_1}{dr_1} = s' + c(s') V' = 1.$$
 (24)

ĩ

From equations (23) and (24) let us determine the values of  $T^1$ ,  $u^1$ , and  $D^1$ . Since

$$\frac{\partial R_2(r_1, r_2)}{\partial r_1} = \mathbf{z}' - c \, (V) \, V' = \frac{[D_1(r_1, r_2) + c \, (V)]^2}{[D_1(r_1, r_2) - c \, (V)]^2} \tag{25}$$

and  $D_1(r_1, r_2) < 0$ , then

$$0 \leq \frac{\partial R_2(r_1, r_2)}{\partial r_1} < 1.$$
(26)

Similar computations lead to the results

$$\frac{\partial R_1 (r_{\mathbf{b}} r_{\mathbf{b}})}{\partial r_1} = \frac{[D_2 (r_{\mathbf{b}} r_{\mathbf{b}}) - c(V)]^2}{[D_1 (r_{\mathbf{b}} r_{\mathbf{b}}) + c(V)]^2}.$$
(27)

and we have thus seen that requirements (5) have been satisfied for the system of two equations (14).

Since along the curve  $r_2 = R_2(r_1, r_0)$ 

$$V' = \frac{dV}{dr_1} = \frac{-2D_1(r_1, r_0)}{[D_1(r_1, r_0) - \varepsilon(V)]^2} > 0.$$
(28)

and along the curve  $r_1 = R_1(r_2, r_0) \quad \forall < 0$ , inequalities (21) and (22) lead to the satisfaction of conditions (11), '12).

Returning to the general case, let us show that if a system of two quasilinear equations satisfies our conditions, then the problem of the decay of a discontinuity for the system has not more than one self-modeling solution*).

Let us draw a segment of the curve  $r_2 = R_2(r_1, r_1)$  through the point r for  $r_1 \leq r_1$  and let us draw the ray  $r_2 = r_2$  for  $r_1 \geq r_1$  (Figure 4.38), and through the point r⁺ let us draw a segment of the curve  $r_1 = R_1(r_2, r^+)$  when  $r_2 \geq r_2^+$  and the ray  $r_1 = r_1^+$  when  $r_2 \leq r_2^+$ . Ourve I represents a family of states  $\overline{\phantom{r_2}}$  If in conditions (5) it is required that  $\left|\frac{\partial R}{\partial r_1}\right| < q < 1$ , then we can also assert that a self-modeling solution of the decay problem exists.

- 589 -

and

that can be associated with the state  $r^{-}$  if the latter is taken as the leff; curve II represents states that can be associated with the state  $r^{+}$ , which is taken as the right. It follows from condition (5) that the intersection of curves I and II can occur only at a single point. This then denotes the uniqueness of a self-modeling solution of the decay problem.





We can easily note that if  $r_1 \leq r_1^+$ ,  $r_2 \leq r_2^+$ , the self-modeling solution consists of two rarefaction waves (Figure 4.39, a); if  $r_1 \leq r_1^+$ , but  $r_2 > r_2^+$ , then the solution consists either of a rarefaction wave and a shock wave (4.3.9, b), or two shock waves (4.3.9, c), and in the case  $r_1 > r_1^+$ ,  $r_2 > r_2^+$  also necessarily contain at least one shock wave. If we succeed in defining the functions  $R_2$ ,  $D_1$ ,  $R_1$ , and  $D_2$  then in all cases, with the exception of the case when a self-modeling solution has two shock waves, the solution r(y) is explicitly defined. For the case of two shock waves (Figure 4.3.8), construction of self-modeling solution r(y) reduces to solving a system of two equations

$$R_2(\tilde{r}_1, r^-) = \tilde{r}_2, \quad R_1(\tilde{r}_2, r^+) = \tilde{r}_1,$$
 (29)

where  $\tilde{r}$  and  $\tilde{r}_2$  represent the state of the self-modeling solution between the shock waves. The system of equations (29) can be solved by the method of successive approximations:

- 590 -

 $(r_1 = R_1 (r_2, r^2); r_2 = R_2 (r_1, r^2);$  (30)

here we can set  $\tilde{r}_1 = r_1, \tilde{r}_2 = r_2^+$ .

The condition for the convergence of successive approximations

 $\left|\frac{\partial R_{1}(C_{y},c^{-})}{\partial t_{1}}\frac{\partial R_{1}(C_{y},c^{+})}{\partial t_{1}}\right| < 1. \tag{31}$ 

is obviously satisfied if inequalities (5) are satisfied. Now let us note that condition (5) is more general than (5) and is sufficient for the uniqueness of the relf-modeling solution. Additionally, this condition is invariant relative to the change of dependent variables, in contrast to requirements (5). We adopted condition (5) for sake of simplicity, actually conditions (31) are sufficient.





Suppose a system of two quasilinear equations satisfies requirements (2), (11), (12), and (31). Then the solution of the decay problem for such a system is self-modeling. Actually, suppose that the following Cauchy's problem is formulated for a system of quasilinear equations (1):

$$r(x, 0) = \begin{cases} r^{-}, & x < 0, \\ r^{+}, & x > 0. \end{cases}$$
(32)

Let us denote the bounded stable generalized solution of this roblem by r(x, t) and prove that it is self-modeling, that is, that it depends only on the variable y = x/t.

- 591 -

2.5



Figure 4.40

Suppose the solution r = r(x, t) of Cauchy's problem (1), (32) is contimuous when t > 0. This is possible only in the case when  $\xi_1(r) < \xi_2(r^+)$ . Let us draw two characteristics  $x = \xi_1(r)$ t and  $x = \xi_2(r)$ t through the origin of coordinates (0, 0) (Figure 4.40). Obviously, in zenes I and II the solution is constant. We assume that in some neighborhood of the line x = $\xi_1(r)$ t in zone III solution r(x, t) is variable. But in this neighborhood  $r_2(x, t) = r_2$ , since  $\xi_2(r) > \xi_1(r)$ . Therefore the function  $r_1(x, t)$  satisfies in the neighborhood of the characteristic  $x = \xi_1(r)$ t the following equation:

$$\frac{\partial r_1}{\partial t} + \xi_1(r_1, r_2) \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x} = 0.$$
(33)

From equation (33) we conclude that near the line  $\mathbf{x} = \xi_1(\mathbf{r}_1)$  t in zone III the function  $\mathbf{r}_1(\mathbf{x}, t)$  is constant along the straight lines  $\mathbf{x} = \xi_1(\mathbf{r}_1, \mathbf{r}_2)t + \alpha$ . Obviously, these straight lines can intersect only when  $t \leq \Im(\text{Figure 4.41})$ . Quite analogously we conclude that in zone III in the vicinity of the characteristic  $\mathbf{x} = \xi_2(\mathbf{r}^+)t$ ,  $\mathbf{r}_1(\mathbf{x}, t) = \mathbf{r}_1^*$ , but  $\mathbf{r}_2(\mathbf{x}, t)$  is constant along the straight lines which can intersect each other only when  $t \leq 0$ . Thus,  $\mathbf{r}_1(\mathbf{x}, t)$ is constant along the straight line  $\mathbf{x} = \xi_1(\mathbf{r}_1, \mathbf{r}_2)t + \alpha(\mathbf{r}_1), \alpha \geq 0$ , but  $\mathbf{r}_2(\mathbf{x}, t)$ is constant along the lines  $\mathbf{x} = \xi_2(\mathbf{r}_1^+, \mathbf{r}_2)t + \beta(\mathbf{r}_2), \beta \leq 0$ . Let us show that  $\alpha = \beta = 0$ . If this is not so, then these two families of straight lines intersect each other when t > 0. At the point of intersection we will have  $\mathbf{r}_2(\mathbf{x}, t) = \mathbf{r}_2^-$ .  $\mathbf{r}_1(\mathbf{x}, t) = \mathbf{r}_1^+$ .

Hence we obtain the result that in the domain OABC (Figure 42) r(x, t) = constant, which is possible only in the case when  $r = r^+$ . In this case the solution is in general constant, and, therefore, self-modeling. But if  $r \neq r^+$ , - 592 - then  $\alpha = \beta = 0$ . If  $\alpha = \beta = 0$ , the continuous solution r(x, t) is self-modeling.



Now let us consider the case of discontinuous solutions r(x, t) of the discontinuity decay problem. First let us note that it follows from the stability conditions for the generalized solution (3.1.10) and (3.1.11) that a stable generalized solution that is bounded and piecewise-continuous when t > 0 cannot nave more than two discontinuity lines propagating from one point in the domain t > 0.

Therefore it is sufficient to inspect cases when the solution has one and two discontinuity lines departing from the point (0, 0) of discortinuity of the initial values. Let us consider the case of a single discontine of line. Suppose the solution r(x, t) has a single discontinuity line OA with index ? (Figure 4.43). Obviously, to the right of OA  $r(x, t) = r^+$ , and to the left of the characteristic  $x = \xi_1(r^-)t = r(x, t) = r^-$ . Similarly, we conclude that in the zone BOA  $r_2(x, t) = r_2^-$ . Actually, from the stability conditions (3.1.10) and (3.1.11) it follows that the characteristics  $\frac{d\chi_2}{dt} = \xi_2(r(x, t))$  intersect simultaneously the lines OB and OA and, therefore,  $r_2(x = 0, t)|_{OA} = r_2^- = r_2(x, t)|_{OB}^-$ . Therefore  $r_2(x = 0, t) = r_2^-$ ,  $r(x + 0, t) = r^+$ . (34) are assigned at the line OA.

According to our assumptions made about the system of two quasilinear equations, the velocity D of the discontinuity line OA and the value  $r_1(x - 0, t)$  are uniquely determined from these data; here these quantities will be constant:

- 593 -

$$D = D_2(r_2, r^+), \quad r_1(x - 0, t) = R_1(r_2, r^+).$$
(35)

Thus, the discontinuity line OA is a straight line. Next, as we did above let us establish that in the zone BOA r(x, t) = r(y), i.e., the solution of the decay problem with a single discontinuity line is self-modeling.

Finally, let us consider the case when the solution r = r(x, t) has two discontinuity lines OA and OB (Figure 4.44) from which stability conditions (3.1.10) and (3.1.11) are satisfied. Omitting several details, we note that the integral curves of the equation  $dx/dt = \xi_1(r(x, t))$  (36) in the zone BOA intersect simultaneously the lines OA and OB. In Figure 4.44 the integral curve of equation (36) is the curve CE, here  $t_C > t_E$ . Similarly, the integral curve CD of the equation  $dx/dt = \xi_2(r(x, t))$  (37) intersect simultaneously the lines OB and OA, here  $t_D > t_C$ . Thus, we can write

$$r_{2}(D) = r_{2}(C), \quad r_{2}(C) = R \quad r_{1}(C), \ r^{-})$$
(38)  
$$r_{1}(C) = r_{1}(E), \quad r_{1}(E) = R_{1}(r_{2}(E), \ r^{+}),$$
(39)

and

where by r(D) and r(E) we denote values of the solution in zone III at the corresponding points. Inserting (39) into (38), we find  $r_3(D) = R_3(R_1(r_3(E), r^+), r^-).$ (40)



Figure 4.43





Similarly, we could obtain

 $r_{g}(D) = R_{2}(R_{1}(R_{g}(R_{1}(r_{g}(E'), f^{+}), r^{-}), r^{+}), r^{*}).$ (41)

Extending this process and comparing it with the process of successive approximations (30), we conclude that  $r_2(D) = \tilde{r}_2$ . In view of the arbitrariness of point D, we conclude that the quantity  $r_2(x - 0, t)$  is constant at the line OA -594 -

and equal to  $\tilde{r}_2$ ; similarly,  $r_1(x + 0, t)$  at the line OB is equal to  $\tilde{r}_1$ . Thus, the solution r(x, t) is constant in the zone BOA, and the lines OA and OB are straight lines. This then signifies the self-modeling status of the solution r(x, t) = r(y) containing two discontinuity lines.

1

The proof that the solution of the decay problem is self-modeling together with the uniqueness of the self-modeling solution of the decay problem allow us to assert that the solution of Cauchy's problem on the decay of arbitrary discontinuity is unique and self-modeling.

6. The Goursat problem for a system of two quasilinear equations. Now for a system of two quasilinear equations

$$\frac{\partial r_k}{\partial t} + \xi_k(r, x, t) \frac{\partial r_k}{\partial x} = f_k(r, x, t) \quad (k = 1, 2) \quad (1)$$

we will consider several more general problems than the discontinuity decay problem. Suppose  $\xi_k$ ,  $f_k \in C_2$  and

$$\xi_1(r, x, t) < \xi_2(r, x, t), \qquad \frac{\partial \xi_k(r, x, t)}{\partial r_k} > 0 \qquad (k = 1, 2).$$
 (2)

Suppose the curve  $\mathcal{OL}_2$ , whose equation we will write in the form  $\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{x}_2(\mathbf{t})$ , is a characteristic of system (1). Differentiable functions  $\mathbf{r}_1^0(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$  and  $\mathbf{r}_2^0(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$ are known at the curve  $\mathcal{OL}_2$ . The curve  $\mathcal{OL}_2$  has a continuous tangent and is the integral curve of the equation  $d\mathbf{x}/d\mathbf{t} = \xi_2(\mathbf{r}^0(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}), \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$ , and the function  $\mathbf{r}_2^0(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t})$  satisfies at  $\mathcal{OL}_2$  the compactibility condition

$$\frac{d}{dt}r_2^0(x_2(t), t) = f_2(r^0(x_2(t), t), x, t).$$

We will seek in some domain  $\mathcal{L}_2 \cap \mathcal{L}_2^-$  (Figure 4.45) the solution r(x, t) of system (1) satisfying the conditions:

First. The solution 
$$r(x, t)$$
 takes on the given values  $r^{0}(x, t)$  at the  
line  $\partial \mathcal{L}_{2}$ :  $r(x, t)|_{\partial \mathcal{L}_{2}} = r^{0}(x, t)|_{\partial \mathcal{L}_{2}}$  (3)

Second. The function  $r_2(x, t)$  has a singularity at the point (0, 0) of the type of the self-modeling rarefaction wave. Analytically, this condition reaches thusly:

$$\lim_{t \to 0} r_2(t\xi_2(r_1^0(0, 0), \beta, 0, 0), t) = \beta.$$
(4)

and parameter  $\beta$  takes on values from a certain interval

- 595 -

Prom condition (4) it follows that the function  $r_2(x, i)$  must have at the point (0, 0) a singularity of the form

$$r_2(x, t) = g_2\left(\frac{x}{t}, t\right)$$

We will seek a solution of the problem (1), (3), (4) for such that the function  $r_2(x, t)$  can be represented in the form (5); here  $g_2(y, t)$  has continuous first derivatives in y and in t. We will seek the solution of the problem formulated by the method of successive approximations differing from that employing in Chapter Che due to the singularity of the solution  $r_2(x, t)$ .



Figure 4.45

Here we must note that the boundedness of also successive approximations can be insured if we consider only a sufficiently small strip  $0 \le t \le T$  of the variable t.

We assume that the approximation  ${n-1 \choose r}(x, t)$  satisfying conditions (3), (4) is known in the zone  $\mathcal{L}_2^- \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_2^-$ .

Let us define  $\binom{(n)}{r_1}(x, t)$  as the solution of the single quasilinear equation

$$\frac{\partial r_1}{\partial t} + \xi_1 \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n-1 \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} x, t \end{pmatrix}, x, t = f_1 \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} x, t \end{pmatrix}, x, t = f_1 \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} x, t \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix}, x, t = f_1 \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} n \\ r_1$$

satisfying condition (3), i.e.,

This Cauchy's problem is a normal Cauchy's problem, since the line  $O_{\mathcal{L}_2}^{\mathcal{L}}$  is a characteristic of the second family.

The function  $\frac{(n)}{r_2}(x, t)$  is also defined as the solution of the single quasi-linear equation

 $\frac{\delta r_1}{\delta r_1} + \frac{\delta r_2}{\delta r_1} (x, t), \quad r_2, \quad x, \quad t) \quad \frac{\delta r_2}{\delta x} = f_2 (r_1 (x, t), \quad r_2, \quad x, \quad t), \quad (\delta)$ 

satisfying condition (4):

3

We will seek the solution of the two problems in the domain G formed by the intersection of the domain  $\mathcal{L}_2^- \mathcal{O}_{22}^-$  with the strip  $0 \le t \le t_0^-$ . We determine the value of t below from the condition that all successive approximations  $\binom{n}{2_1}$  and  $\binom{n}{2_2}(y, t) = \binom{n}{2_2}(yt, t)$  have at G bounded first derivatives of  $\binom{n}{r_1}$  in x and in t, and bounded first derivatives of  $\binom{n}{s_2}(y, t)$  in y and in t.

Cauchy's problem (6), (7) is solved by the ordinary method of characteristics. As for the problem (8), (4) here we have a problem with a singularity at the point (0, 0). We denote by  $x = \frac{n}{2}(t, \beta)$  the equation of a characteristic along which as  $t \rightarrow 0$  the function  $\frac{n}{r_2}(x, t)$  takes on the value of  $\beta$ . Obviously,

(i)  

$$x_2(0, \beta) = 0$$
 and  $\lim_{t\to 0} r_2(x_2(t, \beta), f) = \beta$ .

For brevity, let us denote

(a) (a) (a) (a)  $r_2(x_2(t, \beta), t) = r_2(t, \beta).$ 

(n) The quantities  $r_2(t, \beta)$  and  $\binom{(n)}{x_2}(t, \beta)$  satisfy the characteristic system of equation (8):

and satisfy the initial conditions

$$x_2(0, \beta) = 0.$$
  $r_2(0, \beta) = \beta.$  (10)  
- 597 -

We will assume that to is sufficiently small that all successive approximations  $\binom{n}{r_1}$  and  $\binom{n}{r_2}$  remain bounded in Gr

 $|r_{l}(s, t)| \leq R, \ l=1, 2, \ s=1, 2, \dots$ 

Let us show that for sufficiently small t derivatives of the functions  $\binom{(n)}{r_1}$  and  $\binom{(n)}{r_2}(y, t)$  remain bounded for all  $n = 1, 2, \ldots$ 

Let us denote by  $\Xi^0_1$  the quantity that modulowise exceeds the first derivatives of  $r^0_1(x,\ t):$ 

similarly

$$\left|\frac{\partial \mathbf{z}}{\partial \mathbf{z}}\right| = \left|\frac{\partial \mathbf{z}}{\partial \mathbf{z}}\right| \leq \left|\frac{\partial \mathbf{z}}{\mathbf{z}}\right| \leq \left|\frac{\partial \mathbf{z}}\right| \leq$$

and let us make the estimate  $\left|\frac{\partial r_i(x,t)}{\partial \chi}\right|$ . To do this, let us differentiate equation (6) relative to the variable x. We obtain the equation

$$\frac{\partial p_1}{\partial t} + \xi_1 \frac{\partial p_1}{\partial x} = -\frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial r_1} (p_1)^2 + \frac{\partial f_1}{p_1} \left[ \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial r_1} - \frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial x} - \frac{1}{t} \frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial r_2} \frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial y} \right] + \\ + \left[ \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial r_2} \frac{\partial \xi_2}{\partial y} \frac{1}{t} \right], \quad p_1 = \frac{\partial r_1(x, t)}{\partial x}. \quad (11)$$

Let us compute the initial value of the derivative  $\binom{n}{p_1}$  at the line  $\mathcal{OL}_2$ . To do this, let us determine  $\binom{n}{p_1}$  from two conditions: Equation (6)

$$k_1^{(n)} + \xi_1^{(n)} = f_1.$$

and the differential consequence (7)

$${}^{(a)}_{p_1}\frac{dx_2}{dt}+{}^{(a)}_{q_1}=\frac{\partial r_1^0}{\partial x}\frac{dx_2}{dt}+\frac{\partial r_1^0}{\partial t}.$$

Since  $dx_{j}/dt = \xi_{j}$ , from these two conditions we find

$${}^{(n)}_{p_1}|_{O_{\mathbf{F}_1}} = \frac{\frac{\partial r_1^0}{\partial x} \xi_2 + \frac{\partial r_1^0}{\partial t} - f_1}{\xi_2 - \xi_1} \Big|_{O_{\mathbf{F}_1}}$$

Since  $\xi_2 - \xi_1 > \varepsilon > 0$ , it follows that there exists the number C such that

$$\left| \begin{array}{c} p_1 \\ p_1 \end{array} \right|_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{S}_1}} \leqslant C$$

The increase in the quantity  $\binom{n}{p_1}$  is estimated by using the solution of the ordinary differential equation

- 598 -

$$\frac{dp_1}{dt} = Mp_1^2 + M\left[2 + \frac{E_1}{t}\right]p_1 + M\left[1 + \frac{E_2}{t}\right] <$$

$$\leq M(p_1 + 1)^2 + \frac{M(E_1 + 1)}{t}(p_1 + 1), \quad (12),$$

which takes on the value C when  $t = \tau$ .

1

1

By  $\tau$  we denote the value of the variable t at the characteristic of equation (11) where it intersects with the line  $O_{2}^{\ell}$  (Pigure 4.45); the value of M is selected so that where  $|r_i| \leq 2$  and  $(x, t) \in G$  the following inequalities are satisfied:

$$\begin{split} |\xi_i| \leq M, \quad |f_i| \leq M, \quad \left|\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x_j}\right| \leq M, \quad \left|\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x_j}\right| \leq M, \quad \left|\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial x_j}\right| \leq M, \quad |\theta_i| \leq M,$$

exceeds the solution of equation (12). Rewriting (13) in the form

 $\frac{d}{dt}(p_1+1)\left(\frac{\tau}{t}\right)^{\frac{d}{dt}} = M(p_1+1)^2 \left(\frac{\tau}{t}\right)^{\frac{d}{dt}}$ 

Let us integrate it with reference to the condition  $p_1(\tau) = C$ :

$$p_{1} + 1 = \frac{(C+1)\left(\frac{t}{\tau}\right)^{M} \left(\frac{E_{1}}{E_{2}}\right)}{1 - \frac{(C+1)\tau M}{M} \left[\left(\frac{t}{\tau}\right)^{M} \left(\frac{E_{1}}{E_{2}}\right) - 1\right]}.$$
 (14)

And thus, the solution  $\binom{n}{p_1}(x, t)$  of equation (11) is estimated from above:

- 599 -

$$| p_{\tau}^{(a)}(x, t) | < \frac{(C+1) \left(\frac{t}{\tau}\right)^{N} e_{\tau}^{(a-1)}}{1 - \frac{(C+1) \tau M}{M} \left[ \left(\frac{t}{\tau}\right)^{N} e_{\tau}^{(a-1)} - 1 \right]}.$$
 (15)

The ratio  $t/\tau$  appearing in (15) is the ratio of the variable t at the characteristic of equation (11)to the value of this same variable at the point of intersection of the characteristic with the line  $c_{2} c_{2}$  (Figure 4.45). If in the domain G the ratio  $t/\tau$  is bounded, then for sufficiently small t the boundedness of the derivatives of  $\binom{n}{p_{1}}$  follows from estimate (15).

It is easier to estimate that value of the derivative  $\frac{\langle n \rangle}{\beta_2} / \partial y$  by starting from the characteristic system (9). Differentiating equations (9) and initial conditions (10) relative to parameter  $\beta$ , we get

where we introduce the notation

$$\overset{(a)}{x_2'} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} \overset{(a)}{x_2}(t, \beta), \quad \overset{(a)}{\overline{r_2'}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} \overset{(a)}{\overline{r_2}}(t, \beta).$$

- 600 -

Ordinary estimates of formulas (17) lead to the inequalities

$$\begin{array}{c}
\frac{d\theta}{dt} & \min_{\beta < \tau < t} \frac{d\theta}{r_{2}^{\prime}}(\tau, \beta) e^{-\left[\frac{(\beta - 1)}{L_{1}} + 1\right] M t} \leqslant \frac{d\theta}{r_{2}^{\prime}}(t, \beta) \leqslant M t \max_{0 < \tau < t} \frac{d\theta}{r_{2}^{\prime}}(\tau, \beta) e^{\left[\frac{(\beta - 1)}{L_{1}} + 1\right] M t}.$$
(18)

Here & denotes the quantity

Ū

$$\lambda = \min_{\substack{|r_i| \leq 2, \text{ if } i \in G}} \frac{\delta_{13}}{\delta r_2}(r, x, t).$$

which, according to (2), is larger than zero.

Inserting estimates (18) into second formula (17), we get

 $e^{-Mt} - [\frac{(n-1)}{E_1} + 1] \frac{M^{3}t^{n}}{2} \max_{0 < \tau < t} \frac{\pi}{t'_2}(\tau, \beta) \exp[(\frac{(n-1)}{E_1} + 2)Mt] \leqslant \frac{\pi}{t'_2}(t, \beta) \leqslant$  $\leq e^{Mt} + [E_1^{(\alpha-1)} + 1] \frac{M^{\alpha}}{2} \max_{\substack{\theta \leq \tau \leq t}} \frac{a}{r_2'}(\tau, \beta) \exp\left\{(E_1^{(\alpha-1)} + 2)Mt\right\}. (19)$ Suppose t is sufficiently small that  $\frac{M^2 t_0^2}{2} \left[ \frac{\mathcal{L}_1}{\mathcal{L}_1} + 1 \right] \exp \left\{ \left( \frac{(n-1)}{\mathcal{L}_1} + 2 \right) M t_0 \right] < \frac{1}{2}.$ (20)

Then from (19) follow simpler estimates:

$$\frac{2}{3}e^{-Mt} < \frac{(a)}{r_2'}(t, \beta) < 2e^{Nt}.$$
 (21)

Inserting estimetes (21) into (18), we get  

$$\frac{2}{3} t \dot{e}^{-1} \overset{(a-1)}{E_1 + 2!} Mt \leqslant \overset{(a)}{x'_2} (t, \beta) \leqslant 2Mt e^{i \overset{(a-1)}{E_1 + 2!} Mt}.$$
(22)

Since

$$\frac{\frac{\partial g_2}{\partial y}}{\partial y} = t \frac{\frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x}}{\partial x} \text{ and } \frac{\frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x}}{\partial x} = \frac{\frac{(a)}{r_2}(t,\beta)}{\frac{(a)}{x_2}(t,\beta)},$$

then from (21) and (22) we have

....

$$\left|\frac{\partial g_{2}^{(x)}(y,t)}{\partial y}\right| < \frac{2e^{Mt_{2}}}{\frac{2e^{-1}}{E_{1}} + 2|Mt}}{\frac{2}{2}e^{t}\delta e^{-1(\frac{(x-1)}{E_{1}} + 2|Mt}} = \frac{3}{\delta}e^{t}\frac{e^{(x-1)}}{E_{1}} + 3|Mt}.$$
 (23)  
- 601 -

The derivatives  $\partial \frac{(n)}{r_1}/\partial t$  and  $\partial \frac{(n)}{g_2}/\partial t$  can be similarly estimated. Assuming that in the domain G the ratio  $t/\tau$  is bounded:  $t/\tau < k$ , from (15) we get

$$|\hat{p}_{1}^{(a)}(x, t)| < \frac{(C+1)\chi^{H^{2}E_{1}^{(b)}}}{1 - \frac{(C+1)\tau M}{M^{2}E_{1}} [K^{H^{2}E_{1}^{(b)}} - 1]}.$$
(24)

Suppose that in domain G the inequality

 $[\mathcal{K}^{(a-2)}_{\mathcal{R}}+1-1]\frac{(C+1)t_{a}M}{ME_{1}^{(a-1)}+1} < \frac{1}{2}.$  (25)

is satisfied, then from (24) we have

$$|p_1(x, t)| < 2(C+1)K^{\frac{(n-1)}{2}}.$$
(26)

If, further, 
$$\begin{bmatrix} \binom{n-1}{E_1} + 3 \end{bmatrix} Mt_0 < \alpha'$$
, (27) then from (23) we get

$$\left|\frac{\partial g_1}{\partial y}\right| < \frac{3}{5} e^2 = E_2 \tag{28}$$

and, according to (26),  $\binom{(n)}{p_1}(x, t) < 2(C + 1)K \frac{(3Me^{d})}{3} = E_1$ . (29) Thus, if in the domain G the following inequalities are simulataneously satisfied:

$$\frac{t}{\tau} < K, \qquad (30)$$

$$M^{2} \frac{t_{0}^{2}}{2} [E_{1} + 1] e^{iE_{1} + 2i} Mt_{0} < \frac{1}{2}, \qquad (31)$$

$$[K^{A_{1} = 1} + 1 - 1] \frac{(C+1) t_{0} M}{ME_{1} + 1} < \frac{1}{2}, \qquad (32)$$

$$(E_{1} + 3) Mt_{0} < \alpha, \qquad (33)$$

then the inequalities (20), (25), (27), and, therefore,

$$E_1^{(n-1)} < E_1, \quad E_2^{(n-1)} < E_2$$
are similtaneously satisfied. So assuming that conditions (30) - (33) are satisfied in G, we have

U

$$\left| \begin{bmatrix} p_1(x, 2) \\ p_2(x, 2) \end{bmatrix} = \left| \frac{\frac{p_1}{p_1}(x, 2)}{\frac{p_2}{p_2}} \right| < E_1, \quad \left| \frac{\frac{p_2}{p_2}(y, 1)}{\frac{p_2}{p_2}} \right| < E_2, \quad (34)$$

and all successive approximations of  $\binom{n}{2}$  and  $\binom{n}{62}(y, t)$  have bounded first derivatives in G.

Let us consider the problem of whether inequalities (30) - (33) can be satisfied in domain G. Let us assign arbitrary end values  $d_{-} > 0$  and K >1. Next we calculate the quantities  $E_1$  and  $E_2$  by formulas (29) and (28). Inequalities (31) - (33) can obviously be satisfied if we choose parameter  $t_0$  sufficiently small. As for inequality (30), it bounds from beneath the domain of  $\beta$  values. Thus, in view of the arbitrary choice of X > 1 we can assume inequality (30) to be satisfied in domain G. Thus there exists a domain  $\theta$  of the type indicated in Figure 4.45 in which all successive approximations are  $\binom{n}{r_1}(x, t)$ and  $\binom{n}{g_2}(y, t)$  have bounded first derivatives.

Note that in the case of Lipschitz-continuous initial data of Goursat's problem, the uniform Lipschitz-continuity of successive approximations is similarly proven.

Let us prove the convergence of successive approximations. From equations (6) we have the consequence

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \stackrel{(a)}{(r_{1} - r_{1})} + \xi_{1} \stackrel{(a)}{(r_{1}, r_{2}, x, t)} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \stackrel{(a)}{(r_{1} - r_{1})} \right| < \\ &\leq \left[ \max \left[ \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial r_{2}} \right] + \max \left[ \frac{\partial \xi_{1}}{\partial r_{1}} \right] E_{1} \right] \stackrel{(a)}{(r_{1} - r_{1})} \right] + \\ &+ \left[ \max \left[ \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial r_{2}} \right] + E_{1} \left[ \frac{\partial \xi_{1}}{\partial r_{2}} \right] \right] \stackrel{(a-1)}{(r_{2} - r_{2})} \leq \\ &\leq M \left[ E_{1} + 1 \right] \left\{ \left| \frac{r_{1}}{r_{1} - r_{1}} \right| + \max \left[ \frac{a(a-1)}{r_{2}} - \frac{(a-2)}{r_{2}} \right] \right\}. \end{aligned}$$
(35)

Referring to condition (7), it follows that there exists a B > 0 such that

- 603 -

$$\begin{aligned} \sum_{i=1}^{26} \frac{(x-1)}{r_1} (x, f) &| < B(t-1) \max_{i=1}^{26} \frac{(x-2)}{r_2} | < \\ &< Bt \max_{i=1}^{26} \frac{(x-2)}{r_2} - \frac{(x-2)}{r_2} \end{aligned}$$
(36)

We can more readily estimate the quantity  $\binom{n}{r_2} - \binom{n-1}{r_2}$  by starting from the characteristic system (9). From equations (9) and initial conditions (10) it follows that

$$\begin{aligned} & (a) & (a-1) & (a-2) \\ & | \mathbf{x}_{2}(f, \beta) - \mathbf{x}_{2}(f, \beta) | \leq Bt \max_{0} | \mathbf{r}_{1} - \mathbf{r}_{1} | \mathbf{r}_{1} \\ & (a) & (a-1) & (a-2) \\ & | \mathbf{r}_{2}(f, \beta) - \mathbf{r}_{2}(f, \beta) | \leq Bt \max_{0} | \mathbf{r}_{1} - \mathbf{r}_{1} | \mathbf{r}_{1} \end{aligned}$$

$$(37)$$

According to our notation

$$\begin{aligned} |r_{2}^{(a)}(x, t) - \frac{(x-1)}{r_{2}}(x, t)| &= |r_{2}^{(a)}(x, t), t) - \frac{(x-1)}{r_{2}}(x_{2}(t, \beta), t)| \leq \\ &\leq |r_{2}^{(a)}(x_{2}(t, \beta), t) - \frac{(x-1)}{r_{2}}(x_{2}(t, \beta), t)| + \\ &+ |r_{2}^{(a-1)}(x_{2}^{(a-1)}(t, \beta), t) - \frac{(x-1)}{r_{2}}(x_{2}^{(a-1)}(t, \beta), t)| \leq |r_{2}^{(a-1)}(t, \beta) - \frac{(x-1)}{r_{2}}(t, \beta)| + \\ &+ \frac{E_{2}}{t} |x_{2}^{(a)}(t, \beta) - \frac{(x-1)}{r_{2}}(t, \beta)|. \end{aligned}$$

Here inserting estimates (37), we get  $| \stackrel{(n)}{r_2}(x, t) - \stackrel{(n-1)}{r_2}(x, t) | < B \max_{Q} | \stackrel{(n-1)}{r_1} - \frac{(n-2)}{r_1} | \{t + E_2\}.$ (38)

Estimates (36) and (38) prove the uniform convergence of successive approximations in domain G for a sufficiently small t.

Thus, we have proven the existence of a solution of the formulated Goursat's problem for a system of two quasilinear equations. It is interesting to note that in the case n  $\gg$ 3 not only is the question of the assistance of the solution unclear, but even the very formulation of Goursat's problem.

7. Construction of discontinuous solutions of a system of two quasilinear equations. Now we take up several cases of construction of discontinuous solutions of a system of two quasilinear equations, which we will write in invariants

- 604 -

· + 4(: *. 1) = /1(: *. 1) and also in the form of the laws of conservation:  $\frac{\partial \mathbf{e}_1}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \mathbf{e}_1(\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_1)}{\partial t} = \mathbf{g}_1(\mathbf{e}_1, \mathbf{e}_2)$ 

We will assume that system of equation (2) satisfies requirements (3.5.4) - (3.5.12), with the only difference that now the functions  $\xi_k$ ,  $R_1$ ,  $R_2$ ,  $D_1$ , and  $D_2$  appearing in these conditions, except for the arguments indicated in subsection 5, also depend on x and t.

We will seek the generalized solution r = r(x, t) of system of equations (1) taking on the initial values  $r(x, 0) = r_0(x)$ . (3) We will assume that  $r_0(x)$  has a first-order discontinuity at point x = 0; with the exception of this point, the function  $r_0(x)$  at the segment  $|x| \le a$  is assumed to be continuously differentiable.

For the case when  $r_1^o(-0) \leq r_1^o(+0)$ ,  $r_2^o(-0) \leq r_2^o(+0)$ , the solution r(x, t) will contain only centered rarefaction waves and will not have discontinuity lines (shock waves). The solution can be constructed in this case by using the solution of two Goursat's problems considered in the previous subsection. Therefore here we will deal with the case of discontinuous solutions and require of the initial function  $r_o(x)$  that  $r_1^o(-0) > r_1^o(+0)$ . (4) Just as for the case of the problem of the decay of arbitrary discontinuity considered in subsection 5, problem (1), (3) given condition (4) is decomposed into three mutually exclusive cases:

a)  

$$r_{1}^{0}(+0) < r_{1}^{0}(-0), R_{2}(r_{1}^{0}(+0), r_{1}^{0}(-0), r_{2}^{0}(-0), 0, 0) < < r_{2}^{0}(+0); (5)$$
b)  

$$r_{2}^{0}(+0) < r_{2}^{0}(-0), R_{1}(r_{2}^{0}(-0), r_{1}^{0}(+0), r_{2}^{0}(+0), 0, 0) > 
> r_{1}^{0}(-0); (6)$$
c)  

$$R_{2}(r_{1}^{0}(+0), r_{1}^{0}(-0), r_{2}^{0}(-0), 0, 0) > r_{2}^{0}(+0), 
R_{1}(r_{2}^{0}(-0), r_{1}^{0}(+0), r_{2}^{0}(+0), 0, 0) < r_{1}^{0}(-0).$$
(7)

- 605 -

When (5) is satisfied, solution r(x, t) of problem (1), (3) has the discontinuity line  $\mathcal{OL}_{D}$  with index 1, issuing from the point (0, 0) and the rarefaction wave  $\mathcal{L}_{2}^{-}\mathcal{OL}_{2}^{+}$  (Figure 4.46, a); when (6) is satisfied, rarefaction wave  $\mathcal{L}_{1}^{-}\mathcal{OL}_{1}^{+}$  and discontinuity line  $\mathcal{OL}_{D}$  with index 2 issue from point (0, 0) (Figure 4.46, b). Finally, when inequalities (7) are satisfied, two discontinuity lines  $\mathcal{OL}_{D}$  with index 1 and  $\mathcal{OL}_{D}$  with index 2 issue from point (0, 0) (Figure 4.46, c).





The construction of solution r(x, t) is different in each of these cases, however cases a) and b) differ from each other only by the indexes of the discontinuity lines and the rarefaction waves. Therefore it is sufficient that we consider the question of whether the solution has been constructed either when inequality (5) or inequality (7) has been met.

Let us outline the method of constructing the solution r(x, t) in each of the two cases.

The common ground for these two cases is the solution of Cauchy's problem for equation (1) with the initial conditions

 $r(x, 0) = r_0(x), -a \le x < 0,$ assigned only to the left of the point x = 0, and with initial conditions

 $r(x, 0) = r_0(x), \quad 0 < x \le a,$ 

assigned only to the right of the point x = 0.

The solution of each of these two Cauchy's problems is continuously differentiable and can be defined in the domain of definition of each of these problems by the method of characteristics outlined in Chapter One. The solution of the first problem is defined here in dowain I bounded on the right by a characteristic of the first family  $O\mathcal{L}_1$ ; the solution of the second problem is in domain II, bounded from the left by a characteristic of the second family, -606 - which we denote by  $OL_2^+$ (Figure 4.47). Note that in some cases domains I and II can overlap each other, i.e., the line  $OL_2^+$  can lie to the left of the line  $OL_1^-$ , however for our further consideration this is not of key importance. Solutions of the two problems in the domains I and II will be further denoted by  $r_o(x, t)$ . According to the results in Chapter One,  $r_o(x, t)$  has bounded first derivatives in the variables x and t; we will assume that these derivatives are bounded modulcwise by the number C > 0.



In the case when conditions (5) are satisfied, the construction of the solution begins with the solution of Goursat's problem for system of equations (1) with the conditions assigned at the characteristic  $\mathcal{OL}_{2}^{+}$ :

$$r_1(x, t)|_{0,x_1^+} = r_1^0(x, t),$$

and at the point (0, 0):

$$\lim_{t\to 0} r_2(t\xi_2(r_1^0(+0), \beta, 0, 0), t) = \beta,$$

where

1

$$R_2(r_1^0(+0), r_1^0(-0), r_2^0(-0), 0, 0) \leq \beta \leq r_2^0(+0).$$

The solution of this problem is constructed by the method outlined in subsection 6. Suppose that when  $0 \leq t \leq T$  the solution of this problem is constructed in the zone  $\mathscr{L}_2^- \mathscr{OL}_2^+$  (Figure 4.48). According to subsection 6, the solution r(x, t) of this Goursat's problem is a smooth function and, in particular, is differentiable along the characteristic  $\mathscr{OL}_2^-$ . The solution r(x, t) in the zone  $\mathscr{L}_2^- \mathscr{OL}_2^+$  will also be denoted by  $r_0(x, t)$ .

Further constructions are aimed at defining the functions  $\tilde{r}_1(x, t)$  and  $\tilde{r}_2(x, t)$  satisfying the following conditions:

1)  $\tilde{r}_1$  and  $\tilde{r}_2$  are defined in the zone  $\mathcal{L}_1^+ \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_2^-$  containing the zone  $\mathcal{L}_1^- \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_2^-$  and satisfy system of equations (1) in the zone  $\mathcal{L}_1^+ \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_2^-$ .

2) Integral curve  $\mathcal{OL}_{D}$  of the equation

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = D_1(\tilde{r}_1(x, t), r_0(x, t), x, t),$$
(8)

passing through the point (0, 0):  $\mathbf{x}(0) = 0$ , (9) lies entirely within the zone  $\mathcal{L}_{1}^{+} \mathcal{O}_{1} \mathcal{L}_{1}^{-}$  when  $0 \leq t \leq T$ .

3) The condition  $r_1(x, t)|_{\mathcal{O}_2} = r_1^0(x, t)$ , (10) is satisfied at the line  $\mathcal{O}_2$  and the condition

$$\tilde{r}_{2}(x, t)|_{OS_{D_{1}}} = R_{2}(\tilde{r}_{1}(x, t), r_{0}(x, t), x, t)$$
 (11)

is satisfied at the line  $\mathcal{O} \, \mathcal{L}_{D_1}$ .

We can easily note that if such functions  $\tilde{r}_1$  and  $\tilde{r}_2$  and the line  $OZ_{D_1}$  are found, the generalized solution is given by the formulas

$$\mathbf{r}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}) = \begin{cases} \mathbf{r}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}) & \text{in the zone } \mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{D}_{1}} \circ \mathcal{L}_{2}^{2}, \\ \mathbf{r}_{0}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}) & \text{outside the zone } \mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{D}_{1}} \circ \mathcal{L}_{2}^{2}. \end{cases}$$
(12)

Actually, formula (12) defines a function that is discontinuous at the line  $\mathcal{OL}_{D}$ , and which everywhere, except for the discontinuity line, satisfies system of equations (1). Solution r(x, t) satisfies Hugoniot's conditions and stability conditions at the discontinuity line  $\mathcal{OL}_{D_4}$ .

Thus, the problem has been reduced to constructing the functions  $\tilde{r}_1$  and  $\tilde{r}_2$  satisfying requirements (1), (2), and (3) formulated above. We now indicate the method of successive approximations by means of which these functions can be constructed.

Let us define the function  $(\stackrel{0}{r_2}(x, t)$  to the left of the line  $\mathcal{OL}_2$ . We will assume that  $\stackrel{0}{r_2}(x, t)$  does not depend on x and that at the line  $\mathcal{OL}_2$  it takes on the same values as does  $r_2^0(x, t)$ . Thus,  $\stackrel{\circ}{r_2}(x, t)$  is defined to the left of  $\mathcal{OL}_2$  and is given by the formula

where x = x(t) is the equation of the line  $\mathcal{OL}_2^-$ . (1) Next, let us determine  $\tilde{r}_1(x, t)$  as the solution of the equation

- 608 -

 $\begin{array}{c} 0\\ \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial t} + \xi_1(r_1, r_2(x, t), x, t) \frac{\partial r_1}{\partial x} = f_1(r_1, r_2(x, t), x, t), \ (13) \end{array}$ 

- star

satisfying the condition  $r_1$  at the line  $O \mathcal{L}_2$ . The solu-

(1) tion  $\tilde{f}_1$  is uniquely defined in the zone  $\mathcal{L}_1^+ \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_2^-$  (Figure 4.49), where  $\mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_1^+$  is the characteristic of equation (13) passing through the point (0, 0). According to our conditions,  $r_1^{0}(+0) < r_1^{0}(-0)$  therefore for sufficiently small T the inequality  $r_1(x, t) < r_1^0(x, t)$  will be satisfied in the zone  $\mathcal{L}_1^+ \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_1^-$ . From condition (3.5.11) it follows that

 $\begin{aligned} \xi_{1} & (i) & (i) \\ \xi_{1} & (i_{1}(0, 0), i_{2}(0, 0), 0, 0) = \\ & = \xi_{1} (i_{1}^{4}(+0), R_{2}(r_{1}^{0}(+0), r_{0}(-0), 0, 0), 0, 0) < \\ & < \xi_{1} (r_{1}^{0}(-0), r_{2}^{0}(-0), 0, 0). \end{aligned}$ (14)

In inequality (14) the slope of the line  $\mathcal{OL}_{1}^{+}$  at the point (0, 0) appears in the left side, and in the right side - the slope of the characteristic  $\mathcal{OL}_1$ at the point (0, 0). Therefore when this inequality is satisfied it follows that for sufficiently small T the curve  $O_{\mathcal{L}_1}^{(1)}$  + lies to the left of  $O_{\mathcal{L}_1}^{(1)}$ , as is shown in Figure 4.49.



Figure 4.49

 $\begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} - \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} - \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$  the ordinary differential Now let us consider in the zone equation

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = D_1(r_1(x, t), r_0(x, t), x, t),$$
(15)

- 609 -

for which we impose initial condition x(0) = 0. Noting that for sufficiently small T,  $\mathcal{F}_1(x, t)$  is a differentiable function of its variables, we conclude that the right side of equation (15) is also a differentiable function of its variables. At the point (0, 0), from conditions (3.5.11) it follows that

$$\xi_{1} \stackrel{(1)}{(r_{1}(0,0),r_{1}(0,0),0,0)} < D_{1} \stackrel{(1)}{(r_{1}(0,0),r_{0}(0,0),0,0)} < \xi_{1}(r_{0}(0,0),0,0).$$

Hence, from the continuity of these functions we conclude that for sufficiently small T the inequality

$$D_1(r_1(x, t), r_0(x, t), x, t) < \xi_1(r_0(x, t), x, t);$$
(16)

is satisfied at the line  $O_{\mathcal{A}}^{(1)}$ , and the inequality  $\xi_1^{(1)} = \xi_1(r_1(x, t), r_2(x, t); x, t) < D_1(r_1x, t), r_0(x, t), x, t).$  (17)

-- at the line  $0 \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 2 \end{pmatrix} + 1$ 

Inequalities (16) and (17) signify that at the lines  $O\mathcal{L}_1^-$  and  $O\mathcal{L}_1^+$ field of directions for differential equation (15) is of the form sho in Figure 4.50. We conclude that the integral curve of equation (15) passing through the point (0, 0) exists, and that it is unique. We denote this curve by  $O\mathcal{L}_D^+$ . Obviously, the curve  $O\mathcal{L}_D^+$  is a smooth curve, and also differentiable.



Figure 4.50

After determining the curve  $O_{\mathcal{L}}^{(1)}_{D_1}$ , let us define the function  $\tilde{r}_2(x, t)$ in the zone  $\begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 2 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} + O_{\mathcal{L}}^2$  as the solution of equation

$$\frac{\overset{(1)}{\partial \tilde{r}_2}}{\frac{\partial \tilde{r}_2}{\partial t}} + \xi_2(\tilde{r}_1(x,t),\tilde{r}_2,x,t) \frac{\overset{(1)}{\partial r}}{\frac{\partial \tilde{r}_2}{\partial x}} = f_2(\tilde{r}_1(x,t),\tilde{r}_2,x,t) \quad (18)$$

- 610 -

(1) (in which  $\tilde{r}_1(x, t)$  is a known function) satisfying the initial condition imposed on the curve  $\begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ \\ D_1 \end{pmatrix}$ :  $\begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ r_2(x, t) \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} r_1 \\ r_2(x, t) \end{pmatrix} = R_2(r_1(x, t), r_3(x, t), x, t)$ 

Ũ

This problem obviously has the solution  $\binom{1}{r_2}(x, t)$  uniquely defined over the entire zone  $\binom{1}{l} + \binom{1}{l} \\ \binom{1}{2} \\ \binom{1}{l} \\ \binom{1}{l}$ 

To the left of the line  $O \stackrel{(1)}{\underset{1}{\overset{1}{\underset{1}{\overset{1}{\atop}}}} + we assume that the function <math>\tilde{r}_2(x, t)$  is independent of the variable x and that it takes on the same values as it does at the line  $O \stackrel{(1)}{\underset{1}{\overset{1}{\underset{1}{\overset{1}{\atop}}}} +$ . Then the process of successive approximations is repeated.

Suppose we know the Lipschitz-continuous function  $(\frac{n-1}{T_2})(x, t)$  to the left of  $O \not\perp_2^-$ . Let us define  $(\frac{n}{T_1})(x, t)$  in the zone  $(\frac{n}{T_1}) + O \not\perp_2^-$  as the solution of the problem

$$\begin{aligned} \stackrel{(a)}{\overset{(a)}{\partial r_1}} + \stackrel{(a)}{\underset{i}{\xi_1}} \stackrel{(a-1)}{(r_1, r_2(x, t), x, t)} \stackrel{(a)}{\overset{(a)}{\partial r_1}} = \\ & = f_1(\tilde{r_1}, \tilde{r_2}(x, t), x, t), \quad (19) \\ \stackrel{(a)}{\tilde{r_1}} \stackrel{(a)}{(x, t)} \Big|_{\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{Z}_2}} = r_1^0(x, t), \quad (20) \end{aligned}$$



Figure 4.51

Analogously, the line  $\begin{pmatrix} n \\ 2 \end{pmatrix} + \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}$  is located to the left of  $\partial \mathcal{L}_1$ , and the unique differentiable integral curve  $\partial \mathcal{L}_2$  of the equation

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = D_1(\tilde{r}_1(x, t), r_0(x, t), x, t), \quad x(0) = 0.$$
(21)

- 611 -

exists in the zone  $\begin{pmatrix} n \\ x \end{pmatrix} + \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_1^-$  (Figure 4.51). Then the function  $\begin{pmatrix} n \\ r \\ z \end{pmatrix}(x, t)$  is defined in the zone  $\mathcal{L}_1^+ \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_2^-$  as the solution of the problem

$$\begin{array}{c} \overset{(a)}{\partial r_{2}} & \overset{(a)}{\partial r_{2}} & \overset{(a)}{\partial r_{2}} & \overset{(a)}{r_{2}} &$$

and it is assumed to be independent of x to the left of  $0 \stackrel{(L)}{\leftarrow} \frac{1}{1}$  and continuous at the line  $0 \stackrel{(n)}{\leftarrow} \frac{1}{1}$ .

To prove the convergence of successive approximations, let us estimate, just as in subsection 6, the derivatives  $p_1 = \frac{a_1}{dr_1}$ ,  $p_2 = \frac{a_1}{dr_2}$ .

Suppose

 $\begin{aligned} &|\tilde{r}_{l}(x, t)| \leq R \quad (l=1, 2), \quad x=1, 2, \dots, \\ &|\tilde{p}_{l}(x, t)| \leq \tilde{E}_{l}^{(n-1)}, \quad |\tilde{p}_{1}||_{\mathcal{O}_{T_{1}}^{-}} \leq C, \end{aligned}$ 

and the quantity M has the same significance as in subsection 6.

From equation (19) we derive an equation analogous to (3.6.11):

$$\begin{aligned} \stackrel{(a)}{\frac{\partial P_1}{\partial t}} + \xi_1 \frac{\frac{\partial P_1}{\partial x}}{\frac{\partial P_1}{\partial t}} &= -\frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial r_1} \frac{\binom{(a)}{P_1}}{(P_1)^2} + \\ &+ \left[ \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial r_1} - \frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial \xi_1}{\partial r_2} \frac{\partial \binom{(a-1)}{r_2}}{\partial x} \right] \frac{\binom{(a)}{P_1}}{P_1} + \left[ \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial f_1}{\partial r_2} \frac{\partial \binom{(a-1)}{r_2}}{\partial x} \right]. \end{aligned}$$

Similarly as with (12), we have an equation for the majorant of  $p_1$ :

$$\frac{dp_1}{dt} = Mp_1^2 + M\begin{bmatrix} a-2\\ E_2 + 2\end{bmatrix}p_1 + M[E_2+1] < M(E_2+1)(p_1+1)^2.$$

Using similar operations as in subsection 6, from this it readily follows that

$$T \leqslant \frac{1}{2(C+1)M(E_2+1)(F-\tau)},$$
(24)  
 $T \leqslant \frac{1}{2(C+1)M(E_2+1)(F-\tau)},$   
 $T \leqslant \frac{1}{2(C+1)M(E_2+1)},$   
 $T \leqslant \frac{1}{2(C+1)M(E_2+1)},$ 

If

then when  $0 \leq \tau \leq t < T$ 

Ũ

$$\begin{vmatrix} a^{a\mu} \\ p_1(z, t) \end{vmatrix} < \hat{z}(C+1).$$
(25)

Let us also similarly write out the equation for  $p_2^{(n)}$ ; the initial value  $p_2^{(n)}(x,t)$  is calculated at the line  $\bigcup_{n=0}^{\infty} p_n$  from condition (23):

Here we denote by  $\frac{\partial R_i}{\partial t}$  and  $\frac{\partial R_i}{\partial \chi}$ , concisely, the corresponding derivatives of the right half of (23). According to conditions (3.5.12)

$$\underbrace{ \underbrace{ \begin{array}{c} 0 \\ \xi_{2}} ( \widetilde{r}_{1}, \ \widetilde{r}_{2}, \ x, \ t ) - D_{1} ( \widetilde{r}_{1}, \ \widetilde{r}_{2}, \ x, \ t ) > t > 0 } \\ \end{array} }_{ \end{tabular}$$

therefore for sufficiently small T toe denominator in formula (26) will not tend to zero, and in view of (25) we can assume that the constants D and E exist such that at the line  $\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{O}_{D_1}} = \int_{\mathbb{P}_2}^{(\underline{m})} (x, t) | < \mathbb{D} C + \mathbb{E} = \mathbb{D}_0$ . Just as in the preceding, we get the result that

$$T < \frac{1}{2(D_{p}+1) \mathcal{M}(\overline{\mathcal{E}}_{1}+1)}$$
(27)  
$$|\frac{|\mathbf{z}|}{|\mathbf{p}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{f})| < 2D_{p}}$$
(26)

Now selecting

$$T = \min\left\{\frac{1}{2(C_{T}+1) \mathcal{M}(2D_{T}+1)}; \frac{1}{2(D_{T}+1) \mathcal{M}(2C+3)}\right\}.$$
 (29)

we obtain the result — that when  $0 \le i \le 7$ , estimates (25) and (28) are simultaneously satisfied for any n = 1, 2, ..., i.e., all successive approximations have bounded first derivatives.

(n) let us proceed to proving the convergence of successive approximations of T(x, t), assuming that the value of T is given by formula (29). Let us selects the common part of the fomains  $\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} O_{-\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} v_{1} v_{2} v_{2}$ , where x = 1, 2, 3, ... and let us bound it by the condition  $0 \le t \le T \le T$ , where T is sufficiently small that the common part of domains  $\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} O_{-\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} v_{2} v_{2}$  slyaps contains within it all -613.

lines  $\begin{pmatrix} n \\ m \end{pmatrix}$  where n = 1, 2, ... Since the inclination of the line  $\begin{pmatrix} n \\ m \end{pmatrix}$  at the point (0, 0) does not depend on the number n, and the quantities  $\begin{pmatrix} \underline{n} \\ \underline{r}_1 \end{pmatrix}$  have uniformly bounded derivatives, then this can always be done.

Let us denote by G this common part of the domains (n) + (n) + (n) and introduce the following notation:

$$\Delta r_i(t) = \max_{\substack{\alpha_i \\ \sigma_i}} | r_i(\xi, \tau) - \frac{\alpha_{-1}}{r_1} | \xi, \tau \rangle$$

where  $G_{\tau}$  is the intersection of the domain G with the strip  $0 \leq \tau \leq t$ ,

$$\Delta x_{D_{i}}^{(n)}(t) = \max_{0 < \tau < t} |x_{D_{i}}^{(n)}(\tau) - x_{D_{i}}^{(n-1)}(\tau)|.$$

Here we denote by  $x = \begin{pmatrix} n \\ D \\ D \end{pmatrix}$  (t) the equation of the line  $\begin{pmatrix} n \\ D \\ D \end{pmatrix}$ . From (19) and (20) we can readily obtain estimates (we produced similar estimates in subsection 6 of the section)  $\Delta r_{n}(t) < \overline{Mt} \Delta r_{n}(t)$ 

from equations (21)  $\Delta x_{m}(t) < \overline{M} (\Delta \overline{r}, (t) < \overline{M} \leq \overline{r}, \Lambda$ 

and, finally, can obtain the estimates

$$\Delta \tilde{r}_{2}^{(m)}(f) \leqslant \tilde{M} \Delta \tilde{r}_{1}^{(f)}(f) + \tilde{M} f \Delta \tilde{r}_{1}^{(f)}(f) + \tilde{M} \Delta x_{D_{1}}^{(m)}(f) < \tilde{M} f \Delta \tilde{r}_{2}^{(f)}(f).$$

from equations (22) and (23). Here  $\tilde{M}$  and  $\tilde{M}$  are certain bounded quantities.

The uniform convergence of the sequences  $\{\tilde{r}_i\}, \{\tilde{r}_i\}, \text{ and } \{\chi_p\}$  readily followsfrom these formulas.

In view of their uniform convergence, the quantities  $\tilde{r}_1(x, t) = \lim_{t \to \infty} \tilde{r}_1(x, t), \quad \tilde{r}_1(x, t) = \lim_{t \to \infty} \tilde{r}_1(x, t).$ 

satisfy in G system of equations (1); the line  $\int_{\mathcal{A}_{2}}^{\infty} (\mathbf{x}_{0}(t) + \lim_{\alpha \to \infty} \frac{\mathbf{x}_{0}(t)}{\mathbf{P}}(t))$  is the integral curve of equation (8), and the function  $\tilde{\mathbf{r}}_{2}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  satisfies the condition (11) at the line  $\mathcal{OL}_{1}$ .

let us now proceed to examining the second case.

- 614 -



figure 4.52

When inequalities (7) are satisfied, as we have already sted, the solution contains two discontinuity lines:  $\mathcal{IL}_{D_1}$  with index 1 and  $\mathcal{IL}_{D_2}$  with index 2. issuing from the point (0, 0) (Figure 4.52). On analogy with the preceding, let us introduce functions  $\tilde{\tau}_1(x, t)$  and  $\tilde{\tau}_2(x, t)$ , which are required to comply with the following:

1) The functions  $\tilde{r}_1$  and  $\tilde{r}_2$  are defined in the zone  $\mathcal{L}_1^+ \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_2^-$  containing the zone  $\mathcal{L}_D^- \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_D^-$ ; they have in this zone bounded first derivatives satisfying system of equations (1).

2) The integral curve  $\mathcal{OZ}_{D_1}$  of the equation

 $\frac{dx}{dt} = D_1(\tilde{r}_1(x, t), r_2(x, t), x, t),$ (30)

passing through the point (0, 0), when  $0 \le t \le 7$  lies in the zone  $\mathcal{L}_1^+ \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_2^-$ , and the integral curve  $\mathcal{OL}_{\mathbb{D}_2}$  of equation

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = D_3(\tilde{r}_3(x, t), r_3(x, t), x, t),$$
(31)

issuing from the point (0, 0) lies in the zone  $\mathcal{L}_2^+ \mathcal{O}_2^+$  when  $0 \leq t \leq 7$ .

3) The conditions

$$\tilde{r}_{1}(x, t)|_{0:\mathcal{D}_{p}} = R_{1}(\tilde{r}_{1}(x, t), r_{0}(x, t), x, t),$$

$$\tilde{r}_{1}(x, t)|_{0:\mathcal{D}_{p}} = R_{1}(\tilde{r}_{1}(x, t), r_{1}(x, t), x, t).$$
(33)

- 615 -

are satisfied at the lines  $\mathcal{OL}_{D}$  and  $\mathcal{OL}_{D}$ . If the functions  $\tilde{r}_{1}$  and  $\tilde{r}_{2}$ and the lines  $\mathcal{OL}_{D}$  and  $\mathcal{OL}_{D}$  satisfying these requirements are constructed, then the solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (3) is given by the formula

$$\mathbf{r}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}) = \begin{cases} \overset{\sim}{\mathbf{r}}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}) & \text{in the zone } \mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{D}_{1}} \circ \mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{D}_{2}}, \\ \mathbf{r}_{\mathbf{0}}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{t}) & \text{outside the zone } \mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{D}_{1}} \circ \mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{D}_{2}}. \end{cases}$$
(34)

We outline the method of successive approximations by which the functions  $\tilde{r}_1$  and  $\tilde{r}_2$  can be constructed; here we omit several several details that are common to the preceding construction.

Let us introduce the notation

$$\begin{array}{c} \textcircled{\bullet} \\ r_1(x, t) = r_1 = R_1(r_2^4(-0), r_0(+0), 0, 0), \\ \textcircled{\bullet} \\ r_2(x, t) = r_2 = R_2(r_1^0(+0), r_0(-0), 0, 0) \\ \end{array}$$

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = D_1 (r_1, r_0(x, t), x, t), \quad x(0) = 0,$$
 (85)

and the line  $O \overset{(o)}{\mathcal{L}} D_2$  — as the integral curve of the problem

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = D_2(r_2, r_0(x, t), x, t), \quad x(0) = 0.$$
 (36)

Next, let us define the subsequent approximation  $\binom{1}{f_1}(x, t)$  as the solution of the Cauchy's problem

$$\frac{\overset{(l)}{\partial r_{1}}}{\overset{(l)}{\partial t}} + \frac{s_{1}}{s_{1}} (\tilde{r}_{1}, r_{2}(x, t), x, t) \frac{\overset{(l)}{\partial r_{1}}}{\frac{\partial r_{1}}{\partial x}} = f_{1} (\tilde{r}_{1}, \tilde{r}_{2}(x, t), x, t), \quad (37)$$

$$\frac{\overset{(l)}{\partial r_{1}}}{\tilde{r}_{1}} (x, t) |_{\partial x_{D_{1}}} = R_{1} (\tilde{r}_{2}(x, t), r_{0}(x, t), x, t), \quad (38)$$

and  $\Upsilon_2^{(1)}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  — as the solution of the Cauchy's problem

$$\begin{array}{c}
\overset{(1)}{\frac{\partial r_2}{\partial t}} + \underbrace{c}_2(r_1(x, t), r_2, x, t) \frac{\partial r_2}{\partial x} = f_2(r_1(x, t), r_2, x, t), \quad (39) \\
\overset{(1)}{\frac{\partial r_2}{\partial t}} + \underbrace{c}_2(x, t) \underbrace{c}_{\mathcal{F}_{D_1}} = R_2(i_1(x, t), r_0(x, t), x, i). \quad (40)
\end{array}$$

The solution of the problem (37), (38) can be defined in the zone  $\mathcal{L}_{1}^{(1)} \mathcal{L}_{2}^{(2)}$ ; let us also define the solution of Cauchy's problem (39), (40) in this same zone, and exterior to this zone let us assume that  $\begin{pmatrix} 1\\ \mathbf{r}_{1} \end{pmatrix}$  and  $\begin{pmatrix} 1\\ \mathbf{r}_{2} \end{pmatrix}$  contimicusly adjoin the values at the lines  $\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{L}_{1}}^{(2)}$  and  $\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{L}_{2}}^{(2)}$  and do not depend on the coordinates of x.

D

Then, the process of successive approximations becomes routine. Suppose we know the approximation  $\hat{r}^{(n-1)}(x, t)$  with a bounded coordinate. First let us define the lines  $\mathcal{OL}_{D_1}$  and  $\mathcal{OL}_{D_2}$  as integral curves of the problems

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = D_1(\tilde{r}_1(x, t), r_0(x, t); x; t), \quad x(0) = 0, \quad (41)$$

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = D_2(\tilde{r}_2(x, t), r_0(x, t), x; t), \quad x(0) = 0. \quad (42)$$

These integral curves, for sufficiently small T, lie within the zones  $\mathcal{L}_{1}^{(n-1)}$  and  $\mathcal{L}_{2}^{+} \mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_{2}^{-}$ , respectively. We can be convinced of this by investigating the field of directions of differential equations (41) and (42) at the lines  $\mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_{1}^{+}$ ,  $\mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_{1}^{-}$  and  $\mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_{2}^{+}$ ,  $\mathcal{O} \mathcal{L}_{2}^{-}$ , quite analogously to the preceding.

Then, let us define  $(\tilde{r}_1^{(t)}(x, t))$  by means of the solution of Cauchy's problem

$$\begin{cases} a^{(a)} & a^{(a)} & a^{(a-1)} & a^{(a)} & a^{(a-1)} \\ \frac{\delta \tilde{r}_1}{\delta t} + \xi_1(\tilde{r}_1, \tilde{r}_2(x, t), x, t) \frac{\delta \tilde{r}_1}{\delta x} = f_1(\tilde{r}_1, \tilde{r}_2(x, t), x, t), \\ a^{(a)} & f_1(x, t) \Big|_{\substack{(a-1) \\ \mathcal{O} \mathcal{I} \mathcal{O} \mathcal{I}}_{D_1}}^{(a-1)} = R_1(\tilde{r}_2(x, t), r_0(x, t), x, t) \\ \end{cases}$$

$$\end{cases}$$

$$(43)$$

in the zone  $\mathcal{L}_{1}^{(n)} \circ \mathcal{L}_{2}^{(n)}$ ; let us find  $\tilde{r}_{2}^{(n)}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  in this same zone from the conditions

$$\begin{cases} a_{1}^{a_{1}} & (a-1) & (a) \\ \overline{r_{2}} + \xi_{2} (\tilde{r}_{1} (x, t), \tilde{r}_{2}, x, t) \frac{\partial r_{2}}{\partial x} = f_{2} (\tilde{r}_{1} (x, t), r_{2}, x, t), \\ (a_{1}^{a_{1}} + \xi_{2} (\tilde{r}_{1} (x, t), \tilde{r}_{2}, x, t) = R_{2} (\tilde{r}_{1} (x, t), r_{0} (x, t), x, t) \end{cases}$$

$$(44)$$

and let us take  $\begin{pmatrix} r_1 \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix}$  and  $\begin{pmatrix} r_2 \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix}$  as independent of x exterior to the zone  $\begin{pmatrix} r_1 \\ r_1 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} r_1 \\ r_2 \end{pmatrix} =$ 

- 617 -

solution  $\stackrel{(R)}{r_1}$  and  $\stackrel{(R)}{r_2}$  remain bounded for any n = 1, 2, ..., then there exists a T > 0 such that when  $0 \le t \le T$  all successive approximations  $\stackrel{(T)}{T}(x, t)$  have bounded first derivatives.

We will denote by the zone  $\mathcal{L}_{1}^{(n)}$   $\mathcal{L}_{2}^{(n)}$  the domain of the variables x, t in which the functions  $\mathcal{T}_{1}^{(x)}(x, t)$  and  $\mathcal{T}_{2}^{(x)}(x, t)$  are simultaneously determined (Figure 4.53).



Exterior to the zone  $\mathcal{L}_{+}^{n} \mathcal{O}_{2}^{n}$  we predetermine  $\binom{n}{r}(\mathbf{x}, t)$  in order that in the process of successive approximations there is no reduction in the domains  $\mathcal{L}_{+}^{+} \mathcal{O}_{2}^{-}$  because the functions  $\binom{n-1}{r_{1}}$  and  $\binom{n-1}{r_{2}}$  are unknown in the domain of determinacy of the solutions of Cauchy's problem (43) and (44).

Finally, let us note the elements of the proof that the method of successive approximations converges in order to explain the requirements that insure convergence.

In the general portion of the zones  $\mathcal{L}_{i}^{(n)} \mathcal{L}_{z}^{(n)}$  for all n = 1, 2, ... (such exists and for sufficiently small T contains the lines  $\mathcal{OL}_{\mathcal{D}_{i}}$  and  $\mathcal{OL}_{\mathcal{D}_{z}}$  for all n = 1, 2, ...), on analogy with the foregoing it is not difficult to obtain the estimates

$$\Delta r_{i}(t) \leq \max \left| \frac{\partial R_{i}(\tilde{r}_{j}, r_{0}, x, t)}{\partial \tilde{r}_{j}} \right| \Delta \tilde{r}_{j}^{(n-1)}(t) + \bar{M}t \Delta \tilde{r}_{j}^{(n-1)}(t) + \bar{M}\Delta \Delta \tilde{r}_{D_{j}}^{(n-1)}(t) + (1 + 1, 2; j \neq i),$$

$$(l = 1, 2; j \neq i), \qquad (45)$$

 $\Delta x_{D_i}(t) < \overline{M}_t \Delta r_i(t).$ (46)

• 618 **-**

In formula (45) the expression for  $\frac{\partial K_i}{\partial F_j}$  is computed for some value of the first argument that is intermediate for the successive approximations. From formulas (45) and (46) follows that

$$\Lambda \tilde{r}_{i}^{(a)}(t) \leq \left\{ \max \left| \frac{\partial R_{i}}{\partial \tilde{r}_{j}} \right| + \bar{M}t \right\} \Delta \tilde{r}_{j}^{(a-1)}(t) \qquad (l = 1, 2; j \neq l).$$
(47)

Hence it follows that, further,

$$\begin{split} & \overset{(a)}{\Delta r_{i}}(t) \leqslant \left\{ \max \left| \frac{\partial R_{i}}{\partial \tilde{r}_{j}} \right| + \bar{M}t \right\} \left\{ \max \left| \frac{\partial R_{j}}{\partial r_{i}} \right| + \bar{M}t \right\} \Delta^{(a-2)}_{r_{i}}(t) \quad (48) \\ & (l = 1, 2; \ j \neq l). \\ & \left| \frac{\partial R_{1}\left(\tilde{r}_{2}, r_{0}, x, t\right)}{\partial \tilde{r}_{2}} \right| \cdot \left| \frac{\partial R_{2}\left(\tilde{r}_{1}, \bar{r}_{0}, x, t\right)}{\partial \tilde{r}_{1}} \right| < 1 \end{split}$$

Since

U

for arbitrary 
$$\tilde{r}_1$$
,  $\tilde{r}_2$ ,  $r_0$ , and  $r_0$ , from this it follows that there exists a small  $T > 0$  for which inequality (48) can be strengthened such that

$$\Delta \widetilde{r}_{l}^{(n)}(t) \leqslant \beta \Delta \widetilde{r}_{l}^{(n-2)}(t), \quad 0 < \beta < 1 \qquad (l=1, 2).$$

Hence follows the uniform convergence when  $0 \leq t \leq T$  of successive approximations are  $\binom{n}{\tilde{r}}(x, t)$  and the discontinuity lines  $\mathcal{OL}_{p}$  and  $\mathcal{OL}_{p_2}$ .

Thus, we can show that there exist the limit functions  $\mathcal{L}_i(\mathbf{x}, t) = \lim_{n \to \infty} (n) \mathcal{L}_i(\mathbf{x}, t)$  (i = 1, 2) which satisfy the above formulated conditions. This concludes the proof of the existence of the solution of Cauchy's problem (1), (3) for the case when conditions (7) are satisfied*).

8. Remarks on the uniqueness of the discontinuous solution of a system of two equations. We will briefly discuss here the uniqueness of the discontinuous solution of r(x, t), whose construction was presented above.

From the known approximation  $\tilde{r}_{(n)}^{(n-i)}(x, t)$ , we construct in the preceding section the following approximation  $\tilde{r}_{(n)}(x, t)$ . We briefly outline the procedure of constructing the approximation  $\tilde{r}_{(x, t)}(x, t)$  using the equality

*) Note for more general systems, however, only for the initial functions differing little from the constant function was the existence of generalized solution recently proven by D. Glimm [66].

- 619 -

$$r^{(a)}_{(x, t)} = T \tilde{r}^{(a-1)}_{(x)}(x),$$
 (1)

where by T we denote the nonlinear operator that converts approximation  $\tilde{T}'(x, t)$  to the approximation  $\tilde{T}'(x, t)$ . We showed above that for each of the configurations considered the following equality obtains:

$$\|\tilde{r}(x, t) - \tilde{r}^{(n-1)}(x, t)\| \leq \beta \|\tilde{r}^{(n-1)}(x, t) - \tilde{r}^{(n-2)}(x, t)\|, \quad 0 < \beta < 1, \quad (2)$$

where by the norm ||r(x, t)|| we refer to the maximum of the modulus  $r_i(x, t)$  in the G region. Inequality (2) can also be written as

$$\|T \stackrel{(a-1)}{r} - T \stackrel{(a-2)}{r} \| \leqslant \beta \| \stackrel{(a-1)}{r} - \stackrel{(a-2)}{r} \|, \quad 0 \leqslant \beta < 1.$$
(3)

Now let us assume that there exists two distinct solutions r(x, t) and  $\overline{r}(x,t)$  of the above-considered Cauchy's problem. Two possibilities are feasible here:

1) solution r and r correspond to two distinct configurations; and

2) solution r and  $\bar{r}$  correspond to the same configuration of the discontinuity lines and the rarefaction waves.

However, the first possibility can be striken out at once, since it is equivalent to the nomuniqueness of the stable generalized solution of the problem of the decay of an arbitrary discontinuity, and, as we have seen in subsection 5, this is precluded by the requirements imposed on the system of two quasilinear equations.

Therefore it remains for us to consider the case when the solutions r(x, t) and  $\tilde{r}(x, t)$  correspond to the second configuration. This means that there exist two solutions  $\tilde{r}(x, t)$  and  $\tilde{\tilde{r}}(x, t)$  satisfying the requirements that were formulated in subsection 7 and satisfying the same operator equation:

$$\widetilde{r}(x,t) = T\widetilde{r}(x,t), \quad \widetilde{r}(x,t) = \widetilde{r}(x,t), \quad (4) ,$$

- 620 -

The method of estimates which were presented above for successive approximations is applicable to solutions  $\tilde{\tau}$  and  $\tilde{\tilde{\tau}}$  of equation (4); therefore from (4) follows the estimate

Ų

which is impossible. Hence we conclude that  $\tilde{r} = \tilde{T}$ . Thus we have proven the uniqueness of the stable generalized solution of Cauchy's problem (3.7.1), (3.7.3).

Car second remark deals with the region in which a discontinuous solution of a system of two quasilinear equations can be constructed. As long as the number of singularities of this solution (discontinuity lines and rarefaction waves) rumains finite, we can adopt this method of constructing the solution by decomposing the region into areas in which the singularities are isolated. However, solution singularities arise even from smooth initial data, and their number can be multiplied, possibly, even unboundedly.

This fact makes difficult to the construction of discontinuous solutions of a system of two quasilinear equations in the large, i.e., for any t > 0.

Let us note, however, that in most cases of practical interest the number of singularity remains bounded.

9. Viscosity method for a system of quasilinear equations. Phenomena of the viscosity method. In Chapter Two we saw that shock waves in a gas or liquid can be considered as the limits of flows of a viscous and thermally conductive fluid and we became acquainted with the application of some linear viscosity (Neumann-Rick myer viscosity). In subsections 2 and 7 of Section II of this chapter it was shown that a stable generalized solution of one quasilinear equation is the limit of solutions of an equation containing "viscosity" as the viscosity coefficient tends to zero.

The viscosity method has not yet been adequately studied for systems of quasilinear equations. With the example of a homogeneous system of quasilinear equations

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u)}{\partial x} = 0, \quad u = \{u_1, \dots, u_n\}, \quad (1)$$

that is hyperbolic in the narrow sense:

$$\xi_1(u) < \xi_2(u) < \ldots < \xi_n(u),$$

we will show that the choice of any given viscosity is substantial and requires great care.

We will write the system of equations containing viscosity corresponding to (1) in the form

$$\frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial \varphi(u_{\mu})}{\partial x} = : \frac{\partial}{\partial x} B(u_{\mu}) \frac{\partial u_{\mu}}{\partial x}, \qquad (2)$$

where  $B(u_{\mathcal{H}})$  is a n x n square matrix. Thus we will confine curselves to the class of "divergent"*) viscosities.

First let us make several very general remarks. Obviously, the matrix E must be chosen so that the following requirements are met:

a) the formulation of Cauchy's problem is correct for system (2);

b) solutions  $u_{\mathcal{U}}$  are smooth when t > 0 for any piecewise-continuous and piecewise-smooth initial data;

c) the convergence (for any norm, for example, in the average) of solutions u_{$\mathcal{M}$} as  $\mathcal{M} \rightarrow 0$  to stable generalized solutions u(x, t) of system (1) holds.

At present it is impossible to indicate which are the sufficiency conditions, which one met will cause conditions a) - c) to obtain, in view of the fact that systems (2) have not been studied closely enough. Therefore we will attempt to delimit the class of matrices B by relying on certain very simple analogies.

Let us consider the case of linear systems (1) and (2) with constant coefficients, when  $\varphi$  = Au and A, B are coefficient matrices.

First, let us note that when any solution  $u_{\mathcal{U}}(x, t)$  is representable in the form  $u_{\mathcal{U}}(x, t) = u(x/\mu, t/\mu)$ , where u(x, t) is the solution of the system

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + A \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = B \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2}.$$
 (3)

*) The divergent form of viscosity in the form  $\frac{\partial}{\partial \chi} \beta \frac{\partial u}{\partial \chi}$  ensures that Hugonict's conditions are satisfied at the front of a blurred shock wave (compare Chapter Two, Section V). This system has particular solutions of the form

U

therefore we must require that  $\operatorname{Be} \beta_{j} > 0$  (j = 1, 2, ..., n). (5) hold. Actually, when  $\operatorname{Re} \beta_{j_0} < 0$ , we can specify the sequence of initial functions, say,  $u_{\mathcal{V}}(x, 0) = u_0 e^{i\mathcal{V}x}/\mathcal{V}$ , which as  $\mathcal{V} \rightarrow \mathcal{O}^{-1}$ tends to zero, but for some solution  $u_{\mathcal{V}}(x, t)$ , according to (4), it tends (in absolute value) to  $\infty$  for any t > 0.

Condition (5) is the well-known condition for the correctness of Cauchy's problem for system of equations (3) according to Hadamard.

Recently attention was directed to the fact that (cf [65]) conditions (5) are in some sense insufficient for the correctness of the problem under consideration.

Let us consider the behavior of the numbers  $\lambda$  for small V. If  $d_j$  are eigenvalues of matrix A and  $r_j$  and  $l_j$  are the corresponding eigenvectors (as usual, we will assume that  $d_j$  are real and distinct), then as we can readily see,  $\lambda = -a_j v + i v^2 (l_j Br_j + O(v))$ .

If for some  $j = j_0 (l_{j_0} Br_{j_0}) < 0$ , then by (4) a system with viscosity will have particular solutions of the form

 $u_{\mu} = e^{\frac{\varphi\left[\left(1, \frac{1}{\mu}, \frac{1}{\mu}\right)\right]}{2}} Q_{\mu\mu}$ 

where  $v_{\mathcal{H}}$  is a bounded (as  $\mathcal{H} \rightarrow 0$ ) function, which as  $\mathcal{H} \rightarrow 0$  will tend, for any t > 0, to  $\infty$ . According to requirement c), we must exclude this possibility and require that along with condition (5) the following condition is met:

$$(l_j Br_j) \ge 0$$
  $(j = 1, 2, ..., n).$  (6)

Note that requirement (6) implies that the diagonal elements of the viscosity matrix in the system arising from (3) after it has been reduced to Riemann invariants must be positive. -623 - On analogy with a linear case, conditions (5), (6) must also be satisfied for the nonlinear system as well.

Let us consider to have a simple example.

We will seek the particular solutions  $u_{\mu}\left(\frac{x-Dt}{\mathcal{M}}\right)$  of system (2) dependent only on a single variable  $y = (x - Dt)/\mu$ , i.e.,

$$\mathbf{x}_{\mathbf{y}}(\mathbf{x}, t) = \mathbf{x}_{\mathbf{y}}(\mathbf{y}), \quad \mathbf{y} = \frac{\mathbf{x} - Dt}{\mathbf{y}}.$$

The function  $u_{\mu}(\mathbf{y})$  satisfies the system of equations

$$\frac{\ell}{\ell y} B(x_p) \frac{\ell x_p}{\ell y} = \frac{\ell x_p(x_p)}{\ell y} - D \frac{\ell x_p}{\ell y} = [A(x_p) - DE] \frac{\ell x_p}{\ell y},$$

which admits of integration

$$B(\mathbf{x}_{p})\frac{d\mathbf{x}_{p}}{dy} = \varphi(\mathbf{x}_{p}) - D\mathbf{x}_{p} - C = F(\mathbf{x}_{p}), \tag{7}$$

where C is an arbitrary, constant vector.

We require of this solution  $u_{jj}$  that it tends to constant values as  $y \rightarrow \pm \infty$ , i.e.,  $u_{jj}(y) \rightarrow \begin{cases} u & as \ y \rightarrow -\infty \\ u^{+} & as \ y \rightarrow +\infty \end{cases}$ 

For this solution to exist, it is necessary that the points  $u = u^{-}$ ,  $u = u^{+}$  be stationary points of system (7), i.e.,  $F(u^{-}) = F(u^{+}) = 0$ .

These conditions can be rewritten as  $\varphi(u^-) - \varphi(u^+) = D(u^- - u^+)$ . Hence we conclude that the states  $u^-$ ,  $u^+$  must be related by Eugoniot's conditions.

First, however, it is still insufficient for the existence of the integral curve u (y) of system (7) passing through the points u when  $y = -\infty$  end u⁺ when  $y = +\infty$ .

Let us explain several additional necessary conditions; to do this we rewrite system (7) as  $du_{\mu}/dy = B^{-1}(u_{\mu})F(u_{\mu})$ , where  $B^{-1}$  is a matrix inverse to B. Expand the right side of this system in a series in the neighborhood of a stationary point, for example, u = u. Then

$$\frac{dy}{dy}(u_{\mu}-u^{-}) = B^{-1}(u^{-})\left(\frac{-1}{\partial u}\right)\Big|_{u=u^{-}}(u_{\mu}-u^{-}) + O(|u_{\mu}-u^{-}|^{2}) = B^{-1}(u^{-})[A(u^{-})-DE](u_{\mu}-u^{-}) + O(|u_{\mu}-u^{-}|^{2}).$$

Multiplying the system scalarly by the vector  $(u_{\mu} - u)$ , we get

 $\frac{d}{dy} \frac{(a_{\mu} - u^{-})^{2}}{2} = = (a_{\mu} - u^{-})B^{-1}(u^{-})[A(u^{-}) - DE](a_{\mu} - u^{-}) + O(|a_{\mu} - u^{-}|^{2}).$ - 624 - When the variable y increases, the quantity  $\frac{(u_{M} - u^{-})^{2}}{2}$  does not decrease in the neighborhood  $u = u^{-}$ ; therefore if the integral curve  $u^{-}(y)$  of system (7) exists, the matrix  $B^{-1}(u^{-})[A(u^{-}) - DE]$  cannot be negatively determinate. We quite similarly establish that the matrix  $B^{-1}(u^{+})[A(u^{+}) - DE]$  cannot be positively determinate.

Suppose there exists the desired solution  $u_{\mu}(y)$  of system (7). Then the limit

$$\lim_{\mu\to 0} u_{\mu}(x, t) = u(x, t) = \begin{cases} u^{-} & \text{when } x - Dt < 0, \\ u^{+} & \text{when } x - Dt > 0. \end{cases}$$

is a discontinuous function which satisfies Hugoniot's conditions at the discontinuity line x = Dt and, therefore, the integral laws of conservation of system (1).

However, this solution can be an unstable solution of system (1), since the conditions for the existence of solution u (y), which were discussed above, and the conditions for the stability of the discontinuity  $u^-$ ,  $u^+$  are distinct.

Let us confirm this with a simple example, set up in the work [5]. Suppose  $n = 2; \varphi(u) = \{-u_2; p(u_1)\}; p'(u_1) < 0, p''(u_1) > 0.$ 

Then system (1) is a system of equations of isothermal flow of a normal gas (cf Chapter Two, Section II).

Suppose  $u^+ = \{1, 0\}$ , D > 0. Let us show that there exists a solution u(y) when  $u_1^- > 1$ . Such a solution, as  $\mathcal{A} \rightarrow 0$ , changes a rarefaction wave into a shock wave, and as we have seen in Chapter Two, this solution is an unstable solution for equations in gas dynamics.

Let us select the coefficient, positively determinate matrix

$$B = \begin{pmatrix} a & 0 \\ c & b \end{pmatrix}, \quad a, b > \hat{0}, \quad c \neq 0.$$
$$B^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{a} & 0 \\ c/ab & \frac{1}{b} \end{pmatrix}.$$

Then

Eigenvalues of the matrix  $B^{-1}(\Lambda(u) - DE)$ , as we can easily check, are roots of the quadratic equation

$$\lambda^{2} + \left[\frac{(a+b)D-c}{ab}\right]\lambda + \frac{D^{2} + p'(u_{1})}{ab} = 0.$$
 (8)

According to Hugoniot's conditions,  $D^2 = \frac{p(1) - p(u_1^-)}{u_1^- - 1}$ ,

and according to our assumptions  $u_1 > 1$ , D > 0. Since  $p'(u_1) < 0$  and  $p''(u_1) < 0$ , then there follow the inequalities:

$$V - p'(1) > D > V - p'(u_1).$$
(9),  
or  
$$p'(1) + D^2 < 0, \quad p'(u_1) + D^2 > 0.$$

Since a, b > 0, it follows that the roots of quadratic equation (8) when  $u_1 = u_{+} = 1$  have different signs. Thus, eigenvalues of the matrix  $B^{-1}(A(u^+) - DE)$  are of different signs. This implies that the point  $u = u^+$  is a saddle point.

Conversely, at the point  $u = u^{-}$  the noots of quadratic equation (8) are of the same sign (if they are real). Therefore for the integral curve connecting the points  $u^{-}$ ,  $u^{+}$  to exist, we must require that the roots of equation (8) be real and positive, i.e., that the matrix  $B^{-1}(u^{-})[A(u^{-}) - DE]$  be positively defined. This will hold provided that the following inequalities are satisfied:

$$\frac{c-(a+b)D}{ab} > 0, \quad \frac{[c-(a+b)D]^2}{4ab} - D^2 - p'(u_1) > 0. \quad (10)$$

We can easily see that these two inequalities can be satisfied by fixing the arbitrary c > 0 and choosing the quantity D > 0 to be sufficiently small.

Suppose the quantities a, b, c, D > 0 are such that these inequalities are satisfied. Then the point  $u = \{u_1, u_2\}$  is a node  $(u_1 > 1, u_2 < 0)$ , and the point  $u^+ = \{1, 0\}$  is a saddle point.



Figure 4.54

- 626 -

Thus, the pattern of integral curves of system (7) in the plane of variable u1, u2 is of the form shown in Figure 4.54. The arrows of the figure indicate the direction of increase of variable y. Thus, given the restrictions made, there exists an integral curve  $u = u_{\mathcal{U}}(y)$  passing through the points  $u^{-}$ ,  $u^{+}$ .

By passing in the solution  $u_{\mathcal{M}}$  the parameter  $\mathcal M$  to zero, at the limit we get a shock wave of rarefaction, which is unstable.

Thus far we have not taken conditions (6) into account. In our case, as we can easily verify,

 $\begin{cases} (_1B_{11}^{\mu} = q_1 V_{\tau} = p_1'(a_1) - q_1 + b_1 V_{\tau} = p_1'(a_1) \\ b_2B_{12}^{\mu} = q_1 V_{\tau} - R'(a_1) + c_1 + b_1 V_{\tau} = p_1'(a_1) \end{cases}$ 

If conditions (10) are satisfied, under which we obtained the unstable shock wave, then by (9)  $(\ell_1 \operatorname{Br}_1)_{u_1=u_1} < (a + b)D - c < 0,$ i.e., (6) has been violated.

An even simpler and more striking example*) is represented by system (2) in the case

 $\varphi(a) = \left\{ \frac{a_1^2}{2}, \frac{a_2^2}{2} \right\}, \quad B = \left[ \begin{array}{c} \sqrt{2} - \left(\frac{1}{2} + \sqrt{2}\right)a, \ 1 - a \\ 1 - \alpha \end{array} \right] \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}$ 

When

defined, and moreover it is always symmetric and, matrix B is positively obviously, satisfies condition (6). System (1) when  $\varphi = \left\{ \frac{u_1^2}{2}, \frac{u_2^2}{2} \right\}$  decomposes into two E. Hopf squations: 

and system (2) in this case has the solut  $x_{0} = x_{1} + x_{1} + x_{1} + x_{2} + x_{1} + x_{2} + x_{1} + x_{2} + x_{2} + x_{1} + x_{2} + x_{2} + x_{1} + x_{2} + x_{2$ 

of the Hopf equation  $(u_2(y)$  tends to a stable solution).

*) The example was suggested by N. N. Kuznetsov.

- 627 -

Note that the integral curve in this case passes through the point  $u_1 = u_2 \approx C$  at which the eigenvalues of system (1)  $\xi_1 = u_1$ ,  $\xi_2 = u_2$  coincide (i.e., the system is not hyperbolic in the narrow sense). Precisely because of this, condition (6) is insufficient in the given case.

( J

Whether similar examples with a symmetric viscosity matrix are possible for systems that are hyperbolic in the narrow sense is not known.

Let us consider the viscosity matrix B = b(u)E, which obviously satisfies condition (6).

Let us show that in this case when n = 2, system (7) cannot have solutions which as  $\mathcal{A} \longrightarrow 0$  correspond to unstable discontinuities.

Actually, if the integral curve  $u_{\mathcal{U}}(y)$  passing through the points  $u'(y = -\infty)$  and  $u^+(y = \infty)$  exists, then it is impossible for the following inequalities to be satisfied:  $\xi_k(u') < D < \xi_k(u')$  (11) for any k = 1, 2. Actually, suppose that these inequalities do hold, for example, for k = 1. Then, since  $\xi_2(u) > \xi_1(u)$ , then  $\xi_2(u^+) > D$ . Therefore the matrix  $B^{-1}(u^+)[A(u^+) - DE] = \frac{\mathcal{E}}{b(u^+)}[A(u^+) - DE] = \frac{1}{b(u^+)}[A(u^+) - DE]$  has the eigenvalues  $\frac{\xi_{\kappa}(u^+) - D}{b(u^+)}$  which are both positive according to (11). As we have seen above, in this case no integral curve of system (4) connecting the points u'' and u'' exists, therefore it is impossible to satisfy (11). The impossibility of (11) when k = 2 is similarly proven.

And thus, in the case B = b(u) (11) cannot be satisfied for any integral curve.

Note that from this it does not yet follow that whole solutions  $u_{\mathcal{M}}(y)$ as  $\mathcal{M} \longrightarrow 0$  will tend to stable solutions of system (1), since stability conditions were not formulated in the form of inequalities (3.1.10) and (3.1.11) for arbitrary systems. None the less, for systems for which these inequalities guarantee uniqueness, viscosity matrices of this type yield only stable solutions.

Some advantages of a unit viscosity matrix can be established also in more general cases (cf [62]). General viscosity matrices, but for systems of a more special type, have been treated in the work [34]. The advantages of a unit viscosity matrix does not of course imply that it is to be preferred. In practice more complex viscosity matrices have to be used. Thus, for example, the "viscosity matrix" is not a unit matrix for a viscous and thermally conductive fluid. - 628 - Section IV. Applications of the General Theory of Systems of Hyperbolic Quasilinear Equations

In this section we will point out a number of problems in physics, chemistry, and mathematics that are related to the theory of systems of hyperbolic quasilinear equations.

The best known application of systems of hyperbolic quasilinear equations is the study of one-dimensional flows of compressible games and fluids devoid of viscosity and thermal conductivity. Chapter Two discusses this problem in detail along with its relationship to the theory of systems of quasilinear equations.

Other well-known examples of problems related to systems of quasilinear equations include the motion of an incompressible fluid in shallow channels ("shallow water" theory), supersonic steady flow of gas or liquid in the twodimensional case, problems in the nonlinear theory of elasticity, filtration theory, and certain others, We now dwell in brief on several of these.

1. "Shallow water" theory. Suppose that a heavy (in the gravity field) incompressible fluid flows in the channel that has the shape shown in Figure 4.55. We will assume that the liquid is devoid of internal friction, friction against walls and bottom of the channel, and that the level of the fluid above the bottom of the channel h is a small quantity compared with the dimensions of the bottom irregularities, characteristic flow dimensions, and sc on. We will assume that the flow of the liquid characterized by one three-dimensional variable x and depend on time t. Thus we will assume that the velocity of the liquid u has a nonzero component  $u_{x'}$  which we will denote by u, and we can neglect the remaining components; in addition, we will assume that the level h depends also only on x and t.

With these assumptions, we will derive equations describing the flow of the liquid.



Figure 4.55

Suppose h(x, t) is the level of the liquid measured from the channel bottom at the point x,  $\rho$  is the density of the liquid,  $\mathcal{L}$  is the channel width, and u(x, t) is the velocity of the liquid directed along the x axis.

The amount of liquid present at instant t between two cross sections of the channel divided by the planes  $x = x_1$ ,  $x = x_2$  is obviously the quantity

$$\int p h(x, t) dx = p \int \int h(x, t) dx$$

The change in the amount of liquid in this part of the channel between the instants  $t = t_1$  and  $t = t_2$  is the quantity

 $pl \int [h(x, t_{2}) - h(x, t_{1})] dx.$ (1)

which, obviously, must be equal to the amount of liquid flowing during the time from  $t = t_1$  to  $t = b_2$  to the planes  $x = x_1$  and  $x = x_2$ , that is, the quantity

$$-\rho I \int [h(x_2, t) u(x_2, t) - h(x_1, t) u(x_1, t)] dt.$$
(2)

Equating (1) to the quantity (2), we get the equation

$$(\int_{x_1}^{x_2} \{\hbar(x, t_2) - \hbar(x, t_1)\} dx + \int_{t_1}^{t_2} [\hbar u|_{x-x_2} - \hbar u|_{x-x_1}] dt = 0. \quad (3)$$

which obviously is the integral law of conservation of the mass of liquid.

As usual, the following integral law of conservation stems from (3):

 $\oint k \, dx - ku \, dt = 0. \tag{4}$ 

 $DI \int [hu + ... - hu + ... ] dx, ... (6)$ 

it is valid for any closed contour 2 of the plane of variables x, t, and the differential equation  $\partial h/\partial t + (\partial/\partial x) hu = 0$  (5) in the case of smooth flows.

The change of total momentum of the liquid in that section of the channel during the time from  $t = t_1$  to  $t = t_2$  is equal to the quantity

The momentum of the liquid varies in this part of the channel due to two effects: the transport of momentum by the flow through the planes  $x = x_1$  and  $x = x_2$  in the amount - 630 -

$$-\rho l \int [u^{2}h]_{x-x_{1}} - u^{2}h[_{x-x_{1}}] dt. \qquad (7)$$

and also the momentum of the pressure forces and the planes  $x = x_1$  and  $x = x_2$ .

Calculate the total pressure p(x, t) acting in the channel cross section. Assuming that at the free surface of the liquid z = h the pressure is zero, we will have by the barometric formula  $p = \rho g(h - z)$  (g is gravitational acceleration) and

$$p(x, t) = l \int_{0}^{h} p \, dz = l \rho g \int_{0}^{h} (h - z) \, dz = \frac{1}{2} \, l \rho g h^{2}. \tag{8}$$

Therefore the momentum of the pressure forces in the sections  $x = x_1$  and  $x = x_2$ during the time from  $t = t_1$  to  $t = t_2$  is given by the quantity

$$-\frac{l\rho g}{2} \int_{t_1}^{t_1} [h^2(x_2, t) - h^2(x_1, t)] dt.$$
 (9)

Now equating (6) to the sum of (7) and (9), we get the integral law of conservation of momentum of the liquid

$$\int_{x_{1}}^{x_{2}} [hu|_{t-t_{1}} - hu|_{t-t_{1}}] dx + \int_{t_{1}}^{t_{2}} \left\{ \left[ hu^{2} + g \frac{h^{2}}{2} \right] \right|_{x-x_{1}} - \left[ hu^{2} + g \frac{h^{2}}{2} \right] \left|_{x-x_{1}} \right\} dt = 0. \quad (10)$$

Equation (10) can be written as the integral law of conservation of momen-

$$\oint_{C} hu \, dx - \left(hu^2 + g \, \frac{h^2}{2}\right) dt = 0. \tag{11}$$

from which follows this differential equation for smooth flows:

$$\frac{\partial hu}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( hu^2 + \frac{g}{2} h^2 \right) = 0.$$
 (12)

Combining equations (5) and (12), we get a system of two quasilinear equations for h(x, t), u(x, t):

$$\frac{\partial h}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial h u}{\partial x} = 0, \quad \frac{\partial h u}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ h u^2 + \frac{g}{2} h^2 \right] = 0. \quad (13)$$

$$- 631 -$$

Now we can easily note that the system of equation (13) coincides with the system of equations in gas dynamics of an isentropic flow of an ideal gas with adiabat index y=2. In fact, if the quantity h is denoted by  $\rho$  and if we assume that  $p = (g/2) \rho^2$ , then system (13) turns into the corresponding system for the case under consideration (of Chapter Two).

From this comparison v: can in particular conclude that the system (13)is a system of hyperbolic quasilinear equations and that its solutions are generally speaking discontinuous. Corresponding to the discontinuity of the solution of system (13) is the sudden increase in the level b(x, t), the so-called "water leap." The usual Hagomiot's conditions and stability conditions must be satisfied at the discontinuity front.

2. Plane steady state flow of a compressible gas. Another well-known example of a system of hyperbolic quasilinear equations is the system of equations describing a plane steady state supersonic flow of a compressible gas. If u, w are the components of the velocity vector q, then this system is of the form

$$s \frac{d\varphi}{dx} + \rho \frac{du}{dx} + v \frac{d\varphi}{\partial y} + \rho \frac{\partial v}{\partial y} = 0,$$
  

$$s \frac{du}{dx} + v \frac{\dot{c}}{\partial y} + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\dot{c}\rho}{dx} = 0,$$
  

$$s \frac{dv}{dx} + v \frac{\dot{c}}{\partial y} + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial \rho}{\partial y} = 0,$$
  

$$s \frac{dS}{dx} + v \frac{dS}{\partial y} = 0.$$
  
(1)

This system describes only smooth flows. The conmervative form of equations (1) require when considering discontinuous flows is presented below.

The characteristic equation (of the fourth degree) for system (1) is of the form

$$\begin{vmatrix} v - \xi x & -\xi p & p & 0 \\ -\xi \frac{c^2}{p} & v - \xi x & 0 & \frac{-\xi p'_s}{p} \\ \frac{c^2}{p} & 0 & v - \xi x & \frac{p'_s}{p} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & v - \xi x \end{vmatrix} = 0$$

$$(v - \xi x)^2 [\xi^2 (x^2 - c^2) - 2xv\xi + (q^2 - c^2)] = 0, \quad (2)$$

or

where  $\xi = \frac{1}{\sqrt{dx}}$  is the characteristic direction of system (1).

The first cofactor gives a double root  $\xi = v/u$ . The corresponding characteristic is obviously a streamline. Thus it is doubly degenerate. The second cofactor in the left side of (2) has real roots only when  $q^2 = u^2 + v^2 \ge c^2$ . In the acoustic case (q = c), both of these roots coincide and system (1), as we can easily check, is not hyperbolic. In contrast, in the supersonic case (q c) it is of the hyperbolic type. To see this, it suffices to verify that correspositing to each eigenvalue  $\xi = v/u$  there are two linearly independent eigenvectors, that is, two independent equations in the characteristic form of system (1). Uncomplicated manipulations lead to the following two equations that contain only differentiation along the streamlines:

$$\frac{\frac{dS}{dq} = 0}{\frac{1}{p} \frac{dp}{dq} + \frac{d}{dq} \left(\frac{m^2 + c^2}{2}\right) = 0}$$
(4)

(hare  $d/dq = u \partial/\partial x + v \partial/\partial y$ ). Relation (3) implies the constancy of entropy at the streamline and, obviously, is independent of equation (4).

Introducing the function  $H(\rho, S)$  given by the equation  $H(\rho, S) = \int \frac{e^{2}(\rho, S) d\rho}{\rho},$ from equations (3) and (4) we get  $d/dq (t(2', S) + q^{2}/2' + ).$ 

(5)

Thus, the streamlines correspond to two Riemann invariants: entropy S and  $B = H = \frac{1}{2}q^2$ . The equality B = constant f, llowing from (5) is called Bernoulli's integral.

The expression of the remaining (so-called acoustic) characteristic values of system (1) is as follows:

$$\xi^{\pm} = \frac{uv \pm c\sqrt{q^{2} - c^{2}}}{u^{2} - c^{2}} = \frac{v^{2} - c^{2}}{uv \mp c\sqrt{q^{2} - c^{2}}}.$$

The characteristics  $dy/dx = E^{\pm}$  form with the streamlines the angles d and -d, respectively, where sind = c/q = 1/M, M = q/c(the angle  $\measuredangle$  is called Mach's angle, and the function M is the Mach number).

In conclusion, we present the divergent form of equations (1):

- 633 -

$$\frac{\partial \rho u}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial \rho v}{\partial y} = 0,$$
  
$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x} (p + \rho u^2) + \frac{\partial}{\partial y} (\rho u v) = 0,$$
  
$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x} (\rho u v) + \frac{\partial}{\partial y} (p + \rho v^2) = 0,$$
  
$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ \rho u \left( e + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{q^2}{2} \right) \right] + \frac{\partial}{\partial y} \left[ \rho v \left( e + \frac{p}{\rho} + \frac{q^2}{2} \right) \right] = 0.$$

3. Chemical sorption and chromatography problems [64]. Suppose that through a tube containing a sorptively active substance (sorbent) flows a liquid or gaseous mixture of compounds that are to be separated. Avoiding effects associated with the influence of tubing walls, we will assume the problem to be one-dimensional. Suppose t is time, x is coordinate along the axis of the sorption column,  $u_i$  is the concentration of i-th component in the mixture,  $a_i$ is the concentration of the i-th component in the sorbent, and V is the velocity of the mixture on the column, assumed corstant.

Neglecting diffusion flows of substances both in the mixtures as well as in the sorbent, we write the equations of conservation of mass for each component:

$$\int_{x_{1}}^{x_{1}} \{ [u_{i} + a_{i}]|_{i=t_{2}} - [u_{i} + a_{i}]|_{t=t_{1}} \} dx + \int_{t_{1}}^{t_{2}} V [u_{i}(x_{2}, t) - v_{i}(x_{1}, t)] dx = 0 \quad (1)$$

$$(l = 1, 2, ..., n),$$

which for smooth u,, a, reduced to the differential equations

$$V \frac{\partial u_i}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial}{\partial t} (u_i + a_j) = 0.$$
 (2)

We will make the assumption that the sorption is instantaneous, that is, we will assume that at each point of the tube and at each time instant equilibrium obtains -634 - between the sorbed substance and the free mixture. Mathematically, this is expressed by the fact that the concentration of the sorbed substance is determined by the composition of the mixture, that is, the following functions hold:

$$d_i = f_i(u_1, \dots, u_p) = f_i(u)$$
  $(l = 1, \dots, u_n)$ 

Equation (3) usually called equations of the sorption isotherm. Given this condition, system of equations (2) is rewritten as

 $\frac{1}{2}(a+1(a))^2+V\frac{du}{dx}=0, \qquad (4)$ 

where u and f are vectors with n components.

0

Characteristic values  $\xi = \xi(u)$  of system (4) are determined from the equation

$$\operatorname{Del}\left(\left((\mathcal{V}-1)\phi_{i}\right)^{-1} \in \frac{\phi_{i}}{\phi_{u}}\right)\right) = 0, \quad \forall i \in \mathcal{I}$$

Let us denote by  $\lambda = \lambda(u)$  the eigenvalue of the matrix  $((\partial f_i / \partial u_j))$ . The:, obviously, from equation (5) we get

$$\frac{V-\xi}{\xi} = \lambda, \quad \xi = \frac{V}{1+\lambda}.$$

We will assume (actually this follows from general principles of sorption) that all eigenvalues  $\lambda_k(u)$  of the matrix  $((\partial f_i/\partial u_j))$  are positive, i.e., the matrix  $\partial f/\partial u$  is positively defined. Then from (6) it follows that the eigenvalues  $\xi = \xi_v(u)$  of system (4) satisfies the inequalities

$$\xi_{k}(u) = \frac{V}{1 + \lambda_{k}(u)} < V \quad (V > 0).$$
 (7)

i.e., the velocity  $\xi_k(u)$  of the characteristics  $dx/dt = \xi_k(u)$  (8) of system (4) is smaller than the flow velocity V.

Let us consider in greater detail the case of a special sorption isotherm (3) when

$$a_{i} = \frac{a_{i}^{\infty}k_{i}u_{i}}{1 + \sum_{s=1}^{n} k_{s}u_{s}} \qquad (l = 1, 2, ..., n), \qquad (9)$$

usually called the case of Langmuir sorption. Here  $a_i^{\infty}$  is the saturation adsorption and k, is the sorbability factor.

- 635 -

Introducing the notation  $v_i = k_i u_i$ ,  $\int_{i}^{r} = a_i^{00} k_i$  (Henry's coefficients), let us rewrite the equations of Lagmuir's isotherm (9) as

$$\varphi_{i}(v) = k_{i}a_{i} = \Gamma_{i}\frac{v_{i}}{1 + \sum_{s=1}^{n} v_{s}} = \frac{\Gamma_{i}v_{i}}{p}, \quad p = 1 + \sum_{s=1}^{n} v_{s}. \quad (10)$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}(\sigma + \varphi(\sigma)) + V \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} = 0. \quad (11)$$

and system (4) as

We will assume that all Henry's coefficients  $\Gamma_i$  are distinct (if a series of  $\Gamma_i$  coincide, then the problem can be reduced to the case when  $\Gamma_i$  are distinct), and we will number them in increasing order:

$$\Gamma_1 < \Gamma_2 < \cdots < \Gamma_n$$
 (12)

For isotherm (10), the eigenvalues  $\lambda$  are determined from the equation

$$Det(((\Gamma_i p - \lambda)\delta_{ij} - \Gamma_i v_i)) = 0.$$
(13)

Let us consider the case when  $v_i \neq 0$  for all i = 1, 2, ..., n. Then equation (13) is transformed to become

$$\operatorname{Det}\left(\left(\frac{\overline{\Gamma_{k}p}-\frac{1}{2}}{\Gamma_{k'}}\delta_{ij}-1\right)\right) = \left[\prod_{k=1}^{n}\frac{\Gamma_{k}p-\lambda}{\Gamma_{k}v_{k}}\right]\left(1-\sum_{k=1}^{n}\frac{\Gamma_{k}v_{k}}{\Gamma_{k}p-\lambda}\right) = 0. \quad (14)$$

Equation (14) can also be written in the form  $F(\lambda, v) = 1$ , (15) where

$$F(\lambda, v) = \sum_{k=1}^{n} \frac{\Gamma_k v_k}{\Gamma_k p - \lambda}.$$
 (16)

Since

$$F'_{\lambda}(\lambda, v) = \sum_{k=1}^{n} \Gamma_{k} v_{k} \left( \Gamma_{k} \tilde{\nu} - \kappa \right)^{-2} > 0 \qquad (v_{k} > 0). \tag{17}$$

then the function  $F(\lambda, v)$  is a monotonically increasing function of variable  $\lambda$ , which has zones at the points  $\lambda_k^* = \int_k^r p > 0$  (Figure 4.56). Since the roots  $\lambda = \lambda_k(v)$  are the abscissee of the points of intersection of the graph of function  $F(\lambda, v)$  with the straight line F = 1 (Figure 4.56) and

- 636 -

$$0 < F(0, v) = \sum_{k=1}^{n} \frac{\Gamma_k v_k}{\Gamma_k p} = 1 - \frac{1}{p} < 1,$$

We conclude that equation (15) has n real, distinct, positive roots  $\lambda = \lambda_k(\mathbf{v})$ . These roots satisfy the inequalities

$$(0 < \lambda_1(v) < \lambda_1^*, \quad \lambda_{l-1}^* < \lambda_l(v) < \lambda_{l'}^*$$
(18)

and by formula (6) the characteristic values  $\xi = \xi_k(\mathbf{v})$  of system (11) are also real, distinct, and positive; here  $\mathbf{v} > \xi_1(\mathbf{v}) > \xi_2(\mathbf{v}) > \ldots > \xi_i(\mathbf{v}) > \mathcal{O}$ , (19) i.e., given the condition  $\int_{i}^{\prime} \mathbf{v}_i \neq 0$  system (11) is hyperbolic in the narrow sense.

Calculating the left eigenvectors  $\chi^k = \{\chi_i^k\}$  of system (11), we find (with an accuracy up to the multiplier)

$$l_i^k = \frac{1}{\Gamma_i p - \lambda_k(v)}, \qquad (20)$$

and the right  $r^k = \{r_i^k\}$ :

13

 $r_i^* = \frac{\Gamma_i v_i}{\Gamma_i p - \lambda_k(v)}.$  (21)



Figure 4.56

Note also certain singularities of system of equations (11).

For system (11) there exist n Riemann invariants, so that the system can be reduced to the form

$$\frac{\partial R_l}{\partial t} + \xi_k (R) \frac{\partial R_l}{\partial x} = 0 \qquad (l = 1, 2, ..., n), \tag{22}$$
$$R_l (v) = \frac{\lambda_l (v)}{p}.$$
$$- 637 -$$

where

Discontinuities of the solution v(x, t) of system (11), as usual, satisfy Hugeniot's conditions, which in this case become

$$D[\boldsymbol{v} + \boldsymbol{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{v})] = V[\boldsymbol{v}], \quad D = \frac{dx}{dt}, \quad (23)$$

and the stability condition  $\xi_k(v(x - 0, t) > D > \xi_k(v(x + 0, t)))$ . (24)

It is interesting to note that for system (11) the rarefaction waves  $(R_i = \text{constant when } i \neq k)$  of the k-th type coincide with Hugoniot's adiabat of the k-th type, i.e., a straight line  $R_i(v) = \text{constant } (i \neq k)$  gives a solution of equations (23).

Due to the difference in the velocities of the characteristics  $\xi_k(\mathbf{v})$  is explained by the means which the components of the mixture in the sorbent are separated. The method of separating the components, based on differences in Henry's coefficients, is called chromatography.

4. Applications in differential geometry. Problems in geometry are related to nonlinear differential equations. Therefore geometers first began systematic study of nonlinear differential equations and their solutions. It is not mere chance that the outstanding geometer of the past century Riemann obtained fundamental results in gas dynamics, which have in many respects remained unsurpassed even at the present time.

We will here point to the relationship between the theory of quasilinear equations with one of the fields of differential geometry -- the theory of surfaces.

Suppose that at some smooth surface in three-dimensional space the following metric is implemented:  $ds^2 = dx^2 + B^2(x, y)dy^2$ , (1) where the lines y = constant are geodesic lines on the surface, and the lines x = constant represent a boundary of trajectories orthogonal to them. This system of coordinates (x, y) plotted at the surface is called a semigeodesic system.

The gaussian curvature K(x, y) of the surface is defined only by the metric (1), using the formula G''(x, y) + K(x, y)B(x, y) = 0. (2)

If only metric (1) is given (the first quadratic form), then the question of whether a surface exists in three-dimensional Euclidean space that realizes -638 -
this metric reduces to finding the coefficients L(x, y), H(x, y), and H(x, y)of the second quadratic form. These coefficients must satisfy the main equations of the theory of surfaces - the Peterson-Codacci equations*):

 $H_{z} - L_{y} = \frac{B_{x}}{B} M, \quad N_{x} - M_{y} = \frac{B_{x}}{B} (N + B^{2}L) - \frac{B_{y}}{B} M. \quad (3)$ 

On the other hand, the gaussian curvature of the surface can be calculable also externally, through the coefficients of the second quadratic form. The Gauss formula  $B^2K = LM - h^2$  (4) is used for this purpose. Now if we cancel out of equation (3), using (4) one of the quantities L, M, and M, and We get a system of two quasilinear equations with two independent variables x, y with respect to the two unknown functions.

Investigating this system of equations, we can readily establish that it is a elliptical in the case K > 0, parabolic when K = 0, and hyperbolic in the case K < 0.

Thus, for the case of negative gaussian curvature K 0, the Peterson-Codacci equations leduce to a system of two hyperbolic quasilinear equations. The integral curves of the equation  $L^{d}x^{2} + 2Mdxdy + Mdy^{2} = 0$  (5) will be characteristics in this case, lines which are called asymptotic lines of the surface, in geometry.

As we have seen in Chapter One, Riemann invariants can be introduced for any system of two hyperbolic quasilinear equations. Uncomplicated calculations lead to the following expressions for the invariants:

$$r = B - \frac{M - BV - K}{N}, \quad s = B - \frac{M + BV - K}{N}, \quad (6)$$

after which equations (3) are reduced to the form

$$\frac{\partial r}{\partial x} + \frac{s}{B} \frac{\partial r}{\partial y} = -s\left(1 + r^2\right) \frac{B_x}{B} + \frac{(r-s)}{2} \left[\frac{\partial Q}{\partial x} + \frac{r}{B} \frac{\partial Q}{\partial y}\right],$$
  
$$\frac{\partial s}{\partial x} + \frac{r}{B} \frac{\partial s}{\partial y} = -r\left(1 + s^2\right) \frac{B_x}{B} + \frac{(s-r)}{2} \left[\frac{\partial Q}{\partial x} + \frac{s}{B} \frac{\partial Q}{\partial y}\right],$$
  
$$Q = \ln \sqrt{-x(x, y)}, \quad B = B(x, y).$$
  
(7)

*) cf Blyashke, Differential Geometry.

- 639 -

10

If we assume  $r = t_{\mathcal{G}} \varphi_1$ ,  $s = t_{\mathcal{G}} \varphi_2$ , when  $\varphi_1$ ,  $\varphi_2$  are angles formed at the surface by the direction of the asymptotic lines, (characteristics) with the direction of the geodesic lines y = constant. Here the system (7) is also written in the following form:

$$\frac{d\varphi_1}{ds_1} = \cos\varphi_2 \frac{\partial\varphi_1}{\partial x} + \frac{\sin\varphi_2}{B} \frac{\partial\varphi_1}{\partial y} = -\sin\varphi_2 \frac{B_x}{B} + \frac{1}{2}\sin\Theta \frac{dQ}{ds_1},$$

$$\frac{d\varphi_2}{ds_1} = \cos\varphi_1 \frac{\partial\varphi_2}{\partial x} + \frac{\sin\varphi_1}{B} \frac{\partial\varphi_2}{\partial y} = -\sin\varphi_1 \frac{B_x}{B} - \frac{1}{2}\sin\Theta \frac{dQ}{ds_2},$$

$$\Theta = \varphi_1 - \varphi_2.$$
(8)

Now we construct on the basis of system of equation (7) or (8), we can readily note that system (7) is a weakly-nonlinear system of quasilinear equations, since

$$\xi_1 = \frac{s}{B(x, y)}, \quad \xi_2 = \frac{r}{B(x, y)}.$$

The regular surface of negative gaussian curvature X(x, y) < 0 exhibits different directions of the asymptote lines (characteristics), so that we can assume that at the regularity points  $r \neq s$ , i.e.,  $\xi_1 \neq \xi_2$ , i.e., systems (?) and (8) are hyperbolic in the narrow sense at the regularity points.

As we have seen in Chapter One, weakly nonlinear systems have a remarkable property: solutions of such systems remain continuous and smooth as long as the solution itself is bounded. A similar property also holds for solutions of system (7) or (8).

At the beginning of this century, D. Hilbert formulated a hypothesis which states that no complete regular surface with negative gaussian curvature  $K(x, y) < \varepsilon < 0$  embedded in a three-dimensional Euclidian space exists. He also gave a proof of this statement for the case of constant gaussian curvature K = -1. Since system (8) is weakly-nonlinear, the cause of the nonexistence of the surface  $K(x, y) \leq -1$  is not the formation of discontinuity of the solution (as we would have thought), and also not the unboundedness of the solution (as can be seen from the expression (8), the solution remains bounded at the endpoint x, y). Therefore the cuase of the nonexistence of solutions of system (8) in the large is the degeneracy of the surface, i.e., the case  $\varphi_1 = \varphi_2, \omega = 0$ . In all known cases, actually, at the edge of the surface we obtain the result that  $\omega = 0$  and the surface cannot be extended smoothly beyond the bound (edge). - 640 = Note that in recent years proof of the hypothesis formulated given certain restrictions on the derivatives of X(x, y) has been obtained.

5. Equations of magnetic hydrodynamics. In this section we will obtain differential*) equations describing the one-dimensional motion of an electroconductive gas in a magnetic field.

If we let E and H denote, respectively, the intensity of an electrical and a magnetic field, then the force f acting on the side of the electromagnetic field for unit volume of gas can, as we know**) be written as

 $f = \rho_{e}E + \frac{1}{c} |J \times B|_{e}$ 

where  $\rho_{\theta}$  is the density of the electrical charge, j is the density of the electrical current, and c is the speed of light. The gaussian system of units for electromagn 'ic quantities has been adopted in formula (1).

When an electrical current j passes through a fixed substance, the following amount of energy (joule heat) is released per unit time per unit volume: Q = Ej.

the conductor moves at velocity 
$$u$$
,  $Q = E^{i}j^{i}$ , where  $E^{i}$  and  $j^{i}$ 

can be written in the following form, based on formulas of electrodynamics with an accuracy up to terms of the order  $u^2/c^2$ :

 $E' = E + \frac{1}{c} [\mathbf{s} \times \mathbf{R}], \quad \mathbf{j} = \mathbf{j} - \rho_{\mathbf{r}} \mathbf{s}.$  (2)

where B is the induction of the magnetic field.

For the case when

U

Electromagnetic fields satisfy the Maxwellian system of equations

$$tot H = \frac{2\pi}{c} j + \frac{1}{c} \frac{\partial D}{\partial t}, \quad tot E = -\frac{1}{c} \frac{\partial B}{\partial t}, \\ div D = 4\pi \rho_e, \quad div B = 0.$$

*) In studying discontinuous solutions, we must derive the integral laws of conservation. For simplicity we will confine ourselves here to use smooth solutions of equations of magnetic hydrodynamics.

**) I. Ye. Tamm, <u>Osnovy teorii elektrishestva</u> (Fundamentals of the Theory of Electricity).

- 641 -

Here  $D = \mathcal{E}E$ ,  $B = \mathcal{A}H$  ( $\mathcal{E}$  and  $\mathcal{A}$  are the electrical and magnetic permeabilities of the gases).

We will assume that the medium we are considering satisfies the condition of quasineutrality. This implies that the combined electrical charge of any volume element is zero ( $\rho_e = 0$ ). Then  $j^* = j$ . Usually a medium satisfying the cordition of quasineutrality is called a plasma.

Fight, for a well-insulated plasma we can assume with sufficient accuracy that B = H, D = E.

Let us use Ohm's law to determine the density of current j:

$$J = \sigma E' = \sigma \left( E + \frac{1}{c} [a \times H] \right). \tag{4}$$

We obtain equations describing plasma motion. They consist of two groups: Maxwell equations in a moving medium and hydrodynamic equations. The latter must allow for the action of electromagnetic force (1) and the release per unit volume of Joule heat  $Q = j^2/\sigma$ .

Obviously, the continuity equation remains unchanged:

$$\frac{\partial \rho}{\partial t} + \mathrm{div}\,\rho a = 0, \qquad (5)$$

and the force f enters into the equations of motion:

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + (u\nabla) u + \frac{1}{\rho} \operatorname{grad} p = \frac{f}{\rho}.$$
 (6)

and Joule heat appears in the equation of the energy balance written for entropy S per unit mass of gas:

$$\frac{\partial S}{\partial t} + (\mathbf{a}\nabla) S = \frac{Q}{\rho T} = \frac{f^2}{\rho T\sigma}.$$
 (7)

Thus, a complete system of equations describing the motion of plasma in an electrical field is the system (3)-(7). Here the electromagnetic equations (3), (4) are related with the "hydrodynamic" equations (5)-(7) only by the right sides: the function j dependent on velocity u appears in (3), and the functions j and f dependent on E and H appear in (5)-(7).

In most case of practical interest, the system (3)-(7) can be somewhat simplified. The point is that even for a case of a fairly cold plasma, we can ordinarily neglect in system (3) the displacement current  $\frac{i}{4\pi} \frac{\partial D}{\partial t}$  compared with the conductivity current j. Here obviously, we must discard the equation div D = 0. Then from the system of equations (3)-(7) we cancel out E, and equations (3) become

$$\frac{\partial W}{\partial t} + \operatorname{rot} \left[ \frac{c^2}{4\pi\sigma} \operatorname{rot} H - (\mathbf{a} \times H) \right] = 0.$$
(8)

Consider the further simplification of the system, assuming that the electroconductivity of the plasma  $\sigma$  is infinitely great, that is, the gas under consideration is an ideal conductor. With this assumption, Ohm's law (4) is replaced by the condition of the finiteness of current j, i.e., with the equation

$$E = -(1/c)[uxH],$$
  
div H = 0,  
$$\frac{\partial H}{\partial x} + \operatorname{rot} \{z \times H\} = 0.$$
 (9)

and equations (8) become

The system of equations (5)-(7) is very considerably simplified in this case. Since

$$J = \frac{c}{4\pi} \operatorname{rot} H, \quad f = \frac{1}{c} [J \times H] = \frac{1}{4\pi} [\operatorname{rot} H \times H]$$

and

$$\operatorname{rot} H \times H = -\operatorname{grad} \frac{H^2}{2} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} (H_x H) + \frac{\partial}{\partial y} (H_y H) + \frac{\partial}{\partial z} (H_z H),$$

then equations(6) are transformed to become

$$\frac{\partial a}{\partial t} + (a\nabla) a + \frac{1}{\rho} \operatorname{grad} \left( p + \frac{H^2}{8\pi} \right) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - \frac{1}{4\pi\rho}}} \left[ \frac{\partial}{\partial x} (H_x H) + \frac{\partial}{\partial y} (H_y H) + \frac{\partial}{\partial z} (H_z H) \right]. \quad (10)$$

and equation (7) changes into adiabaticity condition

$$\frac{\partial S}{\partial t} + (\alpha \nabla) S = 0. \tag{11}$$

Let us consider one-dimensional motion, that is, let us assume that all the quantities depend only on x and t. Then from equations (9) it follows that at  $H_{\chi} = H_{0} = \text{constant}$ .

Let us write our system of equations (5), (9), (10), and (11):

$$\frac{dE_y}{dt} + \frac{\delta}{\delta z} (u_x H_y - u_y H_y) = 0.$$

$$\frac{dE_z}{dt} + \frac{\delta}{\delta z} (u_x H_z - u_y H_y) = 0.$$

$$\frac{dE_z}{dt} + \frac{\delta}{\delta z} (u_x H_z - u_y H_y) = 0.$$

$$\frac{du_z}{dt} + \frac{1}{\delta z} \frac{\delta u_y}{\delta z} - \frac{1}{\delta z z} \left( p + \frac{H_z^2 + 3h_z^2}{\delta z} \right) = 0.$$

$$\frac{du_z}{dt} - u_z \frac{du_y}{\delta z} - \frac{1}{\delta u z} \frac{\delta}{\delta z} (H_z H_y) = 0.$$

$$\frac{du_z}{dt} + u_z \frac{du_z}{\delta z} - \frac{1}{\delta u y} \frac{\delta}{\delta z} (H_z H_y) = 0.$$

$$\frac{du_z}{dt} + u_z \frac{du_z}{\delta z} - \frac{1}{\delta u y} \frac{\delta}{\delta z} (H_z H_y) = 0.$$

$$\frac{dv_z}{\delta t} + u_z \frac{du_z}{\delta z} = 0.$$

$$\frac{dt}{\delta t} + u_z \frac{dt}{\delta z} = 0.$$

System (12) associates seven variables: P, S,  $u_x$ ,  $u_y$ ,  $E_y$ ,  $E_y$  with seven equations. Writing the characteristic equation for system (12), we get

$$\{ \boldsymbol{x}_{x} - \frac{1}{2} \} [ \boldsymbol{x}_{x} - \frac{1}{2} ]^{2} - \boldsymbol{x}^{2} ] \left\{ (\boldsymbol{x}_{x} - \frac{1}{2} )^{2} - \frac{H^{2}}{4\pi p} \right] - \\ - c^{2} [ (\boldsymbol{x}_{x} - \frac{1}{2} )^{2} - \boldsymbol{x}^{2} ] \left\} = 0.$$
 (13)  
$$c^{2} = \left( \frac{c p}{2 r} \right)_{3}, \quad c^{2} = \frac{H^{2}_{1}}{4\pi p}, \quad b^{2} = \frac{H^{2}_{1} + H^{2}_{2}}{4\pi p}.$$

WINTE .

The first obfactor gives the usual entropy characteristic (streamline)  $\xi_0 = u_x$ , the second cofactor gives the so-called liften characteristics  $\xi_{\pm 1} = u_x \pm a$ . Finally, the last cofactor in ('3) gives an additional for real roots:  $\xi_{12} = x_2 \pm a_{-1}$ ,  $\xi_{13} = x_2 \pm a_{-1}$ .

where

$$a_{-} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sqrt{(c^{2} + a^{2} + b^{2})} - \sqrt{(c^{2} + a^{2} + b^{2})^{2} - 4c^{2}a^{2}},$$
  
$$a_{+} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \sqrt{(c^{2} + a^{2} - b^{2})} + \sqrt{(c^{2} + a^{2} + b^{2})^{2} - 4c^{2}a^{2}}.$$

The characteristics are called, respectively. slow and fast magnetoacoustic characteristics.

- 644 -

In the case when the longitudinal component of the magnetic field is absent ( $\Xi_0 = 0$ ), we have  $a = a_1 = 0$ , such that system (12) has a fivefold degenerate characteristic  $\xi = u_2$ .

1

The three independent equations for this characteristic are the fourth, fifth, and seventh equations of system (12). To obtain an additional two equations, we compute  $\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left(\frac{H_0}{P}\right), \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left(\frac{H_0}{P}\right)$ .

Prom system (12) we get  $\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \left(\frac{H_y}{p}\right) = \frac{1}{p} \frac{\partial s_x H_y}{\partial x} - \frac{H_y}{\theta^2} \frac{\partial s}{\partial t} = -\frac{1}{p} \frac{\partial s_x H_y}{\partial x} + \frac{H_z}{\theta^2} \frac{\partial s s_x}{\partial x} = -\frac{1}{p} \frac{\partial s_x H_y}{\partial x} + \frac{H_z}{\theta^2} \frac{\partial s s_x}{\partial x} = -\frac{1}{p} \frac{\partial s_x}{\partial x} \frac{\partial s_x}{\partial x} = -\frac{1}{p} \frac{\partial s_x}{\partial x} + \frac{1}{p} \frac{\partial s_x}{\partial x} = -\frac{1}{p} \frac{\partial s_x}{\partial x}$ 

$$\frac{d}{dt}\left(\frac{H_{2}}{p}\right) + a_{2}\frac{d}{dt}\left(\frac{H_{2}}{p}\right) = 0,$$

$$\frac{d}{dt}\left(\frac{H_{2}}{p}\right) + a_{2}\frac{d}{dt}\left(\frac{H_{2}}{p}\right) = 0.$$

From these it follows that along the streamline  $E/\rho = constant$ . (14)

We can state that equality (14) expresses the "frozenness" of the magmetic field.

Using integral (14), we reduce system (12) in the case  $H_c = 0$  to three equations:

$$\frac{d\theta}{dx} + \frac{dpa_x}{dx} = 0, \quad \frac{da_x}{dx} + a_x \frac{da_x}{dx} + \frac{1}{p} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} p_s = 0,$$

$$\frac{dS}{dx} + a_x \frac{dS}{dx} = 0,$$

where  $p_{ij}$  denotes the so-called effective magnetichydrodynamic pressure:  $p_{ij} = p(\rho, S) + k^{-2}$ . [ $\beta = effective$ ]

The quantity A, just as entropy S, can vary in the transition from one streamline to another, but is constant along any of them.

In the case under consideration H = 0, the fast magnetoaccustic waves propagate relative to the gas with the velocity  $a_{\perp} = \sqrt{c^2 + b^2} > c$ .

- 645 -

## **EIHLIOGRAPHY**

## To chapter one

- Petrovskiy, I. G., <u>Lektsii ob uravneniyakh s chastnymi proizvodnymi</u> (Lectures on Equations With Partial Derivatives), Pizmatgiz, 1961.
- Riman, B., <u>0 rasprostranenii voin konechnoy amplitudy</u> (Propagation of Waves With Pinite Amplitude), <u>Sochimeniya</u> (Collected Works), Gostekhizdat, 1948.
- Kartan, E., <u>Tneshniye differentsial'nyye sistemy i ikh geometricheskiye</u> prilozdeniya (Exterior Differential Systems and Their Geometrical Applications), <u>Moscow State Univ. Pub. House</u>, 1962.
- Rashevskiy, P. K., <u>Geometricheskaya teoriya uravneniy s chastnymi proizvodnymi</u> (Geometrical Theory of Equations With Partial Derivatives), Gostekhizdat, 1947.
- Stepanov, V. V., <u>Kurs differentsial'nykh uravneniy</u> (Course in Differential Equations), Pizmatgiz, 1959.
- Courant R., and Lax, P., "On Nonlinear Partial Differential Equations With Two Independent Variables," <u>Communs. Pure and Appl. Math.</u>, Vol 2, 1949, pp 255-273.
- Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Conservativeness of Systems of Quasilinear Equations, <u>UEN</u> (Advances in Mathematical Sciences), Vol 14, No 2, 1959, pp 217-218.
- Ibid., "Systems of Quasilinear Equations," <u>DAN</u> (Reports of the Academy of Sciences, USSR), Vol 115, 1957, pp 454-457.
- Godunov, S. K., "An Interesting Class of Quasilinear Systems," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 139, 1961, pp 521-523.
- Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Cauchy's Problem for Quasilinear Equations," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 122, 1958, pp 551-554.

- 646 -

 Levy, H., "Uber Anfangswertproblem fur eine Lyperbolische nichtlineare Differentialgleichung zweiter Ordnung mit zwei unabhangigen Veranderlichen," Math. Ann., Vol 97, 1927, pp 179-191.

1

È,

- Fridrichs, K. O., "Nonlinear Hyperbolic Differential Equations for Functions of Two Independent Variables," <u>Am. J. Math.</u>, Vol 70, 1948, pp 555-588.
- Douglas, A., "Some Existence Theorems for Hyperbolic Systems of Partial Differential Equations in Two Independent Variables," <u>Communs.</u> Pure and Appl. Math., Vol 5, 1952, pp 119-154.
- Hartman, P., and Wintner, A., "On Hyperbolic Differential Equations," Amer. J. Math., Vol 74, 1952, pp 834-864.
- Petrovskiy, I. G., "Uber das Cauchysche Problem fur Systeme von partiellen Differentialgleichungen," <u>Matem. sb.</u> (Mathematics Collection), No 2 (44), 1937, pp 815-868.
- Khristianovich, S. A., "Cauchy's Problem for Nonlinear Hyperbolic Equations," <u>Matem. sb.</u>, No 2 (44), 1937, pp 871-900.
- Nitsche, J., "Uber Unstetigkeiten in der Ableitungen von Losungen guasilinearer hyperbolischer Differentialgleichungssysteme," J. <u>Rational Mech. and Anal.</u>, Vol 2, 1953, pp 291-297.
- Lax, P., "Hyperbolic Systems of Conservation Laws, II," <u>Communs. Pure</u> and Appl. Math., Vol 10, 1957, pp 537-566.
- 19. Kurant, R., <u>Uravneniya s chastnymi proizvodnymi</u> (Equations With Partial Derivatives), kir Pub. House, 1964.
- Kurant, R., and Fridrikhs, K., <u>Sverkzvukovoye</u> techeniye i udarnyye volny (Supersonic Flow and Shock Waves), Foreign Lit. Pub. House, 1950.
- Finikov, S. P., <u>Metod vneshnikh form Kartana v differentsial'noy</u> <u>geometrii</u> (Method of External Cartan Forms in Differential Geometry), Gostekhizdat, 1948.
- 22. Riquier, Les systemes d'equations aux derivees partielles, 1910.
- 23. Gursa, E., <u>Kurs matematicheskogo analiza</u> (Course in Mathematical Analysis), Vol II, Part 2, GTTI, 1933.
- 24. Smirnov, V. I., <u>Kurs vysshey matematiki</u> (Course in Higher Mathematics), Vol IV, Gostekhizdat, 1957.
- 25. Yanenko, N. N., "Reducing a System of Quasilinear Equations to a Single Quasilinear Equation," UNN, Vol 10, No 3, 1955, pp 173-178. - 647 -

- 26. Yanenko, N. N., "Compatibility Theory and Methods of Integrating Systems of Nonlinear Equations in Partial Derivatives," <u>Trudy IV Vse-</u><u>soyuznogo matem. s"yezda</u> (Transactions of the Fourth All-Union Mathematical Congress), 1964.
- 27. Martin, M. H., "The Monge-Ampere Partial Differential Equation," Pacific J. Math., Vol 3, 1953, pp 37-39.
- Ludford, C. S., "Generalized Riemann Invariants," <u>Pacific J. Math.</u>, Vol 5, 1955, pp 441-450.
- 29. Zav'yalov, Yu. S., <u>Ob integrirovanii nekotorykh uravneniy neizoen-</u> tropicheskogo dvizheniya gaza (Integration of Certain Equations of Nonisentropic Gas Motion), Dissertatsiya TGU (Dissertation of the Tashkent State University), 1956.
- Ovsyannikov, L. V., "Group Properties of S. A. Chaplygin Equations," <u>PMTF</u> (Applied Mechanics and Engineering Physics), Vol 3, 1960, pp 126-145.
- 31. Ovsyannikov, L. V., <u>Gruppovyye svoystva differentsial'nykh urav-</u> <u>neniy</u> (Group Properties of Differential Equations), Siberian Division of the Academy of Sciences, USSR Pub. House, 1962.
- 32. Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., and Sidorenko, A. D., "Impossibility of the 'Gradient' Catastrophe for Weakly Nonlinear Systems," <u>ZhVMMF</u> (expansion unknown), Vol 7, No 5, 1967, pp 1175-1179.
- Yanenko, N. N., "Discontinuities in Solutions of Quasilinear Equations," <u>UMN</u>, Vol 10, No 2, 1955, pp 195-202.

To chapter two

- 1. Chepmen, S., and Kauling, T., <u>Matematicheskaya teoriya neodnorodnykh</u> <u>gazov</u> (Mathematical Theory of Heterogeneous Gases), Foreign Literature Publishing House, 1960.
- 2. Petterson, G. N., <u>Molekulyarnoye techeniye jazov</u> (Molecular Gas Flow), Gizmatgiz, 1960.
- 3. Leontovich, M. A., <u>Vvedeniye v termodinamika</u> (Introduction to Thermodynamics), Gostekhizdat, 1950.
- 4. Weyl, H., "Shock Waves in Arbitrary Fluids," <u>Communs. Pure and Appl.</u> <u>Math.</u>, Vol 2, 1949, pp 10⁴-122.
- 5. Gilbarg, David, "The Existence and Limit Behavior of the One-Dimensional Shock Layer," Amer. J. Math., Vol 73 (256), 1951.

- 648 -

 Becker, R., "S' sswelle und Detonation," <u>Z. Phys.</u>, Vol 8, 1921-1922, pp 321-362.

. .

- 7. Von Neumann, J., and Richtmyer, R. D., "A Method for Numerical Calculation of Hydrodynamic Shocks," J. Appl. Phys., Vol 21, 1950, p 232.
- 8. Riman, B., "Propagation of Flat Waves With Finite Amplitude," <u>Sochi-</u> <u>neniya</u> (Collected Works), Gostekhizdat, 1948, pp 376-395.
- 9. Kochin, N. Ye., "Theory of Discontinuities of Fluids," <u>Sobraniye</u> sochineniy (Collection of Works), Vol 2, 1948, pp 5-42.
- 10. Landau, L. D., and Lifshits, Ye. M., <u>Melhanika sploshnoy sredy</u> (Continuum Mechanics), Gostekhizdat, 1954.
- Dulov, V. G., "Decay of an Arbitrary Discontinuity of Gas Parameters at a Cross-sectional Area Shock Wave," <u>Vestnik LGU</u> (Herald of Leningrad State University), Vol 19, 1958, pp 76-99.
- 12. Yaushev, I. K., "Decay of an Arbitrary Discontinuity in a Channel With a Cross-sectional Area Shock Wave," <u>Izv. SO AN SSSR</u>, tekhn. seriya (News of the Siberian Division of the Academy of Sciences, USSR, Technical Series), Vol 8, No 2, 1967.
- Chester, B., "Propagation of Shock Waves in a Variable-Width Channel," <u>Mekhanika -- Sbornik</u> (Mechanics -- Collection of Works), Vol 6, 1954, pp 76-87.
- 14. Chisnell, R. F., "The Motion of a Shock Wave in a Channel, With Applications to Cylindrical and Spherical Shock Waves," J. Fluid Mechanics, Vol 2, 1957, p 286.
- Chisnell, R. F., 'The Normal Motion of a Shock Wave Through a Nonuniform One-Dimensional Medium," <u>Proc. Roy. Soc.</u>, Vol 232, 1955, p 350.
- Witham, G. B., "On the Propagation of Shock Waves Through Regions of Nonuniform Area of Flow," J. Fluid Mech., Vol 4, 1958, p 337.
- 17. Tsien, Hsueh-hsen, "Poincare-Lighthill-Go Method," <u>Problemy mekhaniki</u> (Problems of Mechanics), No 2, 1359, pp 7-62.
- Khristianovich, S. A., and Ryzhov, O. S., "Nonlinear Reflection of Weak Shock Waves," PMM, Vol 22, No 5, 1958, pp 586-600.
- Copson, E. T., "On Sound Waves of Finite Amplitude," <u>Proc. Roy. Soc.</u>, Vol 216, 1953.

- 649 -

- 20. Riman, B., "Experience in generalizing the Operations of Integration and Differentiation," <u>Sochineniya</u>, Gostekhizdat, 1948, pp 262-275.
- 21. Liouville, Journal de Grelle, Nos 11, 12, 13, 1832-1836.
- 22. Dombrovskiy, G. A., <u>Metod approksimatsii adiabaty v teorii ploskikh</u> <u>techeniy gaza</u> (Method of Approximating Adiabats in the Theory of Plane Gas Flows), Nauka Pub. House, 1964
- Taub, A. H., "Interaction of Progressive Rarefaction Waves," <u>Ann. Math.</u>, Vol 47, No 4, 1946, pp 811-828.
- 24. Martin, M. H., "The Propagation of a Plane Shock into a Quiet Atmosphere," Canad. J. Math., Vol 3, 1953, pp 165-187.
- 25. Martin, M. H., "The Monge-Ampere Partial Differential Equation rt - s²  $\div$   $\lambda^2$  = 0," <u>Pacif. J. Math.</u>, Vol 5, 1953, pp 165-187.
- Ludford, G. S. S., "Generalized Riemann Invariants," <u>Pacif. J. Math.</u>, Vol 5, 1955, pp 441-450.
- Zav'yalov, Yu. S., "Certain Integrals of One-Dimensional Motion of Gases," <u>DAN</u> (Reports of the Academy of Sciences, USSR), Vol 103, 1955, p 5.
- 28. Stanyukovich, K. P., <u>Neustanovivshiyesya dvizheniya sploshnoy sredy</u> (Nonsteady Motion of a Continuous Medium), Gostekhizdat, 1955.
- 29. Bechert, K., a) "Zur Theorie ebener Stromungen in reibungs^freien Gasen," <u>Ann. Physik</u>, Vol 37, 1940, p 38; b) "Uber die Ausbreitung von Zylinder und Kugelwellen in reibungsfreien Gasen und Flussigkeiten," <u>Ann. Physik</u>, Vol 39, 1941, p 169.
- 30. Guderley, G., "Starke kugelige und zylindrische Verdichungsstosse in der Nahe des Kugelmittelpunktes bzw. der Zylinderachse," <u>Luftfahrfor-</u> schungm Vol 19, 1942, p 9.
- Brushlinskiy, K. V., and Kazhdan, Ya. M., "Automodeling Solutions of Several Problems in Gas Dynamics," UMN, Vol 18, No 2 (110), 1963.
- Sedov, L. l., "Motion of Air in a Strong Explosion," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 52, No 1, 1946.
- Korobeynikov, V. P., <u>Teoriya tochechnogo vzryva</u> (Theory of Point Explosions), Gizmatgiz, 1951.
- Neuvashayev, V. Ye., "Propagation of a Spherical Explosion Wave in a Heat- onductive Gas," PMM, Vol 26 No 6, 1962.

- 650 -

- Zel'dovich, Ya. B., <u>Akust. zhurnal</u> (Acoustics Journal), Vol 2, 1955, p 28.
- 36. Adamskiy, V. B., ibid., p 3.

1

- 37. Zhukov, A. I., and Kazhdan, Ya. M., Akust. zhurnal, Vol 3, 1956.
- 38. Sedov, L. I., <u>Metody podobiya i razmernosti v mekhanike</u> (Similarity Methods and Dimensionality Methods in Mechanics), Gostekhizdat, 1957.
- 39. Hafele, W., Z. Naturforsch., Vol 9a, 1954, p 269.
- 40. Horner, S., ibid., Vol 10a, 1955, p 687.
- Keller, J. B., "Spherical, Cylindrical, and One-Dimensional Gas Flows," Quart. Appl. Math., Vol 14, 1959, p 2.
- Kurant, R., Fridrikhs, K., <u>Sverkhzvukovyye techeniye i udarnyye volny</u> (Supersonic Flows and Shock Waves), Foreign Literature Pub. House, 1950.
- Galin, G. Y.., "Theory of Shock Waves," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 127, No 1, 1959, pp 55-58.
- 44. Arsenin, V. Ya., and Yanenko, N. N., "Interaction of Traveling and Shock Waves in Isometric Gases," DAN, Vol 109, No 4, 1956.

To chapter three

- 1. Smirnov, V. I., Kurs vysshey matematiki, Vol 5, Fizmatgiz, 1959.
- 2. Lyusternik, L. A., and Sobolev, V. N., <u>Elementy funktsional'nogo</u> analiza (Elements of Functional Analysis), Gostekhizdat, 1951.
- Kantorovich, L. V., and Akilov, G. P., <u>Funktsional'nyy analiz v</u> <u>normirovannykh prostranstvakh</u> (Functional Analysis in Normed Spaces), Fizmatgiz, 1959.
- Sobolev, S. L., <u>Nekotoryye primeneniya funktsional'nogo analiza v</u> <u>matematicheskoy rizike</u> (Applications of Functional Analysis in Lathomatical Physics), pub. by Siberian Division of the Academy of Sciences, USSR, 1962.
- 5. Schwartz, L., <u>Theorie des distributions</u>, Vols I and II, Paris, 1950-1951.
- 6. Gel'fand, I. M., and Shilov, G. Ye., <u>Obobshchennyye funktsii</u> (Generalized Functions), Nos 1-3, Fizmatgiz, 1958.

- 651 -

- Khermander, L., <u>Lineynyye differentsial'nyye operatory s chastnymi</u> proizvodnymi (Linear Differential Operators With Partial Derivatives), Mir Pub. House, 1965.
- 8. Khille, E., Funktsional'nyy analiz i polugruppy (Functional Analysis and Semigroups), Foreign Literature Pub. House, 1951, chapter 20.
- 9. Rikhtmayer, R., <u>Raznostnyye metody resheniya krayevykh zadach</u> (Difference Methods in the Solution of Boundary Value Problems), Foreign Literature Pub. House, 1960.
- Barn, N. K., <u>Trigonometricheskiye ryady</u> (Trigonometric Series), Fizmatgiz, 1961.
- 11. Zigmund, A., Trigonometricheskiye ryady, Mir Pub. House, 1965.
- Khardi, G. Kh., and Rogozinskiy, V. V., <u>Ryady Fur'ye</u> (Fourier Series), Gizmatgiz, 1959.
- 13. Landau, L. D., and Lifshits, Ye. M., <u>Mekhanika sploshnykh sred</u> (Continuum Mechanics), Gostekhizdat, 1954.
- 14. Lin, Chia-chiao, <u>Teoriya gidrodinamicheskoy ustoychivosti</u> (Theory of Hydrodynamic Stability), Foreign Literature Pub. House, 1958.
- Von Neumann, J., and Richtmyer, R. D., "A Method for Numerical Calculation of Hydrodynamic Shocks," <u>J. Appl. Phys.</u>, Vol 21, 1949, pp 232-237.
- 16. Ryaben'kiy, V. S., "Application of the Finite-Differences Method to Solving the Cauchy Problem," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 86, No 6, 1952.
- Meyman, N. N., "Theory of Equations in Partial Derivatives," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 97, No 4, 1954, pp 593-596.
- Lax, P. D., and Richtmeyer, R. D., "Survey of Stability of Linear Finite Difference Equations," <u>Communs. Pure and Appl. Math.</u>, Vol 9, 1956, pr 267-293.
- 19. Friedrichs, K. O., "Symmetric Hyperbolic Linear Differential Equations," Communs. Pure and Appl. Math., Vol 7, 1954, pp 345-392.
- 20. Ryaben'kiy, V. S., and Filippov, A. F., <u>Ob ustoychivosti raznostnykh</u> uravneniy (Stability of Difference Equations), Gostekhizdat, 1956.
- Douglas, J., Jr., "On the Relation Between Stability and Convergence in the Numerical Solution of Parabolic and Hyperbolic Partial Differential Equations," <u>J. Soc. Industrial and Appl. Math.</u>, Vol 4, 1956, pp 20-37.

- 652 -

- 22. Polozhiy, G. N., <u>Chislennoye resheniye dvumernykh i trekhmernykh kra-</u> yevykh zadach matematicheskoy fiziki i funktsii diskretnogo argumenta (Numerical Solution of Two-Dimensional and Three-Dimensional Boundary Value Problems in Mathematical Physics and Functions of a Discrete Argument), Kiev Univ. Pub. House, 1962.
- 23. Lax, P. D., "The Scope of the Energy Method," Math. Soc., Vol 66, 1960, pp 32-35.
- 24. Boyarintsev, Yu. Ye., "Convergence of Difference Schemes for Equations With Variable Coefficients," <u>Trudy Matem. in-ta AN SSSR</u> (Transactions of the Mathematics Institute of the Academy of Sciences, USSR), Vol 74, 1966.
- 25. Kurant, R., Fridrikhs, K., and Levi, G., "Difference Equations of Mathematical Physics," UMN, Vol 8, 1940, pp 125-160.
- 26. Courant, R., Isaacson, E., and Rees, M., "On the Solution of Nonlinear Hyperbolic Differential Equations by Finite Differences," Communs. Pure and Appl. Math., Vol 5, 1952, pp 243-255.
- Lax, P. D., "Weak Solutions of Nonlinear Hyperbolic Equations and Their Numerical Computation," <u>Communs. Pure and Appl. Math.</u>, Vol 7, 1954, pp 159-193.
- Godunov, S. K., "Difference Method of Making Numerical Calculations of Discontinuity Solutions in Hydrodynamics," <u>Matem. sb.</u>, Vol 47 (89), 1959, pp 271-306.
- 29. Kollatts, L., <u>Chislennyye metody resheniya differentsial'nykh urav-</u> <u>neniy</u> (Numerical Methods of Solving Differential Equations), Foreign Literature Pub. House, 1953.
- Zhukov, A. I., "Limit Theorem for Difference Operators," <u>UMN</u>, Vol 14, No 3 (87), 1959, pp 129-136.
- 31. Panov, D. Yu., <u>Chislennoye resheniye kvazilineynykh giperboliches-kikh sistem differentsial'nykh uravneniy v chastnykh proizvodnykh</u> (Numerical Solution of Quasilinear Hyperbolic Systems of Differential Equations in Partial Derivatives), Gostekhizdat, 1957.
- 32. Zhukov, A. I., "Use of the Method of Characteristics in the Numerical Solution of One-Dimensional Problems in Gas Dynamics," <u>Trudy Matem.</u> in-ta AN SSSR, Vol 7, 1960.
- Latter, R., "Similarity Solution for a Spherical Shock Wave," J. Appl. Phys., Vol 26, No 8, 1955, pp 955-960.

- 653 -

- 34. Samarskiy, A. A., and Arsenin, V. Ya., "Numerical Solution of Gas Dynamics Equations With Different Types of Viscosity," <u>ZhVMMF</u> (expansion unknown), Vol 1, No 2, 1961, pp 357-360.
- 35. Lax, P. D., and Wendroff, B., "Systems of Conservation Laws,"III," Communs. Pure and Appl. Math., Vol 13, 1960, pp 217-237.
- 36. Kuropatenko, V. F., "Method of Constructing Difference Schemes for the Numerical Integration of Equations in Gas Dynamics," <u>Izv. vuzov</u> (News of Higher Educational Institutions), Vol 3,(28), 1962, pp 75-83. Cf also the article "Difference Methods for Equations in Hydrodynamics," Trudy Matem. in-ta AN SSSR, Vol 74, 1966.
- 37. Ladyzhenskaya, O. A., "Solution of Cauchy's Problem for Hyperbolic Systems by the Finite-Differences Method (Candidate's Dissertation)," <u>Uchen. zap. LGU, ser. matem.</u> (Scientific News of Leningrad State University, Mathematics Series), Vol 144, No 23, 1952, pp 192-246.
- 38. Landau, L. D., Meyman, N. N., and Khalatnikov, I. M., "Numerical Methods of Integrating Equations in Partial Derivatives by the Grid Method," <u>Trudy III Vsesoyuznogo matem. s"yezda</u> (Transactions of the Third All-Union Mathematics Congress), Vol 2, 1958.
- Okhotsimskiy, D. Ye., Kondrasheva, I. L., Vlasova, Z. P., and Kozakova, R., "Calculation of a Point Explosion With Allowance for Back Pressure," <u>Trudy matem. in-ta AN SSSR</u>, 1957.
- Yanenko, N. N., and Yaushev, I. K., "An Absolutely Stable Scheme of Integrating Equations in Hydrodynamics," <u>Trudy matem. in-ta AN SSSR</u>, Vol 74, 1966.
- Godunov, S. K., and Ryaben'kiy, V. S., <u>Vvedeniye v teoriyu raznost-</u> nykh skhem (Introduction to the Theory of Difference Schemes), Fizmatgiz, 1962.
- Tikhonov, A. N., and Samarskiy, A. A., "Homogeneous Difference Schemes," <u>ZhVMMF</u>, Vol 1, No 1, 1961, pp 5-64.
- 43. Neuvazhayev, V. Ye., and Yanenko, N. N., "One Method of Calculating Gas Dynamics Motions With Nonlinear Thermal Conductivity," <u>Trudy</u> <u>matem. in-ta AN SSSL</u>, Vol 74, 1966.
- Douglas, J., Jr., "The Application of Stability Analysis in the Numerical Solution of Quasilinear Parabolic Differential Equations," Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., Vol 89, 1958, pp 484-518.
- Godunov, S. K., and Semendyayev, K. A., "Difference Methods of Numerically Solving Problems in Gas Dynamics," <u>ZhVMMF</u>, Vol 2, No 1, 1952, pp 3-14.

- 654 -

- 46. Godunov, S. K., <u>Raznostnyye metody dlya uravneniy gazovoy dinamiki,</u> <u>Lektsii dlya studentov</u> (Difference Methods for Equations in Gas <u>Dynamics</u>, Lectures for Students), Novosibirsk State University, 1962.
- 47. Gantmaker, F. R., <u>Teoriya matrits</u> (Matrix Theory), Nauka Pub. House, 1967.
- Tikhonov, A. N., and Samarskiy, A. A., "Convergence of Difference Schemes in the Class of Discontinuous Coefficients," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 124, No 3, 1959, pp 529-532.

To chapter four

1

Re-A

- Babenko, K. I., and Gel'fand, I. M., "Notes on Hyperbolic Systems," <u>Nauchnyye doklady vysshey shkoly</u>, Fiziko-matem. nauki (Scientific Reports of Higher Schools, Physics-Mathematical Sciences), No 1, 1958, pp 12-18.
- Burgers, I. M., "Application of a Model System to Illustrate Some Points of the Statistical Theory of Free Turbulence," <u>Proc. Acad.</u> Sci., Vol 43, 1940, Amsterdam, pp 2-12.
- 3. Burgers, I. M., "A Mathematical Model Illustrating the Theory of Turbulence," Advances in Mechanics, Vol 1, 1948, pp 171-199.
- 4. Bykhovskiy, E. B., "Inadmissible Viscosity Matrices for Equations of the Isothermal Motion of Gases," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 146, No 4, 1962, pp 751-758.
- Bykhovskiy, E. B., "Small Parameter Method ('Disappearing Viscosity') for Systems of Equations in Gas Dynamics," <u>ZhVMMF</u>, Vol 2, 1962, pp 1128-1131.
- Vvedenskaya, N. D., "Solution of Cauchy's Problem for Nonlinear Equations With Discontinuous Initial Data," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 111, No 3, 1956, pp 517-520.
- Vvedenskaya, N. D., "Example of the Nonuniqueness of a Generalized Solution of a Quasilinear System of Equations," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 136, No 3, 1961, pp 532-533.
- Venttsel', T. D., "Quasilinear Parabolic Systems With Growing Coefficients," <u>Vertnik MGU, seriya 1</u> (Herald of Moscow State University, Series 1), Vol 6, 1963, pp 34-44.
- 9. Venttsel', T. D., "Certain Quasilinear Parabolic Systems," DAN, Vol 117, No 1, 1957, pp 21-24.

- 655 -

10. Gel'fand, I. M., "Certain Problems in the Theory of Quasilinear Equations," UMN, Vol 14, No 9, 1959, pp 87-158.

the second se

- Germain, P., and Bader, R., <u>Unicite des ecoulement avec chocs dans</u> <u>la mecanique de Burgers</u>, Office National d'Etudes et de Recherches Aeronautiques, Paris, 1953, pp 1-12.
- Glimm, I., "Solutions in the Large for Nonlinear Hyperbolic Systems of Equations," <u>Communs. Pure and Appl. Math.</u>, Vol 18, 1955, pp 697-715.
- Godunov, S. K., "Uniqueness of the Solutions of Equations in Fluid Mechanics," Mater. sb., Vol 40 (82), No 4, 1956, pp 467-478.
- 14. Godunov, S. K., "Nonunique 'Blurring' of Discontinuities in Solutions of Quasilinear Systems," DAN, Vol 136, No 2, 1961, pp 272-273.
- Godunov, S. K., "Concept of a Generalized Solution," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 134, No 6, 1960, pp 1279-1282.
- Godunov, S. K., "Problem of the Generalized Solution in the Theory of Quasilinear Equations and in Gas Dynamics," <u>UNN</u>, Vol 17, No 3, 1962.
- Douglas, A., "An Ordering Principle and Generalized Solutions of Certain Quasilinear Differential Equations," <u>Communs. Pure and Appl.</u> <u>Math.</u>, Vol 12, No 1, 1959, pp 87-112.
- Douglas, A., "The Continuous Dependence of Generalized Solution of Nonlinear Fartial Differential Equation Upon Initial Data," <u>Communs.</u> <u>Pure and Appl. Math.</u>, Vol. 14, 1961, pp 267-284.
- D'yachenko, V. F., "Cauchy's Problem for Quasilinear Systems," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 136, No 1, 1961, pp 16-17.
- 20. D'yachenko, V. F., "Numerical Calculation of Discontinuous Solutions of Quasilinear Systems," ZhVMMF, Vol 1, No 6, 1961, pp 1127-1129.
- 21. D'yacherko, V. F., "Uniqueness Conditions for the Continous Solution of the Problem of the Decay of a Discontinuity for a System of Three Equations," DAN, Vol 153, No 6, 1963, pp 1245-1248.
- 22. Il'in, A. M., and Oleynik, O. A., "Behavior of Solutions of Cauchy's Problem for Certain Quasilinear Equations, With Unbounded Increase in Time," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 120, No 1, 1958.
- Il'in, A. M., and Oleynik, O. A., "Asymptotic Behavior of Solutions of Cauchy's Problem for Certain Quasilinear Equations With Large Time Values," <u>Matem. sb.</u>, Vol 51 (43), 1960, pp 191-216.

- 24. Kalashnikov, A. S., "Construction of Generalized Solutions of Quasilinear Parabolic Equations With a Small Parameter," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 127, No 1, 1959, pp 27-30.
- Kalashnikov, A. S., "Uniqueness of the Solution of Cauchy's Problem for One Class of Classilinear Hyperbolic Systems," <u>UMN</u>, Vol 14, No 2 (86), 1959, pp 95-202.
- 26. Cole, I. D., "On a Quasilinear Parabolic Equation Occurring in Aerodynamics," Quart. Appl. Math., Vol 9, 1951, pp 226-236.
- 27. Kuznetsov, N. N., and Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Construction of a Ceneralized Solution of Cauchy's Problem for Quasilinear Equations," <u>UNN</u>, Vol 14, No 2 (86), 1959.
- Kuznetsov, N. N., and Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Existence and Uniqueness of the Generalized Solution of Cauchy's Problem for the Nonuniform Law of Conservation," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 126, No 3, 1959, pp 486-489.
- 29. Kuznetsov, N. N., "Certain Asymptotic Properties of the Generalized Solution of Cauchy's Problem for First-Order Quasilinear Equations," <u>UMN</u>, Vol 14, No 2 (86), 1959, pp 203-209.
- 30. Kuznetsov, N. N., "Problem of the Decay of an Arbitrary Discontinuity for a First-Order System of Quasilinear Equations," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 131, No 3, 1960, pp 503-506.
- 31. Kuznetsov, N. N., and Ch'i, Chung-t'ao, "One Theorem of Uniqueness in the Theory of Hyperbolic Quasilinear Equations," <u>Vestrik MGU</u>, <u>seriya 1</u>, No 3, 1964, pp 25-30.
- 32. Kuznetsov, N. N., and Ch'i, Chung-t'ao, "Uniqueness of the Generalized Solution of Cauchy's Problem for a Hyperbolic System of Two Quasilinear Equations," op. cit., No 4, 1964, pp 3-6.
- Kuznetscv, N. N., and Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Problem of Constructing the Generalized Solution of Cauchy's Problem for Quasilinear Equations," <u>UMN</u>, Vol 20, No 1,(121), 1965, pp 209-213.
- 34. Kulikovskiy, A. G., "Structure of Shock Waves," <u>PMM</u>, Vol 26, No 4, 1962, pp 631-641.
- Lax, P. D., "The Initial Value Problem for Nonlinear Hyperbolic Equations in Two Independent Variables," <u>Ann. Math. Stud.</u>, Vol 33, 1954, pp 211-229.
- Lax, P. D., "Weak Solutions of Nonlinear Hyperbolic Equations and Their Numerical Computations," <u>Communs. Pure and Appl. Math.</u>, Vol 7, 1954, pp 159-193.

- Lar, P. D., "Nonlinear Hyperbolic Equations," <u>Communs. Pure and</u> <u>Appl. Math.</u>, Vol 6, 1953, pp 251-258.
- 33. Lax, P. D., "Hyperbolic Systems of Conservation Laws, II," <u>Communs.</u> <u>Pure and Appl. Mith.</u>, Vol 10, 1957, pp 537-566.
- 39. Ladyzhenskaya, O. A., "Construction of Discontinuous Solutions of Quasilinear Hyperbolic Equations as Limits of the Corresponding Parabolic Equations When "Viscosity Coefficients" Tend to Zero," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 111, No 2, 1956, pp 291-294.
- Oleynik, O. A., "Cauchy's Problem for Nonlinear Equations in the Class of Discontinuous Functions," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 95, No 3, 1954, pp 451-455.
- Oleynik, O. A., "Cauchy's Problem for Nonlinear Equations in the Class of Discontinuous Functions," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 95, No 3, 1954, pp 231-233.
- 42. Oleyrik, O. A., "Boundary Value Problems for Equations With Partial Derivatives With a Small Parameter at Leading Derivatives in Cauchy's Problem for Nonlinear Equations in the Large," <u>UMN</u>, Vol 10, No 3 (65), 1955, pp 229-234.
- Oleynik, O. A., "Cauchy's Problem for First-Order Nonlinear Differential Equations With Discontinuous Initial Conditions," <u>Trudy</u> <u>Mosk. matem. ob-va</u>, Vol 5, 1956, pp 433-454.
- 44. Oleynik, O. A., "Discontinuous Solutions of Nonlinear Differential Equations," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 109, No 6, 1956, pp 1098-1101.
- 45. Oleynik, O. A., "Uniqueness of the Generalized Solution of Cauchy's Problem for One Nonlinear System of Equations Encountered in Mechanics," UMN, Vol 12, No 6 (78), 1957, pp 169-176.
- Oleynik, O. A., "Discontinuous Solutions of Nonlinear Differential Equations," <u>UNN</u>, Vol 12, No 3 (75), 1957, pp 3-73.
- 47. Oleynik, O. A., and Vvedenskaya, N. D., "Solution of Cauchy's Problem and Boundary Value Problem for Quasilinear Equations in the Class of Discontinuous Functions," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 113, No 3, 1957.
- Oleynik, O. A., "One Class of Discontinuous Solutions of First-Order Quasilinear Equations," <u>Nauchnyye doklady vysshey shkoly, Fiziko-</u> matem. nauki, No 3, 1958, pp 91-98.
- 49. Oleynik, O. A., "Construction of the Generalized Solution of Cauchy's Problem for First-Order Quasilinear Equations by Introducing 'Disappearing Viscosity'," UMN, Vol 14, No 2 (86), 1959, pp 160-164.

- 658 -

- 50. Oleynik, O. A., "Uniqueness and Stability of the Generalized Solution of Cauchy's Problem for Quasilinear Equations," <u>UNN</u>, Vol 14, No 2 (86), 1959, pp 165-170.
- Bozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Systems of Quasilinear Equations," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 115, No 3, 1957, pp 454-457.

17

- Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Cauchy's Problem for Quasilinear Equations," DAN, Vol 122, No 4, 1958, pp 551-553.
- Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Uniqueness of the Generalized Solution of Cauchy's Problem for Hyperbolic Systems of Quasilinear Equations," DAN, Vol 122, No 5, 1958, pp 762-765.
- 54. Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Discontinuity of Solutions of Quasilinear Equations," <u>Matem. sb.</u>, Vol 47 (89), 1959, pp 485-494.
- Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Discontinuous Solutions of Hyperbolic Systems of Quasilinear Equations," <u>UMN</u>, Vol 15, No 6 (96), 1960, pp 59-117.
- Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "New Method of Solving Cauchy's Problem in the Large for Quasilinear Equations," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 138, No 2, 1961, pp 309-312.
- 57. Rozhdestv.nskiy, B. L., "System of Quasilinear Equations of the Theory of Surfaces," DAN, Vol 143, No 1, 1962, pp 50-52.
- 58. Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Construction of Discontinuous Solutions of a System of Two Quasilinear Equations," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 144, No 1, 1962.
- Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Construction of Discontinuous Solutions of Systems of Quasilinear Equations," Part 1, <u>ZhVMMF</u>, Vol 2, No 6, 1962, pp 1019-1043.
- Rozhdestvenskiy, B. L., "Construction of Discontinuous Solutions of Systems of Quasilinear Equations," Part II, <u>ZhVMMF</u>, Vol 3, No 1, 1963, pp 79-98.
- Tikhonov, A. N., and Samarskiy, A. A., 'Discontinuous Solutions of First-Order Quasilinear Equations," <u>DAN</u>, Vol 99, No 1, 1954, pp 27-30.
- Foy, L. R., "Steady-state Solutions of Hyperbolic Systems of Conservation Laws With Viscosity Terms," <u>Communs. Pure and Appl. Math.</u>, Vol 17, 1964, pp 177-189.

- 659 -

- 63. Hopf, E., "The Partial Differential Equation  $u_t + uu_x = \mu u''_{xx}$ ," Communs, Pure and Appl. Math., Vol C, 1950, pp 201-230.
- 64. Kuznetsov, N. N., "Certain Mathematical Problems of Chromatography," <u>Vychislitel'nyye metody i programmirovaniye</u> (Computer Methods and Programming), No 6, pub. by Moscow State Univ., 1967, pp 242-258.
- 65. Iskander-zade, Z. A., ZhVMMF, Vol 6, No 5, 1966, pp 921-927.
- 66. Glimm, J., "Solutions in the Large for Nonlinear Hyperbolic Systems of Equations," <u>Communs, Pure and Appl. Math.</u>, Vol 18, 1955, pp 697-715.